















JARVIS WHITES CO., PHOTO, DAVENPORT.

D. S. Sheldon .

# NEW YORK BOTANICAL GARDEN. PROCEEDINGS

OF THE

# DAVENPORT ACADEMY

OF

# NATURAL SCIENCES.

VOLUME V.

1885 - 1889.

DAVENPORT, IOWA: PUBLISHED BY THE ACADEMY OF NATURAL SCIENCES. 1893.

#### PUBLICATION COMMITTEE-1893.

.R665 V.5

MRS. M. L. D. PUTNAM, Chairman.

REV. W. H. BARRIS. PROF. SAMUEL CALVIN. DR. JENNIE McCOWEN.

DR. C. H. PRESTON.

The authors of the various papers are alone responsible for what is contained in them. The date of the printing of each sheet is printed in each signature line.

### PREFACE.

THE Fifth Volume of the Proceedings of the Davenport Academy of Natural Sciences is submitted to the scientific public with the hope that it may be found on the same plane of worth and interest with the volumes heretofore issued.

Valuable work in various fields is shown. Of special interest are the five botanical papers of the late Dr. C. C. Parry, and to him also fell the kindly task of preparing the memorials, herein contained, of the late Prof. D. S. Sheldon, LL. D., first President of the Academy, and of the late R. Smetham. The last work of Dr. Parry's life was the paper on "Ceanothus, L." Only those most intimately connected with the publication of the Proceedings of the Davenport Academy of Natural Sciences can appreciate how much of success was due to the fertile brain, untiring energy, and well-earned, world-wide reputation of Dr. Parry. Many an early morning hour found him, after a brisk walk from his country home, in consultation with the Chairman. The last pages of Volume V., fresh from the press, were brought by him to the train, September 22, 1889, as the Chairman started on a journey across the seas. The farewell words were spoken, the last grasp of the hand taken, for in a brief time-February 22, 1890 - Dr. Parry took the longer journey from whence no traveler returns. The publication since then has taken a long rest, ostensibly waiting for the "Index"-really paralyzed by the repeated inroads upon the membership made by death and removals.

Among the prominent supporters of the Academy who have been called away was the late Charles E. Putnam, who contributed so much to the permanent value of its publications, and whose efficient administration as President closes this Volume. The late James Thompson, whose sudden death occurred a few hours after his reëlection to the Presidency, was a member of the Publication Committee. The removal of our former enthusiastic Curator, Prof. W. H. Pratt, to Minneapolis, is felt as a very serious loss.

Other willing and able hands are taking up the work in various lines, and continued generous support by the community at large, and accumulating bequests to the Endowment Fund, give every reason for encouragement in the future. Prof. Samuel Calvin, Iowa State Geologist, and Dr. Jennie McCowen are now on the Publication Committee. Prof. W. H. Barris, whose reputation as a geologist needs no mention, has taken the place of Prof. Pratt, as Curator.

On December 14, 1892, the twenty-fifth anniversary of the founding of the Academy was celebrated by a successful entertainment, one delightful feature of which was the reading by the Secretary, Dr. Jennie McCowen, of a most carefully-prepared paper, giving a concise résumé of the history and work of

#### PREFACE.

the Academy. Many letters of congratulation from distant friends were read. The marked increase of the library since the distribution of the Proceedings is very gratifying. It now contains over 28,000 volumes, which are housed in the fire-proof building of the Academy.

The Synopsis of Proceedings—in which will be found, page 248, a revision of the Constitution and By-Laws, as adopted March 25, 1887—is brought down in this volume from 1885 to 1888, inclusive. A completed index of the five volumes thus far published is appended, for the preparation of which the Academy is indebted to Prof. W. J. McGee, of the United States Geological Survey, and his able assistant, Mr. Van Doren. The portrait of the late Prof. D. S. Sheldon, LL. D., as frontispiece of Volume V., was the gift of his former pupils of Griswold College, through the efforts of Mr. George F. Henry, of Des Moines.

It is the purpose of the Academy to publish hereafter in brochure form all papers accepted, as soon as possible after presentation. In pursuance of this plan, the following have already been issued as part of Volume VI.:

- 1. Bibliography of Iowa Antiquities, by Frederick Starr, Ph. D., of Chicago University.
- 2. Ancient Grooved Rocks in Arkansas, by W. A. Chapman.

3. Buddhism in America, by Edward L. Berthoud, of Golden, Colorado.

Among other papers promised are one by Prof. Calvin, of the State University, and one by Prof. Barris on the local geology of Davenport.

The portraits of Dr. C. C. Parry and C. E. Putnam will also be contained in Volume VI., with biographical sketches.

# CONTENTS.

Preface,
On Certain Recent, Quaternary, and New Fresh-Water Mollusca – R. Ellsworth Call,
On Pyrgulopsis, a New Genus of Rissoid Mollusk, with Descriptions of two New Genera—R. Ellsworth Call and Harry A. Pilsbry, .
A Defense of our Local Geology-W. H. Barris,
Volcanoes of the Sandwich Islands - C. S. Watkins,
Harfordia, Greene and Parry—A New Genus of Eriogoneæ from Lower California—C. C. Parry,
An Ancient Mine in Arkansas — Wm. A. Chapman,
Description of a New Hydrobia, with Notes on Other Rissoide-Harry
Lastarriæa, Remy — Confirmation of the Genus, with Character Ex- tended — $C = C - Parry$
Mound Explorations at Toolesboro, Louisa County, Iowa $-E.P.Lynch$ ,
H. C. Fulton, C. E. Harrison, C. H. Preston,
Additional Explorations at Toolesboro - C. E. Harrison, W. H. Pratt,
Contributions to the Mollusca of Florida — Chas. T. Simpson,
Memoranda on a Collection of Fishes from the Ozark Region of Mis- souri — R. Ellsworth Call, .
Iowa Thunder - Storms — Notes for the Summer of 1887 — Frederick Starr,
A Description of the Rockford Shales of Iowa - Clement L. Webster,
Mound Explorations in North-western Iowa — Frederick Starr,
Preliminary Annotated Catalogue of the Birds of Iowa — Charles R. Keyes and H. S. Williams,
The North American Genus Ceanothus, with an Enumerated List, and Notes and Descriptions of Several Pacific Coast Species—C. C. Parry,
Chorizanthe, R. Br.— Review of Certain Species Heretofore Improperly Characterized or Wrongly Referred; with Two New Species— C. C. Parry,
Memorial of Professor David S. Sheldon, LL. DC. C. Parry,
Ceanothus, L.—Recent Field Notes, etc.—C. C. Parry,

CONTENTS.

SYNOPSIS OF PROCEEDINGS, 1885-88:	
Annual Meeting, January 7, 1885,	195
Curator's Report, 1885-W. H. Pratt,	196
Librarian's Report, 1885 Jennie McCowen,	197
Report of Publication Committee, 1885 - Mrs. M. L. D. Putnam,	198
President's Annual Address, 1885—H. C. Fulton,	198
Richard Smetham, Reminiscences of - C. C. Parry,	205
Annual Meeting, January 27, 1886,	209
Treasurer's Report, 1886—W. H. Fluke,	209
Recording Secretary's Report, 1886—Lucy M. Pratt,	209
Librarian's Report, 1886 — Jennie McCowen,	210
Report of Publication Committee, 1886-Mrs. M. L. D. Putnam,	210
Curator's Report, 1886—W. H. Pratt,	210
President's Annual Address, 1886—C. E. Putnam,	210
Resolutions on the Death of Prof. David S. Sheldon,	223
Presentation of the Entomological Collection, of the late J. Duncan	
Putnam,	224
Annual Meeting, January 26, 1887.	233
Treasurer's Report, $1887 - G P.$ McClelland,	233
Recording Secretary's Report, 1887 — Jennie McCowen,	235
Curator's Report, 1887—W. H. Pratt,	235
Librarian's Report, 1887 – H. A. Pilsbry,	,236
Report of Publication Committee, 1887 - Mrs. M. L. D. Putnam,	236
President's Annual Address, 1887—C. E. Putnam,	236
Constitution and By-Laws, as Revised March 25, 1887,	248
Resolutions on the Death of C. E. Putnam,	261
Resolutions on the Death of Walker Adams,	263
Annual Meeting, January 4, 1888,	264
Recording Secretary's Report, 1888 — Jennie McCowen,	264
Librarian's Report, 1888—H. A. Pilsbry,	265
Treasurer's Report, 1888 – Nicholas Kuhnen,	265
Curator's Report, 1888—W. H. Pratt,	266
Report of Publication Committee, 1888 Mrs. M. L. D. Putnam,	267
President's Annual Address, 1888—Charles E. Harrison, .	269
Resolutions on the Death of George H. French,	279

vi

## PROCEEDINGS

#### OF THE

# DAVENPORT ACADEMY

 $\mathbf{OF}$ 

### NATURAL SCIENCES.

VOLUME V.

### PAPERS.

#### ON CERTAIN RECENT, QUATERNARY, AND NEW FRESH-WATER MOLLUSCA.

BY R. ELLSWORTH CALL.

Read before the Academy, February 26th, 1886.

THE area which has contributed most of these forms is little known conchologically. All the knowledge gathered concerning its molluscan fauna is fragmentary, and, for the most part, scattered through many publications, rendering a collation of their information an imperative need. Such a collation has been for some time in progress, and the present writer hopes soon to present a summary of the results.

Of the six species herein described, four have hitherto been characterized by me, two of which were, in deference to authority, given only varietal rank. It is now proposed to recognize the varietal names as of specific value, and to republish the original descriptions as applicable to the specific name. This disposition is made in the light of continued and careful study of these forms in conjunction with wellpreserved specimens of the species of which they were formerly regarded as varieties.

[PROC. D. A. N. S., VOL. V.]

1

[April 15, 1886.]

#### RISSOIDÆ.

#### Genus AMNICOLA Gould & Haldeman (1841).

Amnicola dalli, sp. nov.

(Plate I., Figs. 4-6.)

Amnicola dalli, Call.— Bull. U. S. Geol. Sur., No. 11, p. 45, Plate VI., Figs. 4-6 (1884).

Shell narrowly umbilicate, obtusely conical, shining, slightly striated, brown or greenish horn color; whorls four, convex, gradually increasing in size; suture regularly impressed, somewhat deep; aperture rounded before, somewhat angular behind, bluish white within; lip simple, sharp, margins joined by a thick callus, columella rather reflexed.

Length, 3.50<sup>mm</sup>; breadth, 2.30<sup>mm</sup>.

Habitat and Station.— Mountain streams tributary to Pyramid Lake, North-west Nevada.

For the diagnosis of the lingual dentition I am indebted to Mr. Charles E. Beecher, who has prepared the following description and illustrations:

"Jaw thin, membranaceous.

"Odontophore 1.10<sup>mm</sup> long, .13<sup>mm</sup> wide. In a full-grown example the odontophore has 94 transverse rows of teeth, with the formula 3-1-3.

"Rhachidian tooth short and broad, with the inferior lateral angles produced. Cusp with seven denticles, of which the central one is the largest. The anterior lateral faces are each furnished with a short, strong, conical denticle, and the adjacent lateral margin of the tooth is thickened and slightly produced. Formula for rhachidian tooth:

$$\frac{3+1+3}{1+1}$$

"Body of intermediate tooth quadrate; infero-interior angle somewhat produced; furnished with a large bullation, into which the inferointerior angle of the succeeding tooth appears to fit as if for articulation. Peduncle long and straight. Cusp with seven strong angular denticles, arranged according to the formula 2+1+4.

"Body of the first lateral tooth elongate-triangular, oblique to the direction of the broad peduncle. Cusp inflected, and carrying twenty-three slender denticles.

"Outer lateral tooth hamate, with no marked distinction between the body and peduncle. Free extremity incurved and bearing thirty-four minute denticles. The denticle formula is, therefore,

#### CALL - ON NEW MOLLUSCA.

$$34 - 23 - 7 - \frac{3 + 1 + 3}{1 + 1} - 7 - 23 - 34.$$

"The apparent articulation of the intermediate teeth, as described above, was observed in a fragment of an odontophore which presented a lateral aspect under the microscope. It is not known that this feature has ever been noted in any other species, although it very probably occurs in many which have foraminated or bullate teeth. This disposition of the teeth would allow great flexion of the odontophore without their displacement."



FIG. I.- Lingual dentition of Amnicola dalli, Call × 400.- Beecher.

a,—Two of the transverse rows of the odontophore, showing the normal position of the teeth. The teeth are considered as opaque. Analysis: b.—Outer laterals. c.—First laterals. d.—Intermediate teeth. e.—Rachidian teeth.



FIG. 2.- Intermediate teeth (×400), showing mode of articulation.- Beecher.

This quite distinct form was collected in considerable numbers at Symon's Stage Station, near the foot of Pyramid Lake, Nevada. Its nearest congener is *A. porata* Say, from which it differs in elevation, sculpturing, and dentition. Since this last character is the one of chief importance, the description of the dentition is here given. Comparing the denticle formulæ of the two forms, thus:

A. porata.  

$$30-18-5-\frac{3+1+3}{4+4}-5-18-30,*$$
  
A. dalli.  
 $34-23-7-\frac{3+1+3}{1+1}-7-23-34,$ 

the dissimilarity is strongly marked. Specimens may be seen in numerous private collections, and in the cabinets of the Smithsonian Institution, the New York State Museum of Natural History, and the Davenport Academy of Natural Sciences.

#### VALVATIDÆ.

#### Genus VALVATA Müller (1774).

Valvata utahensis, sp. nov.

(Plate I., Figs. 1-3.)

Valvata sincera, var. utahensis, Call.—Bull. U. S. Geol. Sur., No. 11, p. 44, Plate VI., Figs. 1-3 (1884).

Shell operculate, narrowly umbilicate, conical, with minute transverse striae, shining, somewhat pellucid, yellowish horn color at apex, white below; spire obtusely elevated, flattened at tip; suture well impressed; whorls four, convex, regularly increasing, the uppermost ones with a single well-marked carina, which becomes obsolete on the last whorl; last whorl equals one-half the whole length of the shell; aperture circular, slightly angled posteriorly; peristome simple, continuous, joined to the next whorl above by a very slight calcareous deposit; within white.

Operculum light horn color, corneus, spirally multivolute, slightly produced posteriorly to conform to the shape of the aperture. Dentition unpublished.

Length, 4.80<sup>mm</sup>; breadth, 3.20<sup>mm</sup>.

Habitat .-- Lake Utah, Utah.

<sup>\*</sup> After Stimpson, Smithsonian Misc. Coll., No. 201, p. 14, Fig. 6; also *ibid.*, No. 144, p. 80, Fig. 158.

This form was dredged by the writer, in August, 1883, in great numbers in Utah Lake, near Lehi, not far from the head of the River Jordan. It is intermediate between *Valvata sincera* Say and *V. virens*. Tryon. From the first it differs in the unicarinate upper whorls, in being more elevated, in possessing a very much smaller umbilicus, and in its greater size. From the second it differs in color, size, carination, and form of aperture. It resembles, in some respects, *V. unicarinata* De Kay (=V. tricarinata Say), but differs in size, ornamentation, and form of aperture. Specimens may be seen in the Smithsonian Institution, in the New York State Museum of Natural History, in the Davenport Academy of Natural Sciences, and in the private collections of Beecher, Stearns, Dall, Aldrich, and the writer.

#### LIMNÆIDÆ.

Genus RADIX Montfort (1810).

Radix utahensis, sp. nov.

(Plate I., Figs. 7-9.)

Radix ampla, var. utahensis, Call.— Bull. U. S. Geol. Sur., No. 11, p. 47, Plate VI., Figs. 7-9 (1884).

Shell globose, somewhat umbilicated, irregularly costate, light horn color, nearly pellucid; spire rather small, conical; whorls four to four and one-half, convex, somewhat flattened above, giving rather a shouldered appearance to the whorls, rapidly increasing in size, the last whorl being inflated, with numerous rather marked transverse costæ, minutely wrinkled; suture somewhat deep, regularly impressed; aperture elongately ovate, effuse, approaching patulous, pearly white within; outer lip simple, the margin connected by a slight calcareous deposit; columella somewhat twisted, but straight in front. Dentiton unpublished. Length of largest specimen, 16.82<sup>mm</sup>; breadth, 8.88<sup>mm</sup>. The average of nine specimens gave a length of 13 40<sup>mm</sup>, breadth 7.10<sup>mm</sup>, with about the same ratio for corresponding measurements of aperture.

Length, 13.40mm; breadth, 7.10mm.

Length of aperture, 9.00<sup>mm</sup>; breadth of aperture, 5.90<sup>mm</sup>.

Habitat and Station .- Lake Utah, Lehi, Utah.

This is a rare form in Utah Lake, its only locality so far as known. Its nearest affinity is *Radix ampla* Mighels. In the preceding reference its relation to *Polyrhytis kingii* Meek has been noted. It was associated with abundant specimens of the *Valvata* herein described, and with *Fluminicola fusca* Haldeman and *Sphærium dentatum* Haldeman. Specimens may be seen as above.

#### Genus LIMNOPHYSA Fitzinger (1833).

#### Limnophysa bonnevillensis, sp. nov.

(Plate I., Figs. 10-13.)

Limnophysa bonnevillensis, Call.— Bull. U. S. Geol. Sur., No. 11, p. 48, Plate VI., Figs. 10-13 (1884).

Shell umbilicated, elongate, ventricose or bullate, somewhat solid, faintly striate and very minutely reticulated below the suture, the last whorl bearing faint longitudinal ridges or costæ; spire elevated, acute; suture deeply impressed; whorls 4 to  $4\frac{1}{2}$ , very much rounded, sometimes tending to geniculation above, the last whorl equal to threefourths the whole length of the shell, rapidly increasing in size, much swollen, somewhat expanded at base; columella somewhat plicate, slightly callous, regularly arcuate; columella and peristome continuous; peristome simple, margins joined by a heavy callus, which is continuous and so reflexed as to partially close the umbilicus; aperture broadly ovate, often patulous, equal to one-half the entire length of the shell, oblique, angled slightly behind.

Fossil, Quaternary. Bonneville Lake beds, Kelton, Utah.

The four largest specimens of the many in the collections give the following dimensions:

SPECIMEN.	LENGTH.	BREADTH.
	mm.	mm.
1	15.00	7.80
$\hat{2}$	11.00	5.80
3	9.40	5.20
4	18.50	6.00

#### STREPOMATIDÆ.

Genus Goniobasis Lea (1862).

Goniobasis stearnsiana, sp. nov.



Fig. 3. Gon. stearnsiana.

Shell globose, not very elongate, excavated in umbilical region, but not umbilicated, usually coarsely and obliquely costate on upper whorls; spire conical, not much elevated; whorls  $5\frac{1}{2}-6\frac{1}{2}$ , scarcely convex, appressed at the suture, body-whorl very large, more than equalling one-half the entire length, often angulate at periphery, above which it is flattened, many-banded and smooth, or bandless and coarsely multistriate, the striæ cord-like and variable in number, coarsely and obliquely wrinkled by the well-marked lines of growth; suture well but irregularly impressed; aperture oblique, trapezoidal, twice as long as broad, effuse, white or creamy-white within, often banded with broad purple bands, slightly retuse at columellar region; peristome simple, sigmoid, a little thickened, somewhat reflexed at base of columella; columella thickened, always white, twisted; parietal wall usually with a thick deposit of callus, which is sensibly thickened near the posterior angle of aperture.

Operculum black, otherwise as usual in the genus.

Habitat and Station.— This shell occurred only in a limited area in Dyke's Creek, a clear and cold mountain stream tributary to the Etowah River, Floyd County, Georgia. Associated with it were numerous specimens of Margaritana georgiana Lea, two species of undetermined Unio, Goniobasis vittata Anthony, and Goniobasis bella Conrad. It has the habit of Anculosa, and is to be sought only in the most swiftly flowing and deepest portions of the stream, on rocks. It is not abundant, the most painstaking examination revealing some two hundred individuals.

The characters given are those which appear to be most constant, though some of these are variable. The variations, as usual in this family, range through wide limits. Thus, occasional specimens of the smooth and banded type depart so far from the figure that the whorls are loosely coiled and very much rounded; this does not appear to be of varietal value, but is pathologic. The color, again, ranges from light yellow to dark olive, and the peripheral angle becomes almost a carina. The average dimensions of seventeen individuals are, for length, 21.14<sup>mm</sup>; for breadth, 12.02<sup>mm</sup>. The largest specimen has a length of 26.08<sup>mm</sup> and a diameter of 14.00<sup>mm</sup>.

Specimens may be seen in the United States National Museum, Cornell University, New York State Museum of Natural History, Amherst College, Davenport Academy of Natural Sciences, and in the private collections of C. E. Beecher, T. H. Aldrich, and the writer. The species is named in honor of Dr. R. E. C. Stearns, so well known for his researches on the Pacific Coast mollusca.

#### CORBICULIDÆ.

Genus Sphærium Scopoli (1777).

#### Sphærium uintaense, sp. nov.







FIG. 4. Sphærium uintaense. × 5

Shell thin, small, globose, ventricose, slightly inequilateral, posterior and anterior margins well rounded, very slightly produced posteriorly; umbones large, subcalyculate, full, rounded, dark, retaining embryonic shell, approximate; basal margin rounded, thus giving a circular outline to shell; epidermis shining, dark straw or olive colored, substriate, light yellowish on basal margin; cardinal teeth microscopic, slightly in advance of the middle region of the umbones, not widely separating; lateral teeth small, short, somewhat upcurved.

Viewed in profile from in front, the point of junction of lower portion of valves with the embryonic shell appears as a well-marked obtuse angle.

Length, 4.76<sup>mm</sup>; diameter, 4.02<sup>mm</sup>; number of specimens, eight.

Habitat and Station.— A lake in the Uinta Mountains, Utah, at an elevation of 10,500 feet. The specimens were communicated by Prof. Orson Howard, of Salt Lake City, and were collected by him in August, 1885.

This species is remarkable for its small size, all the specimens seen being mature, and one with fry, and for the great elevation at which it occurred. This is by far the greatest hypsometic range recorded for any lamellibranch. The lake is snow-fed, and therefore its normal temperature must be far below that of waters in which the *Corbiculidæ* usually occur. Its extreme fragility and small size, it is believed, must be coördinated with these features of its environment. Specimens are in the collection of Prof. O. Howard and of the writer.

It may not be altogether improper, in this connection, to advert to the lax usage of naturalists in connection with the terms *habitat* and *station*. They are used as though strictly synonymic, while possessed of a definite and precise meaning. It is proposed, therefore, that the term *habitat* be used in the sense of geographic distribution, while *station* should be used always and alone to indicate the immediate physical environment of the form considered. Such is the sense herein contemplated.

#### ON PYRGULOPSIS, A NEW GENUS OF RISSOID MOLLUSK, WITH DESCRIPTIONS OF TWO NEW FORMS.

#### BY R. ELLSWORTH CALL AND HARRY A. PILSBRY.

Road before the Academy, February 26th, 1886.

IN September, 1883, Mr. R. E. C. Stearns described a rissoid mollusk from Pyramid Lake, Nevada, under the name of Pyrgula nevadensis. His description was based, in part, upon material furnished by one of the present writers, which was, at that time, inconsiderable in amount. In the following year the form was collected in almost incredible numbers in the original locality, and studied by Messrs. Call and Beecher in as complete a manner as rather unfavorable circumstances would admit. At that time the generic reference of the species appeared to be unquestionable, and, in the absence of specimens of European Pyrgula for comparison, was agreed upon as probably correct. Since this later study of the Nevada form, in which the dentition was illustrated and found to be rissoid, additional data have accumulated, which appear to render impossible the original generic reference. These data consist, in the main, of a careful study of the original bibliographic matter concerning the institution of Pyrgula as a genus, of the discovery of at least two additional forms which seem to be congeneric with Pyrgula nevadensis, neither of which agree with typical Pyrgula, either in station or understood hypsometric range, and of certain conchologic features that appear in the following diagnosis. In the further absence of any generic group which will include these shells, it has seemed proper to institute for their reception a genus that would do no violence to their conchologic affinities or to their geographic distribution. We therefore propose the name of *Pyrgulopsis* for these forms, and define the genus as follows:

> PYRGULOPSIS, gen. nov. (Etymology: Pyrgula, and opsis=aspect of.) Type, Pyrgulopsis nevadensis Stearns.

Pyrgula nevadensis Stearns .- Proc. Phila. Acad. Nat. Sci., 1883.

Generic characters: Shell minute, conically turreted, somewhat elongated, imperforate, unicarinate; apex acute; aperture ovate; peritreme continuous.

[PROC. D. A. N. S., VOL. V.]

[May 25, 1886.]

Operculum ovate, thin, corneous, spiral, with polar point well forward and approximating the columella.

Jaw thin, membranaceous.

Odontophore with teeth arranged in transverse rows, according to the formula 3+1+3. Formula for denticles of rhachidian:

$$\frac{4+1+4}{1+1}$$

Distribution: Western and South-western United States, in fresh or brackish water.

So far as known to us, the typical European *Pyrgula*, are bicarinate or multicarinate. The type of the genus is the species described by Michelin\* as *Melania helvetica*. The founders of the genus, Christoforo and Jan, described the same form as *Pyrgula annulata*, from a locality in Switzerland. Figures 11 and 12 of Plate II. are drawn from Switzerland specimens of this form.

As above defined, this genus will include the form described by Mr. John Wolf as *Pyrgula scalariformis.*<sup>+</sup> Although the first described species, it was not considered advisable to constitute this form the type of the genus. Being a post-pliocene fossil, it was impossible to indicate those characters in the animal itself which are desirable in framing an intelligible diagnosis. These have, so far as the operculum and dentition go, been studied in the Nevada form only. The remaining species to be included are, besides the type, *P. mississippiensis*, sp. nov., and *P. spinosus*, sp. nov.

#### DESCRIPTIONS OF THE SPECIES OF PYRGULOPSIS.

#### Pyrgulopsis nevadensis Stearns.

(Plate II., Figs. 1-10.)

Pyrgula nevadensis Stearns. — Proc. Phila. Acad. Nat. Sci., p. 173, figure (1883). — Call and Beecher, Am. Nat., Sept. 1884, Vol. XVIII., pp. 851–855; from this paper the present account of the dentition is copied. — Call, Bull. U. S. Geol. Survey, No. 11, 1884.

Shell small, somewhat elongated, variable, turreted, imperforate; whorls  $4\frac{1}{2}-5\frac{1}{2}$ , strongly unicarinate on periphery, otherwise smooth; epidermis shining, light straw color or whitish, white at suture; suture deeply and regularly impressed, made conspicuous by the approximating carina; aperture very oblique, roundly ovate, with an angle on outer edge corresponding to the excavated carina, posteriorly sharply

<sup>\*</sup> Magazin de Zoologie, p. 37, Plate xxxvii. (1831.)

<sup>+</sup>Vide American Journal of Conchology, Vol. V., 1869, p. 198, Plate xvii., Fig. 3.

angled, well rounded before; peritreme continuous, almost rimate, closely appressed to parietal wall.

Operculum light corneous, spiral, closely fitting the aperture.

The following account and illustration of the dentition is by Mr. Charles E. Beecher, who has devoted much attention to the dentition of this group:

"Jaw thin, membranaceous.

"Odontophore  $.62^{\text{mm}}$  in length, and  $.15^{\text{mm}}$  in width. There are usually fifty-five transverse rows of teeth, arranged according to the formula 3 - 1 - 3, which is common to the family *Rissoidæ*.

"Rhachis distinct, occupying one-fourth the width of the ribbon. Rhachidian tooth (Fig. 1) short and broad, with the infero-lateral angles produced and slightly arcuate. On each side of the anterior face is a strong, short, conical process or basal tooth projecting outward and somewhat downward. Basal margin trilobate; central lobe truncate. Cusp curved forward, and extended into a strong denticle with four smaller ones on each side. The formula of the denticles for this tooth would, therefore, be:

$$\frac{4+1+4}{1+1}$$

"Body of intermediate tooth" subrhomboidal, with the infero-interior angle slightly produced and with an angulation in the margin above. From this point there is a thickening or ridge extending toward the fixed end. Peduncle longer than the body of the tooth. Upper margin abruptly curved forward and marked by seven denticles, of which the third inner one is usually the largest; the formula for this tooth may be written 2+1+4.

"Inner lateral tooth (Fig. 3) spoon-shaped, with the infero-interior margin angular. Upper anterior margin marked with a fringe of about twenty-four denticles, decreasing in length from the interior extremity. Peduncle straight, wider than the body.

"Outer lateral tooth (Fig. 4) falciform, straight along the peduncle. Anterior margin and extremity denticulated with thirty minute denticles, usually decreasing in length toward the distal extremity, but subject to some variation. The denticulate margin extends more than one-third the length of the tooth. Peduncles slender and nearly straight.

"The formula for the denticles is:

$$30 - 24 - 7 - \frac{4 + 1 + 4}{1 + 1} - 7 - 24 - 30.$$

"There is a marked variation in the character of the denticles on the intermediate and lateral teeth. On the intermediate they are large,

<sup>\*</sup> It is proposed by Mr. Beecher and the senior writer to give to this tooth the name of *admedian*. In a forthcoming monograph of the *Rissoidæ* that name will be constantly so employed.

angular, and somewhat irregular. The lateral teeth are uniformly marked by a regular fringe of slender denticles, which are much smaller on the outer lateral.

"Some portions of the membrane and different specimens show considerable variation in the length and strength of the denticles on the lateral teeth, and sometimes their number seems subject to some mutation. The numbers given in the formulæ were averaged from several enumerations, and represent the comparative denticulation of the teeth."



DESCRIPTIONS OF FIGURES.

(All figures enlarged to 500 diameters.)

#### FIG. 1.- Rhachidian teeth.

- " 2.--- Intermediate teeth.
- " 3.- Inner laterals.
- " 4.- Outer laterals.
- " 5.- A portion of the odontophore, representing the teeth in their natural position.

İ2

This species has a limited distribution, occurring only, so far as present information goes, in North-western Nevada, in Walker and Pyramid Lakes. Living forms have been collected only in the lastnamed locality.

The description of Dr. Stearns has been amended to form a diagnosis as complete as very extensive series would permit. The shell is exceedingly variable, ranging from short and stout to long and slender, and from strongly carinate to entirely smooth. Figures 6, 7, and 8 of Plate II. show the smooth forms and the variations to which they are inclined.

#### Pyrgulopsis mississippiensis, sp. nov.

(Plate II., Figs. 14-16.)

Pyrgula scalariformis, var. mississippiensis Pilsbry.—Am. Nat., Jan. 1886, p. 75. No description.

Shell minute, pupiform, elevated, imperforate; whorls  $5\frac{1}{2}-6$ , flattened, with a well-marked carina on lower third, which becomes central on periphery of last whorl, body-whorl equal to one-half entire length of shell and bluntly angulated at position of carina; epidermis \_\_\_\_\_; suture distinct, deeply impressed only at commencement of last whorl and below, above last whorl covered by carina; aperture narrowly ovate, broadly rounded before and narrowly rounded behind, very oblique; peritreme continuous, almost rimate, slightly reflected over the parietal wall; lip simple, sharp.

Animal unknown.

This form has hitherto occurred only in the Mississippi River, near the mouth of Rock River, on the Illinois side — Rock Island County, Illinois. Many dead specimens have been taken, but, as yet, no living ones. It differs in important particulars from the *P. scalariformis*, Wolf, which is "carinate its entire length," has a different aperture, and is markedly different in the character of the sutures. Our species is ecarinate on all whorls above the body-whorl, the carina being depressed and filling entirely the suture. The outlines of the apical whorls are wholly unlike the figured type of Wolf's species. The average measurements of the four specimens upon which the preceding description is based are, for length,  $4.66^{mm}$ ; for breadth,  $1.61^{mm}$ . The proportions of length and breadth, while variable, do not vary within so wide limits as the *P. nevadensis*. The individual measurements are as follows:

Specimen	<i>I I</i> .— Length,	3.58mm;	breadth,	1.60 <sup>mm</sup> .
	2.— "	3.38mm;	66	1.56mm.
""	3.— "	3.50 <sup>mm</sup> ;	46	1.64 <sup>mm</sup> .
"	4 "	3.40 <sup>mm</sup> ;	46	1.64mm.

#### Pyrgulopsis spinosus, sp. nov.

#### (Plate II., Figs. 17-19.)

Shell minute, imperforate, turreted, unicarinate, carina modified into spinous processes on last three whorls, darker colored than balance of shell; whorls  $5-5\frac{1}{2}$ , first two rounded, destitute of spines or carina, the last three somewhat geniculate, angled at location of carina, body-whorl large, sometimes with an occasional spine below the carina; epidermis light horn color, nearly white at apex, with microscopic longitudinal revolving striæ, shining; aperture roundly ovate, slightly longer than broad, rounded anteriorly; peristome not continuous, sharp, simple, slightly reflected near the columella, suggesting a faint umbilicus; suture slightly impressed.

Operculum spiral, reddish horn color.

Specimen	<i>I</i> .— Length,	3.86mm;	breadth,	2.34 <sup>mm</sup> .
"	2.— "	3.00 <sup>mm</sup> ;	66	1.88 <sup>mm</sup> .
44	.3 "	3.06mm;	46	1.52 <sup>mm</sup> .

Habitat.—Comal Creek, a clear stream at New Braunfels, Texas, on rocky bottoms. It was associated with numerous specimens of *Goniobasis pleuristriata* Say, *Amnicola* (species undetermined), and *Bythinella* (species undetermined).

In some particulars this form may be compared with Stimpson's genus *Potamopyrgus*. It differs radically, however, in the character of the spinous processes, which in that type are epidermal, while in our form they are true testaceous products. It is the only spinous rissoid described from the United States.

#### Pyrgulopsis scalariformis Wolf.

#### (Plate II., Fig. 13.)

Pyrgula scalariformis Wolf. — Am. Jour. Conch., Vol. V., p. 198, Plate xvii., Fig. 3 (1869).

"Shell turreted, slender; whorls 6, chalky white; suture deeply impressed; carinate its entire length on the lower edge of the whorls; mouth small, ovate, but slightly connected with the last whorl. Length, one-half inch.

"Post-pliocene; abundant on the Tazewell shore of the Illinois River." (Wolf.)

No other locality has been recorded, and no living specimens have ever been taken. The figure is a copy of the original, and has been the main reliance in referring the species to this genus. We have not been able to procure from the author either the types or authentic specimens for examination.

#### A DEFENSE OF OUR LOCAL GEOLOGY.

BY W. H. BARRIS.

[Being a criticism of a pamphlet on the "Geology of Scott County, Iowa, and Rock Island County, Illinois," by A. S. Tiffany. Originally read as an address before the Academy, it is published in such form, rather than as a more rigidly strict scientific paper.]

Read before the Academy, February 26th, 1886.

It was an unfortunate venture when the author of this pamphlet proclaimed in the "Naturalist's Directory" that his *forte* consisted in "the correct naming of fossils." His friends had a right to expect that in his first paper on the subject, a claim so conspicuously set forth would be fully substantiated. They certainly were not prepared, to recognize within a few pages no less than one hundred and eighty blunders in the correct naming of fossils.\* The printers of the pamphlet, realizing that their reputation for accuracy might be compromised by the occurrence of such blunders, remonstrated; but they were overruled, and given to understand it was just as it should be.

It certainly was unfavorable for the kind reception of the pamphlet that blunders should be allowed to accumulate in such numbers. One, two, or more, might be overlooked; but the presence of so many errors gives rise, most naturally, to the suspicion that the same want of care, thought, and judgment that led to such blunders, even in the naming of fossils, might equally fail to grasp the nice distinctions on which genus and species are founded; in other words, blunders in the correct naming of fossils might pave the way for blunders in their identification. The suspicion is confirmed by the result.

We are confronted with the statement that from the Corniferous limestone developed in this locality have been gathered over two hundred and forty-six species of fossils. We infer the utter improbability that this number of species are found in this locality, from the following considerations:

*First.* The character of the rock is against it. Professor Hall, of our first State Geological Survey, writing of the Corniferous limestone of our vicinity, says: "The large amount of shaly matter mingling with the material of the rock, or occurring as shaly seams between the beds, would appear to render the condition of the ancient ocean unfit for the

<sup>\*</sup> The errors noted are distributed as follows, viz.: In the first list, page 7, 44; in the second list, page 17, 57; in the third list, page 24, 45; in the fourth list, page 28, 18; in the fifth list, page 29, 3; in the text, 18; making a total of 185.

development of animal life. In nearly all the exposures observed it contains few fossils."\* Professor Hall had access only to the exposures above the city. Since that time quarries have been opened below. The general character of the rock, to some extent, still prevails. That it is unfavorable to the preservation of fossil remains is apparent from the condition in which they are found. It holds them firmly, and gives them up reluctantly. Ground into small fragments before the deposition of the rock, they are compacted into its substance. If large fragments occur, they are generally broken or crushed. Even where a somewhat perfect external form appears, in the majority of cases the finer markings and the delicate organs, on the preservation of which identification depends, are obliterated beyond all hope of restoration. As a general rule, the rarer the fossil the more damaged is its condition. Of the genus Stereocrinus, one of our Crinoids, of which scattered fragments had been found from time to time, it was not till after six or seven years of exploration that a specimen was found in a sufficiently good condition to warrant description and illustration. In a single instance a reef is formed, abounding in fossils on its upper surface. The most noticeable fact is not the abundance of differing species, but the recurrence of so many individuals of the same species. While they exist in numbers partially weathered, it is to the exclusion of every other form. At the same time, it is so difficult to extricate the individual from the mass, that it would be impossible to find a single well-preserved specimen in any cabinet in the city. From such a character of the rock, we deduce that no great number of species may be expected.

As a *second* consideration, the limited exposures of the rock are against it. In this respect, geologists at a distance, who have never visited us, find it difficult to realize our situation. In proportion as the exposures of a rock are multiplied, extended, as they often are, along a river or some other natural exposure, or cropping out at intervals throughout a State, in that proportion we look for abundance of species. We emphasize this fact. Our whole Corniferous limestone in its fossiliferous portion comprises simply two or three slight exposures above the city—now almost obliterated—a slight show between Rock Island and Moline, also at Milan, and two or three small, insignificant quarries below the city. This is the whole extent of the fossilbearing limestone as exposed in our vicinity. We are told that out of this have come two hundred and forty-six species of fossils.

<sup>\*</sup> Geology of Iowa, Vol. I., p. S4.

#### BARRIS-A DEFENSE OF OUR LOCAL GEOLOGY.

A *third* consideration opposed to such statement is this: The experience of all other geologists is against it. No geologist from abroad ever visited our quarries without a disappointment, both as to the number of fossils obtained and the unsatisfactory condition in which they were found. I might appeal to every member of the Academy who has ever wrought in this rock, as to the want of success that has invariably attended his labors. A whole summer's work may be summed up thus: Much time spent, many visits made, and few fossils found. And hence the universal surprise expressed at the statement of the author of this pamphlet, that in this meagre locality he had collected no less than two hundred and forty-six species of fossils.

Taking into consideration the character of the rock, the fewness of its exposures, the uniform testimony of all other workers in the rock, the statement of the author as to the number of species collected will never be credited by any practical geologist. There will be a suspicion that the number of blunders in the matter of identification will equal, if not far exceed, the number of blunders already referred to.

As a *fourth* consideration, such a number of species is not favored by a comparison of this with other localities. A test case might be reached, could we find elsewhere in the Corniferous limestone an exposure as limited as ours, and with rock of similar character. Failing to do so, and using such material as I have access to, I compare the small with the great. Certain facts in the geology of the State of Michigan may aid us in this matter.

It will be remembered that Professor Rominger, the present State Geologist, has drawn no line between the Corniferous limestone and the Hamilton group, but treats them as one formation. It extends on the eastern shore of Lake Michigan from twenty to twenty-five miles, with a far greater exposure on the western shore of Lake Huron, bordering rivers, inland lakes, and islands. In places, particular exposures are measured, not as ours, by the rod, but by the mile. Professor Winchell, of the first Geological Survey, writes: "Twenty rods west of this locality is a more considerable exposure, extending along the beach for three-quarters of a mile, and forming an escarpment which, at some points, attains an elevation of thirty-five feet."\*

Professor Rominger says of Khagashewung Point: "For more than a mile's length it is lined with vertical rock bluffs, about fifteen feet high."+

[July 1, 1886.]

<sup>\*</sup> Report on the Grand Traverse Region, p. 41.

<sup>+</sup> Geological Survey of Michigan, by Professor Rominger, Vol. III., p. 58.

<sup>[</sup>PROC. D. A. N. S., VOL. V.]

These two exposures, in extent of surface, exceed ours a hundred, if not many hundred times. So much for extent of rock.

Another equally important fact is its prevailing fossiliferous character. In many places, limestones and shales are absolutely crowded with fossils, many of which are in an excellent state of preservation. Professor Rominger writes in reference to the shoals near Thunder Bay Island: "The exuberance of fossils is most beautifully exhibited. One sailing on them can see for miles the whole bottom paved with corals in convex lumps, from a few inches to some feet in diameter, their white sparry substance contrasting beautifully with the dark limestone which incloses them."\*

Professor Winchell says of a certain coral: "Fine specimens of this coral can be collected in any quantity, even to a shipload."+

With such extensive exposures of rock, in many portions crowded with fossils, we ask as to the number of species that are found. If our meagre exposure, measured by a few rods, affords two hundred and forty-six species and more, may we not expect a proportionate increase in number with miles of exposure, its profusion of fossils, two of the most accomplished geologists of the day engaged in the survey, and the wealth of the whole State of Michigan to back them in their work? What is the result? Professor Winchell thus writes: "The table which follows embraces a list of all the fossils thus far collected, including the collections of my recent survey, and those heretofore made by State authority." that list furnishes ninety-two species. In addition to these, Professor Rominger enumerates seventy-five more. Thus the results of the two geological surveys of Michigan are one hundred and sixty-seven species. In other words, the whole State of Michigan has furnished not far from two-thirds as many species as are found in our few small quarries and neighboring exposures. Is it probable?

The same survey furnishes us with another equally pertinent illustration. A family of corals, known as the *Cyathophyllidæ*, exists in the Hamilton of Northern Michigan, at times in as wonderful state of perfection as when the *polyp* lived in its cell. In this locality the whole internal cavity is filled with foreign material which cannot be removed without injury to the structure, and yet on this internal portion, more than any external character, the identification of this class of corals depends. Of this one family of the *Cyathophyllidæ*, in its two members of

**1**8

<sup>\*</sup>Geological Survey of Michigan, by Professor Rominger, Vol. III., p. 47.

<sup>†</sup> Report on the Grand Traverse Region, by Professor Winchell, p. 41.

<sup>‡</sup> Report on the Grand Traverse Region, p. 85.

*Cyathophyllum* and *Zaphrentis*, Professor Rominger has noted and illustrated nine species, and Professor Winchell about six, making a sum total of fifteen. This pamphlet credits our limited locality with thirty-three — more than twice as many as are found in the whole State of Michigan.

I pause for a moment over another feature of this pamphlet. It is admitted that certain fossils not only have a wide range, but reappear in successive formations. But it is an unheard of phenomenon, until this pamphlet broached it, that, in any locality circumscribed as ours, out of two hundred and forty-six species, one hundred and fifty-nine are characteristic of the Corniferous limestone, and eighty-seven are representatives of other and distant rocks. It reaches the proportion of almost two-thirds of the whole number reported as found. Call the roll, and Trenton responds, 1; Clinton, 3; Niagara, 14; Guelph, 1; Lower Helderberg, 5; Onondaga, 3; Schoharie Grit, 7; Oriskany, 3; Corniferous, 159; Hamilton, 35; Tully, 2; Chemung, 2; Burlington, 1; Upper Helderberg, 2; Marcellus Shale, 2; 28 so unfortunate as to be unnamed.\*

That such a heterogeneous assemblage should mass itself within the compass of our few quarries is an anomaly having no parallel within the range of geological investigation.

The identification of fossils is a work of acknowledged difficulty, even with the best of facilities. In proportion as there is a deficiency in authorities and means of comparison, especially if the fossils are in a poor state of preservation, the difficulty is greatly enhanced. Illustrations of this difficulty abound. One can scarce go amiss for them.

Professor White, of the Smithsonian Institution, gives two figures of a certain coral so common that ninety-nine out of a hundred collectors would not hesitate to name it. He declines either to describe or identify it, on the ground of the necessity of a thorough revision of the fossil corals of our country, and the consequent doubt that is naturally felt as to the correctness of specific determinations by means of merely the external features. External characteristics, it is true, will always remain valuable aids in the specific determination of fossil corals; but in the present state of paleontological science one is not justified in omitting microscopic and other details of internal structure.

Professor Worthen, of the State Geological Survey of Illinois, thus writes of a certain spirifer: "This shell seems closely allied to several

<sup>\*</sup> Pamphlet, p. 19.

forms described by Professor Hall under other names, but not figured. Until all these have been fully illustrated, it is impossible to make detailed comparison without specimens of all these forms." \*

In the State of Michigan a particular shell abounded to such an extent that the rock containing it took its name from the shell. It was known as the *Tropidoleptus* bed. Subsequently, Professor Winchell writes: "The term *Tropidoleptus* beds is changed to *Bryozoa* beds, since the supposed *Tropidoleptus* proves to be a *Strophodonta*, an entirely different species." +

Professor Hall, of the State Geological Survey of New York, has more than once claimed that other paleontologists had entirely misunderstood his descriptions. They had not only failed to identify, but out of fossils he had described they had made new genera as well as species. In the twentieth report on the New York State Museum of Natural History several pages are devoted to such controversy.

These are representative men — acknowledged authorities in all that pertains to the science of paleontology. Was there ever a more uniform testimony than that which is thus borne to the difficulty of determining species?

Will not errors increase in proportion to our lack of these opportunities? With limited means, limited time, limited education, limited experience, limited libraries, and limited cabinets of fossils, will not our work show the effect of such limitation? Errors will and must abound. Is this work of identifying two hundred and forty-six species from our few quarries a perfect work? Is this pamphlet an exception to all other writings on paleontology?

I put in compact shape the points on which I have touched:

It is improbable that such a number of species should be found in the Corniferous limestone of our vicinity, for these reasons:

First. Because of the character of the rock.

Second. Because of our very limited exposures.

*Third.* Because their occurrence in such numbers is against the experience of every other worker in our rocks.

*Fourth.* Because, in comparison, Cook's quarry and vicinity are made to furnish one and a half times as many species of fossils, and twice as many of a certain species of coral, as have been discovered by the two geological surveys of the State of Michigan.

<sup>\*</sup>Geological Report of Illinois, Vol. 111., p. 434.

<sup>†</sup> Geological Report on the Grand Traverse Region, p. 84.

*Fifth.* Because the testimony of the most distinguished paleontologists of our day is that the difficulty of determining species is so great that errors in identification abound under the most favorable circumstances.

This improbability accumulates with each consideration, till we do not hesitate to say that, in our limited exposures of the Corniferous, two hundred and forty-six species never have been, and never will be, realized. In the list occurs the names of fossils that are not found within five hundred miles from Davenport.

I have thus spoken of the paleontology as set forth in this pamphlet. I pass to a consideration of its geology.

This pamphlet is as significant in what it leaves out as in what it puts in. On page 19 we read: "No fossils have been published as having been collected in the Corniferous or Upper Helderberg, in either of these counties, in the Iowa or Illinois geological reports." The inference is plain that, since the publication of those reports, no investigations have been carried on in the geology of our locality, except those proclaimed in this pamphlet.

Some years since the Academy published papers on our local geology, accompanied with illustrations and descriptions of new fossils. We place side by side some of the statements made in those papers and in this pamphlet — the likeness is suggestive:

Those papers first gave to the quarries below the city the name "Corniferous." This pamphlet says, "Corniferous."

Those papers first divided the rock into two parts — the fossiliferous and the non-fossiliferous. This pamphlet accepts such division.

Those papers first defined the extent of the fossiliferous portion. This pamphlet recognizes the same boundaries.

Those papers stated that the Cathedral was built of the non-fossiliferous rock found above the city, and Trinity Church of the fossiliferous rock found below the city. This pamphlet says, "Churches and dwellings are built of this stone."

Those papers characterized the rock as most durable. This pamphlet says, "It shows no signs of disintegration after thirty years exposure."

Those papers first noted the frequent recurrence of large, cavernous openings of greater or less extent. This pamphlet speaks of "numerous large pot-holes excavated in the Corniferous limestone."

Those papers stated that these cavities were filled with sand and shale from the coal-measures. This paper says "filled with arenaceous shales of the coal-measures."

One can scarcely tell which is which. He is reminded of the Siamese twins, Chang and Eng, with only this difference, that the papers of the Academy were born several years in advance of this pamphlet. Indebted, as it is, to the Proceedings of the Academy for the facts presented, the conclusions reached, and adopting, to a great extent, its very language, would not the commonest courtesy suggest an acknowledgment of such indebtedness? Why no recognition of those papers? Simply because to ignore the work done by the Academy would give a certain notoriety to the pamphlet that would attract attention as the *only* work done in our local geology since the publication of the last geological surveys, to which the author of this pamphlet is plainly indebted for much of what value it possesses, but which he chooses to utterly ignore, instead of acknowledging his indebtedness thereto, as simple justice demands.

It is folly thus to attempt to ignore the work done by the Academy. In this, as well as all other departments of scientific research, it has sought the truth for the truth's sake. It has done good work in various branches of scientific inquiry. It has made stable additions to the sum total of exact science. It has gathered rich treasures of material and intellectual wealth, and it proposes to care for and defend them. It cannot afford to let this pamphlet go out as by a member of the Academy, without a protest against its scientific inaccuracy and its misleading inferences.
### VOLCANOES OF THE SANDWICH ISLANDS.

#### BY C. S. WATKINS.

#### Read before the Academy, May 28th, 1886.

THE newspapers announce that the lake of lava at the volcano of Kilauea, Island of Hawaii, Sandwich Island group, has recently disappeared, leaving only a bottomless pit, where formerly, even in its quiet times, a pool of liquid, molten, almost boiling lava, about seven hundred yards in width, has been.

As I visited those regions in 1854, and noted some facts that seem to bear upon this subject, and that I have never seen stated or referred to by other visitors, it has occurred to me that, just now, a report of my observations may not be out of place.

Preliminary.— The entire Sandwich Island group is very evidently of volcanic origin, and of regular succession in order of creation. From the extreme north-western end of the group to and including Hawaii — the last of the cluster — a distance, in an almost straight line, of about four hundred miles, in a nearly south-easterly direction, each successive island is larger, the intervening distance between the centres is greater, and the volcanic remains evidently of more recent origin than at its immediate predecessor. In this rough statement the three or four smaller islands near Maui are regarded as merely detached portions of the main island.

The group begins at the north-western end with a nameless, uninhabited, and almost submerged, nearly level island, the composition of which is evidently the usual lava and cinder scoria resulting from volcanic fires. In size the visible portion of this is scarcely a mile in diameter. About ten miles south-east from this point is Nihau, twelve miles in diameter, hilly, with lava rocks, but no traceable volcanic cones or mounds. Twenty miles south-east, or nearly so, is Kaui, the first inhabited island. Kaui is twenty miles long, ten miles wide, and the hills and rocks testify very plainly to their volcanic origin. Thirty-five miles from Kaui, in the same continuous line, is Oahu, twenty-five miles in diameter, and with unmistakable evidences of much more recent creation. Honolulu, the capital city of the Hawaian kingdom, is on this island. Within a radius of five miles from the city are at least seven volcanic mounts, one or two hundred feet high, and with clearly defined craters in good preservation. Next, at a distance of about fifty miles, is the island of Maui, on which is the

town of Lahaina, a seaport of considerable local commerce. Maui is twenty miles in width and fifty miles in length, and, strictly described, is really a union of two separate islands of nearly equal size with three or four smaller islands-evidently offshoots-within a few miles. Here the majestic, volcanic cone, Haleakala, ten thousand feet in height and as clear-cut as if but lately made, is the leading feature. Although a dozen or more of sub-volcanoes have had outbursts on its sides and at its base, yet the symmetry of the original cone is unimpaired. Up to, and including, this island, there are no active volcanoes; and even the traditions of the natives have no allusion to such disturbances. In fact, it is decidedly questionable if human life could have existed on any of the islands thus far spoken of until so long after all volcanic action had ceased thereon that the lava had become sufficiently decomposed by the influences of "climate and time" to have formed a soil sufficient for a permanent growth of vegetation.

Nearly one hundred miles from Maui, still south-east, is Hawaii, the largest and, thus far, the final island of the group. Hawaii is seventy-five to one hundred miles in diameter, very rocky and hilly, and, until a few months, had the volcanic influences still active and visible. On Hawaii are the old, extinct volcanoes, Hualalai, fourteen thousand feet in height; Mauna Kea, sixteen thousand feet; and Mauna Loa, seventeen thousand feet from the sea level to its summit. These three are evidently of successive formation, and each is clearly defined as if created in the present century. It may convey an idea of the magnitude of one of these to state that the crater of Mauna Loa is seven miles in diameter and one and a half miles in depth-large enough to receive and conceal our Mt. Washington, if inverted, into its cavity. No eruptions at either of these summits have occurred in at least the past hundred years. The volcano of Kilauea, from which all modern outbreaks have proceeded, is really a side issue of Mauna Loa; and its crater, about one mile in diameter, is at an elevation of nearly five thousand feet above the sea level. The lake of liquid lava of which we read was about two thousand feet in diameter, and it was from this source that all the eruptions of late years have proceeded.

And now, having given a rough-drawn and non-scientific outline description of these islands, I come to the feature which induced this writing. Several years previous to my visit in 1854, captains of vessels had, on repeated occasions, reported having passed through waters in violent agitation, in calm weather, and had suggested that this agitation was caused by a sub-marine volcanic eruption, active at the bottom of the sea; and each of these reports located the disturbance as being about five hundred miles south-east from Hawaii. It was also noticed that, at about the dates thus mentioned, "tidal waves" of enormous size and power washed both shores of the Pacific almost simultaneously, thus manifestly originating at a common central point, which, as near as could be estimated, was not far from the region of the above-reported sub-marine volcano.

The specific point to which, it seems to me, intelligent attention might appropriately be directed, is as to whether the indications and disturbances thus known during at least forty years, taken in consideration with the recent disappearance of the lava lake at Kilauea, and with the herein described formation system of the existing islands, justify the suspicion that the Sandwich Island group may, at no distant day, have an addition to its number. If so, it may then be of scientific interest to have an accurate investigation of the points I have herein called attention to, as to the comparative and successive increase in size and distance of each island. However, at this time I am only "placing on file" this rough exhibit. Many years may pass before the subterranean machinery will make another chapter of this history possible.

And now, in conclusion, while on this subject, I may state another puzzling feature, though of a philosophical and speculative, rather than of a scientific, character. I must, as a prelude, say that I was on the Islands on a roving tour, about three months, and acquired quite a mastery of the simple language of the islanders (eighteen letters compose their entire working alphabet), and thus got much information direct from the natives. One story I found so unvaryingly told in all the Islands that there can be no doubt as to its antiquity. It was this: "The volcanic outbursts at Kilauea are caused by the ebullitions of "wrath of the goddess Pele - the long, fine, grass-like substances thrown "out at such times are 'Pele's hairs,' torn by the angry goddess from the "heads of those of her subterranean subjects that she at such times gets "her hands on. This goddess Pele was once a queen in Heaven, but, "having got into a row with the head of the family, was, after a series of "revolutionary conflicts, conquered and ignominiously banished to the "lower regions, etc., etc." Captain Cook found this tradition prevailing at the time of his discovery of the Islands, and it is still firmly believed. It really seems that John Milton's patent on the central idea of Paradise Lost could be successfully contested by the king of the Sandwich Islands as heir to the belongings of his Kanaka ancestors.

I have only to add that, writing from memory of the rambling observations made thirty-two years ago, I cannot aver that the directions and dimensions herein given are closely accurate. The outline features, however, as I have stated them, are unquestionably, in a general way, correct.

[PROC. D. A. N. S., VOL. V.]

[July 27, 1886.]

### HARFORDIA, Greene & Parry.

A New Genus of Eriogoneæ, from Lower California.

BY C. C. PARRY.

Read before the Academy, July 9th, 1886.

WHILE the remarkable Eriogonous genus Pterostegia, Fisch. & Meyer, has been long known among botanists in a very common California species, P. drymarioides, F. & M., a second species from Lower California. collected in one of the early voyages of discovery on the Pacific coast, and described in "Botany of the Sulphur" as Pterostegia macroptera, Benth., has been long a desideratum in scientific herbaria. Only as late as 1882 additional material was procured by Mr. L. Belding from near the original locality, and fragmentary specimens of the same were contributed to the Gray Herbarium, at Cambridge, Massachusetts. The year following a single fruiting branch was presented to the writer by Gen. William Le Duc, who, attracted by the showy involucre, put a fragment in his pocket-book while on a mining excursion down the Lower California coast in the spring of 1883. In the spring of 1885, Prof. E. L. Greene, of the California Academy of Science, in his interesting botanical trip down the Pacific coast as far as Guadaloupe and Cedros Islands, secured ample specimens of what, on subsequent examination, he regarded as two distinct species, which were described by him in Bulletin of the California Academy, IV., pp. 212, 213, as Pterostegia galioides and P. fruticosa - not being aware at the time that the former was identical with P. macroptera, Benth., which, according to the published descriptions, represented only a low herbaceous plant. Unfortunately, owing to the lateness of the season, Mr. Greene's specimens did not contain the characteristic flowers, his description of the floral organs being derived only from the fallen fruit. Previously, however, Mr. Greene, as Botanical Curator of the California Academy, had found in Dr. Veatch's collection of 1859, from Cedros Island, a single fragment of one of the above species, so characteristic, as he afterwards noticed, of the peculiar vegetation of that island. Before, however, reaching the conclusion, from the data then in his possession, of including these remarkable plants in the genus Pterostegia - so different in habit and general character from the typical species - Mr. Greene intimated a probability that more complete material, including the floral organs, might justify the establishment of a new genus, for which he

suggested the name HARFORDIA, in compliment to the long-time efficient Curator of the California Academy of Science, and for many years previously a zealous collector of Pacific coast botany — Mr. G. W. H. Harford. Now, at last, as one of the fruits of the present season's (1886) collections, I have just received from my zealous correspondent, C. R. Orcutt, of San Diego, lately returned from an extensive and arduous land trip into the arid districts of Lower California, complete flowering specimens of one of the species above referred to, being identical with the *Pterostegia macroptera*, Benth.; *P. galioides*, Greene. From the specimens thus obtained, a careful examination reveals such remarkable and unexpected floral characters, that, fully confirming the surmises of Mr. Greene, will require the establishment of a new genus, which, in cordially carrying out his suggestions, I venture herewith to characterize, viz. :

#### HARFORDIA, Greene & Parry.

Diœcious! rarely monœcious; pistillate flowers single, involucrate; involucre monophyllous, the folded edges forming a winged central crest, laterally bilobed and gibbously bisaccate, accrescent in fruit, hyaline and reticulated with deep red veins; staminate flowers without involucre! in axillary clusters on an irregular axis, more or less prolonged; pedicels jointed at the summit, hispid below; perianth 6-parted, stamens 6-9, in two rows, anthers oval; pistillate flowers persistent, much shorter than the developed akene, 6-parted, with 9 staminodes in two rows at the base; styles short, recurved, stigmas capitate; akene smooth, oblong, acute narrowly winged; embryo axile, excentric, radicle as long as the oval cotyledons. Suffruticose or shrubby perennials, with jointed stems, opposite connate leaves, dichotomously branched, with irregular fasciculate leaves, and flowers in the upper axils. Differs from Pterostegia in its perennial habit, its axile excentric embryo, and from all known Eriogonea in its directious flowers. Confined in its geographic range to the arid districts of Lower California, and adjacent islands.- Pterostegia, Benth. & Hook., Gen., Pl. III., p. 94, in part.

Two species, viz.:

I. H. MACROPTERA. — Pterostegia macroptera, Benth., l. c. — P. galioides, Greene, l. c.

Suffruticose, diffusely branched from a thick ligneous axis, hoary with appressed pubescence, branches slender, jointed, with swollen nodes at the junction of the opposite connate sessile leaves; leaves entire thickish, narrowly spathulate, one-fourth to one-half inch in length; involucre broadly bilobed, and conspicuously inflated on each side, hyaline with deep red reticulations; staminate flowers axillary, on a more or less prolonged axis, without bracts, except an irregular ciliate tuft at the base of the pedicels; perianth short-campanulate, deeply 6-cleft, segments nearly equal; stamens 9, in two rows, at the base, with occasional traces of undeveloped ovaries; pistillate flowers shorter, persistent, and adhering to the developed akenes, 6-parted, with two rows of pedicellate staminodes at the base; akene and embryo as above noted.

Habitat.— Lower California, from San Quentin to Magdalena Bay, flowering early in the season; staminate plants more diffuse, with shorter joints and less prolonged branches. Mr. Orcutt's specimens, No. 1374, April 17th, 1886, from San Telmo, show all the peculiar characters of this species.

2. H. FRUTICOSA, Greene, ined.—*Pterostegia fruticosa*, Greene, l. c. (Copied from Mr. Greene's original description, Bull. Cal. Acad., IV., pp. 212, 213.)

"Shrubby, diffusely branched, firmly erect, 2-4 feet high, densely leafy; branchlets short-jointed, tomentulose at the joints; leaves glabrate, fleshy, obovate-spathulate, entire obtuse or retuse, 2-5 lines long; involucre firm-hyaline, reddish, with darker reticulate veins, 5-7lines long, deeply cleft into two entire reniform lobes; wings reniform, entire unequal; akene ovate, lanceolate two lines long, sharply triquetrous; perianth a half line long, persistent."

*Habitat.*— Cedros Island: Dr. Veatch, 1859; E. L. Greene, May, 1885. Not feeling at liberty to modify Mr. Greene's original specific description in referring it to his proposed new genus, it is only necessary to add that, in the absence of staminate flowers, it can only be provisionally attached to this genus by its close similarity to the preceding species till confirmed by complete specimens.

## AN ANCIENT MINE IN ARKANSAS.

BY WM. A. CHAPMAN.

Read before the Academy, May 28th, 1886.

In the spring of 1884, while engaged in prospecting for minerals over the southern portions of Polk County, Arkansas, my attention was directed to an excavation, supposed by those who now reside in that locality to have been the work of Spanish miners, who, local traditions state, were once actively engaged in the exploration of this State for gold and other precious metals. My curiosity regarding this so-called Spanish mine being aroused, I decided upon a visit to it, in order to determine, if possible, who the miners were and what had been the object of their labor. After going about two miles north-west of Hatton post-office, I came to a spur-like appendage of the mountain, which, jutting out from the main range, formed one side of a narrow, gorge-like valley, through which, in times past, a stream of considerable size had wound its way. Through the erosion of water, a part of this hill had been removed, in such manner as to give to one facing the opening the impression that the dip of the exposed strata was in two directions. It was evident that this face of the hill had once been an overhanging cliff, with all the members of the series of rocks entering into its structure fully exposed; but the falling of the overhanging mass and the accumulation of rubbish from the mine have in a measure restored the base, and now conceal the greater part of the strata from view. The strata open to inspection - some twenty feet - are metamorphic sandstones, ranging in hardness from a soft, friable, amorphous sandstone to that of a quartzose rock of crystalline structure, suitable for millstones. These form the mass of the exposed strata. Above them are others which have distinct cleavage lines at right angles to each other, and which, under atmospheric influences, display a tendency to part along the cleavage lines. Interstratified with these are irregular masses of hornblende and a white, close-textured rock resembling novaculite. The thickness of the strata varies from two to twenty-six inches. The strike of the series is 10 degrees north of east; the dip, northward at an angle of 45 degrees.

The mining operations had been confined to the removal of a single stratum — the lowest of those open to inspection — portions of which

had been left at short intervals as supports to the rock above. The opening to the mine began at a point about twenty feet below the summit of the hill, and extended from thence diagonally downward for a distance of forty feet. A superficial examination convinced me that iron tools had not been employed in the removal of the rock, and hence it seemed exceedingly improbable that the opening before me was the result of European labor. Believing the discovery to be of some importance from an archeological point of view, I proceeded to make a thorough examination of the excavation, a task rendered comparatively easy, as the greater part of the debris had been removed a short time prior to my visit by a person who was in search of silver ores.\* Provided with a candle and a slender pole, I descended into the opening, which is about two feet in width, and found that for a depth of eight feet no effort had been made to enlarge the opening by the removal of either of the adjacent strata, both of which are exceedingly hard and quartz-like in structure. The miners, at this point, had ceased to drift upward along the strata, and had commenced the sinking of a narrow shaft. After removing the rubbish from this shaft, its depth was found to be less than five feet. Evidently, the intention of the miners, in sinking this shallow shaft, had been the formation of a face or breast in the rock, to serve as a starting-point from which they might tunnel in an opposite direction to that pursued in the drift above, for, opening out from the bottom of this shaft, was a low passage leading down and under the mountain. After carefully exploring as much of this passage as was within reach of my pole, I proceeded to enter, but, in order to do so, was obliged to go upon all fours. Crawling in this manner for some four or five feet, the passage was found to increase in height to such an extent that an upright position would have been possible, had it not been for the incline of the strata and the narrowness of the passage. The descent here was at a sharp incline, and had been accomplished by means of shelf-like offsets cut into the rock. Traces of fire were plainly visible in and upon the rock at the entrance to the tunnel, and the smoke-blackened walls were so seamed and checked by cracks and crevices as to demonstrate the alternate use, by the miners, of both fire and water in their efforts at breaking down the rock. A further search revealed the mineral desiderata of the miners. The soft, friable sandstone, to the removal of which the miners had confined their efforts,

<sup>\*</sup>The alterations effected by that individual, in the appearance of the mine, were of no importance, inasmuch as they were confined to the surface and related entirely to the removal and replacement of a part of the stone supports by others of wood.

proved to be the vein-stone. In it were pockets or cavities filled with a black and a red mineral substance, both pulverulent in form. Descending a few steps farther, my progress was arrested by a large rattlesnake, which I left unmolested in full possession of the lower depths of the mine and the treasures it might contain, and hastily made my way upwards. The black mineral substance proved, upon subjecting it to a qualitative test, to be sesquioxide of iron, with traces of manganese. That these minerals, in the form here found, were those sought for by the miners is evident, as in the near vicinity of the mine are large quantities, exposed, of hematite, limonite, pyrolusite, and psilomelane, which could have been secured at a far less expenditure of labor. That these minerals were of great importance in the domestic economy of the mining people is none the less evident in view of the excessive labor and hardships undergone in its acquisition.

The peculiar method of mining, together with the absence of those markings which would inevitably have followed the use of iron tools, demonstrate that the work was not that of civilized man. Neither will those who are conversant with the characteristics of Indian peoples (applying the term in its generally accepted sense) admit that the excavation was the result of their labor. That the labor was that of some aboriginal people is most evident, and that they were of those whom we know of as Mound-builders is exceedingly probable, inasmuch as there are, within a few miles of the mine, abundant traces of the presence of that people in times past. To these evidences, which seem to designate the Mound-builders as the miners, has been added the following data, obtained while exploring a mound some eight miles distant from the mine. This mound was apparently of very recent origin. (Sketches of it, with such data as I succeeded in collecting, and some of the relics found in it and in the mine, were forwarded by me to the Smithsonian Institution.) In construction it differed materially from all I had heretofore seen. In it, among other relics, were fragments of pottery of a purple-black color. A portion of this coloring matter, when subjected to a qualitative examination, gave results precisely the same as those derived through the analysis of the mineral procured from the mine. The only difference in the two substances I was able to detect, through means then at my command, was the presence of carbonate of calcium, magnesia, and alumina in the coloring matter of the pottery. The presence of these substances, however, is easily accounted for, as, in the endeavor to procure a sufficient quantity of the coloring matter of the pottery for analysis, portions of the

pottery itself were unavoidably included. Those three substances, with silica, are the ingredients of the material used in the manufacture of the pottery — the first two (carbonate of lime and magnesia) in the form of pulverized shells. From the foregoing it would seem that the mineral procured from the mine had been utilized (in part, at least) as a pigment.

Future explorations in the ancient mines and in the numerous mounds of this State will, no doubt, give much additional light upon this and other matters relating thereto; and from the success which has attended the efforts of those engaged in such explorations here, it is by no means improbable that when these extensive and, as yet, almost unexplored fields of research are entered by those whose means will permit them to diligently and systematically prosecute this branch of scientific research, Arkansas will, in their hands, prove fruitful in the yielding of invaluable and, perhaps, unexpected results having an important bearing upon the elucidation of the history of the Moundbuilders.

# DESCRIPTION OF A NEW HYDROBIA, WITH NOTES ON OTHER RISSOIDÆ.

BY HARRY A. PILSBRY.

Read before the Academy, July 30th, 1886.

## Hydrobia texana, sp. nov.

(Plate III., Figs. 1-6.)

SHELL small, conically elevated, rather acute, thin; whorls five to six, convex, lightly striate transversely, with numerous coarse, irregular, revolving striæ, becoming less distinct on body-whorl; sutures well impressed; aperture ovate, somewhat angled, posteriorly rounded before; peritreme simple, acute, not sinuous, adherent to body-whorl, sub-reflexed at the narrow but well-defined umbilicus. Epidermis dull greenish-brown or gray; operculum ovate, sub-spiral, corneous, closely fitting the aperture, with coarse wrinkles radiating from inner margins of whorls; polar point close to columella. The measurements of three specimens are as follows:

a.	Length,	4.50 <sup>mm</sup> ;	breadth,	2.50 <sup>mm</sup> .
b.	"	3.45 <sup>mm</sup> ;	"	1.98mm.
C.	"	4.00 <sup>mm</sup> ;	44	2.00 <sup>mm</sup> .

Habitat.— Guadalupe River and its tributary, Comal Creek, Comal County, Texas.

The spiral striæ are irregularly developed, the upper ones being most constant. On some specimens there is a more prominent, slightly nodose, revolving line above the periphery. Specimens may be seen in the collections of the Davenport Academy of Natural Sciences, the Philadelphia Academy of Sciences, and of the writer. The revolving sculpture at once distinguishes this species from the *Hydrobia seemani* of Frauenfeld,\* which it resembles somewhat in outline. A comparison with Frauenfeld's figure shows the Texan shells to be of slightly stouter form. It is quite distinct from other described American species. The specimens were found on the under side of stones in rapidly flowing water. Its associates in Comal Creek are *Goniobasis pleuristriatus* Say, *G. comalensis, sp. nov.*, and an undetermined *Amnicola*.

<sup>\*</sup>Described from Durango, North-west Mexico. Vide Verh. K. K. Zool.-bot. Ges., Wien, p. 1025, 1863, also p. 505, 1865 (figured).

This species is placed in Hydrobia because I do not know what other disposition to make of it. It is, perhaps, congeneric with such species as *Amnicola floridana* Frauenfeld,\* which has a more acute apex than Bythinella, and is slenderer than Amnicola.

## NOTE ON Pyrgulopsis spinosus Call & Pilsbry.

I find that this species has no affinity with the other shells included under *Pyrgulopsis*. Its position seems to be in *Potamopyrgus* or in an as yet undefined genus. *Pyrgulopsis* C. & P. is, perhaps, in characters of shell, not separable from *Lyrodes* of Doering, the description of which I had not seen at the time *Pyrgulopsis* was proposed. A thorough examination of the anatomy of these snails, and comparisons with that of *Pyrgula s. s.*, must be made before the true value of all these groups can be determined. To facilitate comparisons by those who do not have access to the publications containing Mr. Doering's papers on mollusca, I copy here his diagnosis of *Lyrodes*:†

Testa subperforata elongata, ovato-conica, tenuis, hyalina, carinata, sæpius aculeata, vel spiraliter lineata.

Animal pede oblongo, antice sublyræ-formi, lobis duo in corpore retractilibus; postice lanceolato; tentaculis subconicis, baculiformibus; rostro brevi.

The type is *L. guaranitica* Doer. The old species *Paludestrina* andecola D'Orb., included by Stimpson in *Pyrgula*, and *Paludina cor*onata Pfr., are placed by Doering in the group. The animal resembles *Pyrgula bicarinata* as described by Moquin-Tandon in external characters, the foot being bluntly bilobed before — not distinctly auriculated, as in *Bythinella*, *Amnicola*, and other genera.

<sup>\*</sup> Hydrobia wetherbyi is probably a Gillia.

<sup>†</sup> Boletin de la Academia Nacional de Ciencias en Cordoba, Tomo VII., 1885, p. 461; L.guaranitica figured on p. 463.

## LASTARRIÆA, Remy.

#### Confirmation of the Genus, with Character Extended.

#### BY C. C. PARRY.

#### Read before the Academy, October 29th, 1886.

As LONG as the Eriogonous genus *Lastarriaa*, Remy., of the Pacific coast of North and South America remained monotypic, and exhibited several apparently anomalous and puzzling characters, it seemed natural, and perhaps excusable, to endeavor to reduce it to systematic arrangement, even by a somewhat forced and obscure construction. Accordingly, the writer, in a recently published memoir on *Chorizanthe* (Proc. Dav. Acad. Nat. Sci., Vol. IV., pp. 45-63), on a careful examination of all the material then at his command, adopted, and has since maintained, the view that the floral organ representing the perianth of previous authors, presenting some of the external characters of a Chorizanthoid involucre, was actually such, and that the perianth proper was in this case reduced to an obscure lobed ring, adnate to the involucre, on which the stamens were inserted — thus merging the genus into *Chorizanthe*, as *C. Lastarriaa*.

On receiving, lately, from my esteemed correspondent, Prof. Fredrico Philippi, of Santiago, Chili, S. A., a nearly complete set of Chilian *Chorizanthes* — including, with the original, two new species of *Lastarricea* — a reconsideration of the whole subject was naturally brought up, leading to the following important results:

While the two new species indicated by Professor Philippi conform closely to the published generic character, they do not sustain the views adopted in the paper above referred to; at the same time the specific differences bring more clearly to light other characters, heretofore obscure, which removes at once the most anomalous features of the genus as before understood, exhibiting a clearly defined involucre, enclosing the proper perianth! Thus the five subtending cauline bracts, which in the well known species *L. Chilensis* seem united in a single whorl, in the new species, *L. stricta*, Philippi, show a clearly defined *double* series, including two outer, subtending each dichotomous branch, ' and comprising the ordinary cauline bracts; three inner, more closely united at base, enclosing a perianth, and therefore representing a proper involucre, not unlike that of *Chorizanthe*, *polygonoides*. In following this clue, it is not difficult to see even in the closely blended bracts of *L. Chilensis* also a double series, only obscured by the close similarity of the separate segments.

It thus appears that the suggestion of Professor Gray, contained in a notice of Xantus' plants, as early as 1860, stating that "the verticillate upper leaves of *Lastarriaa* answer to the involuce, which however encloses a proliferous shoot as well as a flower," contains at least half the truth; also the lately published remark of Mrs. Curran (Bull. Cal. Acad., No. V., p. 2,) that "the enclosing bracts of *Lastarriaa* have as much right to the rank of an involuce as those of *Oxytheca, luteola*," may, with the explanation now given, be accepted as nearer the truth than the previous theory of the present writer. With the facts thus brought to light by the interesting discoveries of Professor Philippi, the genus *Lastarriae*, Remy., may be more clearly defined as follows, viz. :

LASTARRIÆA, Remy.-Chorizanthe Lastarriæa, Parry, l. c.

Involucre triphyllous, united at base, segments unequal, more or less thickened and cuspidate-uncinate, closely sessile in the axil of opposite cauline bracts subtending the dichotomous branches and terminal shoots; perianth triangular, coriaceous, 5–6 parted, segments uncinate (resembling the involucre of *Chorizanthe*); stamens 3, inserted on the throat, filaments short, anthers oval; styles short, recurved; akene triangular, embryo straight, with linear cotyledons, and short radicle.

Slender jointed annuals of the Pacific coast of North and South America; differing from *Chorizanthe* only in its 3-bracteate involucre, and its coriaceous, uncinately awned perianth; nearest to Sect. *Acanthogonum*, but differs in its straight embryo.

Three ? species.

I. L. CHILENSIS, Remy.—Chorizanthe Lastarriaea, Parry, l. c.

Involucral whorls closely adherent, and similar to the external cauline bracts; perianth sharply triangular, coriaceous, segments unequal, with prolonged uncinate awns.

Habitat .-- Pacific coast of North and South America.

2. L. STRICTA, Philippi, ined.

Involucral whorls distinct from the outer cauline bracts, segments broadly oval, retuse, thick-fleshy corrugated, with a prominent keel terminating in a short recurved cusp; perianth membranaceous, segments nearly equal, spathulate, and shortly uncinate.

Habitat.— Coquimbo, Chili, S. A. Professor Philippi, 1885.

3?. L. LINEARIS, Philippi, ined.

Smaller, with more linear bracts; hardly distinct from the last. *Habitat.*—Coquimbo, Chili. Professor Philippi, 1885.

## MOUND EXPLORATIONS AT TOOLESBORO, LOUISA COUNTY, IOWA.

Read before the Academy, August 2d, 1886.

THE village of Toolesboro, locally noted for its prehistoric mounds, is situated on a commanding bluff, about two and a half miles above the mouth of the Iowa River, which empties into the Mississippi fiftytwo miles below Davenport.

A party from this Academy had opened some mounds here in 1875, obtaining from them a number of interesting relics (see Proc. Dav. Acad. Nat. Sci., Vol. I., p. 106); but, as several of the group remained unexplored, we decided to make another expedition, devoting a week to the trip and the work. Accordingly, on Saturday, July 24th, we started by skiff, carrying camp equipage, etc., and were on hand, ready for work, Monday morning.

The bluff at this point rises two hundred and ten feet above the Mississippi level, and commands a most magnificent view up and down and across the broad valley common to the two rivers. Extending along its brow, through the north-western outskirts of the village, is a row of nine\* large mounds, from fifty to three hundred feet apart, some of which, as stated, had been more or less thoroughly explored—one of them (No. 6) having been entirely removed by Mr. Pratt and his party, leaving the earth piled up on either side marking its former location.

After a careful survey of the group, and having obtained free permission from Mr. G. H. Mosier to open such as were on his land, we decided to first make a thorough exploration of No. 7, a mound of symmetrical outline, and one of the largest in the row. Accordingly, we had our camp outfit hauled up from the river, and pitched our tent hard by on the site of Mound No. 6.

In outline, but for some erosion at the brow of the bluff on the north, Mound No. 7 is almost a perfect circle, with a present diameter of about eighty-five feet, and a height, from summit to floor, of just ten feet; but, as it has been cultivated over for many years, it was probably much higher originally than now, with a diameter proportionately less.

\*In the report of the former expedition the number is given as twelve, but we could only make out nine at the time of this visit.

Owing to a long-continued drought, the surface earth was very dry and hard, requiring a pick to facilitate its removal, and even after penetrating the crust the digging was by no means easy; but, applying ourselves to the task, we proceeded to open a trench four feet wide by eighteen feet long, extending across the apparent center in a direction approximately north and south. The earth composing the mound is a stiff clay loam, for the most part homogeneous, but with some scattered patches of a purer clay, and a thin layer of the same, of varying thickness, which, about five feet below the surface, appeared plainly, in section, on the hard perpendicular walls of the trench at its northern end. Farther down, the earth became somewhat darker, as of loam with a less admixture of clay, until, at a depth of ten feet, we came upon a perfectly well-defined floor, consisting of a layer of lightyellow, sandy clay, about three inches thick, resting on the original subsoil of compact pure clay.

Thus far, no bones or other deposits had been found, save a mass of rotten wood, the crumbling remains of what were, apparently, decayed oak logs, which, about half way down and just north of the middle of the trench, extended across and beyond it on either side, slanting down toward the south, while just beneath them the clay stratum above mentioned dipped and disappeared.

The fact that in most of the mounds of this group decayed oak wood in considerable quantities is found, was mentioned by Mr. Pratt in his report of the previous expedition.

For convenience in throwing out the earth, about six feet of the south end of the trench was at first but partially excavated, leaving a temporary bench, and we proceeded to run transverse, arched galleries, at the level of the floor, from the excavated part. These galleries were from three to four feet wide and about four feet high, their arched shape, together with the stiffness of their walls, making this method of procedure comparatively safe. Nine galleries in all were dug, besides numerous pockets and connecting passages, laying bare about five hundred square feet of the base. In patches covering much of the floor, to the south of the apparent center of the mound, was a thin layer of a whitish ash, above which were several alternating layers of a darker ash and soft earth, of varying thickness; and just above these again, as seen plainly in section throughout the galleries to the east and south, a continuous layer of rotten wood, as of logs irregularly laid on after the mound had been built up about four feet. This log covering, where present, dipped quite regularly outward, as it would naturally do, following the curvature of the mound. Above

these lower layers, whether wood intervened or not, the superincumbent earth was very compact, there being no appearance whatever of the mound ever having been disturbed.

Such was the structure of the mound in its southern part; but in the northern end of the trench and the galleries radiating from it, neither wood nor ash was found, nor any other evidence of the agency of man (except, perhaps, the distinct clay layer above mentioned), save a continuation of the floor, scattered over which, in greater number here than elsewhere, were occasional small flint chips, raising our hopes of discovery when the spade would strike against them. Throughout the work in this mound, no shells or fragments of shell were seen, excepting the beads hereinafter mentioned, unless, indeed, a layer of what seemed an especially white ash, in contact with the decayed wood, above and below, were burned or decomposed shells instead, as suggested in the description of Mound No. 6 (Proc., Vol. I., p. 107). If of ash, as they probably were, they must have been placed there after burning, since the wood shows no trace of the action of fire. Indeed, save one or two minute bits, no charcoal was anywhere found in the mound. Not a single shard of pottery was seen, nor even a stone of any size, and only a very few pebbles, small and rough, scattered through.

Almost immediately on starting the first gallery west, about midway of the trench and two feet above its floor, we came upon a mass of human bones, consisting of two femurs, a clavicle, and several bones of the left arm, forearm, and hand, all in a heap, and with them a small piece (the only one found) of worked flint. How they came to be there, placed and dissociated as they were, we could not conjecture. There was no appearance of the earth having been disturbed above them, and their state of preservation was much the same as that of the corresponding parts of the entire skeletons afterward found.

Nothing further was discovered until we had tunneled several feet back from the trench, where, following the thin layer of ash—here continuous and quite distinct on the level floor — and just after making a turn to the south, we struck on a so-called copper "awl," standing upright and firmly embedded in the hard clay base. About two feet beyond this we came upon the first of a rich group of relics, viz: four copper "axes," so-called; two curved-base pipes — one of calcite, translucent, with cylindrical bowl, and one of catlinite, finely carved in the image of a hawk, with eyes of pearl;" a large block of mica in loose

<sup>\*</sup>A similar bird pipe, with pearls for eyes, was taken from Mound No. 6 in this group by Mr. Pratt's party, in 1875. (See Proc. Dav. Acad. Nat. Sci., Vol. I., p. 108.)

flakes; another awl, and a crushed human skull (the entire skeleton being afterward found in place), from beneath which one of the axes, completely wrapped in a crumbling covering of cloth and bark impregnated with copper carbonate, was taken.

Continuing the excavation, another copper axe was found near the left shoulder of the skeleton, and a large quantity of beads, both of pearl and shell, dull and fragile, in the region of the neck and chest.

Having removed the remaining earth from the trench, another crossgallery was now started just at its southern end, and in the western branch of this gallery we very soon came upon the body of the skeleton to which the skull before found belonged. It was the skeleton of an adult male, lying extended, face up, with the head to the north-west.

Close by the right side, and with its head on a level with the shoulder of the larger skeleton, was that of a child of perhaps ten years, its lower maxilla showing the rudimentary permanent teeth under some of the milk teeth which were still in their sockets, while the wisdom teeth had not been erupted. Just beyond the child's skeleton was found a third copper awl, and the floor of the mound here rose quite abruptly about ten inches, like the side of a basin, while it sloped considerably under the bodies toward their feet.

As the south abutment at the entrance of the last arch constructed rested directly upon the thighs and knees of the larger skeleton, these parts were, of necessity, left for the time undisturbed, and a gallery was run southward from the end of the trench, where we soon came upon the feet in place, about which and the legs were more shell beads. Below the feet from eighteen to thirty-six inches, and about two feet apart, was a row of three more copper awls, making a total of six of these pins, five of which were upright when found, piercing the floor, above which they projected one or two inches. They are from four to seven inches in length, about one-eighth of an inch through, hammered square, except at the pointed lower end, and turned abruptly over at the top, being similar to those shown in Figs. 1 and 5, Pl. VI., Vol. I., Proc. Dav. Acad. Nat. Sci. The suggestion made by one of our party, that they might have been used to pin down a covering of skins or cloth placed reverently over the bodies of the dead, seems plausible in view of their relation to the skeletons and the floor.

Beyond the feet of the bodies we dug for some distance into the side of the last gallery, till there, also, the floor began to rise, as it had at their right and, less markedly, at some distance above their heads beyond the grouped relics, forming, as it were, part of the rim of a dish

bounding our work toward the south, on whose inner slope the two bodies lay.

Deeming it useless to proceed further in this quarter, we abandoned the southern part of the mound, cutting away the supporting pillars behind us, thus completing the exposure of almost the entire floor of this section, and afterward filling in with the loose earth which had accumulated in the north half of the trench.

The floor at this end being again laid bare, we proceeded as before, tunneling under for eight or ten feet at its sides and end, finding no indications, however, of another burial — finding nothing, indeed, but a continuation of the level floor toward the bluff, which, so far as we followed it, showed no rim-like rise to the north corresponding to that on the opposite side.

As we had devoted most of our available time to this mound, and there were no indications to encourage further research, we decided to quit work here, and replaced the earth in and over the trench, leaving the contour of the mound but little disturbed.

Had the initial trench been extended a few feet further south, and carried down at once at this end, to the floor, we would have come directly upon the skeletons and the relics accompanying them; but a better insight into the structure of the mound and a fuller assurance that nothing of interest was left undiscovered, well repaid the additional toil.

In addition to the work done on Mound No. 7, we made a partial examination of No. 8, situated some two hundred feet further west, and also of a small mound about half a mile south-east of the village. No. 8 is probably the largest of its group. In the early settlement of the region it had been utilized as a building site, a large depression to the south of the center indicating where the cellar had been. Due allowance for the leveling effects of time under the circumstances of its occupancy, leaves for the mound a diameter of one hundred and forty feet and an altitude of eleven.

To the south of the center, partially in the cellar depression, and extending in a north-easterly direction, we opened a trench three and a half feet wide and sixteen feet long. In the trench, at a depth of about nine feet, we came upon the floor, which was simply a layer of yellow clay about a half inch in thickness, resting on black loam, doubtless the original surface soil. Immediately above the clay, also, was the same black loam, the interior of the mound being here moist and sodden by reason of the depressed excavation. In the trench, resting on the floor and covered by loam, we found parts of four skeletons, much

[PROC. D. A. N. S., Vol. V.]

6

[August 25, 1887.]

#### DAVENPORT ACADEMY OF NATURAL SCIENCES.

decomposed; but associated with them were no relics of any description. This absence of all deposits other than bones, together with the slight pains which had evidently been taken with the floor, gave the impression that, although the largest in the group, this mound had served for the more ordinary burials, or that perhaps the part we were at work in was simply an addition to an older mound.

With this thought we ran a tunnel eighteen feet long from the northeastern extremity of the trench in a westerly direction toward the highest part of the mound. Here, the layer of clay having disappeared, we started a tunnel due south, being encouraged to hope for greater developments in this direction by reason of a thickening of the floor. In about three feet, however, it again disappeared, and we gave up the work, regretting the want of time which prevented us from exploring other parts of this mound, for we felt that so large a structure might well contain further deposits.

In addition to these two mounds of the principal group, a short time was devoted to exploring one of a group on the other side of the village, back from the brow of the bluff, which had been partially excavated by Mr. Daniel Hindman, a young man residing in the place, some six years before. Work at that time had been suspended because of the interfering roots of a tree which he had not permission to remove, but not before a pipe and part of a skeleton had been found. This mound is about thirty feet in diameter and three feet high. We merely enlarged the old excavation, and in so doing came upon the greater part of a skeleton, and on the same level (we could trace no definite floor), about a foot to the right of the skeleton, we found two earthen vessels, one near the head and the other opposite the middle of the body. Both were turned on their sides and badly crushed, the one near the head being filled with ashes and earth. At a point about a foot above the head, the pick crushed through a large piece of mica, and a chunk of obsidian weighing two pounds was found on a level. with the skeleton at, approximately, the center of the mound.

On the morning of Friday, the 30th, it being impossible to remain longer, we struck our tent, reloaded our skiff, and rowed across the Mississippi to New Boston, where, in a few hours, we were fortunate enough to obtain passage for ourselves and boat on the "Pittsburg," upward bound.

E. P. Lynch.H. C. Fulton.C. H. Preston.

.12

## ADDITIONAL EXPLORATIONS AT TOOLESBORO.

Read before the Academy, November 27th, 1886.

HAVING, by the courtesy of Mrs. E. H. Mallory, of Toolesboro, Louisa County, received permission to explore one of the remaining undisturbed mounds of the group, and which is situated on her land, the undersigned visited that place on the 18th of October for that purpose. We found the mound—No. 5 of that group—situated in a garden where the ground has been cultivated for many years, until the height of the mound has been reduced to an extent which cannot now be determined. Judging from the others of the same group which have not been so changed in proportions, it must probably have been from eight to ten feet high.

Securing some laborers to assist in the work, we began by opening a trench, about five by eighteen feet, near the south side of the mound, and running east and west. The soil of which it was composed was a mixed earth such as is usually met with, very hard, and containing here and there minute bits of charcoal. At the depth of four feet four inches, we came upon an evenly spread layer of quite clean yellow clay, from half an inch to an inch in thickness. This was evidently an artificial deposit placed upon the surface after removing the soil, which in that locality is very thin, and is slightly below the level of the surrounding surface of the field. We dug down below it in several places, but found only the natural, undisturbed earth.

Finding no human remains or relics thus far, we cut down another five feet in width along the north side of the excavation already mentioned. In this, about half-way down, we found a small rough chert knife or scraper. In this cut, at the bottom, at the west end, were a few human bones, not very well preserved; from which, however, we secured one skull in tolerably good condition, and the frontal bone of another of remarkably low, flat, brutal form. With these bones was the shell of a turtle, broken into many and small pieces, showing, however, that it had been sculptured to some extent, though it was in so small fragments that the design of the cuttings could not be made out. This excavation was extended farther west and south, entirely beyond all indications of remains of any kind. At the bottom of this excavation, and about at the middle of the mound, we found a very finely carved, smooth and symmetrical curved-base pipe, with plain. round bowl, made of gray pipestone. There were no bones or other remains near it.

We next cut down another slice along the north side of the former, five or six feet wide and about twenty-five feet in length. In this we went to the clay layer at bottom without making any discoveries whatever. At the east end, however, we found that the said layer of clay stopped at a sharp line running diagonally across. Digging down into the space not covered with the clay, we found that a "grave" or excavation had been dug there to the depth of twenty inches, when we again came down to the natural, undisturbed clay. At the bottom of this, lying along the south-west side of the pit, and with the head to the north-west, was a very much decayed adult skeleton, and mixed up with the bones of the trunk were a few of the bones of a child.

In order to uncover this pit entirely, we made a still further cut northward, thus exposing, in all, some twenty-five feet square of the floor of the mound. On removing the earth entirely from this deeper burial-place, we found another skeleton lying at right angles with the first, along the north-west side of the pit, and were greatly disappointed at finding associated with the bones in this portion, which seemed to have been prepared with especial care, no relics of any kind whatever. This pit was of irregular form, measuring eight feet along the southwest side, seven feet on the north-west, and the other sides six and five feet respectively.

This mound, though nearly of the same size of the others of the same group, is remarkable for the entire absence of copper relics, beads, marine shells, pottery, mica, obsidian, galena, and flint, bone, and horn implements (except the scraper above mentioned).

Mr. G. H. Mosier and Mr. Hannibal Parsons were very kind and courteous, and both gave us full privilege to explore any mounds we might find on their property. We opened one supposed mound on the land of each, but finding no encouragement or indications of relics or of work of human hands, abandoned them.

> C. E. HARRISON. W. H. PRATT.

# CONTRIBUTIONS TO THE MOLLUSCA OF FLORIDA.

#### BY CHARLES T. SIMPSON.

Read before the Academy, December 31st, 1886.

## INTRODUCTORY.

THE following pages are chiefly the result of the collections made during a four years' residence near Braidentown, on the west coast of Florida. No pretensions are made to its being a complete list, as it comprises, for the most part, only such species as were collected by the author, and those received from reliable collectors from within the limits of the State. It was my intention, while residing in Florida, to at some time publish a complete catalogue of all the species of mollusca belonging to the State, and, with that intention in view, I had planned an extensive cruise last winter down the west coast, up the Caloosahatchee to Lake Okeechobee, the South-eastern Keys, and up along the east coast of the mainland; but unforeseen circumstances compelled me to leave the State, and completely changed my plans. This fact, the lack of literature on the subject, the terrible confusion that exists in the nomenclature and synonymy of Floridan and West Indian shells, together with the fact that there are but few resident conchologists in the State, and that but little material can be obtained unless by actually collecting it, have led me to abandon the project and to substitute, instead, a catalogue of my own collections, with notes and observations made while actually in the field.

In the listing of these shells I have been particularly careful as to locality, knowing that our knowledge of geographical distribution depends wholly upon the accuracy of collectors in this direction. An excellent memory in this respect, the careful labeling of specimens, and notes taken while collecting, have rendered the statements of locality given tolerably accurate.

Where shells were found more or less throughout a wide area, I have often marked them "West Coast," meaning that they were found at many points along the west coast of the State; or, "Florida Keys," alluding to species common to the lower chain of Keys, and not to those of the western coast.

With regard to the distribution of the mollusca of Florida, my experience has given the following results:

First - On the west coast the marine shells consist of a number of Atlantic coast forms, a few species peculiar to the south-east coast of the United States, and a very large number of West Indian shells. From the vicinity of Tampa Bay to the extreme point of Cape Sable, I found but little change in the species. Such shells as Strombus pugilis, the Fulgurs, Pyrula papyracea, the Fasciolarias, Melongena corona, Natica duplicata, Oliva literata, Nassa vibex, Littorina angulifera and irrorata, and Crepidula fornicata, among the Gasteropods, and Ostrea virginica, Venus mortoni, Loripes edentula, Mactra similis, Donax variabilis, Cytherea gigantea, Cardium magnum, several species of Mytilus and Modiola, and the Pinnas seminuda and muricata, among bivalves, are characteristic of the west coast throughout the region which I have indicated. A few West Indian species become more plentiful as we go southward; thus, Cancellaria reticulata is somewhat rare in the vicinity of Tampa Bay, but is plentiful on Sannibel Island, a hundred miles south, and so on to the extreme end of the State. Tellina puniceus is very seldom found north of the Caloosahatchee River, but at Cape Sable it is abundant; Natica canrena is more abundant to the southward, etc. Still, the difference in a collection of shells made at Anna Maria Key and one from Cape Sable is hardly perceptible. But when one crosses over to the nearest of the lower range of Keys a very different shell fauna is met with. On these Keys the characteristic species are such shells as Vasum muricatum, Strombus gigas and bituberculatus, the Tritons, Ricinula nodulosa, the Purples, Marginella carnea and guttata, Ovulum gibbosum, Columbella mercatoria, the Cypræas, the Doliums, the Neritas, the violet snails, several species of Littorina, the Imperators, a number of Acmæas, the Strigillas, Mytilus exustus, the Pernas, and the like, scarcely one of which is ever found on the west coast of the mainland at all.

This change may be accounted for in part, no doubt, by the fact that the Keys are of coral formation and that the shores of the west coast of the mainland are mostly sandy; but I believe the Gulf Stream to be accountable for most of this. It sweeps to the southward a long way to the west of the mainland of Florida, but is crowded in close to the Tortugas and the Florida Keys, and is kept in near to these Keys on the south-eastern shore and for a long distance up the east coast of the mainland. The theory that this is the distributor of many of these tropical forms is sustained by the fact that such shells as Purpura floridana, Strombus bituberculatus, Marginella carnea, Cassis tuberosa and

#### SIMPSON — CONTRIBUTIONS TO THE MOLLUSCA OF FLORIDA. 47

cameo, the Doliums, galea and perdix, the Ianthinas, Arca incongrua, Pecten ornatus, and many others, are found along the entire eastern coast of the State, and even, in some cases, as far north as the coast of North Carolina, though not one of them, so far as I know, is found on the west coast. The molluscan fauna of the Bermudas, though these islands lie north of the northern limit of Florida, is much more like that of the lower Keys than that of the west coast.

Another point worthy of notice is that many of the Atlantic coast species appear on the west coast of the State, some of which, though abundant at Tampa Bay and northward, are not found, or are rare, at the southern extremity of the peninsula. Among the Atlantic coast species found on the western shore of the State, I may mention Urosalpinx cinerea, Eupleura caudata, Columbella avara, Natica duplicata, Crepidula glauca, fornicata, and convexa, Bittium nigrum, Littorina irrorata, Mactra lateralis, Crassatella lunulata, Macoma proxima, Ostrea virginica, etc. Some of these extend westward to the coast of Texas. I have seen a number of these in the collection of Mr. Harry A. Pilsbry, picked up by him at Galveston, and among them valves of Petricola pholadiformis, a shell which I have never found on the west coast of Florida. It is reported from that locality by Mr. Calkins, but I have seen the shells presented by that gentleman to the Davenport Academy and bearing that label, and they are only worn valves of Pholas costata. Whether or not these species passed into the Gulf of Mexico before the peninsula attained its present dimensions, as has been surmised, is a question I think we cannot settle until we know more of the distribution of living forms and of the fossil species of the State.

I found the Tortugas wonderfully rich in the smaller forms of the mollusca, and many species were obtained there which I think have never heretofore been credited to Florida. Sarasota Bay and vicinity and Tampa Bay were also very prolific in species. A single dredging trip of some twenty hauls, in the latter body of water, yielded about one hundred and twenty-five species, many of them never obtained elsewhere.

Second — The land shells of the State consist of a few species of wide distribution, such as Zonites indentatus, arboreus, minusculus, and fulvus, Strobila labyrinthica, several of the Pupas, Carychium exiguum, Succinea obliqua, and the like; a number that are peculiarly southern in their distribution, among which the Polygyras are numerous, both as to species and individuals, and a good many species whose metropolis is the West Indies and South America, probably brought by the Gulf Stream. Among these may be mentioned Zonites gundlachi, Cylindrella poeyana, Bulimulus marielinus, Strophia incana, Stenogyra subula and gracilima, Liguus fasciatus, Orthalicus undatus, the two species of Macroceramus, from Cuba; Helix varians, from the Bahamas; and Bulimulus multilineatus, from South America. Glandina truncata is also a Cuban species, as well as Helix vortex and Chondropoma dentatum. Of the West Indian shells, Strophia incana, Bulimulus marielinus, the Stenogyras, Helix varians, Orthalicus undatus, the Cylindrellas, and Chondropoma dentatum seem to be confined to the lower Keys or the extreme southern portion of the peninsula; Bulimulus multilineatus and Liguus fasciatus range farther north; the two species of Macroceramus extend to Tampa Bay; and the remainder are probably found over the greater part of the State. Of course these limits may be extended by future research.

Third — The fresh-water species have but a small representation from the tropics. Planorbus tumidus is a Cuban shell; so are Ampullaria depressa and Neritina reclivata. Ancylus obscurus is West Indian, and Ampullaria caliginosa is from Mexico and Nicaragua. A number of the univalves are of northern origin, no doubt: such as Limnæa humilis, Planorbis trivolvis, Physa heterostropha, and the like. The species of Unios are all, so far as I know, confined to the waters flowing into the Atlantic and Gulf of Mexico, and many of them are probably peculiar to the State.

In the preparation of this catalogue, I have been continually under obligation to Mr. William H. Dall, of the United States National Museum, at Washington. He has identified several hundreds of the smaller and less known species, has aided me constantly with advice and valuable suggestions, and has written out the descriptions of the new species. To him my thanks are due for his patience and forbearance throughout. Mr. Dall wishes me to say that he has simply given a name to such species as have passed through his hands; that it would be impossible to tell whether these names will stand or not when the synonymy is thoroughly worked out.

I would also express my obligations to Mr. John Ford, of the Philadelphia Academy of Natural Sciences, for comparing many of my species with the type-shells in the museum, and for kindly help and encouragement; to M. C. F. Ancey, of Marseilles, France, for identifying many of the land species and fresh-water univalves; to Mr. William A. Marsh, of Aledo, Ill., and Mr. Harry A. Pilsbry, of Davenport, Iowa, for assistance in identifying the Unios.

I have no doubt that there are errors in this catalogue. It has been prepared in haste, in the odd moments of a very busy life. I have but little literature on the subject, and have never had any opportunity to examine extensive libraries or collections; — in fact, a portion of my Florida species I have not yet had time to unpack and compare. My work has been mostly done in the field. I thought it better, however, to do something than to wait for leisure and opportunities which might never come. I therefore ask the kindly consideration of all into whose hands it may fall.

OGALLALA, NEB., December 1, 1886.

#### CATALOGUE.

[In the following catalogue, such species as have been obtained only from other collectors are designated by an asterisk (\*). All others have been collected by myself.]

Octopus vulgaris L. Washed up on Long Key.

Octopus rugosus Bosc.? Florida Keys.

*Ommatostrephes*? A specimen washed up on Long Key, the pen of which is referred by Mr. Dall to this genus with doubt. The animal was partly decayed when found.

Spirula peronii Lam. Florida Keys; not rare.

*Hyalea trispinosa* D'Orb. One shell found washed up on the lower end of Anna Maria Key.

*Murex pomum* Gm. West coast. Very abundant at Sannibel Island and southward.

\**Murex adustus* Lam. A single fine specimen was received from Mr. Isaiah Greegor, of Jacksonville, who reports it from the east coast. Tryon gives its locality as Indian Ocean, Phillipines, and Japan; but Dall, in his catalogue of West Indian shells, reports it from Cuba, on the authority of Pfeiffer.

Murex recurvirostris Brod. Anna Maria Key, one specimen; Sannibel Island; Marco, and vicinity.

*Murex brevifrons* Lam. Two slightly worn specimens, found at Key West, are referred to this species.

*Murex chrysostomus* Gray. One young shell from Sannibel Island. I have seen a fine full-grown shell, belonging to Mr. R. C. Stuart, of Tampa, found on the west coast, which is probably this species.

*Murex salleanus* A. Ad. West coast; more abundant at Sannibel Island and southward.

*Murex nuceus* Mörch. Tampa Bay; Tortugas. A number of specimens were dredged, living, in eight fathoms of water, in Tampa Bay.

*Murex intermedius* C. B. Ad. Worn specimens were found at Key West. I have this shell from the Bermudas and Honduras, east coast.

[PROC. D. A. N. S., Vol. V.] 7

*Murex cellulosa* Con.? Dredged in Tampa Bay. Agrees better with Conrad's description of this species than with anything else.

Muricidea hemphilli Dall. Long Key to Sannibel Island. Quite variable in sculpture and coloring. I have a bright orange-colored shell.

Muricidea floridana Con. Abundant at Tampa Bay and vicinity.

Urosalpinx cinereus Say. Occasionally found in the vicinity of Tampa Bay.

*Urosalpinx cincreus* Say, var. A couple of heavy-shouldered shells, with short spire, somewhat worn, were picked up on Sannibel Island. Mr. Dall supposes them to be a variety of this species.

Urosalpinx tampaensis Con. Occasionally found in Tampa Bay.

Eupleura caudata Say. Dredged in Tampa Bay.

*Eupleura muriciformis* Brod. Anna Maria Key. A heavy, white shell, very different from *E. caudata* as dredged by me; but Mr. Dall believes it to be the same.

Purpura hæmastoma L. Key West.

Purpura floridana Con. Florida Keys; east coast, Mr. T. L. Cunningham.

Purpura undata Lam. Florida Keys. Both this and the preceding are, no doubt, forms of the widely distributed and variable Purpura hamastoma.

Purpura deltoidea Lam. Florida Keys.

Ricinula nodulosa C. B. Ad. Key West; Tortugas. Abundant.

*Rhizocheilus (Coralliophila) galea* Chem. Tortugas, one worn shell. Two worn shells were found in Tampa Bay, which are probably this, but are more'slender and not so solid as the Tortugas specimen.

Triton tritonis L., var. nobilis Con. I found about thirty living specimens on the reefs at Tortugas, of an apparently stunted form, being very solid and having a heavy lip, though not over seven or eight inches in length. Capt. William Bahrt, of Braidentown, has a noble shell from Duck Key that measures fourteen inches in length.

Triton pilearis L. Tortugas. This is Calkins' T. veliei.

Triton chlorostomus Lam. Tortugas. One fairly good adult shell.

*Triton femorale* L. Four fine living shells were obtained at Key West; they are not so large or bright as shells from the West Indies.

Triton tuberosus Lam. One shell found at Tortugas.

Triton lamellosus Dkr. Key West.

Triton lanceolatus Mke. Anna Maria Key, one fine shell; worn shells were picked up at Key West.

Triton eximius Reeve. Key West; Tortugas.

Triton arachnoides Mörch. Tortugas; several worn and broken examples.

*Fasciolaria tulipa* L. Common and variable. A form found in sheltered bays is much duller colored and coarser than those of the open sea. A mahogany-colored form is occasionally found on the Keys.

#### SIMPSON --- CONTRIBUTIONS TO THE MOLLUSCA OF FLORIDA.

Fasciolaria distans Lam. West coast; common. Mr. Tryon makes this a variety of F. tulipa. I have never found the connecting shells.

Fasciolaria gigantea Keiner. West coast, and Keys. In the vicinity of Tampa Bay, adult shells are seldom over a foot long. On the Keys, I have seen dead shells two feet in length. The largest Gasteropod in the world.

Latirus infundibulum Gm. Tortugas.

Latirus cayohuesonicus Sow. Jr. Tortugas.

Leucozonia cingulifera Lam. West coast, rare; more common'on the Keys.

Melongena corona Gm. West coast, and Keys. Very common and variable. A small form, described by Sowerby in Proc. Zoöl. Soc., London, is common on the Keys and southern end of the mainland.

Melongena corona, var. bispinosa Phil. Abundant at Lostman's Point. Fulgur pyrum Dillw. West coast.

Fulgur perversus L. West coast; common. The shell is ordinarily painted, when young, with brown, buff, and orange; but fades into a dirty white when full grown. I have a live shell, found at Long Key, which measures fifteen and one-half inches in length. On this island I found a beautiful, pure white variety, young shells sometimes having a few black markings on the spire. Both species are found at Galveston, on the Texas coast.

Cantharus tincta Con. West coast, rare; common on the Florida Kevs.

Cantharus tincta, var. antillarum Dkr. Key West; Red-fish Point; Tampa Bay.

Cantharus coromandelianus Lam. Florida Keys.

Cantharus parvum Ad. Tortugas.

\*Cantharus cancellaria Con. Cedar Keys.

\*Phos intricatus Dall. Key West. Received from Mr. Wm. H. Dall. Nassa vibex Say. West coast; common.

Nassa ambigua Mont. West coast, rare; Florida Keys, common.

Nassa ambigua, var. consensa Rav. Dredged; Tampa Bay.

Nassa ambigua, var. acuta Pult. Dredged; Tampa Bay.

\*Nassa obsoleta Say. Fernandina, Mr. Henry Hemphill; east coast, Cunningham.

Vasum muricatum Born. Little Content Key; Key West.

Voluta junonia Chem. West coast. Rarely found in good condition, it being a deep-water shell. I have a specimen, in fairly good condition, from Little Sarasota Pass.

Mitra barbadensis Gm. Key West; Tortugas reefs. Several very large and fine specimens were found at the latter locality, under coral rocks, at low tide.

Mitra hanleyi Dohrn. Tortugas.

5 I

Mitra albocincta C. B. Ad. Tortugas.

Mitra sulcata Gm. Tortugas.

Mitra floridana Dall. Tortugas.

Erato mangueriæ Gray. Tampa Bay; west coast. Rare.

Marginella carnea Storer. Key West.

Marginella guttata Dillw. Key West.

Marginella apicina Mke. West coast.

Marginella apicina, white var. Key West.

Marginella opalina Stearns. Magill's Bay.

Marginella aureocincta Stearns. One specimen was found in Sarasota Bay.

Marginella pellucida Pfr. Sarasota Bay; Key West; abundant at the Bahamas.

Marginella roscida Red. West coast. I am doubtful whether this is distinct from apicina.

Marginella nitida Hds. Magill's Bay. One shell was found at Key West.

Marginella paxillus Reeve. Sarasota Bay.

Marginella catenata Mont. Tortugas; abundant.

Marginella ovuliformis D'Orb. Red-fish Point; Tampa Bay.

Marginella minuta Pfr. Tampa Bay.

Marginella lachrymula Gld. Tampa Bay.

Marginella lactea Keiner. Key West; Tortugas.

Marginella pallida L. Tortugas.

Marginella nivea C. B. Ad. Tortugas.

Olivella mutica Say. West coast. Quite variable.

Olivella mutica Say, var. A small, yellowish variety, marked with zigzag, brown lines, was dredged in Tampa Bay.

Olivella mutica Say, var. nitidula Dillw. West coast.

Olivella nivea Gm. Sarasota Pass.

Olivella jaspidea Gm. Tortugas.

Olivella floralia Duc. West coast.

*Oliva literata* Lam. Very abundant throughout the west coast, on sand flats, at low tide, and extends west to Texas.

*Oliva literata*, var. A golden yellow variety, which is almost entirely devoid of markings, is rarely found on the west coast.

Oliva reticularis Lam. Key West.

*Columbella mercatoria* L. The Keys; east coast, Cunningham. One living specimen was dredged in Tampa Bay, in seven fathoms. A most variable shell in size, form, and coloring.

Columbella dysoni Reeve. Tortugas. A shell agreeing with Tryon's figure and description of this was found on Tortugas, and I have the

SIMPSON — CONTRIBUTIONS TO THE MOLLUSCA OF FLORIDA. 53

same from Utilla, Honduras. I have no doubt that it is a form of C. mercatoria.

Columbella rustica L. Magill's Bay, large and fine; mouth of Caloosahatchie River.

Columbella nitida Lam. Tortugas reefs. Abundant under rocks at low tide.

Columbella cribraria Lam. Tortugas.

Columbella lunata Say. Egmont Key; Red-fish Point; Manatee River. Columbella pulchella Keiner. Garden Key; Tortugas.

Columbella acuta Stearns. Egmont Key.

Columbella avara Say, var. simplicata Stearns. Manatee River, on floating dry-docks; dredged in Tampa Bay.

Columbella obesa C. B. Ad. Red-fish Point, dead shells.

Columbella ostreicola E. A. Smith. Tampa Bay; Cedar Keys, Mr. J. B. Upson.

Columbella stearnsi Tryon. Tampa Bay.

*Columbella hotessieri* D'Orb. Tampa Bay. Worn shells were dredged, 'which are probably this species.

*Engina turbinella* Kiener. Tortugas reefs, under stones; Key West. *Cancellaria reticulata* Dillw. West coast; more abundant at Sannibel Island and southward.

*Cancellaria stimpsoni* Calkins. A single shell was picked up in good condition on Cape Sable.

*Terebra protexta* Con.. West coast, rare; dredged in Sarasota and Tampa Bays.

Terebra dislocatus Say. Abundant on sand flats at low tide.

*Strombus pugilis* L. Common everywhere on the west coast. A color variety has the interior of the mouth colored violet and blue.

Strombus pugilis, var. alatus Gm. Not a distinct variety at all. I have a suite of shells, varying from perfectly smooth forms to those with sharp spines on the shoulder, and from a uniform chestnut color throughout all the different patterns of bands and zigzag painting to pale yellow. Some of the smooth forms are a uniform chestnut color. I have a tuberculate variety with a brilliant light orange aperture. All these forms are found from high tide to several fathoms' depth.

Strombus bituberculatus Lam. Florida Keys; east coast.

Strombus gigas L. Florida Keys.

Strombus costatus Gm. Florida Keys; rare. I have a weathered shell which I found on Passage Key, at the mouth of Tampa Bay, and Mr. Charles More has one, in good condition, which he found on Egmont Key, while residing there as light keeper. I have a young shell which is probably this, which Mr. P. W. Reasoner found at Little Sarasota Pass, that is of a bright crimson color. I have seen shells of this species that were collected near St. Augustine. Cypræa exanthema L. Tortugas reefs; Key West.

*Cyprœa cervus* L. Tortugas reefs; young. I have a fine pair which are almost black, from Key West. One very large dead shell was found at Stump Pass, by Mr. James Mann.

Cypræa spurca L. Tortugas reefs; living.

*Cypræa cinerea* Gm. Several dead shells and one very fine living specimen were found at Tortugas reefs.

Cypræa (Trivia) pediculus L. Anna Maria Key; Florida Keys.

Cypræa (Trivia) quadripunctata Gray. Tortugas; very plentiful.

Cypræa (Trivia) nivea Gray. Tortugas; one shell.

Ovulum gibbosum L. Key West.

Ovulum acicularis Lam. Tortugas.

\**Ovulum uniplicata* Sowb. R. C. Stuart, found on the Florida Keys. *Cassis cameo* Stimpson. Tortugas; rare. This fine species, once abundant at the above locality, is now seldom found, and I was told that a specimen had not been obtained there, in good condition, for more than a year. I have seen shells from the Tortugas that would not go into an ordinary water-bucket. I found a nearly entire fresh shell on the upper end of Anna Maria Key, in the spring of 1885.

Cassis sulcosa Brug. West coast.

Cassis sulcosa, var. inflata Shaw. Florida Keys.

Oniscia oniscus L. Key West; Tortugas.

Dolium galea L. Marquesas Keys, young; Key West.

Dolium perdix L. Tortugas; young.

Pyrula papyracea Say. West coast; abundant.

Pleurotoma zebra Lam. Key West.

Pleurotoma solida C. B. Ad. Tortugas; young.

Pleurotoma tayloriana Reeve. Sannibel Island.

Pleurotoma gibbosa Born. Anna Maria Key; one slightly worn shell.

Pleurotoma eritima Bush. Tortugas.

Pleurotoma atrostyla Dall. Tortugas.

Pleurotoma albinodata Reeve. Tortugas.

Pleurotoma cerinella Dall. Tortugas.

Pleurotoma limonitella Dall. Tortugas; Sarasota Bay.

Pleurotoma ostrearum Stearns. Tortugas.

Pleurotoma ostrearum Stearns, color var. Tortugas.

Pleurotoma biconica Ad. Tortugas.

Pleuroioma biconica Ad., var. Tortugas.

Pleurotoma caribbea D'Orb. Tortugas.

Pleurotoma (Mangilia?) Simpsoni, n. s.

The following is Mr. Dall's description of this little shell:

#### SIMPSON - CONTRIBUTIONS TO THE MOLLUSCA OF FLORIDA.

"Shell polished, shining, with (including the nucleus) six and a half whorls; nucleus madder-brown, smooth, rather large, blunt, with one and a half turns; remainder transversely ribbed with 8-10 smooth, rounded, nearly straight, stout ribs, extending from suture to suture, which begin with the end of the nuclear part, and fail at the last third of the last whorl, which is marked only by silky fine incremental striæ; the spaces between the ribs are equal to or somewhat less than the ribs in width; longitudinal sculpture none, or only occasional extremely faint microscopic lines; whorls not inflated; color, rosy pellucid white, banded in front of the suture with rosy brown, fainter on the ribs, and, in the specimen described, extending forward nearly to the periphery of the earlier whorls; the base of the last whorl similarly tinged; the last somewhat varicose rib and the outer thickened lip whitish; aperture and canal very short and wide, and notch deep and large, rounded, leaving no fasciole, the outer lip lightly thickened, arched forward, a slight callus on the columella; interior not lirate in the specimen described.

"Lon. 5.75 mm.; last whorl equal to half the total length; maximum diameter of shell, 2.7 mm.

"Two specimens of this extremely pretty little shell were obtained at Tampa Bay by Mr. Simpson. It differs from any known form from that region heretofore, and in the form of its aperture and notch recalls some of the west coast Drillias, but, owing to the absence of a fasciole in front of the suture, can hardly be referred to that section of the Pleurotomidæ. One specimen is in the collection of the National Museum, No. 61,040."

The only two specimens obtained of this species were dredged in about five fathoms.

Pleurotoma monilifera Sby. Tortugas. Pleurotoma auberiana D'Orb.? Tortugas.

Pleurotoma nigerrima Dall. Tortugas.

Pleurotoma thea Dall. Sarasota Bay.

Pleurotoma fuscescens Gray. Sannibel Island.

Pleurotoma leucocyma Dall. Key West.

Pleurotoma flavescens Reeve. Tortugas.

Pleurotoma quadrata Reeve. Tortugas.

Mangilia stellata Stearns. Long Key.

Mangilia balteata Reeve. Tortugas.

Mangilia balteata, var. Tortugas.

\*Clathurella jewettii C. B. Ad. Cedar Keys, Hemphill.

\*Clathurella jewettii Stearns. Cedar Keys, Hemphill.

The Pleurotomidæ are in great confusion, and but little is accurately known concerning the species. I have used the generic name Pleurotoma for the species sometimes classed under the generic name of Drillia.

Conus floridanus Gabb. Cape Sable and northward.

*Conus peali* Green? Shells collected at Long Key seem to agree tolerably well with description and figures of the above, but are larger than the dimensions given for that species.

*Conus proteus* Hwass. West coast. Often washed on shore, but generally worn. Probably a deep-water species.

*Conus mus* Hwass. A number of very fine living shells were collected on the Tortugas reefs at low water.

*Conus pygmæus* Reeve. West coast. Nearly jet black shells, with white squarish spots, were found in Magill's Bay. Further south, the shell is often whitish, with yellow or brown spots, and grooved throughout the entire body-whorl. I have the same shell collected on the east coast of Honduras, which is very dark and covered with pustules. I also have it from Panama.

*Conus cardinalis* Hwass. A single slightly worn shell was found at the Tortugas which seems to be this species.

*Conus magellanicus* Hwass. Tortugas. Worn shells were found at the above locality which appear to be this. The species is found at the Bahamas.

*Natica pusilla* Say. Young living specimens were dredged in Tampa and Terraciea Bays.

Natica duplicata Say. Abundant on west coast, being found from the open sea up to nearly fresh water in rivers, and quite variable. There is a flattened form found in the open sea which approaches N. *josephinæ* in shape.

Natica canrena L. West coast; more abundant southward.

Natica uberiana D'Orb. Tortugas; Key West; Florida Keys.

Natica mamillaris Lam. Tortugas; one worn shell.

Natica marochiensis Gm., var. livida Pfr. Marco; one fine shell. Occasionally found on the south-west coast.

Sigaretus perspectivus Say. West coast, on sand flats at low tide.

Sigarctus maculatus Say. Long Key; one shell in fairly good condition.

Lamellaria pellucida Verrill. Long Key; one shell.

Calyptræa candeana D'Orb. West coast; Long Key. One living specimen and an abundance of dead shells were dredged in Tampa Bay.

Cochliolepis parasiticus Stimpson. Passage Key; dredged in Tampa Bay. A few shells, all dead.

Crepidula fornicata Say. One of the most abundant shells in the vicinity of Tampa Bay.

*Crepidula glauca* Say. Mr. Tryon makes a species of this, but I have no doubt that it is a variety of the very variable *C. fornicata*.

*Crepidula convexa* Say. I have shells from Tampa Bay and vicinity that agree perfectly with figures and description of this species, as well as with shells from the New England coast. I have often found it

growing on *Modulus floridanus*. I believe it to be a variety of *C. for*nicata.

*Crepidula plana* Say. Common on the interior of the *Fulgurs* and other dead shells.

*Crepidula aculeata* Gm. West coast and Keys. Quite variable; generally found beach worn.

Capulus intortus Lam. Key West.

Capulus subrufus Lam. Tortugas.

Mitrularia equestris L. Tortugas.

Mitrularia equestris, var. tortilis Reeve. Key West.

\**Xenophora conchyliophora* Born. South-east Keys; two living shells were received from William Bahrt.

Vermetus nigricans Dall. Sarasota Bay and other localities on the west coast, forming solid reefs between tides. In the crevices among these reefs numbers of *Mytilus exustus* and *cubitus*, and the various species of *Lithodomus* find a home.

Vermetus conicus Dillw. Egmont and Anna Maria Keys.

Vermetus lumbricalis L., var. spiratus Phil. Common on the west coast.

Vermetus lumbricalis L., var. bicarinatus Mörch. West coast; Cape Sable.

Vermetus lumbricalis L., var. radicula Stimp. West coast; common.

*Vermetus retifera* Mörch. Tortugas. A peculiar form, having the tube flattened and closely coiled, growing on corals and the piling of an old wharf, and having the apertural portion elevated. Mr. Tryon considered it a variety of *V. conicus* Dillw., but it seems to me quite distinct.

Vermetus annulatus Daudin. Tortugas. Partly imbedded in shells of Chama macrophylla.

Vermetus annulatus Daudin, var. irregularis D'Orb. Tortugas. On shells and corals, growing in dense clusters. This agrees in color and in being irregularly contorted, and transversely lamellated, with the description of this variety, but differs from it, and from the description of the subgenus in not being imbedded, and in growing in dense clusters. It is a *Spiroglyphus*, as the operculum is convex externally, with concentric laminæ, and concave internally, with a central mamilla and narrowly elevated margin.

Vermetus decussatus Gm. Egmont Key.

Vermetus nebulosus Dillw.? Tortugas. Attached to shells. On account of the irregular growth of these shells, and the fact that specimens with the opercula are seldom obtained, they are very difficult to accurately identify, and a good deal of confusion exists concerning the species. Many of them closely resemble the shells of *Serpula*, an annelid genus; they differ from the *Serpula* in having a spiral, nuclear shell, and usually internal *lamella* or *septa*.

[PROC. D. A. N. S., Vol. V.]

[February 4, 1889.]

Scalaria tenuis Sby. Tortugas.

Scalaria angulata Say. Tortugas; west coast

Scalaria humphreysii Keiner. Tortugas.

Scalaria eburnea Pot. and Mich. Tortugas.

Scalaria krebsii Mörch. Tortugas.

Scalaria candeana D'Orb. Tortugas.

Scalaria coronata Lam. Anna Maria Key.

Scalaria fragilis Hanley. Key West.

Scalaria hotessieriana D'Orb. Tortugas.

Scalaria blandi Mörch. Tortugas.

Ianthina fragilis Lam. Florida Keys; Key West. Has been picked up on Egmont Key by Mr. Charles Moore.

*Ianthina globosa* Swain. Key West. On a certain Sunday morning, while at Key West, I found the beach strewed with millions of *Ianthina fragilis* and *globosa*, the former being most abundant. Thousands of these shells contained the animals in a perfectly fresh state, and were no doubt living when thrown up the night before. There had been no storm, nor even a change of wind, and though I had searched the same beach the evening before, I had not found an example of either species. It seems as if a vast school of these animals, carried by some current, had been landed bodily on the rocky beach.

Cæcum sp. ind. Tortugas.

Cæcum pulchellum Stimp. Tortugas.

Cæcum floridanum Stimp.? Anna Maria Key.

Eulima conoidea Kurtz and Stimp. Dredged in Tampa Bay.

\**Eulima psila* Wat. Obtained of Mr. Isaiah Greegor, and said to come from the east coast of Florida.

Niso aeglees Bush. Tampa Bay; dredged.

Turbonilla interrupta Tott. Tampa Bay; dredged.

Turbonilla areolata Verrill? Tampa Bay.

Turbonilla gracilis Dek. Tampa Bay.

Odostomia granatina Dall. Dredged in Tampa Bay.

Odostomia impressa Say. Cedar Keys; J. B. Upson, Tampa Bay. Oscilla nivea Mörch. Tortugas.

*Pyramidella dolobrata* Lam. Little Sarasota Pass. A single fresh shell was found at the above locality. I found it abundantly fossil in the hammocks south of Manatee, in company with *Bulla striata*, the latter now found only rarely living on the Florida Keys. With these fossils were associated a great majority of the species living to-day on the adjoining coast. I believe that *Pyramidella dolobrata* has not before been reported from Florida, though it is abundant in the Antilles.

Obeliscus crenulatus Holmes. Dredged in Tampa Bay.

Obeliscus candidus Mörch. Dredged with the typical tessellatus.
### SIMPSON - CONTRIBUTIONS TO THE MOLLUSCA OF FLORIDA. 59

*Littorina angulifera* Lam. Abundant on the west coast and Keys to Honduras and throughout the West Indies, Bahamas, and Bermudas, often climbing twenty-five feet up mangrove trees. Exceedingly variable in size and coloring. The finest specimens were found at Marco.

*Littorina irrorata* Say. Abundant in localities only rarely covered by high tide.

*Littorina lineata* D'Orb. Florida Keys; a very large, heavy, inflated form was found at Key West.

*Littorina zigzag* Chem. Key West; .Tortugas. Quite variable; some shells nearly jet black and smooth, others with rounded whorls approach very close to *L. lineata*, with which it probably connects.

*Littorina guttata* Phil. One shell found at the Tortugas, and another at Utilla, Honduras. Mr. Dall identifies them as his species.

Echinella nodulosa Pfr. Florida Keys.

Tectarius muricatus Lam. Florida Keys.

Modulus floridanus Con. West coast.

Modulus lenticularis Chem. Common on the Keys; west coast, rare.

Modulus modulus L. Tortugas.

Planaxis nucleus Wood. Tortugas.

Planaxis lineatus Da Costa. Tortugas.

*Litiopa bombyx* Kiener. Washed up on Tortugas; very abundant on floating seaweed in the Caribbean Sea.

Alaba tervaricosa Ad. Tortugas.

*Cerithium atratum* Born. West coast; abundant. East coast; received from Cunningham.

Cerithium eburneum Brug. 'Florida Keys. Abunda t and variable. Cerithium algicola C. B. Ad. Florida Keys. I think this is merely a form of the preceding.

Cerithium semi-ferrugineum Lam. The Keys.

*Cerithium literatum* Born. The Keys. Quite variable in form, coloring, and sculpture. Some of the lighter colored forms are very nodulous; others are nearly smooth.

Cerithium ferrugineum Say. Abundant on the Keys; rarely found by me on the west coast. Much confusion exists concerning this shell. Pyrazus minimus Gm., is often mistaken for this species, and its socalled variety versicolor of C. B. Adams, which it somewhat resembles in size, form, and sculpture. C. ferrugineum is a solider shell, the aperture is smaller and is lirate within, the nodules are more distinct, and, upon the whole, it is a rougher shell. In Pyrazus minimus the nodules are pinched up into longitudinal plications, which become evanescent on the lower part of the whorls. I consider the variety versicolor C. B. Ad., of Cerithium ferrugineum, of no value. Mr. Tryon separates C. rissoidaeum Sowb., and states in the manual that it is smaller, always white or yellowish white, and that the sculpture is slightly different. My extensive suit of these shells from Tortugas does not show any distinction even as a variety, as the variation is from the most slender forms to those almost pupoidal, and with every shade of color from dark brown, through various patterns of painting, to pure white. Some of these shells are not over 6 mm. in length. *C. eriense* Val. is a synonym of *ferrugineum*.

*Cerithium muscarum* Say. A most beautiful and abundant form in Florida. A small, very delicate variety, with chestnut-colored punctations, is found on the Keys; and I also have it from the Bermudas and Honduras, but it connects with the type.

*Cerithium guiniacum* Phil.? A broken and slightly worn shell was picked up at the Tortugas which agrees well with this species, and is certainly like nothing else that I have seen. I have another worn specimen of the same from Utilla, Honduras.

Bittium varium Pfr. Abundant from New York to Florida, and varying from a dirty white to chocolate, with light colored varices.

*Cerithiopsis tubercularis* Mont. Tortugas. A single fresh shell, the var. *acicula* Brus., perhaps, having a broad whitish band above the suture.

Cerithiopsis greenii C. B. Ad. Tortugas.

Cerithiopsis punctutum L. Tortugas; Tampa Bay. Better known as C. emersoni C. B. Ad.

Cerithiopsis florum C. B. Ad. Two slightly worn shells were found at the Tortugas.

Cerithiopsis pulchellum C. B. Ad. Tortugas.

Cerithiopsis kobelti Dall. Tortugas.

Seila terebrale C. B. Ad. Common on the West coast and Keys; Cedar Keys, from Mr. Hinkley.

Potamides scalariformis Say. Abundant throughout the West coast and Keys.

Potamides iostoma Pfr. Tampa and Sarasota Bays. Narrower than *P. scalariformis*, and at once distinguished by having varices.

Potamides tenuis Pfr. Tampa and Sarasota Bays.

Potamides costata Da Costa. One shell was found in Tampa Bay. Potamides turrita Stearns. Shaw's point; three shells. Occasionally found elsewhere. Shells received from Cedar Keys, from Mr. Hinkley, and labeled *P. tenuis* Pfr. by Mr. Dall, I think are the same as this.

*Pyrazus minimus* Gm. One of the most abundant and variable shells of the west coast of Florida. Specimens vary from ashy white to almost jet black, and are often chestnut, chocolate, or even reddish. Many are beautifully variegated with spiral bands of white, chocolate, brown, and yellowish. The best distinguishing character is the slightly pinched up nodulous plications on the upper part of the whorls, but they are not always so marked, as I have specimens which are nearly smooth. It is *Lampanella septemstriata* Say., *L. nigrescens* Menke,

SIMPSON - CONTRIBUTIONS TO THE MOLLUSCA OF FLORIDA. 61

and *L. peloritana* Cantr. I have shells with the latter name said to be from the Mediterranean.

Triforis decoratus C. B. Ad. Tortugas; Tampa Bay.

Triforis nigrocinctus C. B. Ad. Tortugas; Tampa Bay.

Triforis turris-thomae Chem. Tortugas.

Triforis intermedius C. B. Ad. Tortugas.

Triforis ornatus Desh. Tortugas.

Triforis variegatus A. Ad. Tortugas.

\*Goniobasis papillosa Anth. Holmes' Creek, West Florida. Mrs. George Andrews. Dead shells of this species were received from Mr. S. L. Cunningham, from Sumpter County.

Skenea sulcata Bush. Tortugas; very large.

Rissoina pulchra C. B. Ad. Tortugas.

Rissoina striosa C. B. Ad. Tortugas.

Rissoina cancellata Phil. Tortugas.

*Rissoina reticulata* Sby. West coast; probably Tampa Bay. The label containing locality of this species was lost.

Bythinella monroensis Frau. Ware's Creek; Pine Level.

Bythinia tentaculata Drap. Key West. These shells were found near a salt pond, dead, and slightly weathered, and may have been brought in ballast. I submitted them to Mr. Ancey, who identified them as above. I have the same shell, taken alive, from New York, where it has been introduced from Europe.

Hydrobia wetherbyi Dall. Pine Level, Manatee County.

Amnicola floridana Frau. Hillsborough River. Abundant on Pistia spathulata.

\* Gillia altilis Lea. Sumpter County. T. L. Cunningham.

\* Vivipara georgiana Lea. Beauclerc, Florida. F. C. Sawyer.

\* Vivipara subpurpurea -. Sumpter County. T. L. Cunningham.

*Vivipara waltoni* Tryon? Key West. Dead shells were found with *Bythinia tentaculata* at the above locality, and were identified, with doubt, by Mr. Ancey.

\*Campeloma floridense Call. Orange County. T. L. Cunningham. \*Campeloma lima Anth.? A shell was obtained from Mr. R. C. Stuart, marked Florida, which seems to agree well with Dall's figure and description of the above species, only that it is lighter in color.

\*Ampullaria depressa Say. Sumpter and Volusia Counties, Cunningham; Orange County, Pilsbry.

Ampullaria caliginosa Reeve. Manatee County near Braiden Creek, one worn shell; Royal Palm Hammock, several hundred shells; Miami region; Cedar Keys. These agree in most respects with Dall's description in Hemphill's Shells. I have shells of *A. depressa* which are malleated, and have as large an umbilicus as *A. caliginosa*. Some shells of the latter species have a brownish operculum, and are not marked with salmon. However, the shells of *A. caliginosa*, so far as I have seen, are generally heavier, the peristome is much thicker, and the whorls more globose than *A. depressa*. I have a lot of the latter from Havana, Cuba, which in form approach more nearly to *caliginosa* than my Florida specimens.

Truncatella pulchella Pfr. Tampa and Magill's Bays; East Florida, Cunningham.

Truncatella caribæensis Sby. Tampa Bay; Manatee River.

*Truncatella bilabiata* Pfr. Evans' plantation on Lost Man's River; Key West; abundant at Utilla Island, Honduras.

Truncatella subcylindrica Gray. Manatee River; Magill's Bay.

Chondropoma dentatum Say. Key West; Evans' plantation.

Helicina chrysocheila Binn. Sumpter and Volusia Counties, Cunningham. I have one or two specimens of this found at Cedar Hammock in Manatee County.

*Helicina orbiculata* Say. Key West; Manatee County, several localities; Evans' plantation. At the latter place, just on the borders of the everglades, a short distance above Cape Sable, I found this shell in great numbers, and varying greatly in color, ranging from pure white, cream color, and yellow, to red and purple, ashy blue, green, and beautifully variegated. Most of these were found living on the ground about rotting logs, but quite a number were taken alive on the trunks of cabbage and royal palms, in some cases as much as ten feet from the ground. This is the only instance in which I found any of the *operculated* land shells of Florida on trees. *Helicina dysoni*, a closely related species, was generally found on the under side of the leaves of *Thrynax radiata* at Utilla.

*Helicina subglobosa* Poey. Cedar Keys, Mr. Henry Hemphill. A few shells were found at Shaw's Point, at the mouth of the Manatee River.

Nerita versicolor Lam. Florida Keys.

Nerita tessellata Gm. Florida Keys.

Nerita peloronta Lam. Florida Keys.

Neritina reclivata Say. Ware's Creek; streams north of the Manatee River; Tampa. Generally badly eroded. Fresh and brackish water.

Neritina reclivata, var. palmæ Dall. Manatee River; one shell.

Neritina pupa L. Tortugas, one shell; occasionally found here in abundance.

\*Neritina virginea L. Florida Keys, William Bahrt. A large dark form.

Neritina viridis L. Tortugas. Several worn shells.

Liotia muricata Reeve. Tortugas.

*Liotia cruentata* Megerle. Tortugas Reefs, under stones at low water.

\*Liotia tricarinata Stearns. Tampa, Stearns.

SIMPSON - CONTRIBUTIONS TO THE MOLLUSCA OF FLORIDA.

*Turbo castaneus* Lam. West coast. Occasionally thrown up in great numbers.

Turbo crenulatus Gm.? Received from Pensacola.

*Imperator caelatus* Chem. A large worn shell was found at Key West; one young shell was picked up at the Tortugas.

Imperator caelatus, var. Cubensis Phil. Tortugas; Key West.

Imperator brevispina Lam. Florida Keys.

Imperator tuber L. Tortugas; one young shell, somewhat worn.

Imperator longispina Lam. Tortugas.

Imperator americana Gm. Key West. Worn shells; Content Key; Sand Key; Tortugas; very abundant at low tide, living on dead coral.

Livona pica Gm. Little Content Key; Key West. Dead shells. Trochus indusii Chem. Florida Keys.

Trochus fasciatus L. Tortugas. Abundant; very variable. A large form was found at Key West.

Trochus tampaensis Con. West coast. I found this shell on the mainland of Honduras, east coast.

Margarita riisii Dunker. Tortugas.

Stomatella picta D'Orb. Tortugas.

Fissurella fascicularis Lam. Key West.

Fissurella fasciata Pfr. Tortugas.

Fissurella cancellata Sby. Tortugas.

Fissurella listeri D'Orb. Key West; Tortugas.

*Fissurella gemmulata* Reeve. Tortugas. A large number of shells of this lovely little species were collected at Garden Key.

*Fissurella alternata* Say. West coast; not common. Found more abundantly at "The Rocks," Little Sarasota Pass, than elsewhere; East coast, Cunningham.

Fissurella nodosa Born. Tortugas.

Fissurella barbadensis Gm. Tortugas; Key West. A few shells of the rough variety.

Fissurella barbadensis. Smooth variety. One worn shell at Garden Key; Tortugas.

*Rimula frenulata* Dall. Tortugas. One shell was broken in sending to Mr. Dall for identification. He has since received this species from Turtle Harbor, Florida, and also from North Carolina.

Emarginula tumida Sby. Tortugas.

Emarginula octoradiata Gm. Tortugas.

Emarginula octoradiata, form clausa D'Orb. Tortugas; Key West.

Emarginula octoradiata, var. depressa Blainv. Tortugas.

Emarginula emarginata Blainv. Tortugas.

Acmæa puncturata Lam. Tortugas; Key West.

Acmaa pustula Helb. Tortugas; Key West.

Acmea notata Lam. Tortugas. Key West.

Acmæa melanoleuca Gm. Tortugas.

Acmaa melanoleuca. White variety. Tortugas.

Acmæa pulcherrima Raws. Tortugas.

Acmæa pulcherrima, var. Tortugas. This beautiful little shell and the variety were washed ashore on Garden Key.

*Chiton apiculatus* Say. Dredged in Tampa Bay. Other localities on the west coast. Generally found adhering to dead shells.

Chiton multicostatus C. B. Ad. Key West, on coral rocks.

Chiton astriger Knorr. Tortugas, on coral rocks on the reefs.

Chiton spiculosus Knorr. Tampa Bay; west coast.

\*Chiton pectinatus Sowb. Key West; low tide, Dr. William Rush. Tornatina candei D'Orb. Tampa Bay.

Actaon delicatus Dall. Red-fish Point.

Actaon floridanus Con. Red-fish Point.

Actaon punctostriatus Adams. Tampa Bay.

*Bulla occidentalis* Ad. West coast and Keys. An abundant and most variable shell. At one time, after a storm, I found thousands of living examples washed ashore on the north beach of Egmont Key.

\**Bulla undata* Brug. Several fine shells were received of William Bahrt, collected by him on the South-east Keys.

*Bulla striata* Brug. Tortugas. A few dead shells. Abundant at Havana and Utilla Islands; Honduras. Found in great quantities, fossil, in the hammocks south of the Manatee River, where many shells retain their coloring.

Haminea succinea Con. Salt Pond, Terraciea Island, very large specimens; Egmont Key; Long Key.

Haminea virescens Sby. West coast; Salt Ponds, Terraciea Island; mouth of Manatee River, etc. At one time, while collecting at Long Key during a very low tide, I found thousands of this species crawling about in a sheltered locality between tides, on a shelly beach, among a species of broad-leaved grass. They were all young.

Haminea antillarum D'Orb. Manatee River; Terraciea Island. A beautiful and delicate shell.

Hydatina physis L. West coast; rare. I found broken shells at "The Rocks," Little Sarasota Pass, and at a few other localities. I have a shell from Mr. R. C. Stuart, collected on the west coast, locality unknown.

Utriculus canaliculatus Say. Mouth of Manatee River; Terraciea Island.

Aplysia protea Rang? Marco. Abundant in the passes among the Ten Thousand Islands. Occasionally seen in Sarasota Bay.

Glandina truncata Gm. West coast and Keys; very variable. Sumpter County, Cunningham.

#### SIMPSON — CONTRIBUTIONS TO THE MOLLUSCA OF FLORIDA. 65

Glandina truncata, var. parallela W. G. B. Undoubtedly only a form of G. truncata. The heavy shell with cylindrical or compressed body whorl, I found mostly on shell mounds, where they seem to live on and around Opuntia polyantha; while the typical truncata was most abundant around ponds in pine woods. A small, red form was obtained at Evans' plantation, and another, something like G. texasiana in form, but shorter and more solid, and of a light salmon color, was found on Cape Sable.

Zonites arboreus Say. Rather plentiful in hammocks in and around decaying logs; Sumpter County, Cunningham.

Zonites indentatus Say. Usually found with Z. arboreus; Sumpter County, Cunningham.

Zonites gundlachi Pfr. Evans' plantation; Manatee County.

Zonites fulvus Drap. Evans' plantation; Monroe County; Cedar Hammock; and hammock near the village of Manatee, with Z. gund-lachi.

Zonites minusculus Binn. Manatee County, several localities; Evans' plantation.

\*Zonites suppressus Say. Gainesville, J. B. Upson; Fernandina, Henry Hemphill. I have a shell from Terraciea Island, which I think is the same.

Tebennophorus carolinensis Bosc. Terraciea Island, in heavy hammock.

Microphysa vortex Pfr. Goodland Point; Evans' plantation. Tolerably abundant in both localities.

*Helix (Polygyra) auriculata* Say. One of the most common land shells of Manatee County. Abounding around ponds in pine and hammock woods. The shell varies a good deal in size.

*Helix (Polygyra) uvulifera* Shutt. Found abundantly in a hammock south of the Manatee River.

\*Helix (Polygyra) postelliana Bld. Callahan, J. B. Upson.

\*Helix (Polygyra) auriformis Bld. Volusia County, Cunningham.

Helix (Polygyra) cereolus Mühl. Anna Maria, Passage, Mullet and Long Keys.

*Helix (Polygyra) carpenteriana* Bld. A very common form on the mainland near the sea. On Rabbit Key, near Cape Romaine, I found this species under *Agave rigida*, in such quantities that it could be scraped up in handfuls, and nearly all living.

Helix (Polygyra) septemvolva Say. Keys along the mouth of Tampa Bay. There is no doubt now that the above three are merely forms of one species, which Mr. Dall unites under the oldest name, Helix cereolus Mühl. In the summer of 1884, I found on Mullet Key a great number of living specimens of the above species, varying through every range of size and number of whorls from the smallest carpenteriana to the largest septemvolva or cereolus, and having an

[PROC. D. A. N. S., Vol. V.]

[February 19, 1889.]

equal diversity of coloring. There were some smooth shells, others with rib-like striæ, as well as great variation in the height of spire and the carination of the outer whorl. In fact, it seemed as though all the forms I had hitherto met with of this protean species, were here mixed together, as if to prove at a glance that they were merely forms of one and the same thing.

Helix (Polygyra) febigeri Bld. Sumpter County, Cunningham; Key West. I cannot in any way distinguish these from shells with the same name from New Orleans. Those received from Mr. Cunningham were labelled Polygyra febigeri. Undoubtedly a form of H. cereolus.

*Helix (Polygyra) pustula* Fer. Shaw's Point, at the mouth of the Manatee River; Cedar Hammock, and occasionally other localities in Manatee County; Gainesville, J. B. Upson.

\*Helix (Polygyra) pustuloides Bld. Cedar Keys, J. B. Upson.

\*Helix (Polygyra) avara Say. Sumpter County, Cunningham; Jacksonville, Hemphill.

\*Helix (Triodopsis) hopetonensis Shutt. Jacksonville, J. B. Upson; Cedar Keys, Hemphill.

*Helix (Mesodon) major.* A single fine shell of this species was seen in the possession of Mr. R. C. Stuart, who collected it while on a cruise along the West coast.

Helix (Mesodon) jejuna Say. Point Pinellas on shell mound, abundant but dead; Terraciea Island; banks of Ware's Creek; Braidentown; and Fogartyville. The only mollusk ever found in high dry pine woods in Florida. I have seen it crawling on barren dry sand near Braidentown, and around my dwelling, and along the road in Fogartyville.

Helix (Mesodon) mobiliana Binn. This form of jejuna was found, associated with the typical shell.

Helix (Strobila) hubbardi Brown. Cedar Hammock, Manatee County; small and very light colored. A larger dark brown shell was found at Goodland Point, and Evans' plantation.

*Helix* (*Strobila*) *labyrinthica* Say. Cedar Hammock; hammock south of Manatee River, rather plentiful. Fossil also at the latter locality.

Helix (Hemitrochus) varians Menke. Key West.

Helicodiscus lineata Say. Terraciea Island; Pine Level, in a swamp in moss about the roots of trees.

Bulimulus multilineatus Say. Key West; dead shells, but many of them large and in good condition. At Pine Key (Lower Keys) about one hundred and twenty fine large specimens were collected from trees and shrubs, at a few feet of elevation from the ground. All were attached (they were collected in May) by a thick epiphragm. Torch Key, a few dead shells. Mr. John Brown, of the U. S. Coast Survey Schooner "Quick," brought me about sixty living specimens from Caxonibas, of what seems to be a smaller, darker variety than those I collected.

### SIMPSON -- CONTRIBUTIONS TO THE MOLLUSCA OF FLORIDA. 67

*Bulimulus dormani* W. G. B. Several hundred dead shells were found in the heavy hammock north of the Manatee River, in the winter of 1884. The following summer I found a number of the same species, alive, at the above locality, crawling on the under side of the leaves of the cabbage palms. The animal is a beautiful porcelain color. Occasionally found in other localities in Manatee County. I have the same shell from Volusia County, from Mr. Cunningham.

Orthalicus undatus Brug. Key West. Dead shells of the typical form were found near the city.

*Orthalicus undatus*, var. Cape Sable. The variety figured in Binney's Manual of American Land Shells, p. 440, was found abundantly on trees at Cape Sable. Many of these were so firmly attached by the epiphragm that it was impossible to remove them without cutting the bark from under them. Several were broken in attempting to twist them off.

Liguns fasciatus Mull. Goodland Point; abundant. At this locality a water bucketfull of this species was collected from the trees in a few hours, in one of the most terribly tangled tropical thickets I ever saw. They seemed to appear in greatest numbers during cloudy and misty weather. On one such morning I found the trees and shrubs full of them, but the mosquitoes and sand-flies, which take advantage of such weather, were so intolerable that I was compelled to retreat. The variety found here was either pure white, or slightly marked with greenish or brown lines on the body whorl. At Cape Sable some of the shells were marked with a broad spiral band of brilliant orange, and on one shell the band was bright green. At Rabbit Key the variety was found, having a wide brown band, and at Pine Key a very large form, greatly elongated, with flattened whorls, and beautifully marked with brown, green, blue, and purple, on a yellow ground, one of the loveliest land shells I have ever seen. All these forms had the columella and tip of the spire stained with pink. At Pine Key one living shell was found, of a chalky-white throughout, and having a single very narrow olive line on the body and next whorl, the columella being as distinctly truncated as most of the African Achatinas. Liguns fasciatus is reported to me on good authority from as far north as Sanibel Island, at the mouth of the Caloosahatchie.

*Stenogyra gracillima* Pfr. Key West. Found abundantly, mostly dead, near high tide mark.

Stenogyra subula Pfr. Key West; about twen'y living examples.

Macroceramus pontificus Gld. Point Pinallis, on shell mound with Helix jejuna; Shaw's Point.

Macroceramus gossei Pfr. Key West; Evans' plantation.

Pupa fallax Say. Point Pinallis; Long Key; Anna Maria and Passage Keys.

Pupa rupicola Say. On shell mounds and in heavy hammocks; abundant.

Puta armifera Say. Low hammock south of the Manatee River.

Pupa contracta Say. With P. armifera, Manatee County; not rare.

Pupa pentodon Say. Old fields south of Manatee River; Magill's Mound, on Terraciea Island.

Pupa floridana Dall. Cedar Hammock, south of Manatee River.

Strophia incana Binn. Key West, abundant but mostly dead, on lands occasionally overflowed by high tide; Torch Key; Pine Key (Lower Keys). At the latter place thousands of living shells were found, many on the ground among leaves and at the roots of trees, and others on bushes with *Bulimulus multilineatus*, though not often climbing over four or five feet high.

Succinea luteola Gld. Ponds near Braidentown. Very abundant.

\*Succinea effusa Shutt. Sumpter County, Cunningham.

Succinea campestris Say. Key West; keys in the vicinity of Tampa Bay. Abundant.

Succinea obliqua Say. One fine shell from a pond near Fogartyville, Manatee County, is identified as this by Mr. Dall, with certainty. I believe this is the first time it has been reported with certainty from Florida.

Succinea avara Say.? With the above two or three specimens, Mr. Dall identifies them with doubt. The whorls are quite flat for that species, but they agree better with figure and description of this than anything in Binney's Manual.

Veronicella floridana Binn. Terraciea Island, around dwellings and under lumber.

Auricula pellucens Menke. Evans' plantation, on land occasionally covered by high tide, abundant; Lost Man's Point; mouth of Caloosahatchie River; Torch Key, plentiful on low ground.

*Carychium exiguum* Say. Found living in a low wet hammock near Palma Sola. Identified by Mr. Dall and Mr. C. F. Ancey. This is the first time, I believe, that it has been reported from Florida.

Melampus flavus Gm. North side of Manatee River, in salt ponds.

Melampus lineatus Say. North side of Manatee River; Cedar Keys, Upson.

Melampus lineatus, var. Both species and variety found with M. flavus.

Melampus caffeus L. Common. A very large and fine form was obtained abundantly on mud flats near Magill's Mound.

Melampus floridanus Shutt. Evans' plantation, with Auricula pelluceus.

Melampus floridanus, var. An elongated form, which is probably a variety of this, was found in salt ponds north of the Manatee River. It somewhat resembles in form a small *Detracia bulloides*.

Melampus (Detracia) bulloides Mont. Key West, abundant, though mostly dead; Red-fish Point.

### Tralia (Alexia?) minuscula Dall.

"Shell minute, smooth, yellowish white, with about five whorls beside the minute, rounded, sinistral, half-immersed nucleus; spire moderately elevated, pointed; sculpture of fine regular impressed lines, parallel with the incremental striæ; suture distinct; last whorl with nearly parallel sides, rounded and slightly attenuated base; columella stout, strongly twisted, white, short, outer lip nearly straight, somewhat thickened, especially anteriorly, not lirate or denticulate internally; body with two revolving ridges, the posterior one fainter and placed in advance of the middle of the whorl; a slight wash of callus on the body; aperture about one-third as wide as the body whorl to the left of it, pointed behind, rounded and slightly oblique in front. Soft parts unknown.

"Lon. of shell, 3.8 mm.; of last whorl, 3.0 mm.; maximum diameter of shell, 2.0 mm.

"This interesting little species was found in the wash of the beach at Magill's Bay, Tampa, by Mr. Simpson, in moss in a dried-up marsh near Tampa, by Dr. Velie, and on the shores of the lagoon at Exuma Island, Bahamas, by Dr. J. J. Brown, and by the U. S. Fish Commission in 1885. The soft parts are unknown, and its reference to *Tralia* is, therefore, provisional only. It differs from *Tralia*, *sensu stricto*, as typified by *Tralia pusilla*, in the absence of the wave and internal ridge in outer lip. This, however, may be only a specific character. At all events, it is without the internal linæ of *Melampus*, etc., and until the character of the foot is known, may perhaps best be located in the above-mentioned group."

The above is Mr. Dall's description of this species. Only three or four specimens were found.

Pedipes naticoides Stearns. Beach at Magill's Mound.

*Pedipes elongatus* Dall. I found the last three species occasionally at the above locality, washed up in grass, with quantities of several species of *Truncatella*, *Cerithium nigrescens* and *muscarum*, *Columbella rustica*, and a number of other small species.

Blauneria heteroclita Mont. With the above; rare.

*Linnæa humilis* Say. Terraciea Island; ponds south of the Manatee River. Abundant. In the month of November, 1884, I found this species with eggs deposited on the outside of their shells. Also found near Tampa. Smaller and darker colored than those I have collected in the Northern States.

Linnæa columella Say., var. casta Lea. Pond near Fogartyville, Manatee County.

Physa pomilia Conrad. Ponds in pine woods, Manatee County.

Physa heterostropha Say. Ponds, Terraciea Island.

Physa elliptica Lea. Pond near Fogartyville.

\*Physa gyrina Say. Volusia County, Cunningham.

\*Ameria scalaris Jay. Sumpter County, Cunningham.

Planorbis trivolvis Say. Ponds on Terraciea Island.

*Planorbis tumidus* Pfr. Ponds south of Manatee River; sluggish stream in Cedar Hammock. A Cuban species also found in Mexico.

*Planorhis Duryi* Wetherby. Volusia County, Cunningham; Orange County, Pilsbry; Royal Palm Hammock, associated with *Ampullaria caliginosa* and *Cyrenoida floridana*, on a low wet prairie.

*Planorbis exacutus*, Say. Pine Level, Florida, in a swampy stream; young.

\**Planorbis glabratus* Say. Mayport. Several beautiful shells were received from Mr. F. C. Sawyer.

Ancylus filosus Con. Ponds near Fogartyville.

\*Ancylus obscurus Hald. Ferguson's Pass, Hemphill.

Siphonaria alternata Say. Key West.

Siphonaria alternata, var. brunnea Hanley. Key West; abundant on rocks at high tide.

\*Siphonaria lineolata D'Orb. St. Augustine, Hemphill; East coast, Cunningham.

Dentalium disparile D'Orb. Dredged in seven or eight fathoms, in Tampa Bay.

Dentalium lubricum Dall. Tortugas.

Dentalium antillarum D'Orb. Tortugas; dead shells.

Dentalium coarctatum Lam. Tampa Bay.

*Rocellaria ovata* Sby. Two specimens were found burrowing in coral on Sand Key, Tortugas. One living example was dredged in Tampa Bay. Another was found burrowing in the shell of *Arca Noa*, in Little Sarasota Pass.

*Rocellaria rostrata* Speng.? A living shell was accidentally broken on being taken from its burrow in the rocks on Little Content Key, which agrees quite well with the figure of this species.

Teredo norvegica Speng. Taken from timber in the Manatee River.

*Xylotrya bipinnata* Jeffr. Burrowing in lumber of the Floating Dry Dock, Manatee River.

*Pholas costata* L. Although this is a West Indian shell (it extends as far south as Patagonia), it seems to attain its greatest size and beauty at Cedar Keys, so far as I have examined specimens from the Florida coast. A shell from that locality in my collection is about eight inches in length, and very beautiful. Those in the vicinity of Tampa Bay are smaller, while at Cape Sable, where odd valves are washed up by the thousand, I did not find one over five inches in length.

*Pholas truncata* Say. West coast, occasional valves; and quite abundant at Cape Sable.

*Martesia cuneiformis* Say. A large number of shells were found by Mr. R. C. Stuart, on the West coast, in a floating palmetto log. I found shells at Long Key and Tortugas. Cedar Keys, Hemphill.

Martesia smithii Tryon. A fine shell was dug out of an old vessel in the Manatee River.

Solecurtus gibbosus Speng. Manatee River, on sandy, muddy flats. Solecurtus divisus Speng. West coast; common.

Solen viridis Say. Manatee River; Tampa and Sarasota Bays.

Saxicava (Paramya) subovata Con. Dredged in Tampa Bay.

Corbula swiftiana Ad. Red-fish Point; Tortugas.

Corbula nasuta Say. Dredged abundantly in Sarasota and Tampa Bays.

Pandora trilineata Say. Something like one hundred and fifty living specimens and a number of dead ones were dredged in Tampa Bay. One or two valves were previously found washed ashore on Passage Key. Mr. Dall supposed this to be a new species, but found, on referring to Say's original figure and description, that it was the shell he had named *P. trilineata*, and that the heavy New England shell usually called by that name is undescribed.

### Pandora (Kennerlia) bushiana Dall.

Pandora (Kennerlia) bushiana Dall. Rep. Blake Moll. Bull. Mus. Comp. Zool., XII., p. 312, September, 1886:

"Shell small, with the beaks very anterior; the anterior cardinal margin marked with a sharp keel, cutting off an almost lineal area; the margin descends from the beaks in a straight line, the basal curve commencing suddenly at a rather obtuse angle, then following an even curve, and slightly inflexed only near the posterior tip below the short, square-ended rostrum; the shell very thin, the left valve somewhat convex, the right one concave, both sculptured with silky concentric striæ; the margins of the two valves coincident; beaks small, hardly rising above the long convex arch of the posterior cardinal margin; the right valve with a strong keel on its upper posterior margin, and no other radiating sculpture, left valve with an impressed line from the beaks to the base, a little behind them, but which does not indent the basal margin; there is also a sharp thread from the beak to the lower angle of the rostrum; above this thread, as usual, the lines of growth are coarse.

"Lon. of shell, 11.5 mm.; of anterior portion, 2.0 mm.; height, 5.5 mm.; and diameter about 1.0 mm.

"This species, which differs from all others of the group known to me, in having the rostrum bent down instead of upward, and the posterior cardinal margin convex instead of concave, was dredged alive in six fathoms mud, Tampa Bay, Florida, by Mr. Charles T. Simpson."

The above is Mr. Dall's description of this new species, of which some half-dozen or more specimens were obtained. It was sent to him for determination, together with other small species.

Thracia rugosa Con. Long Key, one shell; mainland of Honduras, east coast, one shell. Mr. Dall thinks this may be Thracia dictorta Mont.

Periploma angulifera Sby. Tortugas, one shell; Egmont Key, several shells.

Lyonsia floridana Con. Common in Tampa Bay.

Venus flexuosa L. Common at Terraciea Island, many shells beautifully marked with zigzag lines.

Venus flexuosa, var. A dark brown-colored variety was found with the above.

*Venus mortoni* Con. The common edible clam of Florida, sometimes growing to an immense size, and having very heavy shells. It is usually found in shallow muddy bays, and is obtained by "treading out," though it is sometimes washed up from outer beaches. I have a pair of shells which weigh five pounds.

*Venus mortoni*, var. *fulgurans* Tryon. The shell thus named is only a young form of the preceding, marked with chevron-shaped brown lines, and sometimes very beautiful.

*Venus cancellata* Chem. West coast. In some places, notably at Mullet Key, the worn valves of this species are thrown on shore by the ton, yet it is rather rare as a living shell. I have never obtained it by dredging in the open gulf, and have rarely seen normal pairs thrown up on outer beaches.

*Venus interpurpurea* Con. Egmont Key; rare. Odd valves of what seems to be this species were found on the mainland, east coast of Honduras.

Venus pygmæa Lam. Tortugas; dredged in Tampa Bay.

Venus pygmæa Lam., var. inæquivalvis D'Orb. Tampa Bay; dredged living in eight fathoms. Picked up dead and worn at Egmont Key and the Tortugas.

Venus beaui Recl. Tortugas.

\*Venus paphia L. Odd valves were obtained by William Bahrt on the south-east Keys.

*Venus listeri* Gray. Valves were found at Key West. A half-dozen fine pairs were obtained on sandy flats at the Marquesas Keys.

Venus granulata Gm. Valves, Tortugas.

Cytherea gigantea Gm. West coast; very common. A large and beautiful shell.

*Cytherea maculata* L. West coast; rather rare. A very handsome species.

*Cytherea convexa* Say. A New England species, of which single valves were picked up at Long Key.

Cytherea dione L. Young, Tortugas.

*Cytherea conradina* Dall. Long Key, Sarasota Bay. This shell varies a good deal, some forms being pure white, quite solid, and inflated, others with purple interior and zigzag markings on the outer surface. Another form is somewhat flattened and drawn out, after the manner of *Venus flexuosa*.

*Cytherea circinata* Born. A single young pair was found at Tortugas. *Cytherea hebræa* Lam. Tortugas.

### SIMPSON — CONTRIBUTIONS TO THE MOLLUSCA OF FLORIDA. $65^*$

Cytherea (Trigona) incerta Röm. Tortugas; one young shell.

*Circe (Gouldia) cerina* C. B. Ad. Dredged in Tampa Bay, and off Horse and Chaise. Found on Egmont Key.

*Dosinia elegans* Con. Very abundant at Sanibel Island; occasionally found elsewhere on the West coast; near Fernandina, F. C. Sawyer.

*Dosinia Discus* Reeve. I have a few shells of this species from the West coast. It is known to extend from the Carolina coast to Vera Cruz, Mexico.

Dosinia tenuis Dkr. Little Sarasota Key.

*Cyrena floridana* Con. A salt water species, usually rather rare on the West coast, but abundant on sand flats at Terraciea Island.

*Cyrena carolinensis* Lam. Hillsborough River at Tampa; near Fernandina, F. C. Sawyer; Manatee River; Braiden Creek, unusually large and fine; Ware's Creek. It is a brackish water species, so far as I have seen. I have it from near Havana.

Spharium partumeium Say. Pond south of the Manatee River. Identified by Mr. Ancey, with doubt. I have compared these shells with those of the above named species from New York, and believe they are both the same.

Pisidium abditum Hald.? Brook near Fogartyville.

Pisidium sp. ind. Evans' plantation.

Coralliophaga hornbeckiana D'Orb. Tortugas; scattered valves.

Cypricardia coralliophaga Gm. Tortugas; valves.

*Cardium magnum* Born. A magnificent shell, and one of the most abundant bivalves on the West coast. I have it from near Fernandina.

Cardium isocardia L. West coast.

Cardium muricatum L. West coast.

Cardium bullatum L. West coast; rare.

Cardium medium L. Occasional valves were found at Key West. One valve in good condition was picked up on Egmont Key.

Cardium petitianum D'Orb. Valves were found at Tortugas.

*Lævicardium mortoni* Con. West coast, rather common; Red-fish Point. Dredged in quantities, living, in the mouth of the Manatee River, and in Sarasota and Tampa Bays; variable in size and coloring.

Lævicardium serratum L. Marquesas Keys, several fine shells.

*Lavicardium lævigatum* L. Valves often washed up on the West coast, but perfect pairs are rare.

*Chama macrophylla* Chem. Garden Key, Tortugas, on piling of an old wharf, large and fine. Small shells are occasionally found on the West coast.

Chama arcinella L. West coast.

Lucina lintea Con. Dredged in Manatee River; Terraciea Island; Long Key.

Lucina squamosa Lam. Terraciea Island; Tampa Bay; Long Key, etc.

Lucina floridana Con. West coast; abundant in Sarasota Bay.

Lucina tigrina L. Very abundant at the Marquesas, on sand flats. Lucina jamaicensis Lam. West coast; found in Ware's Creek and

Manatee River in immense numbers during very low tides.

Lucina pecten Lam. Sarasota Key; dredged in Tampa Bay.

Lucina pecten, yellow variety. Key West.

Lucina crenulata Con. Dredged in Sarasota and Tampa Bays.

Lucina trisulcata Con. Dredged in Tampa Bay; Red-fish Point; Manatee River.

Lucina pennsylvanica L. Tampa Bay, on sand flats; Marquesas Keys; abundant.

Lucina tenui costata Con. Tampa Bay.

Lucina costata D'Orb. Tortugas.

Lucina quadrisulcata D'Orb. Tortugas.

Lucina muricata Chem. Garden Key, Tortugas.

*Cyrenoida floridana* Dall. One pair at Long Key; Royal Palm Hammock, on the borders of the everglades, on a wet prairie, with *Ampullaria calliginosa* and *Planorbis duryi*; rather plentiful. This prairie lay just above the level of ordinary tide, and is probably occasionally submerged with brackish water.

Diplodonta candeana D'Orb. Tortugas.

Diplodonta semiaspera Phil. Tortugas; dredged in Tampa Bay.

Diplodonta soror C. B. Ad. Tortugas, valves washed ashore.

Loripes edentula L. Odd valves are very abundant, washed up on the West coast. Perfect shells are rare.

Lasea rubra Mont. Tortugas; one pair.

Lepton bowmani Holmes. Tortugas.

*Lepton fabagella* Con. West coast, scattered valves; Little Sarasota Key, etc.

*Crassatella lunulata* Con. Dredged alive, abundantly, near the mouth of the Manatee, and off Casey's Pass. Found dead, washed ashore on Egmont and Passage Keys. Mr. Dall believes this to be *Gouldia mactracea* Linsley.

Parastarte triquetra Con. This beautiful but minute shell was found occasionally around Tampa Bay, and was dredged in Sarasota Bay.

Cardita floridana Con. Long Key; lagoon at Magill's Mound, very large and abundant.

*Cardita floridana*, var. A pure white variety was obtained at the latter locality.

Venericardia perplana Con. One or two dead shells were found on Egmont Key. Several living shells were dredged at the mouth of the

66\*

Manatee River, with the next. In old specimens the outer edge of the shell is sometimes greatly thickened. It goes to Cape Hatteras, and is there found fossil.

*Pleuromeris tridentata* (Say.) Con. Dredged living, abundantly, at the mouth of the Manatee. Occasionally found dead, washed up on Egmont.

\* Unio aheneus Lea. Palatka, J. B. Upson; Gainesville, S. H. Wright. \* Unio aquilus Lea. Palatka, Upson.

Unio buckleyi Lea. Miakka Upper Lake, Manatee County, abundant and variable. A smaller and more inflated form was received from Mr. Cunningham, from Sumpter County.

\* Unio blandingianus Lea. Gaylor Creek, Brevard County, Cunningham; Florida, without locality, Mr. William A. Marsh.

\* Unio buddianus Lea. Orange County, Mr. Harry A. Pilsbry.

Unio concavus Lea. Miakka Upper Lake; East Florida, Cunningham; Orange County, Pilsbry.

\* Unio cunninghami Wright. Volusia County, Cunningham; same locality, Pilsbry. Very close to forms of U. buckleyi.

\* Unio floridensis Lea. Volusia County, Cunningham.

Unio fuscatus Lea. Very abundant in Horse Creek, Manatee County; Sumpter County, Cunningham. Received from other correspondents from various parts of the state. It appears to be a very common species.

Unio hebes Lea. Dry Branch, emptying into Ware's Creek, Manatee County. This little drain in the pine woods only contained water during the wettest part of the rainy season, not over three months in the year, yet in it I found thousands of living specimens, and a few which Mr. Marsh has identified as U. bissellianus Lea. They were only found along an extent of some ten or a dozen rods, and often dug out of dry sand; not a specimen was taken out either above or below this limit. Some of these which were taken out and laid in the grass in a sunny place, survived over three months without a drop of water.

Unio jewettii Lea. Miakka Upper Lake, Manatee County. U. jewettii, U. blundingianus, and U. hebes are close species, but I have always been able to separate them.

Unio nigrinus Lea. Horse Creek, Manatee County; Orange County, Pilsbry.

\* Unio ocmulgeensis Lea. Lake Beresford, S. H. Wright.

Unio paulus Lea. Horse Creek, Manatee County.

\* Unio lepidus Gould. Lake Beresford, Wright.

\* Unio obesus Lea. Lake Beresford, Wright.

Unio sudus Lea. Miakka Upper Lake, Manatee County.

Unio vesicularis Lea. Horse Creek, Manatee County.

\* Unio rostriformis Lea. Florida, without locality, Upson.

\* Unio modioliformis Lea. Florida, without locality, Upson.

Unio bissellianus Lea. Dry Branch, with Unio hebes, Manatee County.

Anodonta couperiana Lea. Miakka Upper Lake, Manatee County, young; Orange County, Pilsbry, adult.

Nucula eborea Con.? Dredged in Tampa Bay. Odd valves found in several localities in the vicinity of Tampa Bay.

*Leda jamaicensis* D'Orb. Dredged in Tampa Bay. Occasional odd valves found elsewhere.

\*Arca pexata Say. East coast, near Fernandina, F. C. Sawyer.

\*Arca incongrua Say. East coast, near Fernandina, Sawyer; South-East Keys, Bahrt.

Arca domingensis Lam. Tortugas Reefs, under stones, at low tide. Probably equal to A. gradata Brod., and donaciformis Reeve.

Arca transversa Say. Marquesas Keys; South-East Keys, Bahrt. Arca deshayesii Stm. Key West.

Arca floridana Con. West coast, common, especially at Sanibel Island. Great quantities of young living shells were dredged in the Gulf of Mexico, near Gasparilla Pass.

Arca fusca Brug. Tortugas Reefs.

Arca imbricata Lam. Tortugas Reefs; Garden Key, among corals. Arca gradata Brod. Tortugas.

Arca candida Chem. Several fine shells of this variety were taken on the Tortugas Reefs, at low water.

Arca noæ L. West coast; not rare.

Arca noæ, var. americana D'Orb. Tortugas; sometimes partially burrowing in rocks, at low tide. I have also found A. imbricata burrowing in rock and coral.

Arca barbadensis Pet., var. Tortugas.

Arca modiola Poli.? Rare. A few valves of this were found at "The Rocks," near Little Sarasota Pass.

Arca ponderosa Say. West coast; common. It is probable that when the West Indian Arcas are more thoroughly studied and the synonomy is unravelled, the number of species in the above list may be somewhat reduced.

Pectunculus castaneus Lam. Tortugas.

*Pectunculus pectinatus* Lam. Dredged at the mouth of the Manatee, in great abundance; young. Adult shells occasionally found at Egmont; fossil on Terraciea Island.

Mytilus exustus D'Orb. Key West; Havana, Cuba. A beautiful shell.

*Mytilus cubitus* Say. Tampa and Sarasota Bays. Abundant among oysters, and in *Vermetus nigricans*.

Mytilus domingensis D'Orb. Among oysters, Tampa and Sarasota Bays.

Mytilus hamatus Say. Manatee River. Abundant in brackish water, among oysters.

Mytilus lavalleanus D'Orb. Key West.

*Modiola papyria* Con. Rare. Terraciea Bay, washed up on south side of the island; one large, broken shell in Terraciea Cut-off; south side of Manatee River, near Manatee, after a storm; Lost Man's Point. An exceedingly lovely and fragile shell. It is *M. patagnæ* Reeve.

*Modiola sulcata* Reeve. West coast, occasionally; salt pond on Terraciea Island; coast of Volusia County, Cunningham, large and firm.

Modiola semicostata Con. West coast; very common among mangroves, at high tide, nearly buried in the earth, and firmly moored by a byssus.

*Modiola tulipa* L. West coast; abundant. There seems to be two forms of this shell on the West coast, one large, hirsute, and beautifully painted with yellow, orange, scarlet, and brown, the colors showing through to the interior; the common form received from the West Indies and Bermudas, and a smaller shell shaded with blue and violet, and smoother.

Lithodomus bisulcatus D'Orb. Found living in blocks of Vermetus, on Long Key.

Lithodomus forficatus Rav. Found burrowing in living shells of Chama macrophylla, and in coral, Tortugas.

Lithodomus niger D'Orb. In coral, Tortugas.

Botula semen Reeve. In coral, Tortugas; Little Content Key.

Modiolaria cinnamomea Brug. Tortugas; scattered valves.

Modiolaria lateralis Say. Floating in Magill's and Tampa Bays, imbedded in Algæ.

Modiolaria lignea Reeve. A few shells of this fine species were found washed up on Shaw's Point, at the mouth of the Manatee River, and one specimen was taken alive on a sand-bar in Tampa Bay, near by; Tortugas, one shell. Not hitherto reported from the west coast of Florida.

Dreissensia leucophaata Con. Ware's Creek, Manatee County, between brackish and fresh water, attached to crevices of stones.

Avicula atlantica Lam. West coast. Often attached to floating Alga.

Avicula radiata Leach. Tortugas; Florida Keys; West coast; abundant on Sanibel Island. Very variable.

Avicula ala-perdicis Reeve. Tortugas, on piling; very large and fine. It may be a form of the preceding.

Perna ephippium L. Tortugas; one large valve. It is common at the Bahamas and Bermudas.

*Perna obliqua* Lam. Key West; abundant in crevices of rocks, between tides; Loggerhead Key. A very curious variety was found at the Tortugas and Key West, with attenuated valves, striped and variegated with ash and brown, quite different from the small black form found in crevices of rocks.

*Pinna seminuda* Lam. West coast. Sometimes thrown up on the outer beaches of the West coast by thousands, during a storm. Less common than the next.

*Pinna muricata* L. West coast, with *P. seminuda*, and in sheltered bays. On the inside of the outer Keys, I have often found it moored powerfully in a vertical position to a valve of *Venus mortoni*, and nearly buried in the sand and mud. In this position, the ends of its sharp ragged valves are dangerous to the barefooted shell collector.

*Pinna carnea* Gm. Florida Keys; rare. A few living specimens were taken at Tortugas, moored in the same manner as *P. muricata*, and one or two at the Marquesas Keys.

Spondylus croceus Chem. West coast; occasional valves. I have a splendid pair from the South-East Keys, from Capt. William Bahrt.

Spondylus spathuliferus Sby. West coast; odd valves. Several living shells were taken from piling at the Tortugas.

*Plicatula ramosa* Lam. West coast. Occasionally washed ashore in great numbers. Very variable.

Lima scabra Born. Tortugas; Bird Key, on corals, at low water. The animal is a brilliant orange scarlet.

Lima squamosa Lam. Bird Key; Tortugas. Animal purplish crimson.

Lima tenera Chem. One living specimen was found at Tortugas, with the other two species, and one was dredged in Tampa Bay. Animal scarlet. These are all beautiful objects when taken alive, the brilliant mantle showing with fine effect as the animal opens and closes its shell.

*Pecten fuscopurpureus* Con. Shell variable in form and color, ranging from scarlet to dark purple. West coast.

Pecten antillarum Recl. Tortugas; Key West.

Pecten imbricatus Gm. On corals, Bird Key; Tortugas, at low water, with the next species.

Pecten ornatus Lam. Key West; Garden and Bird Keys, Tortugas.

Pecten ornatus, var. A large purplish variety was found in the fort at Key West.

*Pecten hemicyclica* Rav. Odd valves were rarely picked up on the West coast. I have a pair from the South-east coast, given me by William Bahrt.

*Pecten exasperatus* Sby. Young living shells were dredged in Tampa Bay, also off Horse and Chaise.

70\*

# SIMPSON CONTRIBUTIONS TO THE MOLLUSCA OF FLORIDA. 71\*

*Pecten nodosus* L. Odd valves very rarely found washed up on the West coast. Normal pairs are seldom found, and are held at an extravagant price by local collectors.

*Pecten dislocatus* Say, West coast; Long Key. Several varieties. A small brilliant scarlet specimen was dredged in Tampa Bay, and I have a large pair from Long Key, which are a bright orange and brown.

*Pecten nucleus* Born. There can be but little doubt that this and *P. dislocatus* belong to the same species. After a storm I picked up, on the lower end of Anna Maria Key, over a hundred pairs of *P. nucleus*, which exhibited among them every pattern of coloring found in either. There were pure white shells, specimens variegated with white, orange, brown, and purple, others a uniform brown, and ashy, dotted with white; still others were pink, scarlet, purple, and various shades. As the young shells of *P. dislocatus* are thinner and less inflated than these, I am inclined to regard this rather as a small race than the young of that species, as has been surmised.

Anomia glabra Verrill. West coast; inhabiting dead shells. On one occasion I found millions of these fragile shells washed up, in perfect condition, on the upper end of Anna Maria Key. I have it from the east coast of Florida.

Ostrea virginica Gm. Everywhere common in bays and brackish water.

Ostrea equestris Say. Sarasota Bay.

Ostrea parasitica Lam. Tortugas; Honduras.

Lingula pyramidata Stimp. A few living specimens were dug out at Long Key, on the inner shore, at dead low tide, in a bank of mud and shells, in the winter of 1884. They were moored to shells, the pedicel extending down several inches in the mud, while the animal itself was found near the surface. I have found a few detached valves elsewhere on the West coast. It is found at Norfolk, Virginia, and on the coast of North Carolina, and is reported from Cedar Keys by Mr. Hemphill. It is the *L. avtillarum* of Reeve.

### ADDENDA.

Murex salleanus A. Ad. A species of Murex found on the West coast somewhat commonly, and which I have had repeatedly identified for me as above, is probably a form of *M. rufus* Lam. Mr. Tryon states that *M. salleanus* is probably synonymous with *M. pomum* Gm., but this is certainly an error. *M. rufus* has been erroneously called *M. adustus* Lam.

Hydrobia monroensis Frau. According to Mr. Pilsbry, the little shells from Hillborough River which are called Amnicola floridana Frau., in this paper, are not an Amnicola, at all, but are Hydrobia monroensis.

### DAVENPORT ACADEMY OF NATURAL SCIENCES.

Succinea avara Say. From a pond near Braidentown. Is more likely S. ovalis Say.

Natica sagraiana D'Orb. Several shells were found at Tortugas.

Gundlachia ancyliformis Pfr. Three shells of this Cuban species were found in a hammock near Palma Sola.

### Natica (semisulcata Gray, var.?) Fordiana, n. s.

72\*

Shell small, conic globose, white and shining throughout; whorls well rounded, plicately striate below the suture, where they are encircled by about six faint linear sulcalions, giving the spire and upper part of the body whorl a slightly decussated appearance; suture well impressed; umbilicus open, bounded by a sulcus; columella only slightly callously thickened; operculum corneous. Length.40 inches; diam. 30 inches.

Some twenty or thirty specimens of this fine little species were taken alive on sand-flats in Sarasota Bay, during a severe norther, in a locality laid bare only by heavy storms. I take great pleasure in naming it in honor of my friend, Mr. John Ford, of the Academy of Natural Sciences, of Philadelphia, who compared the shells of this type with the *Naticas* of the Academy's collection, and determined it to be new. It belongs to the subgenus *Lunatia*.

# MEMORANDA ON A COLLECTION OF FISHES FROM THE OZARK REGION OF MISSOURI.

#### BY R. ELLSWORTH CALL.

#### (Read before the Academy, May 27th, 1887.)

THE collection upon which these notes are based was made during a portion of the months of June and July, 1886. The major portion of the collection, which comprised, all told, several thousand specimens. was obtained in the West Fork of the Black River and its smaller tributaries, Reynolds County; and in Jack's Fork and its tributaries, Shannon County - the Jack's Fork system being tributary to the Currant River. A smaller proportion of the material was taken in the Piney River, Texas County, a tributary to the Gasconade. A very small collection was made, in early June, in the Meramec River, Dent County, a tributary to the Mississippi. It will therefore be seen that, with the exception of the two last-named localities, the material comes from the southern drainage of the Ozark Mountains. While presenting nothing new to science in the way of species, the collection is nevertheless valuable as throwing some light upon the icthyc fauna of a region hitherto unexplored, as well as adding something to our knowledge of the geographical distribution of certain forms.

The character of the streams in which the collections were made is worthy of mention. Without exception, the streams on the southern slope were limpid, cold, and rapidly-flowing, with rocky and pebbly beds. Occasionally only were long reaches of comparatively still water, with muddy bottom, to be found. Collecting under these circumstances was difficult, and rendered doubly so by the small size of the seine employed. Hence it was that but few of the larger forms of fish were obtained, the major portion being shallow-water and topswimming species.

The region is sparsely settled, and the fish appear to be little disturbed, and then only are those forms which attain a maximum size the quest of residents. Nearly all the fish secured by the local sportsmen are taken by the process of "gigging," a process withal which requires no little experience and skill. The species chiefly taken in that manner are the small-mouthed black-bass (*Micropterus*)

[PROG. D. A. N. S., Vol. V.]

[Dec. 20, 1887.]

dolomieu, Lacepede), channel-cat (Ictaiurus punctatus, Rafinesque), common red-horse, or mullet (Moxostoma macrolepidotum, Le Seuer), and the pickerel (Esox vermiculatus, Le Seuer)—locally called "mountain-trout." Each of these forms is very abundant, the bass and pickerel apparently exceeding the remaining two in numbers.

To Dr. D. S. Jordan, of Indiana University, my thanks are especially due for his courtesy in examining and identifying the major portion of these species, and in the verification of others. Examples of most of the species, from many of the localities named, may be seen in the museum of the Indiana University, Bloomington, Indiana, and in the United States National Museum, Washington.

# REGISTER OF SPECIES.

1. ICTALURUS PUNCTATUS, Rafinesque. (134.)\*

Piney River, Texas County. Not seen in the streams of the southern slope, though it doubtless occurs in them.

2. CATOSTOMUS TERES, Mitchell. (170.)

Jack's Fork, Shannon County; Tom's Creek, tributary to West Fork of the Black River, Reynolds County. [See Jordan's Catalogue for notes on the relation of this form to *C. commersoni*, and the use of the name *teres*.] The specimens taken were none of them over one-third grown.

3. HYPERTELIUM NIGRICANS, Le Seuer. (171.)

Tom's Creek, Reynolds County; Meramec River, Dent County. Only young specimens taken.

4. MOXOSTOMA MACROLEPIDOTUM, Le Seuer. (185.)

West Fork Black River, Reynolds County; Jack's Fork, Shannon County; Meramec River, Dent County; Big Creek and Piney River, Texas County. This attractive sucker is very abundant throughout the interior of the continent. Very fine and large examples have been taken in the Des Moines and Raccoon Rivers, in central Iowa. It appears to be equally at home in the sluggish streams, characteristic of prairie regions, and in the clear and rapid streams of the mountains. It is largely used as a food-fish throughout the Mississtppi Valley.

5. CAMPOSTOMA ANOMALUM, Rafinesque. (196.)

This most curious fish is exceedingly abundant in every stream in which collections were made. Unlike certain other fishes of wide dis-

<sup>\*</sup> The numbers in parenthesis are those prefixed to the species given in Jordan's "Catalogue of the Fishes known to Inhabit the Waters of North America, North of the Tropic of Cancer," Washington, 1855.

tribution — e. g., Etheostoma cæruleum spectabile — the very great variations which it presents are those of form and size, rather than of coloration. The differences between the sexes are marked, and especially so are those between the young and old males. Drs. Jordan and Gilbert have called attention to these features in their admirable "Synopsis of the Fishes of North America." \* This species was, with the possible exception of the following form, the most abundant fish with which we met.

6. CHROSOMUS ERYTHROGASTER, Rafinesque. (202.)

West Fork Black River and Tom's Creek, Reynolds County; Sinking Creek, Spring Valley Creek, and Jack's Fork, Shannon County. In the smaller brooks and streams this beautiful cyprinoid was especially abundant. The very brilliant hues so characteristic of the species varied from pure white, on the ventral aspect, through all shades of coloration to bright yellow, orange, and red. In one locality particularly, in a mere rill tributary to Sinking Creek, the seine when landed presented a leaping mass of almost indescribable beauty of coloration. Hundreds of this richly-colored dace were taken at this locality — the richest found during the period of exploration. The males appear to be in the excess in point of numbers.

7. DIONDA NUBILA, Forbes. (212.)

Tom's Creek, Reynolds County, and Piney River, Texas County. This form was described as *Alburnops nubilus*, from the Rock River, Illinois. It was placed in *Cliola* by Jordan and Gilbert in their "Synopsis," and finally, for reasons stated by Jordan in "Catalogue," p. 21, note I, placed in *Dionda*. The genus, as now limited, "is characteristic of the Rio Grande region." The species is the most northerly one of the group. It was rare in our collections in Missouri.

8. Hybognathus MEEKI? Jordan and Gilbert. (214.)

Several specimens from the West Fork of Black River, Reynolds County, and Jack's Fork, Shannon County, appear to be this species. It is not an abundant form in this locality, and does not appear in the collections made at any other points. It is said by the discoverers to be "abundant in the Ozark region of Missouri and Arkansas." From this circumstance our identification may be erroneous.

# 9. HYBOGNATHUS NUCHALIS, Agassiz. (216.)

Piney River, Texas County, and Meramec River, Dent County. Two specimens only were taken.

<sup>\*</sup>Bulletin U. S. Nat. Museum, XVI., 1882.

# 10. NOTROPIS DELICIOSUS, Girard. (233.) Rare in Piney River, Texas County.

11. NOTROPIS NOTATUS, Girard. (258.)

This species was very abundant in each of the following localities: West Fork of Black River and Tom's Creek, Reynolds County; Jack's Fork, Spring Valley Creek, Barren Creek, and Sinking Creek, Shannon County; Piney River, Texas County.

12. NOTROPIS GALACTURUS, Cope. (262.)

This species occurred in sparing numbers in Jack's Fork, and in large numbers in Spring Valley Creek, Shannon County. This is the most westerly and southerly locality yet recorded for this species. Indeed, I am not aware that it has hitherto been reported from west of the Mississippi. Its bright steel-blue color, when moving rapidly about in the midst of schools of minnows, makes it a conspicuous object in the clear mountain streams which it inhabits.

13. NOTROPIS MEGALOPS, Rafinesque. (273.)

This form occurred in every stream in which collections were made. It is a singularly variable fish—some of its variations having received sub-specific or varietal designations. It is described by Jordan and Gilbert in "Synopsis," pp. 186–187, under the name of *Minnilus cornutus*, Mitchell.

14. NOTROPIS ZONATUS, Agassiz. (275.)

Abundant in all streams examined on both slopes.

15. NOTROPIS SCABRICEPS, Cope. (287.)

West Fork of Black River and Barren Creek, Reynolds County; Jack's Fork and Spring Valley Creek, Shannon County. This form and the two following occurred rarely. Of the three, this is the most generally distributed over the region explored.

16. NOTROPIS UMBRATILIS, Girard. (297.)

Spring Valley Creek, Shannon County. This is a little-known species, and occurred to us only in this single locality. It was originally described from the Arkansas River.

17. NOTROPIS MICROPTERYX, Cope. (311.)

This form occurred rarely in Spring Valley Creek, Shannon County. It is another of those mountain species now for the first time credited to the region west of the Mississippi. It was described from the "head-waters of the Cumberland and Tennessee Rivers."

# 18. SEMOTILUS ATROMACULATUS, Mitchell. (347.)

West Fork of Black River, Tom's Creek, and Barren Fork, Reynolds County; Spring Valley Creek, Shannon County; Big Creek, Texas County; Meramec River, Dent County. This is a very common chub in all streams, specimens of maximum size occurring in most localities where collections were made. The tubercles of the males had not all been lost in late June.

## 19. FUNDULUS CATENATUS, Storer. (569.)

This cyprinodont was very common in all streams on the south slope of the Ozarks, in all localities visited. It is another of those forms which were originally described from the mountain streams of the Alleghanies. The highly-colored caudal fins of the larger males were an especially attractive feature of the schools when swimming near the surface. They are powerful swimmers, often springing clear of the seine when brought near the banks for drawing. Especially large and fine specimens were taken in Jack's Fork.

20. ZYGONECTES NOTATUS, Rafinesque. (576.)

West Fork of Black River, Reynolds County, and Jack's Fork, Shannon County. Quite rare in the collections made in these streams, and all taken evidently males.

21. ESOX VERMICULATUS, Le Seuer. (598.)

Sinking Creek, Spring Valley Creek, and Jack's Fork, Shannon County. This species, which is locally called "mountain-trout," and occasionally "pike," is abundant in all of the larger streams in the mountains of Missouri. It delights to quietly loiter in the shelter of the pads of the pond-lily and in the shadows of the dense masses of Potamogeton, a few inches below the surface of the water. Motionless, in such situations, it awaits the coming of the unwary minnow, when, quicker than thought, it darts upon its prey, and, while you look, slowly sinks from sight. There is no apparent motion of fin or tail, but, ere you realize it, the "ravenous beauty" is gone. Its coming to the surface is as motionless and unexpected. Happening upon a favored locality, a somewhat deep expansion of Spring Valley Creek, upon the surface of which were dense growths of pond-weeds, with occasional clear spaces, one could, at any time during the early evening, see a half-dozen rising slowly to the surface. It was not long before we learned how dainty a supper a well-directed rifle-shot would provide. Sending the bullet a few inches under the waiting fish would throw him a yard out of the water, and before he recovered

from the shock he was seized. Neither this species nor the black-bass would take the hook, though ever so temptingly dangled in his very face; but the rifle, used by the botanist of the party as above described, supplied our table with "the best the streams had in stock."

## 22. AMBLOPLITES RUPESTRIS, Rafinesque. (845.)

While this species occurred in the collections in only the West Fork of Black River, Reynolds County, and in Spring Valley Creek and Jack's Fork, Shannon County, it no doubt occurs in every stream in the region traversed.

23. LEPOMIS MEGALOTIS, Rafinesque. (864.) Jack's Fork, Shannon County.

24 MICROPTERUS DOLOMIEU, Lacepede. (877.)

This species was very abundant in all the streams visited. In the deeper portions of the clear, large streams, resting near the bottom, and motionless, could sometimes be seen a score or more full-grown specimens. Nothing could induce them to take the hook, nor were they easily alarmed. At this season of the year they appeared to move in schools, and when one was seen others were sure to be found in the immediate neighborhood. This form makes nests by bringing to a single point piles of pebbles and cobblestones, the river bottom, in favorable localities, presenting many such piles. The small-mouthed black-bass is sometimes called "trout" in Southern Missouri, but that name was more often applied to the pickerel, while the name "perch," for this form, appeared to be more commonly employed.

25. BOLEOSOMA OLMSTEDI OZARCANUM, Jordan and Gilbert. (885e.)

Jack's Fork, Shannon County, and Big Creek, Texas County. This very beautiful little darter occurred abundantly in Big Creek. It was much more rare at the other locality.

26. DIPLESION BLENNIOIDES, Rafinesque. (894.)

Jack's Fork and Sinking Creek, Shannon County; West Fork of Black River, Reynolds County. This species, usually abundant, occurred but rarely in our collections. The range of coloration is exceedingly variable, though green predominates. However, the Sinking Creek specimens presented but a *modicum* of that color, the dominating shade being yellow, with black or greenish-black sparselydistributed blotches. A single specimen from Jack's Fork is almost entirely black, with hardly a suspicion of green. This specimen, too, was the largest taken, measuring fully five and one-fourth inches.

27. ETHEOSTOMA PUNCTULATUM, Agassiz. (933.)

Occurred but once only, in a small stream tributary to Big Creek, in Texas County.

28. ETHEOSTOMA CCERULEUM SPECTABILE, Agassiz. (936b.)

West Fork of Black River, and Barren Creek, Reynolds County; Sinking Creek and Spring Valley Creek, Shannon County, and Big Creek, Texas County. This pretty darter occurred abundantly in each of the above localities. Its favorite haunt appeared to be in the shallow and muddier portions of small brooks and streams, where it found ready refuge under submerged leaves. In such localities it was obtained in the greatest abundance, especially when the lead-line scraped over the bottom, carrying quantities of leaves and other vegetable *debris* into the seine. In its brilliant coloration it presents a most infinite diversity, though many specimens are almost entirely black.

29. URANIDEA RICHARDSONI, Agassiz. (1320.)

Abundant in all streams, and especially so in Big Creek, Texas County. The remarks on the coloration of the preceding forms are equally applicable here. It is protective in a high degree, and only the closest scrutiny enables one to distinguish the fish in its native element. There is nothing brilliant in their coloration, but a great variety of sombre hues predominate.

The following species were taken later in the season, in October and November, 1886, in Bear and Hinkson Creeks, two characteristic prairie streams in Boone County, near Columbia. They are introduced here because so little is known concerning, not alone the geographic distribution of Missouri fishes, but also so little concerning what species occur in the State. In these two streams, in this locality, though the bottom is rocky, the water is turbid and sluggish:

I. CATOSTOMUS TERES, Mitchell. (170.) Hinkson Creek.

2. NOTURUS EXILIS, Nelson. (88.) Hinkson Creek.

3. CAMPOSTOMA ANOMALUM, Rafinesque. (196.) Bear and Hinkson Creeks.

4. LEPOMIS CYANELLUS, Rafinesque. (853.) Bear and Hinkson Creeks.

5. LEPOMIS HUMILIS, Rafinesque. (868.) Bear Creek; abundant.

6. BOLEOSOMA OLMSTEDI OZARCANUM, Jordan and Gilbert. (885e.) Bear Creek.

7. PIMEPHALES NOTATUS, Rafinesque. (219.) Abundant in Bear Creek.

8. PIMEPHALES PROMELAS, Rafinesque. (218.) Bear Creek.

9. NOTROPIS DELICIOSUS MISSOURIENSIS, Jordan and Gilbert. (233.) Bear Creek; abundant.

10. SEMOTILUS ATROMACULATUS, Mitchell. (347.) Bear Creek.

11. PHENACOBIUS MIRABILIS SCOPIFER, Cope. (316.) Bear Creek.

12. POMOXYS ANNULARIS, Rafinesque. (842.) Bear Creek; abundant.

13. MOXOSTOMA MACROLEPIDOTUM, Le Seuer. (185.) Hinkson Creek.

# IOWA THUNDER-STORMS—NOTES FOR THE SUMMER OF 1887.

### BY FREDERICK STARR, PH.D.

(Read before the Academy, December 2d, 1887.)

This report is very faulty. I present it, however, with the hope that the material it contains may not be entirely without value, and that some one, better qualified for the work than I am, may be led to undertake the study for another season.

These notes cover the three months from June 1st to September 1st. In the spring, a circular, with sample blank enclosed, was sent to such persons as I believed would be interested in the work. Favorable replies were received from about seventy persons. More than half of that number have really reported. It can readily be appreciated that so small a number cannot properly report so large an area. It is hoped that a larger corps of workers may be secured for another season. A list of observers who have actually reported follows:

Avey, O. H., Oskaloosa. Baur, George, Middle River P. O. Bennett, T. W., Lenox. Boyd, Joseph, Oskaloosa. Brackett, A. G., Denmark. Brainard, D. W., Grinnell. Brown, Caleb, Sac City. Brown, W. J., Emmetsburg. Coffey, W. T., Marion. Collin, Alonzo, Mt. Vernon. Crosby, James O., Garnavillo. Dean, Mrs. Seth, Glenwood. Dysart, Joseph, Dysart. Elder, J. M., Concord. Ellis, G. M., Emmetsburg. Hunter, G. F., Hawarden. Koontz, Alph., Albia. Lahman, V. M., Wiota. Larrabee, Rachel, McGregor. Lewis, Melissa, Audubon. Marks, T., Hopkinton. Marshall, Gregory, Cresco. McCready, Miss L. A., Ft. Madison. Meeker, Roy, Marshalltown. Miller, Edwin, Auburn. Mitchell, L. E., Brush Creek. Moore, W. W., Gillett.

Moulton, M. M., Monticello. Mulford, A. M., New Providence. Norelius, A., Kiron. Olds, H. D., Cedar Rapids. Payne, Wm. D., Tabor. Perkins, C. G., Onawa. Pratt, W. H., Davenport. Prinelle, H. W., Ft. Dodge. Raymond, H. F., Waterloo. Reeves, M. L., Seney. Renfrew, H. N., Bancroft. Rice, Charles, Smithland. Rice, Wilbur F., Adair. Roberts, Luke, Clinton. Sawyer, C. N., Orange City. Schadt, Conrad, Amana. Sears, P. W., Moravia. Sheldon, S. G. F., Davenport. Smith, H. D., Monticello. Vogeli, Ad., Des Moines. Walton, I. P., Muscatine. Ward, William, Algona. Wheeler, I. J., Monona. Winchester, E. D., Stacyville. Witte, Max E., Mt. Pleasant. Wood, John A., Rock Branch. Wuest, Peter, Homestead.

To all of these we give hearty thanks.

[PROG. D. A. N. S., Vol. V.]

Not only is the number of reporters inadequate, but the reports are not always exact in the matter of time. This is of great importance, as errors in time records render it impossible to properly combine observations in making up the history of the storm. Some reports are valueless, on account of not being dated. The reports would be of much greater value with temperature observations and barometric readings. New blanks should have spaces for these, although all observers may not be able to make such record.

The circular and blanks were copied after those used by the signal service in 1886. They read as follows:

### DAVENPORT ACADEMY OF NATURAL SCIENCES.

#### THUNDER-STORM OBSERVATIONS IN IOWA.

M\_\_\_\_, \_\_\_\_, Iowa.

DEAR SIR: Knowing you to be interested in meteorology, from your being a \_\_\_\_\_\_, I address this note to you, asking if you will not undertake to report all thunder-storms occurring at your locality during this season, from June 1 to September 1. Certain suggestions follow. The fuller the report the better, though all the questions absolutely necessary to answer are on the enclosed blank.

Count storms six hours or more apart as different storms.

Note the time of first thunder, last thunder, and loudest thunder.

Note direction from which the storm comes, and that to which it goes.

The "scale" of intensity of storm is: 1. Distant lightning. 2. Distant thunder. 3. Moderate thunder-storm. 4. Heavy thunder-storm. 5. *Heavy*, with high wind. 6. Tornado.

Give length of time of rain.

Catch rain in a pail or can with vertical sides, and measure with rule.

Give particulars as to amount of hail, size and shape of stones, etc. Also time of *its* fall.

Much value attaches to *full* descriptions of clouds. Such reports are very interesting, though not absolutely required.

Scale of force of winds: o. Calm. 1. Light, moving leaves of trees. 2. Moderate, swaying branches. 3. Brisk, raising dust. 4. High, blowing twigs from ground, swaying trees. 5. Gale, breaking branches, loosening chimney bricks. 6. Tornado, destructive.

Be sure to note every storm heard or seen, even though distant; its direction and time, if nothing more. Give details of lightning strokes.

A sample blank is enclosed. Each is for three storms. When filled, they are to be kept until five have accumulated, or until the end of the month. Then all are to be sent on.

Use "standard" time. Be as exact as may be to the minute. Always date carefully, and indicate morning or afternoon by  $\Lambda$ . M. and P. M. Always write in the blank the place of observation.

Please let me know at once if you will assist. I enclose card for your reply. Address PROF. F. STARR,

Cedar Rapids, Iowa.

The last obstacle to the best results is found in the fact that the person superintending the work is not a professional meteorologist. He has, however, a great desire to see Iowa thunder-storms carefully studied. He believes it to be a subject that will repay diligent work; and if this report, faulty though it be, may stimulate interest in the study, he will be content.

Three kinds of thunder-storms seem to be reported :

*First.* Storms, well defined, traveling from the west, or a western quarter, toward an eastern quarter. Time records, properly made, supply data for calculating the rate of progress eastward. These are apparently connected with the general atmospheric circulation of the United States, and occur in the southeast quadrant of a "low" area.

*Second.* Heat storms, local in character; not showing a progressive movement; often unaccompanied by any wind; seldom beginning until well on in the afternoon, or in the evening. They accompany extreme hot weather.

*Third.* "Squalls," which are well characterized by Dr. Hinrichs in his "Bulletins" for June and July, 1882. His account has been quoted by others, but may again be copied here for Iowa readers:

"Our Iowa squalls are as serious as any on the ocean; the wind may be destructive, but it is not lifting nor revolving as it is in the tornado. Roughly speaking, the squall may be likened to an extended tornado, having its axis parallel to the ground. Here, in Iowa, it generally bursts upon us from the northwest, following the southeast wind; it rolls over and strikes down upon us, usually with abundant precipitation, and soon is succeeded by the same southeast wind which it so abruptly displaced. \* \* So far as I have studied them, they come down from the northwest, progressing at the rate of twenty to fifty miles an hour. In Northeastern Iowa, the storm has a tendency to bend up, so as to make the squall more nearly from the west. In like manner, in Southwestern Iowa its front bends westward, and hence blows more nearly from the north. The storm front is fierce in its power along a considerable distance - twenty to fifty miles, and more, in its front, along the earth, are struck simultaneously. As the great storm-front moves on, it can be traced for 350 miles from northwest to southeast through our State. It is impossible to confound this storm with the tornado, which is fortunately very restricted in its field, mowing a swath of destruction, generally, in a direction corresponding to the line of the squall storm-front, from a southwesterly toward a northeasterly point. The tornado is narrow, local; the squall at a given

### DAVENPORT ACADEMY OF NATURAL SCIENCES.

instant reaches a narrow, long, extended belt of land like a tornado track, but this belt of destruction is carried forward with great velocity so as to gradually sweep over a large part of the State. Again, the squall of summer is radically different from the blizzard of winter. The squall comes, reaches us, and after a few minutes leaves us, moving onward in its general course toward the southeast; the blizzard blows for hours, and even days. In the squall, but a limited amount of air comes down from the northwest, a great roll of cold and dense air falls upon us; in the blizzard, the entire atmosphere covering several States is moving as one body toward the southeast."

In June, we had a considerable number of local thunder-storms, but few were marked by great rainfall or electrical disturbance. Local storms are reported for every day except the 1st, 15th, 17th, 22d, 23d, 25th, 27th. Some of these were reported from only one station. In but a few cases can the storms be shown to bear relation to a welldefined "low" area to the northwest. From the 4th to the 9th, the number of reports made show a disturbance the most marked on the 7th. A cluster of storms began on the 11th, culminating on the 13th. On the 18th we have a "squall," followed by storms on the 19th and 20th. The storms of the 20th are the most fully reported of the month. On the 30th, a number of storms are reported.

June 3d, 9:45 A. M., a storm struck Middle River P. O. It was of brief duration, and passed from south to northeast. The lightning was very sharp, and two barns west of Winterset were struck; one of them burned. In the afternoon, thunder-storms occurred through the whole southern border of the State. The rainfall was very small. The storm came from the southwest at all stations.

June 4th and 5th. The isobares on the morning map of the 4th are peculiarly bent, and suggest a feeble depression not represented. This is more marked on the 5th, and it is possible that the storms of those dates are connected with it. The reports of the 5th are the more numerous.

June 7th. The storm of the 7th lies in the southeast quadrant of a well-marked "low." On the 5th we see it forming central over Idaho, Wyoming, and Utah. On the 6th, it has moved to central, over Western Dakota, Nebraska, Northern Colorado, and Wyoming. On the 7th it went east, separating into two small areas, one of which stood over Eastern Dakota and Northern Minnesota, with Iowa to the southeast.

On the 10th there are scattering reports of a morning storm in the

### STARR - IOWA THUNDER-STORMS.

western part of the State. Considerable rain fell—1.83 inches at Smithland, beginning at 11:30 A. M.; 1.62 inches at Rock Branch, beginning at 11:05 A. M. At Albia a little rain fell, beginning at 6:00 A. M., and some at Tabor, beginning at 8:00 A. M. On the 11th, eleven reports show local storms of no great inportance. Only two of the reports show wind as high as "2." Many report no wind whatever. Little rain fell, except at Auburn, 2.99 inches; Ft. Dodge, 2.00; Middle River, 2.65. The beginning of rainfall was: Auburn, 8:00 A. M.; Ft. Dodge, 8:00 P. M.; Middle River, 9:15 P. M.

Of the 12th, quite a number of reports are at hand. They show local heat-storms. We have no record of temperatures. Moravia reports of degrees at noon. There were some early morning storms. but most of them came between noon and 6:00 P. M. Rainfall began: Smithland, 1:00-2:00 A.M.; Bancroft, 2:00 A.M.; Brush Creek, 10:00 A. M.; Cresco, 10:30 A. M.; Auburn, 12:30 P. M.; Moravia, 12:45 P. M.; Kiron, I:00 P. M.; Adair, I:54 P. M.; Tabor, 2:00 P. M.; Algona, 3:00 P. M.; Glenwood, 3:03 P. M.; Middle River, 3:30 P. M.; Smithland, 4:00 P. M.; Concord, 4:00 P. M.; Onawa, 5:25 P. M.; Cresco, 8:30 P. M.; Glenwood, II:00 P. M. The rainfalls are: Bancroft, I.50 inches; Cresco, 1.10; Auburn, 0.48; Moravia, 1.00; Kiron, 2.50; Adair, 0.25: Tabor, 0.18; Algona, 1.00; Glenwood, 1.40; Middle River, 0.30; Smithland, 0.73; Concord, 0.90; Onawa, 0.70. The highest wind reported was at Algona-force, "3." Most records show a calm. Glenwood --- "Afternoon storm was a sudden down-pour from a local cloud; very little thunder and lightning." Kiron-"Storm came in three distinct showers." This storm was for many places a breaking up of the great drought.

This cluster of storms apparently culminated on the 13th. Twentyfive reports were received of this date. The storms set in a little before noon. Rainfall beginnings are reported from then till 6:00 P. M. These are most numerous between 4:00 and 6:00 P. M. The times are as follows: Albia, 1:00 A. M.; Grinnell, 6:45 A. M.; Amana, 9:25 A. M.; Homestead, 9:42 A. M.; Dysart, 9:10 A. M.; Mt. Vernon, 10:40 A. M.; Monticello, 11:40 A. M.; Smithland, 1:00 P. M.; Mt. Pleasant, 1:15 P. M.; Davenport, 1:25 P. M.; Clinton, 2:00 P. M.; Concord, 3:10 P. M.; Albia, 3:40 P. M.; Tabor, 4:00 P. M.; Cresco, 4:10 P. M.; Bancroft, 4:40 P. M.; Orange City, 4:46 P. M.; Auburn, 5:00 P. M.; Algona, 6:00 P. M.; Cresco, 6:00 P. M.; Albia, 7:15 P. M.; Algona, 12:00 P. M. The amounts of rainfall are: Albia, 0.25 inches; Grinnell, 1.00; Amana, 1.28; Homestead, 0.86; Dysart, 0.10; Mt. Vernon, 1.35; Monticello, o.89; Smithland, o.13; Mt. Pleasant, o.00; Davenport, o.53; Clinton, o.25; Concord, o.25; Albia, o.37; Tabor, o.00; Cresco, o.37; Bancroft, o.66; Orange City, o.25; Auburn, o.03; Cresco, o.33; Albia, o.06; Algona, o.05. Dysart and Monticello report wind at "4;" Albia, Cresco, and Amana at "3;" others lower; Smithland, "calm." Notes: Concord — "Commenced at *precisely* same time as yesterday." Algona — "For three days have had thunder-storms nearly all time after noon until daylight of next morning. All have passed to northeast." Cresco — "The above storms seem to be a continuation of those of yesterday." Albia — "Magnetic needle 15' east at 8:00 A. M., and 22' east at 9:00 A. M." Mt. Pleasant — "Moderate lightning and thunder. Lightning struck close by, in northeast, at 7:00 P. M. and at 9:20 P. M."

On the 18th, Iowa was in the southeast quadrant of a "low" area over Eastern Dakota and Western Minnesota. This is one of our typical "squalls." Hinrichs reports it as "extending over Northern and Eastern Iowa, locally, with heavy rain, thunder, and lightning." Unfortunately, the time records do not admit of a "portrait" of this storm. A few notes are here given. The day was the hottest of the month. At Brush Creek, the temperature at noon was 102°. Clinton -"Wind gusty, carrying clouds of dust high into the air. Rain began in a dash, and the wind abated soon after rainfall commenced." Cresco-"Storm clouds passing around all the afternoon; some, with much heavier rain than we had, passed both north and south of us." Algona -- "Lightning struck frequently from clouds to earth. Four distinct thunder-storms to-day; all formed high up, and went to east. All the thunder-storms thus far in June, except that of to-day, were formed near by, high up, and seemed to gather force as they moved northeast; 'pocket clouds,' at 6:00 P. M., passing from southwest to northeast." Ft. Dodge-"Clouds look threatening; pass away with high wind; blue sky at 4:00 P. M." Concord—"Lightning in every point, except, perhaps, southwest; a continuous storm from west and southwest to northwest, north, northeast, east, and southeast; Thomas Jakonbek killed by lightning four miles north of here, at 5:00 P. M." New Providence --- "Hail, north and nothwest, breaking small limbs from trees." Orange City-"Team killed, and driver (William Rombough, of Hull) stunned by lightning." Davenport -- "About noon, the stormline of stratus clouds was seen in the northwest, which slowly advanced until the storm broke at 5:45 P. M.; wind furious and broken, but storm did not seem able to pass over to the south, where a strip of blue
sky was visible all the time; ceased at 7:00 P. M., but still in the north, and highly colored by the setting sun; at 8:00 P. M., sharp thunder and lightning in the northwest, but the storm did not come until 1:00 A. M. of the 19th, when it was terrific, but without wind; showers continued until 5:00 A. M." Waterloo -- "Two storms; the first was heard at 2:10 P. M., the second at 4:15 P. M. The movement was from the north to the southeast; wind quite heavy; storm gathered in the north and extended; very black clouds; very hot before storm; temperature changed suddenly before it rained much; heavy masses of vapor scud across sky very low, going to south." Davenport-"Thunder. 5:40-7:45 P. M., northwest to southeast; heavy dust storm; a second and third installment at 11:50 P. M., and early in morning." Amana -"Six sheep killed at one time, in South Amana." This storm was accompanied by hail: Bancroft, 5:31-5:32 P. M.; Mt. Vernon, "a few drops;" New Providence, "a little, about the middle of the storm;" Concord, 12:40-12:48 P. M.; Ft. Dodge, 2:15-2:30 P. M., "slight;" Marion, 4:30-4:36 P. M.; Grinnell, 4:48-4:55 P. M., "slight." The times of rain beginning are: Smithland, 8:00 A. M.; Orange City, 11:35 A. M.; Bancroft, 12:00 M.; Concord, 12:35 P. M.; Algona, 2:00 P. M.; Ft. Dodge, 2:30 P. M.; Monona, 3:00 P. M.; New Providence, 3:00 P. M.; Emmetsburg, 3:00 P. M.; Brush Creek, 3:00 P. M.; Garnavillo, 3:30 P. M.; Cresco, 3:40 P. M.; Dysart, 4:20 P. M.; Monticello, 4:25 P. M.; Marion, 4:25 P. M.; Amana, 4:35 P. M.; Mt. Vernon, 4:35 P. M.; Homestead, 4:45 P. M.; Grinnell, 4:45 P. M.; Muscatine, 5:30 P. M.; Davenport, 5:52 P. M.; Clinton, 6:00 P. M.; Mt. Pleasant, 6:30 P. M. The distance from Orange City to Davenport is about two hundred and fifty miles; the time taken by the squall to traverse that distance, six hours and twenty minutes; giving a rate of nearly forty miles per hour. The heaviest rainfalls reported are: Brush Creek, 1.10 inches; Garnavillo, 0.70; Dysart, 0.90; Monticello, 0.75; Marion, 1.30; Amana, 1.12; Mt. Vernon, 0.80; Homestead. 0.72; Muscatine, 0.68.

On the 19th and 20th, there were a number of reports. The 21st shows a well-defined "high" area over Wyoming, extending east, and giving the clear, stormless weather of the 21st to the 29th, inclusive.

The storms of the early morning of the 19th ought, perhaps, to be counted with the storm of the 18th. Hawarden, Homestead, and Davenport report a storm from the northwest at midnight, with rain lasting two or three hours. A later storm traveled from Ft. Dodge east and southeast to Grinnell, Amana, and Davenport. The first thunder was heard at Ft. Dodge at 2:30 A. M., the last at 3:30 A. M.; rain began at 3:00 A. M. Amana—"First thunder at 7:50 A. M., last at 9:50." Davenport—"First thunder at 10:00 A. M.; rain at 10:30 A. M." The heaviest rainfall was at Ft. Dodge—0.50 inch. Hail fell at five and one-half miles southeast of Des Moines. Marshalltown reports "a storm from the south at 4:40 P. M., with 0.48 inch rainfall and high wind."

The 20th is well reported by thirty-six observers - two storms, apparently, one in the forenoon, the other in the afternoon. The rainfall times of storm "A" are: Rock Branch, 12:30 A. M.; Seney, 1:30 A. M.; Orange City, 1:45 A. M.; Wesley Township, 2:00 A. M.; Auburn, 2:00 A. M.; Ft. Dodge, 2:15 A. M.; Concord, 2:45 A. M.; Smithland, 4:00 A. M.; Cresco, 6:00 A. M.; Monona, 6:00 A. M.; Brush Creek, 6:00 A. M.; Dysart, 6:00; (Glenwood, 6:05 A. M.; Tabor, 6:40 A. M.); McGregor, 7:00 A. M.; Monticello, 7:00 A. M.; Mt. Vernon, 7:10 A. M.; Garnavillo, 7:15 A. M.; Marshalltown, 7:30 A. M.; Homestead, 9:23 A. M.; Amana, 9:25 A. M.; Oskaloosa, 10:30 A. M.; Albia, 11:20 A. M.; Moravia, 12:10 P. M. These indicate a well-defined storm moving east or southeast. The distance from Seney to Moravia is about two hundred miles; the time taken, nearly twelve hours; rate of travel, sixteen miles an hour. The wind was generally reported at "2" or "3" in force. Hail fell at Seney from 3:00 A. M. to 3:05 A. M., where this was the "fiercest storm of the season; wind very strong; lightning almost a continual flash all through the storm." At Moravia there was no wind. Storm "B" is reported that evening by several observers coming from the southwest or west and passing east. Rainfall began at Cresco at 3:40 P. M.; at Muscatine at 8:00 P. M. The average duration of rainfall was one hour. The greatest was at Monona: 0.50 inch; Muscatine, 0.47. Notes: Davenport-"Sharp thunder and lightning in north during the evening, but rain did not fall till in night." Cresco felt both the above, and had a third storm at 5:30 Р. м.; "Distant thunder continuous throughout the day; cleared off at night after 8:00 P. M.; numerous small showers around all afternoon and evening." Hinrichs reports "men plowing corn killed by lightning, one in Madison County, one in Adams County."

The 30th was stormy in much of the State. We were then in the southeast quadrant of a well-marked "low," central over Dakota on that morning. This area combined later with another area further west. Low pressures to our northwest were fairly prevalent until July 5th, and storms are reported locally until that date.

The storms of the 30th are very local, and apparently without connection. The storms came, generally, from south, southeast, or southwest. The observer at Adair reports "very curious *bursting* and branching out lightning. The storm came from west and south, and was very threatening until nearly at point of observation, then the wind rose and blew as a south wind till the storm was over; it then changed to the northwest and blew for fifteen minutes with force of '4;' at 7:05 P. M. it changed in five minutes to southwest, with force of '4;' after ten or fifteen minutes it changed to east, with force of '2.'"

Hinrichs says of July: "Thunder-storms and rains frequent, but generally very local. The temperature rose gradually from the 11th to the 17th, and from the 26th to the 29th. On these hottest days, heatstorms, with rain, thunder and lightning, and locally high wind and hail, set in, greatly lowering the temperature. Storm of the 17th was most intense in southeastern Iowa; that of the 29th, in northeastern portions of the State."

Storms are reported in July for every date except the 6th, 7th, 15th, 18th, 23d, and 24th.

July 1st. Several local storms, in both forenoon and afternoon. None show well-defined form or progressive movement. Rainfall was heaviest at Monticello — 1.50 inches.

July 2d. Storms local—heat-storms. Out of seventeen reports, only one gives a wind as hard as force "3;" some *report* "no wind at all." Greatest rainfall at Clinton—0.59 inch. Moravia—"Revolving clouds, rolling in every direction; upper strata white; lower strata dense."

July 3d. A fairly defined storm seems to have passed across the State from the southwest. Times of beginning of rainfall are: Tabor, 3:00 A. M.; Bancroft, 6:30 A. M.; Oskaloosa, 10:00 A. M.; Cedar Rapids, 11:45 A. M.; Amana, 11:50 A. M.; Homestead, 11:55 A. M.; Mt. Vernon, 12:50 P. M.; Hopkinton, 1:00 P. M.; Monticello, 1:20 P. M.; Cresco, 1:30 P. M.; Brush Creek, 1:40 P. M.; Monona, 2:30 P. M.; McGregor, 2:45 P. M. From Tabor to McGregor is about two hundred and seventy miles; time of passage by storm, eleven hours and twenty minutes; rate of travel, thirty-five miles per hour. There was no wind at Tabor; wind seems to have blown more and more as the storm passed to the northeast. At Brush Creek, Monona, and McGregor it is reported "high;" at Cedar Rapids, force "4." The rainfall varied. Tabor and Monona report over one inch; Amana, only 0.20 inch. Brush Creek reports "clouds very black; gale of wind, with slight hail, at 1:40 P. M.; storm went around to north and northeast very heavy; rain at 1:40 P. M. - 0.60 inch in ten minutes."

[PROC. D. A. N. S., Vol. V.]

[April 5, 1888.]

July 5th. A storm from the southwest and northwest passed to east. Time records vary. Hail fell. Tabor—"Hail small, doing little damage." Rock Branch—2:40 to 2:45 P. M.—"Little; hail did some damage to crops south and southwest of here, about three miles." Kiron— "Hail fell southeast and northeast; some damage to crops." These storms, whose beginnings cover time from 2:00 to 9:00 P. M., were accompanied by some wind, as at Albia and in the hail district.

The freedom from storms of the 6th and 7th was broken on the 8th. The "weather map" of that forenoon shows a "low" area to our northwest, over Dakota and Minnesota. Its influence is seen in the number of reports for that date. Two or three storms apparently occurred. Lenox reports: "8:30 P. M., lightning and thunder in southwest and northeast began simultaneously; clouds approached each other in southeast and then scattered; no rain here, but some eight miles south." Concord—"Several head of cattle and one colt killed by lightning." Monticello—"Considerable sheet-lightning."

July 9th. Apparently local storms, with considerable lightning. Davenport reports "ice-house struck and burned at Rock Island city, and smoke-stack of wagon factory struck at Moline, between 1:00 and 2:00 A. M." Moravia—"Four flashes of lightning approached the earth; one struck a fence-post, the other three killed ten head of cattle; six of these lay on the wires in one place, the others were twenty rods distant."

On the 10th but a single report is made. The weather map of this forenoon shows an area of "low" in Dakota. This worked to the southeast. On the 11th, the well-defined "low" area was in the northwest corner of Iowa. A number of *night* storms are reported on the 11th. These all came from the west quarter, and were accompanied by considerable wind in some cases. The rain beginnings were all between 6:00 P. M. and midnight. Reports say: Auburn—"First really severe thunder-storm of season; storms mostly at night." Algona—"Very heavy thunder and lightning." Cresco—"Distant lightning all around horizon after 9:00 P. M.; bulk of storm seemed to be in the north; temperature at 9:00 P. M.,  $82^\circ$ , and at 2:00 P. M.,  $97^\circ$ , being the hottest of the year."

July 12th. Night storms again from a western quarter. The rain beginnings are mostly between 6:00 and 8:00 P. M. All the reports fall between 2:00 P. M. and midnight. This storm was fairly defined, and comparison of rainfall times shows an apparent east and northeast movement, though there are some discordant times. The "agreements" are: Des Moines, 4:15 P. M.; Cedar Rapids, 4:00 P. M.; Marshall-

town, 5:30 P. M.; Hopkinton, 6:00 P. M.; Dysart, 6:00 P. M.; Homestead, 6:20 P. M.; Amana, 6:25 P. M.; Oskaloosa, 6:20 P. M.; Albia, 6:40 P. M.; Monticello, 7:30 P. M.; Brush Creek, 7:30 P. M.; Mt. Vernon, 8:45 P. M. Time from Des Moines to Mt. Vernon, four and one-half hours; distance, one hundred miles; rate of travel, twenty-two miles per hour. Wind was highest at Cedar Rapids, force "5;" Amana, Homestead, Oskaloosa, and Brush Creek report force at "4;" at most localities it was "2." The heaviest rainfall was 0.55 inch, at Hopkinton. A little hail fell at Amana and Homestead. At Amana "one horse and two foals killed by lightning, about one mile southwest of observer; they were found lying partly on barb-wire fence. Lightning also struck one house and two trees, in different localities around here. It was the most terrific and appalling thunder-storm we have had for years." Albia — "This afternoon at 4:22 the magnetic needle vibrating from 8' east to 3' west; motion kept up for ten minutes." Cedar Rapids-"Two buildings struck, not badly damaged."

Nineteen reports for the 13th show storms, very local in character, beginning mainly between 2:00 and 8:00 P. M. Very little rain, and no hail. No damage by lightning reported.

But one report on the 14th, and none on the 15th.

July 16th. Twenty-two reports received. Fourteen of these report rain, the rest are thunder and lightning at a distance. These storms were mainly in the western and northwestern counties. They came on in the early evening. Eleven of the fourteen rainfalls began between 4:00 and 10:00 P. M. At some points two storms occurred, but the thunder kept up between; so at Concord. Cresco reports "distant lightning all along the west, after 7:30 P. M., with distant thunder at intervals; the hottest day of the year— $98^{\circ}$  at 2:00 P. M.,  $84^{\circ}$  at 9:00P. M. Ordinary years, such a heat would be followed by a severe storm." (This came before daybreak.)

July 19th. Twenty-eight reports refer to this storm in southeastern Iowa. Rainfall beginnings were from 2:00 P. M. to midnight, mostly between 6:00 and 10:00, fifteen reports falling within those hours. The rainfall times are: Moravia, 5:50 P. M.; Cedar Rapids, 6:00 P. M.; Oskaloosa, 6:10 P. M.; Albia, 6:45 P. M.; Amana, 6:45 P. M.; Des Moines, 6:50 P. M.; Homestead, 6:40 P. M.; Mt. Vernon, 7:00 P. M.; Hopkinton, 8:00 P. M.; Dysart, 8:00 P. M.; Brush Creek, 8:30 P. M.; Monticello, 9:15 P. M.; Mt. Pleasant, 9:30 P. M.; Cresco, 9:30 P. M.; Monona, 10:00 P. M.; McGregor, 11:00 P. M.; Garnavillo, 11:00 P. M.; Denmark, 10:30 P. M. The heaviest falls are:

Des Moines, 2.00 inches; Homestead, 1.70; Monona, 1.50. Generally, the wind was high. Davenport (see extract below); Oskaloosa, "4;" Amana, "5;" Homestead, "5;" Brush Creek, "4;" Monticello, "5;" Mt. Pleasant, "3;" Cresco, "4;" Garnavillo, "4;" Denmark, "3." This storm was a local heat-storm. For several days the heat had been intense. Moravia reports " $104^\circ$ ,  $105^\circ$ ,  $106^\circ$ ,  $99^\circ$ ,  $98^\circ$  for two-o'clock observations, for several days." McGregor—"98° at noon of 16th, 84° at noon of 17th." The heat at Davenport had been so great as to lead to prayer for rain and cooler weather, in the Episcopal Cathedral. A little hail is reported at Amana and Homestead; small fall at Des Moines, 7:40 to 7:45 P. M.; considerable in vicinity of Davenport. Garnavillo reports : "Barometer fell on 16th 0.12 inch, on 17th none. Clouds came from southwest up against and over the lower wind current." Monona—"Brilliant display of lightning from 9:00 Р. м. till after midnight; clouds appeared to gather from all directions; heavy thunder during night." Dysart -- "Most brilliant lightning display in the south, extending one-third around horizon, seen here since the Grinnell storm; rain, only a sprinkle." Amana-"Four foals killed by lightning at High Amana, four miles west; found dead at barb-wire fence."

Davenport Democrat-Gazette: "The rain of yesterday and last night extended this time over the whole of Scott County. The storm of yesterday was accompanied by a wind that played havoc with grainstacks, trees, and stock-sheds in various parts of the county. Barley and wheat stacks were tossed upon each other in places, and straw was scattered everywhere. Cherry and apple trees along Duck Creek were taken up by the wind and carried fifteen rods, some farther. Nor did wind alone do damage. Out in the direction of Mt. Joy, hail played a prominent part in the storm. The hail that fell ranged in size from a hazel-nut to a hickory-nut, and there were exceptional cases where they were as large as eggs. Mr. Fritz Rohlf, a farmer near Mt. Joy, stated this morning that he had ninety acres of oats which he intended to begin harvesting to-day, and the hail of yesterday stripped his oat-field most effectually. Such was the case wherever it hailed. There was but little hail in the direction of Muscatine County, but in portions of the northern part of this county a great deal of hail fell. The wind blew down fields of corn and leveled grain in the field very much. Hilly farm land was badly washed by the driving rain."

July 19th. A few reports show storms in the western part of the

State. Seney reports "very fierce flashes from 7:00 to 9:00 P. M." Kiron — "Lightning struck and killed a heifer, three miles northeast from here."

July 20th. The "weather map" shows a "low" central over Iowa, moving east, on that day. Local storms are reported from 2:00 to 8:00 P. M. Middle River reports "lightning at 2:30 P. M.; struck in a grain-field, raising a dust cloud."

July 21st. Local storms, mainly in the northwest part of the State, where the weather had been hot. Nearly all were early evening storms, rainfall beginning, in fifteen cases out of sixteen, between 2:00 and 10:00 P. M. Algona—"This storm formed high up; temperature at 12:00 noon, dry bulb, 86°, wet bulb, 83°; wind southwest."

July 22d to 27th. Only four reports for the whole period. The "weather map" of the 26th shows a well-defined little oval area of "low" overlapping the corners of Iowa, Dakota, and Nebraska. Hail, doing some damage to corn, is reported at Rock Branch. This place lies to the southeast from this area. While this "low" was well-defined, it did not last on into the 27th, but was dissipated.

On the 27th we have setting in a cluster of storms which culminate on the 29th. Eighteen reports are upon the storms of the 27th. Several refer to a morning storm in Northwestern Iowa. Rainfall times are: Seney, 2:00 A. M.; Auburn, "very early;" Kiron, 4:00A. M.; Algona, 4:00 A. M.; Onawa, 4:00 A. M.; Bancroft, 4:10 A. M.; Smithland, 5:00 A. M.; Ft. Dodge, 5:30 A. M.; Concord, 6:00 A. M.; Emmetsburg, 8:45 A. M. At Seney, "hail fell from 2:15 to 2:25 A. M., half an inch deep—no serious damage; lightning very fierce through entire storm; rainfall, 3 inches (?)." Smithland—"Two cows killed, one mile east. Emmetsburg—"Lightning continued sharp during the rain, and seemed to extend all over. The clouds came from the southwest and northwest, and met west of here, *not* over here." Five scattering reports from diverse parts of the State relate to evening storms. Clinton reports 0.18 inch hail falling between 6:04 and 7:00 P. M.Is not *rain* meant?

July 28th. Twenty-five reports. Local heat-storms. Rainfall began in all cases between 10:00 A. M. and 8:00 P. M. At Concord and Albia, two, and at Cresco three, storms are reported, in the day. All these, however, began within the above time limits. No hail is reported. Concord reports, "from an elevated explosion, a wire clothesline in Garner was melted as under; several persons shocked." Oskaloosa—"Crabill killed by lightning; two horses killed; barn burned." Rainfall generally very small. At Cresco 0.62 inch feil, and at Monticello, nearly an inch.

July 29th. Heat culminated. Storms occur very early in the morning, perhaps continuation of the last. Evening storm began between 6:00 and 10:00 P. M. This was one of the worst storms of the season. Albia reports : "Barometer falling this afternoon; thermometer  $101\frac{1}{2}$ " at 3:00 o'clock,  $101^{\circ}$  at 2:00 o'clock, and  $97^{\circ}$  at 6:00 o'clock P. M." We were to the southeast of a long "low" area over Dakota and Nebraska on the morning of the 20th. This passed over Iowa during the twenty-four hours following, and was to our east on the 30th. Notes: Seney-"Lightning very fierce; struck an elevator here, and knocked down and badly injured three workmen, at 2:00 P. M.; storming, off and on, all day; no wind." Smithland -- "Tree on river bank, forty rods east, struck by lightning." Marion-"One inch rain; southwest wind, '4.' " Algona-"House struck." Concord-"One cow killed, fifteen miles southwest; three horses and two cattle killed for George Clark, in Erin township; hard to describe storm; the severest we have had, in wind, thunder and lightning; from commencement, at 3:30 P. M., to 11:00 P. M., thunder could be heard at some point; lightning continuous, and in all points; storm severest at 8:00 P. M.; rain at 3:30, 7:30, and 9:00 P. M.; hot wind at 6:00 P. M.; and before the last rain, the clouds, coming from the southwest, were upper clouds." Cresco-"Frequent and vivid lightning all evening, in all directions, with occasional showers, until after midnight; very warm and close before storm; a severe squall from west-northwest at 6:10 P. M., accompanying first heavy rain, injuring wind-mills, tearing trees, etc." Algona -"Second storm of day; worst of season; at 6:30 P. M., terrific thunder and lightning; storm went southeast, with a great roar; wind like a gale." McGregor-"Very vivid lightning in the evening; wind changed from southwest to northwest before the storm, being blown rapidly across the sky; wind force, '4.'" Emmetsburg—"Clouds came up from southwest and northwest, very black; seemed to roll until they came together, then changed to light, smoky color, and looked like tornado; only a puff, however; the blackness gave way to light, and settled down to a steady rain; when the two storms came together there was a fearful commotion; it was a pretty sight." Algona-"Third storm of the 29th, 9:00 P. M.; this has been an electrical day; thunder all day; though not six hours apart, these are three distinct storms; all the storms this year come from southwest; this is strange, and never noticed here before during eighteen years." Cresco, Brush Creek, and

Monona report wind force as "5." Rainfall is: Monticello, 0.87 inch; Middle River, 0.20; Marion, 1.00; Concord, 1.10; Cresco, 0.27; Brush Creek, 0.60; Monona, 1.25; Kiron, 1.50; McGregor, 1.08; Ft. Dodge, 1.00; Emmetsburg, 2.50; Algona, 0.55; Garnavillo, 0.75.

This storm continued on into the early morning of the 30th. Rainfall beginnings are reported as follows: Dysart, 12:25 A. M.; Homestead, 2:30 A. M.; Amana, 3:00 A. M.; Cedar Rapids, 3:15 A. M.; Albia, 3:15 A. M.; Monticello, 3:30 A. M.; Mt. Pleasant, 5:40 A. M. Perhaps the average rainfall was 0.50 inch. Dysart—"6:00 to 11:00 P. M. of 29th, very vivid lightning in the north; no thunder till 1:10 A. M.; four or five columns of electricity seemed to extend vertically to the earth from the motionless clouds that hung there for four hours."

In August there are not so many reports as in June and July. Storms are reported for each day, except the 6th, 24th, 26th, and 28th, but on many days there is but a single report. A storm-cluster occurs on the 3d to the 5th, most marked on the 3d; another on the 8th to the 10th, culminating on the 10th. The 13th is fully reported. On the 16th we have several reports, and many on the 17th. A group of storms occurred on the 19th to the 21st, most reports being received on the 20th.

Prof. Hinrichs reports: "Thunder-storms nearly as numerous as rain-storms during first half of month, but rare during the last — cold decade. Much damage done to property and cattle by lightning, and several people killed. High locally destructive winds accompanied the thunder-storms of the 10th and 13th. Hail is reported only on the 3d, in Hancock, and very light on the 8th, in Osceola County."

Examination of the daily weather map of the United States Signal Service shows connection with the general atmospheric movements as follows: On the 3d we were to the southeast of a "low" overlapping the corners of Dakota and Montana. This traveled east, and on the 4th was past us on the north. On the 5th, a well-marked "high" area lay to our west; on the 6th it was over Iowa. No storms on that date. On the 1oth, a long, oval "low" area lay to our northwest, extending from Colorado to Minnesota, and overlapping our northwestern corner. August 13th, a well-defined small "low" area was in Dakota and Nebraska, and on our extreme northwestern corner. This moved across Iowa during the following twenty-four hours. On the 17th, a storm gathered in a "low" center near St. Louis, Missouri. Can our storms have been affected by it? On the 20th and 21st, "low" areas lay to the west and southwest. That of the 21st was on the corner of the Indian Territory, Texas, and Arkansas. It was elongated far to the northeast, and apparently controlled the weather in *that* direction.

August 3d. Scarcely any wind in storms of this date. At Albia and Concord a force of "3" is reported; at Davenport, "5;" at all other places "2" is the highest; many are "1." Some report "calm." Most observers report less than 0.20 inch rainfall. Marion, however, gives 1.00 inch, and Clinton 0.87. Times of rain beginning are: Concord, 9:45 A. M.; Stacyville, 10:15 A. M.; Algona, 11:00 A. M.; Cresco, II:45 A. M.; Homestead, 12:48 P. M.; Amana, I:00 P. M.; McGregor, 2:00 P. M.; Dysart, 2:10 P. M.; Marion, 2:15 P. M.; Oskaloosa, 3:00 P. M.; Davenport, 4:08 P. M.; Des Moines, 4:25 P. M.; Monticello, 4:50 P. M.; Clinton, 5:00 P. M.; Albia, 5:45 P. M.; Algona (second storm), 8:50 P. M.; Concord (second storm), 10:00 P. M. Hailfell at Concord, for less than a minute, at 10:00 A. M. The day was very hot. Algona—"Weather very sultry; wet and dry bulbs only 3° apart; temperature at noon, 93°; this afternoon it is very difficult to work so sultry." McGregor—"Thermometer at 92° at noon." Dysart— "Two storms were seen gathering at 12:00 M.; the one in southwest, the other in the northwest; they seemed to meet here, or, rather, their extremities did, after main bodies of cloud had passed to the east." Clinton — "Lightning fired a barn in Lyons, at 6:00 P. M.; also one a half mile south of Low Moor.

The observer at Dysart, where a storm came from the southwest, with rainfall beginning at 1:30 A. M. on the 5th, remarks: "Storms that strike us in full force first appear *directly* in the west; rain came down very gently; the retreating cloud was visible until 6:00 A. M."

August 8th. Only four reports of rainfall, though several of distant thunder and lightning. These four are from the same section — reports coming from Algona, Concord, Bancroft, and Emmetsburg. The rainfall began: Emmetsburg, 11:30 A. M.; Algona, 6:00 P. M., and again at 11:30 P. M.; Concord, 8:30 P. M., and again at midnight; Bancroft, 11:30 P. M. High winds are reported at Emmetsburg and Bancroft; little or none at other localities. Hail is reported at Emmetsburg at 6:30 P. M., and at Bancroft at 11:30 P. M. At Bancroft — "Showers passing from 6:00 P. M. till midnight." Algona—"Lightning all night; thunder heavy; storm after storm, all night." Concord — "Two storms, at 8:30 P. M. and midnight; also a continuous storm of thunder and lightning until 2:00 A. M. of the 9th; about midnight, the German M. E. Church, in German township, was struck and badly injured; steeple demolished, and floors and other portions somewhat injured — the worst I ever saw in a building; a meteoric display at midnight, with heavy explosion." Bancroft — "Temperature, 7:00 A. M.,  $73^{\circ}$ ; 2:00 P. M.,  $90^{\circ}$ ; 9:00 P. M.,  $74^{\circ}$ ; mean barometer, 29.90 inches; mean temperature,  $77.7^{\circ}$ ." At Cresco, "rain began to fall at 3:30 A. M. of 9th — only 0.09 inch fell; distant lightning, from northwest to east-northeast, all the evening, from 8:00 P. M. to 11:00 P. M., and later; at 3:20 A. M., storm remarkable for the suddenness and intensity of electricity; very vivid lightning, and roar after roar of thunder, with deafening crash."

August 10, a day of great heat. Cresco reports it "the warmest day of the year. At 2:20 P. M., just before the storm-cloud, it was 101° in the shade (the hottest since 1874, then 102°)." Brush Creek --- "Gale from south all afternoon, with mercury at 104° at 2:30 P. M., and 100° at 5:00 P. M." This storm, a violent one, seems to have been chiefly confined to the east central part of the State. The beginnings of rainfall are as follows: Cresco, 3:15 P. M.; McGregor, 5:30 P. M.; Brush Creek, 5:30 P. M.; Monona, 5:45 P. M.; Garnavillo, 6:15 P. M.; Cresco (second storm), 6:15 P. M.; Hopkinton, 7:00 P. M.; Des Moines, 7:30 P. M.; Monticello, 8:00 P. M.; Marion, 8:10 P. M.; Cedar Rapids, 8:45 P. M.; Amana, 8:45 P. M.; Homestead, 8:50 P. M.; Oskaloosa, 9:15 P. M.; Clinton, 10:00 P. M.; Albia, 10:00 P. M.; Mt. Pleasant, 11:30 P. M. This storm came from the northwest, and apparently traveled at the rate of eighteen miles an hour. Notes: McGregor-"Strokes at 6:30 P. M. and at 10:00 P. M.; several buildings struck within a few miles." Garnavillo---"Lightning struck telephone pole in front of house." Wind was heavy almost everywhere; "4" is the common report. At Oskaloosa, "tops of haystacks blown off and limbs of trees broken; the only storm of the summer to do any damage." Garnavillo—"Strong south wind all day; 5:30 P. M. it changed to northeast, then west; the rain came without violence; wind west during most of rains." Brush Creek -- "Gale from west and northwest; gale from south all afternoon." Heavy rainfalls are reported from some stations: McGregor, 3.27 inches; Monona, 1.62; Hopkinton, 2.30; Monticello, 1.41; Clinton, 1.50. This becomes lighter, or even a "few drops" in the more southern localities.

August 12th. Reports from Emmetsburg, Smithland, Kiron, Onawa, Rock Branch, and Tabor show a storm in the western part of the State on the evening of the 12th. Time reports continue on into the 13th. There is not sufficient agreement between them all to prove a welldefined eastward-moving storm. They may be grouped so as to show several-local storms, perhaps. The time records are: Smithland, 7:00

[PROG. D. A. N. S., Vol. V.]

13

[March 25, 1888.]

P. M.; Rock Branch, 8:40 P. M.; Onawa, 9:15 P. M.; Emmetsburg, night; Concord, 7:00 P. M.; Tabor, 4:30 A. M. of the 13th; Monona, before daylight; Bancroft, night; Stacyville, 5:00 A. M.; Ft. Madison, 6:30 A. M.; Davenport, 10:40 A. M.; Hopkinton, 11:00 A. M.; Clinton, 11:30 A. M.; Mt. Pleasant, 1:00 P. M., 13th; Albia, 1:45 P. M.; Brush Creek, 3:40 P. M.; Mt. Pleasant (second storm), 6:30 P. M.; Middle River, 7:20 P. M.; Cedar Rapids, 8:50 P. M. There was little wind. Ft. Madison reports "6" (?); Emmetsburg, Concord, and Bancroft report "3." "Lightning struck barn near Denmark, burning it with all its contents."

August 17th. A few local storms. One in northeastern Iowa is reported as beginning at Stacyville at 11:35 A. M.; Cresco, 12:00 M.; Brush Creek, 2:00 P. M. Reports from Middle River, 11:40 A. M.; Des Moines, 2:20 P. M.; Dysart, 2:33 P. M.; Monticello, 4:00 P. M.; Amana, 4:20 P. M.; Homestead, 4:40 P. M., and Davenport, 5:55 P. M., harmonize fairly. Notes: Davenport—"Dust-storm, then calm." Dysart—"Sometimes thunder-clouds rise fairly in the west, and then divide, one portion swinging down Wolf Creek, and the other off to Iowa River."

August 19th. Reports inharmonious. In the early morning, at Ft. Dodge and Auburn, a storm is reported. Most, however, began in the evening and night, and some continued on into the 20th. There is a storm in the early morning of the 20th, between midnight and 6:00 o'clock, reported from nearly every part of the State. Wind at Ft. Dodge and Kiron, with force of "4;" at Smithland and Onawa, "3;" in all other parts of the State, light. Very little rainfall anywhere —0.50 inch at Kiron, 0.25 at Ft. Dodge, 0.23 at Smithland, and 0.15 at Onawa, being the heaviest. Afternoon and night storms are reported from four scattered stations. At Bancroft, "two persons riding on a horse-rake were killed by lightning at 2:30 P. M."

In concluding this very imperfect report, I may call attention to a few facts shown by the above:

*First.* In Iowa we have at least three well-defined varieties of summer thunder-storms.

Second. Our "heat-storms" generally come between 4:00 P. M. and midnight, but often have a *later* installment, which comes in the early morning.

*Third.* Local thunder-storms this year show very little wind. Frequently a calm may accompany a storm of some severity. *Fourth.* The rainfall in many of these storms was remarkably light. *Fifth.* There has been very little hail this year. Small amounts fell on June 18th, 19th, 20th, July 3d, 5th, 26th, 27th, August 3d and 8th.

*Sixth.* When our thunder-storms and hail show any connection with the "low" areas of the United States Signal Service weather map, we are generally in the southeast quadrant of such an area, and at a considerable distance from the center.

*Seventh.* Three cases are mentioned of dead horses found at the barbed-wire fence. I would like reference to similar cases elsewhere.

# A DESCRIPTION OF THE ROCKFORD SHALES OF IOWA.

#### BY CLEMENT L. WEBSTER, STATE UNIVERSITY OF IOWA.

(Read before the Academy, April 29, 1887.)

OF the Devonian rocks of Iowa—and I might, perhaps, venture to say, the United States—there is no division more interesting to the paleontologist than the Rockford shales. The great variety and beautiful preservation of the fossil species contained in them, throw much light upon the history of the latter part of the Devonian age, in the northern part of Iowa.

It is a significant fact that many of the fossil species contained in the shales approach more nearly the European forms than do the forms from the same horizon in other portions of America. Some of the species, however, are peculiar to the shales, not being found, so far as is at present known, in the strata of any other portion of the world; and the fact that these beds contain some species whose extreme western limit of distribution was heretofore believed to be hundreds of miles to the east, contributes to their interest.

In this paper I have given, for the most part, only a general description of the strata which underlie the shales, in order that their relation to the shales may be understood.

The area of the shales is represented on the accompanying map. Whether they extend north of the limit indicated on the map, I am unable to say, as the surface is here everywhere so deeply covered by the drift that no exposure of the underlying strata is to be observed; and during the Quaternary period, they were considerably acted upon by the moving ice—so much so, indeed, that over limited areas they were removed nearly or quite down to the underlying strata. The accompanying map shows also the distribution of organic remains in the Devonian rocks underlying the shales.

The lithological characters, as well as the thickness of this formation, are somewhat varied in different portions of its area.

At Rockford and Hackberry, it attains a thickness of from twentyfive to forty-five feet, and is made up of thin-bedded, friable, very argillaceous limestones, varying in color from a light buff to a dark brown, which disintegrate very readily, forming a hard, dark yellow or buff-

WEBSTER - THE ROCKFORD SHALES OF IOWA.

colored clay, which, at Hackberry, contains numerous hard, dark red, ferruginous concretions, varying in diameter from one to four inches. The lowest twenty-five feet of the forty-five foot stratum at Hackberry is blue clay, which is mostly covered by a layer of shales.

On Flood Creek, at Rudd, in Floyd County, the shales are well exposed for a short distance in the east bank. Here the following section was taken:

Ι.	Drift and detritus	2 feet.
2.	Yellowish brown (sometimes shaly), thin-bedded lime-	
	stone, containing several species of corals, Stromato-	
	pora, Spirifera, etc., which are not known to occur	
	in the shales at any other place, but which are more	
	or less common in the limestone in other portions of	c .
	the State	4 feet.
3.	Yellowish brown, argulaceous, shaly limestone, con-	
	taining some sand, and numerous species of fossils,	
	as P. woodmani, O. iowensis, Luxonema, A. reti-	
	<i>cularis</i> , etc., and weathering to a yellow clay. This	
	division passes imperceptibly into No. 2	5 feet.
4.	Grayish-buff limestone, made up almost entirely of	
	concretions of a harder and darker material, and	
	containing numerous Lamellibranchiata (none of	
	which are known to occur in the shales), with a few	
	specimens of <i>P. woodmani</i> and <i>O. iowensis</i> at the	
	top, to the bed of the creek	$9\frac{1}{2}$ feet
	Total	$20\frac{1}{2}$ feet

In the bed of the creek, about one-half mile below the above locality, a small quarry has been opened in limestone immediately below number 4. Here measurements gave the following results:

1. Yellowish-buff, thin-bedded limestone...... 3 feet.

2. Thicker bedded, grayish-blue limestone...... 3 "

Both divisions contain the same assemblage of fossils, most of which are *Brachiopoda*. Only one or two of the species occurring in these beds are known to extend upward into the higher beds.

In the west bank of this creek, three miles south of the above locality, the shales are again observed. The beds here attain a thickness, by estimate, of about nine feet, and are made up of thin-bedded, somewhat friable, brownish-yellow, calcareous and argillaceous limestones, which contain an abundance of *Fistulipora occidens (?)*.

Underlying the shales is a nine-foot stratum (not well exposed) of limestone, which is apparently the equivalent of the concretionary limestone of the Rudd section.

In the extreme south-western part of Floyd County, and the southeastern portion of Cerro Gordo County, the shales are much thinner, and are less argillaceous than those portions of the beds which are exposed at Rockford and Hackberry. The fossils in this region are very abundant and finely preserved. The species *Naticopsis gigantea* attains a somewhat larger size and is more abundant than in some other portions of these beds.

On a small creek, at Owen's Grove, in Cerro Gordo County, the annexed section was taken :

- 1. Drift and detritus (sloping surface, probably concealing
- 3. Blue shaly limestone, containing concretions......  $2\frac{1}{2}$  "

About one-eighth of a mile south-west from this locality, on the same creek, is another limited exposure of the shales, which differ in some particulars from those exposed at any other locality, in that they weather to a rather soft, yellowish-white clay, and contain numerous *Lamellibrarchiata* and *Gasteropoda* not known to occur in other portions of the beds.

Six miles east of Clear Lake, the shales are seen to outcrop on Willow Creek. They are here somewhat thicker bedded than usual, and vary from a dark buff to a dark brown color; they vary, also, from their equivalents previously described, at other localities, in being slightly sandy. The fossils are not numerous, and nearly all occur in the form of casts.

Two miles east of Clear Lake, the shales are observed as an outlier in a gently undulating prairie region, and present the same paleontological and lithological character (except that they are somewhat more friable) as at the exposure on Willow Creek.

Three miles west of Mason City, in the west bank of Willow Creek, the shales are again finely exposed, and at this locality the following measurements, by estimate, were taken :

Ι.	Drift I foot.
2.	Thin bedded, shaly, argillaceous limestone, containing some sand and casts of fossils, decomposing readily on
	exposure
3.	Hard, stiff blue clay, containing numerous concretions of harder material12 "
	Total

The fossils contained in the shales at this place are comparatively rare, and occur only in the form of poorly preserved casts.

Over this portion of the area occupied by the shales, the deposition seems to have been more rapid than at other localities, and less well adapted to the preservation of the forms imbedded in it; and, inferring from the rarity of even the casts, the conditions would seem to have been less favorable to the existence of life.

The blue clay at this locality, as will be observed, occupies the same position relative to the shales as the blue clay at Rockford, hereafter to be spoken of.

The condition and thickness of the shales in Worth County is difficult, if not impossible, to determine, owing to the unusual depth of the drift deposit which everywhere occupies the surface. It has been reported to me, however, from an apparently reliable source, that the shales are well exposed at a locality some miles south-west from Northwood, in Worth County. I have not personally visited this locality.

That the relation of the shales and their contained fauna to the subjacent strata and its fauna may be better understood, I here give a general outline of that portion of the underlying beds which are included within the area mapped. The shales everywhere occupy the higher position, being overlaid by no rocks older than the Cretaceous.

The following section, taken at Rockford (in part compiled from Hall's Geological Survey of Iowa, Vol. I., Part I., page 309), will show the relation which these beds sustain to the underlying strata at this place:

Ι.	Drift, etc	5 feet.
2.	Decomposing argillaceous shaly limestone, containing	
	an abundance of beautifully preserved fossils	25 "
3.	Stiff dark blue clay, devoid of fossils	20 "
4.	A gently inclined surface, mostly unexposed, with buff	
	and white striped shaly limestone at base	43 ft. 10 in.
5.	Unexposed	2 feet.
6.	Dark colored hard limestone	2 "
7.	White pure limestone, with shaly structure (usually	
	very fine grained and brittle, and in places made	
	up almost entirely of <i>Stromatopora</i> )	5 ft. 6 in.
8.	Hard buff calcareo-silicious sandstone, containing an	
	abundance of <i>Streptorhynchus chemungensis</i> and	
	Spirifera disjuncta, which occur in the form of	
	casts, and all lying with a particular portion of the	
	shell upward	3 feet.
9.	Rather soft ash-colored calcareo-silicious sandstone,	
	containing casts of fossils*	2 "
<b>1</b> 0.	Somewhat arenaceous thin-bedded limestone	3 "
п.	Beds not exposed down to the level of Lime Creek	3 "
	Entire elevation	114 ft. 4 in.

\* Three miles south of Rockford, the beds Nos. 8 and 9 are seen to outcrop in the north bank.

104

At Marble Rock, the limestone beneath the shales is well exposed in the bank of the Shell Rock, with a thickness of ten to fifteen feet or more, and is, for the most part, a rather thick-bedded, hard and finegrained brittle limestone, varying from nearly white to dark brown in color, with scarcely a trace of fossils.

The rocks which underlie the shales adjacent to Rudd are thin-bedded, fine-grained and brittle limestones, varying in color from nearly white to dark gray, and almost devoid of organic remains.

About one mile below Charles City, in the eastern part of the county, the beds below the shales are well exposed at the "Marble Quarries" in the east bank of the Cedar River. The banks here rise to a height of about forty or fifty feet above the water in the river. The upper five or six feet is made up of rather thin-bedded, compact (sometimes brittle and crystalline) yellowish-gray limestone. The remaining portion of the outcrop is composed of hard, thicker-bedded, yellow or grayish-brown limestone (and sun-cracked shales), which is literally crowded with *Stromatopora*, and a few species of the more common *Brachiopoda*.\* At this locality is quarried the rock from which the " Charles City Marble" is manufactured; the rock, as well as the masses of *Stromatopora*, taking a fine polish.

On the west side of the river, one mile above Charles City, there is an exposure of about ten feet of very hard, fine-grained and brittle limestone, with a more or less perfect conchoidal fracture. The layers vary in thickness from five to thirteen inches, and resemble each other so closely that they can hardly be distinguished in hand specimens, especially as all are unfossiliferous.

At numerous localities along the Cedar, for a distance of sixteen miles above Charles City, the limestone is well exposed, but as it approaches so nearly, in lithological characters and absence of fossils, that of the last section, detailed description is unnecessary.<sup>†</sup>

On the Cedar River in Mitchell County, the rocks beneath the shales are well exposed about one and a half miles west of Osage, the exposures ranging from forty to more than one hundred feet. The layers

<sup>†</sup> These rocks differ from those described in the last section only in being more or less crystalline.

of Beaver Creek, and, so far as could be observed, reach a thickness of only one or two feet. At Nora Springs, nine miles above Rockford, the same rock is seen to have a thickness of about seven feet; while two and one-half miles south, at the "Old Rowley Quarry," in the east bank of the Shell Rock, it attains a thickness of upward of eighteen feet. At these localities were collected S. disjuncta, S. chemungensis, O. iowensis, A. hystrix, A. reticularis, S. demissa, Strobilocystiles calvini, etc.

<sup>\*</sup> As will be seen by referring to the map, this is one of the few localities where fossil remains, in any considerable numbers, are found in the rocks underlying the shales.

are of very various lithological characters, varying from yellowish-white and often very heavy-bedded limestone, to dark, grayish-brown crystalline dolomite, with but very few and poorly preserved fossils.

In the north-eastern portion of Worth County, on Deer Creek, near Carpenter, the limestone exposed is rather unevenly bedded and slightly friable, varying in color from yellowish-white to dark grayish-brown, and, so far as observed, devoid of fossil remains.

In lithological character, the rocks outcropping along Rock Creek, in the south-western portion of Mitchell County, are very much like those observed at the locality one mile above Charles City, in Floyd County. The beds, however, are much thicker, and contain an abundance of fossils, represented by the genera *Stromatopora*, *Cyathophyllum*, *Favosites*, and a few of the more common *Brachiopoda*.\*

On the Shell Rock, at Nora Springs, in Floyd County, there is an exposure of over forty feet of limestone, the beds of which vary somewhat in lithological character, but are, for the most part, fine-grained, compact, and more or less brittle limestone (some portions slightly magnesian), crowded with fossils, among which the genera *Favosites*, *Gyroceras*, *Paracyclas*, *Pachyphyllum*, *Stromatopora*, *Alveolites*, *Fenestella*, *Diphyphyllum*, *Atrypa*, and crinoid remains (representing two or three genera) were observed.<sup>†</sup>

At Rock Falls, in the north-eastern part of Cerro Gordo County, four miles above Nora Springs, the beds below the shales are well exposed. They consist of thin-bedded, hard, and rather crystalline magnesian limestone, varying in color from light gray to nearly black. The most careful search failed to reveal the presence of fossils. The lithological character of the rocks at this place is peculiar, and nothing exactly like it has been observed in any other part of the State. They are all highly magnesian, but not pure dolomites, as they contain rather more lime than belongs to the composition of the double carbonate of lime and magnesia.<sup>‡</sup>

The following section will give an idea of the general lithological character of the rocks underlying the shales in the region of Mason City, in Cerro Gordo County. It was measured on Lime Creek, three-fourths of a mile above Mason City:

[PROC. D. A. N. S., Vol. V.]

<sup>\*</sup> By referring to the map, this will be seen to be the second locality where organic remains are common in the rocks below the shales.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>†</sup> Most of the species found here are restricted, in their vertical range, to the lower portion of the exposure; while about fifty per cent of the forms do not, so far as is now known, occur in the shales above.

<sup>‡</sup> Hall's Geological Survey of Iowa, Vol. I., Part I., page 310.

Ι.	Rather hard, unevenly-bedded limestone, containing Stromatopora and Favosites
2.	Grayish or dove-colored fine-grained and somewhat brittle limestone
3. 4.	Granular limestone, somewhat magnesian
	Total

In no other portion of Iowa is the superficial covering of the rocks thinner than over a large portion of the area occupied by the four counties mapped. Not only are the rocks well exposed on most of the streams which traverse the region, but limited exposures are numerous adjacent to them, especially in Floyd County. For this reason, the underlying rocky strata can be studied with facility.

It may not be out of place here to give a short description of the only rock which overlies the shales at any place, so far as observed.

On Section 6, in Township 94 N., 18 W., Floyd County, there is an exposure of coarse-grained sandstone, forming, for a short distance, the north margin of a rather deep trough-shaped depression in the Devonian strata. This outlier is a very coarse-grained, friable, silicious sandstone, interstratified with fine, angular gravel (the angles being more or less rounded), while some of the beds exhibit beautiful examples of ripple-marks.\* This rock varies in color from grayish-white to very dark yellowish-brown, and in some places is capped by vesicular conglomerate. The bed, so far as could be made out, attains a thickness of from thirty to seventy feet, the upper portion of which is thin-bedded and very much disturbed and broken up, being tilted at almost every conceivable angle, and overlaid at one place by a grayish-white limestone. The lower portion of the stratum is heavy-bedded, and dips at an angle of about twenty-two degrees, in a direction a little west of north.

The section shown by Figure 2, across this depression or valley from north to south, will show the position which the sandstone occupies in relation to the depression and the Devonian strata, the thin-bedded horizontal rock representing the Rockford shales, and the heavier strata beneath representing the subjacent limestones. The trough-like depression, which is in part bordered by this outlier, has an easterly trend, and finally unites with the valley of the Shell Rock. Its average width is about three-fourths of a mile, and its depth from forty to

<sup>\*</sup> This rock is rather peculiar, and nothing exactly like it has been observed in other portions of the State. I have referred it to the Cretaceous, with some doubt as to its true age, since it is quite unfossiliferous.

seventy feet. It is believed that this depression was at one time entirely filled by this sandstone, and subsequently eroded by the action of the ice and the waters derived from the melting of it, during the glacial period.

That a better understanding of the richness of the Rockford shale fauna and its relation to that of the subjacent strata may be gained, I append a partial catalogue of the forms known to occur in them.\* A large percentage of the species enumerated have not been catalogued by previous writers; but my own collection, made personally, embraces all but one or two of the species listed, and these I have examined in the cabinets of others who have personally collected them.

The species followed by † occur in the rocks which underlie the shales, but do not extend upward into the shales. Some of those followed by ? are undescribed forms, while others occur in the form of casts, making their specific identification uncertain.

Stromatopora incrustans, H. & W.	Spirorbis omphalodes, Goldfuss.
Stromatopora expansa, H. & W.	Pleurotomaria?
Stromatopora solidula, H. & W.	Acervularia inequalis, H. & W.
Ambonychia — +?	Smithia johanna, H. & W.
Caunopora planulata, H. & W.	Smithia multiradiata, H. & W.
Rhynchonella venustula,† Hall.	Callonema lichas? H.
Tellinomya?	Stromatopora alternata, H. & W.
Fistulipora occidens, H. & W.	Crania famelica, H. & W.
Alveolites rockfordensis, H. & W.	Pachyphyllum woodmani, White. §
Aulopora iowensis, H. & W.	Strophodonta arcuata, Hall.
Cladopora robusta, ‡ Rom.	Gyroceras ——†?
Aulopora saxivada, H. & W.	Orthoceras vastator, Hall.
Zaphrentis solida, H. & W.	Orthoceras procerus, Hall.
Campophyllum nanum, H. & W.	Strophodonta canace, H. & W.
Aulopora?	Strophodonta variabilis, Calvin.
Cypricardinia sublamellosa? H.	Cryptonella eudora, Hall.
Stromatopora?	Dictyonema —?
Chonophyllum ellipticum, H. & W.	Strobilocystites calvini, † White.
Cystiphyllum mundulum, H. & W.	Spirifera ziczac, † Hall.
Chonophyllum?	Strophonella reversa, Hall.
Spirorbis arkonensis, Nich.	Fenestella?

\*Aside from the species herein listed, we have in our cabinet over *eighty* additional forms from the shales, most of which are undescribed.

<sup>‡</sup> The individuals of this species are exceedingly rare in the shales, and constitute the only representatives of the genus *Cladopora* yet obtained here.

§ This species is not very abundant in the shales, and is somewhat limited in its geographical range. It sometimes occurs in the limestone immediately underlying the shales.

¶ This species was collected by me from the sandstone which underlies the shales, at Nora Springs. It differs from the forms of this species collected at Iowa City, Iowa, mainly in being somewhat larger. It is of much interest to note the wide distribution of this rare species in the Devonian rocks of this State.

Streptorhynchuschemungensis, Con. Leiorhynchus?		
Orthis impressa, Hall.	Leiorhynchus iris, Hall.	
Productella truncata, Hall.	Ambocælia umbonata, Con.‡	
Spirifera whitneyi, Hall.	Gypidula occidentalis, Hall.	
Spirifera hungerfordi, Hall.	Paracyclas —— †?	
Spirifera orestes, H. & W.	Euomphalus?	
Platystoma?	Loxonema pexatum, Hall.	
Tentaculites?	Orthoceras?	
Spirifera cyrtiniformis, H. & W.	Athyris vittata, Hall.§	
Spirifera fimbriata, Con.	Terebratula navicella, Hall.	
Leperditia ——?	Cryptonella calvini, H. & W.	
Atrypa reticularis, Lin.	Aviculopecten?	
Spirifera disjuncta, † Sow. *	Naticopsis gigantea, H. & W.	
Orthis?	Crania——?	
Atrypa hystrix, Hall.	Favosites ——?	
Stenochisma contractum, var. saxa-	Paracyclas sabini, White.	
tile, Hall.	Spirifera macbridei, Calvin.	
Loxonema?	Platystoma lineata, Con.	

Plates of Placoderm fishes allied to *Dinichthys*, and the teeth of other species of fishes. There are also the remains of at least ten species of crinoids, many of which are common both to the shales and the underlying limestones.

The view that some of the fossil forms found in the shales were "drifted in," is advanced by some geologists. I can see no good evidence for this hypothesis, however. I do not, at the present moment, recollect of a single species (with the exception of *Atrypa reticularis*, which occurs in the Niagara) occurring in the shales which is represented in any other rocks, either above or below the Devonian. Neither have I observed more than twenty or thirty species (none of the "drifted" ones are included) to occur in the rocks which immediately underlie the shales, that do not also occur in the shales themselves.

The bedding of all the Devonian rocks, in this part of Iowa, including the shales, is nearly or quite horizontal, showing no evidence of disturbance at or subsequent to their formation. Any agency sufficient to transport these forms from a distance, would also seem capable of leaving a record of its action upon the shaly beds which contained them. But if they were "drifted in" by the ordinary action of the sea, it is evident that they would have been too poorly preserved to be identified even as fossils.

<sup>\*</sup> This species occurs throughout the sandstone at Rockford and Nora Springs, but is not found in any of the rocks which underlie or overlie it.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>‡</sup> The discovery of this species in the Rockford shales is of much interest, as I believe its extreme western limit has been heretofore believed to be in the vicinity of Widder, Ontario.

<sup>§</sup> This species was not before supposed to occur so far north in the Devonian rocks of Iowa.

It is true that a few of the more common *Brachiopoda* and corals found in these beds were worn and smoothed by attrition before being imbedded; but if those forms (mostly *Lamellibranchiata*) which are supposed to have been transported had been subjected to the same action, all traces of organization would have been obliterated.

Again, there is no evidence that any of these forms were brought in living, as their remains do not occur outside the shales.

It seems, then, that only one inference can be drawn, and that is, that all of the forms found in the shales were indigenous; that all of the individuals lived, died, and became imbedded where they are found to-day.

From the general lithological characters of the shales, it would seem that they originated as a shallow shore deposit formed at about the close of the Devonian age in Iowa. The organic life of the old Devonian sea, in this portion of its area, culminated in these beds, the underlying rocks, for the most part, being singularly devoid of fossil remains.

# MOUND EXPLORATIONS IN NORTHWESTERN IOWA.

#### BY FREDERICK STARR, PH.D.

(Read before the Academy, June 24th, 1887.)

IN November last, I had an opportunity of examining some remains in Lyon County, in the extreme north-west corner of Iowa. These have no great antiquity, but present some points of interest. The locality is on the Burlington, Cedar Rapids & Northern Railroad, a mile beyond "LaValley" station, or "Brown's." The spot lies near the Little Sioux River and from it we may look across into Dakota, where ridges with similar mounds may be seen. The remains occur on a ridge, and consist of a great number of mounds and peculiar stone circles.

The following description sums up my own explorations and those of Messrs. Nash and Cotton, surveyors in the employ of the railroad company.

The mounds are mostly round, from thirty to fifty feet diameter, and from three to eight feet high. Some few are oval and larger than the above figures. There are very many of these mounds with no regular arrangement. Upon the summit of the ridge there are great numbers of "stone circles." These are made of boulders laid with some care and sunk some distance into the ground. *Some* mounds are scattered around among these circles, but most of them surround the circledotted area in a rude oval. The whole ground around the mounds and circles is strewn with flint flakes, arrowheads, scrapers, potsherds, etc. Stone mauls of good workmanship are found in the neighborhood.

To particularize, we opened two mounds—Nos. 1 and 2—and have most of the specimens found in two others—3 and 4. In Mound No. 1 the material was a hard gravel, difficult to dig. Patches of ashes were found. At a depth of two feet was found a skeleton with head to the north and body stretched to the south. All the bones were found in fair preservation. No "relics" were discovered.

The following structure was found in No. 2: 1, gravel; 2, black soil; 3, ashes and black soil; 4, gravel. Some fragments of bones and some potsherds were found in the second and third layers.

IIO

#### STARR — MOUND EXPLORATIONS IN NORTHWESTERN IOWA. III

Mounds 3 and 4 were alone, on a lofty ridge, south of the railroad. No. 3 yielded skeletons of two adults and one child; also the bones of a horse. A pipe was found here also. Deeper digging procured another skeleton (adult), and a dog's skeleton wrapped in buckskin. The relics were six iron bracelets, fifteen feet of wampum, a grinding stone and a red pipestone pipe. The skeleton had ear-rings of copper attached to the head. Where the copper had oxidized, the skin and hair were preserved. This very peculiar specimen is now at Burlington. This mound was enclosed within a stone circle.

Mound No. 4 yielded a "stone wheel," an arrowhead, a pretty little maul of reddish granite, part of a jar, and some very *hard* bone fragments. A line of stones was laid across each end of this mound, the lines being six or seven feet apart. The stone wheel deserves description. It is perfectly true and elegantly polished. It is of a dark, fine grain, solid stone. Its sides -i. e., top and bottom surfaces - are concave; its rim, a perfect circle in outline, is convex in surface. The specimen is six inches diameter and is perforated by a half-inch hole at the centre. At the outer edge the *thickness* is about one and one-half inches; at the inner edge one-half inch or less. This stone was evidently used in some pitching game, and is as fine as any of the southern specimens of the same kind.

Regarding the stone circles, I copy from my note-book: One, near Mound No. 1, was elliptical. It consists of one hundred and ten boulders, averaging a foot in diameter. They are set almost close together, and are of all kinds-quartzite, granite, gneiss, schist, etc. In another, the stones are nearly all of the same kind. In a third, two feet intervene between boulders. One circle was sixty-three by thirtyseven feet, and contained one hundred and ninety-seven stones. Nearly all the circles have an "opening," one to four and a half feet wide; at the south-east. Some few are "double"-one circle concentric with another. Some have "guard stones" at the openings. Some circles are confluent, and have some boulders in common. One group of confluent circles contains seven, of which two are "double." These circles are generally supposed to be lines of stones to hold tent edges down. I am not entirely satisfied that this is so. The fact that nearly all the "openings" are to the south-east, while the prevailing wind is north-west, seems to favor this theory. But if it is true, how shall we account for the circle around Mound 3, the lines of stones upon Mound 4, or the very peculiar little circle on a steep side-hill, where a great granite boulder is surrounded by a ring of smaller boulders, not accu-

112

rately round, but somewhat heart-shaped? It is evident that *all* are not "tent anchors."

A missionary of the American Sunday-school Union tells me that stone mauls are yet common among the Dakotas, who use them in preparing food. Choke-cherries are gathered, pounded to a pulp with these mauls, kneaded into cakes, and dried. Also, a peculiar tuber, with a structure somewhat like an onion, is gathered. The outer skin is husked off, and the rest pounded into a meal, which is mixed with water, moulded into cakes, and cooked. These are not the only functions of such "mauls." Indian implements are remarkable for their manifold uses.

The state of the bones, the condition of the wampum, the preservation of the buckskin, the occurrence of iron, the presence of the skeleton of a horse, all go to show that there is no great antiquity for these remains. The story told is of a Dakota village, populous and active; tents of skins, anchored by boulder-stones; arts of pottery making, stone polishing, and flint chipping, fairly developed; trade carried on with the whites to the east; the dead buried in mounds on the outskirts of the town; date, fifty to one hundred years ago.

# PRELIMINARY ANNOTATED CATALOGUE OF THE BIRDS OF IOWA.

BY CHARLES R. KEYES AND H. S. WILLIAMS, M.D.

Read before the Academy, December 30, 1887.

In presenting the following catalogue of the Birds of Iowa it is proposed to offer a preliminary statement of a more extended account of the birds of the State, now in course of preparation. It is hoped that Iowa students and collectors who are interested in ornithology, and into whose hands this paper may fall, will give all possible aid both by furnishing notes and local lists, and by the loan of such specimens as may be desired for examination. It should be borne in mind that only such species are inserted as have come under the personal observations of the writers; and, for the most part, skins or mounted specimens of the species herein enumerated, are to be found in their collections. While there have been species observed which it has been hitherto impossible to secure, it has been thought advisable not to list them until there is material in the collections which would corroborate any statements made in regard to them. For this reason a number of forms which, in all probability, occur within the limits of the State have not been mentioned.

The observations, of which the present paper is a résumé, were made chiefly in the vicinities of Charles City, Des Moines, and Iowa City; and these have been supplemented by notes made by the writers at various times in different parts of the State. The dates of arrivals and departures are based entirely upon studies conducted in the vicinage of Des Moines. Although possessed of extended notes from other parts of the State upon the appearance in the spring and departure in the fall of the various species of birds, the notes from Des Moines have been exclusively used because of its central location in Iowa, and, therefore, representing nearly a mean for the arrivals and departures over the whole State.

The nomenclature and classification is that adopted by the American Ornithologists' Union, in its check list of North American Birds. Reference, by number, is also made to Baird's Catalogue of North American Birds, 1858, (B); Ridgway's Catalogue of 1881, (R); Coues'

[PROC. D. A. N. S., Vol. V.]

[October 1, 1888.]

Check List of 1882, (C); and the check list of the American Ornithologists' Union of 1886, (U).

# ORDER PYGOPODES. DIVING BIRDS.

# SUBORDER PODICIPEDES. GREBES.

#### FAMILY PODICIPIDÆ. GREBES.

#### GENUS COLYMBUS LINNAUS.

SUBGENUS DYTES KAUP.

[B 706, R 732, C 848, U 3.]

Colymbus auritus Linn. Horned Grebe. A rather common migrant; not as yet observed breeding within the limits of the State.

[B 707, R 733 a, C 850, U 4.]

Colymbus nigricollis californicus (Heerm.). American Eared Grebe. Occurs in some portions of the State, but is not very common.

GENUS PODILYMBUS LESSON.

[B 709, R 735, C 852, U 6.]

*Podilymbus podiceps* (Linn.). Pied-billed Grebe. Common summer resident; breeds in "sloughs." On June 2, 1885, a fine set of eggs was taken in a grassy marsh near Des Moines. The nest was composed of decaying vegetable matter, and was placed in the water among the stems of Indian rice (*Zizania aquatica*). It was about fifteen inches in diameter, and raised about three inches above the surface of the water. In the center of this mat, or nest, was a slight depression in which the eggs were placed.

SUBORDER CEPPHI. LOONS AND AUKS.

FAMILY URINATORIDÆ. LOONS.

GENUS URINATOR CUVIER.

[B 698, R 736, C 840, U 7.]

Urinator imber (Gunn.). Loon. Migratory; rather common. Said to breed in the northern part of the State, in the vicinity of the larger "lakes."

Order LONGIPENNES. Long-winged Swimmers.

FAMILY LARIDÆ. GULLS AND TERNS.

SUBFAMILY LARINÆ. GULLS.

GENUS LARUS LINNÆUS.

[B 661, R 666 a, C 773, U 51 a.]

Larus argentatus smithsonianus Coues. American Herring Gull.

Common spring and fall migrant arriving about the last of March and passing southward again about the third week in October. It often appears in flocks of a score or more but is more commonly noticed singly, or in companies of three or four, flying about over the rivers in search of food.

# [B 664, R 669, C 778, U 54.]

*Larus delawarensis* Ord. Ring-billed Gull. Common about the lakes of Northern Iowa where it is said to breed.

#### [B 668, 669, R 674, C 787, U 59.]

Larus franklinii, Sw. & Rich. Franklin's Gull. Migratory; rather common. Doubtless breeds within the limits of the State. Mr. J. W. Preston found this species breeding at Heron Lake, Minnesota, a few miles from the northern boundary of Iowa.

# SUBFAMILY STERNINZE. TERNS.

GENUS STERNA LINNLEUS.

SUBGENUS STERNA.

[B 691, 686, R 685, C 798, U 69.]

*Sterna forsteri* Nutt. Forster's Tern. Migratory; common. In Central Iowa this species arrives about the first of May and is to be seen gliding gracefully over the rivers and small lakes in search of food.

GENUS HYDROCHELIDON BOIE.

[B 695, R 693, C 806, U 77.]

*Hydrochelidon nigra surinamensis* (Gmel.). Black Tern. Spring and fall migrant; abundant. Breeds, especially in the northern part of the State about the grassy marshes and lakes.

# ORDER STEGANOPODES. TOTIPALMATE SWIMMERS.

FAMILY PHALACROCORACIDÆ. CORMORANTS.

GENUS PHALACROCORAX BRISSON.

SUBGENUS PHALACROCORAX.

[B 623, R 643, C 751, U 120.]

*Phalacrocorax dilophus* (Sw. & Rich.) Double-crested Cormorant. Spring and fall migrant; common. Breeds in the northern portion of the State.

#### FAMILY PELECANIDÆ. PELICANS.

GENUS PELECANUS LINNÆUS.

SUBGENUS CYRTOPELICANUS REICHENBACH.

[B 615, R 640, C 748, U 125.]

Pelecanus erythrorhynchos Gmel. American White Pelican. Spring

and fall migrant; abundant. Often appears in large flocks, settling sometimes in such numbers upon the lake shores as to resemble drifts of snow, when seen from a distance.

# ORDER ANSERES. LAMELLIROSTRAL SWIMMERS.

FAMILY ANATIDÆ. DUCKS, GEESE, AND SWANS.

SUBFAMILY MERGIN/E. MERGANSERS.

GENUS MERGANSER BRISSON.

[B 611, R 636, C 743, U 129.]

Merganser americanus (Cass.). American Merganser. Rather common migrant, frequenting the larger water-courses.

[B 612, R 637, C 744, U 130.]

Merganser serrator (Linn.). Red-breasted Merganser. Rather rare in all portions of the State, but occasionally taken.

GENUS LOPHODYTES REICHENBACH.

[B 613, R 638, C 745, U 131.]

Lophodytes cucultatus (Linn.). Hooded Merganser. Spring and fall migrant; rather common. Doubtless breeds within the limits of the State.

SUBFAMILY ANATINE. RIVER DUCKS.

GENUS ANAS LINNÆUS.

[B 576, R 601, C 707, U 132.]

Anas boschas Linn. Mallard. Spring and fall migrant; very abun-Arrives from the south about the middle of March, returning dant. again the first of October and remaining until the first of December. Breeds in the northern part of the State.

[B 577, R 602, C 708, U 133.]

Anas obscura Gmel. Black Duck. Migratory; not common. Frequents the larger lakes and rivers, but seldom seen on the smaller Mr. J. A. Allen, however, states that this species is "not unstreams. common along the rivers and in grassy ponds."

SUBGENUS CHAULELASMUS BONAPARTE.

# [B 584, R 604, C 711, U 135.]

Anas strepera Linn. Gadwall. Spring and fall migrant; rather common. Doubtless breeds in northern Iowa, inasmuch as the young have been taken at "the lakes" in August.

#### KEYES AND WILLIAMS - BIRDS OF IOWA.

#### SUBGENUS MERECA STEPHENS.

#### [B 585, R 607, C 713, U 137.]

Anas americana Gmel. Baldpate. Migratory; common. Has not been observed during the summer.

#### SUBGENUS NETTION KAUP.

# [B 579, R 612, C 715, U 139.]

Anas carolinensis Gmelin. Green-winged Teal. Abundant migrant. Breeds about the grassy marshes.

#### SUBGENUS QUERQUEDULA STEPHENS.

# [B 581, R 609, C 716, U 140.]

Anas discors Linn. Blue-winged Teal. Abundant spring and fall migrant; and common summer resident, breeding in the "sloughs."

#### GENUS SPATULA BOIE.

## [B 583, R 608, C 718, U 142.]

Spatula clypeata (Linn.). Shoveller. Migratory; rather common. Has not yet been observed breeding within the limits of the State.

### GENUS DAFILA STEPHENS.

# [B 578, R 605, C 710, U 143.]

Dafila acuta (Linn.). Pintail. Spring and fall migrant; abundant. Appears the second week in March, and remains until the middle of April, returning again in October. Very large flocks are not unfrequently seen about the open ponds on the prairies.

# GENUS AIX BOIE.

#### [B 587, R 613, C 719, U 144.]

Aix sponsa (Linn.). Wood Duck. Abundant migrant and rather common summer resident, especially in the northern part of the State where it frequents the wooded watercourses.

# GENUS AYTHYA BOIE.

#### [B 591, R 618, C 723, U 146.]

Aythya americana (Eyt.). Red-head. Spring and fall migrant; abundant, though in some localities it does not appear to be common.

# [B 592, R 617, C 724, U 147.]

Aythya vallisneria (Wils.). Canvas-back. Not as abundant as the last species, but rather common.

#### SUBGENUS FULIGULA STEPHENS.

#### [B 588, R 614, C 720, U 148.]

Aythya marila nearctica Stejn. American Scaup Duck. Migratory; not common.

[B 589, R 615, C 721, U 149.]

Aythya affinis (Eyt.). Lesser Scaup Duck. Migratory; rather common.

[B 590, R 616, C 722, U 150].

Aythya collaris (Donov.). Ring-necked Duck. Spring and fall migrant; abundant from the middle of March to the middle of April, and from the middle of October to the middle of November. Sometimes winters about the rapids in the streams, even in the northern part of the State.

#### GENUS GLAUCIONETTA STEINEGER.

[B 593, R 620, C 725, U 151.]

*Glaucionetta clangula americana* (Bonap.). American Golden-eye. Migrant; rare. During several years past only a few have been observed within the limits of the State.

GENUS CHARITONETTA STEJNEGER.

[B 595, R 621, C 727, U 153.]

*Charitonetta albeola* (Linn.). Buffle-head. Spring and fall migrant; common.

GENUS ERISMATURA BONAPARTE.

[B 609, R 634, C 741, U 167.]

*Erismatura rubida* (Wils.). Ruddy Duck. Migratory, not very common.

SUBFAMILY ANSERINÆ. GEESE.

GENUS CHEN BOIE.

[B ----, R 591 a, C 696, U 169.]

Chen hyperborea (Pall.). Lesser Snow Goose. Not uncommon during periods of migration.

GENUS ANSER BRISSON.

[B 565, 566, R 593 a, C 693, U 171 a.]

Anser albifrons gambeli (Hartl.). American White-fronted Goose. Abundant during both spring and fall migrations.

GENUS BRANTA SCOPOLI.

[B 567, R 594, C 702, U 172.]

*Branta canadensis* (Linn.). Canada Goose. Migratory; common. Breeds in the vicinity of Spirit Lake and other localities in Northern Iowa.

[B 569, R 594 a, C 704, U 172 a.]

Branta canadensis hutchinsii (Sw. & Rich.). Hutchins' Goose. Migratory; not uncommon.

#### KEYES AND WILLIAMS - BIRDS OF IOWA.

SUBFAMILY CYGNINÆ. SWANS.

GENUS OLOR WAGLER.

[B 561 bis, R 588, C 689, U 180.] Olor columbianus (Ord.). Whistling Swan. Rare migrant.

[B 562, R 589, C 688, U 181.]

*Olor buccinator* (Rich.). Trumpeter Swan. Migratory; not common: Said to breed in the northwestern part of the State.

# ORDER HERODIONES. HERONS, STORKS, IBISES, ETC.

SUBORDER HERODII. HERONS, EGRETS, BITTERNS, ETC.

FAMILY ARDEIDÆ. HERONS, BITTERNS, ETC.

SUBFAMILY BOTAURINÆ. BITTERNS.

GENUS BOTAURUS HERMANN.

SUBGENUS BOTAURUS.

[B 492, R 497, C 666, U 190.]

*Botaurus lentiginosus* (Montag.). American Bittern. Migratory; common in Southern and Central Iowa. Summer resident in the northern part of the State, where it breeds abundantly about the "lakes" and grassy marshes.

SUBGENUS ARDETTA GRAY.

[B 491, R 498, C 667, U 191.]

Botaurus exilis (Gmel.). Least Bittern. Common summer resident. Breeds in the "sloughs." The nest is a small platform of stems of plants woven among the growing stems of the Indian rice (Zizania aquatica), and placed about a foot above the water. Eggs four or five, laid about the last of May.

SUBFAMILY ARDEINÆ. HERONS AND EGRETS.

GENUS ARDEA LINNÆUS.

SUBGENUS ARDEA.

[B 487, R 487, C 655, U 194.]

Ardea herodias Linn. Great Blue Heron. Migratory; common. Breeds in the vicinity of Spirit Lake and other parts of Northern Iowa.

SUBGENUS HERODIAS BOIE.

[B 486, 486\*, R 489, C 658, U 196.]

Ardea egretta Gmel. American Egret. Summer resident; rare. Observed along the borders of wooded streams.

SUBGENUS GARZETTA KAUP.

[B 485, R 490, C 659, U 197.]

Ardea candidissima Gmel. Snowy Heron. Very rare. Has been taken at Des Moines, and in Floyd County in August.

SUBGENUS FLORIDA BAIRD.

[B 490, R 493, C 662, U 200.]

Ardea cærulea Linn. Little Blue Heron. Rare. Observed only during the summer, in the eastern part of the State.

SUBGENUS BUTORIDES BLYTH.

[B 493, R 494, C 663, U 201.]

Ardea virescens Linn. Green Heron. Common summer resident, arriving the last of April. Nests usually in small colonies among the willows in swampy localities. Often a single pair is found nesting a mile or two from water, and occasionally, also, in evergreens.

GENUS NYCTICORAX STEPHENS.

SUBGENUS NYCTICORAX.

[B 495, R 495, C 664, U 202.]

Nycticorax nycticorax nævius (Bodd.). Black - crowned Night Heron. Summer resident; rather common in some localities.

ORDER PALUDICOLÆ. CRANES, RAILS, ETC."

SUBORDER GRUES. CRANES.

FAMILY GRUIDÆ. CRANES.

GENUS GRUS PALLAS.

[B 478, R 582, C 668, U 204.]

Grus americana (Linn.). Whooping Crane. Not uncommon during migrations. Occasionally breeds in the northern part of the State.

[B 479, R 583, C 670, U 206.]

*Grus mexicana* (Müll.). Sandhill Crane. Abundant migrant, arriving about the middle of March, and, on the return, again in October. Breeds on the prairies of northwestern Iowa.

SUBORDER RALLI. RAILS, GALLINULES, COOTS, ETC.

FAMILY RALLIDÆ. RAILS, GALLINULES, AND COOTS.

SUBFAMILY RALLINÆ. RAILS.

GENUS RALLUS LINNIEUS.

[B 552, R 569, C 676, U 208.]

Rallus elegans Aud. King Rail. Not uncommon during migra-

tions. Breeds in the marshes near the larger lakes and in "sloughs." Unfledged young were found at Clear Lake late in August.

# [B 554, R 572, C 677, U 212.]

Rallus virginianus Linn. Virginia Rail. Rather common during migrations. Breeds in grassy marshes.

## GENUS PORZANA VIEILLOT.

SUBGENUS PORZANA.

# [B 555, R 574, C 679, U 214.]

*Porzana carolina* (Linn.). Sora. Migratory; common. Arrives the last of April. Breeds in the sloughs of northern Iowa.

SUBGENUS COTURNICOPS BONAPARTE.

[B 557, R 575, C 680, U 215.]

*Porzana noveboracensis* (Gmel.). Yellow Rail. Occasionally observed during migrations. Frequents the prairie sloughs, where it perhaps breeds.

# SUBFAMILY GALLINULINÆ. GALLINULES.

#### GENUS GALLINULA BRISSON.

[B 560, R 579, C 685, U 219.]

Gallinula galeata (Licht.). Florida Gallinule. Common summer resident, breeding the last of May in the marshes of Indian rice (Zizania aquatica), and rushes (Scirpus validus). The nest is usually placed upon broken-down stems just above the water or often resting in the water, and is composed chiefly of rush stems. Eggs eight to fourteen.

SUBFAMILY FULICINÆ. COOTS.

GENUS FULICA LINN.EUS.

[B 559, R 580, C 686, U 221.]

*Fulica americana* Gmel. American Coot. Abundant during migrations. Breeds.

# Order LIMICOLÆ. Shore Birds.

#### FAMILY PHALAROPODIDÆ. PHALAROPES.

#### GENUS PHALAROPUS BRISSON.

SUBGENUS STEGANOPUS VIEILLOT.

# [B 519, R 565, C 602, U 224.]

*Phalaropus tricolor* (Vieillot.). Wilson's Phalarope. Common during migrations in some localities; rarely seen in others. Breeds in the grassy prairie marshes.

[PROC. D. A. N. S., Vol. V.]

16

[October 6, 1888.]

#### FAMILY SCOLOPACIDÆ. SNIPES, SANDPIPERS, ETC.

### GENUS PHILOHELA GRAY.

[B 522, R 525, C 606, U 228.]

*Philohela minor* (Gmel.). American Woodcock. Summer resident; not uncommon in the woodlands bordering the water-courses.

## GENUS GALLINAGO LEACH.

[B 523, R 526 a, C 608, U 230.]

Gallinago delicata (Ord.). Wilson's Snipe. Spring and fall migrant; abundant.

#### GENUS MACRORHAMPHUS LEACH.

[B 524, R 527, C 609, U 231.]

*Macrorhamphus griseus* (Gmel.). Dowitcher. Not uncommon during the migratory periods.

# GENUS MICROPALAMA BAIRD.

#### [B 536, R 528, C 611, U 233.]

*Micropalama himantopus* (Bonap.). Stilt Sandpiper. Migratory; very rare. Observed but once, and that in early autumn on the open prairie in Floyd County. There were four individuals wading about in a small pond; a single specimen only was secured.

# GENUS TRINGA LINNÆUS.

SUBGENUS ACTODROMAS KAUP.

#### [B 531, R 534, C 616, U 239.]

*Tringa maculata* Vieill. Pectoral Sandpiper. Migratory; abundant. Frequents the prairie ponds.

[B 533, R 536, C 617, U 240.]

*Tringa fuscicollis* Vieill. White-rumped Sandpiper. Rather common migrant, appearing the last of March about the quiet pools near the water-courses.

[B 532, R 538, C 614, U 242.]

Tringa minutilla Vieill. Least Sandpiper. Migratory; abundant. Observed at Fairfield, July 13, 1886; there were several of this species feeding on the borders of the reservoir of the water-works, just north of the town.

# GENUS EREUNETES ILLIGER.

[B 535, R 541, C 612, U 246.]

*Ereunetes pusillus* (Linn.). Semipalmated Sandpiper. Spring and fall migrant; rather common.

# GENUS CALIDRIS CUVIER.

[B 534, R 542, C 627, U 248.]

*Calidris arenaria* (Linn.). Sanderling. Not common. Occurs during migrations about the lakes of Northern Iowa.

I 2 2
#### KEYES AND WILLIAMS-BIRDS OF IOWA.

GENUS LIMOSA BRISSON.

[B 547, R 543, C 628, U 249.]

*Limosa fedoa* (Linn.). Marbled Godwit. Not very common. Frequents prairie ponds during migratory periods.

> Genus TOTANUS BECHSTEIN. Subgenus GLOTTIS Koch.

# [B 539, R 548, C 633, U 254.]

*Totanus melanoleucus* (Gmel.). Greater Yellow-legs. Migratory; common during April and September, feeding in small companies on low, wet flats adjacent to water-courses.

# [B 540, R 549, C 634, U 255.]

*Totanus flavipes* (Gmel.). Yellow-legs. Migratory; common. Frequents the bayous along the rivers, and the muddy borders of prairie ponds.

# SUBGENUS RHYACOPHILUS KAUP.

[B 541, R 550, C 637, U 256.]

*Totanus solitarius*. (Wils.). Solitary Sandpiper. Migratory; common. Arrives the middle of April, frequenting the secluded pools in marshy woodlands. Doubtless breeds in the State, but thus far its eggs have not been discovered within its limits.

GENUS SYMPHEMIA RAFINESQUE.

[B 537, R 552, C 632, U 258.]

Symphemia semipalmata (Gmel.). Willet. Migratory; not uncommon about the sloughs.

GENUS BARTRAMIA LESSON.

[B 545, R 555, C 640, U 261.]

*Bartramia longicauda* (Bechst.). Bartramian Sandpiper. Summer resident; abundant; frequenting the prairies. Arrives the middle of April. Nidification commences about the middle of May. During the nesting season it is the most solicitous of birds. So fearless is it, at times, that it may be killed with a walking-stick or struck with a whip as it rests upon posts along the roadside.

### GENUS ACTITIS ILLIGER.

### [B 543, R 557, C 638, U 263.]

Actitis macularia (Linn.). Spotted Sandpiper. Common summer resident, arriving the middle of April. Nests on the sand-bars along the streams.

GENUS NUMENIUS BRISSON.

[B 549, R 558, C 643, U 264.]

*Numenius longirostris* Wils. Long-billed Curlew. Migratory; rather common. A few remain during the summer and nest on the open prairies.

#### FAMILY CHARADRIIDÆ. PLOVERS.

#### GENUS CHARADRIUS LINNÆUS.

SUBGENUS SQUATAROLA CUVIER.

[B 510, R 513, C 580, U 270.]

*Charadrius squatarola* (Linn.). Black-bellied Plover. Spring and fall migrant; rare.

SUBGENUS CHARADRIUS LINN.EUS.

### [B 503, R 515, C 581, U 272.]

*Charadrius dominicus* Müll. American Golden Plover. Spring and fall migrant; abundant. Arrives the first week in April. Has been taken at Des Moines as late as June 6.

#### GENUS ÆGIALITIS BOIE.

SUBGENUS OXYECHUS REICHENBACH.

[B 504, R 516, C 584, U 273.]

 $\pounds E gialitis \ vocifera$  (Linn.). Killdeer. Abundant migrant and common summer resident. Arrives the middle of March.

ORDER GALLINÆ. GALLINACEOUS BIRDS.

SUBORDER PHASIANI. PHEASANTS, GROUSE, PARTRIDGES, QUAILS, ETC.

FAMILY TETRAONIDÆ. GROUSE, PARTRIDGES, ETC.

SUBFAMILY PERDICINÆ. PARTRIDGES.

GENUS COLINUS LESSON.

[B 471, R 480, C 571, U 289.]

*Colinus virginianus* (Linn.). Bob-white. Common resident; formerly more abundant than now. During the winter many farmers care for them, the quails coming regularly, like chickens, morning and evening to be fed. During the fall flocks of these birds frequently come into the towns, especially where there are many evergreens, and pass the night. The nest is placed often in open woodland or meadows. Eggs number from twelve to twenty in a single nest.

SUBFAMILY TETRAONINÆ. GROUSE.

GENUS BONASA STEPHENS.

[B 465, R 473, C 565, U 300.]

*Bonasa umbeilus* (Linn.). Ruffed Grouse. Resident; common in some localities, rare in others. In the vicinity of Iowa City, and the eastern portion of the State generally, it appears to be quite common in the woodlands where it is found breeding. At Des Moines and in some other localities it is seldom seen.

#### GENUS TYMPANUCHUS GLOGER.

### [B 464, R 477, C 563, U 305.]

Tympanucus americanus (Reich.). Prairie Hen. Resident; abundant, though usually noticed more frequently during the fall and winter than at other seasons of the year. Wanders about in large flocks through the fields in search of food. It is reported that large numbers are killed by flying against the telegraph wires and barbed-wire fences. Instances of the latter, especially, have come under the observer's notice, as well as many similar ones among the smaller birds.

GENUS PEDIOCÆTES BAIRD.

[B ----, R ----, U 30S b.]

Pediocætes phasianellus campestris Ridgw. Prairie Sharp-tailed Grouse. Common on the prairies of northwestern Iowa.

FAMILY PHASIANIDÆ. PHEASANTS, ETC.

SUBFAMILY MELEAGRINÆ. TURKEYS.

GENUS MELEAGRIS LINNLEUS.

[B 457, R 470 a, C 554, U 310.]

*Meleagris gallopavo* Linn. Wild Turkey. Resident; formerly very abundant, but becoming less common each year. A few are occasionally taken in the heavily timbered districts along the streams.

# ORDER COLUMBÆ. PIGEONS.

#### FAMILY COLUMBIDÆ. PIGEONS.

GENUS ECTOPISTES SWAINSON.

[B 448, R 459, C 543, U 315.]

*Ectopistes migratorius* (Linn.). Passenger Pigeon. Large flocks occasionally appear in different parts of the State. A few are usually seen each spring, and a few pairs sometimes breed within the limits of the State. A nest with one egg was taken at Charles City, June 14, 1879.

GENUS ZENAIDURA BONAPARTE.

# [B 451, R 460, C 544, U 316.]

Zenaidura macroura (Linn.). Mourning Dove. Common summer resident from the first week in April until November. Nidification usually commences by the last of April. Although this species generally builds its nest in a tree, several nests have been found on the ground and on low stumps. One instance was presented in which the nest with eggs was found on plowed ground in a corn-field.

### ORDER RAPTORES. BIRDS OF PREV.

SUBORDER SARCORHAMPHI. AMERICAN VULTURES.

FAMILY CATHARTIDÆ. AMERICAN VULTURES.

GENUS CATHARTES ILLIGER.

[B I, R 454, C 537, U 325.]

Cathartes aura (Linn.). Turkey Vulture. Common summer resident, arriving early in April and remaining until November. At Van Meter, in Dallas County, a dozen or more, in company with crows, were noticed on a sand-bar in the Racoon River, feeding upon dead mussels. The water in the river had been quite high for some time, and had fallen rather suddenly, leaving thousands of mussels stranded on the bar, where they had died and were decaying.

SUBORDER FALCONES. VULTURES, FALCONS, HAWKS, BUZZARDS, EAGLES, KITES, HARRIERS, ETC.

FAMILY FALCONIDÆ. VULTURES, FALCONS, HAWKS, EAGLES, ETC.

SUBFAMILY ACCIPITRINÆ. KITES, BUZZARDS, HAWKS, GOSHAWKS, EAGLES, ETC.

GENUS ELANOIDES VIEILLOT.

[B 34, R 426, C 493, U 327.]

*Elanoides forficatus* (Linn.). Swallow-tailed Kite. Summer resident; common in some localities, rare in others. Arrives in April and departs in September.

GENUS CIRCUS LACEPEDE

[B 38, R 430, C 489, U 331.]

*Circus hudsonius* (Linn.). Marsh Hawk. Resident; abundant in some localities, rare in others. In early autumn, large flocks are not unfrequently seen flying over the prairies.

GENUS ACCIPITER BRISSON.

SUBGENUS ACCIPITER.

[B 17, R 432, C 494, U 332.]

Accipiter velox (Wils.). Sharp-shinned Hawk. Very common during migratory periods, but not noticed often during the summer.

[B 15, 16, R 431, C 495, U 333.]

Accipiter cooperi (Bonap.). Cooper's Hawk. Summer resident; rather common. Arrives about the first of April, and remains until October. All nests examined contained no lining whatever—a few small pieces of bark only being in the center of the depression of the nest. Eggs usually number four or five, laid the last of April.

#### KEYES AND WILLIAMS - BIRDS OF IOWA.

#### SUBGENUS ASTUR LACEPEDE.

#### [B 14, R 433, C 496, U 334.]

Accipiter atricapillus (Wils.). American Goshawk. Rare; observed only during the winter.

#### GENUS BUTEO CUVIER.

#### [B 23, R 436, C 516, U 337.]

*Buteo borealis* (Gmel.) Red-tailed Hawk. Resident; common. The nest is commonly placed near the top of the highest tree in the forest, and is often visible more than a mile away. The eggs are laid late in March, and are usually two or three—rarely four—in number.

# [B 25, R 439, C 520, U 339.]

*Buteo lineatus* (Gmel.). Red-shouldered Hawk. Rather common resident in some localities; rare in others.

#### [B 18, 19, 22, 28, R 442, C 523, U 342.]

Buteo stuainsoni Bonap. Swainson's Hawk. Rather common; breeds in central Iowa, and probably in other parts of the State.

### [B 27, R 443, C 524, U 343.]

Buteo latissimus (Wils.) Broad-winged Hawk. Not uncommon from April to October. In the proceedings of the United States National Museum, Vol. IX., Mr. Ridgway gives a very interesting description of a melanistic specimen of this species taken at Crystal Lake in Hancock County.

#### GENUS ARCHIBUTEO BREHM.

### [B 30, 31, R 447, C 525, U 347 a.]

Archibuteo lagopus sancti-johannis (Gmel.) American Roughlegged Hawk. Not uncommon; usually noticed from October to March, in the fields and more open woodland.

#### GENUS AQUILA BRISSON.

### [B 39, R 449, C 532, U 349.]

Aquila chrysaetos (Linn.). Golden Eagle. •Rare; a fine specimen of this species was shot near Des Moines several years ago. Several were taken in the eastern part of the State last year (1886).

### GENUS HALIÆETUS SAVIGNY.

[B 41, 43, R 451, C 534, U 352.] Haliæetus leucocephalus (Linn.). Bald Eagle. Rare. Young have been taken at various times, and kept in confinement for two or three years.

# SUBFAMILY FALCONIDÆ. FALCONS.

#### GENUS FALCO LINN.EUS.

SUBGENUS ÆSOLON KAUP.

[B 7, R 417, C 505, U 357.]

Falco columbarius Linn. Pigeon Hawk. Usually noticed during the spring and fall migrations. Not common.

### SUBGENUS TINNUNCULUS VIEILLOT.

#### [B 13, R 420, 420 a, C 508, 509, U 360.]

Falco sparverius Linn. American Sparrow-hawk. Summer resident; common from March until October. Nests in cavities in trees. Commonly met with along country roads, where it perches upon telegraph poles and dead trees. It is not uncommon to see half a dozen or more of these birds at one time, hovering over a field, and ever and anon darting down to seize some unfortunate field-mouse, grasshopper, or reptile.

#### SUBFAMILY PANDIONINÆ. OSPREYS.

#### GENUS PANDION. SAVIGNY.

[B 44, R 425, C 530, U 364.]

*Pandion haliaetus carolinensis* (Gmel.) American Osprey. Rare summer resident. This bird is occasionally shot on the Des Moines River a few miles above Des Moines city.

### SUBORDER STRIGES. OWLS.

### FAMILY STRIGIDÆ. BARN OWLS.

### GENUS STRIX LINNÆUS.

### [B 47, R 394, C 461, U 365.]

Strix pratincola Bonap. American Barn Owl. Rare. Very seldom seen in central Iowa.

#### FAMILY BUBONIDÆ. HORNED OWLS.

GENUS ASIO BRISSON.

### [B 51, R 395, C 472, U 366.]

Asio wilsonianus (Less.). American Long-eared owl. Resident; apparently not as common as some of the other species of Iowa *Bubonidæ*. This may be due, in part, to its nocturnal habits, though it is not unfrequently met with in its favorite haunts—the dark shady woodland covering the bluffs. It commences to breed about the second week in April, and usually appropriates some abandoned nest of a

#### KEYES AND WILLIAMS-BIRDS OF IOWA.

hawk or crow. A nest found on April 15, 1882, was situated in a small tree in a deep ravine, and was supported only by a few small twigs, at a height of about twenty feet; it contained five slightly incubated eggs. The female was on the nest when discovered, but quietly glided away when the tree was struck with a stick. On the 29th of the same month, two more nests were discovered, and a few days later, another. The first of these three nests was placed about fifteen feet from the ground, in the top of a small oak, and contained three fresh eggs. The second nest contained four newly-hatched young and two eggs nearly incubated; there were, within thirty yards of this nest, a crow's nest with young, and a nest of Cooper's hawk with three eggs. The manœuvers of the parent owls were quite comical. When the ascent to the nest commenced both birds tumbled to the ground feigning injury, and began a series of very plaintive notes. somewhat similar to the whining of young kittens; at the same time their wings were expanded around the body, and a furious snapping of the beaks indulged in - a characteristic exhibited by the young of both this species, the great horned and other owls, even before they leave the nest. The nest found May 3d, contained four young, nearly fledged. A week later, all with the exception of one had left the nest. A number of nests of this species examined recently each contained five eggs, which would seem to be the usual number.

At Charles City, a long-eared owl was picked up on the prairie, several miles from any woods; it was not injured, yet allowed itself to be taken with the hand.

## [B 52, R 396, C 473, U 367.]

Asio accipitrinus (Pall.). Short-eared Owl. Resident; rather common. Usually noticed flying over fields and marshy meadows in search of food. During the winter they often resort to woodland. Nests in May on open prairie.

### GENUS SYRNIUM SAVIGNY.

# [B 54, R 397, C 476, U 368.]

Syrnium nebulosum (Forst.). Barred Owl. Resident; common. Frequents the heavy timber along the streams; nesting commences about the middle of April.

#### GENUS NYCTALA BREHM.

## [B 56, 57, R 401, C 483, U 372.]

Nyctala acadica (Gmel.). Saw-whet Owl. Not common. Taken occasionally in the autumn.

[PROG. D. A. N. S., Vol. V].

[October 13, 1888.]

### GENUS MEGASCOPS KAUP.

### [B 49, part, R 402, C 465, U 373.]

Megascops asio (Linn.). Screech Owl. Resident; common. Perhaps the most familiar of our owls. The eggs are laid in April.

### GENUS BUBO CUVIER.

### [B 48, R 405, C 462, U 375.]

Bubo virginianus (Gmel.). Great Horned Owl. Resident; common in the heavy timber bordering the streams. The eggs are laid about the middle of February, and are usually two in number. Of eight nests taken in the immediate vicinity of Des Moines, all contained two eggs each, except one, which contained three. The young are fledged by the first of May. The nest is usually a shallow depression in the bottom of a cavity of some tree; or sometimes an abandoned hawk's nest is selected. An instance of the former nesting-site was presented February 17, 1883, near Des Moines, the place selected being a large sycamore tree. The cavity was about three feet in diameter, and of about the same depth. There were three entrances, a small and narrow one at the top, and two circular ones at the side, the depression containing the eggs being near one of these lateral openings. The bottom of the cavity consisted of decayed wood, which was nearly hidden by snow. Scattered around were a dozen or more tail feathers of the owls; the skull, several bones and bits of fur of a rabbit; the leg of some large raptorial bird, and the remains of several smaller birds besides a recently-captured pigeon.

The great horned owl occupies the same nest year after year, and even if the nest be disturbed and the first set of eggs taken, often deposits a second set in the same nest. A pair of young, just about to leave the nest was taken on May 2, 1882, and kept for three years confined in a barn. About the middle of June the "horns" began to appear, and in three or four weeks were quite conspicuous. These birds were fed on fresh beef and rats — the latter they usually captured.

[B 48, part, R 405 a, part, C 463, part, U 375 a.]

Bubo virginianus subarcticus (Hoy). Western Horned Owl. Rather rare. Occasionally taken in the northern part of the State.

GENUS NYCTEA STEPHENS

# [B 61, R 406, C 479, U 376.]

Nyctea nyctea (Linn.). Snowy Owl. Rather rare winter visitant in central and southern Iowa; more common in the northern part of the State, where it is found only on the prairies.

# Order PSITTACI. PARROTS, MACAWS, PAROQUETS, ETC.

#### FAMILY PSITTACIDÆ.

GENUS CONURUS KUHL.

[B 63, R 392, C 460, U 382.]

*Conurus carolinensis* (Linn.). Carolina Paroquet. Formerly occurred in the southern part of the State, but has not been observed recently. Mr. Tripp gives it as having occured in Decatur County, but it must now be excluded from Iowa's *avi-fauna*.

# ORDER COCCYGES. CUCKOOS, ETC.

SUBORDER CUCULI. CUCKOOS.

FAMILY CUCULIDÆ. CUCKOOS, ANIS, ETC.

SUBFAMILY COCCYGINÆ. AMERICAN CUCKOOS.

GENUS COCCYZUS VIEILLOT.

[B 69, R 387, C 429, U 387.]

*Coccyzus americanus* (Linn.). Yellow-billed Cuckoo. Summer resident; rather common, arriving the first week in May, and remaining until the first of October. Nidification commences about the middle of June, though fresh eggs have been taken as late as the second week in August. It is not uncommon to find a nest that contains a half-fledged young bird, a bird just hatched, a half-incubated egg, and perhaps, also, a fresh egg.

[B 70, R 388, C 428, U 388.]

*Coccyzus erythrophthalmus* (Wils.). Black-billed Cuckoo. Summer resident; not as common as *C. americanus*. Usually nests in bushes in damp woodland, and, like the last species, lays its eggs at irregular intervals.

SUBORDER ALCYONES. KINGFISHERS.

#### FAMILY ALCEDINIDÆ. KINGFISHERS.

GENUS CERYLE BOIE.

SUBGENUS STREPTOCERYLE BONAPARTE.

[B 117, R 382, C 423, U 390.]

Ceryle alcyon (Linn.). Belted Kingfisher. Summer, resident; common from March to November. Its eggs are usually laid the last week in May.

# ORDER PICI. WOODPECKERS, WRYNECKS, ETC.

## FAMILY PICIDÆ. WOODPECKERS.

### GENUS DRYOBATES BOIE.

## [B 74, part, R 360, C 438, part, U 393.]

Dryobates villosus (Linn.). Hairy Woodpecker. Resident; rather common. The eggs are laid about the last of April. In the winter this bird has been observed feeding upon fresh beef, which it picked from bones brought into the yard by dogs.

# [B 76, R 361, C 440, U 394.]

Dryobates pubescens (Linn.). Downy Woodpecker. Resident; common. "This is the little spotted woodpecker that bores the apple trees so persistently, but it does not appear to hurt them. In declaring war against woodpeckers, the agriculturist will do well to discriminate between the somewhat injurious and the highly beneficial species." (Coues).

# GENUS SPHYRAPICUS BAIRD.

### [B 85, R 369, C 446, U 402.]

Sphyrapicus varius (Linn.). Yellow-bellied Sapsucker. Summer resident; rather common, arriving the second week in April. This species excavates its nest in the limb of some tree in the heavy timber along the water-courses. Nidification commences usually about the last of May. A number of nests have been examined near Des Moines; one of these was not more than ten feet from the ground, while another was over seventy-five feet. The latter was built in the living wood of an elm, and was carefully watched from the time the nest was begun until it was finished.

### GENUS CEOPHLŒUS CABANIS.

# [B 90, R 371, C 432, U 405.]

*Ceophlaus pileatus* (Linn.). Pileated Woodpecker. Resident; not uncommon in the heavy timber along the watercourses; rare in other localities. It is becoming more and more rare each year, and will soon disappear with the heavy forest tracts.

GENUS MELANERPES SWAINSON.

SUBGENUS MELANERPES.

# [B 94, R 375, C 453, U 406.]

Melanerpes erythrocephalus (Linn.). Red-headed Woodpecker. Summer resident; quite common. Arrives about the first of May and remains until the middle of September. Breeds the first week in June. Occasionally winters. One was seen one cold day in January, at Des Moines. At Iowa City a pair was noticed on the University campus nearly every day during the winters of 1885–86, and 1886–87. SUBGENUS CENTURUS SWAINSON.

[B 91, R 372, C 450, U 409.]

Melanerpes carolinus (Linn.). Red-bellied Woodpecker. Resident; rather common. Seen most abundantly in the spring and fall.

GENUS COLAPTES SWAINSON.

[B 97, R 378, C 457, U 412.]

*Colaptes auratus* (Linn.). Flicker. Resident; abundant. During the season of 1880 more than fifty eggs were taken from the nest of one pair of birds.

### ORDER MACROCHIRES. GOATSUCKERS, SWIFTS, ETC.

SUBORDER CAPRIMULGI. GOATSUCKERS, ETC.

FAMILY CAPRIMULGIDÆ. GOATSUCKERS, ETC.

GENUS ANTROSTOMUS GOULD.

[B 112, R 354, C 397, U 417.]

Antrostomus vociferus (Wils.). Whip-poor-will. Summer resident; common in woodland, where it lays its eggs on the ground, among dry leaves.

GENUS CHORDEILES SWAINSON.

## [B 114, R 357, C 399, U 420.]

*Chordeiles virginianus* (Gmel.). Night-hawk. Summer resident; abundant from the first week in May until the first of October. In the cities the eggs are laid on the gravel roofs of buildings. Usually about the middle of September immense numbers pass southward in scattered flocks—hundreds of birds being in sight at once.

SUBORDER CYPSELI. SWIFTS.

FAMILY MICROPODIDÆ. SWIFTS.

SUBFAMILY CHÆTURINÆ. SPINE-TAILED SWIFTS.

GENUS CHÆTURA STEPHENS.

[B 109, R 351, C 405, U 423.]

*Chatura pelagica* (Linn.). Chimney Swift. Summer resident; abundant from the third week in April until the middle of September. Breeds about the tenth of June. In towns it is most abundant, and nests in chimneys—some of the large factory chimneys being occupied by hundreds. In other portions of the State, hollow trees are often taken for nesting sites.

### SUBORDER TROCHILI. HUMMING-BIRDS.

### FAMILY TROCHILIDÆ. HUMMING-BIRDS.

GENUS TROCHILUS LINNÆUS.

[B 101, R 335, C 409, U 428.]

*Trochilus colubris* Linn. Summer resident; common from the second week in May until the last of September. In July, 1881, one of these birds was captured and confined in a room for more than a week. Every day during that time it was offered sugar dissolved in water, of which it appeared quite fond.

## ORDER PASSERES. PERCHING BIRDS.

SUBORDER CLAMATORES. SONGLESS PERCHING BIRDS.

FAMILY TYRANNIDÆ. TYRANT FLYCATCHERS.

GENUS TYRANNUS CUVIER.

[B 124, R 304, C 368, U 444.]

Tyrannus tyrannus (Linn.). Kingbird. Summer resident; common from the last week in April to the third week in September. There is a general impression prevailing among agriculturists that this species captures and destroys many honey-bees, but "it destroys a thousand noxious insects for every bee it eats." (Coues). Nests in orchards and swampy woodland.

[B 126, R 306, C 370, U 447.]

Tyrannus verticalis Say. Arkansas Kingbird. No personal observation has been made on this species in Iowa. Mr. Allen, in his notes on the birds of western Iowa, states that "at Boonesboro a pair of large flycatchers were seen in the timber, which I scarcely doubt were of this species. Having no gun with me at the time, I was unable to get them, and did not meet with them elsewhere."

GENUS MYIARCHUS CABANIS.

[B 130, R 312, C 373, U 452.]

*Myiarchus crinitus* (Linn.). Crested Flycatcher. Summer resident; common from the first of May to the third week in September. Nests in bird-boxes and cavities in trees.

GENUS SAYORNIS BONAPARTE.

# [B 135, R 315, C 379, U 456.]

Sayornis phabe (Lath.). Pheebe. Summer resident; abundant. Arrives the third week in March, and commences nesting about the middle of April. The nest is placed under bridges, sheds, overhanging rocks, and similar sites. The eggs of this species are usually recorded as pure *white* and *unmarked*. From the personal examination of nearly two hundred nests, it would seem that at least one-fourth of the eggs were marked with reddish-brown spots. The occurrence of spots upon eggs normally without markings is not unfrequently noticed among the eggs of the common barn-yard fowl; and it is also recorded of the robin and other species.

GENUS CONTOPUS CABANIS.

[B 137, R 318, C 380, U 459.]

*Contopus borealis* (Swains.). Olive-sided Flycatcher. Rare; observed only in the spring.

[B 139, R 320, C 382, U 461.]

*Contopus virens* (Linn.). Wood Pewee. Summer resident; common from the 10th of May until September. Its note may be heard at almost any time after its arrival, in the woodland along the streams.

GENUS EMPIDONAX CABANIS.

[B 144, R 322, C 388, U 463.]

*Empidonax flaviventris* Baird. Yellow-bellied Flycatcher. Migratory; not common. Appears the first week in May.

[B 143, R 324, C 384, U 465.]

*Empidonax acadicus* (Gmel.). Acadian Flycatcher. Summer resdent; not common. Several nests have been taken near Des Moines during the past few years. One found May 26, 1881, was composed of dry grasses, catkins, and spider-webs, and was pendant. It was attached to the forks of a small horizontal branch, about seven feet from the ground.

[B 140, R 325 *a*, C 385, U 466 *a*.]

*Empidonax pusillus traillii* (Aud.). Traill's Flycatcher. Migratory; common. Appears the second week in May, frequenting the willows along the streams. Breeds in the northern portions of the State.

# [B 142, R 326, C 387, U 467.]

*Empidonax minimus* Baird. Least Flycatcher. Migratory; common. Arrives the first week in May. Breeds "in large numbers in Mahaska County." (Tripp.)

# SUBORDER OSCINES. SONG BIRDS.

FAMILY ALAUDIDÆ. LARKS.

GENUS OTOCORIS BONAPARTE.

### [B 302, R 300, C 82, U 474.]

Otocoris alpestris (Linn.). Horned Lark. Winter visitant; not uncommon in eastern Iowa.

### [B ----, R ----, U 474 b.]

Otocoris alpestris praticola Hensh. Prairie Horned Lark. Resident; common. Breeds in the open fields and prairies. The eggs are laid late in March, even before the snow has melted. Two broods are usually raised in a season.

### FAMILY CORVIDÆ. CROWS, JAYS, MAGPIES, ETC.

### SUBFAMILY GARRULINÆ. MAGPIES AND JAYS.

### GENUS CYANOCITTA STRICKLAND.

[B 434, R 289, C 349, U 477.]

Cyanocitta cristata (Linn.). Blue Jay. Resident; abundant. Notorious for its thievish propensities. The writer has seen the larger part of a bushel of hazel nuts disappear from a shed-roof in a very short time — all carried away by the jays. During the spring and fall large flocks of these birds — often three or four hundred in number have been observed flying northward and southward, with every indication that they were migrating. In nest-building, this species has been observed to procure materials by breaking off with its beak the dead twigs of a tree in the proximity of the one in which the half-completed nest was situated.

### SUBFAMILY CORVINÆ. CROWS.

#### GENUS CORVUS LINNÆUS.

# [B 426, R 282, C 340, U 488.]

*Corvus americanus* Aud. American Crow. Resident; abundant. The eggs are laid about the first of April. The young taken from the nest form very interesting pets.

### FAMILY ICTERIDÆ. BLACKBIRDS, ORIOLES, ETC.

GENUS DOLICHONYX SWAINSON.

# . [B 399, R 257, C 312, U 494.]

Dolichonyx oryzivorus (Linn.). Bobolink. Summer resident; common throughout central and northern Iowa. Arrives about the first of May.

GENUS MOLOTHRUS SWAINSON.

#### [B 400, R 258, C 313, U 495.]

Molothrus ater (Bodd.). Cowbird. Summer resident; abundant. Arrives from the middle of March to April, and remains until October. "Gregarious, polygamous, parasitic." (*Coues.*) Before the smaller species of birds have commenced to build their nests, many of the females of *M. ater* are compelled to deposit their eggs in the nests of

#### KEYES AND WILLIAMS - BIRDS OF IOWA.

some of the larger species: brown thrasher, chewink, rose-breasted grosbeak, blue bird, bronzed grackle, etc. As many as six eggs of M. *ater* have been taken at one time from the nest of a wood thrush.

### GENUS XANTHOCEPHALUS BONAPARTE.

### [B 404, R 260, C 319, U 497.]

Xanthocephalus xanthocephalus (Bonap.). Yellow-headed Blackbird. Summer resident; not common in the eastern portion of the State; abundant in central and northern portions. Arrives the third week in April, and commences breeding about a month later. Ample opportunity for studying the breeding habits of this species is afforded by a large prairie marsh a few miles from Des Moines. A colony of several hundred of these birds has occupied this marsh for a number of seasons past. Long before a single bird is seen the harsh, unpleasant chorus, issuing from the middle of the marsh and heard amidst the notes of thousands of red-wings, proclaims the arrival of the vellowhead. Nidification begins three or four weeks later. The nest is a large, bulky structure, composed chiefly of the dry leaves and small stems of Indian rice (Zizania aquatica), and lined with the tops of the same plant; it is loosely woven around the standing rice stems, or often around the growing stems of the bulrush (Scirpus validus), and is placed three or four feet above the water. The eggs are four or five in number, often only three, and occcasionally six.

### GENUS AGELAIUS VIEILLOT.

## [B 401, R 261, C 316, U 498.]

Agelaius phaniceus (Linn.). Red-winged Blackbird. Summer resident; abundant. Arrives about the middle of March and departs about the middle of November. Its arrival is heralded by the appearance of a few males, in company with the rusty blackbirds; a few days later large flocks arrive. In the fall it associates promiscuously with the rusty blackbird and bronzed grackle, together forming flocks of many thousands, which wander about in woodland and corn-fields until the departure for the south. The nest is usually placed in a tuft of sedges a few inches above the water in a marsh; but often situated ten or fifteen feet from the ground, in willows bordering the streams. This species has been taken at Charles City, in December.

### GENUS STURNELLA VIEILLOT.

[B 406, R 263, C 320, U 501.]

Sturnella magna (Linn.). Meadow-lark. Summer resident; abundant, arriving the middle of March.

[PROC. D. A. N. S., Vol. V].

[November 1, 1888.]

# [B 407, R 264, C 322, U 501 b.]

Sturnella magna neglecta (Aud.). Western Meadow-lark. Mr. Tripp notices it from southern Iowa. In Floyd County it is more common than *S. magna*, and frequents the outskirts of the towns, while *S. magna* is usually found on the prairies.

#### GENUS ICTERUS BRISSON.

### SUBGENUS PENDULINUS VIEILLOT.

[B 414, R 270, C 324, U 506.]

*Icterus spurius* (Linn.). Orchard Oriole. Summer resident; common. Arrives the first week in May and remains until September. Nests in orchards and open woodland.

#### SUBGENUS YPHANTES VIEILLOT.

# [B 415, R 271, C 326, U 507.]

*Icterus galbula* (Linn.). Baltimore Oriole. Summer resident; common from the first of May until September. Its pensile nest is usually attached to the twigs of a drooping branch of some tree. On one occasion bits of twine and strips of colored cloth were placed in the grass near a tree in which a pair of orioles were building a nest, and in the course of a few days we were in possession of a very interesting specimen of avian architecture, gay with many colors.

### GENUS SCOLECOPHAGUS SWAINSON.

# [B 417, R 273, C 331, U 509.]

*Scolecophagus carolinus* (Müll.). Rusty Blackbird. Spring and fall migrant; abundant from the middle of March to the middle of May, and from the middle of October to the middle of November. In woodland when alarmed a whole flock, numbering several hundred, will fly to the top of some tall tree and begin a loud, harsh vocalization, which may be heard for a great distance.

#### GENUS QUISCALUS VIEILLOT.

SUBGENUS QUISCALUS.

# [B ----, R 278 b, C 337, U 511 b.]

Quiscalus quiscula aneus (Ridgw.). Bronzed Grackle. Summer resident; abundant from the middle of March to the middle of November. In the spring it is not an uncommon sight to see a score or more of these birds following the plow and devouring the grubs and insects that are upturned. In the fall it mingles with the rusty and red-winged blackbirds, frequenting the corn-fields in large flocks.

"The autumnal migrations of *Icteridæ* at Burlington, Iowa, are notable chiefly on account of the immense flocks of certain blackbirds which

.

congregate in that vicinity. The extensive swamps bordering the Mississippi River above and below the city, on the Illinois side, form an especially favorable rendezvous for these birds, three species of which are represented nearly in equal numbers - Quiscalus quiscula aneus, Scolecophagus carolinus, and Agelaius phaniceus. During September and October, the corn-fields of Iowa are visited by countless numbersof these black marauders, which wander about in mixed flocks of several thousands, passing the day in the fields, and the nights in the woodland or marshes. And it is during this period that so many thousands are poisoned and killed by the farmers. About the first of October, these birds begin to appear from the more northern districts, pouring into the Burlington swamps in myriads, and by the middle of the month immense numbers have here collected. Just before sunrise vast flocks begin to rise out of the swamps and radiate in all directions towards the inland corn fields, where they spend the day, returning again to the swamps before sunset. These flocks are often a quarter of a mile in width, and are more than an hour in passing - a great, black band slowly writhing like some mighty serpent across the heavens, in either direction its extremities lost to view in the dim and distant horizon. Not unfrequently three or four such vast flocks are in sight at one time. How far away from their night retreats they wander each day has not been observed; an hour and a half before sunset, twelve miles away from the river, the mighty armies of blackbirds are still seen coming over distant hills and directing their courses toward the marshes. It is evident, however, that many miles are daily traversed in their journeys to and from their feeding grounds. Making liberal deductions for any possibility of over-estimating, the numerical minimum of individuals in a single flock cannot be far from twenty millions."\*

> FAMILY FRINGILLIDÆ. FINCHES, SPARROWS, ETC. Genus COCCOTHRAUSTES Brisson. Subgenus HESPERIPHONA Bonaparte.

> > [B 303, R 165, C 189, U 514.]

Coccothraustes vespertina (Coop.). Evening Grosbeak. Winter visitant; rare, and rather erratic, though its appearance is more regular in the northern than in other portions of the State. It arrives from the north about the last of November, and remains until May. A flock of these birds spent the winter of 1886-7 in the vicinity of Iowa City, and chiefly around the State University. The movements of a flock of more than one hundred individuals which livened the campus for nearly ten weeks; were watched with deep interest. During its

<sup>\*</sup>Blackbird Flights at Burlington, Iowa,- Charles R. Keyes. The Auk, Vol. V., p. 207.

sojourn, twenty fine specimens were secured, several of which were dissected for the purpose of further determining the nature of the food of this interesting species. "About the middle of December several were observed a short distance north of the city, but it was not until the first of February that they began to court the society of man and appear in the principal streets. When first noticed in the town, there was a flock of twenty-five or thirty feeding upon the samara, or keyfruits, which were still attached to the branches of the box-elders. The kernels of the keys were quickly and adroitly removed, and the refuse allowed to fall upon the snow beneath, which, after a short time, was thickly strewn with the remains of the feast. On the 23d of February, a flock of over one hundred suddenly appeared on the University campus, and, after remaining an hour or more, departed. From this date until the 30th of April-nearly ten weeks-it was their custom to visit the campus and remain until noon, when they would fly away and spend the remainder of the day elsewhere. During their stay, the food of these birds consisted chiefly of the samaræ of the box-elders and sugar maples, the young leaf-buds of various trees, seeds, and grain; to obtain the latter the whole flock would often alight on the ground and eagerly devour the scattered grain. As spring advanced they were usually seen, especially early in the morning, in the top of some tree, singing or chattering noisily, thus attracting the attention of nearly every passer-by. Their loud, clear, rather harsh, piping notes, uttered in concert, reminded one forcibly of the familiar chorus of the rusty blackbirds in the spring, and have also been likened to the shrill piping rising from some frog-pond on a quiet summer evening."\* This species has appeared in the vicinity of Iowa City on two different occasions, February, 1884, and the winter of 1886-7. It is also reported from Charles City in March; Grinnell, December, April, and May; and at Burlington in the southeastern part of the State.

# GENUS PINICOLA VIEILLOT.

# [B 304, R 166, C 190, U 515.]

*Pinicola enucleator* (Linn.). Pine Grosbeak. Winter visitant; rare. During the winter of 1878-9, a few small flocks appeared in the vicinity of Charles City.

GENUS CARPODACUS KAUP.

[B 305, R 168, C 194, U 517.]

Carpodacus purpureus (Gmel.). Purple Finch. Spring and fall migrant; abundant. In central Iowa it usually appears about the last of

<sup>\*</sup>C. R. Keyes, Occurrence of *Coccothraustes vespertina* in Iowa. The Auk, Vol. V., p. 114. Abstract of a paper read at the Fifth Meeting of the American Ornithologist's Union, held at Boston, October 11-13, 1887.

#### KEYES AND WILLIAMS --- BIRDS OF IOWA.

February, and remains until May; the fall sojourn is from the middle of October to the middle of December. It frequents orchards and open woodland.

### GENUS LOXIA LINN.EUS.

### [B 318, R 172, C 199, U 521.]

Loxia curvirostra minor (Brehm.). American Cross-bill. An irregular winter visitor. Generally seen from the middle of October until the first week in May. At Charles City, during the spring of 1878, it appeared in large numbers, remaining until the end of the first week in May. In July of the same year, a flock was also noticed in Floyd County.

## [B 319, R 173, C 198, U 522.]

Loxia leucoptera Gmel. White-winged Cross-bill. Rare; usually noticed only in mid-winter.

# GENUS ACANTHIS BECHSTEIN.

### [B 320, R 179, C 207, U 528.]

Acanthis linaria (Linn.). Red-poll. Winter visitant; irregular, but usually abundant during its sojourns. In February it has been noticed feeding upon the seeds of the rag-weed (Ambrosia).

### GENUS SPINUS KOCH.

### [B 313, R 181, C 213, U 529.]

Spinus tristis (Linn.). American Goldfinch. Resident; abundant. In winter it frequents the fields and borders of woodland, feeding upon the seeds of the rag-weed. The flocks often contain several hundred birds, but as warm weather approaches their number daily diminishes, until about the middle of June, when there are but few individuals remaining in the company. It breeds in July and August.

### [B 317, R 185, C 212, U 533.]

Spinus pinus (Wils.). Pine Siskin. Winter visitant; not common.

### GENUS PLECTROPHENAX STEJNEGER.

## [B 325, R 186, C 219, U 534.]

*Plectrophenax nivalis* (Linn.). Snowflake. Winter sojourner; confined almost exclusively to the fields and prairies. It is quite common in the northern parts of the State; rare in southern portion, where it is seen only during severe winters.

### GENUS CALCARIUS BECHSTEIN.

### [B 326, R 187, C 220, U 536.]

Calcarius lapponicus (Linn,). Lapland Longspur. Winter visitor; abundant. Associates with *Plectrophenax nivalis*, and is more common than that species.

# [B 327, R 188, C 221, U 537.]

*Calcarius pictus* (Swains.). Smith's Longspur. Migratory; common. Appears about the middle of April, in companies of fifty or more, and frequents old "stubble" fields. In crossing a field, a bird suddenly darts out from nearly under the feet of the observer, and flies upward, nearly perpendicularly, almost out of sight. A few steps further, and a couple of more do likewise, and, shortly after, again, several others. After a few minutes they drop to the ground, three or four hundred feet in advance. As they rise they give utterance to their peculiar notes, and, on alighting, begin feeding again, unconcernedly. By cautiously advancing, several may be secured. Upon dissection, the food is found to consist of grain and seeds of various weeds.

### GENUS POOCÆTES BAIRD.

## [B 337, part, R 197, C 232, U 540.]

*Poocates gramineus* (Gmel.). Vesper Sparrow. Common migrant, arriving the first week in April. Doubtless also a summer resident.

#### GENUS AMMODRAMUS SWAINSON.

SUBGENUS PASSERCULUS BONAPARTE.

## [B 332, R 193 a, C 227, U 542 a.]

Ammodramus sandwichensis savanna (Wils.). Savanna Sparrow. Migratory; common. Arrives early in April. Doubtless breeds within the limits of the State. It has been observed during the summer in the prairie sloughs of Polk County.

### SUBGENUS COTURNICULUS BONAPARTE.

### [B 338, R 198, C 234, U 546.]

Ammodramus savannarum passerinus (Wils.). Grasshopper Sparrow. Summer resident; common from the middle of April until October. Breeds in the fields and prairies.

# [B 339, R 199, C 236, U 547.]

Ammodramus henslowii (Aud.). Henslow's Sparrow. Summer resident; common. Arrives about the same time as the last species, with which it associates.

# [B 340, R 200, C 237, U 548.]

Ammodramus leconteii (Aud.). Leconte's Sparrow. Rather common. Seen usually in the spring, in the grass of sloughs near woodland.

## GENUS CHONDESTES SWAINSON.

#### [B 344, part, R 204, C 281, part, U 552.]

Chondestes grammacus (Say). Lark Sparrow. Summer resident; common from the middle of April until October. In the spring it is

first noticed along the roadsides and in fields, where, a little later in the season, it breeds.

# GENUS ZONOTRICHIA SWAINSON.

### [B 348, R 205, C 280, U 553.]

Zonotrichia querula (Nutt.). Harris's Sparrow. Migratory; common. In central Iowa it appears the third week in April, and sojourns until the middle of May. In the fall it is usually noticed from the middle to the last of October. During the latter part of September, 1880, it was very abundant at Spirit Lake, Dickinson County.

### [B 345, R 206, C 276, U 554.]

Zonotrichia leucophrys (Forst.). White-crowned Sparrow. Migratory; rather common. Frequents open woodland.

# [B 349, R 209, C 275, U 558.]

Zonotrichia albicollis (Gmel.). White-throated Sparrow. Migratory; abundant from the middle of April to the middle of May, and from the middle to the last of October.

#### GENUS SPIZELLA BONAPARTE.

### [B 357 part, R 210, part, C 268, part, U 559.]

Spizella monticola (Gmel.). Tree Sparrow. Abundant migrant and common winter resident from October to April. Associates with the juncos and goldfinches.

# [B 359, part, R 211, C 269, U 560.]

*Spizella socialis* (Wils.). Chipping Sparrow. Summer resident; very common from March until the middle of October. Perhaps the most familiar of our sparrows. Builds its nest in evergreens and vines in door-yards; and in hawthorn and similar trees in open woodland.

## [B 360, R 212, C 272, U 561.]

Spizella pallida (Swains.). Clay-colored Sparrow. Migratory; common. Arrives early in May and frequents open woodland.

# [B 358, R 214, C 271, U 563.]

*Spizella pusilla* (Wils.). Field Sparrow. Summer resident; common from early in April to October. The nest is usually placed in a tuft of grass, and is composed of dried grasses which are interwoven with the living grass, and lined with hair. Eggs usually four in number.

### GENUS JUNCO WAGLER.

# [B 354, R 217, C 261, U 567.]

Junco hyemalis (Linn.). Slate-colored Junco. Spring and fall migrant; -abundant. Many remain from October to April.

### GENUS PEUCÆA AUDUBON.

# [B 370, part, R 226 a, C 252 U, 575 a.]

Peucæa æstivalis bachmanii (Aud.). Bachman's Sparrow. This species is entered here upon the following data: On the 2d of June, 1884, Mr. J. B. Green, of Des Moines, while collecting, several miles east of the city, passed through several fields in search of the eggs of the vellow-winged sparrow, and other ground-nesting species which were known to breed there. Mr. Green says: "I had passed through a corn-field and had just entered a field of clover, when I started from nearly under my feet, a sparrow somewhat larger than a yellow-winged, but not having my gun with me, I was unable to secure it. After a brief search I discovered a nest containing five white eggs, which being without markings, I knew did not belong to a Coturniculus; but not wishing to take the eggs without, at least, a good look at the bird, I continued hunting for other nests, while awaiting its return to the nest. After a time I returned, with more caution than before, and again flushed the bird, but this time I succeeded in noting more carefully its appearance, which, on arriving home, and taking into consideration the eggs, corresponded with Peucaa astivalis bachmanii. The nest was placed in a slight depression at the base of a tuft of clover, and was composed of dry grasses, lined with finer materials and a few hairs."

Two of the eggs were sent to Professor J. A. Allen for further identification. Mr. Allen replied:

"I have compared the eggs with those of Peucaa astivalis, P. cassini, and P. carpalis, and with those other species laying white, or whitish eggs. Taking into account the situation of the nest-on the ground - and the geographical distribution of the other species of Peucaa, and the few other species of finch which lay white eggs, I should say that your conclusions that these eggs are those of P. astivalis bachmanii is highly probable-in fact, almost beyond question. I find, however, that the eggs sent are absolutely indistinguishable from those of *P. carpalis*, to which, of course, for geographical reasons, they cannot belong; and they are also indistinguishable from eggs of Poospiza (Amphispiza) belli, which is a species likewise out of the question, for geographical reasons. The eggs of P. astivalis are a little larger, and a purer, glossy white, as are also those of P. cassini, differing from the eggs of both of these species quite markedly in both of these particulars. Your eggs have a slight bluish cast, and in this respect, and in size, also similar to the eggs of Cyanospiza cyanea. Had not the nest been placed on the ground, I should have said that they were eggs of this species. If P. astivalis bachmanii occurs with you, it would

seem that they *must* be the eggs of that bird. And the only question I can see about them is whether they may not be those of *Cyanospiza cyanea*; but the position of the nest seems to render this improbable."

### GENUS MELOSPIZA BAIRD.

#### [B 363, R 231, C 244, U 581.]

Melospiza fasciata (Gmel.). Song Sparrow. Migratory; abundant. Resident in small numbers through the summer.

# [B 368, R 234, C 242, U 583.]

*Melospiza lincolni* (Aud.). Lincoln's Sparrow. Migratory; common from the 20th of April to the middle of May, and from the middle to the last of October. It frequents the underbrush in open woodland, where it is found in scattered flocks, in company with other sparrows.

# [B 369, R 233, C 243, U 584.]

*Melospiza georgiana* (Lath.). Swamp Sparrow. Common spring and fall migrant, arriving about the middle of April, and in the autumn in September. Doubtless breeds in the State, in wet and marshy ground.

# GENUS PASSERELLA SWAINSON.

## [B 374, R 235, C 282, U 585.]

**Passerella iliaca** (Merr.). Fox Sparrow. Spring and fall migrant; abundant. Arrives the last week in March, and remains about a month; in the fall it is noticed from the first to the last week in October. This species, in size and color, resembles some of our thrushes, and, as its habits and haunts are not unlike those of the *Turdidæ*, it might readily be mistaken, at first sight, for a member of that family. Its arrival is first made known by the appearance of a few individuals in open woodland, but in three or four days it becomes common and wanders about in scattered flocks.

## GENUS PIPILO VIEILLOT.

### [B 391, R 237, C 301, U 587.]

*Pipilo erythrophthalmus* (Linn.). Towhee. Summer resident; common; arriving the last week in March, and departing in October. It frequents the open woodland, where it usually nests on the ground, under some bush, but sometimes the nest is placed in a shrub.

## GENUS CARDINALIS BONAPARTE.

# [B 390, R 242, C 299, U 593.]

*Cardinalis cardinalis* (Linn.). Cardinal. Not common. Only occasionally seen in central Iowa, but noticed more often in the southern portion of the State. It has been taken in the latter part of December, at Iowa City.

[PROC. D. A. N. S., Vol. V].

[November 6, 1888.]

## GENUS HABIA REICHENBACH.

### [B 380, R 244, C 289, U 595.]

Habia ludoviciana (Linn.). Rose-breasted Grosbeak. Summer resident; common, arriving the last of April, and remaining until the last of September. It nests in orchards and open woodland in the vicinity of streams. The nest is placed at various heights — from eight to forty feet from the ground — usually from ten to twenty. The eggs are generally four in number, often three, and occasionally five. In this vicinity it has never been found nesting in bushes, as has been reported from many other localities. A fine albino of this species was taken at Des Moines in July, 1885. The elegant plumage and melodious song makes this species very desirable as a cage bird.

### GENUS PASSERINA VIEILLOT.

[B 387, R 248, C 295, U 598.]

Passerina cyanea (Linn.). Indigo Bunting. Summer resident; common from the first week in May until September.

GENUS SPIZA BONAPARTE.

### [B 378, R 254, C 287, U 604.]

*Spiza americana* (Gmel.). Dickcissel. Summer resident; abundant from the last of April until October. It is one of the most familiar species of the fields and meadows, where it may be seen perched upon the top of some weed or small tree, uttering at short intervals its monotonous notes.

### FAMILY TANAGRIDÆ. TANAGERS.

GENUS PIRANGA VIEILLOT.

[B 220, R 161, C 154, U 608.]

*Piranga erythromelas* Vieill. Scarlet Tanager. Summer resident; common. In central Iowa it arrives about the last of April, and remains until the middle of September. A rather retiring bird, usually met with in the timber bordering the streams. Breeds about the last of May. The nest is usually placed upon a horizontal limb, thirty or forty feet from the ground, and almost invariably contains, besides its own eggs, from one to three of the cowbird (*Molothrus ater*).

### [B 221, R 164, C 155, U 610.]

*Piranga rubra* (Linn.) Summer Tanager. Rare. During the season of 1880, this species was observed at Des Moines, and three nests with eggs taken, but since then has not been noticed in that vicinity. One of the nests taken July 23d, contained two eggs about half incubated. The nest was placed on the horizontal limb of an elm tree in a rather open grove, and was about fifteen feet from the ground.

#### KEYES AND WILLIAMS - BIRDS OF IOWA.

Eggs similar to those of *P. erythromelas*. Both birds came within a dozen feet of the intruder, and were distinctly seen. The absence of the black of the tail and wings of the male and the whitish bill were points noticed as unequivocally distinguishing this species from its near relative. The other two nests each contained three eggs, and were taken in the immediate vicinity of the one just mentioned.

#### FAMILY HIRUNDINIDÆ. SWALLOWS.

GENUS PROGNE BOIE.

### [B 231, R 152, C 165, U 611.]

Progne subis (Linn.). Purple Martin. Summer resident; abundant. In central Iowa it usually arrives the last week in March, and departs before the middle of September. The eggs are laid the last of May. After the young are fledged the birds assemble in flocks, usually selecting some large dead tree as a place of rendezvous, the young birds remaining most of the time on the tree, and are fed by the old ones. This is continued until the young are able to take extended flights. They constantly increase in numbers until they depart for the south. A marked instance of this kind occurred at Des Moines in 1884. Towards the last of August, the martins began to gather around the spire of the First Methodist Episcopal Church. Their numbers daily increased until there were many hundreds. For several days the spire was literally black with the birds clinging to the sides and to every projection that afforded them a support. Many were continually dropping off and sailing away for a short flight, while others took possession of the places vacated. They remained in this way for several days, and then suddenly took their departure-for the next day not a bird was seen. After the flock had disappeared but few martins were noticed, and they were stragglers from elsewhere.

# GENUS PETROCHELIDON CABANIS.

# [B 226, R 153, C 162, U 612.]

Petrochelidon lunifrons (Say.). Cliff Swallow. Summer resident; abundant from the first week in May until September. It nests in large colonies, under the eaves of barns and old mills. Nidification commences about the 20th of May. It is frequently noticed flying about over the prairies, far away from any habitation.

# GENUS CHELIDON FORSTER.

### [B 225, R 154, C 159, U 613.]

*Chelidon erythrogaster* (Bodd.). Barn Swallów. Summer resident; common, but apparently somewhat irregular in its distribution. Arrives the middle of April, and remains until the middle of September. The

nest is attached to the rafters of old barns, or is placed under a bridge. The eggs are laid the last week in May. In the spring when it first arrives, it is seen skimming over the surface of ponds in company with other swallows, and is not unfrequently noticed flying over the fields at some distance from dwellings.

# GENUS TACHYCINETA CABANIS.

# [B 227, R 155, C 160, U 614.]

*Tachycineta bicolor* (Vieill.). Tree Swallow. Summer resident; rather common. Arrives about the first of May, and departs about the middle of September. Nests in cavities in trees, and boxes. In the spring it appears in company with the barn swallow.

# GENUS CLIVICOLA FORSTER

# [B 229, R 157, C 163, U 616.]

*Clivicola riparia* (Linn.). Bank Swallow. Summer resident; breeds abundantly in all parts of the State. A few miles above Muscatine a large colony of these birds occupies the perpendicular side of a deep excavation in a hill-side; the bank is literally honeycombed, and thousands of swallows flying about reminds one, at a distance, of a swarm of bees. Considerable confusion appears to exist among many observers, who confound this with the following species.

# GENUS STELGIDOPTERYX BAIRD.

# [B 230, R 158, C 164, U 617.]

Stelgidopteryx serripennis (Aud.). Rough-winged Swallow. Summer resident; abundant, arriving about the middle of April. In central Iowa, especially in Polk and the contiguous counties, this species is quite abundant, almost to the exclusion of the bank swallow. The nests are usually built in the alluvial banks of the streams, or in the sides of gravel pits and in road-cuts. Several years ago, three nests were taken in a cut which afforded a bank less than three feet in height. In the spring after its arrival, it may be seen flying about in the vicinity of the banks which it has selected for its future home. Usually there are ten to fifty or more pair occupying, with a few bank swallows, a cliff on a bend in a river. About the first or second week in May they commence excavating, for a nest, a hole to the depth of two or three feet. At the terminus of the excavation is placed the nest, which is usually composed of bits of hay and grass taken from a barn-yard. By the first of June the full complement of eggs-from five to seven—is laid; the period of incubation is about two weeks. A little careful observation will enable almost any one to distinguish between this species and preceding, even when on the wing and at some distance.

### KEYES AND WILLIAMS - BIRDS OF IOWA.

### FAMILY AMPELIDÆ. WAX-WINGS, ETC.

SUBFAMILY AMPELINE. WAX-WINGS.

GENUS AMPELIS LINN.EUS.

[B 232, R 150, C 166, U 618.]

Ampelis garrulus Linn. Bohemian Wax-wing. Winter visitant; rather rare. During the winter of 1879-'80 large flocks of these birds visited the north-west. They came familiarly about the towns, feeding upon the berries of the mountain ash.

# [B 233, R 151, C 167, U 619.]

Ampelis cedrorum (Vieill.). Cedar Wax-wing. Spring and fall migrant; abundant, and resident in small numbers throughout the year. In the fall it is noticed in abundance towards the last of October, feeding upon berries, with the juice of which its plumage, at this season, is much soiled. In the spring it is usually seen in small flocks towards the last of March or early in April. It appears in the orchards, feeding upon the apples which happen to be left upon the trees, and frequently alighting on the ground below and gorging itself with the decaying fruit. At Des Moines it is observed all the year. Nesting is postponed until late in the season, seldom being commenced before the first of July. Eggs have been taken at Iowa City, Charles City, and other localities in the State.

## FAMILY LANIIDÆ. SHRIKES.

#### GENUS LANIUS LINNÆUS.

[B 236, R 148, C 186, U 621.]

*Lanius borealis* Vieill. Northern Shrike. Winter resident. Not uncommon from the last of October to March. When seen, it is usually solitary, and perched upon the topmost twig of some tree along roadsides. This and the next species are often confounded, and it has several times been reported as breeding within the limits of the State.

# [B 238, R 149 a, C 188, U 622 a.]

Lanius ludovicianus excubitorides (Swains.). White-rumped Shrike. Summer resident; rather common. Begins nesting about the last of April; probably raising two broods in a season. On several occasions the full complement of eggs has been taken in the middle of June, after the earlier birds of the season are fledged and able to take care of themselves. The osage orange hedges are favorite nesting sites for this species. The nest is rather large, composed of sticks, twigs, leaves, hair, and an abundance of feathers. The eggs are usually six in number. When the young are fledged, it is not uncommon to see the whole

family of seven or eight perched upon the telegraph wires, or hunting in company along a hedge.

#### FAMILY VIREONIDÆ. VIREOS.

#### GENUS VIREO VIEILLOT.

### SUBGENUS VIREOSYLVA BONAPARTE.

#### [B 240, R 135, C 170, U 624.]

*Vireo olivaceus* (Linn.). Red-eyed Vireo. Summer resident; rather common. Breeds in June. Its beautiful, pendulous nest is attached to the horizontal limb of some forest tree. The nest of this species is one which the cow-bird especially selects as a repository for its parasitic eggs.

# [B 244, R 138, C 173, U 626.]

*Vireo philadelphicus* (Cass.). Philadelphia Vireo. Migratory; common; arriving the second week in May. It first appears in scattered companies, moving in leisurely flights through the tops of the trees along the water-courses, and associating with various species of warblers. In the fall it appears about the first of September.

[B 245, R 139, 139 a, C 174, 175, U 627.]

*Vireo* gilvus (Vieill.). Warbling Vireo. Common migrant and summer resident. Arrives about the first week in May, and remains until September. Nests in the cottonwoods and maples that grow along the country roadsides and the streets and gardens in towns.

# SUBGENUS LANIVIREO BAIRD.

[B 252, R 140, C 176, U 628.]

Vireo flavifrons Vieill. Yellow-throated Vireo. Spring and fall migrant; common. Also summer resident. It appears about the first week in May, and departs about the first of September. At Des Moines it is a very rare summer resident—only one nest having been taken. This one was discovered on the 25th of June, 1881, in a ravine a short distance west of the city limits. The nest was pendulous like the structures of the other species of Vireo—dotted over with little balls of cotton-like material and spider-webs. It was attached to the forks of a horizontal branch of a large white oak, some twelve feet from the main trunk, and twenty feet from the ground. It contained two newly-hatched young, and one egg with a well-developed embryo. The female was very courageous, and, though the branch on which the nest was situated was shaken quite violently several times, remained on her treasures so long that she barely escaped capture by the intruder. As soon as his hand was withdrawn, she was back again on her nest.

The male was not as brave, but kept at a safe distance, yet appearing very solicitous and restless while the nest was being disturbed.

# [B 250, R 141, C 177, U 629.]

*Vireo solitarius* (Wils.). Blue-headed Vireo. Migratory; common. Arrives the first week in May, and passes southward the first of September. During the migratory periods it associates with various warblers and several species of its own genus.

SUBGENUS VIREO VIEILLOT.

[B 248, R 143, C 181, U 631.]

*Vireo noveboracensis* (Gmel.). White-eyed Vireo. Rare. Prof. H. W. Parker writes that he has taken it at Grinnell.

# [B 246, R 145, C 183, U 633.]

Vireo bellii Aud. Bell's Vireo. Summer resident; common. "This is, perhaps, the most familiar summer resident of the genus. No other woodland bird appears to be so completely satisfied with so narrowly restricted a vertical range as this retiring and unobtrusive little greenlet. Though for the most part unseen, its voluble little melody, earnest and plaintive, ever betrays its presence in every hazel copse and garden. Its neat, pensile nest is suspended from the branchlet of some low bush, and here its eggs, four or five in number, are deposited the last week in May. One nest containing four eggs was found in a small bush situated within eight feet of a railroad track over which cars were passing continually, and, notwithstanding the violent swaying of the bush caused by the strong currents of air created by each rapidlymoving train, the young birds were successfully reared."\*

### FAMILY MNIOTILTIDÆ. WOOD-WARBLERS.

## GENUS MNIOTILTA VIEILLOT.

### [B 167, R 74, 74 a, C 91, 92, U 636.]

*Mniotilta varia* (Linn.). Black and White Warbler. Migratory; quite common; often arriving about the middle of April. and sojourning until the middle of May. In the fall it appears from the first to the third week in September. At Des Moines this species has been observed in June and July, and consequently may be regarded as a summer resident, though not a common one.

GENUS PROTONOTARIA BAIRD.

### [B 169, R 75, C 95, U 637.]

*Protonotaria citrea* (Bodd.). Prothonotary Warbler. Summer resident; not uncommon, especially in the eastern part of the State. Arrives during the last week in April.

<sup>\*</sup>C. R. Keyes, Iowa Greenlets. Ornithologist and Oologist, Vol. XIII., p. 44.

#### GENUS HELMITHERUS RAFINESQUE.

## [B 178, R 77, C 96, U 639.]

*Helmitherus vermivorus* (Gmel.). Worm-eating Warbler. Migratory; not uncommon. In the spring arrives about the last of April, and in the fall about the roth of September.

#### GENUS HELMINTHOPHILA RIDGWAY.

### [B 180, R 79, C 98, U 641.]

Helminthophila pinus (Linn.). Blue-winged Warbler. Common migrant, and in part, summer resident. Arrives the first week of May, and remains until September. At Prospect Park, near Des Moines, a nest of this species was discovered on the 11th of June, 1884. The attention of the observer was first attracted by a male of this species moving restlessly about through the trees at the edge of an open field, overgrown with long grass and weeds. After watching the movements of the bird a few minutes, the observer started to cross the field, but when about thirty feet from the woods, a bird flew from almost beneath his feet. A nest containing three eggs was soon disclosed, but, as the identification of the bird was not beyond doubt, the place was visited the next day, and a female of this species captured on the nest. The nest, a beautiful example of avian architecture, was built in the grass at the foot of a weed about three feet high; a broad leaf of the plant spread directly above the little structure, effectually concealing it from view. It was composed of dry oak leaves as a foundation; upon this were numerous rootlets and stems of plants interwoven with the surrounding grass, and lined with finer materials. It contained four fresh eggs-rosy white, before the contents were removed, dotted with spots of reddish-brown, and a few of lavender.

# [B 181, R 81, C 102, U 642.]

Helminthophila chrysoptera (Linn.). Golden-winged Warbler. Migratory; not common. Taken at Iowa City, and elsewhere in the State.

# [B 183, part, R 85, part, C 106, part, U 645.]

*Helminthophila ruficapilla* (Wils.). Nashville Warbler. Spring and fall migrant; abundant. Arrives about the first, and remains until the third, week in May; passes southward in September. It is usually noticed in flocks of forty or fifty, moving leisurely through the tops of the large trees along the streams.

#### [B 184, part, R 86, C 107, U 646.]

Helminthophila celata (Say.). Orange-crowned Warbler. Spring and fall migrant; rather common. Arrives the first of May, and remains until the middle of the month; passes southward again the first week in September. It frequents rather open woodland, and seems to be extremely partial to the hawthorn trees. Its plumage—greenishyellow, or olive, is nearly the same hue as that of the young foliage of the hawthorn, so that the birds are likely to be passed by unnoticed, unless especially sought for.

# [B 185, R 87, C 109, U 647.]

*Helminthophila peregrina* (Wils.). Tennessee Warbler. Migratory; abundant. Arrives the first, and sojourns until the third week in May, passing southward again in September. It is an inconspicuous little species, frequenting the tops of trees, and often associating with the brotherly-love vireo.

### GENUS COMPSOTHLYPIS CABANIS.

### [B 168, R 88, C 93, U 648.]

*Compsothlypis americana* (Linn.). Parula Warbler. Rather common; observed only on migrations. Arrives the first week in May, and passes southward the second week in September.

### GENUS DENDROICA GRAY.

SUBGENUS PERISSOGLOSSA BAIRD.

#### [B 206, R 90, C 126, U 650.]

*Dendroica tigrina* (Gmel.). Cape May Warbler. Migratory; not common. Arrives the second week in May, and returns in September. A specimen was taken at Iowa City, November 27th, 1886.

#### SUBGENUS DENDROICA GRAY.

#### [B 203, R 93, C 111, U 652.]

*Dendroica astiva* (Gmel.). Yellow Warbler. Summer resident; abundant. Arrives the first of May, and departs the first of September. Nests about the third week in May, in low bushes. Eggs, four or five in number. As many as three eggs of the cow-bird have been taken from a single nest of this species.

### [B 193, R 94, C 117, U 654.]

Dendroica cærulescens (Gmel.). Black-throated Blue Warbler. Migratory; not common. Mr. Trippe also mentions it as having been seen a few times in the spring, in Mahaska County.

### [B 194, R 95, C 119, U 655.]

Dendroica coronata (Linn.). Myrtle Warbler. Abundant spring and fall migrant, appearing about the middle of April, and remaining three or four weeks; in the fall its sojourn is shorter — from the middle to the last of October. It is one of the first of the warblers to put in its appearance in the spring, and may be seen 'at almost any place in woodlands during its stay.

[PROC. D. A. N. S., Vol. V].

[November 12, 1888.]

# [B 204, R 97, C 125, U 657.]

*Dendroica maculosa* (Gmel.). Magnolia Warbler. Spring and fall migrant; common. Arrives the first, and remains until the third week in May; in the fall it is to be seen from the last week in August, to the middle of September. In company with others of its genus, it is usually found feeding in the upper branches of the trees along the water-courses.

# [B 201, R 98, C 118, U 658.]

Dendroica carulea (Wils.). Cerulean Warbler. Migratory; not common, at least as far as personal observation goes. In his notes on the birds observed in western Iowa, in July, August, and September of 1867, Mr. J. A. Allen states that this species was "quite common at Boonesboro, keeping chiefly in the tops of high trees, and was the only woodland *Dendroica* observed there." Mr. T. M. Trippe, in his notes on the birds of southern Iowa (1872), states that it was "common, and breeds."

[B 200, R 99, C 124, U 659.]

Dendroica pensylvanica (Linn.). Chestnut-sided Warbler. Migratory; abundant, arriving the first week in May, and departing before the middle of September. Also a summer resident, not uncommon.

### [B 197, R 100, C 123, U 660.]

*Dendroica castanea* (Wils.). Bay-breasted Warbler. Migratory; not common. Arrives the first week in May.

# [B 202, R 101, C 122, U 661.]

Dendroica striata (Forst.). Black-poll Warbler. Common migrant from the first to the middle of May. It is usually seen among the lower branches of the trees in dark, damp woodland.

## [B 196, R 102, C 121, U 662.]

Dendroica blackburniæ (Gmel.). Blackburnian Warbler. Migratory; not common. Arrives the first week in May.

### [B 189, R 107, C 112, U 667.]

Dendroica virens (Gmel.). Black-throated Green Warbler. Common spring and fall migrant, arriving the first of May, and returning in September. Perhaps breeds in the State, inasmuch as it has been noticed several times during the month of June.

### [B 208, part, R 113, C 132, U 672.]

Dendroica palmarum (Gmel.). Palm Warbler. Migratory; abundant. Appears about the 20th of April, and remains until the 10th of May. Its arrival is heralded by the appearance of a few males, which frequent open woodland; a few days later others, comprising both

sexes, appear and proceed leisurely along the water-courses, in company with *D. coronata* and others.

#### GENUS SEIURUS SWAINSON.

# [B 186, R 115, C 135, U 674.]

Seiurus aurocapillis (Linn.). Oven Bird. Summer resident; common; arriving about the first of May, and remaining until the middle of September. Breeds about the third week in May, in hilly woodland, where, at this season of the year it seldom fails to attract notice by its loud, impetuous cries. The nest is commonly placed in a slight depression in the ground and is arched over, the entrance being at the side. Even thus hidden from observation, it does not escape the keen eyes of the cow-bird, which often deposits its eggs in the nest of this species.

# [B 187, part, R 116, C 136, U 675.]

Seiurus noveboracensis (Gmel.). Water-thrush. Summer resident; not common. Arrives early in May. Usually observed in dark, marshy woodlands. A few miles north of Des Moines, a female of this species was taken in June, 1884; it was feeding young just from the nest.

# [B 188, R 117, C 138, U 676.]

Seiurus motacilla (Vieill.). Louisiana Water-thrush. Migratory; common; arriving about the middle of April, and passing southward in September. When it arrives in the spring it is noticed about the pools and creeks in low woodland, where it walks about the edge of the water in search of food, and looking, at casual sight, like a little spotted sandpiper, but when startled, flies to some tree near by, and goes through those evolutions of the tail which are characteristic of the wag-tails. A few remain through the summer, and breed.

#### GENUS GEOTHLYPIS CABANIS.

SUBGENUS GEOTHLYPIS CABANIS.

# [B 172, R 120, C 142, U 679.]

*Geothlypis philadelphia* (Wils.). Mourning Warbler. Migratory; rather common in the underbrush and willows on the low lands along the streams. Sojourns in spring until the third week in May.

# [B 170, part, R 122, part, C 141, part, U, 681 a.]

*Geothlypis trichas occidentalis* Brewst. Western Yellow-throat. Summer resident; common. Arrives the last of April and remains until September. Haunts similar to those of *G. philadelphia*; and also hedges and shrubbery.

### GENUS ICTERIA VIEILLOT.

# [B 176, R 123, C 144, U 683.]

Icteria virens (Linn.). Yellow-breasted Chat. Summer resident; rather common; arriving the first week in May. Haunts the low, open woodlands and thickets along the streams. Nidification commences about the first week in June. The nest is usually placed four or five feet from the ground, in a thickly-foliaged bush. It is composed of dry grasses and leaves, lined with fine grasses and fibres of bark. The eggs number three to five.

### GENUS SYLVANIA NUTTALL.

#### [B 211, R 124, C 146, U 684.]

Sylvania mitrata (Gmel.). Hooded Warbler. Not common. Mr. Trippe also mentions taking one in Mahaska County, in May.

### [B 213, part, R 125, C 147, U 685.]

*Sylvania pusilla* (Wils.). Wilson's Warbler. Migratory; common. Arrives the first, and sojourns until the third, week in May; passes southward the second week in September. It is usually noticed in the underbrush in open woodland along the streams.

### [B 214, R 127, C 149, U 686.]

Sylvania canadensis (Linn.). Canadian Warbler. Spring and fall migrant; not common.

GENUS SETOPHAGA SWAINSON.

### [B 217, R 128, C 152, U 687.]

Setophaga ruticilla (Linn.). American Redstart. Summer resident; common; arriving the first week in May, and departing the second week in September. Nidification commences the first of June.

#### FAMILY MOTACILLIDÆ. WAGTAILS.

GENUS ANTHUS BECHSTEIN. SUBGENUS ANTHUS.

#### [B 165, R 71, C 89, U 697.]

Anthus pensilvanicus (Lath.). American Pipit. Migratory; common; arriving about the middle of April.

# FAMILY TROGLODYTIDÆ. WRENS, THRASHERS, ETC.

SUBFAMILY MIMINÆ. THRASHERS.

GENUS MIMUS BOIE.

### [B 253, 253 a, R 11, C 15, U 703.]

*Mimus polyglottos* (Linn.). Mocking Bird. Rare. A single specimen was taken at Charles City. Prof. H. W. Parker reports taking it several times at Grinnell.

#### GENUS GALEOSCOPTES CABANIS.

### [B 254, R 12, C 16, U 704.]

*Galeoscoptes carolinensis* (Linn.). Cat-bird. Summer resident; abundant from the last of April to October. Nests in orchards and thickets.

### GENUS HARPORHYNCHUS CABANIS.

#### SUBGENUS METHRIOPTERUS REICHENBACH.

[B 261, 261 a, R 13, C 17, U 705.]

Harporhynchus rufus (Linn.). Brown Thrasher. Summer resident; abundant from April to the last of September. Nests in hedges and brush-heaps, about the roth of May. One of our finest songsters. Soon after its arrival, it is noticed in the top of some tall tree, pouring forth its sweetest melodies—often for hours at a time—when, becoming conscious of an audience it suddenly ceases, darts into the thicket below, and is lost to view.

### SUBFAMILY TROGLODYTINÆ. WRENS.

### GENUS SALPINCTES CABANIS.

### [B 264, R 58, C 65, U 715.]

Salpinctes obsoletus (Say.). Rock Wren. Not common. Mr. <sup>-</sup>Trippe also notes a specimen taken in Decatur County.

#### GENUS TROGLODYTES VIEILLOT.

SUBGENUS TROGLODYTES.

[B 270, 272, R 63, C 74, U 721.]

Troglodytes aedon Vieill. House Wren. Summer resident; common; arriving in April, and departing about the middle of September. Raises two or three broods in a season; a nest with fresh eggs has been taken as late as the second week in August. As is well known, its nest is built in all sorts of places. A singular instance came under the observer's notice while examining the nests of a colony of cliff swallows. One of the swallows' nests was noticed to have a number of straws protruding from the entrance. The side of the nest was carefully broken away, and the nest inside extracted. It was composed of a few straws and hairs, and lined with hair and feathers. It contained three eggs of *T. aedon*. The nest was picked to pieces, and the bottom was found to be made of the body of a half-decomposed swallow.

### SUBGENUS ANORTHURA RENNIE.

[B 273, R 65, C 76, U 722.]

Troglodytes hiemalis Vieill. Winter Wren. Migratory; not common.

#### GENUS CISTOTHORUS CABANIS.

### SUBGENUS CISTOTHORUS.

[B 269, R 68, C 81, U 724.]

Cistothorus stellaris (Licht.). Short-billed Marsh Wren. Summer resident; rather common. Breeds in the prairie sloughs.

### SUBGENUS TELMATODYTES CABANIS.

#### [B 268, R 67, 67 a, C 79, 80, U 725.]

*Cistothorus palustris* (Wils.). Long-billed Marsh Wren. Migratory; common. Appears about the first week in May, about the prairie sloughs, where it breeds.

#### FAMILY CERTHIDÆ. CREEPERS.

GENUS CERTHIA LINNÆUS.

### [B 275, R 55, C 62, U 726.]

Certhia familiaris americana (Bonap.). Brown Creeper. Migratory; common; and resident from September to the last of April. A sprightly little creature frequenting woodland, though seldom attracting attention unless carefully sought for. Its plumage is nearly the hue of the bark of many trees, so that it is almost impossible for the eye to follow it after the bird has alighted and commenced ascending a tree. It begins near the bottom, winds its way upward spirally, for, perhaps, forty or fifty feet, when it suddenly drops to the foot of another tree twenty or thirty yards away and repeats the manœuvre, ever and anon picking out some unfortunate insect larva from a crevice in the bark, and uttering, at short intervals, its low, lisping notes.

#### FAMILY PARIDÆ. NUTHATCHES AND TITS.

SUBFAMILY SITTINÆ. NUTHATCHES.

#### GENUS SITTA LINNÆUS.

# [B 277, R 51, C 57, U 727.]

Sitta carolinensis Lath. White-breasted Nut-hatch. Resident; common. During the winter it is usually to be seen in company with the chickadees. On the 15th of April, 1880, a set of five eggs of this species was taken from a cavity thirty feet from the ground, in a large white oak. The nest was visited quite frequently for the next two or three weeks—until fifteen eggs had been taken. The bird was captured on the nest on three different occasions, and after being handled carefully for a few minutes, set at liberty.

# [B 279, R 52, C 59, U 728.]

Sitta canadensis Linn. Red-breasted Nuthatch. Migratory; rare.
SUBFAMILY PARINÆ. TITMICE.

GENUS PARUS LINNÆUS.

SUBGENUS LOPHOPHANES KAUP.

[B 285, R 36, C 40, U 731.]

*Parus bicolor* Linn. Tufted Titmouse. Northern Iowa, rare; central Iowa, not common; southern Iowa, "abundant; resident throughout the year." (Trippe).

SUBGENUS PARUS LINNÆUS.

[B 290, R 41, C 44, U 735.]

Parus atricapillus Linn. Chickadee. Resident; abundant. Nests in cavities in stumps. Eggs, six to ten in number, but usually seven; they are laid during the last week in April, or first in May. Not infrequently the nest is found at a height of ten or twelve feet from the ground. During the cold months the chickadee is to be seen almost every day—even in towns—but as spring approaches it retires to the woods to breed, and is not often noticed unless especially sought for in its favorite haunts. About the middle of September it again comes out of the secluded woodland where it has passed the summer.

FAMILY SYLVIIDÆ. WARBLERS, KINGLETS, GNATCATCHERS.

SUBFAMILY REGULINZE. KINGLETS.

GENUS REGULUS CUVIER.

[B 162, part, R 33, C 34, U 748.]

*Regulus satrapa* Licht. Golden-crowned Kinglet. Common spring and fall migrant. In the spring arrives a few days earlier than *R. calendula*, and in the fall remains later. During the vernal migration it appears to prefer the tops of forest trees, while its congener is usually found in the small trees and bushes. In the fall it is found among the low willows along the streams.

[B 161, R 30, C 33, U 749.]

*Regulus calendula* (Linn.). Ruby-crowned Kinglet. Spring and fall migrant; abundant; arriving about the 10th of April, and sojourning three or four weeks.

# SUBFAMILY POLIOPTILINÆ. GNATCATCHERS.

GENUS POLIOPTILA SCLATER.

#### [B 282, R 27, C 36, U 751.]

*Polioptila cærulea* (Linn.). Blue-gray Gnatcatcher. Summer resident; rather common. Arrives the middle of April, and remains until the last of September. The nest is usually placed on a horizontal branch of an oak in the dense woodland. It is similar to that of the humming-bird, but slightly larger.

#### DAVENPORT ACADEMY OF NATURAL SCIENCES.

FAMILY TURDIDÆ. THRUSHES, SOLITAIRES, STONECHATS, BLUEBIRDS, ETC.

SUBFAMILY TURDINÆ. THRUSHES.

# GENUS TURDUS LINNLEUS. SUBGENUS HYLOCICHILA BAIRD.

#### [B 148, R 1, C 6, U 755.]

Turdus mustelinus Gmel. Wood Thrush. Abundant summer resident. Appears about the first of May, and remains until September. It frequents the cool, shady woodlands in the vicinity of streams, where it commences to breed two or three weeks after its arrival. The nest of this species seems to be the favorite of the cow-bird (*Molothrus ater*), as a repository for its eggs. So frequently is this the case, that one may collect for a whole season, and not find more than half a dozen sets of wood thrushes' eggs without these parasitic eggs—all the others having from one to four eggs of M. ater in addition to those of the thrush. Several instances have been noted in which the wood thrush was sitting on the eggs of the cow-bird, with none of its own; while, on the other hand, one nest contained four eggs of each species—eight in all.

#### [B 151, R 2, C 7, U 756.]

Turdus fuscescens Steph. Wilson's Thrush. Migrant, and summer resident. Several nests have been taken at Des Moines, which are thought to belong to this species.

# [B 154, R 3, C 12, U 757.]

*Turdus alicia* Baird. Gray-cheeked Thrush. Migratory; common. Arrives the first week in May, and remains about three weeks. Usually found in company with the next, in woodland.

# [B 153, R 4 a, C 13, U 758 a.]

*Turdus ustulatus swainsonii* (Cab.). Olive-backed Thrush. Migratory; abundant; sojourning two or three weeks on both the spring and fall migrations. It prefers the low, damp woodland bordering the streams, but is often seen in favorable localities along the bluffs, at a distance from the water-courses.

#### [B 149, R 5 b, C 10, U 759 b.]

*Turdus aonalaschkæ pallasii* (Cab.). Hermit Thrush. Migratory; rather common; arriving about the middle of April. It is generally seen in the woodland along the streams.

#### GENUS MERULA LEACH.

#### [B 155, part, R 7, C 1, U 761.]

Merula migratoria (Linn.). Robin. Summer resident; abundant. Our most familiar species, and one of the earliest harbingers of spring,

#### CATALOGUE OF THE BIRDS OF IOWA.

often appearing in February and remaining until November. Commences nesting about the middle of April. During the season of 1880, an unusually large set of six eggs was taken in north Des Moines. Its nest is often very firmly and compactly built, as is well illustrated by a nest examined several years ago. It was several hours after a rather severe rain storm, and the nest was still over half full of water, nearly submerging the three eggs it contained. Among the many curious phenomena of avian life, it is believed the following incident is somewhat novel: One morning during the spring of 1879, a great commotion was noticed among the birds a short distance from the house. On going out into the yard, the cause of their uneasiness was soon learned. A robin was suspended by means of a narrow strip of calico from a small branch, some fifteen feet from the ground. Further examination showed that the bird was dead, and that a foot or more of the calico (which was about three feet in length), had been swallowed by the unfortunate robin, and the other end of the strip had caught on the branch, leaving the bird suspended fifteen or twenty inches below.

#### GENUS SIALIA SWAINSON

#### [B 158, R 22, C 27, U 766.]

Sialia sialis (Linn.). Bluebird. Abundant. One of the first of our summer residents to put in an appearance in the spring—sometimes even preceding the robin. Nesting frequently begins early in April; and two or three broods are raised in a season. May 22, 1882, nest was found in a small cavity in a hawthorn tree; it contained four eggs of the bluebird, and one of the house wren (*Troglodytes aedon*). Occasionally the bluebird builds its nest in the excavations made by bank swallows in the sides of gravel pits.

# [B 159, R 23, C 28, U 767.]

*Sialia mexicana* Swains. Western Bluebird. Occasionally taken in western Iowa. Also recorded as having been taken in the State by Mr. Atkinson.

# THE NORTH-AMERICAN GENUS, CEANOTHUS,

With an Enumerated List, and Notes and Descriptions of Several Pacific Coast Species.

BV C. C. PARRY.

(Read before the Academy, December 28, 1888.)

SINCE the important additions to the exclusively North American genus, *Ceanothus*, L. made by the discoveries of Mr. Nuttall, on the Pacific coast, over fifty years ago (1836), and published in Vol. I., Flora of North America, nearly all the systematic work undertaken in defining species and arranging them in natural groups, has been mainly based on the fragmentary specimens accumulated in the large *herbaria*, remote from the region where they reach the fullest development.

The latest revision (not yet completed), by Professor Trelease, of the Shaw School of Botany, at St. Louis, Missouri, and published in the Proceedings of the California Academy of Sciences, Vol. I., 2d Series, pp. 110–118, enumerates thirty-two species, all but six of which belong to the Pacific coast district. This interesting synoptical list, embodying the latest results of herbarium study, and bringing together, in compact form, the scattered literature of this genus, shows, no less plainly, the lack of personal field observations, which would have helped to solve many of the dubious points here brought to view, the difficulties of which none can so well appreciate as the author himself.

With the present writer, whose field observations on the Pacific coast now cover a period of forty years, a growing interest has been felt, as renewed opportunities have offered for investigating, in their native haunts, the varied forms of this attractive genus; and, during the past decade, special attention has been given, by copious collections and field notes, to elucidate this subject in its strict botanical relations, some of the results of which are hereby presented, for the first time:

#### GENERAL OBSERVATIONS.

As a natural genus of plants, since its separation from the allied *Rhamnaceous* genera with which it was combined by Linnæus, it pre-

sents unusually well-defined and characteristic features. Thus whether seen in the wide-spread, typical species, *C. Americanus*, the minuteleaved *C. microphyllus* of the Southern Atlantic coast, the denselybranched, spine-clad *Ceanothi* of Mexico, or the more luxuriant forms of the Pacific coast, it presents the same assemblage of characters, in habit of growth, foliage, inflorescence, and fruit, to some of which points it may be well briefly to allude.

As a shrub, it, of course, fits in well with allied *Rhamnaccous* genera, in its densely-branched ramification; its tendency, especially in arid districts, to defend itself from aggression by terminating its interlocking branches with rigid spines, of which the botanical explorer is apt to carry away lasting mementoes. Its leaf venation is of such a marked character as to afford the fossil botanist some of the most reliable *data* for connecting the present vegetation with that of remote geological epochs.

The inflorescence, composed of a thyrsoid aggregation of irregular, fascicled umbels, is often prolonged in graceful plumes, either a pure or dull white, or various shades of blue, (never, as sometimes stated, yellow). The separate flowers, with their slender, colored pedicels, show inflexed calyx lobes, from the clefts of which spread out the hooded petals, which, at the proper season relax, to release the enclosed stamens, overtopping the trifid style. The massed flowers, though strictly speaking, hermaphrodite, are inclined to be polygamous, most of them, after the period of fertilization becoming effete, though a favored few develop fruit. Hybridity, which would seem to be largely favored by the profusion of showy and occasionally fragrant flowers, and which has been supposed to be largely instrumental in confusing species, is not a very troublesome feature in field observation, where alone it can be properly studied. By far the majority of species having a distinct geographical range and different periods of flowering, while even such as grow in close proximity and flower at the same time, each maintain their proper specific characters; while true hybrids, however puzzling in the herbarium, are, in their proper field of growth, readily traced to their ancestral sources.

The fruit, which so strongly simulates in external appearance some of the *Euphorbiaceous* genera as to have suggested a near relationship though not carried out in other points — varies considerably in its size, its smooth or resinously-coated exocarp and its accessory appendages, but has otherwise very uniform characters of seed and pericarp. A fact not often noticed, but which is probably more or less true of all species, is that the rigid *Cocci*, when released from their attachment to the indurated disc, expel their smooth-coated seeds through the ventral slit with considerable force. I have had occasion lately to notice this, even in herbarium specimens of nearly mature fruit, which when brought into a warm apartment, revealed their explosive nature by a continuous fusilade, till the ammunition was all expended and the fragments of the ruptured pericarp alone left to determine their carpological features. The manifest utility of this provision for disseminating seeds, will largely account for the gregarious habit of most of the species, and, no doubt, also serves as a protection against the aggression of omnivorous rodents, to say nothing of avaricious botanists.

There is still another feature of growth calling for some detailed notice. Contrary to the view presented by Professor Trelease in the paper above referred to, it is quite certain that nearly all the Pacific coast species develop their inflorescence from buds fully formed the previous season, and rarely from the shoots of the same year. As collecting botanists do not often gather belated specimens which would show the late-formed buds, it is quite likely that ordinary herbarium specimens do not clearly show the true conditions of future growth, and hence such a mistaken conclusion might be easily reached; but, as far as my observations go, it is only the well-known Eastern Atlantic species, together with the Mexican, *C. azurcus*, and probably *C. decumbens* of the Sierra Nevada, that flower from the fresh-growing shoots of the same season.

The usual character of growth and inflorescence, as seen on the Pacific slope, may be here briefly stated: When seen in the season of late autumnal rest, and before the winter rains set in, or where, in the higher mountains the deep winter snows come on to protect the tender growth, the later leafy shoots show in their axils or terminal branches, a more or less distinct development of flower buds, closely enwrapped in protecting scales, the latter usually densely tomentose; as soon as growth commences, which in the lowlands, is often as early as January or February, and extending northward as late as May or June, the deciduous scales, each subtending a fasciculate cluster of pedicels, are pushed off, and the flower buds, often showing a lower series of leaf bracts, expand their flower clusters, which gradually elongate to their full development. In maturing fruit, the whole flowering branch, including the lower empty leaf bracts, lose their vitality and remain, after the expulsion of the seeds, as dead withered branches, surmounted by the remains of the indurated and brittle disc and calyx tube. It was probably on such a specimen of C. sanguineus, that Professor Trelease based his conclusion that it was the only species to develop flowers

#### PARRY-CEANOTHUS.

from the old wood. It is only when the fruiting process is well advanced, that the summer shoots set to work to prepare flower buds for the next season, occasionally however, tempted by an early autumnal rain or favorable conditions of growth, to push out premature flower buds, which, in their starved aspect, show that they are out of season, associated as they are, with fully developed fruit of the same year.

# CHARACTERS ON WHICH SPECIES AND GROUPS CAN BE MOST SATISFACTORILY DEFINED.

Before proceeding to an enumeration of the species here recognized in the accompanying synoptical list, it seems proper to dwell briefly on some of the most reliable characters, especially such as are brought to view in field observations, which afford the best means for defining species and arranging them in natural groups. And first, the ramification of Ceanothus offers some distinctive features. Thus, while the thriftygrowing species, such as C. thyrsiflorus, C. arboreus, C. integerrimus, and several others exhibit the usual prolonged growth and flexible branches, usually more or less angular when young, and destitute of spines; others, subjected to more arid conditions of soil and climate, show a disposition to branch at right angles to the main axis, which branches, failing to secure sufficient nourishment for prolonged growth. terminate abruptly in stiff spines, which, interlocking, form the thickets popularly known as *chaparral*. These contrasted characters, while clearly noticeable in certain groups, are not always sufficiently constant to define their limits.

Again, an important character, not always apparent in herbarium specimens, is the relative persistence of the foliage; thus, there are included in this genus, species with annually deciduous leaves, showing naked winter branches, while others are strictly evergreen, retaining their leaves indefinitely—while there is still a larger intermediate class, including most of the Pacific coast species, in which the leaves persist for at least two seasons, and never show purely naked stems on the upper branches. It is quite possible that these characters would accurately define three very distinct natural divisions, as will be partly indicated in the succeeding list.

Still farther the venation and publication of the leaves offers good distinguishing marks, and these being equally available to the closet and field botanist, have been largely relied on by the former to limit groups, and may, no doubt, be used to advantage, when properly combined and qualified by other constant characters, so that species otherwise widely diverse, may not be brought together in unnatural, artificial

groups. The characters of entire, serrate, or glandular leaves, seems to be more variable as a specific character, than is usually met with in other genera, but occasional exceptions to uniformity in this respect only emphasizes the importance of combining several characters in a complete description, so that if one fails, the others may hold good.

The leaf stipules furnish some well-marked characters; thus, while usually thin and fugaceous in the *Eu-ceanothus* section, in the group with annually deciduous leaves, they often persist till after the fall of the leaf, as may be frequently seen in older branches of *C. Americanus* and *C. azureus*. In the *Cerastes* section, they usually show a thickened, corky, persistent base, often remaining as vertucose excresences, while the slender tips are early deciduous.

The inflorescence, while quite uniform in its general features, as composed of an irregular series of umbellate clusters, offers good specific characters in its more or less compact or prolonged thrysoid development. The separate flowers offer no important distinctive characters, being remarkably uniform throughout, while the color, though usually constant in the same species, is occasionally variable.

The fruit offers some important distinctions in the shape and size of the *Cocci*, the smooth, fleshy, or resinous exocarp, and the presence or absence of crests or accessory appendages.

#### GEOGRAPHICAL RANGE.

The geographical distribution of the different species of this genus is usually well-defined, and holds very obvious relations to the variations of soil and climate. This is true not only of such as have the extended range of C. Americanus, but also applies to such as are limited to a comparatively small area. Wherever met with, they are inclined to be gregarious, due, as I have above suggested, to the character of expulsive capsules, by which the seed is self-sown in its own locality. The smooth, polished seeds, with their comparatively large cotyledons and a liberal supply of albumen, seem thus calculated not only to maintain their vitality under adverse conditions, but also to afford a vigorous growth under favorable circumstances. It is, no doubt, owing to these characters, that the Pacific coast of California constitutes the most suitable home for this genus, and in its varied aspects of soil and climate, invites to the largest display of specific forms. It thus happens that there is no considerable expanse of country in this region, especially on the foot-hills or the mountain slopes, that is without its exhibit of one or more of these characteristic shrubs. If asked to designate a spot where they occur in the greatest profusion and variety,

I should not hesitate to award the palm to the Santa Cruz range of mountains, where, in a few hours' climb, are brought to view such charming groups as *C. incanus*, *C. papillosus*, *C. Andersoni*, and *C. thyrsiflorus*, with its occasional hybrids, vying with each other in displaying the most refined tints of white or blue, or expanding into the clear atmosphere of early spring their delicate feathered plumes.

In the *Cerastes* section — almost peculiar to California — with their rigidly coriaceous, usually opposite leaves, there is still more tendency to aggregate in massed growths, but in such cases the thickets are mainly composed of single separate species, and, therefore, less subject to hybridization.

The confusion of specific forms, due to hybridization, admits of an easy solution in the field, where, by extended observation, each separate species can be studied in its undisturbed condition. Thus, if Mr. Howell, the active and intelligent botanical collector of Oregon and Washington Territory, would extend his observations only by a few hours' travel, as far as the central range of the Sierras, and the Sacramento Valley, he would not venture his opinion that he "is disposed to regard *C. prostratus* as only a variety of *C. cuneatus.*"

In the accompanying list I have briefly indicated, by locality, the geographical range of such species as have come under my personal observation, but the *data* are yet wanting for determining accurately the range of all the species here represented.

In submitting a synoptical arrangement of the thirty-three species herewith enumerated, I have endeavored to bring them into simple, natural groups, without any attempt at elaborate classification, such, in fact, as they appear from the standpoint of a field observer. If varying in this respect from that of more studied efforts, I can only say, I write as I have seen. To the separate species in the numbered list, I have only added notes of such as are imperfectly known or needing correction, with fuller descriptions of several new species; referring to the well-known systematic writers on this genus, for the synonomy and literature of the same.

#### CEANOTHUS, L.

#### SYNOPTICAL LIST OF SPECIES.

A. § EU-CEANOTHUS. Branches flexible or rigidly spinose; leaves alternate, deciduous, or persistent for two years or more, pliable or sub-rigidly coriaceous, entire, crenately serrate or glandular-ciliate, triplenerved from the base, or penni-nerved; stipules slender membranaceous, usually fugaceous; inflorescence axillary or terminal, compact or loosely thyrsoid, proceeding from shoots of the same year, or from buds fully formed the previous season, the elongated peduncles more or less leafy bracted below; fruit smooth, or triangular carinate, exocarp frequently resinous. VI. groups—25 species.

#### GROUP I. AMERICANUS.

Leaves renewed annually, broadly cordate to ovate, triple-nerved from the base, reticulately veined, pubescent to densely tomentose beneath, serrate; inflorescence mostly from the same season's growth except No. 3.

- 1. C. Americanus, L. ) Eastern Atlantic slope, extending to the
- 2. C. ovatus, Desf. Rocky Mountains.

3. C. sanguineus, Pursh. North Pacific coast.

- 4. C. decumbens, Watson. Sierra Nevada of California.
- 5. C. azureus, Desf. Mexico.

# GROUP II.' INCANUS.

Branches usually spinose; leaves ovate to orbicular, entire, or glandularly serrate. canescently pubescent, triple-nerved, with inconspicuous mid-veins.

6. C. incanus, Torr. & Gray. Santa Cruz Mountains.

7. C. cordulatus, Kellogg. Sierra Nevada.

8. C. divaricatus, Nutt. Southern California, including variety eglandulosus, Torr., which is the common form.

9. C. intricatus, n. sp. Densely branched, younger shoots hirsutely pubescent; leaves somewhat rigid, crowded on short stems, short petiolate, narrowly ovate (15 x 6 mm.), dull green above, hoary pubescent beneath, triple-nerved from the base, with inconspicuous midveins, more or less strongly revolute, margins entire, but glandularly ciliate; inflorescence short pedunculate, not exceeding the leaves flowers not seen—fruit 4 mm. broad, smooth, with resinous exocarp, cocci with blunt apical crests.

*Habitat:*—Known only from fruiting specimens collected on the summit of Mount Tamalpais, Marin County, July, 1886, by Mrs. M. K. Curran; closely allied to *C. cordulatus*, but differing in the character of its foliage, and peculiar in its isolated locality.

10. C. Fendleri, Gray. Rocky Mountains of Colorado and New Mexico, to Arizona.

11. C. depressus, Benth. Central Mexico.

#### PARRY-CEANOTHUS.

#### GROUP III. SOREDIATUS.

Branches not spinose; leaves strongly triple-nerved, glandularly crenate, usually densely tomentose beneath; flowers blue or white.

12. C. sorediatus, Hook. & Arn. Foot-hills of the Sacramento Valley. I am inclined to confine this species to the slender supplebranched and sparse leaved shrub of the district above designated. The leaves variable in size, 10-15 mm. in length, broadly ovate to subcordate, densely white tomentose beneath, irregularly glandular-crenate, short petiolate; stipules thicker than usual in this section; the inflorescence on the terminal branches is of a more intense azure blue than any species known to me. This is unquestionably the species described by Dr. Kellogg, Proceedings California Academy of Sciences, I., p. 55, as C. azureus. What has been generally referred to this species from Southern California, is an arborescent form of C. hirsutus, or possibly an undescribed species.

13. C. arboreus, Greene, Bull. Cal. Acad., II., p. 144. Only known on the islands off the Southern California coast.

14. C. velutinus, Dougl. Widely spread to the north and east of the Sierra Nevada.

C. hirsutus, Nutt. Coast ranges of Santa Barbara and south-15. ward. This species needs a more careful field study than it has yet received to verify Nuttall's original description-Fl. N. Am., I., p. 266 -till which time much doubt will attach to the various forms included in herbaria from widely remote localities. As seen in the southern coast range, what has been recognized as C. hirsutus is a tall shrub, with tree-like trunk, and slender, minutely verrucose branches, not conspicuously hirsute; the leaves very finely glandular serrate, deep green above, pale and closely pubescent beneath; inflorescence terminating in short, leafy shoots, oval, compact, of a dull purplish blue; fruit 4 mm. broad, distinctly three lobed, smooth and bluntly crested. C. oliganthus, Nutt., which has been referred to this species, should, from the fruit character, be distinct, and the specimens from the Upper Sacramento and East Humboldt Mountains must undoubtedly belong to a very different and probably undescribed species.

# GROUP IV. THYRSIFLORUS.

Young branches angular; leaves oblong, conspicuously veined, either triple-nerved or penninerved, usually tomentose beneath, more or less revolute, glandular-serrate, or papillose glandular on the surface; in-

[PROC. D. A. N. S., Vol. V.]

[February 6, 1889.]

#### DAVENPORT ACADEMY OF NATURAL SCIENCES.

florescence long pedunculate, diffusely thyrsoid, or compactly globose; inclined to hybridize with other species of this group.

# Leaves triple-nerved.

16. *C. thyrsiflorus*, Esch. Central California, near the coast, with three well-marked hybrid forms, viz. :

a. C. thyrsiflorus  $\times$  — (?) = C. Lobbianus, Hook.

b. C. thyrsiflorus  $\times$  — (?) = C. Veatchianus, Hook.

c. C. thyrsiflorus × C. papillosus.

Of this last only, have I sufficiently definite information to refer the specimens collected to the two parent forms. These showing their ordinary specific characters unchanged, were growing luxuriantly along the sides of a wild mountain road, the low-branched C. papillosus being often overtopped by its more aspiring rival, C. thyrsiflorus. The season of flowering being the same in both, they were equally attractive to swarming insects, the natural result being noticed in occasional dwarf bushes partaking of a mixed character; thus, while the leaves conspicuously veined beneath, show a tendency to triple nerves, these do not extend to the base of the leaf, and towards the apex take on the penninerved character of C. papillosus, but without papillæ on the upper surface. The inflorescence is after the compact pattern of C. papillosus, and the fruit, which occasionally perfects its seed, is also nearest to the latter species. From this instructive example I have little hesitation in reducing the forms a. and b. to a similar origin, and thus relieve systematic botany from the burden of carrying doubtful species, though it will require direct field observation to assign them to their double parentage.

# Leaves penninerved.

17. C. Parryi, Trelease, l. c. I have little to add to the well-characterized description of Professor Trelease, except to state that it has been observed and abundantly collected the past season (1888), on mountain slopes near Calistoga, where it is associated with C. foliosus. It has also been detected from other remote localities, in early botanical collections, so that it is probably of rather extended geographical range. Unquestionably its nearest relations are with C. papillosus, the chief points of difference being the absence of papillæ, and a more diffuse inflorescence.

18. C. papillosus, Torr. & Gray. To include variety dentatus = C. dentatus, Torr. & Gray, and variety floribundus = C. floribundus, Hook.

After extended observation and careful study of C. papillosus, where it exhibits its fullest development, in the Santa Cruz Mountains, I am forced to the conclusion that it properly includes the two forms above noted, heretofore regarded as distinct species. When seen in its most luxuriant state on the lower slopes of the Santa Cruz range, it is a densely-branched shrub, 4-6 feet in height, with large oblong leaves (50 x 10 mm.), corrugated on the upper surface, and abundantly garnished with projecting papillæ, tomentose below, and only slightly revolute on the margin. Farther up, the leaves become reduced fully oneeighth the size of the lowland form, and are strongly revolute, almost to the midrib; in this state, the clustered and long pedunculate inflorescence of a deep blue is attractively conspicuous, suggesting at once the published figure of C. floribundus, Hook., Bot. Mag., pl. 4,806, but still farther, it also forces the conclusion that C. dentatus, Torr. & Gray, is only a form of this species, destitute of papillæ. Before coming to this conclusion, I was led to investigate the true nature of these papillæ, and find that they are only the usual form of glands so commonly met with on the edges of the leaf, where they can most readily break through, while on the upper surface the thicker epidermis usually covers them as protuberances, though not unfrequently revealing their true nature by pushing through, as regular glands. It thus appears that, though a conspicuous character, it is not necessarily constant, or of specific value. As in my view, it is only the absence of the papillæ that separates C. dentatus from the reduced forms of C. papillosus. I have re-examined an authentic C. dentatus, corresponding precisely to the figure in Bot. Mex. Bdy., pl. 10, and find that while surface papillæ are not to be seen, yet the projecting glands at the margins of the leaf are not directly on the edge, but on the revolute folds of the upper surface, so that the essential point of difference is narrowed down to a very small margin. Besides, it is not unlikely that the older herbarium specimens in which C. dentatus is generally represented, may have lost the traces of surface glands by age and pressure, a fact which I have been able partly to verify in an examination of old herbarium specimens of C. papillosus. On these grounds I feel justified in relieving botanical observers from the care of a vain search for these doubtful forms.

19. *C. impressus*, Trelease, l. c. Coast range, north of Santa Barbara. Known only from imperfect material.

#### GROUP V. INTEGERRIMUS.

Branches flexible, or spinose in No. 22; leaves oblong or broadly lanceolate, usually smooth, and inconspicuously veined, entire; inflorescence thyrsoid, on leafy peduncles.

20. C. integerrimus, Hook. & Am., including variety parvifolius, Watson; C. parvifolius, Trelease, l. c.; C. Palmeri, Trelease, l. c.

From an extended observation of the various forms of this species, through the entire length of California, occupying not only the upper valleys but the higher mountain slopes, I am led to the conclusion that they properly belong to one species, of which it would be possible to make many varieties. The size of the leaf is, of course, unimportant, being easily explained by climatic differences; the leaf venation is also seen to vary from distinctly triple-nerved to obscurely penninerved, while the flower, most commonly white, takes on every shade of faded or bright blue. The most reliable characters are in the texture of the leaf, flexible and inconspicuously veined, the copious and diffuse thyrsus of flowers, on prolonged leafy peduncles, and the fruit, 5-7 mm. broad, and bluntly keeled.

From a photograph of the typical C. Palmeri, Trelease, kindly furnished by the author, I have no hesitation in including it as a southern form of this rather polymorphous species.

21. C. Andersoni, n. sp. Smooth throughout; branches light green, glaucesent, younger shoots angular; leaves deep green above, entire, oblong-ovate to oblanceolate, cuneate at base to a slender petiole, obscurely penninerved, and paler beneath; inflorescence diffusely thyrsoid, prolonged, leafy below, flowers white, with very slender pedicels; fruit smooth, with thin, resinous exocarp, and rounded cocci.

Habitat:---A tall shrub, 10-15 feet high, loosely branched above, somewhat pendent, the prolonged inflorescence delicate snow-white, flowers in May, fruit July. Santa Cruz Mountains, near Ben Lomond; first collected by Dr. C. L. Anderson, 1887, whose name heretofore so intimately connected with the botany of Santa Cruz, both on sea and land, this attractive species properly commemorates.

22. C. spinosus, Nutt. Coast range Santa Barbara, and southward.

#### GROUP VL. MICROPHYLLUS.

Leaves minute, rather rigid, smooth above, pubescent beneath, irregularly crenate-serrate, fasciculate in the axils, or developing into slender leafy branches; inflorescence terminal or axillary, in small fasciculate umbels.

23. C. microphyllus, Michx. 24. C. serpyllifolius, Nutt. South Atlantic coast.

25. C. foliosus, n. sp. Branches slender, divergent, pubescent when

young; leaves somewhat coriaceous, crowded, fasciculate, small -5 to 8 mm. long—ovate, obtuse, narrowed at base to a short petiole, irregularly crenate, with frequent resinous glands, obscurely triple-nerved near the base, not revolute at the margin, but inclined to fold back on the midrib; inflorescence terminal and axillary, loosely globose, or slightly elongated; flowers few, on short pedicels, light blue; fruit triangular, 3-4 mm. broad, sharply crested at the summit.

Habitat:—A densely-branched shrub, 3 to 5 feet high, with light green leaves, more or less resinous glandular; has been referred to C. dentatus—included above as a variety of C. papillosus—from which it differs in every essential character. In its general features, it comes nearest to the South Atlantic coast species, forming, with them, a wellmarked group, approximating the Section following. The specimens seen were collected in the upper Napa Valley, where it is abundant, being associated with C. Parryi and C. divergens.

B. § CERASTES. Leaves opposite or alternate, persistent for several seasons, rigid coriaceous, entire or spinosely toothed, not glandular, smooth above, with a circular areolate pubescence beneath between the veins; stipules thick, corky at base, with deciduous tips; inflorescence short, fasciculate umbellate, from buds fully formed the previous season; fruit conspicuously crested, with accessory appendages.

#### GROUP VII. RIGIDUS.

Character same as Section. Eight species.

# Opposite leaves.

26. *C. rigidus*, Nutt. Monterey, and coast ranges of Central and Southern California.

27. C. crassifolius, Torr. Widely spread through the mountain districts of Southern California. Foliage somewhat variable, but general habit quite constant.

28. C. prostratus, Benth. Elevated pine ridges of the northern Sierra Nevada.

29. C. divergens, n. sp. Branches rigid, divergent, hoary pubescent when young; leaves 10-20 mm. long, 5-10 mm. broad, very rigid coriaceous, cuneate at base to a very short petiole, broadly truncate at summit, with prominent midrib, the principal pinnate veins terminating in sharply mucronate broad serratures, dull green above, with distinct rows of tufted areolar pubescence beneath; inflorescence in short um-

#### 174 DAVENPORT ACADEMY OF NATURAL SCIENCES.

bellate peduncles, occasionally subtended by one or more leaflets; fruit oblong, 5 mm. broad, 8 mm. long, deeply immersed in the rigid disc; exocarp spongy, light pink before maturity, the appendages at the summit of the cocci conspicuously horned, with accessory intermediate crests.

Habitat:—A low-branching shrub, the long divergent branches inclined to support themselves on adjoining bushes, but never decumbent. Flowers in April, fruit July; only known from a single locality in the interesting botanical district of the Napa Valley. Though closely allied to *C. prostratus*, with which, in herbarium specimens, it is easily confounded, it is clearly distinct in habit and foliage, as well as a widely different geographical range. Like all the species of this Section, the explosive character of the capsules is very apparent to any one who would undertake to collect fully mature seeds.

30. C. cuneatus, Nutt. Ranging through the entire length of California.

31. C. Greggii, Gray. Mexico.

#### Leaves alternate.

32. C. megacarpus, Nutt. Coast range of Santa Barbara.

33. C. verrucosus, Nutt. Table-land on the coast of San Diego, into Lower California.

#### CHORIZANTHE, R. Br.

Review of Certain Species Heretofore Improperly Characterized, or Wrongly Referred; With Two New Species.

BY C. C. PARRY.

(Presented to the Academy, January 25, 1889.)

SINCE the revision of *Chorizanthe*, in Proceedings of Davenport Academy of Sciences, Vol. IV., pp. 45-63, an opportunity for examining typical specimens, as well as extended observations and collections in the original localities requires the following changes in the descriptions there given, viz:

13. C. Douglasii, Benth. Trans. Linn. Soc. Vol. XVII., p. 418-C. Douglasii, Parry, l. c., ex. character – C. pungens, var. diffusa, Parry, l. c., in part:

Four to eight inches high, branching and assurgent from the base, or erect and simple for the first joint, dichotomous spreading above, hoary pubescent throughout; radical leaves oblong-spathulate, gradually tapering below to a narrow winged petiole, upper leaves short petiolate, passing above to sessile apiculate leaf bracts; inflorescence in small terminal clusters, with crowded acicular bracts; involucres oblong campanulate, slightly contracted near the throat, sharply angled, transversely corrugated between the ribs, teeth divergent, shorter than the tube, membraneous margined to near the uncinate tips, usually light pink; perianth short pedicellate, lobes slightly unequal, erosely denticulate and apiculate, one-third as long as the tube; stamens nine, anthers oblong; akens narrowly-winged, embryo, with narrow cotyledons and short radicle.

*Habitat*: Abundant in the valleys of the Santa Cruz Mountains, near Felton and Ben Lomond, in sandy soil, usually low-spreading. Is easily recognized by the purplish acicular bracts, and the lighter pink membraneous margins of the involucre.

What has been in the paper above referred to, designated as C. Douglasii, is hereafter described as C. robusta, n. sp.

Variety *albens.* Low-branching, 3-6 inches high, of a hoary gray color, the inflorescence albescent, and the expansion of the involucre conspicuously white; not otherwise distinguishable from the typical *C. Douglasii.* Grows in extensive patches in the Salinas Valley, flowering in May.

TWO NEW SPECIES.

# 21<sup>2</sup>. Chorizanthe Andersoni:

Two to eight inches high, densely-branched from the base, spreading, hairy pubescent, joints slender, fragile; leaves mostly radical, oblanceolate, tapering below to a margined petiole, occasional leaf bracts on the lower joints, upper bracts acicular; inflorescence rather loosely cymose; involucres sharply-ribbed, intervals somewhat corrugated, longer segments equal to the tube, alternate one-half shorter, all membraneous winged at base, and with uncinate teeth; perianth short pedicellate, narrowly obconic, lobes spathulate, one-fourth as long as the tube, equal, entire, or short apiculate; stamens nine, on slender filaments, anthers short; akene and embryo similar to allied species.

#### 176 DAVENPORT ACADEMY OF NATURAL SCIENCES.

Habitat:—Scott's Valley, near Santa Cruz, Dr. C. L. Anderson, 1887. Ben Lomond, Santa Cruz Mountains, July, 1888, growing in deep, sandy soil. Differs from *C. pungens* in its slender-branching habit, its usually naked upper joints, and smaller inflorescence. This very distinct species probably includes *C. pungens*, var. *nivea*, Curran, briefly noted in Bull. Cal. Acad. Sci., IV., pp. 3-4.

13<sup>2</sup>. C. robusta—C. Douglasii, Parry, l. c., not Benth.—Character transferred, ex-Habitat:

"Stout, 2-18 inches high, light green, densely pubescent, simple or irregularly-branched above, with one or more foliaceous whorls on the main stem and lower axils; radical leaves, ob-lanceolate, tapering to a narrow petiole; upper involucral bracts acicular, densely ciliate; involucres oblong-triangular, 2-3 lines long, segments unequal, slightly divergent with scarious margins, and short, recurved uncinate teeth; perianth short pedicellate, exsert, lobes nearly equal, shortly mucronate, and erosely denticulate; stamens nine, adnate to the lower tube, anthers oval; style akene and embryo as in allied species."

*Habitat*: — Dry, sandy soil, margins of Monterey Bay, north of Aptos, Parry, 1883. Sandy banks and streets of Alameda, adjoining the bay, E. L. Green, 1887. Distributed in *Chorizanthe* sets by C. C. Parry, as No. 13, *C. Douglasii*, Benth.

It was not till an opportunity offered of seeing typical *C. Douglasii* in the Gray Herbarium at Cambridge, and the original Douglasian specime as at the herbarium of the Royal Gardens, Kew, England, that I was made aware of my mistake in referring this very distinct species to *C. Douglasii*. Since then I have seen and collected abundantly the genuine plant, in the mountain valleys back of Santa Cruz, undoubtedly the original locality. Owing to the close resemblance in habit and general aspect which the above described species has to *C. valida*, Watson, I was inclined to regard it as a marked variety of the latter, but the floral characters are so distinct that I am obliged to regard the former as an undescribed and well-defined species, to follow *C. Douglasii* as No.  $13^2$  in the synoptical list.

# Memorial of

# David Sylvester Sheldon.

1809-1886.



#### PROFESSOR DAVID S. SHELDON, LL.D.

BY C. C. PARRY.

(Read before the Davenport Academy of Sciences, at the Memorial Meeting, June 11, 1886.)

HAVING been requested to prepare, for this occasion, a somewhat systematic account of the life and scientific labors of our late associate, Prof. D. S. Sheldon, with special reference to his connection with this Academy, of which he was one of the founders, and its first President, I have endeavored to comply, as far as my limited information goes, premising that this is necessarily an imperfect sketch of a noble character, such as could only be faithfully portrayed by an intimate personal friend, having access to private documents and authentic journals. Such as it is, I desire to lay it before you as at least, a sincere tribute to his memory, and a faint recognition of his sterling qualities as a man, and his endearing features as a friend.

In the early years of the present century (December 6, 1809), among the rugged hills of Vermont, David Sylvester Sheldon first saw the light — the son of a well-to-do farmer, which meant, in that day and place, more than it does in ours, a life of earnest toil and privation, developing faculties of self-reliance, and a sturdy physical frame. With such an inheritance, young Sheldon was also favored with an early scholastic training, such as was then in vogue in the New England Academy, well fitted to impart not only solid learning, but better still, mental development. So we find him, at sixteen years of age, a pupil at Castleton, Vermont, long distinguished, as now, for its wild, romantic scenery, and its elevated educational institutions. That with such surroundings he should have early imbibed a taste for natural science is easily conceivable, even amid the dry abstractions of classical learning and rigid mathematics, which then formed the chief curriculum of study.

So we find him progressing, becoming fitted for college at the age of nineteen, and graduating at Middlebury in his twenty-third year. As was usual in that day, he varied his duties, and, no doubt, economized his means, by teaching in adjoining country schools. And now comes the important duty of selecting a profession. Quite naturally to a serious and thoughtful mind, the pulpit seemed to present the strongest claims, and accordingly, theological studies are pursued at that distinguished School of the Prophets, Andover. But before the definite step is taken that would have made him what he gained in another direction, a Reverend, the zeal for teaching took possession of his earnest faculties, and, taking up what was then regarded as a lower calling, he devoted his zeal and abilities to raising his chosen vocation to a higher level.

Fifty years ago, the writer, then a school-boy at Bennington, Vermont, had his first'acquaintance with Mr. Sheldon, then Principal of the Bennington Academy—hardly a personal knowledge, however, for, unfortunately, I was not a scholar of his, but belonged to a rival school, in which one of the lessons taught was a mean contempt for other institutions. Still, it was apparent to all, that a master mind had the control of the rival academy, and there were certain progressive features there introduced that at least excited our envy, if not our approbation. The impression still remains with me, that for real, solid educational acquirements, the school under Mr. Sheldon was the best.

At that early day, one who has since become noted as a pulpit and platform orator, Rev. E. H. Chapin, was acting as deputy post-master in that village, and occasionally electrified us smaller boys by his dramatic rendition of Lochiel.

And so we parted for a while, only to meet again on the western banks of the Mississippi, almost the *ultima thule* of our early geographies.

Mr. Sheldon is next seen exchanging the green hills of Vermont for the wild chasms of the Saranac in North-Eastern New York, at Potsdam, geologically celebrated by its old red sandstone, one of the lowest of our stratified rocks. Still a teacher, and, no doubt, also a learner, at least the reputation there gained secured him an invitation to the sedate and classical town of Northampton, in the Connecticut Valley. Here, unhampered by jealous rivalry, he threw the whole force of his gifted mind and rich experience into a school distinguished by such scholars as Elizur Wright and others of less note, who continued to look up to Mr. Sheldon as the source of their earliest inspiration.

But, under this mental strain, even the stalwart form of our Vermonter gave way, and, at the age of thirty-nine, he was obliged to seek relaxation in travel; at first, to the south, and eventually to the far west, in Iowa. Coming to Burlington in 1850, then the most prominent Iowa town, he commenced his pioneer educational work in the west. Here, the heavy hand of affliction was laid on him in the loss of an only child, and soon after, with his stricken life-companion, he came to Davenport, having accepted a professorship in Iowa College. Thus, at the age of forty-four, this place became his permanent home. Here, then, we begin to tread on familiar ground. The sturdy son of Vermont took kindly to the trying climate of Iowa, with its chilling winter blasts and summer heats, the peculiarities of which he made a special study, in connection with a complete set of meteorological instruments. records of which are, no doubt, still accessible. As Professor of Natural Science, one of the important duties devolving upon him was the establishment of a museum, and the times usually devoted to relaxation were largely spent by him in scouring the adjacent country, securing specimens of plants, shells, fossils, etc., which, by an extensive system of exchanges, secured valuable returns from all parts of the world. In connection with this was also accumulated a valuable scientific library.

During the summer vacations longer excursions were undertaken, and the boggy margins of Rock River, in Illinois, yielded up their hidden treasures of Unio shells, here in their richest development, but only to be procured by persistent wading and digging. In this way was secured the magnificent series of forms that excited the admiration of Prof. Agassiz, many of which went to enrich the museum at Cambridge. Massachusetts. At that time also, he was associated with Mr. Sereno Watson, then a tutor in Iowa College, in connection with whom a very complete series of local plants were collected, most of which are now stored in the Davenport Academy Herbarium, awaiting the appreciative hand of some young botanist yet to appear from the ranks of the promising Agassiz Club. It is altogether probable that in this congenial employment (in which Mrs. Sheldon took a prominent part), Mr. Watson received his first bent to botanical research, since so efficiently followed up as Botanist of the 40° parallel, and later, as the trusted associate of Prof. Asa Gray, at Cambridge, in the magnificent work of The North American Flora.

So, with our present subject, time moves on—full fifty years have passed over his head, full of cares and labors. Iowa College becoming involved in financial difficulties, is removed, in search of a more congenial location. Prof. Sheldon remains; his hopes still cling to Davenport as an educational center; he becomes connected with another educational institution, under the auspices of a different denomination of Christians, with whom, in a true catholic spirit, he unites, and again assumes educational work, as professor in Griswold College. Engaging in multifatious duties; successful always in securing the affectionate regard of his pupils, giving up not only his time and abilities, but also his means to build up an institution approximating his high ideal, can we wonder that disappointment weighed heavily upon him in seeing his long-cherished plans unconsummated?

It was at this juncture, when Prof. Sheldon had nearly reached his sixtieth year, that the Davenport Academy of Sciences was organized. He was urgently requested to accept the presidency, but only consented on condition of being relieved from nominal official duty as its presiding officer. Since then, up to the last week of his life, he has been our trusted counsellor, our constant supporter, and our ever faithful friend. Whenever a word of encouragement was needed, his earnest voice was at our command; when funds were urgently required, his hand was stretched out unstintedly to our relief. Even now, in our profound sorrow for his loss, his benignant face beams on us from that precious sun-picture, saying, "BE OF GOOD CHEER!"

With what sad recollections do we recall the meeting of only two weeks ago, when, for the last — and, I might almost say, for the first time at our regular meetings — his voice was heard, in advocacy of what he considered a question of importance to the well-being of this Academy, in scathing rebuke of unjustifiable assaults on its integrity; in words of encouragement to us, who, in our feeble way, have endeavored to uphold the torch of science — memorable words, to be sacredly bequeathed to those that come after us.

It has seemed necessary to go over all this preliminary matter, in order to reach our main point, in a proper appreciation of the scientific work and character of our late associate.

Prof. Sheldon became what he was, as the combined results of his birth, his early education, and his enlarged experience. Thus, to his natural inherited gifts were added acquired virtues, all enriched by those eminent Christian graces that added a winning lustre to his personal character. Not but what he had his failings. I think it is a proper matter of regret to us all that instinctive reluctance to anything like public display prevented him from the wider exercise of his talents by giving to the scientific world, in printed form, the results of his observations and researches; his name does not appear in any of our published reports. Well do I remember an early conversation with him, in which I ventured to urge such a matter on his attention. His answer was characteristic: "That is not my vocation; *I can teach.*"

What answer could I make, when I knew that his most earnest thoughts were being printed daily on the living tablets of the hearts of his pupils, only to appear in distant results, in which the hand of the master is known only to the All-seeing Eye?

In matters pertaining to his avocation as a teacher, Prof. Sheldon's memory could be safely relied on, but to such things as related only to his personal interests, he was, at times, strangely oblivious. A characteristic instance in point will well illustrate this phase of his character: A bank deposit, to his credit, of no small amount, was allowed to accumulate for years, till the interest greatly exceeded the principal. When accidentally informed by one of the bank officials that there was such a sum to his credit, he could hardly be convinced of its truth, so completely had the whole transaction passed from his recollection. Similar instances of forgetfulness, where the debit account is on the other side, are unfortunately not rare; but, in this case the only explanation was in the man—it was Prof. Sheldon literally carrying out the Scriptural injunction of not letting his left hand know what his right was doing.

Most of us will remember the long shaggy-haired dog which, for so many years, was the constant companion of his daily walks. To many it seemed rather a strange attachment for a learned professor, but admits of a ready explanation. However wide apart in other respects, in both the character of friendliness and faithfulness was plainly exhibited; the dog knew that his master could be trusted to do what was kind and generous, and the master knew that a look or a sign was sufficient to enforce the strictest obedience. There was thus a bond of union established that terminated only with life.

Not in this instance alone was his natural taste exhibited in an affectionate study of animal life. At an early day in his Davenport career, in one of his rambles, he made captive a nest of flying-squirrels, and no captives ever fared better at the hands of the capturer. He at once (assisted, as in all his schemes, by his faithful wife), undertook a careful study of their habits, provided every convenience of shelter, food, and exercise for their comfort and well-being, nursed the young with his own hands and was rewarded in seeing them thrive and enjoy life under his watchful care. Soon unbounded trust took the place of instinctive fear, and they indulged their nocturnal sports in his presence, darting from place to place, but most at home when nestling in his sleeve or bosom; in fact, they would not object to make that their daily restingplace. As a matter of historic interest, it may be added that, in the

#### DAVENPORT ACADEMY OF NATURAL SCIENCES.

case of one of these captive pets, life was prolonged to the ripe old age of twelve years, and the same fatherly hand that nursed its infancy daintily prepared its skeleton, which now graces the Academy's collections. If now, Prof. Sheldon had only given us, in the simplest way, the information thus gained of the life-habits of these curious and obscure denizens of our woods, we should have had a gem of Natural History worthy the pen or pencil of an Audubon or Thoreau. But, alas! such information has now gone beyond our reach.

Better than all this, however, though in the same line of research, was his earnest life-study of humanity; from the obscure pages of ancient lore, in which he was well versed, he ever turned with delight, to "read that hidden book, the human heart." He studied, with ever-increased interest its manner of growth and its manifold development, never so happy as when seeing it take a wise direction, under his plastic hand. His pupils soon learned to know and recognize his power for good, and yielded to his persuasive influences; the bad were reformed, the perverted turned from their evil courses, and all that was generous, noble, and manly brought up to its full measure of excellence.

Pity that a mind so gifted, a character so ennobled, and an ability for usefulness so exalted, should not, for want of proper appreciation, have been allowed full scope for its exercise! Great pity, that disappointment in the apparent failure of his educational schemes for this, his chosen home, should have dimmed the evening of his beneficent life! With what satisfaction would those who knew him best, and, therefore, loved him most, have seen him occupy, for many years, the pleasant home erected under his own auspices, and displaying his own delicate and refined taste; his simple, every-day wants supplied by the gentle hand that had been reared under his fostering care from childhood; attaining to a green old age, surrounded by the substantial evidences of a well-spent life, and cheered by the affectionate gratitude of those who had reaped the benefit of his labors, or were made better by his wise example. But, from a higher than human source came, too soon for us, but not for him-June 5, 1886-the blessed summons: "Well DONE, GOOD AND FAITHFUL SERVANT;"-faithful alike in few or many things - "ENTER THOU INTO THE JOY OF THY LORD!"

PARRY --- CEANOTHUS.

# CEANOTHUS, L.

#### Recent Field Notes, with a Partial Revision of Species.

#### BY C. C. PARRY.

(Read before the Academy, August 30, 1889.)

In undertaking to put into systematic form the results of some special observations on the genus *Ceanothus*, included in Proceedings of the Davenport Academy of Sciences, Vol. V., pp. 162-174, the common experience of finding a lack of definite information on certain important points was naturally encountered. With a view to meet some of these in the only effectual way, the writer was induced to undertake, the present season (1889), a brief re-exploration of certain districts on the Pacific coast, affording the best promise of successful results in elucidating the doubtful points needed to clear up certain specific characters. It is always an advantage in such researches to have some definite object in view, some special doubtful questions to answer; and with these weighing on his mind, the writer felt at liberty to pass over with a mere cursory view, such matters, however interesting, that did not bear directly on the main object of investigation.

To acquire a satisfactory knowledge of the earlier-described Pacific coast species, often described from imperfect fragmentary material, it is desirable, if possible, to visit the original localities and identify the types with the living plants, thus not only settling the vexed question of synonomy, but supplying what is wanting in a complete definition of species. It has so happened in the nature of the case, that the earliest botanical explorations were mainly confined to a few accessible points on the Pacific coast, from which only a limited area of the vast interior districts could be reached, amid hardships and privations difficult to realize under the facilities of modern travel. Hence, peculiar interest attaches to such localities as the mouth of the Columbia River, the harbors of Monterey, Santa Barbara, and San Diego, rendered classical by the enthusiastic labors of Chamisso, Douglas, Nuttall, and others of less note. Treading reverently in the steps of these worthies of a past generation, as others may do later in ours, the writer enjoyed

[PROC. D. A. N. S., Vol. V.]

a few days in the latter part of this season (1889), just forty years from his first acquaintance with this locality, in the modern San Diego, climbing leisurely over the then verdant hills, and threading his way amid the same maze of shrubbery through which Nuttall had struggled over fifty years ago, bringing first to the notice of Eastern botanists the floral features of this far Pacific coast, in the volume of the North' American Flora. The genus Ceanothus, which he then enriched with so many peculiar West-American species, was here represented mainly by Ceanothus verrucosus, Nutt., which, though at the time of his short visit in April and May was past flowering, yet revealed to his practised eye its peculiar specific qualities. Though at the time of my visit the flowers had mainly disappeared, yet having previously observed it in all its stages of growth, it was unmistakable, being especially distinguished from the nearest related C. rigidus in its more supple, often somewhat pendent branches, its white or faintly tinged blue flowers, its alternate leaves, and the more strongly marked protuberances on the lower branches left by the fallen leaves, and persistent stipular bases. The figure, Pl. IX. in Mex. Bdy. Survey, referred to C. rigidus, is, as suggested by Professor Trelease, undoubtedly C. verrucosus, Nutt., which, by a misplacement of labels, is credited to "Monterey, Parry." As far as now known, this species is confined in its geographical range to San Diego. extending southward into Lower California. It can in no way be confounded with the widely spread C. cuneatus, Nutt., the points of distinction being clearly laid down in the original description.

Reversing the order of Nuttall's journey from north to south in 1836, the writer spent the first week of April in the picturesque Ojai Valley, near Santa Barbara, probably covering the same time of year as Nuttall fifty-three years before. Previously I had received from General John Bidwell and wife, then wintering at this sanitary retreat, some intimation of the floral features of this locality. It was, therefore, a rare treat to avail myself of their extended observations in driving over the adjoining country as their guest. Though rather late to see in its perfection the full development of inflorescence of the different species of *Ceanothus* there represented, it was particularly pleasant to think that Nuttall had made his observations of these plants about the same time of year, in a closely adjoining district.

Foremost of these to attract attention was the luxuriant C. spinosus, Nutt., here attaining the size of a small tree, 15 to 20 feet in height, and with trunks not infrequently 8 inches in diameter. Though lowbranched and usually of scrubby growth, it is here sufficiently abundant to be cut for fuel, showing a dense cherry-red heart-wood, from whence it has derived the common name of "red wood." Its inflorescence is copious, on prolonged thryses, the flower of a light faded blue, the forming fruit scarcely lobed, and strongly resinous coated.

In a systematic point of view, special interest attaches to the species from this locality first described by Nuttall as *C. hirsutus*. While easily recognized from the description in this, its original locality, it has been confused in points farther north and south by an erroneous reference to *C. sorediatus*, Hook. & Arn. Being particularly anxious to clear up, if possible, this confusion, the species has been traced as far as practicable in its southern extension with the conclusion since fully confirmed, that all the southern forms belong to *C. hirsutus*, and while not as yet fully informed as to its northern range, I am of the opinion that it does not overlap or mingle with the true *C. sorediatus*, the character and range of which latter I am now able, as will be shown farther on, satisfactorily to define. It must suffice at present to offer the following notes on *C. hirsutus* as seen in its original locality:

C. HIRSUTUS, Nutt., Fl. N. Am., I., p. 266. Four to twelve feet in height, branches spreading, rather slender, light brown on the older stems, occasionally covered with small glandular warts, younger branches strongly hirsute; leaves ovate to broadly cordate, petiolate, finely glandular-serrate, dark green above with more or less hispid pubescence, paler beneath with conspicuous triple and intermediate veins, hispidly ciliate; flowers bright or light blue, inflorescence more or less prolonged; fruit rather conspicuously crested, 4 mm. broad. As seen in its southern range, extending into Lower California, it occasionally assumes an arborescent aspect. According to the views of Mr. Brandegee, *C. arboreus*, Greene, would represent the insular form of this species, though few may be willing to accept his conclusions.

Another typical Santa Barbara species is *C. divaricatus*, Nutt. This is one of the most easily recognized species, varying in size from a low bush to a medium sized tree, with light colored glaucous bark, rigidly spinose branches, light green leaves, usually entire, but not infrequently, especially on vigorous shoots, irregularly serrate, inflorescence diffuse, flowers dull faded blue; fruit orbicular, with scarcely any protuberances. It may be here remarked that the swollen protuberances appearing as lobes or crests on the back of the *cocci* are always most conspicuous on the young forming fruit, which shrink away more or less at maturity. The accessory intermediate appendages common in the *Cerastes* section often persist as projecting horns.

My investigations in this interesting vicinity were not sufficiently early in the season or extended in range to meet with *C. megacarpus*, Nutt., the peculiar floral characters of which not coming under the notice of Nuttall, have been noted by Professor Greene in Bull. Cal. Acad., III., pp. 80-81. The change in nomenclature from *C. macrocarpus*, Nutt., to *C. megacarpus*, Nutt., though clearly stated by Nuttall himself (Nutt. Sylv., II., p. 46), has, strangely enough, not as yet been taken up by recent systematic writers. As the validity of the earlier *C. macrocapus*, Cav., of Mexico, is admitted (Hemsley's Biol. Cen. Am., I., p. 199), there remains no valid reason for not accepting the necessary correction which, though merely verbal, sufficiently distinguishes the separate species.

C. IMPRESSUS, Trelease, from the Santa Ynez Mountains, did not come under my observation. Though imperfectly known, its well-marked characters seem sufficiently to distinguish it.

Reaching Oakland in mid-April, pleasant and commodious quarters were kindly offered as a guest in the botanical eyrie where the Lemmon Herbarium is located. Here, overlooking the busy, bustling town, above its noise and dust, the verdant slopes encircling the bay of San Francisco presented ever-attractive views. In the latter days of March, Professor Greene had gathered from Mt. Tamalpais luxuriant flowering specimens of a Ceanothus, which I soon recognized as the species which, from imperfect material, I had characterized as C. intricatus, Parry, l. c. To my surprise I also found, through Mr. Greene, that the same species had been in cultivation for several years in the private grounds of Professor Rivers, at Berkeley, as well as the University Botanic Garden. So that the material for clearing up this species seemed close at hand, without requiring the climb to the summit of Mt. Tamalpais. It also suggested a strong probability, since verified, that this might more properly belong to an old established species. In order to verify the original facts, however, I visited the lower slopes of Mt. Tamalpais on April 30th, finding the species fairly represented, then in forming fruit, while at the same time the mountain slopes were brilliant with the profusely clustered thyrses of C. thyrsiflorus, Esch. Not allowing this elegant display to distract my attention from its lowlier compeer, which, a full month before had its flowering season, thus obviating any risk of confused forms resulting from hybridization, I note herewith the characters then and subsequently observed, postponing till later the question of its systematic relations, viz. :

A densely-branched shrub, 3-8 feet in height, light or reddish-gray

#### PARRY --- CEANOTHUS.

bark, occasionally covered with patches of resinous warts, younger branches with a short, appressed pubescence, mixed with longer, scattered hairs; leaves short-petiolate, elliptic to ovate, 20-30 mm. in length, 10 mm. broad, much smaller on the secondary branches, smooth above, in the fresh-growing shoots coated with a light varnish, finely ciliate-glandular, rarely in vigorous shoots crenately margined, paler beneath, with ciliate hairs on the veins, distinctly triple-nerved; stipules rather rigid, and often covered with an adhesive resinous varnish; infloresence more or less prolonged beyond the leaves, compactly oval or loosely thyrsoid, flowers bright blue; fruit 4 mm. broad, smooth, without crests. In cultivated specimens where the growth is prolonged by irrigation, the dense branches with their deep green, glossy foliage form neat, compact clumps, fully justifying the proposed name of *intricatus*.

It was reserved for a quiet closet retreat, 2,000 miles from its place of growth, to determine the true systematic relations of this species, and correct the synonomy. Being particularly desirous to settle definitely the early described species, *C. sorediatus*, Hook. & Arn., I applied by letter to Professor Watson, at Cambridge, Mass., and also to the Herbarium of the Royal Gardens, at Kew, England, for any fragments that might be spared of the typical Douglasian specimens. With the usual courtesy, I was favored with two leaves from Cambridge, and a somewhat larger fragment from Kew, kindly supplied by Mr. J. G. Baker, of that world-renowned institution. I at once recognized that these specimens were identical with the plant above described, and that the *C. intricatus*, Parry—fortunately not widely distributed should be reduced to a synonym of *C. sorediatus*, Hook. & Arn.

Having thus clearly and satisfactorily defined the true *C. sorediatus*, Hook. & Arn., also determining its proper geographic range, not apparently extending far south of San Francisco Bay, it became necessary to re-examine the various forms which had been erroneously referred to this species. The suggestion of Professor Trelease in his recent notes on *Ceanothus*, that probably "one or more species may ultimately be separated" from the diverse plants included under *C. sorediatus*, Hook. & Arn., by more recent authors, must here receive verification.

Thus, the specimens from the Upper Sacramento Valley, at Ione, which, in my recent paper, I took to represent the typical *C. sorediatus*, Hook. & Arn., and sparingly distributed under that name, proves to be the first one calling for separation. As this can be quite satisfactorily

identified from the description with *C. azureus*, Kell., Proceed. Cal. Acad., I., p. 55 (1855), and from actual specimens of Bolander, No. 4,558, *fide* Watson (4,548 Herb. Cal. State University), I am obliged to regard it as a well-marked, undescribed species, and, being precluded from the use of personal names in the fact that it had passed through the hands of several collectors under different names, I herewith characterize, viz.:

C. TOMENTOSUS, n. sp. *C. sorediatus*, Parry, l. c., not Hook. & Arn. Character transferred and enlarged.

Four to eight feet in height, with slender branches light gray or reddish, younger shoots densely rusty-tomentose, deciduous on the older branches; leaves short petiolate, sparsely scattered on the branches, with short fasciculate branches in the axils, oval to sub-cordate, 10– 25 mm. in length, dull green, smooth above, tomentose beneath, strongly triple-nerved from the base, irregularly and coarsely glandularserrate, occasionally sub-lobed; inflorescence compact or oval, on short or more or less prolonged peduncles, flowers intense azure; fruit 3 mm. broad, with inconspicuous crests at maturity.

Habitat: — Known to the writer only from the brown sandstone ledges of Ione, Amador County, associated with Arctostaphylos myrtifolia, Parry, flowering in March, fruit in May.

The necessary changes in the synoptical list, Parry, l. c., will be indicated in the systematic summary at the close of this paper.

On revisiting the always attractive botanical locality of Monterey, so replete with historical associations, I lost no time in exploring the brushy wastes north-east of Hotel del Monte, near where, in 1850, I had collected the typical Ceanothus dentatus, Torr. & Gray, from which specimens was drawn the excellent figure, Plate X., Bot. Mex. Bdy. Survey. In my recent paper, Proceed. Dav. Acad., V., p. 171, I had been inclined to discredit this species, regarding it as a reduced form of C. papillosus, Torr. & Gray, without the papillæ. But here on the ground, while still fresh from a view of C. papillosus at its near home in the Santa Cruz Mountains, the question was soon to be settled. So. in struggling through a thicket of Adenostoma, my eye was attracted by a low-branching shrub, with crumpled, varnished leaves of a yellowish-This, on closer inspection proved to be the genuine C. green aspect. dentatus, probably from the original locality whence Douglass procured his specimens. It did not take more than a glance (though I had made many before on dried specimens) to show that it was clearly distinct. Much of the confusion that has heretofore attached to this species is

due to the fact that the published descriptions since the original, Torr. & Gray, N. Am. Fl., I., p. 268 (which is clear enough except in the statement of flowers being white), have been made to cover at least two very distinct species, especially the one I have recently distinguished as *C. foliosus*, Parry, l. c.

At the time of my visit, May 12, it was already past flowering, except some belated shoots which belonged rather to a second forced growth the present season. In these the bright blue color was conspicuous, but there was lacking the prolonged peduncle of the regular flowering season. This fact suggests an explanation that would seem to justify the proposed union of *C. floribundus*, Hook., with *C. dentatus*, Torr. & Gray, the former being known only in cultivation, and mainly distinguished from the latter in its condensed inflorescence, which may reasonably be regarded as due to the widely different condition of cultivation in a remote district.

From detailed notes then made on the spot, as well as a subsequent visit six weeks later, the following additional *data* are herewith given as representing the genuine C. DENTATUS, Torr. & Gr.:

Three to four feet in height, densely-branched spreading, with reddish bark on the older stems, inclined to be angular on the younger shoots by the decurrence of the petioles; leaves short petiolate, densely fasciculate in the axils, variable in size, 10-25 mm. in length, oblong ovate in outline, by the strongly revolute margins and inflexed tip assuming a truncate wedge shape, smooth, light yellowish green above, canescent hairy below, with strongly pinnate veins, irregularly toothed, tipped with conspicuous stalked glands; stipules conspicuous, often coated with a resinous exudation; inflorescence terminal, globular, on prolonged peduncles, or in premature shoots later in the season showing a prolonged leafy spike; fruit 4 mm. broad, distinctly crested, the resinous coated epicarp deciduous at maturity. Flowering in March, fruit in May.

In the latter part of May, and early June, a trip was made to the Upper Sacramento, with a special view to study the different phases of the somewhat variable but easily recognized *Ceanothus integerrimus*, Hook. & Arn. The results helped to confirm the view previously expressed in regarding all the forms so widely spread through the mountain districts of California as properly belonging to a single somewhat variable species. Thus, in passing over the country in various directions at lower or higher elevation, it was everywhere noted as a graceful, slender-branched shrub, displaying its more or less prolonged thyr-

soid inflorescence in every shade of color from pure white to faded or bright blue. In passing to a higher elevation the flowering period was correspondingly delayed, so that even in a short day's journey the plant could be seen in every stage of growth, from bud to forming fruit. The tendency was also manifest to assume smaller forms at the higher points, thus corresponding to the variety parvifolius. Watson. It may also here be noted that even the entire leaved character is not constant, as vigorous shoots show not infrequently irregular serratures. In the same connection it may also be stated that seedlings of other entire leaved species are deeply and sharply serrate. But these observations, important for the time being, became secondary in interest to the study of another species on the rocky slopes of the Upper Sacramento, which could not properly be referred to any described form. Copious notes and collections then made confirmed this view, and subsequently the same species turned up in collections made by Mr. and Mrs. Lemmon in Plumas County the present season. Professor Lemmon, in sending specimens with accompanying notes in a letter, stated that he had collected the same as early as 1874. It was then passed over hastily at Cambridge as a mountain variety of C. thyrsiflorus. Mr. Lemmon, not satisfied with this determination, re-collected and examined more carefully on his recent trip to the Sierras, and, our views coinciding on its specific character, with his consent I take pleasure in commemorating a long and pleasant botanical association by naming as CEANOTHUS LEMMONI, n. sp.:

Two feet high or less, spreading with rigid branches, bark lightish gray, more or less hairy pubescent on the younger stems; leaves narrowly elliptic to oval, 10 to 25 mm. in length, smooth above, ciliate pubescent on the veins beneath, glandular-serrate, the serration most distinct on young, vigorous shoots; stipules somewhat rigid; inflorescence short on prolonged leafy peduncles, flowers of a bright or faded blue color; fruit 4 mm. broad, conspicuously crested.

Habitat: — Johnson's Ranch, near Quincy, Plumas County, Lemmon, 1874 — May 30, 1889. Rocky slopes of the Upper Sacramento Valley, 1888-89, C. C. Parry.

In herbarium specimens this species has probably been heretofore referred to *C. procumbens*, Watson, from which it differs essentially in its rigid habit, its less expanded foliage, and different form of fruit. On the ordinary travelled route to the Yosemite, where *C. procumbens* is conspicuous, spreading over the ground a soft carpet of verdure, the

ordinary traveller — much less the observing botanist — would find little difficulty in recognizing the distinction, whether by foot or eye.

In conclusion of the above rather desultory notes, though recording the results of careful, conscientious observation, it may be well to present the following condensed summary:

#### SYSTEMATIC SUMMARY.

CEANOTHUS SOREDIATUS, Hook & Arn., Bot. Beech., p. 328.

\_\_\_\_\_, Torr. & Gray, N. Am. Fl., I., p. 686.

———, Watson, Proceed. Am. Acad., X., p. 336, excl. Bolander, No. 4,558.

------, Trelease, Proceed. Cal. Acad. Sci., 2 series, p. 111, excl. geographical range.

C. intricatus, Parry, Proceed. Dav. Acad. Sci., V., p. 168.

To be included in synoptical list, Parry, l. c., as No. 9, p. 168, in place of *C. intricatus*.

CEANOTHUS TOMENTOSUS, Parry. See page 190.

C. azureus, Kell., Proceed. Cal. Acad., I., p. 55.

C. sorediatus, Watson, l. c. in part, Bolander 4,558-(4,548)?

\_\_\_\_\_, Parry, l. c., not Hook. & Arn.

In synoptical list, Parry, l. c., to follow *Ceanothus hirsutus*, Nutt., as No. 15<sup>2</sup>. In group III., substitute HIRSUTUS for SOREDIATUS.

CEANOTHUS LEMMONI, Parry. See page 192.

In synoptical list, Parry, l. c. to follow *C. decumbens*, Watson, as No. 4<sup>2</sup>.

CEANTOHUS DENTATUS, Torr. & Gray., N. Am. Fl., I., p. 268.

C. floribundus, Hook., Bot. Mag., t. 4,806.

\_\_\_\_\_, Watson, l. c., p. 338.

C. dentatus, sub-sp. (?) floribundus, Trelease, l. c., p. 112.

C. papillosus, var. floribundus, Parry, l. c., p. 171.

\_\_\_\_\_, var. dentatus, Parry, l. c., pp. 170-71.

CEANOTHUS ORCUTTII, Parry. See note page 194.

The restoration of *Ceanothus dentatus* with the additional new species, *C. tomentosus, C. Lemmoni*, and *C. Orcuttii* increases the number of species in synoptical list, Parry, l. c., to 36, or, excluding Mexican species, to 33.

[PROC. D. A. N. S., Vol. V.]

[August 31, 1889.]

#### 194 DAVENPORT ACADEMY OF NATURAL SCIENCES.

NOTE.—Since the completion of the above paper, I have received fruiting specimens of the following, viz.:

CEANOTHUS ORCUTTII, n. sp.

Branches flexible, dull reddish, with short, hispid pubescence; leaves petiolate, broadly orbicular to oblong-cordate, usually rounded obtuse, 30 to 40 mm. in length, often as broad, irregularly glandular-serrate, sparingly hispid above, strongly triple-nerved beneath, with prominent hairy ciliate veins; inflorescence axillary, oval scarcely exceeding the leaves, rather compact, with pubescent rachis, and smooth pedicels; flowers apparently white or light blue (seen only in fallen fragments); fruit glandular-hispid, with corrugated resinous epicarp, and conspicuous crests; seeds light brown.

*Habitat:* — High mountains east of San Diego, C. R. Orcutt, May and July, 1889. Remarkable for its glandular-hispid fruit, nearest allied to *C. sanguineus*, Pursh., and to succeed it in the synoptical list as No.  $3^2$ .
# SYNOPSIS OF PROCEEDINGS

# OF THE

# Davenport Academy of Natural Sciences,

# 1885-1888.

[In this abstract of the proceedings of the Academy the records of routine and unfinished business or unimportant matters are omitted.]

January 7, 1885.—ANNUAL MEETING.

President Fulton in the chair; twenty-nine members and a number of visitors present. Report of officers postponed to next meeting.

On motion of Hon. George H. French the following resolution was adopted:

*Resolved*, That the best interests of the Academy require that only the interest accruing from the Endowment Fund and any bequest that the Academy may receive, shall ever be used by the Trustees for current and other expenses.

# ELECTION OF OFFICERS.

President—C. E. PUTNAM. First Vice-President—C. E. HARRISON. Second Vice-President—J. B. PHELPS. Recording Secretary—Miss LUCY M. PRATT. Corresponding Secretary—W. H. PRATT. Treasurer—W. H. FLUKE. Librarian—Dr. JENNIE MCCOWEN. Curator—W. H. PRATT.

Trustees for Three Years. — Dr. E. H. HAZEN, T. W. MCCLELLAND, C. E. HARRISON, WILLIAM RIEPE.

On motion of Rev. A. M. Judy, the following resolution was adopted :

*Resolved*, That one hour of the regular monthly meeting be devoted to scientific discussion.

# January 30, 1885 .- REGULAR MEETING.

President C. E. Putnam in the chair; fifteen members present. Deferred reports were presented as follows:

The annual report of the Treasurer, Mr. W. H. Fluke, shows the receipts during the past year to have been \$870.08; expenditures, \$839.87; leaving a balance in the treasury of \$30.21, which, together with the Endowment Fund, leaves a total balance of \$896.95.

L. M. Pratt's report, Recording Secretary, develops some interesting figures. There was an average attendance of eleven. Five opera house entertainments were given under the auspices of the Academy, and Washington's birthday was observed. Total regular members, 150; life members, 79; elected during the year, 10. There were 1,974 paying visitors to the Academy, 1,017 visiting members, and 1,507 visitors by invitation, business calls, etc., making a total of 4,498.

# CURATOR'S REPORT.

TO THE DAVENPORT ACADEMY OF NATURAL SCIENCES:

In regard to the condition and progress of the Academy museum for the past year I would respectfully report:

The principal accessions to the archæological department consist of the contents of twenty-three boxes and barrels of relics from the southern mounds, collected and forwarded by Capt. W. P. Hall. The relics are principally ancient pottery, a large portion of which is secured in a fragmentary condition. The broken vessels have been partially restored, leaving considerable work to be done to complete it.

The collections of the year comprise over two hundred earthen vessels, including a very considerable variety of forms. The most of these are packed away for the present, as the cabinet cases are fully occupied and none have been added during the year. With the pottery came a variety of stone, flint, and bone implements, and nine mound skulls in fair condition. The collection of human crania now number 124 wellpreserved specimens. A small collection of flint, agate, and bone implements has also been received, collected during the summer on the site of an old Maundon town near the banks of the Missouri River, at Le Beau, Dakota. No explorations of mounds in this vicinity have been made by the Academy or its members except some work by Rev. J. Gass, in the north-eastern part of the State, which is described in a paper from him presented at the December meeting.

In the natural history department eight stuffed birds have been presented by Dr. S. C. Bowman, and a stuffed alligator, half-grown, a fine specimen, by D. J. W. Viele.

Mr. H. A. Pilsbry has collected several species of aquatic shells new to this locality, and he has prepared a catalogue, now nearly completed, of the whole collection of shells in the museum. In geology and palæntology, Professor Barris has contributed some new species, described in papers recently published.

Rev. J. Gass forwarded a box of Silurian fossils from Allamakee County, and M. A. L. Mueller, of Sioux City, contributed an interesting limestone fossil, undetermined, from that locality. The historical department has received from Dr. E. S. Barrows the likenesses of several of the early settlers of this city, and a considerable number of interesting relics have been added by various contributors. On the whole, the growth of the museum has been rather less than during several preceding years, and this is due to want of a sufficient number of active working members; want of funds for prosecuting researches and preparing specimens, and want of cases in which to arrange what is acquired. Nearly all the available space for cases in the building is now occupied. We could, however, put in the basement four or five similar to those already there, and they would be very desirable for collections in local and systematic geology and mineralogy, which are very much needed. With such collections we could interest and aid the pupils of the high schools of this and the closely adjacent cities. and their hitherto occasional visits would become more frequent and regular. This requires more means, and especially more attention. A good foundation has been laid and a great deal of earnest, effective work done, but the whole is incomplete. The opportunity is a grand one for building up an institution which shall be a constantly growing stimulus and aid to studies in natural science, and to public education. To do this will require not only continued but greatly increased active membership and active support on the part of the community at large. For the development of earnest and thorough students and workers in practical science, much is to be hoped from such organizations as the Agassiz club of young men, which is now holding regular meetings here, and every effort should be made for the encouragement of that and similar associations.

# LIBRARIAN'S REPORT.

MR. PRESIDENT:

I have the honor to report that during the year there have been one thousand five hundred additions to the library. We have received, in exchange for our Proceedings, the proceedings and publications of one hundred fourteen scientific institutions and societies of this country, and of one hundred ten foreign institutions; almost all the government reports; all the state public documents; twenty monthly journals, chiefly scientific; sixteen weeklies, chiefly agricultural and mechanical; five general newspapers in addition to the city dailies, together with about one hundred transient papers containing articles of scientific or archaeological interest. Additions of value have been made under the heads of Physics, Astronomy, Meteorology, Geology, Mineralogy, Botany, Entomology, Archaeology, Anthropology, Agriculture, Education, Biography, and History.

In order to make this really valuable collection available, more shelfroom is necessary. Some preliminary steps have been taken in regard to cataloguing, and it is hoped that the ensuing year may find something accomplished in this direction.

In order to render the large number of scientific, agricultural, and mechanical journals and papers useful to the community and to the society, I would suggest the propriety of placing them on file in one of the lower rooms, where they may be available for reference.

All of which is respectfully submitted.

JENNIE MCCOWEN, M.D., Librarian.

#### PUBLICATION COMMITTEE'S REPORT.

MR. PRESIDENT, LADIES, AND GENTLEMEN:

Never since the inauguration of the publication of the Proceedings of the Davenport Academy of Natural Sciences, in 1875, has the outlook been more encouraging than at the present time, or a deeper interest taken in the work, both at home and abroad. Applications for the previous volumes are constantly received, while exchanges have continued to come from almost every known scientific society in the world.

Volume IV. is a direct outgrowth of a list from Professor W. H. Holmes, in September, 1883, through whom the Bureau of Ethnology made an offer to publish wood cuts of all the most important pieces of pottery in the Museum of the Davenport Academy of Natural Sciences for our own publication, afterwards using the same cuts for the volume of the Smithsonian report. The Academy at a formal meeting accepting this offer, your committee were instructed to proceed with the work, and raise the necessary funds by subscriptions to Volume IV., donations, and entertainments.

The first form of Volume IV. came from the press November 18th, 1883, and form 13, page 120, December, 1884.

Over one-third of Volume IV. is completed, and about one-third more in press. It is proposed to close this volume with a synopsis of the records of the past four years ending with 1884.

MRS. M. L. D. PUTNAM, Chairman.

# PRESIDENT'S ANNUAL ADDRESS.

BY H. C. FULTON.

LADIES AND GENTLEMEN:

Upon retiring from the office of President of the Academy at this, the close of my term, I wish to call your attention to the present condition of the institution, and make a few suggestions. The year past has not been one of remarkable growth for the Academy, but has been one of progress, and the reports show the institution to be in better condition to-day than ever before. Meetings have been regularly held throughout the year, and the attendance has been good, though there has been a failure to make them of sufficient interest, and too much time has been consumed in the routine business of the

Academy, and not enough given to scientific study and discussion. This fault should be corrected, and provision made to give interest to the meetings, and make them a means of scientific study. One step in this direction (and one which has been before suggested), is to provide for the discussion, at each meeting, of some topic of scientific interest, and in this way stimulate thought and research, and make the Academy what it is intended to be — an educational institution. The Curator's report shows a steady growth in all departments of the Museum, though not so great as during many other years. It is to be regretted that we lack shelf space to properly exhibit much valuable material which is now packed away, and as the present cases are now filled to their utmost capacity, and almost all case room utilized, there seems to be no way out of the difficulty excepting to erect the proposed front of the Academy building, and it is to be hoped means may be provided at an early date to provide a fund for this purpose.

The Publication Committee has performed much labor in the past year, and has now in preparation and in hand some of the most important and valuable work ever attempted in this department of the Academy, for the particulars of which you are referred to its report. The importance of our publications demands that it should be continued so far as means can be provided, and that its compilation embrace papers only of scientific value, with such matters of Academy details and business proceedings as are absolutely necessary. As our publications go into all civilized countries, and have done so much to inform the world of our work, and thus add to the Academy's reputation and to its wealth through exchanges and acquaintance, they should be placed on a high scientific and literary basis, and be ably and carefully edited. Through the instrumentality of our publications has the library been largely added to, as shown by the Librarian's report. The demand for more library room, binding of serials and pamphlets, and a complete catalogue is very pressing and should be provided for as early as possible - particularly the catalogue, on which depends, to a great extent, the value of the library.

The report of the Treasurer makes a most gratifying showing; the receipts of the year being sufficient to pay all expenses, and, with the dues yet unpaid and collectible, sufficient to cancel the indebtedness carried over from 1883. The Treasurer's books show a large sum due the Academy, but uncollectible, and the same should be charged to profit and loss, and the members delinquent in their dues stricken from the roll of membership. The financial showing is very encouraging when it is remembered there have been no extraordinary receipts during the year, excepting about \$250 received from the lecture course of last winter, which was the only appeal made to the public.

The Endowment Fund of the Academy is now about \$1,000, and will shortly be increased \$250, by the bequest of the late Robert Mc-Intosh. I heartily concur in the resolution adopted at the last annual meeting, declaring it to be the desire of the Academy that all endowments should be held inviolate, and only the interest used. The future prosperity of the Academy will, to a great extent, depend upon endowments, and every effort should be used to encourage the growth of that fund, by sacredly preserving it, that it may yield interest, which, it is hoped, will in time pay the running and working expenses of the Academy. "To him that hath shall be given," and a growing endowment fund will draw and increase to itself.

The increase in membership during the past year has not been very great, and, as we rely upon the annual dues to pay the running expenses of the Academy, the membership should be increased, the best means of doing this being to give such interest to the Academy proceedings as will create a desire on the part of intelligent people to join in its work.

The greatest need of the Academy at this time seems to be active workers. We have in the past been greatly blessed by having an efficient corps of laborers, whose work is shown in every department; but we need new material to add to and fill the ranks as the older members are compelled, from any cause, to cease their labors. To this end we should present every inducement and encouragement to scientific study, and offer every facility possible for that purpose, by having the museum and library in as good working condition as possible, and by our meetings and publications interest the people in science.

During the past year we have been called upon to mourn the loss of two members, death having taken from us Dr. R. J. Farquharson and Dr. George Englemann.

A resolution of thanks was received from the Agassiz Chapter for the free use of rooms and accommodations for their meetings.

# THE STANDING COMMITTEES

were then announced, as follows:

Finance-W. H. Fluke, G. P. McClelland, Rev. A. M. Judy, H. C. Fulton.

Publication — Mrs. M. L. D. Putnam, Prof. W. H. Barris, Dr. C. C. Parry, James Thompson, Dr. C. H. Preston.

Museum-W. H. Pratt, William Riepe, Prof. D. S. Sheldon, Prof. W. H. Barris, Capt. W. P. Hall, E. P. Lynch, Miss Julia Sanders.

The following paper was presented by title, and referred to the Publication Committee: "Discovery of the Oldest Historical and Astronomical Inscriptions of North America," written in the year 2400 B. C., by G. Seyffarth, Ph. and Th. D.

On motion of Dr. Preston, the following resolutions were adopted without dissent, as stating more fully the sentiments of the Academy in regard to the attack of Mr. Henshaw:

WHEREAS, The Second Report of the United States Bureau of Ethnology contains an unjust and gratuitous attack upon the honor and good faith of this Academy and some of its members, calling into question the genuineness of certain articles in its muscum; and

WHEREAS, Such attacks must tend to impair and destroy the usefulness of such collections, and to discourage earnest and faithful workers in their disinterested labors; therefore

*Resolved*, That justice and the interests of science imperatively demand a complete refutation of these charges, and vindication of the character of the parties attacked, and especially of our honored associate, Rev. J. Gass; and

*Resolved*, That the following paper, prepared by Mr. C. E. Putnam, President of the Academy, and, as we are fully satisfied, representing the whole matter in all truth and fairness, be adopted as our reply to the articles in question; and

*Resolved*, That copies of said paper be published immediately, under the direction of the Academy Publication Committee, in pamphlet form corresponding with the Academy "Proceedings," and that the same be distributed, as far as possible, to parties who receive the said Report of the Bureau of Ethnology, and to all known archæological associations and individual collectors and explorers, and to all publishers and writers on the subject, and that a record be kept of all to whom it is sent.

# February 6, 1885.—Special Meeting.

President Putnam in the chair; thirteen members and twenty-five visitors present.

Professor T. H. Jappe gave an address on "Kant's Philosophy of Religion."

# February 27, 1885.— REGULAR MEETING.

Vice-President C. E. Harrison in the chair; ten members present.

Mr. H. C. Fulton, chairman of the Committee on the "Carnival of Nations," reported net proceeds amounting to \$450. On motion of Dr. C. H. Preston, a vote of thanks was tendered to all who contributed to make the entertainment a success and a memorable event.

Reports of officers presented.

The paper (illustrated), by Dr. J. W. Hoffman, of Washington, D. C., entitled "Aboriginal Art in California and Queen Charlotte's Island," was read and discussed.

# March 4, 1885.—TRUSTEES' MEETING.

President C. E. Putnam in the chair. Nine members present; also four members of committees in attendance, by request of the President.

[PROG. D. A. N. S., Vol. V.]

[September 9, 1889.]

*Voted*, To purchase of Mrs. P. V. Newcomb a strip of four feet adjoining the Academy lot along its north line, at eighty dollars (\$80) per front foot.

*Voted*, To provide increased space for books by erecting additional shelving on both the east and west walls in the library room.

*Voted*, That the salary of the Curator for the current year be five hundred dollars (\$500).

*Voled*, That \$112.50 borrowed from the Endowment Fund several years ago be returned to that fund.

*Voted*, To ratify the action of Library Committee in subscribing for the Scientific American and Supplement, Science and Popular Science Monthly.

March 27, 1885-REGULAR MEETING.

President C. E. Putnam in the chair; eleven members present.

Reports of officers presented.

Mr. James Thompson read a paper on "Evolution of Dress." The Agassiz Society being in session in an adjoining room, adjourned on invitation to hear the paper, and filled the room. An interesting discussion followed the reading of the paper.

April 20, 1885.-TRUSTEES' MEETING.

President C. E. Putnam in the chair; ten members present.

Mr. Putnam reported the purchase of the four feet of land adjoining the Academy lot, and a note given for the amount, \$320, for one year, at 8 per cent interest.

*Voted*, To invest \$1,000 now in the savings bank in good real estate security at the best rates obtainable.

April 24, 1885 .- REGULAR MEETING.

President C. E. Putnam in the chair; nine members and one visitor present.

Reports of officers read and filed.

A biographical sketch of Dr. R. J. Farquharson, by Dr. D. W. Middleton, was, in his absence, read by Dr. C. H. Preston, and referred to the Publication Committee.

May 29, 1885 .- REGULAR MEETING.

President C. E. Putnam in the chair; ten members present.

Reports of officers read and filed.

Photographs of Painted Rocks of Rio Grande County, Colorado, sent to the Academy by Mr. Maguire, were inspected by members, and description of same read.

A letter was read from Capt. W. P. Hall, stating that on August 18th, 1876, he came upon a small pen on the banks of Rock River, in which an Indian was sitting, sunk in the earth about even with the head, not covered, and in a bad state of decay, the stem of his pipe still between his teeth. He was of the Musquakie or Fox tribe. On May 28th, 1885, he again visited the same locality, and, digging about one foot of earth and leaves away, found two hatchets, one pipe, and a spear head (the wood being too rotten to save), which he donated to the Academy in the name of his daughter, Miss Grace Hall. The bones he left undisturbed.

A letter was read, also, from Dr. C. C. Parry, giving an account of "A Visit to Blakemore Ethnological Museum, at Salisbury, England."

Mr. A. S. Tiffany then read a paper on "Subsidence and Erosion."

June 26, 1885. - RECULAR MEETING.

Vice-President C. E. Harrison in the chair; ten members present.

Marquis de Nadaillac, of Paris, was elected a corresponding member.

Dr. E. H. Hazen read a paper on "Sanitation as a Profession," which was followed by a discussion.

*Voted*, To grant request of Agassiz Chapter to use Academy Hall and specimens for an entertainment on July 4th.

August 28, 1885 .- REGULAR MEETING.

President C. E. Putnam in the chair; eight members and five visitors present.

Letters were read in regard to the Henshaw attack on the Academy from the following persons: Dr. E. H. Davis, S. A. Miller, Rev. J. P. MacLean, Dr. W. DeHass, E. P. Vining, W. E. Barnes, Dr. D. G. Brinton, Prof. F. W. Putnam, Marquis de Nadaillac, Prof. Alex. Winchell, Dr. J. B. Holder, J. Henry Comstock, Max Uhler, Prof. J. Thorburn, C. Hirschfelder, Dr. S. D. Peet, and several others.

*Voted*, That the papers and correspondence referring to the Henshaw paper, and the reply thereto be referred to the Publication Committee with power to act.

#### DAVENPORT ACADEMY OF NATURAL SCIENCES.

# October 30, 1885. - REGULAR MEETING.

President C. E. Putnam in the chair; sixteen members present, and members of Agassiz Chapter and visitors to the number of fifty-two.

Dr. W. DeHass, of Washington, D. C., being present, routine business was deferred to an adjourned meeting, and the audience listened with great interest to his address on "The Ancient Mounds of America."

Dr. C. C. Parry having returned from Europe, gave an account of his visit to the Blakemore Museum, making special mention of a very large collection of American Mound relics there displayed.

November 21, 1885.—TRUSTEES' MEETING.

President C. E. Putnam in the chair; eight members present.

Finance Committee reported having loaned \$1,000 of Endowment Fund to Daniel Preston for five years, at 8 per cent interest, payable semi-annually, secured by mortgage on a farm appraised at \$3115.25.

*Voted*, To dispense with door-keeper, and make admission to Museum free after January 1, 1886.

*Voted*, That the Curator be authorized to make the exchange desired by Dr. DeHass, of specimens of pottery from our collection for other articles; also, to send Prof. F. W. Putnam, for the Peabody Museum, one specimen of the large pots received from the South.

Mr. Fulton, on the payment of \$50, was made a life member.

Bills for matting and repairs, to the amount of \$21.45, were allowed and ordered paid.

November 27, 1885 .- REGULAR MEETING.

President C. E. Putnam in the chair; ten members present.

Professor R. Ellsworth Call, Moline, Illinois, was elected a regular member, and Mr. W. A. Chapman, Okolona, Arkansas, a corresponding member.

Mrs. Putnam reported that Professor J. P. MacLean, of Hamilton, Ohio, had given a lecture on November 25th, on the "Ancient Mounds of Ohio," for the benefit of the Academy, the net proceeds of which were \$15.00.

Chairman of Publication Committee reported that Volume IV. of the Proceedings had been printed, except an appendix now in course of publication, and that more subscriptions to the volume are needed to meet the expense of its publication. The President laid before the Academy a correspondence between himself and Dr. Cyrus Thomas, Superintendent of the archæological explorations of the Bureau of Ethnology, said correspondence having been opened by Dr. Thomas. He gave extracts from a letter purporting to come from a member of the Academy to a member of the Bureau, which were of a character highly derogatory to the honor of some members of the Academy.

On motion, the following resolution was unanimously adopted:

WHEREAS, The correspondence of Prof. Thomas with President Charles E. Putnam has been submitted to the  $\Lambda$ cademy; therefore, be it

*Resolved*, That the Academy extend a cordial invitation to Prof. Thomas, previous to his proposed publication, to visit its Museum, inspect the relics under discussion in the correspondence, examine the mounds where they were discovered, interview the finders, and investigate all available evidence.

December 26, 1885.—ADJOURNED MEETING.

President C. E. Putnam in the chair; nineteen members present.

H. P. Royce elected to regular membership.<sup>-</sup> Professor Erasmus Haworth, of Oskaloosa, Iowa, made corresponding member.

Notice was given of the death of Mr. Richard Smetham, a life member, who died November 27th, during a visit to England. Dr. C. C. Parry read a brief sketch of Mr. Smetham, which was ordered published in the city papers and placed upon the records of the Academy.

# EARLY REMINISCENCES OF RICHARD SMETHAM.

BY C. C. PARRY.

A well-known form, that for forty years has been familiar to all on the streets of Davenport, has, for several months past, disappeared from public view; and now word comes across the broad Atlantic waves that Richard Smetham, so long a resident here, has taken that last journey "from whence no traveler returns."

Born in England, January 8th, 1819; emigrating to America in 1845; making Davenport his home from the spring of 1846 to the summer of 1885; returning for a first and last visit to his native land last August, and dying among relatives at Southport, England, November 25th, 1885. In these brief items are comprised the principal record of a life of nearly sixty-seven years, well known to every one present, but by few really appreciated or understood.

As one of the earliest personal acquaintances of the writer in Davenport since the autumn of 1846, and recognizing from the first, under a reserved exterior, unusual natural and acquired abilities, esteeming him highly for his worth's sake, and only regretting that my limited means of information will not afford full scope for doing justice to his memory as a friend and an associate life-member of the Davenport Academy of Sciences, I cannot well decline this opportunity of placing on record a few personal recollections, which may be of interest to those here present, and not inappropriate to this time and place.

The natural reserve which, in later years, formed one of the marked traits of Mr. Smetham's social character, were less conspicuous at an early day in the history of this and other western towns, when everybody was expected to take an active part in all public and social relations, and peculiarities of disposition were merely looked upon as objects of inquisitive curiosity. But in Mr. Smetham's case, under this constitutional reserve lay a concealed depth of warm-hearted, generous sympathy, manifest only to his most intimate friends, tinged, it may be, with a slight vein of piquant misanthropy. My first introduction, in the character of family physician, afforded but a brief insight into the sacred relations of family life, which in this particular case were sedulously maintained, and guarded from outside intrusion for many years. The little, lowly cottage, with its picturesque site, crowning the hill overlooking the broad valley of the Mississippi, which he first selected for his western home, remained unchanged except in a thicker profusion of fragrant lilacs and blooming roses, while overtopped on every side by stately mansions of refinement and architectural elegance, located in part on his original purchase, and fairly represented his own unobtrusive character of only half-revealed attractions.

Only once that I can remember in the period of his active life (in 1848), Mr. Smetham undertook what in those days was an adventurous journey, on a raft, from the falls of the St. Croix to St. Louis, and, while speaking with enthusiasm of the natural beauties of this trip, he never seemed inclined to repeat its accompanying hardships.

Somewhere about this time (probably in the winter of 1848-9), the writer was associated with him in an organization called The Trans-Mississippi Club, the object of which was to keep up a friendly intercourse of members during life, by yearly meetings and personal records. This worthy object was, however, never carried out, and our first annual festival was also our last. According to my present recollection, but one member of this club, beside myself, is now living in Davenport.

As Mr. Smetham was known to possess a high order of literary ability, he was frequently urged—but always declined—to give any public exhibition of the same; only one little poetic gem, which I shall notice later on, thrown off from his ready pen, found place in print, in the pages of the *Weekly Gazette* in 1847.

As years passed on and other engagements called the writer to far distant scenes of labor, Mr. Smetham, instead of cultivating in public his higher abilities, assumed in turn the routine drudgery of a country editor, a post-office clerk, a deputy county treasurer, and finally a bank cashier. In all these unattractive positions the duties assigned him were always carried out with scrupulous exactness and unswerving fidelity. It was only as a side issue, and with a view to needed relaxation that he exercised his taste as an art connoisseur, and became an active member and liberal patron of the Davenport Academy of Sciences. Beneath that earnest face as a frequent attendant at our regular meetings, lurked the hidden fire of a repressed, thoughtful zeal, which we would have been glad to see expressed in fitting words had we the magic power to evoke them; but it was not to be—like the hero of Gray's Elegy, which, in many other respects he resembled, he calmly chose

> "Along the cool sequestered vale of life To keep the noiseless tenor of his way."

With ample means at his command, he apparently never ventured beyond his first land speculation, and postponed until too late in life the inspiration he might have received from a visit to his native land. Only after years had diminished his physical vigor, and tinged his locks with silver—after his invalid wife had been laid at rest beneath the prairie sod, did he undertake alone this long postponed journey, leaving an only daughter behind, anxiously expecting news of his speedy recovery—instead of which comes the hasty summons to his death-bed; alas! not soon enough to receive his parting blessing. And now our friend and associate finds a peaceful grave in the land of his birth and early youth.

Let me now, as his old-time friend, do the best thing for his memory by bringing from its obscure hiding-place and putting on permanent record in the proceedings of this Academy, of which he was so long an honored member, the poetic gem before alluded to, entitled "A Prairie Sunset," an ode which in its keen appreciation of natural scenery, its graphic imagery, tender vein of pathos, and polished poetic diction, would be worthy the pen of a Gray or a Bryant.

It is introduced by the following characteristic note in the *Weekly Gazette* of February 22, 1847:

#### DAVENPORT, IOWA, February 11, 1847.

#### MR. EDITOR:

Sir — The enclosed verses were written last fall, and are offered to you for publication in the hope that they may claim from local interest the attention which they may fail to awaken on the score of poetic merit. I admit your right, as the priest of your own oracle, to print or refuse them, and I have only to beg that should you deem them unworthy of your paper, your stove alone may be the repository of the secret of their existence.

Yours, etc.,

R. S.

#### A PRAIRIE SUNSET IN AUTUMN.

Emblem of the Eternal! gorgeous sun, How vainly doth the laboring mind essay

To laud thee worthily; since time begun, Supremely beauteous, thy transcendent ray

Has glittered in the poet's verse, yet none Hath yet half told thy glory, King of Day! Till human praise can match angelic song, The Muses' highest flight will do thee wrong.

#### DAVENPORT ACADEMY OF NATURAL SCIENCES.

How grand thy course, and how august thy birth: God said "Let there be light," and suddenly

Light followed the behest; the heavens, the earth, The thronging universe, were full of thee;

Thy disc blazed luminous, and light went forth With swift diffusion, over land and sea;

The morning stars sang rapturous at thy rise, And dungeon darkness changed to Paradise.

This morn thy face through mists was faintly gleaming; The hot meridian saw thee conquest-crowned.

'Tis eve. And now thine eye is softly beaming, Throwing long shadows on the broidered ground,

And mellow floods of golden rays are streaming,

Bathing in joyous lustre all around; Till by thy smile to this poor earth is given A rich reflection of the hues of heaven.

The sky is crowded with magnificence To grace and illustrate thy short adieu;

Deep orange is the horizon, from thence Stretches a lengthened belt of saffron hue,

Bordered with streaks of violet intense,

Attenuating gently into blue; While in the east a line of silver light Proclaims the coming of the Queen of Night.

Far round the boundless prairie sinks and swells With long, low rolls, like a subsiding sea

Which, by strong magic and most potent spells, Congealed in all its waves, has ceased to be

A thing of ebbs and flows; these hills and dells, Clothed with luxuriance, flourish steadfastly, But at this hour the varying landscape seems To borrow motion from thy shifting gleams.

The genial atmosphere is full of balm;

A Sabbath stillness reigns o'er hill and dale; Save when the grouse with soft wings fans the calm,

Or with sharp whirrings springs the startled quail, Or where yon small bird pipes his evening psalm;

The nearest house seems like a distant sail; The bland air vibrates to no human tone, With peace and solitude I am alone.

Yet not alone! the spirit hath a dower

Of dear remembrance, safe from time's attack, A sacred treasury, and there is power

In the warm smile of Nature to call back, Through the bright vistas of this sunset hour,

Those who have wandered with us o'er life's track, Whose hearts are founts of purest sympathies, And love right fondly such a scene as this.

They come in spirit from that distant shore,

The mother-land which late I called my home; That sea girt isle which I may see no more;

But 'tis a bliss to know, where'er I roam That neither lapse of time, nor tempest's roar,

Nor constant washing of the salt sea foam, Can sunder soul from soul, while they may still Drink kindred draughts from Nature's gushing rill. And now the broad red orb has sunk from sight; The shadows deepen; in the glimmering skies Lingers a faint and fast receding light; A misty cloak o'er all the landscape lies; The dew falls, shaken from the wings of night; O'er the expiring day the fresh wind sighs; And I will homeward turn, with thankful heart That in Creation's joys I still may claim my part.

(Davenport, 1846).

R. S.

# On motion, the following resolution was adopted:

*Resolved*, That a committee of five be appointed to act in consultation with the President of the Academy, to investigate the matter of the conduct of Mr. A. S. Tiffany, in impeaching the genuineness of certain very important relics in our museum, and in putting in circulation grave charges against the honor and good faith of his associate members, without having first presented his charges before the Academy.

The following were appointed as such committee: Messrs. H. C. Fulton, D. S. Sheldon, C. H. Preston, James Thompson, C. C. Parry.

January 27, 1886.—ANNUAL MEETING.

President C. E. Putnam in the chair; thirty members present.

Reports of the various officers were presented.

Reports as condensed for publication, as follows:

# TREASURER'S REPORT.

Receipts from all sources							\$1,	138	21
Disbursements				•••	•••		. г,	131	59
Balance in treasury							\$	6	62
Floating Debt							.\$	108	70
Permanent Endowment Fund							\$1,	156	95
	W	7. H	Į. ]	FLI	IKE.	$T_{i}$	casi	urer	

# RECORDING SECRETARY'S REPORT.

Regular Academy Meetings	12
Number of Regular Members	170
Number of Life Members	So
Number of Corresponding Members	303
Visitors during the year (1885)2	,273

The Rooms of the Academy have been occupied during the year by the Scott County Horticultural Society, the Scott County Medical and Pharmaceutical Societies, and the Agassiz Club.

LUCY M. PRATT, Recording Secretary.

[PROC. D. A. N. S., Vol. V.]

27

[September 14, 1889.]

#### DAVENPORT ACADEMY OF NATURAL SCIENCES.

#### LIBRARIAN'S REPORT.

Additions to the Library during 1885......3,196

DR JENNIE McCowen, Librarian.

# REPORT OF PUBLICATION COMMITTEE.

#### CURATOR'S REPORT.

The additions to the Museum for 1885 included a large number of archaeological relics presented by Captain Hall, a small prehistoric vessel made of steatite from California; an earthen pipe, and another of red pipestone, both apparently Indian pipes, a stone relic inscribed with some very curious characters, all found in this vicinity; several historical relics, a few mineralogical specimens; mastodon bones and teeth; a Japanese book of thin sections of the Japanese woods—one hundred species and three sections of each; three live rattlesnakes; a collection of southern shells, including some new species; and other less important articles, too numerous to mention. The Academy needs a cabinet, illustrating our local geology as fully as possible, and also a systematic collection in geology and mineralogy, both properly classified for reference and study, as they would render valuable aid to members and young societies, and to classes who might visit them from the public schools.

# W. H. PRATT, Curator.

# PRESIDENT'S ANNUAL ADDRESS.

BY C. E. PUTNAM.

#### LADIES AND GENTLEMEN:

In the performance of the duty which devolves upon the President, it has been the almost uniform practice with those who have preceded me to embrace in the annual address a synopsis of the reports of the several officers of the Academy; but, as the condition and progress of the various departments are set forth in these reports, I shall upon this occasion depart from the usual custom, and omit any reference to these details.

When, at the last annual meeting of the Academy, I yielded to the urgent solicitation of its life members, and accepted the position I now hold, it was with many misgivings whether the absorbing cares of a professional life would afford me sufficient leisure to properly perform its duties. The delightful studies, the intricate researches, the profound and thoughtful discussions which make up the life of a scientific association, are so exacting in their requirements as to almost exclude the ordinary men of business, and limit its active

membership to the select students of science. But, learning that this fair structure, which embodies so many hopes, fears, struggles, which has been sanctified by sacrifice and ennobled by high ideals, was being assailed from without, and that a crisis had arrived in the history of the Academy when its friends and patrons must rally to its support, I could not refrain from taking my place in the ranks, and using my best endeavors to protect it from impending ruin.

At the close of the preceding year there had appeared in the Second Annual Report of the Bureau of Ethnology, connected with the Smithsonian institution, a virulent attack upon the authenticity of the inscribed tablets and elephant pipes in the museum of our Academy, and this was accompanied by a most unjustifiable assault upon the Rev. Mr. Gass, the principal discoverer. These charges against our Academy were made by Henry W. Henshaw, an employe in that department, and had the approval, and were published with the endorsement of, Major Powell, the Director of the Bureau. As the high position attained by the Academy in the world of science has been largely due to these important discoveries, it will be perceived that to permit this charge to go undefended would be not only an injustice to the discoverers, but destructive of its influence and usefulness. The gentleman making these accusations was not an archæologist, never inspected the relics in question, was never on the ground where they were found, was unacquainted with the discoverers, as also with the members of the Academy, never made an inquiry of either, and hence it should surprise no one that his publication was made up of blunders and falsehoods in about equal proportions. Still, as it appeared in a government publication, and thus was supported by official sanction, it was calculated, if uncontradicted, to do great injury. Early in the past year, therefore, a paper was prepared setting forth the facts in the case, and pointing out the errors in the published statement of Mr. Henshaw, and this vindication of the authenticity of our relics was printed in pamphlet form, and widely distributed. It was generally received with favor and approbation, as is evidenced by an extensive correspondence with eminent archæologists in this country and Europe. There should be nothing discouraging in this controversy to the members of the Academy. We all know Rev. Mr. Gass to be a worthy and true man, we all have entire faith in the genuineness of our relics, and, in the end, truth and justice will prevail. Indeed, this attack itself attests the great scientific value of these interesting relics. It discloses, too, the pregnant fact that, in the honorable strife for precedence in archaeological research, we have outstripped our competitors, and hence this abortive attempt to detract from the value of our discoveries. It also makes it clear that at last the Academy has reached the age of manhood. In our infant days we were encouraged some, petted perhaps a little, occasionally, it may be, passed by with indifference; but now that our little planet has crossed the orbits of these official luminaries, we are the recipients of sturdy blows, which indicate that we are at last recognized as among the stalwarts in the scientific world. I therefore congratulate you, ladies and gentlemen, that we have at last attained to

the age of persecution, and can now claim for our Academy the crown of martyrdom.

The Davenport Academy has sprung into being, as it were, in a night, and seems almost like some fantastic fairy structure. Yet here it stands, real, substantial, a goodly edifice, with possessions gathered from the earth and the seas - a vast treasure-house of scientific riches. The publications of our Academy are in all the public libraries of the world, and in exchange we have regularly placed on our tables the publications of other scientific societies, in every tongue and from all civilized lands. It is undoubtedly true that our little Academy is now recognized as among the few successful organizations in our country. Yet it has had no capital, no endowment, no income. It relied only on faith, hope, persistence, but these have never failed it. It had only to express a need, and it was provided for; only to proffer a request, and a whole community, as it were, rose up to grant it. What means this wonderful success? Simply this: Our Academy belongs to the city; it represents the best thought, the highest aspirations of its citi-Their wealth is its capital, their generosity its endowment, their zens. thoughtful care its income. Why, look you, ladies and gentlemen, only a year or two since, the attention of the friends and patrons of the Academy was called to a burdensome debt hanging over it, and immediately our citizens crowded to the rescue. A few prominent and influential men directed the movement, spoke only a few earnest, welldirected words, and the debt disappeared like the mists of the morning. So, too, early in the past year, funds were needed to meet some small current obligations, and immediately there was conceived in the teeming brains of some of our members a "Carnival of All Nations." The entire community entered with zeal and energy into the realization of this happy thought, and the result was a magnificent representation, which makes almost an epoch in the history of our city. It brought amusement and instruction to its participants, and a considerable increase of resources to the Academy. Thus it is our Society is buoyed up, and carried onward by the necromancy of success.

In this connection it may be well to add a few words of explanation concerning the Endowment Fund. Of the amount raised at the citizens' meeting a few years since, the surplus of about eight hundred dollars remaining after the payment of the debts of the Academy, increased during the past year to the sum of one thousand dollars through the legacy of the late Robert McIntosh, has been securely invested in a farm mortgage, bearing eight *per centum* interest, and this is now the nucleus of our Endowment Fund. Belonging to this fund there still remains a small balance which will be invested in like manner as soon as the amount is sufficiently large to make it practicable. It is with societies as with individuals, when they live within their incomes and begin to save, their success is assured. During the past year an opportunity was afforded the Academy to purchase four feet of ground adjoining its building on the north, and, as it was essential for both light and ventilation, the proposition was accepted. The note of the Academy for three hundred twenty dollars, the price of the same, is

now outstanding, and early provision should be made for its payment.

The Constitution of our Academy provides for a permanent Publication Fund, the income of which should only be used to carry on the publication. Ouite recently, Mr. Charles Viele, of Evansville, Indiana, contributed the sum of fifty dollars as the commencement of this fund, which entitles the donor to receive all the publications of the Academy issued thereafter for life. Building on this corner-stone so auspiciously laid, we shall confidently expect in the near future to have this fund well established by other generous contributions. The value of the regular publication of our proceedings cannot be overestimated. It incites to original research, and through exchanges keeps us acquainted with the most recent investigations and discoveries throughout the scientific world. But for the information thus acquired we might be groping at the solution of problems already solved by other investigators. Undoubtedly the high standing of our Academy at this time is in large part due to its enterprise in thus publishing to the world its great discoveries. During the year, through the indefatigable exertions of the Publication Committee, the printing of Volume IV. of our Proceedings has been successfully accomplished, and the volume will soon be ready for distribution. It is a gratification to be able to state that this work has been carried on without imposing financial burdens upon the Academy, and that in point of scientific interest it will compare favorably with preceding volumes.

In the early autumn it was decided, with the beginning of the new year, to throw open the Museum and Library of the Academy to the public, free of charge for admission. Accordingly. on January 1st, the door-keeper was withdrawn, and now any citizen of Davenport, or any stranger visiting the city, is entitled to freely inspect its museum and consult its library. As this institution has been built up by the voluntary contributions of citizens, it seemed only right and proper that all should have free access to its building, and an equal share in its privileges. Visitors hereafter will only be required to conform to certain rules and regulations essential to the preservation of its valuable collections:

It was also wisely decided, some time since, to open the Academy building during certain hours on the Sabbath day. It is well known that there are large numbers among our business men, as well as among the artisan and laboring classes, whose only leisure is on this day; and hence, but for this beneficent arrangement, they would be debarred from its privileges. It is considered that this new policy will subserve a wise and good purpose. The great book of Nature, which is here opened for study, cannot be otherwise than purifying and ennobling in the formation of character, and the educating influences thus exerted are as far-reaching as they are beneficent. I know of no instrumentality so effective to counteract the dissipation and frivolity which too often and with too many rule this day. Those mistake who think that our scientific workers are alone found among the wealthy or the highly educated. Many an artisan, as he passes along to his daily task, is pondering some of the deep problems of science, and not infrequently the hard hand of toil is accompanied with the thoughtful brow of the student. The masters of the future in science, as in politics, will come from the ranks of industry, and therefore it is a wise provision which affords to this class such excellent opportunities for improvement.

The fact must not be overlooked that institutions like this Academy take high rank in the scheme of public education. In them the student is brought face to face with Nature - the great storehouse of all knowledge. Here are learned lessons of close observation and careful research, and out of the habits of mind thus formed have come the great discoveries and inventions which distinguish our modern civilization. It seems almost impossible to exaggerate the beneficent influences which result from the study of science. Instead of passing the best years of life mastering the "dead languages," which, when acquired, can be of little practical value, those engaged in scientific research learn the great truths of creation, and master the utilities of life. The discoveries of steam and electricity, for example, and the inventions by which these mighty elements have been subjected to human use, are among the direct results of the studies encouraged by such institutions, and it is these things which make up the superiority of modern over ancient civilization.

It is undoubtedly true that the ranks of our members engaged in original research have been somewhat thinned by death and removal, and this fact has been the occasion of some solicitude concerning the future of our Academy. We, however, need entertain no fear, for the workers are near at hand. There has recently been noticed among the youth of the land a great scientific uprising, which is destined to rank as one of the epochs of history. In 1880 an Agassiz Association was formed through the instrumentality of Harlan H. Ballard, of Lenox, Mass., having for its object the study of natural history among young persons. There are now over nine hundred separate chapters in this and other countries, with over 10,000 members. The institution has an excellent organization. Each chapter must have not less than four members, and may elect its own officers, adopt its own rules and pursue whatever course of study is deemed desirable. The first great convention of the Agassiz Association was held at Philadelphia, in 1884, and it is in contemplation to hold the next national gathering in Davenport There are two Davenport chapters of during the coming summer. this association, one containing thirty-two members, consisting mainly of high school scholars, and the other about forty members, derived from the grammar schools. Both chapters hold weekly meetings in the Academy building. We thus have our scientific successors close at hand, and therefore need have no fear but that our work will be taken up and carried onward to a still more splendid success.

It should be noted in this review that during the past year we have been favored with visits from Dr. Willes De Hass, of Washington, D. C., and Rev. J. P. MacLean, of Hamilton, Ohio. Both these distinguished archaeologists, while in Davenport, delivered lectures gratuitously, for the benefit of the Academy. Dr. De Hass, it will be remembered, was the gentleman who took the famous Grave Creek tablet to Washington,

and placed before the world the facts of its discovery, and Rev. Mr. MacLean, in his "Mound Builders," has, perhaps, advanced the strongest arguments yet presented tending to establish the authenticity of that interesting relic. There are thus no more competent archæologists in the country, and both these gentlemen, after a careful examination of our Elephant Pipes, and inquiry into the history of their discovery, expressed entire confidence in their authenticity.

During the past year we have been called to mourn the loss of Mr. Richard Smetham, one of our life members. While this kindly and genial gentleman did not personally engage in scientific research, he had an intelligent appreciation of its value, was a frequent visitor to our rooms, and took a lively interest in the welfare of the Academy. A gentleman of delicate sensibilities, generous culture, and fine abilities, his loss leaves a vacancy in the ranks of our life members not easily filled. Our associate, Dr. C. C. Parry, has already made the death of Mr. Smetham the subject of a most appropriate obituary notice, which appears in our published proceedings.

Before closing this review, it is fitting we should recall the fact that it is a principal object of an association like our own to advance the frontiers of human knowledge, and it will be well, therefore, for us to pause, take a backward glance over our career, and ascertain what contributions we have made to the great storehouse of facts. Man is placed here on earth surrounded by mystery, and it is only here and there some adventurous explorer penetrates this vast unknown, and brings to light some new fact of creation. Thus, the duration of man's existence on earth has long been the subject of extensive research and profound speculation. In the special field of archæology this Academy has accomplished important results. Our pottery, our clothcovered copper axes, our inscribed tablets, our elephant pipes, are absolutely unique, and unequaled in any other collection in the world. They carry back the age of man into the far distant past, when the gigantic mammoth frequented our prairies, while yet the glaciers were at work preparing a home for civilization. And when the history of these wonderful relics shall be written, it will not fail to record the adventurous voyages of the "Old Man in the Skiff," Capt. Wilfred P. Hall, which have enriched our museum with all this rare old pottery; it will take note, too, of the disinterested and indefatigable labors of Rev. J. Gass, in his ceaseless delving in mound and earthwork until he brought forth, and freely placed in the museum of the Academy, relics from the far past so rare they open a new page in human history; nor will the historian fail to take count of the intelligent observation, the exact knowledge, and the tireless labors of our Curator, Prof. W. H. Pratt, in bringing order and symmetry out of all this mass of material, and thus making possible its scientific study. So, too, in another line of research, our associate, Prof. W. H. Barris, has penetrated into the bowels of the earth, and read so truthfully the story of the rocks that they must bear his name to distant generations. And who does not know that the name of Dr. C. C. Parry has been stamped upon the mountain peak, and traced in lines of beauty on many a mountain

flower. And may I not add, that whomsoever in future years shall seek to study the *Solpugida*, must needs come back to the early labors, the exact researches of that young entomologist who gave this study his parting breath, his last thought on earth. True it is, the man who adds a new fact to the sum of human knowledge is entitled to a place among the immortals; and it may be our citizens have builded better than they knew, and that this foster-child of their bounty will not only carry the name and fame of their fair city into other lands, but will perpetuate it to distant ages.

It only remains for me to call your attention to the fact that at no distant day it will be found necessary to complete the present building. It is already needed. The museum is now crowded to overflowing. For want of shelf-room, it is found impossible to properly arrange and classify all the specimens in our collection. The books and pamphlets, too, which have come to the Academy without cost, now crowd its shelves to repletion. The generous citizens of Davenport must finish their good work, and give us more room in the near future. To accomplish this only requires concert of action. Where many cooperate, the individual burden is light. The anticipation of this completed building has been in the thoughts of earnest workers of the Academy these many years. In this world of ours the ideal precedes the real, and slowly but surely faith works out its problems. The completed building will, therefore, soon be erected, and when that happy hour arrives and our citizens throng its corridors to witness the spectacles it presents, methinks, to the eye of faith, the curtains that separate us from infinity should be put aside, and we be permitted to behold, standing on that other shore, an old man and a youth, with the once closed ear now . attuned to the music of the spheres, and the wonted wan cheek now all aglow with the bloom of the celestial hills; and to the ear of faith there should come sounding across the abyss their glad acclaim: "It is finished! It is finished!'

#### ELECTION OF OFFICERS.

President - C. E. PUTNAM.

First Vice-President-C. E. HARRISON.

Second Vice-President- J. B. PHELPS.

Treasurer — Major G. P. McCLELLAND.

Recording Secretary—Dr. JENNIE McCowen.

Corresponding Secretary-W. H. PRATT.

Librarian-H. A. PILSBRY.

Curator-W. H. PRATT.

Trustees — Ist, Dr. PRESTON; 2d, JAMES THOMPSON; 3d, E. P. LYNCH; 4th, H. C. FULTON.

# January 29, 1886 .- REGULAR MEETING.

President C. E. Putnam in the chair; fifteen members present.

# STANDING COMMITTEES

were announced, as follows:

Finance.-G. P. McClelland, E. P. Lynch, J. B. Phelps.

*Publication.*—Mrs. M. L. D. Putnam, Dr. C. C. Parry, Prof. W. H. Barris, Dr. C. H. Preston. James Thompson.

Library.-H. A. Pilsbry, C. E. Harrison, H. C. Fulton.

*Museum.*— W. H. Pratt, H. A. Pilsbry, Prof. D. S. Sheldon, Prof. W. H. Barris, William Riepe.

Mr. Harrison called attention to, the locality of the Signal Service thermometers as objectionable, occupying the center of a flat tin roof on a building heated by steam, with the surrounding chimney-tops sending up volumes of heated air. A discussion on the subject ensued.

January 29, 1886.—TRUSTEES' MEETING.

President C E. Putnam in the chair; eight members present.

 $Voted,\,$  To keep the museum open from 10 to 12 A. M., from 2 to 4 P. M., and on Sundays, from 2 to 4 P. M.

Voted, To continue salary of Curator at \$500 per annum.

The following resolution was unanimously adopted:

*Resolved*, That in view of the crowded state of the museum, it is not considered advisable for the Academy to longer continue the custodian of private collections, and that the Secretary is hereby instructed to notify the owners of such collections that they are requested either to donate them to the Academy or to remove them from the building.

*Voted*, To grant the request of the Agassiz Chapters for the use of rooms in the basement.

*Voted*, To grant the use of the Academy to Mrs. Putnam, for the usual entertainment for children, on the 22d of February.

February 12, 1886 .- SPECIAL MEETING.

Vice-President C. E. Harrison in the chair; six members present.

Committee on Programme reported as follows:

That at each meeting, a topic of discussion be announced in advance for the next meeting.

That a paper on that subject be secured, if possible; if not, that selections be read from the current literature accessible, followed by discussion or conversation germane to the subject.

That we confine ourselves chiefly to subjects in Natural Science, and that we suggest as suitable topics the following: "The Coal Measures

[PROC. D. A. N. S., Vol. V.]

[September 16, 1889.]

of Iowa, including the Building Stone of Iowa, including mention of Gypsum, Sand, Clay, and the Ochre from which Mineral Paint is made; Mathematics of Plants; Migration of Plants; Protective Mimicry of Animals; Protective Colors of Animals; Origin of Our Domestic Animals; Migration of Birds; Aerial Navigation; Explosives; Glycerine; Gutta Percha; Phosphorescence; Petroleum, its Manufacture and Uses; Electricity as a Motive Power; Meteoric Stones; Pottery."

Report adopted, and voted that this list, to which any subject proposed and approved at any meeting may be added, be kept by the Secretary, accessible to members.

A discussion then ensued on "Railroad Telegraphy." The subject of "Electric Motors for Street Cars" was also discussed.

February 26, 1886.—REGULAR MEETING.

President C. E. Putnam in the chair; twenty-two members present.

Curator reported the receipt of three boxes of pottery from ancient mounds.

Mrs. Putnam reported the proceeds of the entertainment on the 22d of February, \$42.00.

Dr. Barris read a review of a pamphlet on the "Geology of Scott County, Iowa, and Rock Island County, Illinois," by A. S. Tiffany, which was referred to the Publication Committee.

Prof. R. E. Call read by title, and gave a synopsis of a paper on "New Fresh Water Mollusks."

H. A. Pilsbry and R. E. Call offered a paper on "Pyrgulopsis," a new genus of mollusk, with descriptions of two new species. Both papers were referred to the Publication Committee.

Prof. Call, as a new member, greeted the Academy, and congratulated the members on the value of its work and the worth of the appreciation it is receiving from all parts of the world.

March 18, 1886.-TRUSTEES' MEETING.

President C. E. Putnam in the chair; eleven members present.

On motion, the Finance Committee was authorized to make a temporary loan of \$100, to pay the balance due for completion and distribution of Volume IV. of the Proceedings.

On motion, the Publication Committee was authorized to proceed with the publication of Volume V.

Mr. Putnam read a communication signed by himself and Mrs. Putnam, in regard to the entomological collection of their son, the late

#### SYNOPSIS OF PROCEEDINGS.

J. Duncan Putnam, which had been on deposit in the Academy since 1877, and asked the appointment of a committee, with whom to confer in arranging the terms to be attached to the proposed donation.

The following committee was appointed: Dr. C. C. Parry, Prof. Herbert Osborn, W. H. Pratt.

March 26, 1886 .- REGULAR MEETING.

Vice-President J. B. Phelps presiding; twenty-eight members present.

Publication Committee presented bound copy of Volume IV. of the Proceedings, with brief statement of contents. Reported an extra issue of five hundred copies, necessary to supply the demand, growing each year, for our exchange list; also, an increase in the number of pages over any previous volume. Arrangements are already perfected for commencing Volume V., four papers of scientific value now in the hands of the Committee.

Mrs. M. L. Marks was elected a regular member; D. S. Harris, of Cuba, Illinois, elected to corresponding membership.

The special committee to investigate the conduct of Mr. A. S. Tiffany, under resolution of December 26, 1885, would respectfully report that it has carefully investigated the matter set forth in the foregoing resolution, and finds:

That Mr. A. S. Tiffany has impeached the genuineness of the socalled "limestone tablet" and "elephant pipes," by declaring by parole to a number of persons, and by declaring in a letter written by him to Prof. P. W. Norris, under date of October 27, 1882, which letter was given by said Prof. Norris to Prof. Cyrus Thomas, that said relics were frauds; all of which was done by Mr. Tiffany without having ever presented to the Academy any charges against the genuineness of said relics.

That in said letter, and also by parole, Mr. Tiffany has charged our associate, Mr. C. E. Harrison, with being a party to the alleged fraud, in having manufactured said "limestone tablet," and has made said charges without having ever presented the same to the Academy for investigation.

That Mr. A. S. Tiffany was before your committee, in person and by attorney. That he admitted having written said letter to Prof. Norris, but denied that he had made the charge orally, although it was in evidence that he had so done to several persons, and to at least one member of your committee. He also stated to your committee that he believed Mr. C. E. Harrison to be guilty of the fraud, as charged by him, and that he could prove his belief to be true; but refused to present any proof, or attempt the same, or to inform your committee why he held such belief, and gave as his reason for the refusal that he understood Mr. Harrison had threatened to bring a civil action against him

# DAVENPORT ACADEMY OF NATURAL SCIENCES.

for damages arising out of the charges made, and that he considered the evidences of the alleged fraud matters to be used in defense against such an action, and that to put Mr. Harrison in possession of the same would give him an unfair advantage in the event of the threatened litigation. Mr. Tiffany further admitted that he had never presented to the Academy any charges against the genuineness of said relics, the genuineness of their finding, or against the honesty and good faith of Mr. Harrison in regard to the same.

Your committee has not deemed it within its province — under the foregoing resolution — to inquire into the genuineness of said relics, except as far as it might be necessary, in the event of evidence of fraud being offered. But no evidence has been offered that might, in any way, lead to the Academy changing its present position in regard to these relics; or to sustain any charges made by Mr. Tiffany. Neither is there any reason, known to your committee, for doubting the entire correctness of the statements made at the time of finding, or since, by the gentlemen concerned in the discovery of the relics.

In conclusion, your committee recommends that Mr. Tiffany — who, by his own acknowledgment, has been guilty of acts, as above mentioned, which are clearly unjust, and especially to be condemned in a member of a scientific association — be subjected to the penalty of expulsion from the regular membership of the Academy.

Dated March 26, 1886. Signed, H. C. FULTON. C. H. PRESTON. JAMES THOMPSON. C. C. PARRY. D. S. SHELDON.

On motion, the report was accepted and placed on file, and committee discharged.

The following resolution was then offered and passed — yeas, 25; nays, 2:

WHEREAS, The special committee appointed by the Academy on December 26, last, to investigate the matter of the conduct of Mr. A. S. Tiffany, in making and putting in circulation grave charges against the honor and good faith of his associate members, having reported that, after a careful investigation, it finds Mr. Tiffany, by his own acknowledgments, guilty of the charges made by the resolution, and that he still claims his charges to be true, but refuses to attempt to present any proof of the same; and

WHEREAS, The committee recommends that Mr. Tiffany be subjected to the penalty of expulsion from the regular membership of the Academy; and

WHEREAS, We believe the action recommended by the committee to be just, under the circumstances; that vindication against unproven charges is due to the gentlemen instrumental in the discovery of the relics charged to be frauds; that the Academy owes to itself the duty of protection against internal dissension, to the end that its energies may be directed to the purposes of its organization, and not to be wasted on controversies instituted without apparent

#### SYNOPSIS OF PROCEEDINGS.

foundation, and encouraged by other than honest scientific motives; and further, believing that it would be unjust to require those whose honor and good faith are brought in question by the charges of Mr. Tiffany, to work in the Academy and attend its meetings with him; therefore

Be it Resolved, That Mr. A. S. Tiffany be, and hereby is, expelled from the regular membership of the Academy.

In view of statements made by Dr. C. T. Lindley, in his speech in defense of Mr. Tiffany, the following motion was offered:

*Moved*, That a committee, consisting of Messrs. G. P. McClelland, Rev. Dr. Barris, Prof. D. S. Sheldon, and J. B. Phelps, be appointed, to investigate the matter of certain defamatory charges against members of the Academy, made by Dr. C. T. Lindley.

Dr. Lindley desired to have G. W. French on the committee, and his name was accepted by the mover and added thereto.

The motion was unanimously adopted.

April 29, 1886 .- TRUSTEES' MEETING.

President C. E. Putnam in the chair; nine members present.

*Voted*, That the Finance Committee be authorized to borrow a sum not to exceed two hundred and fifty dollars (\$250), to pay indebtedness of the Academy not otherwise provided for.

*Voted*, To grant request of Agassiz Chapter to hold their Agassiz birthday anniversary meeting in the Academy.

April 30, 1886 .- REGULAR MEETING.

President C. E. Putnam in the chair; thirty-two members present.

Mrs. M. L. Marks placed on the list of life members; F. M. Witter, of Muscatine, Iowa, elected a corresponding member.

The special committee, to whom was referred the investigation of the charges made by Dr. Lindley against members of the Academy, reported as follows:

Dr. Lindley charges, (1) That curved base pipes have been made in the Academy; (2) That people about town know it; (3) That Mr. Pratt knows all about it; (4) He (Lindley) not only knew that they were made, but had seen them made; (5) Mr. Tiffany had good reasons for his conduct, he knew the tablets were frauds, and that other frauds were committed; (6) He is not alone in this belief; it is shared by some of the most respected members of the Academy; (7) Mr. Harrison has made fraudulent tablets, and passed them off as genuine; (8) Mr. Pratt is dishonest in that if he should pack his (Lindley's) collection, he would drop out and leave behind the most valuable specimens; (9) The Committee on Tiffany's conduct did not want to reach the facts in the case, and were neither just nor fair in their action; (10) There are "goings on" at the Academy which he is going to throw light

#### DAVENPORT ACADEMY OF NATURAL SCIENCES.

upon. He is going to see that every scientist in Europe hears of these things, and every time they are smoothed over he is going to "boom it up again."

Your committee beg to report that, after a full examination, they find the charges made by Dr. Lindley not sustained. Lindley denied having uttered No. 7. Signed, G. P. McCLELLAND.

W. H. BARRIS. J. B. PHELPS. G. WATSON FRENCH.

Prof. Sheldon was unable to serve, owing to illness.

On motion, the report was received and the committee discharged.

May 28, 1886. - REGULAR MEETING.

President C. E. Putnam in the chair; thirty-seven members present.

On motion, the report of the investigation committee in the case of Dr. Lindley, was adopted.

Prof. D. S. Sheldon offered the following resolution :

WHEREAS, Dr. Clarence T. Lindley has' repeatedly assailed the integrity of this Association and certain of its members, and has finally formulated and presented before the Academy certain defamatory charges, which, on a judicial investigation by a committee consisting of G. P. McClelland, Rev. W. H. Barris, G. Watson French, and J. B. Phelps, were proved to be wholly unfounded; and

WHEREAS, The said Lindley has openly proclaimed his hostility to the Academy, and threatened to persist in his efforts to disturb its harmony and peace, and had thus violated his plain obligations as a member; and

WHEREAS, The longer retention of said Lindley as an associate would tend to impair the usefulness, and subvert the objects of this Association and injure its standing in this community, and discredit it among similar societies elsewhere; therefore

*Be it Resolved*, That Dr. Clarence T. Lindley be forthwith expelled from membership in the Davenport Academy of Natural Sciences, and that the Secretary be instructed to strike his name from the roll.

Dr. Lindley being present, and declining to withdraw during the discussion, on motion of Dr. Parry he was permitted to remain, if he desired to do so, and the yeas and nays on the motion to expel were called for in his presence, with the following result: Yeas, 36; nays, none.

Mr. H. G. Sharfenburg and John J. Dahms were elected to regular membership, and the following corresponding members were elected: Dr. S. F. Landry, Galveston, Indiana, Mr. Frank Leveritt, Denmark, Iowa, Pietro Bernabo Silorato, Rome, Italy.

A paper contributed by Mr. C. S. Watkins, on "Volcanoes in the Sandwich Islands," was read by Mr. Pratt, and referred to the Publication Committee.

May 28, 1886 .- TRUSTEES' MEETING.

President C. E. Putnam in the chair; eleven members present.

Mrs. M. A. Sanders, in consideration of valuable donations, was made a life member, and the usual fee was remitted.

The President, the Secretary, and Dr. Preston were elected a committee to revise the by-laws.

June 5, 1886 .- SPECIAL MEETING.

A special meeting of the Academy was called, on account of the death of Professor Sheldon.

Vice-President C. E. Harrison in the chair; eleven members present.

After remarks, Messrs. W. H. Pratt, W. H. Barris, and C. C. Parry were elected a committee to draft appropriate resolutions.

The trustees and members of the Academy were requested to meet at the Academy building, to attend in a body such services as may be held on the day of the funeral.

Adjourned until June 11, to hear the report of the Committee.

June 11, 1886 .- MEMORIAL MEETING

in honor of Prof. David S. Sheldon.

President C. E. Putnam in the chair; thirteen members present.

The following resolutions were unanimously adopted:

WHEREAS, Our dearly loved associate and friend, Prof. David S. Sheldon, at a ripe old age, but in the midst of an active usefulness, has finished his work here, and entered upon the rest pertaining to the higher life,

*Resolved*, That in his departure, the Academy of Natural Sciences has lost a most efficient co-worker in the cause of science, and for the interests of the Institution, of which he was one of the founders, the first president, and always a zealous and active member.

*Resolved*, That we who remain will always bear in mind his accustomed kind and cordial greeting, and his cheerful aid and encouragement in all our plaus. Naturalists and lovers of true science have long recognized in him the devoted student and the experienced teacher. Admirers of a true and noble life will mourn the removal of one of the brightest examples of such a life. Of him it may be most truly said: "The world is the better that he has lived in it."

*Resolved*, That in his death the cause of education loses one of the ablest and wisest workers; a teacher of teachers, whose pupils now scattered through this and foreign lands, ever turn to his memory with love and reverence. *Resolved*, That we hereby express our deep sympathy with the relatives and connections, in the loss of such a loved member of the family circle.

*Resolved*, That these resolutions be entered upon the records of the Academy, and that copies be furnished for publication and for the daily papers.

Mrs. Putnam, on behalf of the Publication Committee, bore testimony to the great loss they had sustained in the death of one who had, from the first, given the enterprise his warmest support.

Remarks were also made by Dr. Parry, H. C. Fulton, Hon. George H. French, Mr. Pratt, and W. H. Holmes.

The biographical sketch of Prof. D. S. Sheldon, presented by Dr. C. C. Parry (since included in Vol. V., pp. 179–84) was referred to the Publication Committee.

# June 25, 1886 .- REGULAR MEETING.

President C. E. Putnam in the chair; six members present.

Curator reported a number of donations to the museum, among which were a cast of the "Waverly Tablet," from Prof. J. P. MacLean, of Hamilton, Ohio, and a collection of fossils from Prof. W. H. Barris, including the type specimens of crinoids figured in his papers published in the Academy proceedings.

Mr. Harrison desired to present his collection of several hundred natural history, geological and archaeolgical specimens unconditionally to the Academy. This offer was accepted with a special vote of thanks.

In pursuance of action taken by the Academy and communication presented by Mr. and Mrs. Putnam, at a former meeting, regarding the presentation of the entomological collection, cabinets and library of the late J. Duncan Putnam, Dr. C. C. Parry, chairman of committee then appointed, presented the report of said committee, specifying certain conditions under which it would be proper that such presentation should be made and accepted by the Academy, viz. :

# CONDITIONS

under which the J. D. Putnam Entomological collection is to be donated to the Davenport Academy of Natural Sciences.

1. The Academy to assume proper care of the collection, by having it examined at least once a year by a competent entomologist.

2. The accompanying cases and drawers not to be used for additional collections to the exclusion of original specimens, except to introduce more complete material, or more fully illustrate original species; badly injured or mutilated original specimens to be preserved in best possible shape, unless duplicated by two or more perfect specimens. Type-specimens of original description to be very carefully preserved, and conspicuously so marked.

3. All labels of locality, date, name, etc., to remain on the pins as originally placed, and any additional labeling or change of name to be placed on separate slips below the original.

4. No specimens or books to be taken from the building without the written consent of the Academy Trustees or the donors.

5. Accompanying entomological books to be plainly marked as the Putnam donation, and all unbound pamphlets not to be placed on the shelves for general use until bound by the Academy.

6. Failure to comply with said conditions to annul the donation; or, on the dissolution of the Academy or diversion to other than scientific objects, the donation to revert to the donors or legal heirs.

7. Academy to ratify these conditions by formal resolution, an official copy of which to be furnished to the donors.

Signed, C. C. PARRY. HERBERT OSBORN (by letter). W. H. PRATT.

The committee then presented the following resolutions of acceptance of the generous proposition :

*Resolved*, *First*, That the Davenport Academy of Sciences hereby formally accepts, under the conditions recommended by the report of a special committee herewith received and endorsed by the donors, viz.: The entomological collection, with accompanying cases and books, of the late J. Duncan Putnam, heretofore deposited in the rooms of the Academy.

*Second*, That in thus gratefully accepting this munificent gift, the Academy also desires to place on record its appreciation of the noble character of unselfish devotion to scientific objects which was so worthily displayed in the life and labors of our late associate, the gifted founder of the collection.

*Third*, We also desire, on this occasion, to express our high regard for that exhibition of parental encouragement and liberality which has proved an essential factor in bringing out such valuable results which, by this gift, are incorporated for all time in this institution, of which the virtual donor, J. Duncan Putnam, was an efficient co-worker and liberal patron, and an illustrious example worthy of our earnest imitation.

*Fourth*, That a copy of these resolutions be conspicuously displayed in connection with the collections herein referred to, and the original papers referring to this matter be placed on file in the archives of the Academy.

In moving the adoption of the report, Dr. C. C. Parry addressed the Academy, as follows:

It is quite unnecessary to state before those here present that the donation now made to this Academy, of the J. Duncan Putnam entomological collection and library, represents no ordinary gift. Aside from its actual pecuniary value, which I have reason to know is not small, it is also important in inaugurating a policy that this Academy will hereafter require a full control of all the collections placed within its custody, and for which it is, in a measure, responsible. While I do not under-

[PROC. D. A. N. S., Vol. V.]

29

[September 17, 1889.]

stand it to rigidly exclude special deposits for temporary use or convenience for special studies, it does mean that no private collection, over which it has no control, can be accumulated in its limited space to the virtual exclusion of its own undisplayed material. This is so manifestly just that I do not see how any exceptions can be made to it.

When, several years ago, I was specially invited to deposit my botanical collections in a room of the Academy ostensibly designed for that purpose, in accepting, at the time, the courtesy offered, I clearly saw that if the collection, as I hoped and expected, would grow under my hand, its proper care and arrangement would require more room and attention than could be reasonably devoted to it in an institution including other and more popular branches of science. I therefore, at the proper time, quietly withdrew my collection from its temporary custody.

Since then, as is plainly to be seen, the Academy collections have largely outgrown the available room for their accessible arrangement and display. The library shelves are loaded down with unbound volumes that are virtually sealed books, and the damp, dimly-lighted basement is in request for storage or limited display of desirable collections. Of course, the first natural suggestion under such circumstances would be, why not appeal to the public, who are directly interested, for an addition to this building, properly to accommodate its constantly enlarging material for study or display. Let those who have heretofore "in the heat and burden of the day" carried this load of popular solicitation answer this suggestion. It would probably come in the form of "Try it yourself."

Till our Davenport Peabody or Lick makes his appearance, we must be content to do the best we can with limited means, and the first exercise of economy will be to cut off outside expenses; hence, properly arises the policy of declining the custody of private collections.

That such a policy should immediately result in such valuable donations to our collections, as that now under consideration, could hardly be expected; but that it will eventually lead to such results is reasonable, from the fact that actual ownership implies special care and protection, and hence affords the best guarantee of an appreciative use of such donations.

But, to come back to the point that first started these suggestions: We have now placed in our hands the ownership, under reasonable conditions, of a most instructive and valuable collection of entomological material—historically interesting in its direct association with one who derived his earliest inspiration toward such pursuits in our associated membership; scientifically valuable in its profoundly thorough investigation and copious illustration—above all, memorable as a noble example to all of unselfish devotion to pure scientific pursuits. As such, let us gracefully accept it.

The report was adopted unanimously. Accompanying, were the written conditions under which the Academy becomes owner of the collection and books, signed by Mr. and Mrs. Putnam, as accepted.

A paper by W. A. Chapman, of Okolona, Arkansas, entitled "An Ancient Mine in Arkansas," was read and referred to the Publication Committee.

J. E. Lindsey elected to regular membership.

July 9, 1886 .- ADJOURNED MEETING.

Vice-President C. E. Harrison in the chair; eleven members and one visitor present.

Dr. Parry presented a paper on "Harfordia; A New Genus of Eriogoneæ from Lower California." Received and referred to Publication Committee.

Mr. Fawcett, of the British Museum, being present, was introduced by Dr. Parry and invited to participate in the deliberations of the evening. Mr. Fawcett expressed great pleasure in being able to attend a meeting of the Davenport Academy of Natural Sciences, and especially in hearing the paper of Dr. Parry, which he regarded as a very valuable contribution to botanical knowledge. He then proceeded to give, in response to inquiry, a very interesting sketch of the British Museum---its origin, gradual growth, present dimensions, character of buildings, management, means of support, etc. Mentioned that one special feature of the management was the fostering of special collections in local societies, great attention being given to illustrating local flora and fauna and local archæology; also to forestry. Attention had been forced to the latter by the great destruction of forests and consequent change of climate in some parts of the British Empire, notably in India, where the Forest Department is very strict and requires that wherever a tree is cut down another shall be planted in its place.

Mr. Pratt then read a paper on "Aerial Navigation," which was followed by a general discussion.

August 10, 1886 .- TRUSTEES' MEETING.

President C. E. Putnam in the chair; eight members present.

Mr. Pratt called the attention of the Trustees to the desirability of prosecuting more actively the work of mound exploration, and, after considerable discussion as to ways and means, a resolution was adopted providing for the appointment of a committee of three to solicit subscriptions for the work. Messrs. G. P. McClelland, E. P. Lynch, and James Thompson were appointed such committee.

On motion, the Treasurer was instructed to reimburse the Curator for expenses connected with his trip to the Marshalltown bed of Crinoids. A letter was read from Dr. P. J. Farnsworth, of Clinton, Iowa, in regard to mounds of Albany and Fulton, Illinois.

The following bills were allowed and ordered paid: Repairing roof, \$15.50; trays, etc., \$3.00; postage, \$75.00.

July 30, 1886 .- REGULAR MEETING.

President C. E. Putnam in the chair; twelve members and a number of visitors present.

Curator reported some very valuable additions to the museum, the most notable of which was a collection of sixty-three species of fossils from the Paris basin, by Prof. Barris; and a number of exceedingly beautiful specimens secured by himself on a recent trip to the crinoid beds of Marshalltown.

Prof. Hatch reported a trip to the Ozark Mountains, and collections in botany and zoölogy.

S. M. Tracy, Professor of Botany in the University of Missouri, being present, was called upon, and made a few remarks in a very pleasant and complimentary strain, commenting on the advantages enjoyed by the members of the Davenport Academy.

Drs. Hoepfner, Jaenicke, and Matthey, and Mr. M. H. Calderwood, of Eldridge, were elected to regular membership, and Mr. C. T. Simpson and Rev. J. P. MacLean as corresponding members.

H. A. Pilsbry presented a paper describing "A New Hydrobinoid Mollusk, with Notes on Other Rissoidæ."

Mr. Pilsbry also gave an interesting account of some "plants" of mollusks near Davenport. During a recent collecting trip to Sylvan Water, he found a mollusk new to the Mississippi River. On showing it to the Curator of the Academy, he was referred to Academy Proceedings, Vol. II., p. 26, where an account is given of Mr. Pratt having brought from Peoria, Illinois, fresh-water shells not found in this vicinity, and transplanting some of the living shells into Sylvan Water. Mr. Pilsbry's findings, ten years later, show that their new station proved favorable to the mollusks. He further desired to have recorded the planting of a land mollusk, *Mes. Albolabris*, on the Island, the specimens being from Des Moines.

In view of the approaching National Convention of the Agassiz Association, to be held in this city, the Academy voted to appoint committees to coöperate with the local Agassiz Clubs in any way which might be conducive to the success of the meeting.

#### SYNOPSIS OF PROCEEDINGS.

# August 2, 1886 .- ADJOURNED MEETING.

President C. E. Putnam in the chair; twelve members and a number of visitors present.

Dr. Preston read an account of the exploration of a number of mounds near Toolesboro, Iowa, made on July 24, by a body of Academy members consisting of Messrs. E. P. Lynch, C. E. Harrison, H. C. Fulton, and himself. (Published in Vol. V., pp. 17-44).

On motion, the thanks of the Academy were returned to the citizens of Toolesboro for aid rendered the exploring party.

Resolutions were unanimously adopted of hearty support and coöperation with the State Convention of the Agassiz Association, to be entertained by the Davenport Chapter, August 24, 25, 26, 27.

Mrs. Putnam reported the receipts of the "Woodlawn Fete" for the benefit of the publication fund, to be \$126.15.

# August 27, 1886.-REGULAR MEETING.

Vice-President C. E. Harrison in the chair; seventeen members present.

The following persons were elected to regular membership: Geo. E. Copeland, William C. Stevens, Herman Smith, A. Warnebold, E. A. Stanton, Thomas H. Jappe, W. M. Lillis, Dr. A. B. Dennis. For corresponding members: Prof. F. Starr, Cedar Rapids, Iowa; Prof. S. M. Tracy, Columbia, Missouri.

A paper was then read by A. Hageboeck on "Amphioxus Lanceolatus," illustrated by drawings and diagrams.

Mr. Pratt read a paper by W. A. Chapman, on the "Ancient Grooved Rocks in Arkansas." Both papers were referred to the Publication Committee.

September 24, 1886.-REGULAR MEETING.

President C. E. Putnam in the chair; pineteen members, a number of the Agassiz Chapter, and several visitors present.

Donations of unusual value were reported by the Curator, including a very fine collection of fossils from Prof. Barris; crinoids from Crawfordsville. Indiana; marine shells from Mr. Riepe; fossil shells from Mr. Pilsbry; a fossil ammonite, weighing twenty-five pounds from W. A. Chapman; section of a marine shell from China, donated by Mrs. Gamewell; and a collection of large photographs of the ruins of Charleston, from Prof. McGee of the United States Geological Survey.

# 230 DAVENPORT ACADEMY OF NATURAL SCIENCES.

Corresponding members were elected as follows: Dr. P. J. Farnsworth, of Clinton, Iowa, Professor of Materia Medica, Iowa State University; Mr. B. F. Waller, of New Palestine, Missouri; and Miss Belle M. Gilcrest, of Des Moines, Iowa.

A letter and the advance sheets of an article for "Science," by Prof. McGee, in regard to theories as to the causes of the Charleston earthquake, and the character of the work of the United States Geological Survey at that point, were read; and presenting the Academy a set of eight large photographs of scenes in and about the city.

Dr. McCowen then read a paper on "Earthquakes," a concise history from 1606 B. C., a summing up of the different theories as to causation now in vogue, closing with suggestions as to how science may render good services to humanity in recommendations as to building materials, methods of construction, etc., so as to render comparatively harmless the slight shocks which visit the United States and which are becoming more noticeable as the country is more thickly settled.

Dr. Parry then read an interesting account, by an eye witness, of the earthquake at New Madrid, Missouri; and Mr. James Thompson, a newspaper article on earthquakes, by Proctor.

The photographs sent by Mr. McGee, and a large map prepared by Mr. Pratt, added much to a clear understanding of the situation in Charleston.

Blanks sent out by the United States Geological Survey for the collection of information in regard to earthquake shocks, were distributed.

October 29, 1886.-REGULAR MEETING.

President C. E. Putnam in the chair, eleven members present.

Hal. Decker was elected as regular member, and Messrs. B. F. Goss and E. J. Hemmings, of Pewaukee, Carl Dorflinger, of Milwaukee, Wisconsin, and James Gurney, of St. Louis, Missouri, as corresponding members.

Letters were read from Prof. Starr, of Coe College, asking the loan of books; from Fred Stearns, Detroit, wishing exchanges; from Prof. P. J. Farnsworth, Clinton, and Miss Belle Gilcrest, Des Moines, acknowledging membership; from Captain Hall, asking a remittance to prepare and ship specimens he has collected.

A handsome case for the Entomological Collection was presented to the Academy in commemoration of the birth-day of J. D. Putnam, its former President. On motion of Dr. Parry, a vote of thanks was returned to Mr. and Mrs. Putnam.
A paper on "*Lastarriæa*" was presented by Dr. Parry and referred to the Publication Committee.

November 23, 1886.—TRUSTEES' MEETING.

President C. E. Putnam in the chair; ten members present.

Mrs. Putnam reported an effort on her part to raise an annual subscription of \$400 a year, for five years, to provide for the support of the Academy, and obviate repeated appeals to the public.

On motion, it was voted that Mrs. Putnam's plan for providing an annual support fund has the approbation of the Trustees.

A course of lectures or parlor meetings by home talent was proposed, and Mr. Phelps and Major McClelland were appointed a committee of arrangements.

On motion, the thanks of the Academy were voted to Mr. Kuhnen for the donation of a stove.

November 27, 1886 .- ADJOURNED MEETING.

President C. E. Putnam in the chair; nine members present.

Curator reported the receipt of a barrel and several boxes from Captain Hall, containing mound pottery, stone implements, and a number of human skulls.

Mr. Harrison read the report, prepared by Mr. Pratt and himself, of the mound explorations made by them at Toolesboro, October 18th, resulting in the finding of but few relics, among which were human bones in a bad state of preservation, one skull, and the frontal bone of another, remarkably flat, a finely carved, smooth, and symmetrical curved base pipe, and some turtle shell fragments bearing artificial markings.

Mr. Pratt read a translation, made by Mr. Riepe and himself, of an interesting and valuable paper by Dr. Max Uhle, of Dresden, read before the Berlin Anthropological Society, entitled "Concerning the Elephant Carvings in America." Dr. Uhle reviewed the attack on the Academy of Sciences made by the Bureau of Ethnology, and discussed the co-existence of man and mastodon on the western continent, giving strong support to the affirmative theory. On motion of Mr. C. E. Harrison, it was resolved that the thanks of the Academy be tendered Mr. Max Uhle for his paper, and for the strong support given to the position of the Academy.

Mr. H. A. Pilsbry read by title a paper entitled "Notes on a Collection of Texan Mollusca," which was referred to the Publication Committee. Mr. Pratt mentioned the fact that the Trustees of the British Museum have presented Dr. W. H. Barris with a copy of their great monograph on all known *Blastoidea*. It is a large quarto, containing twenty full page illustrations, numbering over four hundred figures. The gift is in recognition of his work in the same department of Natural History, which is published in the Proceedings of the Davenport Academy of Natural Sciences of last year's issue. The blastoids described by Dr. Barris are fully recognized, and frequent reference made to his work.

A letter was read from Mr. Gass, giving an account of an exploration made by himself, of mounds on Turkey River.

The following regular members were elected: Prof. Jerome McNeil, of Moline, Illinois, and E. B. Sanders, of Davenport; and for corresponding member, Miss Sue McCowen, of Englewood, Illinois.

December 10, 1886 .- ADJOURNED MEETING.

Vice-President C. E. Harrison in the chair; fourteen members and two visitors present.

Mr. Fulton opened the discussion of the evening on "Fuel," with a very complete *resume* of the different kinds, their qualities and sources. He dwelt particularly on the vast waste in mining, in transportation, in handling, and, finally, in burning; and made important suggestions as to how much of it might be avoided. He also spoke of the various recent inventions for preparing valuable fuel from the immense masses of waste accumulated in the mining regions everywhere.

The subject was discussed by Dr. Hazen, Dr. Preston, and Messrs. Williston, Witherell, and Harrison.

## December 31, 1886 .- REGULAR MEETING.

President C. E. Putnam in the chair; fourteen members present.

Curator reported the donation of fossils by Rev. J. Gass, and a collection of one hundred fifty species of Florida shells by Mr. C. T. Simpson, Ogallala, Nebraska.

The following papers were read by title and referred to the Publication Committee, viz.: "Description of four new species of Myriapods from the United States," by Prof. Jerome McNeil, of Moline; "List of Mollusca collected in Florida," by C. T. Simpson, of Ogallala, Nebraska.

The following regular members were elected: Messrs. Fred. Heinz, Herman Steffen, T. L. Sharon, Emil Vollmer, William Stricker, Joseph Evans, Dr. A. M. Bowman, Theo. Krabbenhoft, George Krabbenhoft, H. Abel, Jr., Melchior Hubinger, Adam Hubinger, Miss Grace Haddix, Miss Flora Haddix, Mr. A. L. Mossman.

It was ordered that a vote of thanks be tendered to Mrs. Newcomb for the base-burner heating stove presented to the Academy.

January 5, 1887.-TRUSTEES' MEETING.

President C. E. Putnam in the chair; eleven members present.

Mrs. Putnam reported \$330 pledged on the annual subscription.

Voted, To pay the following bills out of the first available funds:

Curator's Salary\$166	66
Postage and Stationery 117	62
Repairs	44
Pictures of ex-President	75
Captain Hall	60

The list of membership was revised by striking from the Treasurer's books those who have declined to pay their dues when called upon, and those who have removed from the city.

January 14, 1887 .- ADJOURNED MEETING.

Vice-President C. E. Harrison in the chair; ten members present.

The subject for discussion, "Weather Prognostications," was opened by Mr. Pratt, and included a consideration of equinoctial storms, the relation of the weather to tides and sun-spots, etc. The discussion was participated in by Messrs. Thompson, Fulton, and Harrison.

The theory of "Color" was then discussed by Messrs. Fulton, Pratt, Jappe, and Thompson.

# January 26, 1887.—ANNUAL MEETING.

President C E. Putnam in the chair; ninety-two members present. The reports of the officers were read, as follows:

### TREASURER'S REPORT.

#### GENERAL FUND.

#### Receipts.

Amount from former Treasurer\$	5 6	62
Dues from ninety-three members	279	00
Back dues collected	60	00
Dues for 1887	- 6	00
Membership fees (twenty-four)	120	00
Discount deposit, National Bank	250	00
Proceeds of Woodland fete	126	15
Contribution box, etc	27	II
Interest from Endowment Fund	87	48
Amount from Scott County Medical Society	- 6	50 - \$968 86

[PROC. D. A. N. S., Vol. V.]

[September 17, 1889.]

### Disbursements.

Amount	paid	Curator\$	370	00
6.6	- LL	for fuel	- 88	05
66	6 b	Graham	45	oõ
6 v.	4.6	janitor	55	00
4.6	4.6	for gas	- 36	25
**	• •	for water	16	00
**	••	Marshalltown crinoids	13	85
6.6	* 6	for freight and express	42	33
6.6	6.5	for stamps, supplies, and incidentals	50	24
••	* 6	for pamphlet, "Elephant Pipes"	128	00
••	4.6	for insurance	31	00
	6.5	for 1885 bills, per vouchers	62	05
6.6	4.6	for interest, Davenport National Bank	8	$75 - $949 5^2$
Bala	ince	on hand		\$ 19 34

#### ENDOWMENT FUND.

Amount	received	from	treasury\$	- 36	77
66	6 6	**	publication fund, per Mrs. C. E. Putnam	100	00
4.6	4 h	6.6	subscription, Prof. Young	5	00
4.6	6.6	4.6	J. E. Lindsay, life membership fee	50	00
Bala	nce on h	and	\$	191	77

# Condition of Endowment Fund, January, 1887.

Old amount due from general fund\$	112	50
Amount invested at 8 per cent I	,000	00
Amount in savings bank at 5 per cent	191	77
Total	,304	27
Less bills payable, note to Mrs. Newcomb, for purchase of four feet		
additional ground	320	00
Net balance to credit of fund\$	984	27

#### SPECIAL MOUND FUND.

Received from private subscriptions\$	65	<b>00</b>
Paid first Toolesboro expedition\$20 85		
Paid second Toolesboro expedition	54	00
Net balance to credit of this fund\$	II	00

#### PRESENT FLOATING DEBT.

Due	Curator, balance of salary	5130	00	
46	Mrs. Putnam, audited account	75	75	
44	C. G. Hipwell, audited account	33	50	
66	McClelland & Co., audited account	62	94	
* 6	Egbert, Fidlar & Chambers, audited account	42	62	
44	Hastings, White & Fisher, audited account	21	75	
4.6	Mrs. Putnam (furnished Captain Hall), audited account	6	60	
* 6	Interest to Mrs. Newcomb	25	60	
66	Davenport National Bank	250	00 - \$648	76

## Less Offset.

Collectible dues (estimated)	\$ 75 00
Fees due from five members	
Estimated deficiency	\$ <u>548</u> 76
Respectfully submitted,	G. P. McClelland,
	Treasurer.

### RECORDING SECRETARY'S REPORT.

TO THE OFFICERS AND MEMBERS OF THE ACADEMY:

During the past year the following meetings have been held: Regular, 12; Adjourned, 8; Special, 3; Annual, 1; Trustees', 8. Total, 32.

Average attendance for meetings of the Academy, 15.

Average attendance for Trustees' Meetings, 9.

Thirty-nine regular, and 18 corresponding members have been added during the year.

Three regular members have been transferred to the list of life members.

Died during the year, Professor Sheldon.

Thirteen scientific papers have been read during the year, and the following topics of general interest discussed at the adjourned meetings of the Academy: "Railroad Telegraphy; Electric Motors for Street Cars; Aerial Navigation; Earthquakes; Fuel; Weather Prognostication."

To sum up, there have been held during the year a greater number of meetings, with a larger general attendance and a greater number of scientific papers read, than for a number of years.

Respectfully submitted,

JENNIE MCCOWEN, M.D.,

Secretary.

#### CURATOR'S REPORT .--- Abstract.

TO THE DAVENPORT ACADEMY OF NATURAL SCIENCES:

The past year has been one of unusual activity and of almost unprecedented accessions to the collections, both in quantity and quality -among which are: The J. D. Putnam entomological collections and cabinets; the Alfred Sanders geological, mineralogical, and marine specimens and corals; the C. E. Harrison geological and mineralogical collection; the Barris collection, comprising seventy species of rare and beautiful specimens from the Paris basin, thirty species of ammonites, fifty species of crinoids; collections of cretaceous fossils from Arkansas, sent by W. A. Chapman; clusters of Coal Valley calcite crystal, from William Johnson; superb crinoids in the slabs from Marshalltown; two hundred species of Florida shells from C. T. Simpson; six hundred species of shells from H. A. Pilsbry; seven barrels and one box of stone implements, pottery, and skulls taken from southern mounds by Capt. W. P. Hall; sixty-two New England historical relics from G. F. Daniels; pipes, cloth-covered copper axes, awls, pearl beads, obsidian, mica, etc., obtained from mounds near Toolesboro, on the Mosier-Mallory lands, by C. E. Harrison, H. C. Fulton, E. P. Lynch, and Dr. C. H. Preston. [The names of twenty-six other contributors are given.] There are fifty-one large cases of collections in archeology, history, geology, mineralogy, botany, zoölogy, crustacea, entomology, ichthyology, paleontology, ornithology, etc.

Respectfully submitted,

W. H. PRATT, Curator.

#### LIBRARIAN'S REPORT.

The Librarian, H. A. Pilsbry, having removed to Philadelphia, the report on the library was presented by W. H. Pratt, acting Librarian. (Abstract.)

The register shows an accession, during the year, of 1958 publications, embracing the usual range of home and foreign exchanges and public documents, and including a great many valuable and some very rare works.

The Library Committee, during the past year, has adopted a plan for a card catalogue of subjects, and has it well started, so that this important work, which will more than double the availability and value of the library, can be carried on as time and circumstances will permit. Members were urged to aid in this work. More shelf room is also imperatively needed, and large numbers of pamphlets and serials should be bound as soon as practicable.

### PUBLICATION COMMITTEE'S REPORT .-- ABSTRACT.

Completion of Volume IV., of 1,500 copies; distributed 702.

Receipts, \$1,258.78; expenditures, \$1,227.18.

Volume V., now in process of publication, will contain as frontispiece the portrait of the late Prof. D. S. Sheldon.

MRS. M. L. D. PUTNAM, Chairman.

#### PRESIDENT'S ANNUAL ADDRESS.

#### By C. E. PUTNAM.

LADIES AND GENTLEMEN:

In the history of a society, as in the life of an individual, these recurring anniversaries subserve an excellent purpose. Upon occasions like the present we break away from the bonds of routine, and, standing, as it were, on the mount of observation, we look back over our traveled pathway, note our failures, estimate our progress, and thus enter with renewed zeal and more intelligent purpose upon the accomplishment of our great work. In an honest review of the past there is promise of a hopeful future.

It will be my purpose, in this brief address, to estimate the mission and influence of the Academy, and to offer some considerations tending to establish its proper position among the educational institutions of the city and state. If, in the discussion upon which I am about to enter, I should give expression to some propositions which may conflict with established opinions, it will, of course, be understood that the writer is alone responsible.

Preliminary to the special discussion I have in contemplation, I will briefly review some of the principal incidents of the past year. Notable among these was the completion and distribution of Volume IV. of the Proceedings of the Academy. This publication has been very generally sent in exchange to scientists and scientific societies in this country and Europe, and has been everywhere received with especial

favor, and, not infrequently, with high encomiums. The publication of Volume V. of the Proceedings has also been commenced, with some valuable papers giving the results of original researches in geology, paleontology, botany, conchology, and archaeology. The printing of this volume will proceed as rapidly as scientific papers are furnished the Academy, and provision can be made for the necessary funds to meet the expense. As will be seen from the very full and complete report of the Curator, there have been, during the past year, several valuable collections donated to the Academy, as well as considerable additions made to its museum through explorations conducted by its members. Among these it may be mentioned that several ancient mounds have been opened, and some exceedingly valuable relics added to our already large archæological collection. These relics, as well as the other additions to the museum, are particularly described in the Curator's report, and hence will here be passed without special mention. It will appear from the report of the Secretary that there have been held, during the past year, eight meetings of the Board of Trustees, and twenty-three regular and special meetings of the Academy, with an average attendance of fifteen members. It further appears that there has been a considerable increase in the membership by the election of thirty-two regular, and fifteen corresponding members. These statistics are referred to as indicating a growing interest in the work of the Academy. The report of the Librarian shows a large increase to the library during the past year, and as these publications contain all the recent researches in this country and Europe, they are of great scientific worth. The interesting fact should not be overlooked that these large additions to our library are the direct result of the publication of our Proceedings, and in actual value will far exceed the expense incurred by the Academy for printing and distribution. The library of the Academy is thus becoming one of the largest and most valuable in the west, and is greatly in need of binding and cataloguing, in order that this rich scientific literature may be brought within easy reach of all workers in This department deserves, and should receive, special attenscience. tion.

In connection with the publication and distribution of Volume IV. of the Proceedings, it should be stated the paper upon "Elephant Pipes and Inscribed Tablets," which was included as an appendix, has been generally accepted as decisive of the controversy in vindicating the reputation of Rev. Mr. Gass, and in establishing the integrity of these interesting specimens as genuine mound relics. In addition to the strong support received from the distinguished scientists whose communications were published in the second edition of that paper, we have been encouraged by still further and more emphatic testimonials. Notable among the distinguished gentlemen abroad who have thus championed our cause, I may mention M. le Marquis de Nadaillac, of Paris, France, and Dr. Max Uhle, of Dresden, Prussia. The former, in a paper entitled "*Les Pipes et le Tobag*," makes special mention of the unfounded accusations of Mr. Henshaw, and maintains the great antiquity of man in America, thus removing a principal objection to the genuineness of the pipes and tablets. This paper contains illustrations of one of the elephant pipes, as well as some others in the Academy museum. The paper of Dr. Uhle was especially devoted to these relics, and, indeed, is entitled "Concerning the Two Elephant Carvings from America." It was published under the auspices of the Berlin Anthropological Society, of which the distinguished Prof. Virchow is president, and contains excellent illustrations of both elephant pipes. Dr. Uhle thus refers to the paper issued under the auspices of the Academy:

"Mr. C. É. Putnam, of the Davenport Academy, in an article upon the Elephant Pipes in the museum of the Academy, which appeared in Volume IV. of its Proceedings, has replied to Mr. Henshaw's attack, and though many may not have seen it, it was received by the writer of this article, as was also the second edition, who therefore considers it his duty to help to bring it to a larger audience."

Dr. Uhle then proceeds to notice the facts connected with the discovery of the relics in question, and the circumstances involved in this controversy in these emphatic terms:

"Henshaw has sought, by falsely representing that the tail is wanting in both pipes, to make a point against their genuineness. But on the originals, as well as on the correct pictures of them, the tails are plainly visible. Moreover, Henshaw was not correctly informed of the circumstances of the discovery. The arguments against the genuineness taken from the circumstances fail absolutely. Hence, the whole attack has been very badly prepared, and the points upon which he principally based his charge of ungenuineness are altogether without foundation. The impression, therefore, which we receive from the reply of Mr. Putnam is the opposite of that from Mr. Henshaw's paper, and is favorable to the genuineness of both these interesting relics."

Inasmuch as these two gentlemen occupy a foremost position among living archæologists, their favorable judgments may reasonably be taken as decisive of this controversy.

In this review of the work of the Academy, I must not omit some mention of its business interests. These financial matters are of vital importance in promoting scientific research, and whether we delve in the deep strata of the earth, or explore the star depths of the universe, this "filthy lucre" becomes essential to our researches. The truly scientific man, accustomed, as he is, to precision in all his operations, should also be a good business man. It becomes us, therefore, in furnishing a report of our scientific work, to also present to the patrons of the Academy a good balance sheet, and whenever an indebtedness shall appear thereon, it should be made clear that it was wisely incurred, and represents true scientific progress. "Pay as you go" is a good rule for both societies and individuals, and yet indebtedness does not always indicate improvidence. Thus, at the close of the great civil war, the ledger of the nation exhibited an enormous deficiency, but, when turning to the other side of the account the government was found credited with the emancipation of a race, this very indebtedness appeared encircled with a halo of glory. So, too, when the Royal Society of England found itself without sufficient funds to publish the great work of Sir Isaac Newton, and was compelled to accept the generous contribution of the noted astronomer, Edmund Halley, to enable it to give to the world the most wonderful discovery ever made on this planet, every dollar of the financial obligations thus incurred became radiant as a star. Thus it is, while the cash system furnishes a good rule of conduct, it is undoubtedly true that in the history of a scientific society exigencies may arise when it is justifiable to anticipate future resources, but ceaseless care should be observed that no indebtedness is incurred which can be set down by the most captious as improvidence.

It will be unnecessary for me to go over the financial details of the past year, as they have been clearly presented in the Treasurer's report. It appears therefrom that our stated income has been insufficient to meet all necessary expenses, thus leaving a small balance of indebtedness; but it is evident from the reports of the Librarian, Curator, and Publication Committee, that there has been no unwise expenditure. The generous patrons of the Academy have, however, recently inaugurated a scheme which will, in a large measure, relieve it of these small financial embarrassments. A subscription has been started, and has already received the signature of many influential citizens, whereby the subscribers obligate themselves to pay, for five years, an annual amount, the aggregate of which, with the sums received from yearly dues of members, will be sufficient to meet all ordinary expenses.

These financial drawbacks sometimes seem to be serious obstacles in our pathway, but in surmounting them it may be we are acquiring that hardihood which insures ultimate success. In moments of discouragement it will profit us to recall the like experiences of other and older societies which have become famous in the world's history. Take for example some of the well-known societies of London, Englandsuch as the Royal Society, the Royal Institution, the Society of Arts, the Institution of Civil Engineers, the Chemical Society, the London Institution, the Birhback Institute, the Society of Telegraphic Engineers, the Museum of Practical Geology, the Statistical Society, and the Royal Geographical Society. All these famous institutions have been, like our own, inaugurated and conducted through private enterprise, and without government aid, with perhaps the exception of the last named, which has, I believe, received a small subsidy. In reviewing the history of these institutions we find their experiences not unlike our own. and the narrative of some of their financial difficulties reads like a page from our own records. Thus, in explaining the inability of the Royal Society to publish the immortal "Principia" of Sir Isaac Newton, it is stated as a reason that "the finances of the institution had been so terriably depleted that even the salaries of the regular officers were in arrears. Members did not pay their subscriptions, and some of them. like Newton, were specially exempted from payment of their yearly fifty-two shillings, on account of the inadequacy of their means." This great institution, however, surmounted all these financial tribulations, and became the leader in scientific progress throughout the world. So great and important, indeed, have been its achievements that in commenting upon its publications Mr. Huxley expressed the opinion that "if all the books in the world except the Philosophical Transactions were destroyed, it is safe to say that the foundation of physical science would remain unshaken, and that the vast intellectual progress of the last two centuries would be largely, though incompletely, recorded." Such experiences, and such triumphs, even at so great a distance, should allay all our discouragement, and inspire us with zeal and purpose to build up here in the far-away valley of the Mississippi, an institution which may become a beacon-light throughout the scientific world.

The impression is extensively entertained that only those whose situation in life gives them abundant leisure can engage in scientific pursuits, and hence that a scientific man cannot at the same time be a practical business man. Without doubt these erroneous impressions have deterred many of those engaged in some of the industrial callings from taking an active part in scientific research. A review of the lives of some of the most noted scientific investigators will, however, reveal the fact that, like Hugh Miller, they have steadily pursued some one of the industrial callings, and have only given their leisure hours to scientific pursuits. Upon this subject the late Lord Brougham made these wise observations:

"Some of the great philosophers in all ages have been engaged in the pursuits of active life, and an assiduous devotion of the bulk of our time to the work which our condition requires is an important duty, and indicates the possession of practical wisdom. This, however, does by no means hinder us from applying the rest of our time, beside what nature requires for meals and rest, to the study of science, and he who, in whatever station his lot may be cast, works his day's work, and improves his mind in the evening, as well as he who, placed above such necessity, prefers the refined and elevating pleasures of knowledge to the low gratification of the senses, deserves the name of a true philosopher."

These earnest words of a great thinker should encourage all the sons of toil to select from among the many branches of science some one for special study; giving to it their morning and their evening hours, with their days of leisure, it will grow with wonderful rapidity. As they pass to and fro from their homes to their places of business, new truths will seem to beckon them onward, new revelations of nature will call them to higher realms of thought, and as one by one they master the secrets of creation they will learn the worth of being, and attain to the dignity of true manhood. The knowledge thus acquired will pass into their experiences like a benediction — lightening toil, assuaging trouble, and elevating life with a lofty purpose.

In this review I must not omit reference to the museum of the Academy, undoubtedly the largest in the west, and containing collections, especially in entomology, palentology, and archæology, which are of great scientific value. The care and classification of this large and increasing mass of material demands the constant attention of a zealous and skillful Curator, and thus entails upon the Academy the larger portion of its current expenditures. This Society has been for-

240

tunate in securing for this position, at an extremely moderate compensation, the services of an earnest and competent gentleman who, more than any other person, has contributed to the establishment of this institution on a firm and enduring basis. It must be borne in mind that the museum is thus maintained and thrown open to the public for the benefit of all students of science. It affords no income to the Academy, and entails only expense, and yet as an educational institution it is of inestimable value. No doubt it is true that scientific researches may be pursued, and new discoveries published to the world without the collection of a museum. and therefore we have to expect from the public, for whose benefit it is maintained, liberal contributions toward its support.

This line of thought suggests various inquiries it may be well to pon-What is the meaning of the scientific enterprise in which we are der. engaged? Are the researches in which the members of the Academy are so profoundly interested pursued only through idle curiosity, or have they a practical purpose? Is our museum a mere curiosity shop, or is it a leaf carefully translated from the great volume of nature? In seeking a solution of these deep questions it will be apparent that the Academy fills an important place in the advancement of culture, and that it and other like institutions are forerunners of the new and true education. As an adjunct to our public school system, the museum of the Academy can be made of inestimable value. It is well known to all investigators that the truths of science cannot be learned alone from books, but need to be verified by researches in the field and laboratory, and this it is that gives to the scientific collections in our museum their great educational value.

I will now ask your attention to a brief consideration of the practical value of scientific study. I refer here not so much to the inestimable worth of these researches in the discovery of pure truth, as to the influence of its discoveries in advancing the material well-being of the citizen, and thus strengthening the foundations of the state. It is related of Michael Faraday and Joseph Henry that they refused to reap any pecuniary reward from their great discoveries, and hence, as soon as their scientific researches attained a point where invention made them practically useful and gave them a commercial value, they then abandoned that field of study, assured that the large number intent on gain would complete the work, and themselves pressed onward, like veritable pioneers, toward the frontiers of knowledge, to again engage in the higher and more congenial employment of disinterested research. While it is doubtless true that to the earnest student of science the discovery of new truths is its own sufficient reward, still, in seeking to secure the adoption of physical research into the busy practical life around us, it is fitting that we should give appropriate consideration to the economic values of these science studies. Consider, then, for a moment, how intimately scientific discoveries, and the mechanical inventions which follow in their wake, are interwoven into the web and woof of our social, civil, and political institutions. Take, for example, from the circle of sciences some of its principal branches, like botany,

[PROC. D. A. N. S., Vol. V.]

31

[September 19, 1889.]

zoölogy, geology, mineralogy, chemistry, meteorology, astronomy, and the undulatory forces, light, heat, and electricity, and see how largely they contribute to the needs of our daily life, and the requirements of modern civilization. Thus, the discovery of magnetism and electricity has been followed by inventions which have given to humanity the telegraph, the telephone, and the electric light. By the telegraph, time and distance have been well-nigh obliterated, and nations, though separated by seas and continents, are now brought into hourly communication, and through the net-work of friendly relations thus woven round the earth, war has almost disappeared from human history. By the use of the telephone an entire community is enabled to engage in familiar conversation as though collected under one roof, and even the inhabitants of neighboring cities, without leaving their homes, may carry on with each other the ordinary transactions of business life. Thus, too, the discovery of the expansive powers of steam has been followed by mechanical inventions which have subjected it to human control, and made it "the drudge of civilization." This almost superhuman power now enters into all the industries of life, and, by increasing the productive power of labor, has elevated the race. It has been estimated that by the use of steam the resources of labor have been augmented a thousand-fold, and that, in the manufactories of Great Britain alone, "the power which steam exerts is equal to the manual labor of four hundred millions of men, or more than double the number of males supposed to inhabit the globe." So, too, by the use of steam in navigation, and for operating railroads, and the facilities thus afforded for rapid travel and transportation, trade and commerce have been widely extended over the vacant places of the earth, and thus large value given to hitherto vast unproductive areas. But for the net-work of .railroads which cover our western prairies, these broad tracts now teeming with abundant harvests would be nearly valueless. So, also, researches in optics, with the aid of chemistry, have given us photography, and the Spectrum Analysis, which are among the most important discoveries of recent years. Photography is not alone the artist of society, but, as the aid of modern science, it goes into the far reaches of space to faithfully record the most evanescent of celestial phenomena, and into the depths of the sea to depict the strange secrets for the wondering gaze of man. The spectrum analysis, though less intimately associated with our daily lives, is no less wonderful. It gives us a deep insight into the elements of the earth, and reveals the composition of the heavenly bodies. This, as you all know, is accomplished through the decomposition of light, and thus, by a careful comparison of the spectra of earthly substances with those of the celestial bodies, astronomers have been able to detect many of the materials of which they are composed. So, also, the recent researches in anatomy, physiology, and hygiene, have been of inestimable value to the race. By the information thus acquired concerning the organs of the body, their functions in the economy of life, and their proper care and treatment, ills have been removed, disease brought under control, and life itself greatly prolonged. As a direct result of this scientific progress, it is claimed that "as large

242

a number of persons now live to seventy years as lived to forty three hundred years ago," and, in striking confirmation of this, it is a wellknown fact that the British government, in the management of its system of annuities, which is based upon the average of life, was, some years since, in consequence of this prolongation of life, compelled to revise its calculations. It may be mentioned, in this connection, that it has been claimed that the single discovery of the anæsthetics is of greater value to the human race than all the arts, literatures, and achievements of ancient civilizations. The passing glimpse we have thus taken of the great practical advantages resulting from scientific study, while necessarily meagre and imperfect, will sufficiently reveal the transcendent importance of these researches, and justify us in claiming for science a prominent, if not first place, in any general system of education.

When we contemplate the enormous progress made in scientific discovery during recent centuries, we are led to inquire as to the causes which have set in motion this great movement, and, not without reason, we look to our institutions of learning-our universities, colleges, academies, and seminaries - for the instrumentalities which have inspired this study of nature, and produced the extraordinary developments of modern science. When, however, we come to examine the curricula of these institutions, we find that, with, perhaps, the exception of the German universities, they have given but little or no aid to scientific Strange as it may seem, it will be disclosed that the remarkresearch. able advances made in scientific research and discovery have been almost entirely accomplished through individual zeal and enterprise, and through scientific societies and academies established and maintained by private munificence. The great universities of England and America have devoted their energies mainly to the study of Greek and Latin, and the other scholastic branches usually included in a classical course, and have left science to shift for itself. It will further be found that the example set by these great institutions has reached down through all the gradations of educational organizations, and influenced even the course of study in our public schools. I am not disposed to undervalue a classical education, and readily concede the worth of these linguistic studies in giving exactness and elegance in the use of language. I am free to admit that the clergyman, the physician, the lawyer, the journalist, and the scholar trained for literary pursuits. if they do not find them essential, will derive benefit from these classical studies. I am, however, impressed with the conviction that the English language, which furnished a sufficient vocabulary for Shakespeare, Addison, Goldsmith, for Lowell, Longfellow, and Bancroft, should be ample for the graduates of our public schools, and that the study by the pupils in these schools, of all foreign languages, dead or living, is not only a sheer waste of time, but a culpable perversion of the system. I therefore maintain that these branches should be dropped from the curriculum of the public schools, and that there should be substituted such instruction at least in anatomy, physiology, hygiene, as will induce correct living, such skill of hand as will fit its graduates for some industrial calling, and such knowledge of civics as will secure intelligent citizenship.

In connection with this subject of scientific education, it will be remembered that during the past summer there assembled in this city the National Convention of the Agassiz Association of America, an organization mainly composed of pupils from the public schools and students in college, and having for its principal object the study of the natural sciences. All who attended the proceedings of this convention must have been struck with the decorum of its deliberations, and greatly impressed with the accuracy of their knowledge and the wide scope of their researches. It was certainly an extraordinary spectacle, and the fact such a movement had become necessary to accomplish objects so eminently desirable is, in itself, a most complete and emphatic condemnation of the existing systems of education. Who ever heard of conventions being held to encourage and promote the study of Latin, or Greek, or grammar, or logic, or rhetoric, or geography, or history, or any other kindred studies usually found in the curricula of our educational institutions? It is only left for neglected science to thus force itself into prominence and place.

This review of the work of the Academy would be incomplete without some reference to the great question of religion as connected with the researches of science. It has been wisely provided that topics of a partizan or sectarian character shall not be introduced into the discussions of the Academy, but inasmuch as no nation nor race has ever been found on this planet without some form of worship, the anthropologist must needs accept religion as a scientific fact. It is usual, I know, to approach these questions with bated breath, and to handle them with a velvety touch, but I am unable to see why God's word should be more sacred than his works, or why His creation is less entitled to reverence than His revelation. If these relations have been unfriendly, it is because of empiricism in science and bigotry in relig-The severe student of science, it is true, may find that his mathion. ematical training will not enable him to unravel the tangle of the trinity, that his mastery of logic is wholly inadequate to the reconciliation of foreknowledge, free-will, and predestination, and that his profound study into the wise adaptations and beautiful harmonies of the created universe disclose no fitting place for the location of that abyss of eternal fire said to have been provided for intellectual unbelief, and thus when he tears down these "fine spun ecclesiastical cobwebs," he too often makes the mistake to throw away with them all religion, but he should consider that its essentials still remain, the incentive to good conduct and correct living, reverence for God's work and word, and the expectation of immortal life. On the other hand, when Tyndall tells of matter so richly endowed as to have in it "the promise and potency of all life," and when Huxley announces that protoplasm is the common foundation of all forms of life, and when Darwin seeks to account for "the origin of species" by his famous hypothesis of evolution, the ecclesiastic in his fright cries aloud against the scepticism of science, but he should consider that the beautiful phenomena disclosed by their researches only add to the unexplained wonders of creation, and do not touch the mysteries of time and space, of matter and mind,

244

of the origin and destiny of man. It thus appears that the scientists and ecclesiastics are working on parallel lines, toward the solution of the same problem—the one seeking the true interpretation of God's revelation, the other of God's creation, and while there have been religious bigots who have burned the Brunos, and persecuted the Galileos of science, it is no less true that there are also scientific "bigots" who, because of some errors of ecclesiasticism, seek to destroy all religion.

In now retiring from this honorable position, I will call attention to the fact that the wise practice has prevailed in the Academy of observing the rule of annual rotation in filling the office of President, and I believe the only departure from this custom since the reorganization of the institution was at the last election, when, because of the controversy then pending, it was deemed desirable to continue the management. The proceedings of this meeting, therefore, will conclude my second term in the position of President, and I am gratified at being able to state that, through the energy and zeal of its active members, the interests of the Academy have been greatly advanced during this period, and that this society now occupies an enviable position in the world of science. The high rank it has attained, however, entails upon its members increased responsibilities, and should inspire them to engage only in genuine scientific work. The standing of the Academy has now become so conspicuous, and its proceedings so closely watched, its members cannot afford to relax their efforts, or lower their aim, but should labor earnestly, honestly, persistently, to retain its advanced position, and so to realize the high ideals entertained by the founders of the institution.

The election of officers was next in order, and balloting resulted as follows:

President-CHARLES E. HARRISON.

First Vice-President - J. B. PHELPS.

Second Vice-President-Dr. L. FRENCH.

Recording Secretary - Dr. JENNIE MCCOWEN.

Corresponding Secretary - CHARLES E. PUTNAM.

Treasurer - NICHOLAS KUHNEN.

Curator-W. H. PRATT.

Librarian-H. A. PILSBRY.

Trustees — 1st, Prof. W. H. BARRIS; 2d, G. P. McClelland; 3d, J. B. Phelps; 4th, C. E. Putnam. To fill vacancy, W. H. PRATT.

Mr. Harrison was then escorted to the chair, and in a few well-chosen remarks thanked the members for the honor conferred upon him.

A rising vote of thanks was extended to Mr. Putnam for the ability with which he has guided the affairs of the Academy during the two years of his incumbency.

## January 28, 1887.- REGULAR MEETING.

President C. E. Harrison in the chair; thirteen members present.

A letter was read from Prof. O. W. Collett, of St. Louis, stating that Mr. Henry Shaw, of that city, had recently purchased and presented to the Missouri State Historical Society the very valuable library of the late Bishop Robertson; and, on motion, the following resolutions were unanimously adopted:

WHEREAS, We have learned with great satisfaction of the recent purchase of the very valuable library of the late Bishop Robertson, and the presentation thereof, to the Missouri State Historical Society, by Henry Shaw, of that city; and

WHEREAS, Such generosity and true appreciation of the said society as the worthy and suitable custodian and owner of such precious documents, and the recognition of the value of such institutions as conservators of true history and aids to study and research, seem to us to be of much more than local importance; and

WHEREAS, Such conspicuous and noble examples must tend to aftract the attention of public-spirited individuals everywhere, and to induce those who are able to contribute of their abundant means to the building up and support of worthy historical and scientific institutions in their own localities; therefore

*Resolved*, That we hereby tender our most hearty thanks to Mr. Henry Shaw for his munificent gift to the Missouri Historical Society, of a collection of rare books, whose great value will increase with time; and we desire to express and record our high appreciation of his far-seeing and wise liberality.

*Resolved*, That these resolutions be given to the city papers for publication, and copies of the same be sent to Mr. Shaw and to the Missouri Historical <sup>o</sup> Society.

The following resolution, offered by Mr. Putnam, was adopted:

*Resolved*, That a special committee of three be appointed, to make careful examination of the Constitution and By-Laws of this Academy, in connection with the various amendments thereto which have been from time to time adopted, and to report such modification or revision thereof as may seem essential or desirable, together with such additional provisions as they may deem proper to recommend.

The chair appointed as such committee, Messrs. C. E. Putnam, Dr. C. H. Preston, and J. H. Harrison.

Mr. H. C. Fulton read a paper on "Words," reciting numerous curious instances of the adoption and use in English of various Anglo-Saxon and Latin words and their derivatives.

The President then announced the following committees for the ensuing year:

Finance.-- Nicholas Kuhnen, Charles E. Putnam, G P. McClelland.

Publication.—Mrs. M. L. D. Putnam, Prof. W. H. Barris, Dr. C. H. Preston, James Thompson, Dr. C. C. Parry.

Museum. W. H. Pratt, archæology; W. H. Barris, paleontology; W. H. Hatch, icthyology; Jerome McNeil, entomology; H. A. Pilsbry, conchology; William Riepe, history.

Library .--- H. A. Pilsbry, H. C. Fulton, Charles E. Harrison.

January 28, 1887.—TRUSTEES' MEETING.

President C. E. Harrison in the chair; eleven Trustees present.

On motion of Mr. Fulton, the services of Mr. Pratt, as Curator, were retained, at \$500 per annum.

Voted, that the Finance Committee be authorized to fund the floating debt of the Academy.

February 23, 1887.—TRUSTEES' MEETING.

President C. E. Harrison in the chair; nine Trustees present.

Mr. W. H. Pratt elected Deputy Treasurer.

The following bills were presented, and ordered paid out of the first available funds:

Glass & Axtman	IO
Robert Clayton 2	80
A. J. Lerch & Bro	75

February 25, 1887.-REGULAR MEETING.

President C. E. Harrison in the chair; nine members present.

The following persons were elected to regular membership: Messrs. F. E. Pomeroy, John N. Greer, W. C. Preston, Henry Vollmer, Joseph Allen, H. W. Techentin, J. W. Bollinger. The following corresponding members were elected: Miss Olive E. Coffeen, Minneapolis, Kansas, and George P. Hoerring, Iowa City, Iowa.

The committee on the revision of the Constitution and By-Laws reported as follows:

TO THE DAVENPORT ACADEMY OF NATURAL SCIENCES:

The undersigned, appointed a special committee to revise the By-Laws of the Davenport Academy of Natural Sciences, in the performance of the duty assigned them, have thought it best to also include some unimportant verbal modifications in that part of the Constitution not included in the Articles of Incorporation; and which said revision of the By-Laws and Constitution, as prepared by your committee, is herewith annexed. CHAS. E. PUTNAM.

CHAS. E. PUTNAM C. H. PRESTON. J. H. HARRISON.

### CONSTITUTION

#### OF THE

## DAVENPORT ACADEMY OF NATURAL SCIENCES.

(The following Constitution includes the substance of the Articles of Incorporation adopted January 9th, 1875, and amendments thereto adopted January 2d, 1878):

### ARTICLE I.- NAME AND OBJECT.

Section 1. This society shall be known as THE DAVENPORT ACAD-EMV OF NATURAL SCIENCES, and shall have for its objects the increase and diffusion of a knowledge of natural sciences, by the establishment of a museum, the reading and publication of original papers, and other suitable means.

## ARTICLE II.-MEMBERS.

Section 1. This society shall consist of regular, honorary, and corresponding members, who shall be elected in such manner as the By-Laws may prescribe.

Section 2. The right of voting and holding office shall be confined to regular members, but honorary and corresponding members shall be entitled to all other privileges.

## ARTICLE III.— OFFICERS AND TRUSTEES.

Section 1. The officers of the Academy shall consist of a President, two Vice-Presidents, Corresponding Secretary, Recording Secretary, Treasurer, Librarian, and Curator.

Section 2. The President, Recording Secretary, and Treasurer, with twelve (12) other members, all of whom must be residents of Scott County, Iowa, shall form a Board of Trustees for the management of the business of the Academy and to conduct its proceedings, and a majority of such members shall constitute a quorum for the transaction of business.

Section 3. The officers and four members of the Board of Trustees, to serve three years, shall be elected by ballot, at the annual meeting on the first Wednesday of January in each year, and must receive a majority of the votes cast—only one officer or trustee being elected at each balloting. In case of a vacancy, caused by the death or resignation of any officer or Trustee, an election shall be held to fill the same, at the next meeting after the announcement thereof is made.

248

#### SYNOPSIS OF PROCEEDINGS.

# ARTICLE IV.—ACQUISITION AND MANAGEMENT OF PROPERTY.

Section 1. The Academy may receive, hold, and manage all property acquired by gift or purchase, necessary or proper to promote its objects.

Section 2. No contract for the purchase of real estate shall be entered into, nor shall any improvements thereon be made, nor shall such property of the society be sold, except in accordance with the affirmative vote of a majority of the members of the society, present at a special or business meeting held after due notice given, specifying the objects thereof.

# ARTICLE V.- BY-LAWS.

Section 1. The Board of Trustees, subject to the approval of the society, shall have the power to make all needful By-Laws, Rules and Regulations for the purpose of carrying out the objects of the society and conducting its affairs, and not inconsistent with the Constitution and Articles of Incorporation.

## ARTICLE VI.-JOURNAL OF PROCEEDINGS.

Section 1. A Journal of the Proceedings, By-Laws, Rules, and Regulations, and an account of all receipts and disbursements, shall be kept by the Secretary and Treasurer for the inspection, at all times, of the members of the society.

*Section 2.* At the annual meeting, the Board of Trustees shall make a written report of the proceedings, which report shall embrace a full statement of the business affairs of the society.

## ARTICLE VII.-AMENDMENTS.

Section 1. The provisions of the Articles of Incorporation, as provided therein, may be amended at any regular meeting of the Academy by a vote of two-thirds of the members present; *provided*, the proposed amendments have been presented to the Board of Trustees, in writing, at least one month prior thereto, and notice thereof published in some newspaper in the city of Davenport, stating the substance of the proposed amendments. The Board of Trustees shall present to the Academy any amendment thus offered, with a report on the question of its adoption, and with such modifications as they may see fit to recommend.

Section 2. The provisions of the Constitution, not embraced in the Articles of Incorporation, may be amended at any meeting of the

[PROC. D. A. N. S., Vol V.]

32

[September 20, 1889.]

society by a vote of two-thirds of the members present, but the proposed amendments must have been presented to the Board of Trustees, in writing, at least one month before the day of meeting. The Board shall present to the Academy any amendment thus offered, with a report on the question of its adoption, and with such modifications as they may see fit to recommend; but no additions or amendments to the Constitution inconsistent with the Articles of Incorporation shall be made, except as herein before provided for amendments thereto.

### BY-LAWS.

(As revised and adopted March 25th, 1887.)

### ARTICLE I.-DUTIES OF OFFICERS.

Section 1. The President, or in his absence or inability to serve, one of the Vice-Presidents, in their order, shall preside over the meetings of the Academy and Board of Trustees; shall nominate all committees other than those specially excepted, and call such special meetings as he may deem necessary, or as he may be requested to call by the members. He shall, at the annual meetings, make a report on the condition and progress of the Academy, in all its departments.

Section 2. The Corresponding Secretary shall conduct and preserve the correspondence of the Academy; keep correct copies of all letters written on the business of the Academy; acknowledge the receipt of all donations from persons who are not regular members of the Academy; notify all corresponding and honorary members of their election, and keep a correct list of all such members, with the date of their election, and resignation or death.

Section  $\mathfrak{Z}$ . The Recording Secretary shall take and preserve correct minutes of the proceedings of the Academy and Board of Trustees in books to be kept for that purpose; shall have charge of all records belonging to the Academy; shall notify regular members of their election and committees of their appointment; shall keep a correct list of the members of the Academy, with the date of their election, and resignation or death; and shall notify regular members of all meetings and officers of all matters which shall occur at any meeting requiring their action.

Section 4. The Treasurer shall attend to all receipts and disbursements of the Academy, giving such bonds as the Board of Trustees may require, and shall make a general report, to be laid before the Academy at the annual meeting, and at other times when called for by the Board, and furnish proper vouchers for such payments.

Section 5. The Librarian shall take charge of all books belonging to or deposited with the Academy; keep a catalogue of the library, in which the names of the donors shall be inscribed, with the dates of reception, and shall observe and enforce such regulations as the Board shall from time to time make for the use of the books.

Section 6. The Curator shall have charge of the museum and scientific collections of the Academy, assisted by such committees as may be appointed by the Academy. He shall superintend the exchange of duplicates, keep a record of all donations made to the museum, and report all additions at the annual meeting.

Section 7. The officers shall be elected by ballot, at the annual meeting, and must receive a majority of the votes cast — only one officer being elected at each balloting.

Section 8. In case of vacancy, caused by the death or resignation of any officer, the fact shall be announced to the Academy by the President at the next regular meeting thereafter, and an election to fill the vacancy shall be had at the next regular meeting after such announcement shall have been made.

Section 9. The Board of Trustees shall have control of all expenditures of money, make rules for the use of the library and museum, special rules for the Librarian and Curator, and shall have full power to act for the interests of the society, in any way not inconsistent with the Constitution and By-Laws.

### ARTICLE II.-MEMBERS.

Section 1. Regular members shall be elected in the manner hereinafter prescribed, and shall pay an initiation fee of five dollars (\$5.00). Candidates for regular membership must be recommended, in writing, by two reputable members, from personal acquaintance with applicant, and shall be proposed at a regular meeting, and balloted for at a subsequent regular meeting. All applications for regular membership must be in writing, subscribed by applicant and accompanied by the required initiation fee.

The business of the Academy shall be exclusively managed by, and its officers elected from the regular members; but no member shall be elected to office within the period of one year after his election to membership, nor thereafter if delinquent in the payment of his dues, or the performance of his duties as a member; nor shall a member be

252

allowed to vote within one year after his election, at the annual meeting for the election of officers and Trustees.

Section 2. Any regular member may, at any time after his election, become a *Life Member* by paying into the treasury of the Academy the sum of one hundred dollars (\$100.00), and notifying the Recording Secretary that he desires to be enrolled as a life member.

Section 3. Any persons who may be interested in the study of natural science, or desirous of promoting the interests of the Academy, may be elected as corresponding members, and shall have all the privileges of regular membership except those of voting and holding office. Corresponding members shall be elected in the same manner as regular members, and may become regular members by notifying the Recording Secretary that such is their desire, and paying the initiation fee.

Section 4. Honorary members shall be selected from persons eminent for their attainments in science on whom the society may wish to confer a compliment of respect, and shall have all the privileges of regular members except those of voting and holding office. They shall not exceed forty (40) in number, not to exceed twenty (20) of whom shall be residents and citizens of the United States. Honorary members shall be elected only at the annual meeting.

Section 5. All members shall be elected by separate ballot and must receive the affirmative vote of at least four-fifths of the members present. Any rejected candidate shall have his initiation fee returned, and shall not be eligible for membership within one year after such rejection.

Any member in good standing may withdraw from the Academy by giving written notice of his intention to do so, and paying all arrearages due from him. Any member who shall neglect to pay his annual fee within one year after it becomes due, shall, upon being notified by the Treasurer, personally or by notice mailed to his last known address, and not paying within one month thereafter, forfeit membership; and any member who is thus delinquent shall not be entitled to vote at the annual or other meetings.

Members may be expelled from the Academy for cause, after a due hearing, by a vote of not less than two-thirds of the members present at any regular meeting.

Every regular member shall be subject to an annual fee of three dollars (\$3.00), commencing on the first of January next following his election, and payable to the Treasurer, in advance. The Board of Trustees may exempt a member from payment of fees when, from peculiar circumstances, they shall deem it for the interests of the Academy to do so.

### ARTICLE III.-COMMITTEES.

Section 1. The Standing Committees shall consist of an Executive Committee, and Committees on Finance, on the Museum, on the Library, and on Publication. The President shall appoint all the standing committees, with the exception of the Executive Committee, at the annual meeting or the first regular meeting thereafter.

Section 2. The Executive Committee of the Board of Trustees shall consist of five members; and the President, Curator, Librarian, Recording Secretary, and Treasurer shall, *ex-officio*, constitute the same. This committee, under the direction of the Board, shall be empowered to provide fuel and other needed supplies, to order necessary repairs, to direct as to all ordinary matters of daily routine, and to exercise general supervision over the property and affairs of the Academy. The Executive Committee shall keep a record of their doings and expenditures, which shall be submitted to the Board of Trustees for review and confirmation.

Section 3. The Committee on Finance shall consist of three members, and it shall be their duty to take into consideration all subjects directly connected with the financial interests of the Academy; to recommend from time to time such action as may seem advisable for raising necessary funds for regular or extraordinary expenses, and at each annual meeting to present an estimate of the funds required for the ensuing year, with suggestions in reference to the best possible means of securing the same. The Treasurer shall be, *ex-officio*, a consulting member of this committee, and attend its meetings, but shall not be entitled to a vote therein.

Section 4. The Committee on Publication shall consist of five members, and shall from time to time cause to be published, and superintend the publication of, such papers read before the society, and such portions of the records of proceedings as may seem to them calculated to promote the interests of science, so far as the funds appropriated by the Board will permit.

Section 5. The Museum Committee shall consist of one member from each department of the museum, who shall assist the Curator in taking charge of and arranging all donations and deposits in their several departments, and shall carefully label each article.

Section 6. The Library Committee shall consist of three members, who shall have charge of all books belonging to or deposited with the Academy, and shall have power to make such exchanges of duplicates as may appear desirable.

Section 7. All committees must report in writing, and every report must be signed by a majority of the committee offering it. All special committees must report at the regular meeting next succeeding their appointment.

The President shall be, *ex-officio*, a consulting member of all standing committees, and authorized to be present at their meetings, but shall not be entitled to a vote.

## ARTICLE IV .- MUSEUM AND LIBRARY.

*Section 1.* All members, and the public generally, shall have access to the museum at such times and under such regulations as the Board shall determine.

Section 2. No specimens shall be removed from the museum without leave of the Curator and committee of the department to which they belong, who shall take a receipt for the same and be responsible for their return in good order.

Section 3. The Rules and Regulations for the use of the library shall be printed and exposed in the library rooms.

Section 4. None but members of the Academy shall be entitled to the use of the library; but the Librarian may, at his discretion, permit persons not members to consult the books at the rooms of the association.

Section 5. Books on deposit shall not be taken from the Academy rooms without the consent of the owner, and periodical and new publications shall remain on the tables for one month after their reception.

Section 6. The Librarian or Curator may allow members to draw books from the library for the purpose of study, or in the preparation of papers, and when books are so drawn, the Librarian or the Curator shall record in a book for the purpose, the title of the volume, name of drawer, and date of drawing, and. on its return, the date of return.

Section 7. Books shall not be kept out longer than one calendar month at a time, and may be called in sooner by the Librarian.

Section 8. No person shall retain more than two volumes at any one time, and books returned shall not be redrawn by the same person before three days after their return.

Section 9. Holders of books keeping them out longer than one month at a time, or three days after notification to return by the Librarian, shall be liable to a fine of five cents a day for each volume so retained.

Section 10. If a book shall be lost, destroyed, or injured, further than by reasonable wear, the drawer shall be liable for the damages to the volume or set, as assessed by the Board of Trustees.

### ARTICLE V.-MEETINGS.

Section 1. The Annual Meeting shall be held on the first Wednesday in January, at which time the election of officers for the ensuing year shall take place, and the reports of the retiring officers shall be heard.

Section 2. The regular meetings of the Academy shall be held on the last Friday of each month. Six members shall constitute a quorum.

Section 3. Special meetings may be called by the President whenever he may deem it necessary, or at the request of any three members, in writing. Field meetings and excursions may be held at such time and place as the Academy may direct.

Section 4.—The Board of Trustees shall meet on the first Friday in January, April, July, and October in each year, and at such other times as they may be called by the President, or any two members of the Board. Eight members shall constitute a quorum for the transaction of business.

Section 5. The Order of Business at regular meetings of the Academy shall be as follows:

- 1. Reading of Minutes of Last Meeting.
- 2. Reports of Officers.
- 3. Reports of Committees.
- 4. Donations to Museum and Library.
- 5. Deferred Business, Election of Members, etc.
- 6. New Business, Proposals for Membership, etc.
- 7. Written Communications.
- 8. Verbal Communications.
- 9. Adjournment.

### ARTICLE VI.-SPECIAL PROVISIONS.

Section 1. In such points of order as are not determined in these By-Laws, the Academy shall be governed by the established usages of

similar institutions; and upon all questions of parliamentary usage, the Manual of Rules of Order, by Lieut.-Col. Henry M. Roberts shall be the standard authority.

Section 2. In case of the dissolution of the Academy, a meeting of the regular members shall be called, to decide on the disposition which shall be made of its property.

Section 3. No compensation shall be paid to any person whatever, and no expense incurred unless authorized by the Board of Trustees.

Section 4. The By-Laws of the Academy may be altered or amended at any regular meeting, by a two-thirds vote, provided that the proposition for such amendment shall have been presented at a previous regular meeting.

## ARTICLE VII.-SECTIONS.

Section 1. Sections of the Academy holding separate meetings may be formed on the written application of five members, by consent of the Trustees.

Section 2. The requirements of membership shall be:

1. Membership in the Academy.

2. Written nomination by two members at a regular meeting of the Section.

3. Election by a three-fourths vote of the members present at a subsequent meeting:

Section 3. Notice of such proceedings as may be deemed of sufficient interest shall be given by the Secretary at the next regular meeting of the Academy.

Section 4. Sections shall have the exclusive right to make additional regulations for perfecting their organization, subject to the approval of the Trustees.

## ARTICLE VIII.-ENDOWMENT FUND.

Section 1. There shall be established a fund to be known and designated as the Endowment Fund, and all money paid into the treasury for life memberships, and all money received from any other source and set apart for that especial purpose, shall constitute a permanent fund, of which the interest only shall be expended.

Section 2. The money so put into the treasury from time to time, shall be invested by the Finance Committee, under the direction of the Board of Trustees.

#### SYNOPSIS OF PROCEEDINGS.

## ARTICLE IX. - PUBLICATIONS.

Section 1. The regular publications of the Academy shall consist of Proceedings in octavo, and Memoirs in quarto. The Proceedings shall contain such original papers presented to the Academy and accepted by the Publication Committee as may be conveniently published in octavo form, together with such extracts from the records of the Academy as the Publication Committee may consider of sufficient interest to print. The Memoirs shall contain such papers as, on account of their size and illustrations, can best be published in quarto form.

Section 2. The Publication Committee shall fix the price upon the various publications of the Academy at which they shall be sold to members and the general public.

Section 3. There shall be established a permanent Publication Fund, the principal of which shall be invested in safe interest-bearing securities, and the interest only used. Any person contributing not less than fifty dollars (\$50.00) to this fund shall be entitled to all volumes of the Proceedings issued thereafter during his life; and any person contributing not less than one hundred dollars (\$100.00) shall be entitled to all publications of the Academy issued thereafter during his life.

## March 11, 1887 .- ADJOURNED MEETING.

President C. E. Harrison in the chair.

The subject for discussion was "Clouds—How Sustained in the Atmosphere." The subject was considered in detail, and the phenomena relating to storms in general was discussed.

### March 25, 1887.-REGULAR MEETING.

President C. E. Harrison in the chair; nine members present.

Librarian reported one hundred seventy-eight additions to the library, including Volumes XV. and XX. of the Tenth Census Report, and two volumes of the scientific writings of Prof. Joseph Henry, former Secretary of the Smithsonian Institution.

Curator reported a number of additions to the museum, including a donation from Rev. J. D. King, of Fall River, Massachusetts, consisting of archeological relics, stone implements, shells of species now extinct, etc.

A communication was received from "Science," inviting the Davenport Academy to contribute to the ethnological department of that journal, notes of such work done by its members as would further the

[PROC. D. A. N. S., Vol V.]

33 .

[September 23, 1889.]

growing interest felt in ethnology, the editor desiring to make a full monthly summary of work of scientific value done in this country.

On motion of Mr. Thompson, the invitation was accepted.

A communication was received from Mr. C. E. Patnam, resigning his position as Corresponding Secretary. The resignation was accepted, to take effect at the next regular meeting; and, on motion of Mr. Thompson, the following resolution was unanimously adopted:

*Resolved*, That in accepting the resignation of Mr. C. E. Putnam, as Corresponding Secretary, we desire to express our regret at the necessity which impels him to withdrawal; and our high appreciation of the valuable services he has rendered in his official relations with the Academy hitherto.

A paper from Prof. F. Starr, of Cedar Rapids, entitled "Bibliography of Iowa Antiquities," was received, and referred to the Publication Committee.

The report of the Committee on Revision of the Constitution and By-Laws was, on motion, taken up and read; the revised Constitution and By-Laws were considered, section by section, and, on motion, adopted.

April 15, 1887.-ADJOURNED MEETING.

President C. E. Harrison in the chair; eleven members present.

Mr. George H. French stated the object of the meeting to be the consideration and reply to a circular sent out by the Bureau of Agriculture, in regard to sparrows. It had been sent him by Prof. Barrows, Assistant Ornithologist in the Department, but he preferred, instead of personally responding to it, to bring the matter before the Academy of Sciences for consideration.

The questions propounded in the circular were considered seriatim, and the discussion was participated in by most of those present.

On motion, the Curator was instructed to fill out answers to the questions of the circular, giving the general drift of sentiment in this community in regard to the subject.

April 29, 1887 .-- REGULAR MEETING.

President C. E. Harrison in the chair; sixteen members present.

Librarian reported two hundred nineteen additions to the library during the month.

Curator reported a large number of donations to the museum.

Dr. C. H. Preston was nominated to fill the vacancy caused by the resignation of Mr. C. E. Putnam as Corresponding Secretary, and was elected by acclamation.

258

A communication was read from the ornithologist of the United States Department of Agriculture, Division of Ornithology, thanking the Curator for valuable information contained in his letter, and in the schedule filled out in regard to the English sparrow. He also expressed a desire to receive any further notes from time to time, which the' Academy might collect upon the subject.

The Executive Committee reported that they had considered a proposition from Prof. F. Starr, professor of geology and biology in Coe College, Cedar Rapids, and one of our corresponding members, in regard to observations on the thunder-storms in Iowa. The Professor desired to prepare a report for Iowa, and would prefer that it should be done under the auspices of the Academy. As an immediate reply was necessary, the Executive Committee, at a meeting held April 18th, had accepted the proposal and promised the coöperation of the Academy. The correspondence with the Professor was read and the action of the committee approved.

Dr. Barris then introduced the subject of "Local Geology," basing his remarks on a pamphlet by Mr. A. S. Tiffany, which was filled chiefly with personalities and misrepresentations. Dr. Barris read from standard authorities at hand, showing the inaccuracies of various statements purporting to be scientific, and dwelt upon the fact that personalities were not legitimate criticisms of scientific productions.

The Doctor was asked to reduce his remarks to writing.

May 13, 1887.—ADJOURNED MEETING.

President C. E. Harrison in the chair; four members present.

Subject for discussion, "Thunderstorms." The meeting was entirely informal, and all members participated in the discussion.

May 27, 1887.- REGULAR MEETING.

President C. E. Harrison in the chair; six members present.

Librarian reported two hundred one additions to the library during the month.

Curator reported that the museum had received remarkable and extensive additions during the month, among which were six barrels, one keg, and seven large boxes of pottery and other relics from Arkansas, collected by Capt. Hall.

Mr. Pratt exhibited the thunder-storm blanks prepared for the use of observers, and reported progress as to this work.

Mr. Carl L. Suksdorf, principal of the German public school, and Mr. B. F. Thomas, editor of the *Morning Sun Herald*, were elected to

regular membership; Mr. L. G. Mason, Oregon, Illinois, was elected corresponding member.

A paper by Mr. R. Ellsworth Call was presented, entitled "Memoranda on a Collection of Fishes from the Ozark Region of Missouri." On motion, it was referred to the Publication Committee.

On motion, adjourned to the Academy grounds to view through the telescope, Jupiter, Venus, Saturn, and the new moon, all of which were in excellent position.

June 24, 1887.— REGULAR MEETING.

President C. E. Harrison in the chair; eight members present.

Librarian reported one hundred twenty-nine additions to the library during the month.

Curator reported large donations to the museum. A number of the most noticeable pieces of pottery of the late collection sent by Capt. Hall, and eleven crania, were exhibited.

A communication was read from Prof. Starr showing the thunderstorm work well in hand, with sixty present and eighty prospective observers, the only expense to the Academy being the printing of blanks, etc.

A communication was read from Clark Bell, Esq., President of the New York Medico-Legal Society, offering to send the Quarterly Journal of that society in exchange for the Proceedings of the Academy.

A paper was read from Prof. Starr containing an account of the exploration of four mounds in Floyd county, Iowa, under his immediate supervision. Referred, on motion, to Publication Committee.

Mr. Pratt gave an account of a large number of stone circles, similar to those described by Prof. Starr, inspected by him in Dakota, in localities where no trace of mounds or evidence of human presence, near or remote in time, was discernible.

Some interesting excerpts were read from a paper on "Fresh Water Animals," by Prof. Marshall, of the Manchester (Eng.) Microscopical Society, reciting a series of experiments carried on for the space of three years, which went to show that the differences between several distinct species of marine animals depend simply on the percentage of salt in the water in which they live. They were changed under the eye of the observer back and forth at will, by gradually adding fresh water to the tanks in which they are kept.

Prof. Pratt then brought up for discussion the subject of the "Spectra of Heated Iron."

260

### July 21, 1887.—Special Meeting.

President C. E. Harrison in the chair; thirteen members and several visitors present.

Mr. Harrison stated the object of the meeting to be to take action on the loss which the Academy has sustained in the sudden death of the honored Ex-President, Mr. C. E. Putnam, which it was his painful duty to announce.

On motion, it was voted to meet at the Academy at 2:30 P. M., and attend the funeral services at the Presbyterian Church in a body.

The Secretary was instructed to make such announcement to members through the press and to send postal cards to the absent trustees.

On motion, the following committee was appointed to draft suitable resolutions, viz.: H. C. Fulton, J. H. Harrison, and Dr. McCowen. Committee was instructed to furnish a copy to the press, and to send one to the family.

A motion prevailed that the Academy be closed for thirty days out of respect to the memory of our late Ex-President, Mr. C. E. Putnam.

### August 26, 1887.-REGULAR MEETING.

President C. E. Harrison in the chair; eleven members present.

The committee on resolutions relating to the death of Mr. C. E. Putnam reported the following resolutions, which were unanimously adopted:

WHEREAS, It has pleased the all-wise Creator of the Universe to remove by death our beloved and valued associate, adviser and friend, Charles E. Putnam, a benefactor of this Academy from its beginning, and late its honored President; therefore,

*Resolved*, That individually and collectively we, the members of the Davenport Academy of Natural Sciences, deeply feel the loss which has so heavily fallen upon us, as well as upon this entire community with which he has for so many years been prominently and honorably identified.

*Resolved*, That remembering his uniform and untiring efforts in behalf of this Academy, as well as in the interests of science in general, we will ever revere his memory and lovingly associate his name with those of Sheldon, Farquharson, and of his own gifted and lamented son, J. Duncan Putnam, who, having also served this Academy in its highest official station, have rested from their labors.

*Resolved*, That we extend to the bereaved widow and children, the tenderest and truest sympathy.

Resolved, That these expressions be spread upon the records of the Academy,

Signed,

JENNIE MCCOWEN. J. H. HARRISON.

H. C. FULTON.

After appropriate remarks by several of the members present, the regular order of business was taken up.

The Librarian reported three hundred five additions to the library since June.

The Curator reported large donations to the museum, of shells, fossils and curiosities of various kinds, and some of great scientific interest.

Mr. Pilsbry presented fifty mounted and labeled microscopic slides, showing the anatomy of the mollusk. Also, several hundred fishes of local species, being part of a collection which he, in connection with J. E. Elliott, of Rock Island, is making for the Academy.

The Publication Committee, through Dr. Preston, reported Volume V. well on the way, one-fourth of the matter being already in the hands of the printer, and enough to complete the volume waiting to be edited.

Two corresponding members were elected: Rev. Thomas L. Young and L. A. Cox.

A communication was read from Dr. Githins, Hamilton, Illinois, describing a worm-like creature thrown up by an artesian well at the Sanitarium at that place.

Edison's "Pyro-magnetic Generator" was then discussed. Mr. Pratt gave an account of the experiments leading up to this new discovery, and of the apparatus used. Much interest was manifested in the results which may be expected to result from this discovery.

The Academy then adjourned to examine Mr. Pilsbry's microscopical slides.

October 7, 1887.—ADJOURNED MEETING.

President C. E. Harrison in the chair; nine members present.

Librarian reported one hundred sixty-seven additions to the library.

Curator reported large number of donations to the museum.

The committee appointed to nominate a successor to the late Charles E. Putnam, as Trustee, reported the name of Mr. W. C. Putnam, who was unanimously elected.

A communication was read from the Humboldt Science Club, about to adjourn indefinitely owing to the departure from the city of a majority of its members, thanking the Academy for the use of the rooms, and for kindness and past favors. On motion of Dr. Preston, the vote of thanks was accepted and ordered to be recorded.

Lavinius W. Petersen, Jr., was elected to regular membership.

The death of Walker Adams was reported to the Academy, and a committee was appointed to draw up suitable resolutions.

October 28, 1887.—REGULAR MEETING.

President C. E. Harrison in the chair; nine members present.

Librarian reported one hundred thirty-five additions to the library.

Curator reported receipt of another box from Capt. Hall, containing one hundred thirty-one flint and stone implements and a few fossils,

A communication was read from Dr. Max Uhle, of Dresden, acknowledging the receipt of photographs sent him, and congratulating the Academy on the fact (which he had learned from scientific sources outside the Academy) that the opposition to the genuineness of the Academy relics had been, for the most part, abandoned.

W. H. Pratt, James Thompson, and Dr. McCowen, the committee on resolutions in regard to the death of Mr. Walker Adams, a life member of the Academy, reported the following resolutions, which were unanimously adopted:

WHEREAS, In view of the sad event which has recently stricken from the list of life members the name of Walker Adams,

*Resolved*, That in his departure from the scenes of busy life, the Academy sincerely mourns the loss of one of its life members and benefactors; and

*Resolved*, That we deeply sympathize with his family and friends in their great loss; and

*Resolved*, That a copy of these resolutions be spread upon the records of the Academy.

December 2, 1887 .- ADJOURNED MEETING.

President C. E. Harrison in the chair; fourteen members present.

Librarian reported one hundred seventy-five additions to the library within the month.

Final report of Prof. Starr on "Thunderstorms in Iowa," was presented and on motion referred to the Publication Committee.

On motion, a committee consisting of Prof. Pratt, Dr. Preston, and H. C. Fulton, was appointed to formulate a plan for continuing the Thunderstorm reports.

It was reported that Prof. Starr's interesting and instructive costume lecture on the "Indians of Iowa" was given at the Presbyterian church under the auspices of the Academy, according to announcement.

A circular communication was received from the New York Academy of Science, asking coöperation in placing a monument over the grave of Audubon.

## December 16, 1887 .- ADJOURNED MEETING.

President C. E. Harrison in the chair; ten members present.

A paper by Mr. Charles R. Keyes, of Burlington, "An Annotated List of the Birds of Iowa," was read by title, and on motion referred to the Publication Committee.

Dr. Allen then gave an address on the "Vertebral System in Man and Animals," which was listened to with great interest.

On motion, a vote of thanks was tendered to Dr. Allen.

A box from Mr. George F. Daniels, of Oxford, Massachusetts, was then opened, and found to contain a large collection of ancient implements, household utensils, old china, etc.

January 4, 1888.—ANNUAL MEETING.

President C. E. Harrison in the chair; twenty-three members present.

The reports of the officers were presented, as follows:

#### RECORDING SECRETARY'S REPORT.-ABSTRACT.

Seventeen meetings have been held during the year, with an average attendance of fifteen. Seven regular and five corresponding members have been elected, making a total gain of twelve during the year Three life members, one regular member, and one corresponding member has died, making a total loss of five. Present membership—life members, 77; regular members, 120.

Papers of scientific value read before the Academy: "Bibliography of Iowa Antiquities;" "Report on Thunder-Storms of Iowa;" "Fishes of the Ozark Mountains;" "Annotated List of the Birds of Iowa;" "Anglo-Saxon and Latin Words."

Subjects of more or less general interest discussed: "Clouds, How Sustained in the Atmosphere;" "Theories of Thunder and Lightning;" "The Stone Circles on Dakota Plains;" English Sparrows;" "Theory of Color; "Changes in Animal Life Caused by Salt or Fresh Water;" "Edison's Pyro-Magnetic Generator."

Lectures: "The Vertebral System in Man and Animals;" and a costume lecture under the auspices of the Academy, "The Indians of Iowa."

Other societies holding meetings in the Academy building: Scott County Medical Society; Iowa and Illinois District Medical Society; Scott County Horticultural Society; Davenport Pharmaceutical Association; and two chapters of the Agassiz Association.

Number of visitors during the year, about two thousand.

JENNIE McCowen, M. D., Recording Secretary.

#### SYNOPSIS OF PROCEEDINGS.

#### LIBRARIAN'S REPORT,--Abstract.

The total number of additions to the library registered during the past year, exclusive of city papers, is 2,025. These comprise the transactions and reports of about one hundred scientific and historical societies in the United States and Canada, and one hundred and fifty foreign societies; the United States government publications, scientific, historical, and statistical, of eighteen of the several departments at Washington, received regularly; the geological survey reports of fourteen states, and the agricultural, historical, statistical, health, and other publications of nearly all the states, and a large number of miscellaneous scientific works. Of periodicals received regularly, there are eleven weeklies, one semi-monthly, seventeen monthlies, one bi-monthly, and four quarterlies. Of many of these we have complete files.

The library now contains — bound volumes, 1,730; unbound volumes and pamphlets, 4,600; miscellaneous scientific papers, 775.

A reading table is kept furnished with the publications recently received, which, as well as those on the shelves, are consulted during the open hours of the Academy almost every day; and citizens of nearly every nationality can find here valuable scientific works printed in their own native tongues.

The especial needs of the library are: a considerable increase of shelf-room; the binding of several hundred volumes; a lot of pamphlet cases; the completion of a subject catalogue, which is begun, and a fund for the purchase of such important works as are especially needed and cannot be obtained (as almost the whole library is, and always has been) by exchange for our "Proceedings." As the Academy is in no way a money-making institution, it is to be hoped that some public-spirited citizens will aid in providing for its needs.

HARRY A. PILSBRY, Librarian.

#### TREASURER'S REPORT.

The Treasurer's report was presented by W. H. Pratt, Deputy Treasurer, as follows:

#### GENERAL FUND.

#### Receipts.

Amount from former Treasurer\$	19	34
Annual dues for 1887 2	270	00
« « I888	3	00
" " arrears	51	00
" subscriptions for 1887 4	123	CO
Membership fees (seven new members).	35	00
Contributions	28	OI
Interest on Endowment Fund	89	55
" " Mound Fund		55
" " temporary deposit		76
For use of rooms	12	50
Borrowed at National Bank 6	550	00
Mrs. Newcomb's share of sewer bill	ΙI	20
Prof. Starr's lecture	13	05-\$1,606 96

[PROC. D. A. N. S., Vol. V.]

[September 25, 1889.]

#### Expenditures.

Amount paid Curator	6451	66	
" janitor	60	00	
Fuel	50	25	
Gas	24	75	
Water	- 16	00	
Express and freight	46	6.4	
Postage, supplies, and incidentals	- 86	36	
Prof. Starr's lecture	10	75	
Subscription to "Science"	5	00	
Old note, taken up	250	00	
Old bills and accounts paid, per vouchers	398	09	
Paid on new note	200	00	
Balance on hand	7	46-\$1,606	96
ENDOWMENT FUND.			
Loaned on Mortgage, at eight per cent\$1	,000	00	
Deposit in Scott County Savings Bank at five per cent	191	77-\$1,191	77
SPECIAL MOUND FUND.			

Deposit in Scott County Savings Bank ......\$11 00

#### PRESENT INDEBTEDNESS.

Note to Mrs. Newcomb, at eight per cent\$320	00	
Note to Davenport National Bank, at seven per cent 450	00	
Balance due Curator 48	34	
Unpaid bills 10	00 - \$828	34

Thus it will be seen that the balance of accruing interest is \$33.00 per annum in favor of the Academy.

Probable collectible dues, \$36.00.

The total current expenses for 1887 were \$795.15.

NICHOLAS KUHNEN, Treasurer.

### CURATOR'S REPORT.

In the Museum department, the accessions during the past year comprise the following: About three hundred vessels of ancient mound pottery; two hundred flint and stone implements; eleven human crania, from mounds; one carved stone Indian pipe; two hundred and thirty-five old-time relics from New England; an old electrical machine; twenty-five species of fossils; several hundred species of recent shells.

No additional cabinet cases have been supplied, and the need of them is extremely pressing. By the addition of four cases of the usual form, the alcove arrangement of the west room of the basement could be completed, and the whole room made available as a part of the museum; and some reasonable hope is entertained that this will soon be done.

The collection of recent shells, which has been very largely increased by the labors of Mr. Harry A. Pilsbry, has been rearranged, and extended to occupy two additional cases, and a catalogue of them nearly completed—about twenty-five hundred species.

A considerable number of the local species of fishes and reptiles has been collected and preserved, and during the ensuing year it is be-

266
lieved that considerable progress can be made toward making up an approximately complete collection. In gathering these and other natural history specimens, our young friends of the Agassiz Associations may be depended upon for considerable aid, and if their pursuit of the study should develop a competent taxidermist it would certainly supply a long-felt need.

Nothing has been done during the year in mound explorations in the interest of the Academy, except that prosecuted by Captain Hall along the Lower Mississippi, the collections from which have been added to the Academy museum and are referred to in the above enumeration. There remains plenty of that work to do within the range of fifty to seventy-five miles of us; but for that purpose some money is required, and it is only upon occasions not very frequent that the means can be secured. This work is, for us, of the utmost importance, in order to maintain our reputation for activity and perseverance, as well as for the actual knowledge to be gained.

For a better classification and arrangement in some departments especially the minerals — a great improvement could be made, and some valuable space saved, if it were possible to remove restrictions requiring the individual collections to be kept as such. Instead of this, the specimens could then be better classified, and space in cabinets need not be taken up by duplicates.

I would not recommend that the increase of our museum greatly beyond its present extent should be a principal object, except, first, completed local collections, and, second, systematic, classified series in the various departments adapted especially for study, and kept for reference and use by members and by classes from the public schools, but not to be taken from the building. W. H. PRATT, Curator.

### REPORT OF PUBLICATION COMMITTEE.

Volume V. of the Academy Proceedings was commenced, and a few pages printed, in 1886, as stated in last annual report. During the early months of the past year, all effort was directed toward raising a fund to secure the current expenses of the Academy; and later, the dark shadow of death in our midst sadly interrupted the work of the Committee, so that the printing of the volume was still delayed, and no subscriptions received until late in November. Nevertheless, all expense thus far incurred has been met, save a loan of one hundred dollars, without interest, which was kindly offered for the completion of Volume IV., and which the Committee assumed the responsibility of accepting. To carry on the work, it is important that members and others should promptly hand in their subscriptions.

Funds to provide a suitable portrait of the late Prof. D. S. Sheldon have been secured through the generosity of his former pupils and friends, and a biographical sketch is in process of preparation, and both will appear in Volume V.

Many valuable papers intended for this volume have been received during the year, of which the following—filling sixty-four pages—have been printed: " On Certain Recent Ouaternary and New Fresh-Water Mollusca."

By R. Ellsworth Call; 8 pp., 1 plate, 3 cuts. "On Pyrgulopsis, a New Genus of Rissoid Mollusks, with Descrip-tion of Two New Forms." By R. Ellsworth Call and Harry A. Pilsbry; 6 pp., 1 plate, 1 cut.

"A Defense of Our Local Geology" (a criticism of Mr. Tiffany's pamphlet). By W. H. Barris; 8 pp.

"Volcanoes of the Sandwich Islands." By C. S. Watkins; 6 pp.

"An Ancient Mine in Arkansas." By W. A. Chapman; 4 pp.

"Description of a New Hydrobia, with Notes on Other Rissoidæ." By Harry A. Pilsbry; 2 pp., 1 plate.

"Lastarriæa (Remy) Confirmation of the Genus, with Character Extended." By C. C. Parry; 2 pp.

"Mound Exploration at Toolesboro, Louisa County, Iowa." Bv Messrs. Lynch, Fulton, Harrison, and Preston; 6 pp.

"Additional Explorations at Toolesboro." By C. E. Harrison and W. H. Pratt; 2 pp.

"Contributions to the Mollusca of Florida." By C. T. Simpson; about 25 pp., one-half printed.

"Memoranda on Some Fishes of the Ozark Region of Missouri." By R. Ellsworth Call; 8 pp.

Other papers in the hands of the Committee are as follows:

"A Report on Thunder-Storms of Iowa, Season of 1887." By Frederick Starr.

"Annotated List of Iowa Birds." By Chas. R. Keyes.

"Description of Four New Species of Myriapods from the United States." By Jerome McNeil; 2 pp.

"Ancient Grooved Rocks." By Wm. A. Chapman; 2 pp., 1 cut.

"Contributions to the Knowledge of the Devonian Fauna of Iowa, with a Description to the Rockford Shales." By Clement L. Webster; about 10 pp., 1 map, 1 cut.

"Mound Explorations in North-Western Iowa." By F. Starr.

These will be sufficient for Part I., of one hundred and fifty pages. It is our purpose to include in the second part of this volume the revised constitution and by-laws, list of members, and lists of donations; also a complete index to the entire proceedings to date; Prof. W. J. McGee, of the United States Geological Survey, having kindly offered to prepare the latter as soon as the work is ready. It will also contain a condensed report of the proceedings of meetings.

MRS. M. L. D. PUTNAM,

C. C. PARRY,

W. H. BARRIS,

C. H. PRESTON,

JAMES THOMPSON,

Committee.

### SYNOPSIS OF PROCEEDINGS.

### PRESIDENT'S ANNUAL ADDRESS:

BY CHARLES E. HARRISON.

### LADIES AND GENTLEMEN:

In surrendering the trust which in generous confidence you assigned me, I shall not be expected to offer any scientific discourse, neither will I undertake any apology for such shortcomings as could have been prevented only by elevating some abler member to this honorable office. The credit of whatever success may seem to have attended the direction of affairs, is due to the officers and members who have willingly assisted and advised, and for whose constant support, as well as forbearance, I am sincerely thankful.

The twentieth year of our existence, just rounded to a close, may be said to have been one of "even tenor," less fruitful, perhaps, of perceptible results than some preceding ones, but yet, I trust, a year in which we who remain have lost none of our interest in the grand work of seeking after truth for truth's sake-a year in which no retrogressive step has been taken, and which, notwithstanding the full quota of discouragements which it has witnessed, leaves us, I dare say, to-night, strong and determined to continue the good work which, springing up from the little seed so opportunely planted just twenty years ago, has continued to flourish and grow, and which, with increased possibilities as well as responsibilities, devolves now upon us as faithful members. To have thus long survived the various vicissitudes which have beset us, while a number of scientific associations in this and adjoining states have been organized and, after a short existence have ceased to be, is of itself an encouraging measure of success; and this result, which, though in no spirit of boasting, we may view with some just pride, is magnified when we consider that, notwithstanding adverse circumstances-particularly a constant lack of sufficient means to properly prosecute our work-the institution has steadily gained in popularity and strength, and to-day, owning the valuable premises it occupies, is enabled to keep its rooms open to the public, maintains the publication of its proceedings, and is building up in this accessible western city a scientific museum and library which must be, if properly sustained and wisely managed, a factor of much importance in the great scheme of educational progress.

That there is cause for anxiety for the future is true; for, except about \$90 interest accruing from the nucleus of an endowment fund, a special annual subscription fund of \$425 (limited to five years), and the meager receipts from dues and fees, say \$350-a total of less than \$900, or about sufficient to pay running expenses—the Academy is without funds for the purchase of such needed books, periodicals, and monographs as cannot be obtained by exchange and otherwise for the prosecution of its work. And then, as the years come and go, we are being rapidly deprived of our faithful workers and substantial supporters. New members are recruited from time to time, but these are not numerous; and have they, and have we, that zeal and efficiency which, added to lofty purpose, is essential to continued success? The Academy may be hereafter, as heretofore, hindered by lack of funds, and thus restrained may even bide its time until some philanthropist enables it to occupy a yet higher plane of usefulness. But we need, and must have, diligent workers, investigators, delving in the fruitful fields of scientific research, and seeking to know more of nature and of nature's laws. We may be glad that there is established in our midst two vigorous chapters of the Agassiz Association, comprising a goodly number of boys and girls ardently interested in and studying the various branches of natural science. This is a body of noble youth bending the young intellect into the pleasant and important paths of scientific inquiry, and whose very purpose is to us a halo of promise, gilding the Academy's future sky with a radiance of hope.

A very full condensed account of the year's transactions appears in detail in the several reports which have been read in your hearing, but some matters in connection therewith may claim especial attention.

The printing of Volume V. having been resumed and sixty-four pages issued from the press, it is highly desirable that the work be pushed forward, especially as there is already in hand sufficient material to complete the first part. To do this, we must largely rely upon the support of our own members, less than twenty of whom have as yet subscribed for copies. If each member would order one copy—certainly not a heavy burden—the completion of the book would be assured. The volume, in addition to proceedings and scientific papers, will be adorned with an excellent portrait and biographical sketch of our lamented fellow-member, Prof. D. S. Sheldon, the honored first President of the Academy, the expense of the plate being met by his former pupils and friends. Prof. W. J. McGee, of the United States Geological Survey, has kindly offered to prepare a complete index when the volume is ready, a work involving no inconsiderable amount of labor and skill.

The collections in the museum show large additions during the year, and the classification and arrangement of these accumulations, while giving much and very proper employment to our excellent Curator, has taxed his ingenuity as well, because of the insufficient accommodations and already crowded condition of the cases. The constant necessity for increase of room and greater facilities in the museum department, which has obtained and burdened the Academy for several years at least, seems to "grow with its growth," and current wants are scarcely, if at all, supplied till others appear. Nevertheless, the condition referred to is by no means cause for complaint. Such increase in either of its departments is, as a result, a legitimate part of the Academy's successful work, and the provision of a suitable depository for every specimen received is not only a necessity, but an imperative duty, which must be bravely met. The excellent suggestion of the Curator, viz.: the construction of four additional cases uniform with those now in place in the west basement room, to complete the alcove arrangement already begun, and thus render that commodious apartment wholly available for museum purposes, is worthy of adoption as affording much needed relief and of proper effort to provide the means for its execution.

The Librarian's report is encouraging as exhibiting no diminution in

#### SYNOPSIS OF PROCEEDINGS.

the steady growth which has heretofore characterized this highly important department of the Academy. The addition during the year of more than two thousand publications comprising the transactions of most, if not all, the important scientific and historical societies of the world, the individual contributions to science of many eminent savants of the day, and a vast deal of other matter relating to scientific research or reflecting scientific thought, is surely a grand showing. And this single item is important to the good people of this community as indicating not only the vast value of the literary treasures already in store, but also the probable growth, and consequently the increasing worth, of the Academy's library. Here, too, as in the museum department, already alluded to, there is pressing want. These books and pamphlets, gleaming and glittering with living thought, cry out for proper place and proper protection. More shelf-room is needed; binding is needed; a complete index is needed; and in view of the scantiness of our treasury and other proper demands made upon it, one of the problems which now confronts us is how to supply these wants.

Let not the erroneous idea prevail that this great library and museum are for the exclusive use and benefit of our members. Both are available to the public, daily, during "open hours," and both are being consulted and examined almost constantly, often by pilgrims coming from afar for the express purpose. Surely, in this enlightened and progressive city, agencies of such vast educational utility and worth, of such widespread and far-reaching benefits to the entire public, and capable of maintenance at such comparatively little cost, cannot long await the day of fuller appreciation when the number of our good people whose names are enrolled as members of the Academy shall be far greater than at present.

The finances, while not in that flush condition desirable and necessary to greater accomplishments, and while yet comparing favorably with the condition of affairs at any annual meeting of recent years, is a subject of considerable concern inasmuch as this department of necessity underlies every other, and is of vital importance as affecting the progress and success of the Academy, or possibly its very existence. It has been necessary during the year to borrow the sum of  $\$6_{50}$ ; but when we consider that previous indebtedness amounting to  $\$6_{50}$  has been paid, there is no cause for discouragement in the item. The interest accruing from our investments is more than sufficient to pay for the use of this borrowed money, the difference in our favor being about  $\$_{33}$ . Still, it is desirable that the Academy be freed from debt, and this it is hoped to speedily accomplish by continuing the practice of strict economy and prudent management.

Having referred to the status and wants of the several departments as separate matters pertaining to the progress and condition of the Academy, I come now, with sad heart, to speak of the honored dead of those strong helpers and fellow-workers whose labors and aid have left a lasting impress upon, or added additional lustre to, the good name of this beneficent institution. During the year, death has deprived us of three life-members, Charles E. Putnam, Walker Adams, and A. F. Williams; one regular member, August Warnebold; and one honorary member, Prof. Spencer F. Baird. These were honored names upon the roll, and their several deaths within the period of one short year make up a total loss of crushing weight. Who of the large audience that sat in this room just twelve months ago and listened to the masterly address of the retiring President, Charles E. Patnam, could have dreamed that death would come so soon to him, the useful and respected citizen. the man of large attainments and noble purposes, the benefactor and defender of this Academy, who had so long and so liberally contributed of mind and means to its support and upbuilding, whose wise counsels and executive ability served us so ably and well through the two terms of his administration, and whose loss to the society, as well as to the entire community, is irreparable indeed. Because of his unswerving fidelity to this institution, his earnest solicitude for its success, and active interest in all that pertained to its affairs, and his known generous disposition and willingness to render assistance, it must be true that the inefficiency of his official successor would have been greatly lessened but for his untimely end. But, fellow-members, though we are weakened, saddened, and discouraged by the loss of these good men, we must not sit idly down to brood over the inexplicable dispensation of Providence.

The history of our twenty years experience in meeting and mastering obstacles, should inspire us anew with confidence, energy, and zeal. The grand work which has been brought thus far at measureless cost of solicitude and labor, and consecrated by the best efforts of the younger and elder Putnams, of Sheldon, Farquharson and others, is worthy of perpetuation. In the world's great struggle for universal education, and development of mind, the field for such beneficent institutions as this is ample and wide, and I trust the day is not far distant when every good public-spirited citizen-whatever his financial status or scientific attainment-charged with the electric spark of pure philanthrophy, shall rally to the support of this great instrument for the diffusion of knowledge, that this fair young metropolis throned upon the commanding bluffs of our own majestic river, boasting of every element of commercial dignity and greatness, boasting of her temples, colleges, and schools, may point with exultant pride to an enlarged, commodious and imposing building towering high upon this the sunniest spot of her southern slope-a building which shall be at once a monument to the enterprise, intelligence, and goodness of her people, a proper home for the Davenport Academy of Natural Sciences, and with its accumulated treasures a benefaction and precious heritage to generations yet unborn.

The presentation of these reports was followed by the election of officers for the ensuing year, resulting as follows:

President—CHARLES E. HARRISON. First Vice-President—JOHN B. PHELPS. Second Vice-President—DR. L. FRENCH.

Recording Secretary-DR. JENNIE MCCOWEN.

Corresponding Secretary-MISS LUCY M. PRATT.

Treasurer - CHARLES D. GLASS.

Librarian—H. C. FULTON.

Curator - W. H. PRATT.

Trustees for Three Years—W. H. HOLMES, WILLIAM RIEPE, E. H. HAZEN, W. H. PRATT.

C. R. Keyes was elected corresponding member.

The following resolutions, offered by Mr. Pratt, were presented, and unanimously adopted:

WHEREAS, We are informed, by notice from the Smithsonian Institution, that the vacancy caused by the decease of the late lamented Secretary of that Institution, Prof. Spencer F. Baird, has been filled by the appointment of Prof. Samuel P. Langley to that position.

*Resolved*, That we are highly gratified to learn that a gentleman of such acknowledged talent, eminent scientific attainments, and executive ability, and high character, has thus been selected for the important position of superintendent of the management of this, one of the leading scientific institutions of the world; and

*Resolved*, That we desire hereby to express our hope and full confidence that the uniformly pleasant and friendly relations which we have enjoyed for the past twenty years with his learned predecessors, Professors Henry and Baird, may continue undiminished between us and the new Secretary through many coming years; and

*Resolved*, That we take pleasure in hereby tendering to Prof. Langley the honorary membership in our institution heretofore held by the former secretaries.

January 10, 1888.—TRUSTEES' MEETING.

President C. E. Harrison in the chair; nine members present.

On motion, it was voted that a committee of three be appointed to devise plans to increase the interest in the meetings of the Academy and the efficiency of its work in general, to report to the Academy as progress is made. The chair appointed Dr. Jennie McCowen, W. H. Holmes, and W. H. Pratt such committee.

On motion, it was voted to continue the services of Mr. W. H. Pratt as Curator, at \$500 per annum.

January 28, 1888. - REGULAR MEETING.

President C. E. Harrison in the chair; six members and several visitors present.

Librarian reported one hundred forty-eight additions to the library.

[PROC. D. A. N. S., Vol. V.] 35 [September 27, 1889.]

Curator called attention to a very valuable report on "Cattle and Dairy Farming," among the consular reports now out of print. On motion, it was voted that W. H. Holmes and W. H. Pratt be a committee to prepare a suitable resolution to forward to Washington, asking for another edition to be printed.

The committee from the Board of Trustees to devise plans for increasing the interest in Academy work, asked leave to report as follows:

1. That it be determined and announced that, in addition to the regular monthly meetings provided for by the By-Laws, the Academy will be opened and a meeting will be held every Friday evening, and that all members be requested and the public invited to attend at all meetings, and that provision be made, as often as possible, for a lecture or paper and discussion on some subject of scientific or general interest. Also, that when no subject is announced, those who are present take up some subject, by reading published articles or otherwise, for regular discussion, and furnish the papers with a report of the meeting.

2. That printed cards of notice of meetings be filled out and distributed to members inviting them to be present.

3. That the teachers of the public schools be invited to bring their classes to the Academy when practicable—notifying the Curator a day or two in advance—and that some member explain to the children some class of specimens in the museum; and that the teachers throughout the county be included in this arrangement.

4. That a systematic and persistent effort be made by canvassing the city, members, and non-members, to secure lectures and scientific papers for our meetings, so as to have a reliable list prepared.

5. That all members be urged to endeavor to interest their friends and bring in new members; and also to attend and induce their friends to attend the meetings.

Report was received and committee discharged.

February 24, 1888.—REGULAR MEETING.

President C. E. Harrison in the chair.

A communication was read from the Peoria Scientific Association, sending greetings and newspaper notices of their Annual Meeting; also, from Jefferson County Library Association, sending an account of their annual meeting. The Secretary was instructed to exchange friendly greeting with both these societies.

The subject of "Meteors" was then discussed, and the specimens in the Academy museum displayed and their history given by the Curator.

The President announced the death of two honorary members of the Academy, Dr. Asa Gray, who died January 30, and Prof. George W. Tryon, February 5, 1888.

Adjourned to reorganize the Historical Section.

## March 2, 1888.—ADJOURNED MEETING.

President C. E. Harrison in the chair; eleven members and a number of visitors present.

Librarian reported one hundred twenty-six additions to the library.

Curator reported valuable donation to the museum of a collection of marine specimens from Prof. B. Shimek, of Iowa City; alcoholic, twenty-eight species; dry, twenty-three species.

Mrs. Lucy E. Harrison was duly elected a regular member of the Academy.

The Historical Section was reported to be not yet regularly organized, but committees have been appointed to take the necessary steps. The Section desires the coöperation of the Academy in arranging to celebrate, with other historical societies, the anniversary of Marquette's discovery of the Mississippi River. The committee reported progress in the preparation of a programme.

The subject for discussion, "Volapuk," was then taken up. No paper was presented, but an informal discussion was participated in by most of those present. It was voted to continue the subject to a subsequent meeting.

March 30, 1888 .- REGULAR MEETING.

President C. E. Harrison in the chair; eight members present.

Librarian reported two hundred twenty-three additions to the library. The Treasurer reported the collection by Mrs. Putnam:

Anni	1 Subscriptions\$4	52	00
Annı	l Dues	70	00
	\$4	72	00
Paid	o Treasurer\$	60.	00
66	Curator	48	00
**	Coal Bills	36	00
.:	gbert & Co	50	00
••	lote in Bank I	00	00
	\$3	94	00
Colle	ed on Publication Fund\$	36	00

Mr. Frank Nadler was elected a regular member of the Academy.

On motion, it was voted to announce the Academy open every Friday evening. The attendance of members is requested and friends are invited.

Adjourned to Historical Section.

May 25, 1888.— REGULAR MEETING.

President C. E. Harrison in the chair; eleven members present.

Committee on the Marquette Celebration reported progress.

Librarian reported three hundred twenty-seven additions to the library.

A communication received from General Greeley, of the United States Signal Service, was read, offering to coöperate in gathering thunder-storm data. He will furnish blanks and franked envelopes. Two hundred fifty circulars have been sent out this year, and eighty observers are already enrolled. Great encouragement is felt at the interest of General Greeley in our efforts.

The most notable donations during the month have been a box of fossils from Judge Wakefield, Sioux City, and a large section of a tusk of the mastodon, six and one-half inches in diameter, weighing thirty pounds, which Mr. Chris. Benedix brought from California for the Academy. A vote of thanks was tendered to Mr. Benedix. The mastodon and the mammoth were compared and discussed.

A paper by Prof. C. L. Berthoud, Golden, Colorado, on "The Occurrence of Buddhistic Emblems in the collections of the National Museum," was read and referred to Publication Committee.

June 29, 1888.—REGULAR MEETING.

President C. E. Harrison in the chair; five members present.

Mr. Fulton, from the committee on the Marquette Celebration, reported a public meeting of great interest, with a varied programme, Mr. DeArmond giving the Historical address. On motion of Mr. Fulton, a vote of thanks was tendered Mrs. Forrest, who sang, and Miss Nichols, who accompanied her on the piano, for adding so greatly to the pleasure of the entertainment.

William F. Greenlee, Belle Plaine, Iowa, was elected to corresponding membership.

The President announced the death of two corresponding members: Prof. A. H. Worthen died May 6, and Prof. W. D. Gunning died March 8; also, Mr. J. J. Dahms, a regular member, who died April 16.

The subject, "A New way of Finding the Foci of an Ellipse," was then discussed, illustrated by original and ingenious drawings and apparatus.

#### SYNOPSIS OF PROCEEDINGS.

# June 8, 1888.—Special MEETING.

President C. E. Harrison in the chair; fifteen members present.

The President stated the object of the meeting to be, to meet Mr. W. J. McGee, of the United States Geological Survey at Washington, D. C.

After some informal talk, Prof. McGee was invited to address the meeting, and in compliance with the request he gave a very interesting address, discussing at some length the status and needs of our Academy, and the condition of scientific institutions generally in the West.

The Academy then adjourned, and some further time was spent in informal conversation.

July 9, 1888.—ADJOURNED TRUSTEES' MEETING.

President C. E. Harrison in the chair; eight members present.

President stated that the principal subject for consideration for this meeting was the financial condition of the Academy and the means to be adopted for provision of funds to meet expenses.

After considerable discussion regarding entertainments, lectures, etc., Dr. Preston moved the appointment of a committee consisting of Messrs. Fulton, Pratt, and Hazen, to ascertain the feasibility of the above matters, and to report at an adjourned meeting.

July 19, 1888 .- ADJOURNED TRUSTEES' MEETING.

President C. E. Harrison in the chair; nine members present.

Report of the special committee read, and, on motion, amended and adopted, as follows:

TO THE TRUSTEES OF THE DAVENPORT ACADEMY OF NATURAL SCIENCES:

Your special committee, appointed July 9, 1888, would respectfully report and recommend—

1. That an admission fee to the Academy building, of ten cents, be charged, members and children under ten years of age being admitted free.

2. That a course of ten home lectures be given in the Academy during October, November, December, January and February next, and that there be charged an admission fee of fifteen cents, or one dollar for a ticket admitting to the entire course.

3. That an effort be made to increase the usefulness of the Academy, and to that end, that special studies of the different departments be provided for at stated times.

4. That an entertainment be given on the twenty-first anniversary of the Academy's birth, December 14th.

Respectfully submitted,

H. C. FULTON, W. H. PRATT, E. H. HAZEN.

### 278 DAVENPORT ACADEMY OF NATURAL SCIENCES.

On motion, the President appointed H. C. Fulton, Dr. McCowen, and W. H. Pratt a committee to carry out the above Home Lecture Course, and such other lectures as may be secured.

On motion of Mr. Fulton, a committee consisting of Drs. Preston and Hazen, and William Riepe, with the Curator as chairman, was appointed to carry out the plan of the third recommendation.

The President stated that parties from Le Claire were desirous of obtaining two lots in that city owned by the Academy. After discussion, Messrs. Harrison and Fulton were appointed a committee with power to act in the matter.

## August 31, 1888 .- REGULAR MEETING.

President C. E. Harrison in the chair; six members present.

Librarian reported three hundred eighty-seven additions to the library.

Curator reported numerous and valuable additions to the museum.

Dr. P. R. Hoy, of Racine, Wisconsin, was elected as corresponding member.

Committee on ways and means reported the recommendations which had been adopted by the Board of Trustees.

Specimens of zinc ore from the Cook quarry, also clay, fossils, and shells collected by Prof. Pratt, were exhibited. Some discussion ensued on the nature of the recent finds in that locality, and the small probability of their value from a commercial point of view.

The Curator called attention to some of the untenable theories upon which the De Bausset air-ship is planned, for the construction of which Congress is asked to make an appropriation of \$75,000 and authorize the use of one of the government navy-yards for the building of the machine. An extended discussion followed, participated in by most of those present.

September 24, 1888.—TRUSTEES' MEETING.

President C. E. Harrison in the chair; nine members present.

Special meeting of the Trustees convened at Dr. Preston's office to take action on a communication received from Charles R. Keyes, of Burlington, in regard to the publication of his paper on "The Birds of Iowa."

On motion of Mr. Fulton, it was voted "That it is the sense of the Trustees, that the paper by Mr. Keyes, on 'The Birds of Iowa,' be published as soon as possible."

Dr. Hazen presented to the Trustees a Spectacular Drama which he had prepared, as suitable, perhaps, for the anniversary meeting.

The President reported that the property of the Academy in Le Claire had been sold for \$25.00.

On motion of Mr. Pratt, it was voted to place the amount to the credit of the Publication Fund.

Mr. Fulton, on behalf of the Lecture Committee, reported encouraging progress in securing local speakers and arranging topics and dates.

On motion of Mr. Pratt, it was voted to give complimentary tickets to the course to the members of the Agassiz Chapters of the city.

September 28, 1888.—REGULAR MEETING.

President C. E. Harrison in the chair; nine members present.

Additions to the library, one hundred twenty-seven. Library Committee reported four hundred feet of additional shelving put up during the month, making room for four thousand more books and pamphlets.

The Museum Committee reported that they had secured the promise of the necessary four cases to complete the alcove arrangement of the basement, which would provide a very desirable and necessary addition to the available space for displaying the collection.

The feasibility of cutting and polishing specimens in the Academy was discussed and laid over for further information as to necessary fixtures, expenses, etc.

October 1.3, 1888 .- SPECIAL MEETING.

Special meeting convened at the office of Dr. Preston to take action in relation to the decease of the Hon. George H. French, one of our life members.

President C. E. Harrison in the chair; eleven members present.

The President stated the object for which the meeting was called, and in pursuance of this object, he appointed a committee on resolutions consisting of James Thompson, Dr. C. H. Preston, and Major G. P McClelland.

On behalf of the committee, Mr. Thompson presented the following resolutions, which were unanimously adopted :

WHEREAS, Amid the changes of human life, our esteemed and respected fellow-citizen, the Hon. George H. French, has closed his earthly career and left the scenes of his usefulness here in the full strength of his manhood forever; and WHEREAS, In his departure from among us, the Academy has lost one of its oldest Trustees and most efficient life members and benefactors; therefore be it

*Resolved*, That we mourn his loss not only as a fellow member, who in times of need aided the Academy by his influence, voice, and purse, but also as a citizen who was ever foremost in all that pertained to the intellectual, moral, and material welfare of the city.

*Resolved*, That these resolutions be entered in the minutes of the Academy, and that a copy be furnished for publication in the city papers.

On motion, resolved that the members of the Academy be requested to attend the funeral.

## October 30, 1888.—REGULAR MEETING.

President Harrison in the chair; six members present.

Curator reported that the four cases provided by the contributions of the late Hon. G. H. French and others are being constructed and will soon be furnished.

The president referred to the decease of Mr. French since the last regular meeting and thought it desirable to make this somewhat of a memorial meeting, members presenting such reminiscences or giving expression to their feelings as they might desire.

Mr. Thompson, Mr. Holmes, and Mr. Lynch each made remarks in accordance with this suggestion.

January 2, 1889.- ADJOURNED MEETING.

President C. E. Harrison in the chair; eleven members present.

Curator exhibited a series of sixteen fine plaster casts received from Prof. L. A. Cox, of Keokuk, representing beautiful crinoids in his collection, and found in that vicinity. Also, a collection of fifteen species of fossil plants from the Dakota group (cretaceous) collected in Kansas, and sent to the Academy by Charles H. Sternberg, of Lawrence, Kansas, by exchange.

The following paper was presented by title: "The genus, *Ceanothus*, as represented on the Pacific Coast of North America," by Dr. Parry. On motion, referred to Publication Committee.



# PLATE I.

FIGS. 1-3—Valvata utahensis. 4-6—Amnicola dalli. 7-9—Radix utahensis. 10-13—Limnophysa bonnevillensis.

# PROCEEDINGS DAVENPORT ACADEMY OF NATURAL SCIENCES -VOL. V.























10



12

CALL ON NEW MOLLUSCA.





# PLATE II.

All original figures except 14 b, 14 c, and 17 a are enlarged three diameters.

FIGS. 1-6-P. nevadensis, carinate forms.

7-8	" "	smooth var.
9—	66	operculum.
IO	66	Outline of Stearns' figure
	in Proc.	Phila. Ac. Nat. Sci., p. 173,
	(1883).	

11-12-Pyrgula helvetica, Mich.

13—P. scalariformis—Copy of WolPs figure in Am. Jour. Conch., Vol. V., pl. xvii., fig. 3.

14-16-P. mississippiensis. 17-19-P. spinosus.

All figures except 10 and 13 are drawn from specimens in the authors' cabinets.





















13













Filebrydd 7





# INDEX TO VOLUMES I-V.

## BY W J MCGEE.

Appendix Cripting Computer sited on	rage
ABBOTT, CHARLES CONRAD, CITEd On	114
ancient implements	114
-, Election of	127
- quoted on association of man and	0=0
mastodon	279
ABEL, H., JUNIOR, Election of v,	233
ABIES balsamea, Occurrence ofi, J	.46;
iv	, 67
$-$ concolor, $  \dots$ $i$ ,	146
$-$ douglasii, $  \dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$	146
$-$ engelmanni, $  \dots$ $i$ ,	149
- grandis, $ -$ i,	146
- occidentalis,i,	146
ABRA angulata,	-72
- æqualis,	72
ABSINTHE, Colloquial use of term. iii,	83
ABUTILON avicenna, Occurrence of. i.	155
ACADEMY, Early history of theii.	193
- Sketch of the	v
ACALYPHA <i>virginica</i> . Occurrence of i	162
ACANTHIS linaria — V	141
A COLUMN A	127
- cooperi V	196
-wlor - v	126
ACEP dasacarnum Blossoming of ji	8
nena ausgearphan, prossonning or,	252
Occurrence of	156
Vornal appearance of ii	12.1
anandidastatum Occurrence of j	1.16
- grandidendaam, Occurrence or,	156
- succourrinum,,	170
ACERATES lanagenosa, — —in,	169
A period of the second bio	102
ACERVULARIA inequality, $-$ ,	150
ACHILLEIA mulejouum, — —i,	100
ACIDALIA enucleata, — —	170
ACILIUS semisuicatus, — —	118
ACKERMANN, TH., cited on cretinishi,	101
III,	124
ACKLEY, JOHN, Valuable donation	0-
by	20
ACM.EA melanoleuca, Occurrence of. v,	64
- notata, $ -$ v,	64
$-$ pulcherrima, $  \dots$ $v$ ,	64
- puncturata, $ -$ V,	- 63
$-pustula,\dotsv$ ,	64
ACMÆDORA $mixta,$ i,	191

•	
1	Page
ACMEOPS pratensis, Occurrence ofi,	190
- strigilata, $ -$ i,	180
- subpilosa, $ -$ i,	190
ACONITUM nasutum, — —	149
ACORDULECERA dorsalis,i.	206
ACRIDID.E (Description of new spe-	
cies of) from Arizona: Cyrus	
THOMAS	124
ACRIDHIM emarginatum Notes on i	262
, , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , ,	266
ACROCRINUS wortheni - iv	97
A converse obligita Occurrence of ii	102
A CREA alba	15.1
Actual deligners	101
ACTAON dededdas, — —	04
- normannes,	01
-punctostriatus,v,	100
ACTIAS $luna,$	192
ACTINOMERIS helianthoides, Doubtful	
— —	66
- squarrosa, $ -$ i,	159
Actitis macularia, $-$ v,	123
Acus dislocatus, — — ii,	236
ADAIR, JAMES, quoted on pre-historic	
clothi,	131
ADAMS, A. L., Reference to work of,	
on Solpugidæiii,	298
ADAMS, C. B., Cited on Cerithium fer-	
ruginumv.	59
ADAMS, MRS WALKER, Election of. ii.	25
ADAMS, WALKER, Appointment of.	
on standing committeeii.	219
- Election of	164
- Obituary resolutions on v	263
- Record of death of v 263	271
- Valuable donation by iii	-61
Apppess (Appuel) : C. C. PAPPY i	67
- $ +$ $F$ H Hyzen i	85
- W H BADDIS	75
of the President , P. T. Finer	10
- of the freshent; h. J. FARQU-	п
Duenilent's O U Dependent in	1
-, President's; U. H. PRESTONIV,	10
-, valedictory; U. U. FARRY1,	19
ADIANTUM pedalum, Occurrence of 1v	, 07
ADMISSION ICE, Provision for111,	101
Adoxus <i>vitis</i> , Occurrence of1,	181,
190,	200

[PROC. D. A. N. S., Vol. V.]

36

[May 10, 1893.]

(281)

Page
ÆDILIS obliquus, Occurrence ofi, 180
ÆGIALITIS vocifera, — —
Æschna californica, — —i, 204, 205
$- constricta, \dots i, 204, 205$
- interna, $ -$ i, 204
Æsculus hippocastanum, — — i, 156
AFRICA, Solpugidæ iniii, 254
AGABUS fimbriatus, Occurrence ofi. 178
$-$ griseipennis, $  \dots$ $1, 178$
-morosus,, 1, 178
-seriatus,1, 178
$-txniolatus,\dots, 1, 178$
AGAMA concolor, $ $ $1, 207$
AGAPOSTEMON nigricornis, $  1, 195, 209$
-radiatus,, 1, 195, 209
-texanus,, 1, 195, 209
AGASSIZ, ALEXANDER, Election of 11, 127
AGASSIZ, LOUIS, CITED ON DIASTOIDS. IV, 77
coral formation
- $        -$
- $-$ the glacial theory
science
-, Oblituary resolution on
-, Reference to work of
A grant A grant man Pacard of work
AGASSIZ ASSOCIATION, RECORD OF WORK
A computer and again a Open proper of i 207
A GRI LING abarriagua y 197
AGELATUS pridracedas, — —
$- nullinge - i 169 178 902 \cdot ii 10$
Acpiculture Memorial concerning
ii 118
Acruus defectus Occurrence of i 171 173
$-$ nolitus $\rightarrow -$ i 180
ACRIMONIA eupatoria — i 157
- parviflora $-$ ii 126
AGROPVRUM violaceum — iv 67
A GROTIS clandesting. — — iii, 192
-c-nigrum, $ -$
-messoria, ii. 192
— <i>subgothica</i> . — —
AIX sponsa, — —
ALABA tervaricosa, — —v. 59
ALABAMA, Aboriginal pottery of .iv, 192
-, Donations from
ALASKA, Botany ofiv, 29
-, Copper implements ini, 127
ALAUS oculatus, Occurrence of. i, 171;
ii, 19
Albany, Exploration of mounds at. i, 53
-, Mounds neari, 49, 51, 99
<ul> <li>(Report on the results of the ex-</li> </ul>
cursion to), Illinois, November
7 and 8, 1873; A. S. TIFFANY. i, 104
ALDRICH, T. H., Collection by v, 5,7
ALEOCHARA bimaculata, Occurrence
ofi, 190, 199, 202

Page
Algeria, Donations from iii, 40
ALISMA plantago, Occurrence ofi, 148,
163
ALLEN, J. A., cited on habits of ducks.
v. 115
- $  -$ the king-bird $v$ , 134
Election of ii 127
quoted on arga of quallour r 141
A quoted on eggs of swantow
ALLEN, JOSEPH, Election of
-, Record of address byv, 264
ALLEN, LIZZIE, Election of
ALLEN, R. L., Association of, with J.
D. Putnamiii, 229
ALLEN, MRS WILLIAM, Election of, i. 76
ALLEN, WILLIAM, $-$ , i. 53
- Record of communication by i 54
A LINE WILLIAM INNOR Admond
ALLEN, WILLIAM, JUNIOR, ACKHOWI-
edgment to
, Election of
ALLIUM canadense, Occurrence of1, 164
- cernuum, $ -$ iii, 170
— striatum, — —i, 164
ALLOUEZ, CLAUDE, guoted on lake
Superior copper
ALOPECURUS geniculatus, Occurrence
ofii, 260
Alveolites rockfordensis. — — v. 107
AMARA angustata — $-$ i 173
-axida i 169 173
$-confusa \rightarrow -$ i 169
- fallar - i 169 178 202 i i 10
-innumeticallis i 173 178
- Inputcicouis,
Lation line in the second seco
-iation
-iauor,interval 178
-obesa,, 1, 178
-patricia,
$-$ terrestris, $  \dots$ $1, 178$
AMARANTUS albus, — —
- blitoides, Description ofii, 261
blitum Convertion of ii 960
$-$ outum, correction of $\dots$
- retroflexus, Occurrence of,i. 162
- retroflexus, Occurrence ofi, 162 AMBLOPLITES rupestris
- retroflexus, Occurrence ofi, 162 AmblopLites rupestris,v, 78 Auboc FLIA umbondia - v 108
- retroflexus, Occurrence ofi, 162 AmbloPLITES rupestris,v, 78 AmbocELIA umbonata,v, 108 AmbocSLA artemisisfoliai 159:
— retroffexus, Occurrence of, 162 AmbloPLITES rupestris, — —, 78 Amboc.ELIA umbonata, — —, 7, 108 Ambrosia artemisiæfolia, — —, 159; iii 88
- $titum,$ correction of
— ottam, confection of
— trifida, — —
— <i>etroflexus</i> , Contection off
— <i>ettaili</i> , confection of, 1, 200 — <i>retroflexus</i> , Occurrence of, 1, 162 Амвьорытые <i>rupestris</i> , —, 7, 78 Амвосдых <i>umbonata</i> , —, 7, 108 Амвиозы <i>artemisiæfolia</i> , —, 1, 159; iii, 88 — <i>trifida</i> , —, 1, 159 Амвиласим, Morphologic defini- tion ofiv, 77 Аменодменть to Constitution.1, 2, 6, 8, 17,
— ottam, confection of, 1, 200 — retroflexus, Occurrence ofi, 162 Амвьорытья rupestris, —, 7, 78 Амвослы antemisixfolia, —, 7, 108 Амвкозы artemisixfolia, —, 159; — trifida, —, 159 Амвидаским, Morphologic defini- tion of
- ottaint, confection of
<ul> <li>- ottaam, confection of</li></ul>
<ul> <li>- ottain, correction of</li></ul>
<ul> <li>- ottaint, correction of</li></ul>
— ottam, confection of
<ul> <li>- ottain, correction of</li></ul>

# INDEX TO PROCEEDINGS-VOLUMES I-V.

Page
AMERICAN NATURALIST (THE), QUOTA-
tion fromiv, 291, 286, 338
-, Reference to publication by, on
Solpugidæiii, 305
AMMANNIA humilis, Occurrence of. ii, 259
$-$ latifolia, $  \ldots$
AMMODRAMUS henslowii,v, 142
- leconteii, $ -$
— sandwichensis savanna, — — v, $142$
- savannarum passerinus,v, 142
AMMOPHILA communis, $-$ i, 194, 208
— ferruginea. — —
-luctuosa,
- <i>mictipennis.</i> $ -$
- robusta
- varipes
-vulgaris,,, i. 194, 208
AMNICOLA cincinnatiensis — — i. 167
- dalli, Founding of species
- floridana, Correction of
$\rightarrow$ Occurrence of $\sim$ $v_{\rm c}$ 61
- orbiculata i 167
- pallida $-$ i 167
- parra i 167
- sayana i 167
A MORPHA cangecope i 156
fruticord i 156
- micronhulla Description of iv 28
- microphysia, Description 01iv, 28
A NDRING advomment
- aarrilus
A MERIO DELLE avin autobia
AMPHEOPSIS quanquejoua, — —1, 150
AMPHICERUS dicuadades, — —, 50, 172
AMPULLARIA catiginosa, Notes off V, 61
, Occurrence of
-ucpressa, $, v, 48, 01$
ANABRUS purpurescens, Notes on1, 205,
200
, Notes on, 187, 203, 266
ANACHIS actual, Occurrence of
-avara,
semplicata, $$
ANAGALLIS arvensis, $-$
ANAL SPIRACLE, Morphologic denni-
tion of
ANALYSIS OF bones, 115
- Indian pottery
ANAS americana, Occurrence ofv, 117
- boschas, $ -$
- carolinensis, $ -$ v, 117
$-$ discors, $  \ldots$ v, 117
- obscura, $ -$
— strepera, — —v, 116
Anaspis $atra,\dots$ i, 200
-nigra,i, 181
$- rufa, \dots$ i, 181, 191, 200
ANATIS 15-punctata, Habits of ii, 334

	Dogo
ANATIS 15-munctuta Occurrence of i	170
_ athroni i	100
ANIMOLAUS anotei — —	190
ANATOLMIS Groter, — —	100
ANATOM I OF I attendente innameraouis,	909
11,	50Z
ANCEY, U. S., ACKnowledgment to.v,	48
ANCULOSA prarosa, Use of, for cur-	
rency	39
ANCYLUS <i>filosus</i> , Occurrence ofv,	70
- fluviatilis, $ -$ i,	166
- obscurus,	, 70
- rivularis, $-$ i,	166
ANDERSON, C. L., Acknowledgment	
toiv.	-36
-, Dedication of species to v. 172.	176
ANDERSON, S. M., Election ofi.	13
ANDRÉE, RICHARD, cited on primi-	
tive art	114
ANDRESEN, H. H., Election of iii	161
ANDREWS MAJOR i	101
ANDREWS FOUND ii	197
ANDROSAUE occidentalis Occurrence	121
ANDROSACE Occurrences, Occurrence	160
Vormal approximation of	100
	199
ANEMONE caroumana, Occurrence of,	150
1,	102
, vernal appearance of	126
- cylindrica, Occurrence of1,	193
-nemorosa,,1,	153
$-$ pennsylvanica, $  \dots$ $1$ ,	153
$-$ virginiana, $  \dots$ $1$ ,	153
ANGELIN, N. P., cited on crinoids.iv,	96
ANGERONA crocataria, Occurrence of,	
ii,	192
ANILINE colors, Record of lecture on,	
iv,	231
ANISODACTYLUS baltimorensis, Occur-	
rence of	173
- discoideus	169
- sericeus	169
ANISOSTICTA enisconalis — — i	179
ANODONTA corpulenta — i	166
- couperiana - V	68*
famesuciana	166
	166
- granuts,	166
- <i>imbecultis</i> ,	100
- oregomensus,	100
$-p_{i}a_{i}a_{i}a_{j}a_{i}a_{j}a_{i}a_{i}a_{i}a_{i}a_{i}a_{i}a_{i}a_{i$	100
-unautata,	100
ANOMALOCARDIA floridiana,11,	249
ANOMIA glabra, $$ 11, 243; v,	1100
ANOMOGLOSSUS emarginatus, — —i,	169
$-$ pusultus, $  \dots$ $1$ ,	169
ANSER albifrons gambeli, $$ V,	118
ANSLEY, CLARK F., Election of iv,	212
ANTELOPE, Occurrence ofiii,	86
ANTENNARIA margaritacea, — — i,	159
- plantaginifolia	159

284 DAVENPORT ACADEMY OF NATURAL SCIENCES.

Page
ANTHAPHORA albata, Founding of
speciesi, 211
-, Occurrence of, 210; 11, 7
- terminalis $-$ i 210
ANTHAXIA relifer $-$ i 180 203
ANTHEROPHAGUS ochraccus. — —i. 179
ANTHICUS bellulus, — — ,
- cervinus,
- nanus, $ -$ i, 204
$-$ nitidulus, $  \dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$
-rejectus,, 1, 201, 204
= maculiforms = - i 200
ANTHOCARIS ausonoides — i 183
-iulia, $$ i. 183
ANTHRENUS lepidus, — —
ANTHUS pensilvanicus, — —v, 156
ANTIQUITIES from moundsii, 233;
111, 74, 89, 90, 136, 141, 147, 187; v, 39
Louisa county in, 183
- of the Mississippi valley
— — Whiteside county, Illinois:
W. C. HOLBROOK
- (Remarks on the) of New Mexico
and Arizona; W. J. HOFFMAN,
iii, 108
ANTIQUITY OF man
of v 133
APATURA celtis. — —
APATHUS elatus, — — i, 210
— insularis, — —i, 210
Apis mellifica, — —i, 210
APHELOGENIA gultula, $-$ i, 202
APHODIUS denneulatus, — —1, 190
- jimetarius, $  , 1, 171$
- occidentalis i 190
APHYLLON fasciculatum, Abandon-
ment of speciesiv, 72
- uniflorum, Occurrence ofii, 126
Apios tuberosa, — —
APLYSIA protea, $$ ii, 242; v, 64
APOCYNUM androszmijolium, — 1, 161
- Primitive use of i 135
Aouita chrusatos. Occurrence of
Aquilegia carulea, — —
- canadensis,i, 154
- flavescens,i, 149
ARABIA, Solpugidæ iniii, 254
ARABIS canadensis, Occurrence of, 154
- acadada, $ $ $1, 154$
- birsuta $-$ ii 259
-lurata,

Page
ARABIS perfoliala, Occurrence of. 111, 169
ARAGO, D. F. J., cited on ground
iceii. 353
ABALIA mudicaulis Occurrence of i 158
internet watercounter, occurrence of, 150
$\operatorname{ARCA} americana, \dots, 11, 244$
$-$ barbadensis, $ -$ v, $68^{\star}$
$- candida, \dots, v, 68^*$
- deshayesii, $ -$
- domingensis, $ -$ , v. 68*
- floridana - v 68*
fung
$-juscu, \cdots , 00^{-1}$
$gradua,$ v, $\delta S^{*}$
$-imbricata,$ v, $68^{*}$
-incongrua,ii, 244; v, 47, 68*
- modiola, $ -$
-n0n ii. 244 : v. 68*
- merata - ii 244: y 68*
$period = period = 1, \dots, n, 2\mathbf{H}, \mathbf{v}, 0$
$-ponuerosa, \dots, 11, 244; v, 08$
$-transversa,, 11, 244; v, 68^{*}$
ARCEUTHOBIUM americanum, — —i, 152
-, Destructive species of
ABCHEOLOGIC SECTION. By-laws of
the iii 81
Wonle of the
-, work of the
ARCHEOLOGY, Collections in 111, 6
ARCHEMORA rigida, Occurrence of. iii, 169
ARCHIBUTEO lagopus sancti-johannis.
— — v 127
A POPLA achaia — ii 273
Antonia denado, —
-anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,anna,ann
$- arge, \dots, 1, 176; n, 191$
$-$ decorata, $  \dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$
- figurata, $ -$ i, 176; ii, 273
- geneura, Founding of species, ii, 270
- yais Occurrence of i 176.
ii 17 101 973
11, 17, 101, 270
- parinenice,
-persephone,, 11, 191, 273
-phyllira,
— quadranotata, Founding of species,
ii. 271
- wirgo Occurrence of ii 273
- ugrouni Indian name for i 102
$-garrowa, maan name for \dots, 192$
-, Occurrence of
ARCTOSTAPHYLUS, Adans.; C. C.
PARRY
- andersoni. Description of iv. 33
-arauta $-$ iv. 35
- bicolor $-$ iv 34
alevalandi in 94
- currenting
-guauca, -
- hookeri, Occurrence ofiv, 31
- nevadensis,iv, 31
- numularia, Description ofiv. 36
- oppositifolia
- nolifolia Abandonment of species
poryour, induced interior of species,

I	Page
ARCTOSTAPHYLUS pumilia, Occurrence	
ofiv,	31
- <i>pungens</i> , Description ofiv,	- 33
$-$ tomentosa, $  \dots$ iv,	- 33
-uva-ursa, $$ iv,	- 33
ARDEA carulea, Occurrence ofv,	120
- candidissima, $ -$ v,	120
- egretta, $-$ v,	119
-herodias,v,	119
- virescens, $-$	120
ARENARIA biflora, — —	150
$-$ lateriflora, $  \dots$ $1$ ,	155
- stricta, $ -$	259
ARENETRA $nigrita,$ i,	206
ARGONAUTA argo, — —	233
Argynnis aphrodite, $$ , 175; 11,	191
- cybele,, 175; 11,	,191
$-$ edwardsii, $  \dots$ 1, 189,	196
$-$ enrynome, $  \dots$ $1, 184,$	196
- <i>freya</i> , $ -$ 1,	189
$-helena,\dots, 1,$	184
$-hesperis,\dots$	184
$-idalia,\dots$	191
$-myrina,\dots, 1, 175; 11,$	191
$-$ nevadensis, $  \dots$ $1,$	184
ARGYROLEPIA quercifoliana, — — 11,	148,
A	19Z
ARISEMA aracontium, — —	105
ARISTIDA purpurea, Description of	$, 141 \\ 100$
REIZONA, Antiquities of	108
-, botany of	9,00
-, Manufacture of pottery m,	- 04 101
-, New grasshopper from	124
-, Occurrence of <i>Ceanounus</i> IIIv,	103
Apraves Angiont mino in	201
- nottory from	195
- Crania from in 208	- 9.16
- Plants of	60
- Solnugida from	258
APNOLD MATTHEW Quotation from	<i>200</i>
iii	213
ARPHIA nealecta Notes on i	254
ABT. Aboriginal iii.	110
Primitive	123
- (Remarks on aboriginal) in Cali-	120
fornia and Queen Charlotte	
island : W. J. HOFFMAN iv.	105
ARTEMISIA annua. Description of. iv.	- 29
frigida, Occurrence ofiv.	66
— serrata. — —	. 171
- tridentata	83
ARTESIAN WELL (An) at Moline : W.	
H. PRATTiii.	181
— —, Record ofiii,	128
———— paper oniv,	208
ARTHUR, J. C., Acknowledgment to,	
ii	, 121

Page	
ARTHUR, J. C., Collection by 11, 126	
-, Contributions to the Flora of	
Iowaii, 126	
No IIIii, 258	
IV iii, 169	
Viv. 27	
VIiv. 64	
- Valuable donation from iii 25	
- Flortion of	
Precentation of collection by ii 191	
-, Fresentation of conection by, 121	
-, Record of contributions byiv, in	
- <u>paper by</u>	
-, Title of	
Articles of Incorporationi, 8	
——————————————————————————————————————	
ARZAMA obliquata, Occurrence of ii, 192	
Asaphes memnonius, — —i, 171	
ASAPHIS deflorata,	
ASARUM canadense — — i 162	
Ascumptas comuti — — i 161	
- incompate $-$ incompate	
mbadalaasoidaa	
-phytotaccotacs,, 102	
-purpurascens,	
-quadrifolia,	
- speciosa, Description ofiv, 69	
- <i>tuberosa</i> , Occurrence ofi, 162	
- verticillata, $ -$ i, 162	
ASEMUM atrum,i, 180	
- moestum	
Asues in mounds	
ASHUBST RICHARD Testimonial to	
R I Faranharson by iv 202	
Aga Botany of iv 20	
Asia, botany of	
-, solpugidae in	
ASIDA convexicollis, Occurrence of1, 181	
$- elata, \dots, 1, 181, 204$	
-opaca,i, 181	
$-polita,\dots$ i, 181	
- sordida, $ -$	
Asio accipitrinus, — —	
- wilsonianus	
ASPIDIOTUS ancuclus : J. D. PHTNAM, ii. 346	
Aspidium acrostichoides Occurrence	
of iv 68	
mistatum Prodiction of finding	
- cristian, Trediction of miding	
$- julix-mas, \dots 1V, bb$	
$-$ goldianum, Occurrence of $\dots$ 1v, 68	
$-$ lonchitis, $  \ldots$ $i$ , 149	
— lonchitis, — —	
- lonchitis,i, 149 - marginale, Prediction of finding ofiv, 65	
— lonchitis, —i, 149 — marginale, Prediction of finding ofiv, 65 — noveboracense, —iv, 65	
<ul> <li>lonchitis, —, i, 149</li> <li>marginale, Prediction of finding of, iv, 65</li> <li>noveboracense, —, iv, 65</li> <li>spinolosum, Notes on, iv, 75</li> </ul>	
<ul> <li>lonchitis, —, i, 149</li> <li>marginale, Prediction of finding of, iv, 65</li> <li>noveboracense, —, iv, 65</li> <li>spinolosum, Notes on, iv, 75</li> <li>—, Occurrence of, iv, 5</li> </ul>	
<ul> <li>lonchitis, — —, i, 149</li> <li>marginale, Prediction of finding ofiv, 65</li> <li>noveboracense, — — —, iv, 65</li> <li>spinolosum, Notes oniv, 75</li> <li>—, Occurrence ofiv, 68</li> <li>thelumeris — — iv 68</li> </ul>	
<ul> <li>lonchitis, —i, 149</li> <li>marginale, Prediction of finding</li> <li>ofiv, 65</li> <li>noveboracense,iv, 65</li> <li>spinolosum, Notes oniv, 65</li> <li>-, Occurrence ofiv, 68</li> <li>- thelypteris, —iv, 68</li> <li>Asurstudy accurationiv, 68</li> </ul>	
<ul> <li>lonchitis, —, i, 149</li> <li>marginale, Prediction of finding of, iv, 65</li> <li>noveboracense, —, iv, 65</li> <li>spinolosum, Notes on, iv, 65</li> <li>—, Occurrence of, iv, 68</li> <li>thelypteris, —, iv, 68</li> <li>ASPLENTUM angustifolium, —, v, 67</li> </ul>	
<ul> <li>lonchitis, —, i, 149</li> <li>marginale, Prediction of finding of, iv, 65</li> <li>noveboracense, —, iv, 65</li> <li>spinolosum, Notes on, iv, 75</li> <li>— Occurrence of, v, 68</li> <li>thelypteris, —, v, 68</li> <li>ASPLENIUM angustifolium, —, v, 67</li> <li>ebeneum, Prediction of finding of, as a second sec</li></ul>	

286 DAVENPORT ACADEMY OF NATURAL SCIENCES.

I	Page
ASPLENIUM filix-faminia, Occurrence	
ofiv,	68
- thelipteroidesiv.	67
- trichomance. Prediction of finding	
ofiv.	65
ASTATA unicolor Occurrence of i	208
ASTAPTE conradi ii	946
- Habaalla	2.16
- muongenne,	2.16
- triquetra,	950
ASTER amethystatus,	200
$- aumosus, \dots, $	209
-etegans,	101
$-$ ericoides, $  \dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$	120
- integrifolius, $ -$	152
- multiflorus, $ -$ 1,	158
- novi-belgii, Abandonment of spe-	
ciesii,	261
— <i>puniceus</i> , Occurrence ofii,	259
- sagittifolius,	259
- shortii,	126
- tenuifolius,	126
ASTRAGALUS distortus,i,	156
- plattensis	259
ATENIUS abditus	203
- stercorator	171
ATHYBIS subtilita — — iii.	107
- <i>rittata</i> $-$ ii 268 · v	108
ATEINSON B Election of i	1.1
ATTACENUS megatoma Occurrence of	**
in index os magatoma, occurrence or,	170
A man + T True an omer han	100
ATTALUS moralas, — —	100
ATRYPA $nystrux,$	100
$-$ reticularis, $  \dots$ 11, 203, 208; V,	108
-rugosa,	205
ATWATER, CALEB, Quoted on paleon-	000
tology	220
-, Reference to work of	303
ATWOOD, H. T., Acknowledgment	
toii, 224,	342
AUDITING COMMITTEE's report ii,	212
Aubouin, Victor, Reference to work	
of on Solpugidæiii, 286, 287,	290
AUGHEY, SAMUEL, cited on man and	
mastodoniv,	293
AUGOCHLORA pura, Occurrence ofi,	209
AULOPORA iowensis,	107
$-$ saxivada, $  \dots$ $v$ ,	107
AURICULA pellucens,ii, 251; V	7, 68
AUSTIN, E. P., Election of	128
-, Valuable donation byiii,	14
AUSTIN, MRS R. M., Discovery of	
plant byiv.	53
AUSTRALIA, Donations from	1. 43
AUSTRIA,	41
Avey, O. H., Acknowledgment to y.	81
AVICULA ala-perdicis. Occurrence of.	
v	69*
- atlantica ii. 243 · v	7. 69
······································	, 00

-	
AVICULA cancellata, Founding of	
speciesii,	286
- radiata, Occurrence ofv,	69*
AYERS, ELIJAH, Valuable donation	
byiv,	211
AVERS, MARY O., Election ofi,	7
AVERS, MRS D. D., Valuable dona-	
tion byiv,	13
AYRES, EDWIN, Election of:i,	7
AYTHYA affinis, Occurrence ofv,	118
- americana, $ -$ v,	117
- collaris, $ -$ v,	118
- marila nearctica, $ -$ v,	117
— rallisneria, — —v,	117
Azuza canyon, Aboriginal paintings	
iniv,	109

BARCOCK D D Election of	16
BARCOCK E J $-$ ii	13
BABCOCK H H cited on Carer iv	70
	134
Bapta mulla Occurrence of i	172
Pupu Poforonce to work of	110
on Solpuriden	208
• On Solpugidae	200
DACKMANN, J., Election of address by	10
BADT, F. B., Record of address by,	014
on electricity	244
BAER, KARL ERNST VON, cited on	100
Indian customs	123
BAHLS, JOHN, Election ofii,	167
BAHRT, WILLIAM, Collection byv,	50
BAIRD, SPENCER F., Acknowledg-	
ments toii, iv, 216; iii, 135,	155
- cited on antiquitiesiv,	278
inscribed tabletsiv,	263
Criticism ofiv.	332
Election ofii,	128
- Letters from on pipes and tab-	
letsiv. 327.	329
	342
- Memorial letter from	215
- Quotation from letter of iv	235
- ouoted on inscribed tablets ii	127
- Record of death of	272
- $-$ letter from i 54 ii	145
- Reference to ornithologic cata-	110
-, Reference to ormanologic cata-	112
Twilling to in 200 million	072
Vote of themla to	145
-, vote of thanks to	140
BAKER, H. B., Valuable donation by,	14
	14
BAKER, J. G., Acknowledgment to. v,	189
BAKER, J. W. H., Valuable donation	
by	.14
- Election of	227

## INDEX TO PROCEEDINGS-VOLUMES I-V.

3	Page
BAKER, R. F., Election ofi.	-16
BAKER, MRS R. F i	80
BALCH E A Appointment of on	00
standing committee iv 12	207
standing committee	207
-, valuable donation byiv,	207
-, Election of	74
— — —, as treasureriv,	11
— — —, as trusteeiv,	221
-, Report of, as treasureriv,	214
BALDWIN, E.B., Resolution of thanks	
to i	28
- Valuable donation by	50
Perputy Tour Desited on anti-	00
DALDWIN, JOHN D., cited on antiqui-	
tiesiv,	211
Indian culture	289
quoted on Indian affinities iv,	288
BALLARD, HARLAN H., Reference to	
work of v	214
BALLARD LORN W Election of iv	997
BALLORD F S	21
$\mathbf{D}_{\mathbf{A},\mathbf{L},\mathbf{O},\mathbf{R},\mathbf{D},\mathbf{R},\mathbf{C},\mathbf{M}} = \dots$	11
DALLOU, MRS G. H., $-$ 1,	76
BAMPS, ANATOLE,	66
BANCROFT, GEORGE, cited on Indian	
customsiii,	122
	289
- quoted on relics of mound-build-	
ors iv	965
Bivenov H H eited on connou	- 00 -
DANCKOFT, II. II., cheu on copper	105
ornaments	127
— — — mounds	109
— — — pre-historic clothi,	131
- quoted on antiquities of Califor-	
niaii.	114
Indian relies ii	103
- minitive currency ii 19	200
Reversion Leving Valmondamont	, 40
DANNISTER, JAMES, ACKHOWledgment	
10	1V
-, Election of	146
BAPTISIA <i>leucantha</i> , Occurrence of. i,	156
-leucophxa,i.	156
BARADIUS confinus,	173
BARBAREA rulgaris iii	259
BARRÉE W J Election of 28 hon-	200
orery momboy	10
Perpara Engent A sited as should be	10
DARBER, LDWIN A., cited on elephant	0.00
pipes	262
-, quoted $  -$	269
-, Valuable donation byiii,	-25
BARCENA, MARIANO, Valuable dona-	
tion by iii	25
- Election of	929
BARDWELL E. O.	011
BARDWELL, E. U.,	241
DARFOUT, JOSEPH L.,	20
-, memorial letter from	222
-, Record of	127
-, Valuable donation byiii,	14
BARK lice, Investigation ofii.	209
- louse, A new,	148
,	

Page Burr louse Remodies for the ii 297
- (The manle) louse (Lecanium aceri-
cola, W. and R.); J. D. PUTNAM. i, 37
BARKER, GEORGE, Election ofiv, 227
BARLER, A. U., Agency of, in found-
ing the Academy
-, Amendment to Constitution by 1, 52
- Election of as director of mu-
seumi, 7
vice-president i, 1; ii, 196
- $ -$ trusteei, 2
-, Obituary resolutions onii, 12
-, Presence of, at organization meet-
Record of exhibition by
- $ -$ paper by
-, Resignation of, as trusteei, 40
BARNARD, CHARLES, Election of iv, 211
BARNARD, F. A. P., Record of letter
Buryrs W.F. Lotter from on nines
and tablets iv 305
-, Record of letter from
BARR, S. S., Election ofiii, 131
BARRANDE, JOACHIM, Valuable dona-
ation by
BARRETTE, LYDIA U., Election of
local geology v 15
-, Acknowledgments toiv. 254
-; Annual addressii, 75
-, Appointment of, on memorial
committeeiii, 185
- $ -$ nominating committee,
- $ -$ standing committee ii 218.
iii, 67, 107, 161; iv, 12,
207, 240; v, 200, 217, 247
-, Blastoids collected byiv, 76
- cited on needs of the Academy,
- Collection by iv 06
-: Descriptions of some new blas-
toids from the Hamilton group,
iv, 88
-; Descriptions of some new crin-
olds from the Hamilton group,
- Election of as president i \$5; ii 1
- $    -$ geologic section ii. 24
of section
trusteei, 2; ii, 78, 218;
iii, 161; iv, 240; v, 245
-; New Iossils from the Corniferous
-: Notes on our local geology
No IIiii, 163

Page
BARRIS, W. H., Obituary resolutions
by iii, 82
-, Presentation of fossils by.iii, 127, 162
-, Purchase of library ofi, vi
-, Record of papers by ii, 184, 207; iii,
146; iv, iv, v; v, 218, 259, 265
-, Reference to papers byiii, 2
work ofii, 18, 124, 209;
iii, 6, 100, 127, 150, 156; v, 197
-, Report of, as committee on C. T.
Lindley
on animal carvings,
etc
publication committee by,
111, 11; 1V, 220, 207; V, 208
The level geology of Devenport
and visibility ii 261
Title of paper by iv 212
- Tribute to $v 215 232$
BARROFTA GREGORIO Election of ii 232
- Record of letter from iii 95
BARROIS CHARLES, Valuable dona-
tion byiii. 25
—. Election of
Memorial letter fromiii, 224
BARRON, —, Reference to work of,
on Solpugidæiii, 298
BARROWS, E. S., Contribution of por-
traits byv, 197
-, Valuable donations by . iii, 25; iv, 228
BARTLETT, —, Collection by, ii, 251
BARTLETT, J. R., Sponsor for Squier
and Davis
BARTRAMIA longicauda, Occurrence
Dimon Company Mounda on form
DARTSCH, UHRIST., Mounds on farm
BASAIS Morphologie definition of
iv 77
Bassus orbitalis Occurrence of i 206
-suconhanta,i 206
$-$ maculifrons. $  \dots$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$
BATEMAN, M. B., cited on bark lice.
ii, 297
BAUR, GEORGE, Acknowledgment to,
v, 81
BAYLIES, HENRY, Election ofi, 9
BEAL, W. J., Endorsement ofi, 33
-, Provision for lectures byi, 31
-, Record of
BEAN, J. L., Election of
BEAR, Occurrence of
DEBB, M. S., cited on Carex
DEAUCHAMP, W. M., Letter from, on
BECKEP A Reference to work of on
Solugidae iii 200
Company and the second

Page
BECKER, GUSTAV, Election of 1v, 227
DECKMANNIA, Description of genus. 1v, 29
- erucatormis, Description ofiv, 29
bluff of Fact Davappart of Turn
MaWisser Davenport; TYLER
Druggen C. F. Collection has 5
DEECHER, U. E., Collection by
cited on Fyrgulopsis nevalensis . V, 9
Brun Happy H. Asknowlodg
mont to i 102, ii 192
Acconition of with T D Put
-, Association of, with J. D. 10t-
- Fleetion of ii 95
- Letter from ii 117
- Memorial letter from jii 922
BEHRENS LAMES Collection by jii 257
266
- Election of ii 128
BEIDERBECKE CHARLES — — ii 202
BELA <i>plicata</i> Occurrence of ii 234
BELDING L Collection by y 26
BELEBAGE G. W. $ -$ ii. 184:
iii. 3. 251, 275
- Election of
- quoted on Solpugidæiii. 253
Valuable donation byiii, 56
BELGIUM, Donations from iii, 40
BELL, CLARK, Record of communi-
cation fromv, 260
BELL, J., Reference to work of, on
Solpugidæiii, 279
Bell, W. A., Reference to publica-
tion by
Belluni, Joseph, Letter from, on
pipes and tabletsiv, 314
BELT, THOMAS, Valuable donations
byiii, 26
BEMBEX fasciata, Occurrence of 1, 194, 208
$-$ nubilipennis, $  \dots$ $1, 208$
BEMBIDIUM 6-punctatum, $-$ 1, 200
-bifossilatum,
$- cautum, \dots, 1, 202$
$-$ cordatum, $  \dots$ $1, 200, 202$
-Juncrium,; 100, 100, 909
-incianum,, 190, 199, 202
- neoraskense, $   1, 191, 202$
- nevauense, $ $
-nututuum,
-picium, i 178 202
= 100200
- versicalar $-$ i 202
-vile $-$ i 200
BENDLY CHARLES Election of iv. 222
BENEDIX, CHRIS., Valuable donations
by

### INDEX TO PROCEEDINGS-VOLUMES I-V.

	Page	
BENNETT, T. W., Acknowledgment	Q1	
BENSON, H. H., Election ofi.	$\frac{31}{42}$	
BENTON, California, Aboriginal etch-		
ings neariv,	111	
BERMUDAS, Fauna of	-47	
BERRYHLL J H Election of i	64	
-, Valuable donations by . i, 76, 225	: ii.	
50, 57; iii, 44, 46; iv, 13, 17; v,	ź24,	
228, 229,	235	
BERTHELOT, SABIN, cited on aborig-	119	
BERTHOLD, A. A., Reference to work	112	
of, on Solpugidæiii,	287	
BERTHOUD, E. L., Election of ii,	128	
-; Explorations in Idaho and Mon-	0.9	
- Letter from on pipes and tablets	85	
iv.	313	
-, Record of papers by iii, 99; v,	276	
-, Valuable donations byiv, 1	3, 23	
BERTILLON, J., cited on crania,	110	
DEROLA <i>angusajona</i> , Occurrence of,	169	
, Synonym ofiii,	172	
BERWALD, JOHN, Election ofii,	153	
BESSEY, CHARLES E., Acknowledg-		
ments to, 126, 258; iv, 27	7,65	
- Election of ii	120	
-, Memorial letter fromiii.	$\frac{120}{222}$	
-, Text book by, citediv,	64	
-, Valuable donation byiii,	_26	
BETHUNE, C. J. S., Election of	$128 \\ 169$	
BIBLIOGRAPHY of J. D. Putnam iii	$\frac{105}{245}$	
- Solpugidæ	279	
BIDENS cernua, Occurrence ofi,	159	
- frondosa, $-$ i,	159	
BIDWELL, JOHN, Election of	213	
-, Valuable donation by	230	
BIDWELL, MRS JOHN,iv,	$\bar{2}28$	
BIERSTADT, EDWARD, Acknowledg-		
ment toii,	110	
BILLEERG G J Reference to work	112	
of, on Solpugidaeiii.	286	
BILLINGS, E., cited on crinoidsiv,	78	,
BILLS, J. C., Election ofi,	- 74	
BILLS, MRS J. U.,	83	
stone	106	
BINKLEY, S. H., Letter from, on pipes	100	
and tabletsiv,	311	
BINNEY, W. G., Acknowledgment to,	190	
11,	130	

BINNEY, W. G., cited on Truncatella .ii, 252
—, Election ofii, 128
BIOGRAPHY of R. J. Farquharson 1v, 201
Biologic section, Organization of 11, 7
- - Work of $-$ - Work of $-$ Work of $-$
BIPDS (Proliminary annotated cate.
logue of the) of Iowa · CHARLES
B. KEYES and H.S. WILLIAMS V. 113
BISSELL, W. P., Election of iv. 227
BITTIUM nigrum, Occurrence of v, 47
-varium,
BLACK HAWK, Reference to career
ofii, 183
BLACKMON, P. S., Election ofii, 118
BLACKSHAW, $-$ , $-$ , $-$ , $-$ , $1$ , 7
BLAIR, A. E., Letter from, on pipes
Bryrn W. P. sited on ancient Mor
ioong iii 115
$\rightarrow$ — $\pm$ turquoise jii 115
BLANCHARD E Reference to work
of, on Solpugidajii. 293, 294, 300
BLAND, THOMAS, Acknowledgment
toii, 232
— cited on Auricula pellucensii, 251
—, Election ofii, 255
BLAPSTINUS moestus, Occurrence of. i, 201
- metallicus, $ $ i, 172, 173
$- pratensis, \dots$ .1, 181, 190, 204
BLASTOIDS (Descriptions of some
W H BADDIS iv SS
- (On a new genus and species of):
CHARLES WACHSMUTH
BLATCHFORD, E. W., Election of ii, 25
BLAUNERIA heteroclita, Notes onii, 252
——————————————————————————————————————
BLECHRUS lucidus, — —
BLISS, H. S., Election ofi, S
BLUFFS (Report on a geological ex-
recently exposed by the C P
I and P R R · W H PRATE i 06
BLUMENBACH J F eited on races
iv 297
-, Reference to work of, on Solpu-
gidaeiii, 283
BLUMER, A., Acknowledgment to. iii, 140
BLUMER, A., Acknowledgment to .iii, 140 —, Certificate from
BLUMER, A., Acknowledgment to .iii, 140 -, Certificate fromii, 98 -, Collection byiy, 282
BLUMER, A., Acknowledgment to .iii, 140 -, Certificate fromii, 98 -, Collection byiv, 282 -, Election ofiii, 134
BLUMER, A., Acknowledgment to .iii, 140 -, Certificate fromii, 98 -, Collection byiv, 282 -, Election ofiii, 134 -, Explorations of mounds in Louise county Lowe
BLUMER, A., Acknowledgment to .iii, 140 -, Certificate fromii, 98 -, Collection byiv, 282 -, Election ofiii, 134 -; Explorations of mounds in Louisa county, Iowaiii, 132 - Finding of elephant pixes by in 221
<ul> <li>BLUMER, A., Acknowledgment to.iii, 140</li> <li>–, Certificate fromiv, 982</li> <li>–, Collection byiv, 282</li> <li>–, Election ofiv, 11, 134</li> <li>–, Explorations of mounds in Louisa county, Iowaiii, 132</li> <li>–, Finding of elephant pipes by iv, 261, 325 240</li> </ul>
<ul> <li>BLUMER, A., Acknowledgment to.iii, 140</li> <li>, Certificate fromii, 98</li> <li>, Collection byiv, 282</li> <li>, Election ofiii, 134</li> <li>; Explorations of mounds in Louisa county, Iowaiii, 132</li> <li>, Finding of elephant pipes by iv, 261, 335, 340</li> <li>, Record of exhibition byiii, 130</li> </ul>
<ul> <li>BLUMER, A., Acknowledgment to.iii, 140</li> <li>, Certificate fromii, 98</li> <li>, Collection byiv, 282</li> <li>, Election ofiii, 134</li> <li>; Explorations of mounds in Louisa county, Iowaiii, 132</li> <li>, Finding of elephant pipes by iv, 261, 335, 340</li> <li>, Record of exhibition byiii, 130</li> <li>, Valuable donation byiv, 17</li> </ul>

[PROC. D. A. N. S., Vol. V.]

-37

[May 25, 1893]

289 Dageo

290 DAVENPORT ACADEMY OF NATURAL SCIENCES.

	Page
BOA constrictor (Post mortem examin-	
ation of a) · R J FAROUHARSON ii	230
Pourp of health Connection of P	, 200
board of nearth, connection of it.	00.4
J. Farquharson with	204
Body, Morphologic definition of iv,	- 77
BOITARD, PIERRE, Reference to work	
of on Solpugidan iii	987
Des servers II N Election of	17
BOLANDER, H. N., Election of	11
BOLBOCERAS lazarus, Occurrence of .1,	171
— tumefactus, — —,i,	171
BOLEOSOMA olmstedi ozarcanum	
Domission of moterie of a contraction of the	0 70
D. T. M. T. M. T.	0,10
BOLLINGER, J. W., Election of v,	247
BOLLINGER, O. L.,	241
BOMBUS horealis. Occurrence ofi.	210
flanifrong	910
$-jacijrons,i, \dots,	210
- <i>Jervidus</i> , $ -$ , 1, 189	, 210
- pennsylvanicus,	210
- separatus	210
_ ternarius i 189	210
- <i>icinui ius</i> ,	, 210
- virginicus, $-$	210
Bonasa $umbellus,\dots, v$	124
Boxes from mounds (see skeletons).	
BONES P. B. Election of i	19
Dones, I. D., Election of	12
BONN[E]Y, EDWARD, Keminiscences	
ofii,	135
BOOTHBY, G. W., Examination of	<u>.</u>
mounds by	82
Denominal Ocutificate former it	00
BORGELT, A., Certificate from	98
-, Acknowledgment to	, 93
BOTANY, Contributions toiv.	iii
- of California jui 174 · iv 21 28 48	. 69 .
- or Oanforma. III, 174, 18, 51, 50, 40	105
V, 100, 170	, 180
10wa, 153; 11, 126, 258; 111,	169;
iv. 2	7.64
— — Iltah i	145
Work of Accountin ii 191.	110
-, work of Academy In, 121; 1	n, z;
1	V, 1V
BOTAURUS exilis, Occurrence of	119
- lentiainosus	119
Portupipers accounting i	170
DOTHRIDERES geminutus, — —	110
BOTRYCHIUM ternatum, Notes on 1V,	, 74
, Occurrence ofiv,	, 67
- rirainianium iv	67
Porret re Primitivo iv	171
Donnes, Finning Common of	111
BOTULA semen, Occurrence of	. 09"
Botys verticalis, $\dots$	, 192
BOUTELOUA oligostachya, — — iii.	. 170
BOWDITCH HENRY L. Memorial let.	
ton from	001
ter from	, 441
Bowers, STEPHEN, quoted on pipes	5
and tabletsiv.	, 335
BOWMAN, A. M., Election of v	232
Bowaray C. Valuable donation by	914
Dowsian, O., valuable donation by 1	, 214
BOWMAN, G. E.,	, 208
BOWMAN, J. R., Acknowledgment to.	
	i, 28
-, Appointment of, on standing	i, 28
-, Appointment of, on standing	i, 28

Page
BOWMAN, J. R., Election of $\ldots$ , 64
-, Record of communication by iii, 149
Bowyax, S. C., Valuable donation
by iv 921
$D_{y} = 1 - 0$
-, Record of $     v, 195$
BOYD, JOSEPH, Acknowledgment to. v, 81
BRACHYACANTHA albifrons. Occur-
rongo of i 170
D 1000 01
BRACHYNUS conformis, $$ 1, 1/8
$- stygicornis, \dots i, 202$
BRACHYS terminous i. 191
BRACHIVETOLA maging Notes on i 259 265
DEACHISTOLA magna, Notes 01.1, 200, 200
BRACKETT, A. G., Acknowledgment
tov, 81
BRADLEY, C. C., Election of, iii, 88
BRADVCELLUS californicus Occur-
DRADICELLUS caujor accus, Occur-
rence of
$-$ cognatus, $  \dots$ $1, 190$
BRAINARD, D. W., Acknowledgment
to v S1
BRANDEGEE, T. S., Association of,
with J. D. Putnam
- cited on <i>Ceanothus</i> v. 187
- Election of ii 128
Development Development of the she
BRANDT,, Resolution of thanks
to
BRANTA canadensis, Occurrence of v. 118
- hutchinsii - v 118
Prismus neltate
DRASENIA pettata, $-$
BRASSICA $mgra$ , — — 1, 155
— sinapistrum, — —i, 155
BRAUN H. Certificate from
Physical on forms in 74
DRAUN, A., cited on lerns
BRAYTON,, cited on antiquities,
iii, 114
BRAZIL Donations from
Drimitivo ort in oitod iv 114
-, I minuve and m, citediv, 114
BRENDEL, EMIL, Election of 111, 81
BRENDEL, FREDERICK, cited on <i>Eleo</i> -
charis iv. 70
- Election of ii 146
Decend Constant in her in 190
-, Record of translation by 11, 129
$\rightarrow$ , Reference to library ofiii, 306
BREWSTER, W. C., Election of,, i. 48
- Valuable donation by iii 61
—, Valuable donation byiii, 61
—, Valuable donation by iii, 61 BRIC-A-BRAC CLUB (THE), Acknowl-
, Valuable donation byiii, 61 BRIC-A-BRAC CLUB (THE), Acknowl- edgments toii, 5, 67
, Valuable donation byiii, 61 BRIC-A-BRAC CLUB (THE), Acknowl- edgments toii, 5, 67 BRINTON, DANIEL G., cited on Florida
, Valuable donation byiii, 61 BRIC-A-BRAC CLUB (THE), Acknowl- edgments toii, 5, 67 BRINTON, DANIEL G., cited on Florida shell mounds ii 226
, Valuable donation by iii, 61 BRIC-A-BRAC CLUB (THE), Acknowl- edgments to ii, 5, 67 BRINTON, DANIEL G., cited on Florida shell mounds ii, 226 Ludian ort
-, Valuable donation by iii, 61 BRIC-A-BRAC CLUB (THE), Acknowl- edgments to ii, 5, 67 BRINTON, DANIEL G., cited on Florida shell mounds ii, 226 Indian art iv, 289
<ul> <li>Valuable donation byiii, 61</li> <li>BRIC-A-BRAC CLUB (THE), Acknowl- edgments toii, 5, 67</li> <li>BRINTON, DANIEL G., cited on Florida shell moundsii, 226</li> <li>— Indian artiv, 289</li> <li>, Letter from, on pipes and tab-</li> </ul>
<ul> <li>Valuable donation byiii, 61</li> <li>BRIC-A-BRAC CLUB (THE), Acknowl- edgments toii, 5, 67</li> <li>BRINTON, DANIEL G., cited on Florida shell moundsii, 226</li> <li>— — Indian artiv, 289</li> <li>, Letter from, on pipes and tab- letsiv, 302</li> </ul>
<ul> <li>Valuable donation byiii, 61</li> <li>BRICA-BRAC CLUB (THE), Acknowl- edgments to</li></ul>
<ul> <li>Valuable donation byiii, 61</li> <li>BRIC-A-BRAC CLUB (THE), Acknowl- edgments toii, 5, 67</li> <li>BRINTON, DANIEL G., cited on Florida shell moundsiv, 289</li> <li>Letter from, on pipes and tab- letsiv, 302</li> <li>quoted — —iv, 332, 337</li> </ul>
<ul> <li>Valuable donation byiii, 61</li> <li>BRICA-BRAC CLUB (THE), Acknowl- edgments toii, 5, 67</li> <li>BRINTON, DANIEL G., cited on Florida shell moundsiv, 289</li> <li>Letter from, on pipes and tab- letsiv, 302</li> <li>quoted — —iv, 332, 337</li> <li>— the antiquity of maniv, 346</li> </ul>
<ul> <li>Valuable donation byiii, 61</li> <li>BRICA-BRAC CLUB (THE), Acknowl- edgments toii, 5, 67</li> <li>BRINTON, DANIEL G., cited on Florida shell moundsii, 226</li> <li>— Indian artiv, 289</li> <li>, Letter from, on pipes and tab- letsiv, 302</li> <li>quoted —iv, 332, 337</li> <li>— the antiquity of maniv, 346</li> <li>, Record of letter fromv, 203</li> </ul>
<ul> <li>Valuable donation byiii, 61</li> <li>BRIC-A-BRAC CLUB (THE), Acknowl- cdgments toii, 5, 67</li> <li>BRINTON, DANIEL G., cited on Florida shell moundsii, 226</li> <li>— Indian artiv, 289</li> <li>, Letter from, on pipes and tab- letsiv, 302</li> <li>quoted —iv, 332, 337</li> <li>— the antiquity of maniv, 346</li> <li>Record of letter fromv, 203</li> <li>BRITISH AMERICA, Donations from.</li> </ul>
<ul> <li>Valuable donation byiii, 61</li> <li>BRICA-BRAC CLUB (THE), Acknowl- edgments toii, 5, 67</li> <li>BRINTON, DANIEL G., cited on Florida shell moundsiv, 289</li> <li>, Letter from, on pipes and tab- letsiv, 302</li> <li>quoted — —iv, 302</li> <li>quoted distribution distributication distribution distribut</li></ul>
<ul> <li>Valuable donation byiii, 61</li> <li>BRICA-BRAC CLUB (THE), Acknowl- edgments toii, 5, 67</li> <li>BRINTON, DANIEL G., cited on Florida shell moundsiv, 289</li> <li>Letter from, on pipes and tab- letsiv, 302</li> <li>quoted — — —iv, 332, 337</li> <li>— — the antiquity of maniv, 346</li> <li>RECORD of letter fromv, 203</li> <li>BRITISH AMERICA, Donations from, iii, 221</li> </ul>

## INDEX TO PROCEEDINGS-VOLUMES I-V.

	Dama
BRITTANY, Aboriginal art in, cited,	rage
iv, BRITTIUM <i>gibberulum</i> , Occurrence of.	112
ii,	250
BRITTON, N. L., Acknowledgment	
to	66
Valuable denations by 52	20 995 -
, variable donations by, iii	, 0120 96
BROCK, R. A. $$	- 26
BRONSON, C. E., Election ofii,	- 3
BROTHERS, PARISH, Collection by,	
iv, 55	2,58
BROUGHAM, LORD, Quoted on scien-	0.10
tine work	240
BROUS, HARRY A., Election of	128
BROWN, C.J., Election of	149
BROWN, OALEB, ACKHOWledgment to,	81
BROWN, JOHN, Collection by ii 240	z. 66
Brown, J. J., $-$	69
BROWN, L. B., Election ofi,	-76
Brown, Manily T.,i,	81
Brown, Mary E.,iii,	- 81
Brown, S. E., $$	76
-, Valuable tender by, for Griswold	100
College	162
DROWN, W. J., ACKnowledgment to,	Q1
BBUCHUS seminatum Occurrence of i	173
BRUNELLA vulgaris. — —	161
BRYANT, S. P., Election ofi.	13
BRYANT, MRS S. P., Appointment of,	
on standing committeeiii,	67
BUBO virginianus, Occurrence ofv,	130
subarcticus,	130
buchanan, Andrew, cited on left-	190
BUCHLOE dactuloides. Description of	100
iv.	70
— —, Occurrence ofiv,	67
BUENOS AYRES, Primitive art in iv,	113
BUFFALO remains from moundsi,	104
BUFFUM, RINNAH, Election ofi,	64
BUILDING (ACADEMY), FIRST WORK ON,	150
BULINULUS dormani Occurrence of	190
belimplies and manny, occurrence of,	67
- marielinus,	48
- multilineatus,	3, 66
BULINUS hypnorum, — —i, i	166;
ii, 18	3, 18
BULLA occidentalis,ii, 242; v	7, 64
vudata, v,	64
BUNKER ANDREW Election of	- 50
BUNSEN, CHRISTIAN C. J., cited on	50
Egyptian historyi.	123

	Page	
BUPESTRIS maculiventris, Occurrence	0	
of i 180	100	
01	100	
$\rightarrow rusticorum, \dots	199	
BURCHARD W J Record of paper		
here here and here here here here here here here her	910	
Dy	249	
BURCHILL, ROBERT, Election of iv.	227	
Buppier A Appointment of on		
DURDICK, A., Appointment of, on		
standing committee	219	
- Election of ii	181	
Dupped Mar A American A.	101	
DURDICK, MRS A., Appointment of,		
on standing committeeiii.	67	
Floation of	101	
, Election of	19.4	
BUREAU OF ETHNOLOGY, Acceptance		
of proposal by iv	998	
turi 1 0	220	
-, Attitude of	255	
—. Criticism ofiv. 281: v.	231	
Donial of statements br. iv 950	951	
-, Demai of statements by, 200,	201	
—, Engravings furnished byiv,	236	
- Illustrations iv	934	
Deschetisme services in the service in the service ser	ara	
-, Resolutions concerningiv,	252	
publications of	201	
Bungres Environ Floation of ii	198	
DURGESS, EDWARD, ENCOLOH OI II,	140	
BURGESS, R., Acknowledgments to,		
ii 196 258 · iii	169	
131. 4*	100	
, Election of	128	
BURMEISTER, HERMANN, Reference to		
work of on Solnwiden iii	900	
work of, on sorpugitae	290	
BURNELL, LEVI, Election ofi,	10	
- Record of letter from i	9	
Demonstration F. Demonlaf	0	
BURNSIDE, JAMES E., Record of com-		
munication from	131	
BUDD CHADLES P. Floation of i	51	
DURR, UNARIES L., ERCORON OL,	01	
BURT, JOHN C., Collection byii,	-36	
BURTIS HOWARD Donation by iii	133	
Dennis, Howard, Donation by	100	
BUSCH,, cited on gunshot		
woundsi.	93	
Prou Mps F A Collection of by in	60	
DUSH, MIRS E. A., COllection of by IV,	09	
BUSHNELL, H. T., Election of iii,	68	
BUTFO barealis. Occurrence of v	127	
Lettering Occurrence of	- A AN	
1 (1 2 3 () () 1 0 3 3 () () () () () () () () () () () () ()	107	
- unissimus,	127	
- sivainsoni,	127 127	
- sivainsoni,	127 127	
- sivainsoni, V, BUTLER, A. G., Reference to work of	127	/
- sivainsoni,	127 127 301 A	/
- stuainsoni,	127 127 301 A	/ .
sivainsoni, ————————————————————————————————————	127 127 301 A	
<ul> <li>stutissimus, —</li></ul>	127 127 361 7 Y @ R	1 . *
<ul> <li>mitassimas, — — sivainsoni, — — sivainsoni, — — sivainsoni, — — sivainsoni, — Marcella, G., Reference to work of on Solpugidæii 56; ili, 72, ButLER, GEORGE D., Acknowledgments to i, 258; ili, 40% in ButLER, JAMES D., Ecctanof T., ii.</li> </ul>	127 127 301 7 128	1 . 14
<ul> <li>mitassimas, — —</li></ul>	127 127 301 7 700 R 128 C	1
<ul> <li>mitassimas, —</li></ul>	127 127 301 A YOR 224 224	
<ul> <li>mitassimas, — —</li></ul>	127 127 301 4 700 R 224 224 224	
<ul> <li>mitassimas, — —</li></ul>	127 127 301 7 128 4 224 224 224 224	1 1 1 1 1
<ul> <li>mitassimas, — — V,</li> <li>sivainsoni, — — via</li> <li>BUTLER, A. G., Reference to work of on Solpugidæii 56; iii, 272,</li> <li>BUTLER, GEORGE D., Acknowledgments to ii, 258; iii, 200 ii</li> <li>BUTLER, JAMES D., NectBnof 7 ii. —, Record of address b ii, — exhibition by ii. —, Reference to lecture by fii</li> </ul>	127 127 301 P 128 C 128 C	· * ···
<ul> <li>mitassimas, — — V,</li> <li>sivainsoni, — — V,</li> <li>BUTLER, A. G., Reference to work of on Solpugide V,</li> <li>BUTLER, GEORGE</li></ul>	127 127 301 A YOS 224 224 225 260	
<ul> <li>mitassimas, — —</li></ul>	127 127 301 P C R C 129 129 129 129 129 129 129 129 129 129	
<ul> <li>mitassimas, —</li></ul>	127 127 301 P C C 182 182 182 182	
<ul> <li>mitassimas, — —</li></ul>	127 127 301 P C 1225 1225 1225 1225 1225 1225 1225 122	
<ul> <li>mitassimas, — — V,</li> <li>sivainsoni, — — V,</li> <li>BUTLER, A. G., Reference to work of on Solpugidæii 56; iii, 272,</li> <li>BUTLER, GEORGE D., Acknowledg- ments to ii, 258; iii, 100 iii</li> <li>BUTLER, JAMES D., NectBnof 7 ii, —, Record of address bii, —, Reference to lecture byii, BUTTERFLIES, Colorado</li></ul>	127 127 301 R C ++ 1224 224 224 226 250 258	
<ul> <li>mitassimas, — — V.</li> <li>sivainsoni, — — V.</li> <li>BUTLER, A. G., Reference to vork of on Solpugide</li></ul>	127 301 <b>P</b> 225 258 63;	
<ul> <li>mitassimas, — —</li></ul>	127 301 # R C 1224 # 2224 # 226 182 250 863 ;; 127	
<ul> <li>mitassimas, — —</li></ul>	127 301 F C + 1224 - 224 - 225 - 182 250 - 258 - 63;; 7,	
<ul> <li>mitassimas, — —</li></ul>	127 301 7 025 c 1224 4 2224 4 2258 63;;127, 231	
<ul> <li>mitassimas, — —</li></ul>	127 301 R C + 128 C + 128 C + 182 250 258 63;7,21 15	
<ul> <li>mitassimas, — —</li></ul>	127 127 301 7025 224 225 225 63; 127, 231 15 81	

DAVENPORT ACADEMY OF NATURAL SCIENCES,

I	Page
BYERS, WILLIAM N., Election of i,	17
BYRNES, R. M.,	128
BYTHINELLA monroensis, Occurrence	
ofV,	61

CABLE, G. W., Enrollment of, as life

memberiv,	249
CACALIA suarcolens, Occurrence of.i,	159
$-$ tuberosa, $  \dots$ $\mathbf{i}$ ,	159
C.ECUM floridanum, — — ii, 240; v	, 58
- nitidum, $ -$ ii,	240
$-$ pulchellum, $  \dots$ v,	58
CAEX stricta, $  \dots$ $i$ ,	164
CALAMAGROSTIS stricta, $$ iv,	28
CALATHUS dubia, — —	190
- gregarius,	169
$-$ ingratus, $  \dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$	178
CALCARIUS lapponicus, — —v,	141
- pictus, $-$ v.	142
CALCEOCRINUS barrisi, — — II,	266
CALDERWOOD, M. H., Election of v,	228
CALDWELL, JAMES, Mention of, in	100
Putnam genealogy	199
CALHOUN, JOHN C., — — — — . III,	199
CALIDRIS arenaria, Occurrence of v,	122
UALIFORNIA, ADORIGINAL art In IV,	105
Botony of jii 171 in 21 20 10	270
-, Dotany 01 m, 174; 1V, 51, 56, 48,	105
$ Douglions from \qquad	100
- Horned toads from	$, a_{00}$
- New lily from	100
- Orthonters from	250
- Solpugidas from ii 36: iii	200
CALIFORNIA LOWER Flora of y 174	187
- New plant from.	26
CALKINS, W. W. Catalogue of the	0
marine shells of Florida with	
notes and descriptions of several	
new speciesii.	232
cited on Florida shells	47
-, Collection by	
-, Election ofii.	205
-, Record of address byii,	224
- – donation by	214
-, Reference to paper byiii,	-2
-; Some notes of personal investi-	
gation among the shell mounds	
of Floridaii,	225
-, Valuable donations by. ii, 202; iii	, 14,
45, 56; iv	, 24
CALL, RICHARD ELLSWORTH, Election	
ofv,	204

Page
CALL, RICHARD ELLSWORTH ; Memo-
randa on a collection of fishes
from the Ozark region of Mis-
souri
- On certain recent Quaternary
and new fresh-water mollusca v 1
Possel of papars by in view 218 260
, Record of papers by .1v, v1; v, 218, 200
- and HARRY A. PILSBRY; On Pyr-
gulopsis, a new genus of rissold
mollusk, with descriptions of
two new formsv, 9
Callimorpha dominula, Occurrence
ofii, 273
-hera,
- interrupta-marginata, Hybrid of. ii, 275
-lecontei ii. 275
Occurrence of
CALLINOVIS samulation $i = 172$
CALLISTA giganteg found in shell
wounde ii 998
Degumoneo of ii 216
$\sim$ , occurrence of $\ldots$ , $1, 240$
-macuala, -
CALLOIDES <i>nooulis</i> , — — 1, 172, 203
CALLONEMA <i>lichas</i> , $-\frac{1}{2}$ , $-\frac{1}{2}$ , $000$
CALOPTENUS biviltatus, Notes on. 1, 261, 266
$-$ femur-rubrum, $  \dots$ $1, 260$
- occidentalis, $ -$
— <i>picticornis</i> , Founding of species.ii, 124
- spretus, Indian name for i, 192
— —, Notes oni, 187, 260, 265
CALOPTERON terminalis, $-$ i, 173
- typicum, Occurrence ofi, 171, 173
CALOPUS augustus. — —
CALOSOMA calidum. — —
-luxatum -  i 190
-tenidum - i 178
CALTILA nalustris — i 151
CALVIN SAMUN Floation of ii 198
Deport of an energy of a more and
-, Report of, as memorial commit-
D 1 4 4 5 T D D 4 1
-, Tribute to J. Duncan Putnam by,
iv, 212
-, Valuable donation byiii, 14
CALYPTRÆA candeana, Occurrence of,
v, 56
CALYSTEGIA sepium, — —i, 161
CALYX, Morphologic definition of iv, 77
CAMBRIDGE ENTOMOLOGICAL CLUB
(THE), Memorial proceedings of.
iii. 248
CAMBRIDGE O. P. Reference to work
of on Solpugiden iii 302
CAMNULA (2) pellucida Notes on i 252
CAMPANILA umericana Ocourronce
of ; 160
- apartmotaes,
- rotanaijotta, $ -$ 1, 100

## INDEX TO PROCEEDINGS-VOLUMES I-V.

I	Page
CAMPBELL, J. D., Acknowledgment	0
to	v
CAMPBELL W P Election of i	9
- Record of communication by i	- 98
-, necord of communication by,	<u>~0</u>
CAMPELOMA <i>floridense</i> , Occurrence of,	
V,	61
-lima,v	61
CAMPOPHYLLUM <i>manum</i>	107
CAMPOSTONA anomabum - x 74	270
Composition anomala line Denning	, 10
CAMPTOSORUS rhyzophytius, Descrip-	-
tion of	-70
— —, Occurrence ofiv,	68
CANADA, Donations from . ii, 64; iii, 22	2.38
CANADIAN ENTOMOLOGIST (THE), Ref-	'
erence to work of on Solougida	
cience to work of, on sorpugitate,	905
	909
CANARY ISLANDS, Etchings from,	
notediv,	112
CANBY, W. M., Election ofii,	128
CANCELLARIA <i>reticulata</i> . Occurrence	
of ii 235 · y 46	53
found in shell mounds	990
Iound in shen mounds	440 970
- sumpson, rounding of species. II,	200
- -, Occurrence ofv,	93
CANDEE, FREDERICK A., Election of,	
iii,	66
CANNABIS sativa, Occurrence ofi,	163
CANTHARUS cancellaria,	51
- coromandelianus v	51
- marrin	51
- paroun,	51
- uncia, $ -$	150
$CANTHON \ large is, \dots, 1,$	1/3
CAPSULA bursa-pastoris, Blossoming	
of	10
— —, Occurrence ofi, 155; ii,	202
Vernal appearance of	134
CAPILLIS intortus Occurrence of v	57
_ subrufus v	57
$C_{1} \mathbf{D}_{1} \mathbf{D}_{1} \mathbf{D}_{2} \mathbf{U}_{2} \mathbf{U}$	100
$C_{ARABUS} ugussuu,1, 170, 190,$	100
CARBONIFEROUS drift	129
CARDAMINE cordifolia, Occurrence of,	
1,	149
-hirsuta,i,	154
- rhomboidea, $ -$	154
CARDINALIS cardinalis. — —	145
CARDIOPHORUS fenestratus — i	180
CARDITA floridana — ii 216 : y	66*
$O_{ABDIIA}$ for adding, $ $ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $.$	05%
$\bigcup_{i=1}^{n} \bigcup_{j=1}^{n} \bigcup_{i=1}^{n} \bigcup_{j=1}^{n} \bigcup_{j=1}^{n} \bigcup_{j=1}^{n} \bigcup_{i=1}^{n} \bigcup_{j=1}^{n} \bigcup_{j$	00"
-isocaraia,iii, 245; v,	69~
$-magnum,\dots, 11, 245; v, 46,$	$65^{*}$
-media,ii, 252; v,	$65^{*}$
- muricatium,ii, 245; v.	65*
- petitianum,	65*
CARDWELL, J. R., Election of iii	139
CAREN alonecoidea Occurrence of ii	260
- chordorhiza	-97
- choraconnesa,	
- comosa, $ -$	28
$-$ conjuncta, $  \dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$	260

P	age
CAREX crus-corvi, Occurrence ofii,	260
$-$ deweyana, $  \dots$ iv,	28
-festiva,i,	149
- <i>filiformis</i> , Doubtfuliv,	66
- granularis,iii,	170
-limosa, iv,	28
- meadi, Description ofiv,	70
— —, Occurrence ofiv.	67
- monile	28
- oligocurpaii.	260
- pedunculata	260
- pseudo-cuperus iv	67
- nubescens iv	- 28
- retrorsa iv	28
- richardsoni iii	170
- month $-$ m	170
- $iccata$ $  iv$	96
$-$ success, $  \cdots$ $v$ , $v$ ,	20
squarosa,	200
$-$ steaming, $  \dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$	- 20
- stramtnea,	$\frac{20}{170}$
$-$ teretuscula, $  \dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$	170
$-$ tetanica, $  \dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$	260
- trichocarpa, $-$ 11, 260; 111,	170
$\bigcup_{n \in \mathcal{D}} Carinifex new berryn, \dots	132
CARL, E. S., Enrollment of, as life	0.10
memberlv,	249
CARLETON, FRANK, Election of 1v,	227
CARLYLE, THOMAS, Quotations from,	040
111,	213
CARMICHAEL, H., Election of	94
CARMICHAEL, J. E., — —ii,	6
CARPENTER, H., — —	139
CARPENTER, P. HERBERT, cited on	
blastoidsiv,	76
CARPENTER, WILLIAM B., Election of,	
as honorary memberii,	78
CARPENTER, WILLIAM P., Reference	
to work of, on Solpugidæiii,	293
CARPINUS americana, Occurrence of.i,	163
CARPODACUS purpureus, —v,	140
CARPOPHILUS discoideus, — —i,	179
- pallipennis, $-$	179
CARR, LUCIEN, cited on Indian art. iv,	289
Election ofii,	128
CARSON footprints, Discussion of, iv.	213
CARSTENS, GUSTAV, Election ofii.	16
CARTER, GEORGE W.,ii,	27
CARTER, M. C., Acknowledgment to,	
iv.	27
CARTER, MRS M. C.,,	. 66
CARVING. Ancientii.	138
Notes on primitiveiv.	117
CARYA alba, Occurrence of,i.	163
-porcina,	163
- sulcata,	163
CARYCHIUM exiguum, v. 47	, 68
CASSELL, M. H., Election ofiv.	227
CASSIA chamæcrista, Occurrence of. i,	157

DAVENPORT ACADEMY OF NATURAL SCIENCES.

Page 1	Porto
Cicuti marilandian Occumence of i 157	Current desilver due Poduction of
CASSIA maruanaica, Occurrence of.1, 157	CEANOTHUS <i>Jorioanaus</i> , Reduction of
CASSIDA 6-punctata, — —	species to varietyv, 170
CASSIDULA coronus, — —	— foliosus, Founding of speciesv, 172
CASSIDULUS corona found in shell	- greggi, Habitat of
mounds ii 998	- birsutus - v 169 187
Clean age Occurrence of i 921.	imanage Habitat of 171 100, 107
CASSIS cameo, Occurrence of	$-$ impressus, frabitat of $\ldots$ , $1/1$ , $100$
V, 40, 54	- incanus, Distribution ofv, 168
-granulosa,	- integerremus, Notes onv, 191
- madagascarensis found in mounds,	, Redefinition of
i. 108, 113	- intricatus. Abandonment of spe-
- sulcosa Occurrence of x 51	gios v 180 102
- success, occurrence of	Econding 100, 104
-iuberosa,iuberosa, -iuberosa,iuberosa,iuberosa,iuberosa,iuberosa,iuberosa,iuberosa,iuberosa,iuberosa,iuberosa,iuberosa,iuberosa,iuberosa,iuberosa,iuberosa,iuberosa,iuberosa,iuberosa,iuberosa,iuberosa,iuberosa,iuberosa,iuberosa,iuberosa,iuberosa,iuberosa,iuberosa,iuberosa,iuberosa,iuberosa,iuberosa,iuberosa,iuberosa,iuberosa,iuberosa,iuberosa,iuberosa,iuberosa,iuberosa,iuberosa,iuberosa,iuberosa,iuberosa,iuberosa,iuberosa,iuberosa,iuberosa,iuberosa,iuberosa,iuberosa,iuberosa,iuberosa,iuberosa,iuberosa,iuberosa,iuberosa,iuberosa,iuberosa,iuberosa,iuberosa,iuberosa,iuberosa,iuberosa,iuberosa,iuberosa,iuberosa,iuberosa,iuberosa,iuberosa,iuberosa,iuberosa,iuberosa,iuberosa,iuberosa,iuberosa,iuberosa,iuberosa,iuberosa,iuberosa,iuberosa,iuberosa,iuberosa,iuberosa,iuberosa,iuberosa,iuberosa,iuberosa,iuberosa,iuberosa,iuberosa,iuberosa,iuberosa,iuberosa,iuberosa,iuberosa,iuberosa,iuberosa,iuberosa,iuberosa,iuberosa,iuberosa,iuberosa,iuberosa,iuberosa,iuberosa,iuberosa,iuberosa,iuberosa,iuberosa,iuberosa,iuberosa,iuberosa,iuberosa,iuberosa,iuberosa,iuberosa,iuberosa,iuberosa,iuberosa,iuberosa,iuberosa,iuberosa,iuberosa,iuberosa,iuberosa,iuberosa,iuberosa,iuberosa,iuberosa,iuberosa,iuberosa,iuberosa,iuberosa,iuberosa,iuberosa,iuberosa,iuberosa,iuberosa,iuberosa,iuberosa,iuberosa,iuberosa,iuberosa,iuberosa,iuberosa,iuberosa,iuberosa,iuberosa,iuberosa,iuberosa,iuberosa,iuberosa,iuberosa,iuberosa,iuberosa,iuberosa,iuberosa,iuberosa,iuberosa,iuberosa,iuberosa,iuberosa,iuberosa,iuberosa,iuberosa,iuberosa,iuberosa,iuberosa,iube	- , Founding $-$
CASTILLEIA coccinea, $1$ , 160; 11, 20	-lemmoni,, 192
$- pallida, \dots, i, 150$	lobbianus, Modificationv, 170
CATENIPORA, Structure of genus ii. 85	- megacarpus, Habitat of, v. 174, 188
CATHARTES and Occurrence of y 126	- micronhullus $ v$ 172
Curry Chapter quoted on probig	aligenthus Note on 140
CATLIN, GEORGE, quoted on premis-	- ouganinas, Note on
toric cloth	- orcum, Founding of speciesv, 194
CATOCALA faustina, Occurrence of i, 198	- ovatus, Distribution of
- innubens, $ -$	- <i>palmeri</i> . Reduction of species to
- meskei	variety v. 172
-meagana = - ii 102	- nanillesue Redefinition of species
- neogama,	- papatosas, neuenintion of species,
-neoparta,	V, 1/2
$-$ paleogama, $  \dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $1, 192$	; Revision ofv, 193
<i>— ultronia</i> , <i>— — ii</i> , 192	- parryi, Habitat ofv, 170
CATON, J. D., Election of	- <i>parvifolias</i> . Reduction of species
CATOSTOMUS teres Occurrence of v 74 79	to variety v 172
Civenxe Angiont ii 965 iii 162	- wrownihens Notos on y 109
CAVERNS, AIICIEIIU	- procambens, Notes off, 132
UAULOPHYLLUM thatictroides, Occur-	- prostratus, Habitat ofv. 173
rence of	$- rigidus, \dots v, 173$
CAUNOPORA planulata, — —,, v, 107	- sanguineus, $ -$
CEANOTHUS L : C. C. PARRY V. 185	- sermullifolius v. 172
- (The North American genus)	sorediatus v 169
with an anumarated list and	Supériour and volations of y 102
with an enumerated list and	
notes and descriptions of sev-	- spinosus, fiabitat ofv, 172
eral Pacific coast species; C. C.	$-$ thyriftorus, $  \dots$ v, 170
PARRY	- tomentosus, Notes on
- americanus, Distribution ofi. 156:	— —, Synonomy and social rela-
v 168	tions of v 193
- undersoni Founding of spacing v 172	- reatchiance Modification of sno.
anhouse Habitat of 180	- indination of spe-
- arooreus, flabitat of	
- <i>azureus</i> , Abandonment of species,	- velutinus, Habitat ofv, 147, 169
v, 193	-vericosus,vericosus,vericosus,vericosus,vericosus,vericosus,vericosus,vericosus,vericosus,vericosus,vericosus,vericosus,vericosus,vericosus,vericosus,vericosus,vericosus,vericosus,vericosus,vericosus,vericosus,vericosus,vericosus,vericosus,vericosus,vericosus,vericosus,vericosus,vericosus,vericosus,vericosus,vericosus,vericosus,vericosus,vericosus,vericosus,vericosus,vericosus,vericosus,vericosus,vericosus,vericosus,vericosus,vericosus,vericosus,vericosus,vericosus,vericosus,vericosus,vericosus,vericosus,vericosus,vericosus,vericosus,vericosus,vericosus,vericosus,vericosus,vericosus,vericosus,vericosus,vericosus,vericosus,vericosus,vericosus,vericosus,vericosus,vericosus,vericosus,vericosus,vericosus,vericosus,vericosus,vericosus,vericosus,vericosus,vericosus,vericosus,vericosus,vericosus,vericosus,vericosus,vericosus,vericosus,vericosus,vericosus,vericosus,vericosus,vericosus,vericosus,vericosus,vericosus,vericosus,vericosus,vericosus,vericosus,vericosus,vericosus,vericosus,vericosus,vericosus,vericosus,vericosus,vericosus,vericosus,vericosus,vericosus,vericosus,vericosus,vericosus,vericosus,vericosus,vericosus,vericosus,vericosus,vericosus,vericosus,vericosus,vericosus,vericosus,vericosus,vericosus,vericosus,vericosus,vericosus,vericosus,vericosus,vericosus,vericosus,vericosus,vericosus,vericosus,vericosus,vericosus,vericosus,vericosus,vericosus,vericosus,vericosus,vericosus,vericosus,vericosus,vericosus,vericosus,vericosus,vericosus,vericosus,vericosus,vericosus,vericosus,vericosus,vericosus,vericosus,vericosus,vericosus,vericosus,vericosus,ve
— —, Distribution of	CELTIS occidentalis, Occurrence ofi, 162
- cordulatus. $-$	CELASTRUS scandens. — —
- crassifolius Habitat of ii 189 v 173	CENTENNIAL ASSOCIATION Acknowl-
aunorities, Habitat OL. II, 100, 1, 175	odemonta to
-cancatas,, 1.114	eugments to, vii ; ii, 4, 00
- accumbens, Distribution of v, 168	-, Resolution of thanks to
- dentatus, Reduction of species to	——— touching
variety	CENTRAL AMERICA, Mollusks from. v, 72
	Relations of races of
- depressus, Habitat of v 168	- Solpugidæ from jij 268
- divariante Distribution of y 168	Cropping of a leafus Occurrence of y 129
Notog on	CEDITAL ENTING on desidentation in 150
	CEPHALANTHUS Occulentuus, — —, 158
- avergens, Founding of species. v, 173	CEPHALOON lepturides, — — 1, 191
- Jendleri, Distribution ofv, 168	CERAMIC GROUPS, Primitiveiv, 125
- <i>floribundus</i> , Abandonment of spe-	CERASTIUM nutans, Occurrence of i, 155
ciesv, 191, 193	-vulgatum,i, 155
Pa	ıge
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------	------------
CERATINA dupla, Occurrence ofi. 2	209 -
CERATOCANTRA regalie ii	20
OERATOCAMPA <i>regulas</i> , — —	01
CERATOMIA amyntor, $  1, 170; 11, 1$	.91
CERATOPHYLLUM demersum, — —11, 2	259
CERCERIS deserta — —,	207
madalia i 101 S	007
-peuturs,, 1, 194, 2	201
CERCIS canadensis, — —1, J	57
CERCOCARPUS intricatus, — —,i, 1	$47^{-}$
_ ledifoline i 1	46
- ceugonas,	10
- parvijouus, $ -$	40
CERCUS sericans, — —	203
CERITHIOPSIS flamm	60
anamii T	60
$-$ green $a$ , $  \cdots$ $\cdot$	00
- kobelti, $ -$ V,	60
- pulchellum, $ -$	60
- munchatum - V	60
for the state of t	250
$-$ <i>tereoratis</i> , $  \dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$	200
- tubercularis, $ -$ v,	60
CERITHUM alaicola,	59
- atratum $-$ ii 250 · v	59
$-a_1ratam,a_1, 200, v,$	20
-eburneum, 11, 239; v,	59
- evieuse, Suggested abandonment	
of species v	60
Chitical mater	00
- <i>Jerruginum</i> , Oritical notes on,	
v,	59
Occurrence of	59
, animia anim	60
-ganacum,	50
- literatum, $ -$	59
- muscarum, ii. 239 ; v.	60
- migrescens New variety of ii	230
Occurry of the startery of the	000 000
, Occurrence of	209
-scabrum,	239
- semi-ferrugineum,	59
- contemptiatum ii	220
- september uturn,	200 000
-versicolor,	259
CERMATIA forceps, — —	23
CERTHIA familiaris americana	
Charlin Jamata to americana, ,	160
a a t t v,	100
CERVANTES, SR DON ANTONIO ESPI-	
NOZA Y. Election of	232
CEPVIE aleyon Occurrence of v	131
Commy En assances Defense es to work	101
CETTI, FRANCESCO, Reference to work	
of, on Solpugidæiii, 280,	281
CEUTHOPHILUS maculatus. Occurrence	
of	11
77* 7 NT. /	11
- pathaus, Notes on	204
- <i>utahensis</i> , Founding of speciesi,	264
CHEROCAMPA tersa. Occurrence of. ii.	191
Cu processie confinie	201
CHARTOCNEMA conjunts,	201
- subviridis, $ -$ 1,	201
CHATURA pelagica, — —	133
CHAILLU, PAUL DI Reference to	
most of	000
WOIK OI	200
CHALCIS ovata, Occurrence ofi,	207
CHALLEN, JAMES, Election of	15
CHAMA arcinella Occurrence of ii 9	
	44 .
Chinan coording, occurrence or	44;
	44; 65*

Page
CHAMBERS lightning-rod (The); E.
W. CLAYPOLEiv, 41
- rod (The) and the Phœnix Mill
fire W H PRATT iii 179
Currypping V T Floation of ji 198
CHAMBERS, V. L., Election of
-, Valuable donation by 111, 14, 26
CHAMBERS, WALTER, Election of iv, 227
CHAMEROPS <i>palmetto</i> . Occurrence of,
ii 229
CHANGE ADDITION NON Reference
CHAMISSO, ADELBERT VON, Reference
to work of
CHAMPOLLION, J. F., — — —
CHAMYRIS cerintha, Occurrence of ii, 192
CHARAPPEAR Character of v 165
Current Miss Floation of i 20
CHAPIN, MISS, Election of
CHAPIN, E. C., 11, 4
Chapin, Mrs E. C., $$
CHAPIN, E. H., Reference to work
of v 180
Crupping A W Election of ii 146
CHAPMAN, A. W., Election of II, 140
CHAPMAN, N., Testimonial by, to K.
J. Farquharsoniv, 202
CHAPMAN, WILLIAM A.: An ancient
mine of Arkansas v 29
Floation of y 201
, Election of
-, Record of papers by v, 227, 229, 268
-, Valuable donations by v, 229, 235
CHARADRIUS dominicus, Occurrence
of v 124
valatanola v 194
$- squaaroaa, \dots, v, 124$
CHARCOAL from mounds. 11, 149, 173, 289;
iii, 141, 187; iv, 210
CHARITONETTA albeola, Occurrence of,
v. 118
CHARLES CHEY Birds of v 113
Tame at an at 101
-, Formations at
CHASSAGINEUX, FELIX, Valuable do-
nation by
CHAULIOGNATHUS basalis, Occurrence
of i 180 203
nemaylugning i 171 179
- pensylvanica,
CHEILANTHES lanuginosa, — — IV, 07
- vestita, Prediction of finding of iv, 65
CHELIDON erythrogaster, Occurrence
of v. 147
Curry ONUS services i 188 207
CHELONUS Scraceds, — —, 100, 201
CHELYMORPHA crioraria, — —, 181
CHEN hyperborea, $  \dots$ $v$ , 118
Chenopodium $album,$ i, 162
169
- amorosumores
- amorosiotales,
$- hybridium, - \dots $
$\begin{array}{c} -amoroscoutes,i, 102\\ -hybridium,i, 162\\ -urbicum,i, 162\\ -iii, 170\end{array}$
- amoroscoutes,, 102 - hybridium,, 162 - urbicum,, 162 CHENU, JEAN CHARLES, Reference to
- amoroscoutes,, 102 - hybridium,, 162 - urbicum, - , 162 CHENU, JEAN CHARLES, Reference to work of, on Solpugidæiii, 299
- amoroscoutes,, 102 - hybridium,, 162 - urbicum,, 162 - urbicum,, 162 CHENU, JEAN CHARLES, Reference to work of, on Solpugidæ, 111 CHEROKEES, Alphabet of,, 111
<ul> <li><i>amorosoures</i>, — — — — — — — — — — — — — — — — — — —</li></ul>
- amoroscoutes,, 102 - hybridium,, 1, 102 - urbicum,, 1, 102 CHENU, JEAN CHARLES, Reference to work of, on Solpugidæ, 11, 102 CHEROKEES, Alphabet of, 11, 111 -, Weaving by, 131 CHEROKEES, CHEROKEES, CTUP)
- amorosoutes,, 162 - hybridium,, 162 - urbicum,, 162 CHENU, JEAN CHARLES, Reference to work of, on Solpugidæ, 170 CHEROKEES, Alphabet of, 111 -, Weaving by, 131 CHICAGO ACADEMY OF SCIENCE (THE),

]	Page
CHILD, O. H., Acknowledgment to.i,	15
CHILE, Lastarriage fromv,	36
-, Plants ofiv,	63
Solpugidæ from	252
CHILOCORUS bivulneras. Habits ofi.	38:
11	338
- Occurrence of i	171
Curry pull a um hollata	66
Curve Potony of	- 20
Duried sitistics of	111
, Burled cities of	111
CHINOOKS, Weaving by	131
CHIONE cingenda, Occurrence of11,	246
CHIONOBAS $chryxus, \dots i, 185,$	189
Chippeways, Weaving byi,	131
CHITON apiculatus, Occurrence of. ii, 5	241;
v.	6 <u>4</u>
- astriaer	64
- multicostatus v	64
- nectinatus V	61
- picculatio,	2.11
$-piccus,\dots, n,$	 
- spicatosus,	04
UNITTENDEN, GEORGE B., CITCO ON	
antiquities in,	114
CHLENIUS impunctifrons, Occurrence	
ofi,	169
- laticollis, $ -$ i,	169
- pensylvanicus,i.	169
- prasinus,i,	$169^{+1}$
- sericeus, $ -$ i. 169, 173, 190,	202
CHOCTAWS, Weaving by	131
CHEROCAMPA tersa Occurrence of i	176
CHONDESTES (grammacus V	149
CHONDRODOMA destatum	2 69
CHONORDHVILLUN allintianus	107
CHONOPHYLLUM etaplacam,V,	199
CHORDEILLES virginianus,v,	100
CHORISTODON typicum, $  \dots$ $v$ ,	631
CHORIZANTHE, R. Brown; C. C.	
PARRY	45
-, R. Br.; $-$ v,	174
-, Revision of genusiv,	-45
- andersoni, Founding of species.v,	175
- brevicornu, Description ofiv,	-62
-breweri,iv	57
- californica	55
- clevelandi iv.	62
- commisuralis iv	62
a commission and a second seco	52
dovalació	50
Notog op	175
formanding Decembring of	110
- <i>Jernanaina</i> , Description oflv,	01
- jimbriata, $-$	58
- lacimata, $-$ iv,	58
- lastarrixa, $ -$ iv,	63
	35
- leptoceras, Description ofiv,	51
- membranacea,iv.	51
- orcuttiana,	54
- palmeri, $-$ iv.	57

	Page
CHORIZANTHE parryi, Description of,	
iv,	61
- perfoliata, $ -$ iv,	55
- poligonoides,iv,	-52
- procumbens	60
- pungens iv.	-60
- riaida iv	51
- robusta Founding of species v	176
minor Description of iv	59
- spinosa, Description of	50
- staticolates,	50
- stetulata,	- 00
$-$ thurberi, $  \dots$ $1v$ ,	- 51
-uniaristata, IV,	-61
-valida,	- 57
-watsoni,iv,	54
-xanti,iv,	-59
CHRISTIAN, H., Reference to work	
of	-90
CHRISTOFORO, —, cited on Purgu-	
lonsis v	10
CUDISTOPHER LAWES W Election of	
Unitsion men, SAMES W., Encelion of,	1.16
Defense to library of	240
-, Reference to indrary of	900
CHRISTY, HENRY, Reference to col-	
lection of	119
CHROSOMUS erythrogaster, Occurrence	
ofv,	-75
CHRYSOBOTHRIS femorata, — — i,	171
-, Indian name for	192
- 6-signata. Occurrence ofi.	171
Curvesochus <i>auratus</i> . — — i. 172, 173.	181
- cohaltinus $-$ i	204
CURVEONELA adomidie i	191
Onkisomena adomais, — —i,	179
-casta,	101
$-$ confuncta, $  \dots$ $170$	101
$-$ decem-lineata, $  \dots$ $1, 172,$	181
- exclamation is, $-$	181
- interrupta, $-$ i, 172,	181
- scalaris, $ -$	172
-scripta,i,	181
CHRYSOPA externa, $  \dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$	205
CHRYSOPHANUS helloides i. 185.	197
-hullus iii	191
-sirins i	197
- thos	175
	107
Cruper I A Valuable denotion by ii	101
Chuken, J.A., vanabledonation by.n	1,20
CHURCHILL, A. D., ACKnowledgment	004
to	284
-; On the East Davenport mounds,	
11,	257
-, Record of exhibition byi,	55
presentation by	253
remarks byi.	41
report by	52
Reference to paper by	2
CHURCHILL S. A. Valuable donation	_
by	12
$O_{y}$	10

	Page	
CICADA, Indian name fori,	192	
— putnami, Notes oniii,	67	
-rimosa, $$ ,, iii.	67	
- sumodica iii.	67	
CICADE (Remarks on the babits	ΰ.	
of soveral western) · I D Put-		
Visit western), J. D. 101-	67	
Crownwy , fulsida Occumenco of	170	
CICINDELA Jaugiaa, Occurrence of	170	
$-$ longuatorius, $  \dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$	170	
$-$ punctulata, $  \dots$ $1, 109$	, 178	
$-$ purpurea, $  \dots$ $1, 178$	, 202	
- repanda, $  1,$	168	
$-$ scutellaris, $  \dots$ $1,$	179	
- senilis, $ -$ i,	200	
— splendida, — —i,	, 169	
- tranquebarica $ -$	,202	
$- 12 guttata, \dots i, 169, 178.$	191,	
199, 200	. 202	
CICUTA bulbifera. — —iv.	27	
- maculata i	158	
CIVEN lectularius eaten by Solnuag, jij	253	
CIRCEA alning Occurrence of i	150	
_ httphana i	157	
CIDCE aming	65*	
CIRCE certina,	, 05	
Uncorentix curungiana, Notes off.1	905	
$-$ unaulata, $  \dots$ $1, 254$	5 200 100	
CIRCUS huasonius, Occurrence of v	, 120	
CIRRODAPHLINA angulata, — — II	, 200	
CIRSIUM altissimum, — —	, 159	
-arvense,	, 159	
- lanceolatum, $ -$	, 159	
CISTELLA barrettiana, — —ii	, 242	
— cyclophorus, — —i	, 179	
— rubrolincta, — —ii	, 242	
CISTHORUS palustris, — —v	, 158	
CISTOTHORUS stellaris,v	, 158	
CITIZENS' COMMITTEE, Report of the	,	
iv	, 225	
CLADOPORA fischeri, Occurrence of. ii	263	
$-robusta$ , $  \cdots$ $v$	.107	
CLARK, E. A., Election of ii, 127: iv	. 227	
CLARK, HENRY, cited on shell	1	
mounds	229	
CLARKE C W Reference to collec	,	
tion of	190	ı.
CLARKE ROPERT Flection of	$^{110}_{146}$	
- Record of lottor from	, 130	
Crassing Diminishing study of	, 100	
CLASSICS, Diministing study of	1 240	
CLATHURELLA baata, Occurrence of 1	1, 200	1
$\rightarrow$ <i>jewelli</i> , $ -$ 11, 23;	v, oo	•
ULAUS, U., Reference to work of on	1 000	
Solpugidæii	i, <u>303</u>	5
CLAUSSEN, H. R., Election ofi	1, 205	)
CLAUSSEN, WILLIAM,iv	r, 227	7
CLAVIGERO, F. X., cited on tur	-	
quoiseii	i,*115	5
CLAYPOLE, E. W., Election of iii	i, 139	)
-, Record of paper byiv	, 229	)
, <u>t-t</u> -s	/	

-, Valuable donation by .....iv, 24CLAYTONIA virginica, Occurrence of. i, 155 — —, Vernal appearance of .....ii, 135 CLEMATIS alpina, Occurrence of ...i, 150 - pitcheri, - -  $\dots$  i, 153 -virginiana, --...i, 153CLEMENT, E. A., Valuable donation .....iii, b**v**.... 26CLEMMER, C. H., Election of .....i, 74CLEOBIS, Description of genus....iii, 252 - cubie, Occurrence of.....iii, 268268- [stimpsoni], Description of....iii, 261 CLEONUS trivittatus, Occurrence of. .i, 182 - mæstus, -- ..... i, 180 CLEU, T. T., cited on antiquities. . iv, 276 CLEVELAND, D., Acknowledgment to.iv, 35 - cited on Solpugidæ .....iii, 253 -, Collection by .....iii, 252 -, Dedication of species to . . . . . iv, 62 CLIFF-DWELLINGS, Description of. iii, 109 CLINTON, G. W., Acknowledgment to.....ii, 121 -, Election of .....i, 17 -, Presentation of collection by . . ii, 121 -, Valuable donations by .....i, 58, 212 CLINTONIA virginica, Blossoming of. ii, CLISIOCAMPA americana, Occurrence of .....i, 198 CLUTE, N. M., Record of memorial address by.....iii, 193 CLYMER, M., Testimonial to R. J. Farquharson by.....iv, 202 CLYTUS charus, Occurrence of .....i, 176 COCCIDE (Biological and other Notes on); J. D. PUTNAM.....ii, 293

CLAYPOLE, E. W.; The Chambers lightning rod.....iv,

[PROC. D. A. N. S., Vol. V.]

[June 7, 1893]

297 Page

.

Page	Page
COCCINELLA difficilis, Occurrence of . i. 199	Colletes consors, Occurrence ofi, 209
- monticola $-$ i. 179	COLLETT. O. W., Acknowledgment
-munda i 171 173	to iv 315
- manual, $         -$	Election of iv 995
-9-notata, $1, 171, 179, 190, 191, 199$	, Election of
-picta,, 1, 191	, Letter from
- transversoguttata,i, 179, 191	, on pipes and tabletsiv, 315
- transversalis,i, 199	-, Valuable donation byiv, 213
- trifasciata	Collin, Alonzo, Acknowledgment
Coccopitages lecanii Habits of ii 332	to v. 81
Coccorning using agenering Occur-	COLUNS MURS A Election of i 9
vonce of 120	Continues in freedom of ii 196
rence of	Confirms a verna, occurrence of if, 120
Coccyzus americanus, — — v, 131	Collops $bipunctatus,$
- erythrophthalmus,v, 131	$- cribrosus, \dots, 1, 180, 190$
Cochliolepis parasiticus, $\dots v$ , 56	$-$ punctatus, $  \dots$ $1, 180$
COCHRAN, ABBIE, Election of iii, 68	-vittatus,i, 190, 201, 203
Cochran, M. B., Appointment of, on	COLOMBIA, Solpugidae from
building committee	COLOBADO, Butterflies from ii. 270
	- Cieada from iii 67
910 · jij 67	Coloontors from
210; 111, 07	-, Coleoptera from
-, Election of	-, Horned toads from
as treasurer	-, Hymenoptera from1, 200
trusteeii, 218; iii, 105	-, Mollusks from
vice-president	—, Obsidian implements iniii, 86
Reference to work of	-, Occurrence of <i>Ceanothus</i> inv, 168
- Report of as treasurer	—. Orthoptera from
- Resolutions by ii 99 144 153 163 166	- Solpugidge from ii 35 184 251 267
Coupay Mps M B Flortion of i 76	Contrapping a grant a Occurrence of y 53
Contrary Structure of contrary in 70	Contrained acara, Occurrence of V, 05
CODASTER, Structure of genus	-avara,
UGELOCNEMUS audicottis, Indian name	- crioraria, $ -$
for	-dysoni,v, 52
— —, Occurrence ofi, 191	-hotessieri,v, 53
Семонумрна ochracea, — —i, 185, 189	-lxvigata,ii, 237
COFFEEN, OLIVE, Election of,, v. 247	-lunata, $-$
COFFEY. W. T., Acknowledgment	-mercatoria,ii, 237: v. 46, 52
to v 81	- nitida $  53$
Cot a pres gurging Occurrence of y 122	$- obesa ii 250 \cdot y 53$
Contraction formation of the second s	- $00000,   00000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000,$
$COLASPIS titlens, \dots, 1, 175$	- ostreicold, $ -$
-puncticous,,1, 181	$-puicheita,\dots, v, b$
COLEOPTERA (Descriptions of); J. L.	-rustica,, v, 53
LE CONTE	-similis, 11, 237
(List of) collected in the Rocky	- stearnsi, $-$ v, 53
mountains of Colorado in 1872;	$- vara, \dots, v, 53$
J. D. PUTNAM	COLYMBETES densas. — —,
found in the vicinity of Day-	COLYMBUS apritus — — v. 114
enport Iowa: J. D. Putnay i 169	- nigricollis californicus - v 114
Corregular Occurrence of i 182	Controllate i 169
COLLAS automatica, Occurrence of	Communication = 1, 102
189, 192	COMMELYNA virginica, — — III, 170
-cicsonia,	COMMITTEES, Appointment of stand-
- eurytheme, $ -$ i, 174, 183, 191	ingii, 5, 80, 218; iii, 67, 107, 161;
- keewayden, $ -$ i, 196; ii, 191	iv, 12, 207, 321; v, 200, 217, 246
- meadii,	Compsotillypis americana, Occur-
- philodice, $ -$ . i. 174 : ii. 17, 142, 191	rence of
-scudderii, i. 184, 196	COMPTON, M. B., Reports of commit-
COLINUS virginianus — $v_{124}$	tees by ii 151 153
Coup W R Resolution of themes	CONSTOCK I HENRY cited on ano-
to in the resolution of manks	ming of herb lougo ii 994
$C_{\text{out}}$	hierorlyphice
COLLETES <i>allescens</i> , Occurrence of 1, 209	
- americana, $ -$	-, Election of

	Page
COMSTOCK, J. HENRY, Letter from, on	
nines and tablets iv	206
Momorial lotton from	000
-, Memoriai letter from	444 000
-, kecord of $ -$ , $v$ ,	203
COMSTOCK, T. B., Election ofii,	128
Valuable donation byiii.	- 15
Concuology of Jowa	165
Flowido ii 999.	. 15
- Florida	, 40
CONIOSELINUM canadense, Occurrence	
ofi,	158
CONIUM maculatum, — —	158
CONNECTICUT Donations from ii	59 -
Condecticol, Donations from	: 00,
	1, 02
CONNER, J. S., Election of	$^{-13}$
Conner, Mrs H. M.,	139
CONOBEA multifida. Occurrence of. ii.	126
CONOCARDIUM trigonale ii 266	968
Convertibility in agonate,	200
CONRAD, LIMOTHY ABBOTT, cited on	
blastoidsiv,	88
— — — Spiriferaii,	220
- Election of	128
CONSTRUCTION i 2 926 · W	9.19
Constitution	240
-, Adoption of, 1; 1, 2; V,	208
-, Amendments to, 2, 6, 8, 17	, 32,
33, 48	3. 63
CONTEMPORANEITY of man and ele-	,
nkant	978
Company Level's Operation of	195
Contopus <i>boreaus</i> , Occurrence of v,	130
-virens,virens, -v,	135
, , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , ,	100
CONTRIBUTIONS to the flora of Iowa;	100
CONTRIBUTIONS to the flora of Iowa; J. C. ARTHUR, ii. 126, 258 ; iii.	169 •
CONTRIBUTIONS to the flora of Iowa; J. C. ARTHURii, 126, 258; iii,	169;
Contributions to the flora of Iowa; J. C. Arthurii, 126, 258; iii, iv, 27	169; 7,64
Contributions to the flora of Iowa; J. C. Arthurii, 126, 258; iii, iv, 27 Conurus carolinensis, Occurrence of .v.	169; 7, 64 ,131
Contributions to the flora of Iowa; J. C. Arthurii, 126, 258; iii, iv, 27 Conurus carolinensis, Occurrence of. v Conus acutangulus, — —ii,	169; 7, 64 ,131 237
Contributions to the flora of Iowa; J. C. Arthurii, 126, 258; iii, iv, 27 Conurus carolinensis, Occurrence of .v Conus acutangulus, — —ii, — cardinalis, — —v,	$169; \\7, 64, \\131, \\237, \\56$
Contributions to the flora of Iowa; J. C. Arthurii, 126, 258; iii, iv, 27 Conurus carolinensis, Occurrence of .v. Conus acutangulus, — —ii, — cardinalis, — —v. – floridamus. — —ii, 237; x	169; 7, 64 ,131 237 56 7, 55
Contributions to the flora of Iowa; J. C. Arthurii, 126, 258; iii, iv, 27 Conurus carolinensis, Occurrence of .v Conus acutangulus, — —ii, — cardinalis, — —ii, 237; v - lennins — —ii, 237; iii	169;7, 64,131237567, 55237
Contributions to the flora of Iowa; J. C. Arthurii, 126, 258; iii, iv, 27 Conurus carolinensis, Occurrence of .v. Conus acutangulus, —ii, — cardinalis, —v, — floridanus, —ii, 237; v. — leoninus, —ii,	169; 7, 64 ,131 237 56 7, 55 237 56
Contributions to the flora of Iowa; J. C. Arthurii, 126, 258; iii, iv, 27 Conurus carolinensis, Occurrence of .v Conus acutangulus, —ii, — cardinalis, —v, — floridanus, —ii, 237; v — leoninus, —ii, — magellanicus, —v,	$169; \\7, 64 \\131 \\237 \\56 \\7, 55 \\237 \\56 \\56 \\56 \\56 \\56 \\56 \\56 \\56 \\56 \\56$
Contributions to the flora of Iowa; J. C. Arthurii, 126, 258; iii, iv, 27 Conurus carolinensis, Occurrence of. v. Conus acutangulus, — —ii, — cardinalis, — —ii, 237; v. — floridanus, — —ii, — magellanicus, — —v, — mus, — —v,	169; 7, 64 ,131 237 56 7, 55 237 56 7, 56
Contributions to the flora of Iowa; J. C. Arthurii, 126, 258; iii, iv, 27 Conurus carolinensis, Occurrence of .v. Conus acutangulus, —ii, — cardinalis, —v., — floridanus, —ii, 237; v. — magellanicus, —ii, 237; v. — mus, —ii, 237; v. — pealei, —ii, 237; v.	169; 7, 64 ,131 237 56 7, 55 237 56 7, 55 56 7, 56 7, 56
Contributions to the flora of Iowa; J. C. Arthurii, 126, 258; iii, iv, 27 Conurus carolinensis, Occurrence of .v. 77 Conus acutangulus, —	169; 7, 64 ,131 237 56 7, 55 237 56 7, 55 56 7, 56 7, 56 7, 56
Contributions to the flora of Iowa; J. C. Arthurii, 126, 258; iii, iv, 27 Conurus carolinensis, Occurrence of .v Conus acutangulus, —ii, — cardinalis, —v, — floridanus, —ii, 237; v — leoninus, —v, — magellanicus, —v, — mus, —ii, 237; v — pealei, —v, — proteus, —v, — numerus —v,	169; 7, 64 ,131 237 56 7, 55 237 56 7, 56 7, 56 7, 56 56 56
Contributions to the flora of Iowa; J. C. Arthurii, 126, 258; iii, iv, 27 Conurus carolinensis, Occurrence of .v. Conus acutangulus, —ii, — cardinalis, —v, — floridanus, —ii, 237; v. — leoninus, —ii, 237; v. — mus, —ii, 237; v. — mus, —ii, 237; v. — pealei, —v, — proteus, —v, — yygmæus —v, v,	169; 7, 64 ,131 237 56 7, 55 237 56 7, 56 7, 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56
Contributions to the flora of Iowa; J. C. Arthurii, 126, 258; iii, iv, 27 Conurus carolinensis, Occurrence of v Conus acutangulus, —ii, — cardinalis, —v, — floridanus, —ii, 237; v — leoninus, —ii, 237; v — mus, —ii, 237; v — pealei, —ii, 237; v — proteus, —v, — mygmæus —v, — stearnsii, —ii,	169; , $64$ , $131$ , $237$ , $56$ , $55$ , $237$ , $56$ , $56$
Contributions to the flora of Iowa; J. C. Arthurii, 126, 258; iii, iv, 27 Conurus carolinensis, Occurrence of .v. Conus acutangulus, —ii, — cardinalis, —v., — floridanus, —ii, 237; v. — leoninus, —ii, — magellanicus, —v., — mus, —v., — proteus, —v., — proteus, —v., — stearnsii, —ii, Convolvulus arrensis, —i,	169; 7, 64 ,131 237 56 7, 55 237 56 7, 56 56 56 237 161
Contributions to the flora of Iowa; J. C. Arthurii, 126, 258; iii, iv, 27 Conurus carolinensis, Occurrence of .v. Conus acutangulus, —ii, — cardinalis, —v, — floridanus, —ii, 237; v. — leoninus, —ii, 237; v. — mus, —ii, 237; v. — mus, —ii, 237; v. — pealei, —v, — pygmæus —v, — stearnsii, —ii, 237; v. — poteus, —v, — yygmæus —v, — convolvulus arrensis, —i, Convolvulus arrensis, —ii, Convelres, —ii, 200; v.	160 ; $7, 64$ $,131$ $237$ $56$ $7, 55$ $237$ $56$ $56$ $56$ $56$ $237$ $161$
Contributions to the flora of Iowa; J. C. Arthurii, 126, 258; iii, iv, 27 Conurus carolinensis, Occurrence of .v Conus acutangulus, — —ii, — cardinalis, — —ii, 237; v — leoninus, — —ii, 237; v — mus, — —ii, 237; v — proteus, —v, — stearnsii, —v, — stearnsii, —ii, Convolutulus arvensis, — —i, Convers, — , Reference to discov- erv, bviv,	169; 7, 64 237 56 7, 55 237 56 7, 56 56 56 56 237 161 294
Contributions to the flora of Iowa; J. C. Arthurii, 126, 258; iii, iv, 27 Conurus carolinensis, Occurrence of .v. Conus acutangulus, —ii, - cardinalis, —ii, - cardinalis, —ii, - cardinalis, —ii, - magellanicus, —ii, - magellanicus, —v, - mus, —ii, 237; v. - proteus, —v, - proteus, —v, - stearnsii, —ii, Convolvulus arvensis, —i; Convers, —, Reference to discov- ery byiv, - converse,ited on bronze age.	169; 7, 64 237 56 7, 55 237 56 7, 56 56 237 161 294 124
Contributions to the flora of Iowa; J. C. Arthurii, 126, 258; iii, iv, 27 Conurus carolinensis, Occurrence of .v. Conus acutangulus, —ii, — cardinalis, —v, — floridanus, —ii, 237; v. — leoninus, —ii, 237; v. — mus, —ii, 237; v. — mus, —ii, 237; v. — proteus, —v, — yygmæus —v, — yygmæus —v, — ygmæus —v, — stearnsii, —ii, 237; v. — convoluvulus arvensis, —ii, Convers, —, Reference to discov- ery byiv, Conze, —, cited on bronze agei, Convers, —, cito, form	169; 7, 64 237 56 7, 55 237 56 237 56 237 161 294 124 256
Contributions to the flora of Iowa; J. C. Arthurii, 126, 258; iii, iv, 27 Conurus carolinensis, Occurrence of. v Conus acutangulus, — — ii, — cardinalis, — — ii, 237; v — leoninus, — — ii, 237; v — mus, — — ii, 237; v — proteus, — — v, — stearnsii, — v, — stearnsii, — ii, 237; v — proteus, — v, — stearnsii, — ii, 237; v — poteus, — … v, — stearnsii, — ii, 237; v — convers, — v, — stearnsii, — v, — ii, 237; v — poteus, — v, — v, — stearnsii, — v, — ii, 237; v — poteus, — v, — v, — stearnsii, — v, — ii, 207; v — v, — stearnsii, — v, —	$\begin{array}{c} 160 \\ 169 \\ 7, 64 \\ 131 \\ 237 \\ 56 \\ 7, 55 \\ 237 \\ 56 \\ 56 \\ 56 \\ 237 \\ 161 \\ 294 \\ 124 \\ 256 \end{array}$
Contributions to the flora of Iowa; J. C. Arthurii, 126, 258; iii, iv, 27 Conurus carolinensis, Occurrence of .v Conus acutangulus, —ii, - cardinalis, —v, - floridanus, —ii, 237; v - leoninus, —ii, 237; v - magellanicus, —v, - mus, —ii, 237; v - proteus, —v, - stearnsii, —ii, 237; v - stearnsii, —ii, 237; v v,v,	$\begin{array}{c} 160\\ 169\\ ,7,64\\ ,131\\ 237\\ 56\\ 56\\ 56\\ 56\\ 56\\ 56\\ 56\\ 56\\ 237\\ 161\\ 294\\ 124\\ 256\\ 260\end{array}$
Contributions to the flora of Iowa; J. C. Arthurii, 126, 258; iii, iv, 27 Conurus carolinensis, Occurrence of .v. Conus acutangulus, —ii, — cardinalis, —v., — floridanus, —ii, 237; v. — leoninus, —ii, 237; v. — magellanicus, —v., — magellanicus, —v., — mus, —ii, 237; v. — proteus, —v., — stearnsii, —ii, 237; v. — stearnsii, —	$\begin{array}{c} 169 ; \\ 7, 64 \\ ,131 \\ 237 \\ 56 \\ 7, 55 \\ 237 \\ 56 \\ 56 \\ 237 \\ 161 \\ 294 \\ 124 \\ 226 \\ 221 \end{array}$
Contributions to the flora of Iowa; J. C. Arthurii, 126, 258; iii, iv, 27 Conurus carolinensis, Occurrence of. v. Conus acutangulus, —ii, — cardinalis, —v, — floridanus, —ii, 237; v. — leoninus, —ii, 237; v. — mus, —ii, 237; v. — pealei, —ii, 237; v. — proteus, —v, — stearnsii, —ii, Converse, —iv, Converse, —iv, Converse, —	$\begin{array}{c} 160 \\ 169 \\ 7, 64 \\ 131 \\ 237 \\ 56 \\ 7, 55 \\ 237 \\ 56 \\ 56 \\ 237 \\ 161 \\ 294 \\ 124 \\ 256 \\ 260 \\ 221 \\ 200 \end{array}$
Contributions to the flora of Iowa; J. C. Arthurii, 126, 258; iii, iv, 27 Conurus carolinensis, Occurrence of .v. Conus acutangulus, —ii, — cardinalis, —v., — floridanus, —ii, 237; v. — leoninus, —ii, 237; v. — magellanicus, —v., — mus, —ii, 237; v. — proteus, —v., — proteus, —v., — stearnsii, —ii, 237; v. — proteus, —v., — stearnsii, —ii, 237; v. — converse,, Reference to discov- ery byiv, Converse,, Reference to discov- ery byiv, Converse,, cited on bronze agei, Cook FARM, Curious relic fromii, —, Elephant pipes fromiv, — moundsii, 92, 141, —, Importance ofiii,	$\begin{array}{c} 169 ; \\ 7, 64 \\ ,131 \\ 237 \\ 56 \\ 7, 55 \\ 237 \\ 237 \\ 56 \\ 566 \\ 566 \\ 237 \\ 161 \\ 294 \\ 124 \\ 256 \\ 220 \\ 221 \\ 200 \\ 146 \end{array}$
Contributions to the flora of Iowa; J. C. Arthurii, 126, 258; iii, iv, 27 Conurus carolinensis, Occurrence of .v. Conus acutangulus, —ii, — cardinalis, —v, — floridanus, —ii, 237; v. — leoninus, —ii, 237; v. — magellanicus, —v, — mus, —ii, 237; v. — proteus, —v, — proteus, —v, — stearnsii, —ii, 237; v. — proteus, —v, — stearnsii, —ii, 237; v. — proteus, —v, — stearnsii, —ii, 237; v. — stearnsii, —	$\begin{array}{c} 169;\\ 7,64\\ 131\\ 237\\ 56\\ 7,55\\ 237\\ 56\\ 56\\ 56\\ 237\\ 161\\ 294\\ 124\\ 256\\ 260\\ 221\\ 200\\ 146\\ \end{array}$
Contributions to the flora of Iowa; J. C. Arthurii, 126, 258; iii, iv, 27 Conurus carolinensis, Occurrence of. v. Conus acutangulus, —ii, — cardinalis, —v., — floridanus, —ii, 237; v. — leoninus, —ii, 237; v. — mus, —ii, 237; v. — pealei, —ii, 237; v. — proteus, —v., — mus, —ii, 237; v. — proteus, —v., — stearnsii, —ii, Convolvulus arrensis, —i, Convers, —, Reference to discov- ery byiv, Conze, —, cited on bronze age. i, Cook farm, Curious relic fromii, —, Elephant pipes fromiv, — moundsii, 92, 141, Cook, A.J., Election ofiii, Cook, Captain James, cited on cop-	$\begin{array}{c} 169;\\ 7, 64\\ 131\\ 237\\ 56\\ 7, 55\\ 56\\ 56\\ 56\\ 56\\ 56\\ 237\\ 161\\ 294\\ 124\\ 2560\\ 221\\ 200\\ 146\\ 197\\ \end{array}$
Contributions to the flora of Iowa; J. C. Arthurii, 126, 258; iii, iv, 27 Conurus carolinensis, Occurrence of .v Conus acutangulus, —ii, - cardinalis, —v, - floridanus, —ii, 237; v - leoninus, —ii, 237; v - magellanicus, —v, - mus, —ii, 237; v - proteus, —v, - proteus, —v, - stearnsii, —ii, 237; v - stearnsii, —ii, Converses, —ii, Convers, —, Reference to discov- ery byiv, Conze, —, cited on bronze agei, Cook FARM, Curious relic fromii, -, Elephant pipes fromiv, - moundsii, 92, 141, , Importance ofiii, Cook, CAPTAIN JAMES, cited on cop- per ornamentii	$\begin{array}{c} 169;\\ 7,64\\ 1237\\ 56\\ 237\\ 56\\ 7,55\\ 237\\ 56\\ 56\\ 237\\ 161\\ 294\\ 124\\ 256\\ 260\\ 221\\ 200\\ 146\\ 127\\ \end{array}$
CONTRIBUTIONS to the flora of Iowa;         J. C. АRTHURii, 126, 258; iii,         iv, 27         CONURUS carolinensis, Occurrence of. v.         CONUS acutangulus, — — ii,         - cardinalis, — v.         - floridanus, — — ii, 237; v.         - leoninus, — ii, 237; v.         - magellanicus, — ii, 237; v.         - proteus, — v.         - grygmæus — v.         - stearnsii, — — ii, 237; v.         - proteus, — v.         - grygmæus — v.         - stearnsii, — ii, 237; v.         - proteus, — v.         - proteus, — v.         - stearnsii, — v.         LoonvoLvuLus arvensis, — — ii, 2000v ery by v.         Convers, — , cited on bronze agei.         CONVEE, — , cited on bronze agei.         Convers, — , cited on bronze agei.         Convers, M., Curious relic from … ii.         Importance of ii.         Importance of ii.         Cook, CA.J., Eleetion of iii.	$\begin{array}{c} 169;\\ 7, 64\\ 131\\ 237\\ 56\\ 237\\ 56\\ 56\\ 237\\ 161\\ 294\\ 124\\ 256\\ 260\\ 221\\ 200\\ 146\\ 127\\ \end{array}$
CONTRIBUTIONS to the flora of Iowa;         J. C. АRTHURii, 126, 258; iii,         iv, 27         CONURUS carolinensis, Occurrence of. v.         CONUS acutangulus, —ii,         - cardinalis, —v.,         - floridanus, —ii, 237; v.         - leoninus, —ii, 237; v.         - magellanicus, —v.,         - mus, —ii, 237; v.         - pealei, —ii, 237; v.         - proteus, —v.,         - stearnsii, —ii, 237; v.         - grameus, —v.,         - grameus,v.,	$\begin{array}{c} 169;\\ 7, 64\\ ,131\\ 237\\ 56\\ 7, 55\\ 237\\ 56\\ 56\\ 56\\ 56\\ 237\\ 161\\ 294\\ 124\\ 256\\ 260\\ 221\\ 220\\ 146\\ 127\\ 183\\ \end{array}$
Contributions to the flora of Iowa; J. C. Arthurii, 126, 258; iii, iv, 27 Conurus carolinensis, Occurrence of .v. Conus acutangulus, —ii, — cardinalis, —v, — floridanus, —ii, 237; v. — leoninus, —ii, 237; v. — magellanicus, —v, — mus, —ii, 237; v. — proteus, —v, — proteus, —v, — stearnsii, —ii, 237; v. — proteus, —v, — stearnsii, —ii, Converses, —ii, Convers, —, Reference to discov- ery byiv, Conze, —, cited on bronze agei, Cook FARM, Curious relic fromii, —, Elephant pipes fromiv, — moundsii, 92, 141, —, Importance ofii, Cook, CAPTAIN JAMES, cited on cop- per ornamenti, Cook, CLARISSA, Record of presenta- tion byiv, —iv,	$\begin{array}{c} 160 \\ 169 \\ ; \\ , 131 \\ 237 \\ 56 \\ ; \\ 566 \\ 566 \\ 566 \\ 566 \\ 566 \\ 237 \\ 161 \\ 294 \\ 124 \\ 2256 \\ 220 \\ 146 \\ 127 \\ 183 \\ 227 \end{array}$
CONTRIBUTIONS to the flora of Iowa;         J. C. АRTHURii, 126, 258; iii,         iv, 27         CONURUS carolinensis, Occurrence of .v.         CONUS acutangulus, — — … ii,         - cardinalis, —	$\begin{array}{c} 160 \\ 169 \\ ; \\ , 131 \\ 237 \\ 56 \\ ; \\ 552 \\ 237 \\ 56 \\ 566 \\ 237 \\ 161 \\ 294 \\ 124 \\ 2560 \\ 221 \\ 200 \\ 146 \\ 127 \\ 183 \\ 227 \\ 955 \end{array}$

a	Page
COOK, MRS. EBENEZER, Acknowledg-	
ments toi, viii ; ii	,72
—, Election ofii,	- 3
-, Valuable donation byii,	13
Cook, WILLIAM, Election ofii.	21
-, First work on Academy building	
hv ii	150
COOK WILLIAM L. Record of com-	100
munication from	191
Cooppe H Resolution of thanks	101
to to the test the test the test test test te	70
Conn Franzen Davaran eited en	10
COPE, EDWARD DRINKER, CHECI ON	070
Solpugidae	203
-, Election of	128
COPELAND, GEORGE E.,V,	229
COPELAND, W. E., Record of lecture	
byi.	81
COPPER axes, cloth, etc (Recent	
archæological discoveries at	
Davenport, Iowa, of), supposed	
to have come down to us from	
a prehistoric people, called the	
mound builders; R. J. FAROU-	
HARSON	117
Table of i	133
- from mounds, i, 49, 73, 77, 107, 110	· ii
$83.94.173.220 \cdot iii.90.142 \cdot v.39$	111
- implement Description of i	-50
- implement, Description of iv	022
- influencents, Concerton of	159
	100
	22 <del>1</del>
- mines, Aboriginal	0
- money, Primitive	40
-, working of	153
COPRIS anaglypticus, Occurrence of 1,	171
COPTOCYCLA aurichalcea, — — 1,	172
COPTOTOMUS interrogatus, — — 1,	170
COPTURUS operculatus, — — i, 182,	204
CORAL formations, Record of address	
onii,	85
CORALLIOPHAGA hornbeckiana, Occur-	
rence ofv,	$65^{*}$
CORALS, fossil,	18
CORBULA contracta, — —	248
- limatulaii.	248
-nasuta,	71
-swiftiana,	71
CORDOVA. FERNANDO DE. cited on	• -
primitive weaving	132
Copropsis aristosa Occurrence of ii	259
_ lanceolata ji	250
- nalmuta i	
Contemportation Doubtful	150
VALUE FOR UN RHOODHUUUUU, DUUDUUU	159
	159 cc
Converse group Laving of the	$159 \\ 66 \\ 179$
CORNER-STONE, Laying of the ii,	159 66 173
iv, CORNER-STONE, Laying of the ii, CORNIFEROUS fossils	159 66 173 282
iv, CORNER-STONE, Laying of the ii, CORNIFEROUS fossils	$     \begin{array}{r}             159 \\             66 \\             173 \\             282 \\             15 \\             950 \\             \hline         $

29.9

Common a univitada Ourremonoo of i	
CORNES panicalata, Occurrence of,	157
$-$ sericed, $  \dots$ $\dot{i}$ ,	158
CORONADO, FRANCISCO VELASQUEZ DE,	
cited on pueblos	115
CORONEL, A. F., cited on aboriginal	
artiv. 106.	117
CORPHYRA lewisii, Occurrence of. i, 173,	191
humbris	191
- milchra, $ -$	181
Correspondence on pipes and tab-	
letsiv,	300
CORTICARIA pumilla, Occurrence of. i,	173
CORVUS americanus,	136
Corydalis aurea,i,	154
Corydalus cornutus	-23
CORYLUS americana, Blossoming	
ofii.9.	134
- Occurrence of	163
CORVABILIES tinchus — i	191
CORVETES violaceus — $-$ i 180 200	202
Coscinoprepa dominicana — i	172
_ subfassiata i	181
- subjuscillit, ,	101
Comparing madalan	100
Cossonus piatatea, — —	104
Costa Rica, Soipugidae from in,	200
COTALPA lanigera, Occurrence of 1,	111
Coues, Elliott, cited on the king-	101
birdv,	134
-, Election of	128
-, Reference to ornithologic cata-	
logue ofv,	114
COULTER, JOHN M., Election of ii,	128
Cowan, Frank,	94
COWANIA mexicana, Occurrence of. i,	146
Cox, E. T., Election ofii,	100
	128
Cox, L. A., — —v,	$\frac{128}{262}$
Cox, L. A., — —	128 262 280
Сох, L. А., — —, v, —, Plaster casts byv, Скамитох, С. А., Election ofiii,	$     \begin{array}{r}       128 \\       262 \\       280 \\       81     \end{array} $
Cox, L. A., — —v, —, Plaster casts byv, CRAMPTON, C. A., Election ofiii, CRANDALL, J. A., Appointment of,	128 262 280 81
Cox, L. A., — —	128 262 280 81 67
Cox, L. A., — —	$128 \\ 262 \\ 280 \\ 81 \\ 67 \\ 4$
Cox, L. A., — —	$     \begin{array}{r}       128 \\       262 \\       280 \\       81 \\       67 \\       4     \end{array} $
Cox, L. A., — —, v, —, Plaster casts byv, CRAMPTON, C. A., Election ofiii, CRANDALL, J. A., Appointment of, on standing committeeiii, —, Election ofii, — — as chairman historical sec- tionii,	$128 \\ 262 \\ 280 \\ 81 \\ 67 \\ 4 \\ 15$
Cox, L. A., — —	$128 \\ 262 \\ 280 \\ 81 \\ 67 \\ 4 \\ 15 \\ 253 \\ $
Cox, L. A., — —	$128 \\ 262 \\ 280 \\ 81 \\ 67 \\ 4 \\ 15 \\ 253 \\ 15 \\ 15 \\ 15 \\ 128 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ $
<ul> <li>Cox, L. A., — —, v, —, Plaster casts by, v, CRAMPTON, C. A., Election ofiii, CRANDALL, J. A., Appointment of, on standing committeeiii, —, Election ofii, —, Election ofii, —, Record of report byii, —, Record of report byiii, CRANLA, Exhibition ofiv,</li> </ul>	$128 \\ 262 \\ 280 \\ 81 \\ 67 \\ 4 \\ 15 \\ 253 \\ 15 \\ 208 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 \\ 128 $
Cox, L. A., — —	$   \begin{array}{r}     128 \\     262 \\     280 \\     81 \\     67 \\     4 \\     15 \\     253 \\     15 \\     208 \\     122 \\   \end{array} $
Cox, L. A., — —	$     \begin{array}{r}       128 \\       262 \\       280 \\       81 \\       67 \\       4 \\       15 \\       253 \\       15 \\       208 \\       122 \\       125 \\       \end{array} $
Cox, L. A., — —, v, —, Plaster casts by, v, CRAMPTON, C. A., Election of iii, CRANDALL, J. A., Appointment of, on standing committee iii, —, Election of ii, —, Record of report by ii, —, Record of report by iii, —, Valuable donation by iii, CRANIA, Exhibition of iv, — from pueblos iii, CRANIA anomala, Occurrence of iii,	$     \begin{array}{r}       128 \\       262 \\       280 \\       81 \\       67 \\       4 \\       15 \\       253 \\       15 \\       208 \\       122 \\       125 \\       242 \\     \end{array} $
Cox, L. A., — —	$\begin{array}{c} 128\\ 262\\ 280\\ 81\\ 67\\ 4\\ 15\\ 253\\ 15\\ 208\\ 122\\ 125\\ 242\\ 107\\ \end{array}$
Cox, L. A., — —	$\begin{array}{c} 128\\ 262\\ 280\\ 81\\ 67\\ 4\\ 15\\ 253\\ 15\\ 208\\ 122\\ 125\\ 242\\ 107\\ 208\\ \end{array}$
<ul> <li>Cox, L. A., — —, v, —, Plaster casts by, v, CRAMPTON, C. A., Election ofiii, CRANDALL, J. A., Appointment of, on standing committeeiii, —, Election ofii, —, Election of committeeiii, —, Record of report byii, —, Record of committeeii, —, Measurements ofiv, — famelica, — —</li></ul>	$\begin{array}{c} 128\\ 262\\ 280\\ 81\\ 15\\ 253\\ 15\\ 208\\ 122\\ 125\\ 242\\ 107\\ 208\\ \end{array}$
Cox, L. A., — —, v, —, Plaster casts by, v, CRAMPTON, C. A., Election of iii, CRANDALL, J. A., Appointment of, on standing committee iii, —, Election of ii, — — as chairman historical sec- tion iii, —, Record of report by ii, —, Valuable donation by iii, CRANIA, Exhibition of iv, — from pueblos iii, CRANIA anomala, Occurrence ofii, — famclica, — v, CRANIMENTER, Exhibition of iv, CRANIMENTER, Exhibition of iv, — famclica, —	$\begin{array}{c} 128\\ 262\\ 280\\ 81\\ 67\\ 4\\ 15\\ 253\\ 15\\ 208\\ 122\\ 125\\ 242\\ 107\\ 208\\ 2\end{array}$
Cox, L. A., — —, v, —, Plaster casts by, v, CRAMPTON, C. A., Election of iii, CRANDALL, J. A., Appointment of, on standing committee iii, —, Election of ii, —, Election of report by ii, —, Record of report by ii, —, Record of report by iii, —, Valuable donation by iii, —, Valuable donation by iii, —, Valuable donation by iii, —, Valuable donation by iii, —, Measurements of iv, — from pueblos iii, —, Measurements of iv, CRANIA anomala, Occurrence ofii, — famelica, — v, CRANIOMETER, Exhibition of iv, CRANIOMETER, Exhibition of iv, CRANIOMETER, Exhibition of iv, CRANELL, W., Election of as honor- ary member i,	$\begin{array}{c} 128\\ 262\\ 280\\ 81\\ 67\\ 4\\ 15\\ 253\\ 15\\ 208\\ 122\\ 125\\ 242\\ 107\\ 208\\ 2\\ \end{array}$
<ul> <li>Cox, L. A., — —, v, —, Plaster casts by, v, CRAMPTON, C. A., Election ofiii, CRANDALL, J. A., Appointment of, on standing committeeiii, —, Election ofii, —, Election of report byii, —, Record of report byii, —, Valuable donation byiii, —, Valuable donation byiii, —, Valuable donation byiii, —, Valuable donation byiii, —, Measurements ofiv, — from pueblosiii, —, Measurements ofiv, — from fueblosv, — from fueblosv, CRANIA anomala, Occurrence ofiv, CRANIMETER, Exhibition ofv, CRAPNELL, W., Election of, as honor- ary memberv, 47.</li> </ul>	$\begin{array}{c} 128\\ 262\\ 280\\ 81\\ 67\\ 4\\ 15\\ 253\\ 15\\ 208\\ 122\\ 125\\ 242\\ 208\\ 2\\ 66^{\ast} \end{array}$
Cox, L. A., — —	$\begin{array}{c} 128\\ 262\\ 280\\ 81\\ 67\\ 4\\ 15\\ 253\\ 15\\ 208\\ 122\\ 125\\ 242\\ 107\\ 208\\ 2\\ 66^*\\ 178 \end{array}$
Cox, L. A., — —	$\begin{array}{c} 128\\ 262\\ 280\\ 81\\ 67\\ 4\\ 15\\ 253\\ 15\\ 208\\ 122\\ 125\\ 242\\ 107\\ 208\\ 2\\ 66^*\\ 178\\ 157\\ \end{array}$

,

CRATTY, R. I., Acknowledgments
toiv, 27, 65
—, Collection byiv, 70
CRATYPEDES putnami, Founding of
speciesi, 257
CRAWFORD, H. D., Election of iv, 228
CRAWFORD, JOHN N.,i, 12
CRAWFORD, JOSEPH A., Collections
byii, 149; iii, 91
—, Election of
-, Valuable donation by iii, 26
CRAWFORD, MRS JOSEPH A., Election
ofi, 76
CRAWFORD, J. P.,
CREMASTUS, sp., Occurrence of i, 188
CREMATION furnace (Prehistoric); A.
S. TIFFANY
CREMIDOTUS callosus, Occurrence of. i, 202
CRENELLA lateralis, — —
CREOPHILUS villosus. — —,i. 170, 179,
191. 202
CREPIDODERA opulenta, $-$ , i. 172, 173.
181
- pubescens. $-$
CREPIDULA aculeata. — — ii. 241 : v. 57
- convexa. $ -$
- fornicata, $ -$ ,
-alauca
-plana,
- unauiformis $-$ ii. 241
CREPIS mucronata. — —
CRESSON E T. Acknowledgment to i 193
- Election of ii 25
-: List of hymenopters collected
hy J. Duncan Putnam of Daven-
port Jowa with descriptions of
two new species i '906
- Record of paper by ii 7 70
- Reference to work of ii 123
CRESSY — Resolution of thanks
to i 28
CRINOID (Description of a new) from
the Hamilton group of Michi-
can CHARLES WACHSMITH iv 95
CRINOLDS (Descriptions of some new)
from the Hamilton group: W
H. BARRIS iv 98
- Observations on iv 76
CRIOCEPHALUS asperatus Occurrence
of i 191
- obsoletus $-$ i 180
- productus $-$ i 191
CROCATA brenicornis — _ i 176
- minaria $-$ i 176 186
CROGHAN MAJOR GEORGE Record of
career of
CRONEBERG A Reference to work
Chomming the theorem of WOIK
of on Solpugidae iii 304

Page

Page	I
CROOKE, J. J., Election ofii, 128 CROSBY, JAMES O., Acknowledgment	
tov. 81	
CROSBY, W. E., Election of	
CROSSIDIUS discoideus. Occurrence	
ofi. 180	
- mulchellus	
CROSSWELL, C., Valuable donation	
by	
CRYMODES discicollis. Occurrence of i. 182	
CRYPTOBIUM <i>bicolor</i> . $-$ i 170	
CRYPTOCEPHALUS auratus. — —	
CRYPTOHYPNAS bicolor	
CRYPTONELLA calvini. — —	
-eudora, v. 107	
CRYPTOPHAGUS cellaris. — —	
CRYPTOT ENIA canadensis —i 158	
Cryptus luctuosus. — —	
- teionensisi. 188. 206	
Cuba, Solpugidæ from	
CULVER, L. M., Election of	
CUMINGIA tellinoides. Occurrence of. v. 72	
Cummings, Isaac, Election of,	
CUNNINGHAM. T. L. Collections	
by	
CURATOR'S REPORTS I 84 · II 48 213 254 ·	
iii. 6, 96, 150 : iv. 216, 233 : v. 196.	
210, 235, 266	
CURBAN, MRS M. K., Collections	
byiv. 53, 62 : v. 168	
- quoted on Lastarriza v 36	
CURRY, MRS. T. F. M. Election of ii 13	
CURTISS A. H. Collection by iv 72	
Cuscuta alomerata. Occurrence of i 161	
- aronovii. Description of	
- $-$ Occurrence of	
-inflexa $$ iii 170	
- tenuiflora. $-$	
CUSHING, FRANK HAMILTON, Review	
of memoir byiv. 338	
CUSICK. DAVID. Reference to work	
ofiv. 338	
CUTTER, A. F., Election of iv. 227	
CUVIER, G., Reference to work of, on	
Solpugidæ	
CUYAMA VALLEY, Aboriginal paint-	
ings iniv, 108	
CYANOCITTA cristata, $-$ v. 136	
CYATHOPHYLLUM coalitum, ii. 263	
CYBISTER fimbriolatus, Óccurrence	
ofi, 202	
CYCHORIUM intybus,i, 159	
CYCLOCEPHALA immaculata, i. 203	
CYCLOLOMA platyphyllum, Doubtful	
— —	
CYLINDRELLA poeyana, — —v. 48	
CYLLENE charus, — —i, 172	
- flexuosus,i, 172	

I	Page
CYMINDIS <i>abstrusa</i> , Occurrence of i,	178
- cribicollis, $ -$ i,	178
CYNOGLOSSUM morisoni, — — i,	161
$-$ officinale, $  \dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$	161
CYNTHIA virginica, — —	159
CYPERUS acuminatus, — — iii,	170
- inflexus, $ -$ ii,	126
CYPHODERRIS monstrosus, Notes on . i,	263
CYPHON <i>fuscipes</i> , Occurrence ofi,	180
- punctatus, $ -$ i,	171
$CYPR \neq A \ cervus, \dots, v,$	54
$-$ cinerea, $  \ldots$ $v$ ,	54
- exanthema, $ -$ ii, 238; v	, 54
— moneta, Use of, as primitive cur-	
rencyii,	-39
<i>— nivea</i> , Occurrence ofv,	54
- pediculus,v,	54
$-$ quadripunctata, $  \dots$ $v$ ,	-54
- spurca, $ -$	54
CYPRICARDIA coralliophaga, $-$ v,	65*
CYPRICARDINIA sublamellosa, — — . v,	107
CYPRIPEDIUM candidum, — — 1,	164
$-$ parvitorum, $  \dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$	164
- pubescens,	164
CYRENA caroliniensis, — — 11, 245; v,	65*
$-$ floridana, $  \dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$	$65^{*}$
- protexta, $ -$	245
CYRENOIDA floridana, $-$	66*
CYRTOPHYLLUS concavus, Notes on .1,	262
CYSTIPHYLLUM mundulum, Occur-	105
rence ofv,	107
CYSTOPTERIS fragulis, $$ . 11, 22; 1V	7, 68
- bulbifera, Notes oniv,	- 75
-, Occurrence of	68
$CYTHEREA \ circinata,v,$	$64^{\pi}$
$-$ conradina, $  \dots$ $v$ ,	64*
$-\operatorname{convex} a,\ldots, v,$	64
-aione,, 246; v,	64*
$-gigantea,\dotsv, 46,$	04*
- neor $xa$ , $-$	64*
- incerta, $ -$ v,	05*
- maculata, $ -$	$64^{*}$

Desia pracox, Occurrence ofiii,	268
DAFILA acuta,	117
DAHM, C. T., Election ofiii,	134
DAHMS, JOHN J., Election of y,	222
-, Record of death of	276
DAKOTA, Collections from iv,	247
-, Ferns fromiv,	.74
DALL, WILLIAM HEALY, Acknowl-	
edgment tov,	48
- cited on elephant pipesiv,	270
Helix septemvolva	65

Page	Page
DALL, WILLIAM HEALY, cited on In-	DAVENPORT. Flora of
dian art iv 980	- Fossile from ii .982
16 40	
Murex	-, Record of paper on history of ii, 185
Collections by	- (The local geology of) and vicin-
- Criticism of iv 202 201	ity W H BAPPIS ii 961
-, Uniteisin of	D 10, W. H. DARRIS
-, Dedication of species to $\ldots v_i = 2^{-1}$	DAVENPORT, BAILEY, Reminiscences
<ul> <li>Descriptions of species by y 55 69 71</li> </ul>	by ii 231
Flastion of	Valuable donation by iii 161
-, Flection 01	-, valuable donation by in, 104
-, Identification of species by v, 49, 68	DAVENPORT, COLONEL GEORGE, Remi-
- unoted on relations of modern	niscences of ii 136
Laling in 950 000	Decomposition Aslandala
indians	DAVENPORT, DAVID, ACKnowledg-
DALLAS, WILLIAM SWEETLAND, Refer-	ment to
ence to work of on Solutridae iii 208	DAVENBORT G E cited on ferns iv 75
Derman EA Election of 11 100	in the formation of the second s
DALRYMPLE, E. A., Election of 11, 128	- quoted on <i>Camptosorus</i>
-, Valuable donation byiii, 15	DAVENPORT, GEORGE L., cited on In-
DALZELL HENRY Election of . i 76	dian traditions i 102
December I M. Veleville Lordino	Valuelle Jan Alexandre 101
DALZELL, J. M., Valuable donations	-, valuable donations by1, 215;
byi. 225, ii. 20, 57	ii. 231 ; iii. 57
DAVA LAMES D cited on antiquity	DAVIDSON WILLIAM Record of re-
DAMA, CAMES D., CICCI ON anticipanty	TATIMON, TIMMAN, RECORD OF 10-
of man	marks by
—. Election ofii. 128	DAVIES, J. MEREDITH, Election of ii. 164
Divis archimus Occurrence of ii 191	DAVIES LOUN L i 7
DAMAIS archippas, Occurrence of	$DAVIES, SOUR 12, \dots, 14$
-erippus,1, 75, 196; 11, 17, 142	as trustee
DANIELS, G. F., Valuable donations	DAVIES, MRS JOHN L., Election of i. 77
by y 225 264	- Valuable donation by iv 18
D 09	-, variable donation by
DARAPSA <i>myron</i> , Occurrence of1, 176;	DAVIES, LODWIG S., Election of1, 58
ii. 191	Davies, Mrs Lodwig S.,,, ii, 167
DAPLINGTON MISS F. P. Collection	DAVIS EDWARD HANILTON cited on
DARDIAGION, MISS F. F., COncerton	DAVIS, LIDWARD HASHINON, CHOU ON
Dy	prehistoric cloth 1, 128
DARLINGTON, HOWARD, Election of i, 13	Indian culture iv. 289
DAPE HENRY iii 174	Moviean oebro iii 119
$\mathbf{T}_{\mathbf{T}} = \mathbf{T}_{\mathbf{T}} = $	T II C TITUT COMO
DARWIN, CHARLES, cited on evolu-	-, Letter from, on pipes and tab-
tionv. 224	letsiv. 300
- Onotation from ii 175	- anoted on antiquities iv 288
, Quotation noni	- quoteer on antiquities
DASYTES brevulsculus, Occurrence	relations of mound build-
ofi. 180, 190	ers
- hudsonicas i 180	- Record of letter from y 203
- <i>nationatio</i> ,	-, necold of letter from
-senilis,	DAVIS, FRANK U., Election of 11, 202;
DATAMES, Description of genus iii, 251	iv, 212
- californicus Description of spo-	DAVIS J. J. Acknowledgments
aing interest Description of spe	ii 950 iii 100 in 00
cies	101, 208; 11, 109; 10, 00
— —, Occurrence ofiii, 267	DAVIS, J. S., Valuable donations
- cinerca Description of species iii 260	by ii 76 · iii 61
according a contract of a proceeding 200	Durra W. Election of
-constructa,	DAVIS, W., Flection of $\ldots \ldots v$ , $227$
$- dilatata, \dots $	DAVISON, ABNER, Valuable donation
formidabilis Occurrence of jii 266	hv · iii 61
iii 907	Division Curing Flortion of ii 161
$-$ generations, $  \dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$	DAVISON, CHARLES, Election 0111, 104
girardu, Description of species. 111, 257	DAVISON, ELLA, $$
- pallipes, Occurrence of	DAVISSON, W. H., Acknowledgment
[atimpropul] Decemination of ano	to
- [sumpsona], Description of spe-	
cies	DAVY, SIR HUMPHREY, cited on com-
— striatus. — — —	position of bones
- subulata Occurronce of jii 967	Dawson H B Valuable donation
	DAMON, II. D., VARADIC CONTROL
- sulfureus, 111, 267	Dy
DATURA stramonium, — —	DAWSON, SIR J. WILLIAM. Reference
-tatula iii 170	to work of ii 206
Deserve des la la serve de ser	D
DAVENPORT, Conchology of	DAWSON, ROSE, Election of
-, Entomology ofi. 169	DAY, D. F., cited on doubtful plants. iv, 66

	Page	
DAY, D. F., cited on Solanumiv,	$\overline{69}$	
DAY, E. A., Election ofi,	- 9	
DAYMUDE, J. L., Valuable tender by,		
for Griswold collegeii,	163	
Dearmond, James M., Election of. i,	-44	
-, record of communications by,		
ii, 183; iii,	149	
DE CANDOLLE, ALPHONSE, Election		
of, as honorary memberii,	178	
DE HART, J. N., Election ofiii,	-94	
DEHASS, WILLS, Letter from, on		
pipes and tabletsiv,	317	
—, Record of letter fromv,	203	
— — — paper byv,	204	
visit from v,	214	
DEAN, A., Letter from, on pipes and		
tabletsıv,	312	
DEAN, MRS. SETH, Acknowledgment	0.1	
to	81	
DEBATES, Record of1, 10, 57, 59, 60	, 61,	
62; v, 218, 235, 257, 259, 262, 274	$, \frac{276}{22}$	
DECKER, ULARA, Election of lv,	227	
DECKER, H., Acknowledgment to. 11,	- 93	
-, Certificate from	- 98	
DECKER, HAL, Election of	200	
DECORAH, ICe-caves near	100	
DECTES spinosus, Occurrence of	-180	
DECTICUS pattidapatpus, Notes of	202	
DEER, Occurrence of	195	
DEERE, JOHN, ACKnowledgment to, in	9100	
DEFINITION OF INOT PHOTOGRE CETINS, IV,		
i 176 196 107 $i$ 17 149	101	
DELITER ALEXANDER quoted on	, 1.71	
mound builders	118	
DEI PHINIUM <i>azureum</i> Occurrence	110	
of	151	
- eraltatum - i	154	
DENDROCINUS terebrans - i	182	
DENDROICA <i>astira</i> . — —	153	
- blackburnig	154	
- carnlea	154	
- cærulescens	153	
- castanea	154	
- coronata, $ -$	153	
- maculosa,	, 154	
- palmarum, $ -$ v	, 154	
- pensylvanica,v	, 154	
<i>— striata</i> , <i>— —</i> v	, 154	ŧ,
<i>— tigrina, — —</i> .v	, 153	;
— virens, — —v	, 154	t
DENISON, M. L., Resolution of thanks	3	
toi	, 78	;
DENMARK, Donations fromiii	, 42	2
DENNIS, A. B., Election ofv	, 229	)
DENTALIUM antillarum, Occurrence	9	
ofv	, 70	)
-coarctatum, -	, 70	)

P	nge
DENTALIUM dentale, Occurrence of. ii, 2	241
- disparile, $ -$ v,	70
-lubricum,v,	70
- striolatum, $ -$	241
DENTARIA laciniata, $  \dots$ $1$ , $1$	194
- -, vernal appearance of	ເວີ4
DENTITION OF MOHUSES	2
DERMESTES canunas, — —	170
	170
_ manarheimii i	170
- marmoratus $-$ i 179 190 201	203
-muhilus - i 179	201
-talpinus,	179
DERMODY, THOMAS, Election of i.	7
Des Moines, Birds ofv,	113
Descriptions of generaii, 125, 282;	iv,
29, 45, 82, 102, 282; v, 9, 27,	35
species (see species).	
DESMAREST, E., Reference to work	
of, on Solpugidæiii, 297, 2	299
DESMIA maculalis, Occurrence ofii,	192
Desmodium dillenii, — —iv,	66
$-$ illinoense, $  \dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$	260
$-$ paniculatum, $  \dots$ $1,$	156
DESPRETZ, CESAR, cited on ground	0-0
$\frac{166}{100} \dots $	100
DEPOSIAN FOCKS	100
of i 179	179
- withata $-$ i	179
DIAL JOSHUA Election of i	17
DICELUS <i>purpuratus</i> Occurrence of i	169
- sculptilis	169
- splendidus	169
DICENTRA cucultaria, — —i,	154
— —, Vernal appearance ofii,	135
DICKEY, S. H., Election of, as honor-	
ary memberi,	2
DICK[E]SON, —, cited on Natchez	
pelvisiv,	276
DIGHTON ROCK, DISCUSSION of 11,	105
-, Reference to etchings oniv,	114
DIMMOCK, L. N., Acknowledgment	105
to	199
- Lottor from	- 00 117
- Valuable donations by ii 190 · iii	15
DINEUTUS assimilis Occurrence of i	170
DIONDA nubila. $-$ - v	75
DIPLAX flavibasis. $-$	205
DIPLESION blennioides. — —	78
DIPLODONTA candeana,	66*
— semiaspera, — —	66*
- soror, $-$	66*
DIPLOTAXIS brevicollis,i,	203
<i>— liberta</i> , <i>— — i</i> ,	199
DIPTERYGIA pinastri,ii,	192

Page
DISONYCHA abbreviata, Occurrence of. i, 172
$-$ alternata, $  \dots$ $i$ , 190
$-$ triangularis, $  \dots$ i, 181
DISTRICT OF COLUMBIA, Bark lice in, ii, 296
-, Donations from
DODECATHEON meadia, $-$ 1, 160
Dodge, Charles A., Collection by .1v, 191
-, Election of
-, Reference to work of
Velueble beguests by jii 102; jy 12
-, valuable bequests by, 102; 1v, 15 
DOF GUMAN Election of jii 129
DOERFLINGER CAEL — V 230
DOERING, ADOLEO, cited on Purgul-
opsis spinosus
DOLATOCRINUS triadactulus, Founding
of speciesiv, 100
DOLERUS aprilus, Occurrence of. i, 188, 206
— bicolor, — —i, 206
— colaris, — —
DOLICHONYX oryzivorus, — —v, 136
DOLICHOSOMA foveicollis,i, 190, 191
Dollum galea, — —
-perdix,ii, 237; v, 54
DOLLINGER, J. V., Valuable donation
by
DONACIA cuprea, Occurrence of, 181
- emarginala,
DONAHUE, M., Election of
100 $110$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$ $100$
Dox x denticulatus Occurrence of y 63*
- fossor. $-$ - v 63*
- motractus. $ -$
-variabilis,ii, 248: v. 46, 63*
DOOLEY, JAMES, Valuable donation
by*iii, 15
Dorcus mazama, Occurrence ofi, 203
DORYPHORA decemlineata, — — i, 173
DORYTOMUS <i>mucidus</i> , — — . i, 173, 182, 204
Dosh, J. P., Election ofi, 76
DOSINIA discus, Occurrence of ii, 246;
V. 65*
$- elegans, \dots, 11, 246; v, 65*$
$-$ floridiana, $  \dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$
- lenuis,
of v 195
Dow Grouper S.C. Election of i 10
Dow T T $-$ ii 185
- Memorial resolution on iv. 209
Valuable donation byiii. 61
Dowler, B., cited on ancient hu-
man skeletoniv. 276
antiquity of maniv, 278
DRABA caroliniana, Vernal appear-
ance of

	Page
DRABA cuneifolia, Occurrence ofi,	155
-verna,ii,	126
DRAKE, S. H., Election ofiii,	88
DRASTERIA erechtea, Occurrence of. ii,	192
DRASTERIUS dorsalis, — —1,	171
$-$ elegans, $  \dots$ 1, 180, 201,	203
DREISSENA <i>leucophæta</i> , — — II,	244
DREISSENSIA leucophiedud, — —	190
DRIFT, Carbonnerous, — — m,	171
DEVORATES mulescens - V	132
- villosus $-$ v	132
DUFOUR, LEON, cited on Solpugidæ.	1=
iii, 251,	254
-, Reference to work of,iii,	286,
295-	-299
Duges, Ant., iii,	289
DUGES, EUGENE, Election ofii,	232
— quoted on Solpugidæiii,	254
DUMERIL, A. M., Reference to work	001
01, 111, 284–287,	294
DUMERIL, $U_{ij} = \dots$ III,	287
on angiont pottory iv	197
DUNCAN GOVERNOR JOSEPH cited on	141
Putnam genealogy iii	199
- Reading of letter from	155
DUPONCEAU, PETER STEPHEN, cited	
on Indian countingii,	110
DURFEE, C. S., Election ofv,	227
DURGIN, D. W C., Letter from, on	
pipes and tabletsiv,	312
DUVERNOY, C. L., Reference to work	0.04
of, on Solpugidæin,	291
DYSART, JOSEPH, Acknowledgment	0.1
toV,	81
Dysching patructis, Occurrence of 1, 1,	200
- sativagans, Description of species, i,	203
$\rightarrow$	200
Dysopia chrusanthemoides — — i	159
Dyriscus marginicollis, — —i. 178.	191.
2 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1	202

EADS, A. D., Election ofi,	7
EADS, LUTHER T., Agency of, in	
founding the Academyi, 1; ii,	195
-, Appointment of, on finance com-	
mitteei,	- 7
-, Articles of incorporation byi,	8
-, Constitutional amendment by.i,	2
-, Election of, as trusteei,	-2
treasureri, 7; ii,	196
-, Presence of, at organizing meet-	
ingi,	1

	age -
EADS, LUTHER T., Record of paper	
byi,	13
-, Resolutions by i, 26,	30
	26
EADS SAMUEL Election of i	7
EAPTHOUAEVS Abstract of lecture	•
EARINGUAKES, ADSTRUCT OF IECTURE	00
011	02
-, Communications onv,	250
EAST DAVENPORT, Section at111,	106
EATON, D. C., cited on fernsiv,	74
EATONIA <i>pennsylvanica</i> , Occurrence	
ofii.	260
EBURIA <i>auadriaeminata</i> . — — j. 172.	173
ECHINACEA analytifolia — — i	159
FOUNDLLA moduloga	50
ECHINELLA notatiosa, — —	150
ECHINOCYSTIS lobala, — —	198
ECHINOSPERMUM deflexum, Descrip-	
tion ofii,	260
———, Occurrence ofi, 148; ii,	259
-lappula,i.	161
- redowskii. Description of	29
- Occurrence of iv	27
aubdoumbone	1.19
Earman of the sum Describer	140
ECLIPSE OF the sun, Record of	Zi
ECTOPISTES migratorius, Occurrence	
ofv,	124
EDUCATION, Modernv,	243
EDWARDS, FRANK, Election of iv.	208
EDWARDS, HENRY, Acknowledge	
ments to i 193 · ii	123
- Association of with I D Put-	140
-, Association of, with 5. D. I ut-	095
$\begin{array}{c} \text{IRIM} \\ \text{Callesting by } & \text{is a } 0 \\ 0 \\ 0 \\ 0 \\ 0 \\ 0 \\ 0 \\ 0 \\ 0 \\ 0$	200
-, Conections by . 11, 3, 68, 266, 267,	275
-, Election of	$2^{\circ}$
—, Memorial letter fromiii,	218
- quoted on development of larvæ. ii,	278
-, Record of letter from	117
Valuable donation by iii.	57
EDWARDS W H cited on butter-	0,
flige i 189	105
Floation of	190
Definition of the ments of	1/74
-, Reference to work of	174
LEFFIGY pipes	135
EGAN, W. C., Election of	134
EGBERT, HENRY,iv,	227
EHINGER, GEORGE E., Acknowledg-	
ments toii, 126, 258; iii, 1	169:
iv. 27	7. 66
EICHWALD, D. E., Reference to work	,
of on Solpugidge	288
FICKHOFE HERMANN Valuable do-	200
notion br	01
That for by	24
FLEACRINUS metoniformis, Founding	
of speciesiv,	-91
- obovatus,	88
ELANOIDES forficatus, Occurrence of. v.	,126
ELAPHIDION parallelumi.	172
- procerum, $ -$	203

ELAPHIDION unicolor, Occurrence
OL
$\underline{-}$ lecontii $\underline{-}$ i 200
-ruscarius, $   i. 169$
ELDER, J. M., Acknowledgment
tov, 81
- Record of communication by jii 105
- - letter from ii 11
ELECTION of officersi. i. 40, 55, 85 ; ii, 1,
77, 218; iii, 13, 105, 161; iv, 11,
221, 240; v, 195, 216, 245, 272
ELEOCHARIS oblusa, Occurrence of . iii, 170
-palustris,
- word, Description of
ELEODES extricata. $-$ . i. 181, 190, 204
-hispilabris,i, 190, 191, 204
-nigrina,i, 181, 190, 204
$- obscura, \dots i, 191, 204$
$- obsoleta, \dots, 1, 181$
- pimelioides,, 181, 191, 200
ELEPHANT CARVINGS, Defense of v. 231
- mound, Letter concerning the .iv, 318
- pipes and inscribed tablets; C. E.
PUTNAMiv, 253
- $        -$
- Vindication of
, Recency of theiv, 309
ELEPHAS primigenius, Occurrence
ofi, 98; iii, 177
ELEUSINE indica, $-$
ELK Occurrence of iii 86
ELLIOTT, J. D., Collection by
ELLIS, G. M., Acknowledgment to.v, 81
ELLISIA nyctellia, Occurrence ofi, 161
ELLS, C. S., Election of, as trustee.1, 2
ELMER W A Collection by iii 163
EMARGINULA emarginata. Occurrence
of
- octoradiata, $ -$ v, 63
-tumida, -
EMEIS, H. A., Election of
iii 252 268, 276
-, Election ofii, 128
EMPIDONAX acadicus, Occurrence of v, 135
- flaviventris, $-$
- minimus, $ -$
- pusuus truun,
ence to work of, on Solpugidæ, iii.282

[PROC. D. A. N. S., Vol. V.]

[June 18, 1893]

305 Page

1	Page
ENDLICH, F. M., cited on ancient	
mortariii,	118
ENDROPIA effectaria, Occurrence of. ii,	192
- marginata, $ -$ ii,	192
ENGELBRECHT, W., Acknowledgment	
toii,	-93
-, Certificate from	98
ENGELHARDT, F., cited on ground	
ice	353
ENGELHARDT, C., cited on primitive	
artiv,	113
ENGELMANN, GEORGE, Acknowledg-	
ment toiv,	66
-, Association of J. D. Putnam	
withiii,	234
— cited on grassesiv,	73
Sagittariaiv,	-29
Utah florai,	146
-, Dedication of memoir toiv,	45
-, Description of species by	26
-, Election of	25
-, Meeting in honor of	278
-, Memorial letter from	216
-, Obituary notice of	242
-, Reference to death ofv,	200
- - work of	280
ENGELMANN, GEORGE J., Election	1.00
	128
-, valuable donation by	10
-, Reference to work of	21
ENGINA turbinetia, Occurrence of V,	- 00
ENGLAND, Donations from fi, 04;	> 20
ENGIS americance Oconmoneo of ii	), 99 940
Exposed of the Reference of the Reference to	410
work of on Solphaiden iii	205
ENTONOLOGY of Devenport	180
- Work of the Academy in it 123.	109
Epaperprise titurus Occurrence of ii	101
EPFOLUS lugatus — i	200
$-mercatus \rightarrow -$ i	209
EPHEMERA, Indian name for	192
Epicauta cinerea. — — i. 172.	173
- convolvuli, $$	173
- ferruainea	204
- fissilabrus	$\bar{200}$
- lemniscata	173
— maculata, — —	191
- pensylvanica,i,	173
- pruinosa, $ -$	181
- puncticollis,i. 191.	200
- sericans,	191
EPILOBIUM angustifolium, Occurrence	
ofi, 150,	157
$-$ coloratum, $  \dots$ $\dots$ i,	157
$-$ palustre, $  \dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$	157
EPIPACTIS gigantea, — —i,	148
EQUISETIN arvense iv	68

Page
Equiserum hiemale, Occurrence of. iv, 68
-lxvigatum,iv, 68
-limosum, $$
- robustum $-$ iv. 68
FRACROSTIS nectenacea — ii 260
Entempt complete $ii 109$
ERASTRIA carneola, $-$
ERATO manguerix, $ -$
EREBIA tyndarus, $$
EREUNETES pusillus, — —v, 122
ERGATES spiculates, — —i, 180
ERICUSON, W. F., Reference to work
of on Solpuride iii 203
Encoper agendance Occurrence of i 159
Engekon canadense, Occurrence of 1, 156
- <i>flagellaris</i> , $ $ 1, 152
- philadelphicum, $   1, 159$
ERIOGONUM racemosum, — —i, 147
ERIOPHORUM gracile, — —iv, 28
ERISMATURA rubida v. 118
Epyines oited on disease jii 194
Engine 1 027 004. 11 000 947 957. in 910
L'RRATA, 1, 207, 284; 11, 288, 347, 397; IV, 348
-,7, line 24; insert $-$ Three in-
scribed tablets of bituminous
shale and a small animal figure
from mound 3, and inscribed
limestone tablet from mound 10
of the Coole fame group and
of the Cook farm group, and
the inscribed stones from Cle-
ona; all described in volume ii.
ERVILIA concentrica, Occurrence of. v, 72
-nitens v. 72
EBYNGHUM uncerfolium, t., i. 158
Enveryers choireanthoidee i 154
Entistation chechandroides, —
ERYTHKEA douglash,
ERYTHRONIUM $albidum,\dots, 1, 104$
— —, Vernal appearance ofii, 135
<i>— americanum</i> , Occurrence ofiii, 170
- arandiflorum, $ -$
- propullanes i 38
Ferry Rolations of the
Eskino, iterations of the
Esox vermicadads, occurrence of, 17
ESTUFAS, Description of
ETHEOSTOMA caruleum spectabile, Oc-
currence of
- punctulatum, $ -$
ETHERIDGE, ROBERT, cited on blas-
toids iv 76
Fuch rate ade Occurrence of ii 102
EUCHATES egle, Occurrence of
EUCLIDIA cuspidea, — —
EUDAMUS $pylades,$
EUDRYAS $grata,i, 177$ ; ii, 191
-unio,i, 197.; ii, 191
EUGNAMPTUS anaustatus. — — i. 173
EULINA consider
- junuccensis,
-psua,,, v, 58
EUOMPHALUS decewi, — — 111, 127
EUPATORIUM ageratoides, — — i, 158
11 1 100

I	Page
EUPATORIUM perfoliatum, Occurrence	
ofi,	158
$-$ purpureum, $  \dots$ i, 148,	158
EUPHORBIA commutata, iv,	-27
corollatai.	162
- geveri	259
- hupericifolia	162
— maculata — — i	162
- obtusata ii	259
EUDI FUPA caudata - v 47	50
- municiformie	, 50
Eupenediate geometrica	979
Eurorent daudia	101
EUPTOIETA ciautita, $-$	101
EUPTYCHIA eurytus, $  1, 175; 11, 19,$	191
EUROPE, Solpugidae from	207
EURYOMIA <i>inda</i> , Occurrence of,	171,
180,	203
EUSATTUS reticulatus, $  \dots$ $1$ ,	181
EUTRAPELA transversata, — —ii,	192
EVANS, JOHN, Election ofi,	17
EVANS, JOSEPH,	232
EVARTHRUS orbatus, Occurrence	
ofi,	169
EVERETT, EDWARD, Sponsor for Squier	
and Davis	289
EVERETT. J. T., Acknowledgment	
to	. 89
EVIDENCE Nature of scientific iv	283
Exochilum mundum Occurrence	200
of i	206
Exocuties againstates	200
Internet and that the second s	-00 -00e
Ever optimor (Mound' poor Todun	200
Doch Jaland county Illinoir.	
C II Deserved county, 11111018;	100
U. H. PRESTON	198
- of a mound near Moline, Illinois;	
J. GASS and R. J. FARQUHAR-	200
SON	288
— — — — Utah lake, Utah; Julia	
J. WIRT	28
- on the Allen farm; W.	
H. PRATTiii,	. 90
— — mound number 10, Cook's	
Farm group; J. Gassii,	141
mounds in Louisa county,	
Iowa; A. BLUMER	132
— — — — — — : J. Gass iii.	140
Mercer county, Illinois:	
J. Gass	147
nine mounds in Bock Island	
county. Illinois May 19 to 23	
1881 C T LINDLEY and C L	
PRATT iii	172
six Indian burial arounds in	T(1)
the viginity of the month of	
Book rivers I Chau	954
(Depart of) of Indiana T	994
- (Report of) of Indian graves; J.	00.1
GASS	291

	Page
EXPLORATION (Report of mound)	0
near Pine. creek, Muscatine	
county, Iowa; C. E. HARRI-	
soniv,	197
of mounds in Rock Island	
county, Illinois, in 1879 and	
1880; J. GASSiii,	135
EXPLORATIONS (A connected account	
of the) of mound number 3,	
Cook's Farm group ; J. Gass.ii,	-92
- (Additional) at Toolesboro; C. E.	
HARRISON and W. H. PRATT v,	43
- (Mound) in 1875; A.S. TIFFANY.i,	113
; C. T. LINDLEYi,	111
Jackson county, Iowa; C.	
T. LINDLEYii,	83
— in Idaho and Montana in 1878;	
E. L. BERTHOUD	83
- of mounds at Albany, Illinois;	
W. H. PRATT	88
in Mercer county, Illinois;	1.10
J. GASS	147
- (Report of) of mounds in Rock	
and 1890 r. T. Charles, In 1879	195
and 1880; J. GASS	199
Alberry Whitegide county Illi	
Albany, winteside county, ini-	70
nois; w. II. I karr	19
Louisa county Lowa W H	
Poyme i	106
1 10/1 1 1	100

F <sup>****</sup> , L. M.; In memory of Joseph
Duncan Putnamiii, v
FABRICIUS, JOHANN CHRIST, Refer-
ence to work of, on Solpugi-
dæiii, 280, 282
FALAGRIA venustula, Occurrence of. i. 170
FALCO columbarius, — —v. 128
— sparverius. — —v. 128
FALK, THEODORE, Election of iv. 227
FANGMEIER, F., Important proposal
byii. 138
FARADAY, MICHAEL, Character of.
cited v. 241
FARLOW, W. G., Election of ii, 128
Valuable donations by iii, 15, 26
FARNIER, P., Election of
FARNSWORTH, P. J.,
—. Record of letter from
FARQUHARSON, JAMES, quoted on
ground iceii. 354
FAROUHARSON, LYDIA, Message of
condolence toiv. 247

	Page
FARQUHARSON, ROBERT JAMES; A	
study of skulls and long bones	
from mounds near Albany, Illi-	
noisi,	114
-, Acknowledgment toi,	86
-: Annual address of the presi-	
dentiii.	1
- Appointment of, on memorial	
committee	185
standing - ii. 5. 6. 80.	218
iji 67 107	161
- Biography of iv	201
eited on inseribed tablets	74
- ched on inscribed tabletsii,	05
	100
<u>Callentian has</u>	100
-, Collection by	70
- delegated to A. A. A. S	, 70
-; Do rifie balls, when striking the	6.1
animal body, burn?i,	91
-, Election of	15
as librarian. 1, 66, 85; 11, 1; 11	i, 13
president	-218
— — — — trusteeii, 78; iii	13
-, Memorial resolutions on iv,	248
-, Obituary resolutions byiii,	82
-; On the inscribed tablets found	
by Reverend J. Gass in a mound	
near Davenport, Iowaii,	103
-: Post-mortem examination of a	
Boa constrictorii.	230
- quoted on elephant pipes. iv. 262	.278
- · Recent archaeological discoveries	,
at Davenport, Iowa, of copper	
axes cloth etc supposed to have	
come down to us from a prehis-	
toric people called the mound-	
builders i	117
- Record of acknowledgment to i	14
- hiography of iv y: y	202
$=$ = mography of, $v_{1}, v_{2}, v_{3}$	71.
	134
doath of iv	9.17
	195
	100
- - papers by, 10, 02, 73, 10	954
nononta hu	, 204
Defense to work of	100
-, Reference to work of	200
	200
- $-$ papers by	2
-, report of, as auditing commit-	010
librarian i 02 :: 57 :	312
Ilbrarian1, 85; 11, 57; 1	1,90
building committee byil,	103
publications	11
-; The formation of ground ice in	040
the rapids of the Mississippi. II,	349
-, Valuable donations by 1, 224, 225	; 11,
57:11.15:1	V. 24

ELDOWIND BODY DODDOT LIVER Votor
r ARQUHARSON, ROBERT JAMES, VOUS
of thanks to
and I Guess Exploration of a
and J. GASS, Exploration of a
mound near Moline, Illinois . 11, 288
FARQUHARSON, THOMAS, Acknowl-
edgment toii. 148
FASCIOLADIA distant Occurrence of
r Asciolaria <i>distults</i> , occurrence of,
in shell mounds $n, 228, 234; v, 51$
- gigantea, Occurrence of ii, 234; v, 51
- $ -$ in shell mounds ii. 228
- tulingme Occurrence of ii 234 y 50
- impuns, occurrence of, 254, 7, 50
- $        -$
FAUGHT, V. R., Election of, as hon-
orary memberi, 2
EAUNA of Florida ii 232 v 46
$\mathbf{F}_{AUNA OI} = \mathbf{F}_{OIII} \mathbf{G}_{AUNA OI} \mathbf{F}_{OIIII} \mathbf{G}_{AUNA OI} \mathbf{F}_{OIIII} \mathbf{G}_{AUNA OI} \mathbf{F}_{OIIII} \mathbf{G}_{AUNA OI} \mathbf{F}_{OIIIII} \mathbf{G}_{AUNA OI} \mathbf{F}_{OIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIII$
FAVOSITES hemispherica, Occurrence
ofii, 263
FAWCETT, H., Sketch of British
Museum by • y 997
Museum by
FEDEROW, MRS. G., Valuable dona-
tion by iii, 26
FEJERVARY F. Acknowledgments
to i 17 96
FEJERVARY, KAROLIN, Election of 11, 167
-, Valuable donation byiii, 61
FESTUCA elation Occurrence of ii. 260
FIGUR C A Appointment of on
FICKE, U. A., Appointment of, on
standing committee
—, Election of
FIDIA muring Occurrence of
FIDIA MURICIA, Occurrence of in 997
FIDLAR, W. F., Election ofiv, 227
FIDLAR, W. F., Election ofiv, 227 FIELD, B. K., Valuable donations
FIDLAR, W. F., Election ofiv, 227 FIELD, B. K., Valuable donations byiii, 15, 26
FIDLAR, W. F., Election ofiv, 227 FIELD, B. K., Valuable donations byiii, 15, 26 FIGUER LOUIS cited on elephants iv 269
<ul> <li>FIDLAR, W. F., Election ofiv, 227</li> <li>FIELD, B. K., Valuable donations byiii, 15, 26</li> <li>FIGUER, LOUIS, cited on elephants.iv, 269</li> </ul>
FIDLAR, W. F., Election ofiv, 227 FIELD, B. K., Valuable donations byiii, 15, 26 FIGUIER, LOUIS, cited on elephants.iv, 269 FIMBRISTYLIS capillaris, Occurrence
<ul> <li>FIDLAR, W. F., Election ofiv, 227</li> <li>FIELD, B. K., Valuable donations byiii, 15, 26</li> <li>FIGUIER, LOUIS, cited on elephants.iv, 269</li> <li>FIMERISTYLIS capillaris, Occurrence ofiii, 170</li> </ul>
<ul> <li>FIDLAR, W. F., Election ofiv, 227</li> <li>FIELD, B. K., Valuable donations byiii, 15, 26</li> <li>FIGUIER, LOUIS, cited on elephants.iv, 269</li> <li>FIMBRISTYLIS capillaris, Occurrence ofiii, 170</li> <li>FINANCE COMMITTEE, Reports ofii, 26;</li> </ul>
<ul> <li>FIDLAR, W. F., Election ofiv, 227</li> <li>FIELD, B. K., Valuable donations byiii, 15, 26</li> <li>FIGUIER, LOUIS, cited on elephants.iv, 269</li> <li>FIMBRISTYLIS capillaris, Occurrence ofiii, 170</li> <li>FINANCE COMMITTEE, Reports ofii, 26; iii 9 · iv 224 · v 204</li> </ul>
<ul> <li>FIDLAR, W. F., Election ofiv, 227</li> <li>FIELD, B. K., Valuable donations byiii, 15, 26</li> <li>FIGUIER, LOUIS, cited on elephants.iv, 269</li> <li>FIMBRISTYLIS capillaris, Occurrence ofiii, 170</li> <li>FINANCE COMMITTEE, Reports ofii, 26; iii, 9; iv, 224; v, 204</li> </ul>
<ul> <li>FIDLAR, W. F., Election ofiv, 227</li> <li>FIELD, B. K., Valuable donations byiii, 15, 26</li> <li>FIGUIER, LOUIS, cited on elephants.iv, 269</li> <li>FIMBRISTYLIS capillaris, Occurrence ofiii, 170</li> <li>FINANCE COMMITTEE, Reports ofii, 26; iii, 9; iv, 224; v, 204</li> <li>FINLEY, MARY A., Reference to work</li> </ul>
FIDLAR, W. F., Election ofiv, 227 FIELD, B. K., Valuable donations byiii, 15, 26 FIGUER, LOUIS, cited on elephants. iv, 269 FIMBRISTYLIS capillaris, Occurrence ofiii, 170 FINANCE COMMITTEE, Reports ofii, 26; iii, 9; iv, 224; v, 204 FINLEY, MARY A., Reference to work ofiii, 103
<ul> <li>FIDLAR, W. F., Election ofiv, 227</li> <li>FIELD, B. K., Valuable donations byiii, 15, 26</li> <li>FIGUIER, LOUIS, cited on elephants.iv, 269</li> <li>FIMBRISTYLIS capillaris, Occurrence ofiii, 170</li> <li>FINANCE COMMITTEE, Reports ofii, 26; iii, 9; iv, 224; v, 204</li> <li>FINLEY, MARY A., Reference to work ofiii, 103</li> <li>FIROR, V. M., Election ofii, 291</li> </ul>
<ul> <li>FIDLAR, W. F., Election ofiv, 227</li> <li>FIELD, B. K., Valuable donations byiii, 15, 26</li> <li>FIGUIER, LOUIS, cited on elephants.iv, 269</li> <li>FIMBRISTYLIS capillaris, Occurrence ofiii, 170</li> <li>FINANCE COMMITTEE, Reports ofii, 26; iii, 9; iv, 224; v, 204</li> <li>FINLEY, MARY A., Reference to work ofiii, 103</li> <li>FIROR, V. M., Election ofii, 291</li> <li>FISCHER, HEINRICH, cited on primi-</li> </ul>
<ul> <li>FIDLAR, W. F., Election ofiv, 227</li> <li>FIELD, B. K., Valuable donations byiii, 15, 26</li> <li>FIGUIER, LOUIS, cited on elephants.iv, 269</li> <li>FIMERISTYLIS capillaris, Occurrence ofiii, 170</li> <li>FINANCE COMMITTEE, Reports ofii, 26; iii, 9; iv, 224; v, 204</li> <li>FINLEY, MARY A., Reference to work ofiii, 103</li> <li>FIROR, V. M., Election ofii, 291</li> <li>FISCHER, HEINRICH, cited on primi- ting canving in 113</li> </ul>
<ul> <li>FIDLAR, W. F., Election ofiv, 227</li> <li>FIELD, B. K., Valuable donations byiii, 15, 26</li> <li>FIGUIER, LOUIS, cited on elephants.iv, 269</li> <li>FIMBRISTYLIS capillaris, Occurrence ofiii, 170</li> <li>FINANCE COMMITTEE, Reports ofii, 26; iii, 9; iv, 224; v, 204</li> <li>FINLEY, MARY A., Reference to work ofiii, 103</li> <li>FIROR, V. M., Election ofii, 291</li> <li>FISCHER, HEINRICH, cited on primi- tive carvingiv, 118</li> </ul>
<ul> <li>FIDLAR, W. F., Election ofiv, 227</li> <li>FIELD, B. K., Valuable donations byiii, 15, 26</li> <li>FIGUER, LOUIS, cited on elephants.iv, 269</li> <li>FIMBRISTYLIS capillaris, Occurrence ofiii, 170</li> <li>FINANCE COMMITTEE, Reports ofii, 26; iii, 9; iv, 224; v, 204</li> <li>FINLEY, MARY A., Reference to work ofiii, 103</li> <li>FIROR, V. M., Election ofii, 291</li> <li>FISCHER, HEINRICH, cited on primi- tive carvingiv, 118</li> <li>FISH, FANNY E., Acknowledgment</li> </ul>
<ul> <li>FIDLAR, W. F., Election ofiv, 227</li> <li>FIELD, B. K., Valuable donations byiii, 15, 26</li> <li>FIGUIER, LOUIS, cited on elephants.iv, 269</li> <li>FIMERISTYLIS capillaris, Occurrence ofiii, 170</li> <li>FINANCE COMMITTEE, Reports ofii, 26; iii, 9; iv, 224; v, 204</li> <li>FINLEY, MARY A., Reference to work ofiii, 103</li> <li>FIROR, V. M., Election ofii, 291</li> <li>FISCHER, HEINRICH, cited on primi- tive carvingiv, 118</li> <li>FISH, FANNY E., Acknowledgment toiv, 40</li> </ul>
<ul> <li>FIDLAR, W. F., Election ofiv, 227</li> <li>FIELD, B. K., Valuable donations byiii, 15, 26</li> <li>FIGUIER, LOUIS, cited on elephants.iv, 269</li> <li>FIMBRISTYLIS capillaris, Occurrence ofiii, 170</li> <li>FINANCE COMMITTEE, Reports ofii, 26; iii, 9; iv, 224; v, 204</li> <li>FINLEY, MARY A., Reference to work ofiii, 103</li> <li>FIROR, V. M., Election ofii, 291</li> <li>FISCHER, HEINRICH, cited on primi- tive carvingiv, 118</li> <li>FISH, FANNY E., Acknowledgment toiv, 40</li> </ul>
<ul> <li>FIDLAR, W. F., Election ofiv, 227</li> <li>FIELD, B. K., Valuable donations byiii, 15, 26</li> <li>FIGUIER, LOUIS, cited on elephants. iv, 269</li> <li>FIMBRISTYLIS capillaris, Occurrence ofiii, 170</li> <li>FINANCE COMMITTEE, Reports ofii, 26; iii, 9; iv, 224; v, 204</li> <li>FINLEY, MARY A., Reference to work ofiii, 103</li> <li>FIROR, V. M., Election ofii, 291</li> <li>FISCHER, HEINRICH, cited on primi- tive carvingiv, 118</li> <li>FISH, FANNY E., Acknowledgment toiv, 40</li> <li>FISHER, J. B., —ii, iv</li> </ul>
<ul> <li>FIDLAR, W. F., Election ofiv, 227</li> <li>FIELD, B. K., Valuable donations byiii, 15, 26</li> <li>FIGUIER, LOUIS, cited on elephants.iv, 269</li> <li>FIMERISTYLIS capillaris, Occurrence ofiii, 170</li> <li>FINANCE COMMITTEE, Reports ofii, 26; iii, 9; iv, 224; v, 204</li> <li>FINLEY, MARY A., Reference to work ofiii, 103</li> <li>FIROR, V. M., Election ofii, 291</li> <li>FISCHER, HEINRICH, cited on primi- tive carvingiv, 118</li> <li>FISH, FANNY E., Acknowledgment toiv, 40</li> <li>FISHER, J. B.,ii, 74</li> </ul>
<ul> <li>FIDLAR, W. F., Election ofiv, 227</li> <li>FIELD, B. K., Valuable donations byiii, 15, 26</li> <li>FIGUIER, LOUIS, cited on elephants.iv, 269</li> <li>FIMBRISTYLIS capillaris, Occurrence ofiii, 170</li> <li>FINANCE COMMITTEE, Reports ofii, 26; iii, 9; iv, 224; v, 204</li> <li>FINLEY, MARY A., Reference to work ofiii, 103</li> <li>FIROR, V. M., Election ofii, 291</li> <li>FISCHER, HEINRICH, cited on primi- tive carvingiv, 118</li> <li>FISH, FANNY E., Acknowledgment toiv, 40</li> <li>FISHER, J. B.,ii, iv</li> <li>FISHER, MRS M.,iii, 3</li> </ul>
<ul> <li>FIDLAR, W. F., Election ofiv, 227</li> <li>FIELD, B. K., Valuable donations byiii, 15, 26</li> <li>FIGUIER, LOUIS, cited on elephants.iv, 269</li> <li>FIMERISTYLIS capillaris, Occurrence ofiii, 9; iv, 224; v, 204</li> <li>FINLEY, MARY A., Reference to work ofiii, 103</li> <li>FIROR, V. M., Election ofii, 291</li> <li>FISCHER, HEINRICH, cited on primi- tive carvingiv, 118</li> <li>FISH, FANNY E., Acknowledgment toiv, 40</li> <li>FISHER, J. B.,ii, 3</li> <li>FISHER, MRS M.,iii, 3</li> </ul>
<ul> <li>FIDLAR, W. F., Election ofiv, 227</li> <li>FIELD, B. K., Valuable donations byiii, 15, 26</li> <li>FIGUIER, LOUIS, cited on elephants.iv, 269</li> <li>FIMBRISTYLIS capillaris, Occurrence ofiii, 170</li> <li>FINANCE COMMITTEE, Reports ofii, 26; iii, 9; iv, 224; v, 204</li> <li>FINLEY, MARY A., Reference to work ofiii, 103</li> <li>FIROR, V. M., Election ofii, 291</li> <li>FISCHER, HEINRICH, cited on primi- tive carvingiv, 118</li> <li>FISH, FANNY E., Acknowledgment toiv, 40</li> <li>FISHER, J. B., — —ii, iv -, Election ofii, 3</li> <li>FISHER, MES M., — —iii, 3</li> <li>FISHER, S. A., Appointment of, on standing committeeiii, 67</li> </ul>
<ul> <li>FIDLAR, W. F., Election ofiv, 227</li> <li>FIELD, B. K., Valuable donations byiii, 15, 26</li> <li>FIGUIER, LOUIS, cited on elephants. iv, 269</li> <li>FIMBRISTYLIS capillaris, Occurrence ofiii, 170</li> <li>FINANCE COMMITTEE, Reports ofii, 26; iii, 9; iv, 224; v, 204</li> <li>FINLEY, MARY A., Reference to work ofiii, 103</li> <li>FIROR, V. M., Election ofii, 291</li> <li>FISCHER, HEINRICH, cited on primi- tive carvingiv, 118</li> <li>FISH, FANNY E., Acknowledgment toiv, 40</li> <li>FISHER, J. B., —ii, iv -, Election ofii, 74</li> <li>FISHER, MRS M., —iii, 3</li> <li>FISHER, S. A., Appointment of, on standing committeeiii, 67</li> </ul>
<ul> <li>FIDLAR, W. F., Election ofiv, 227</li> <li>FIELD, B. K., Valuable donations byiii, 15, 26</li> <li>FIGUIER, LOUIS, cited on elephants.iv, 269</li> <li>FIMERISTYLIS capillaris, Occurrence ofiii, 170</li> <li>FINANCE COMMITTEE, Reports ofii, 26; iii, 9; iv, 224; v, 204</li> <li>FINLEY, MARY A., Reference to work ofiii, 103</li> <li>FIROR, V. M., Election ofii, 291</li> <li>FISCHER, HEINRICH, cited on primi- tive carvingiv, 118</li> <li>FISH, FANNY E., Acknowledgment toiv, 40</li> <li>FISHER, J. B., —ii, iv -, Election ofi, 74</li> <li>FISHER, MRS M., —iii, 3</li> <li>FISHER, MRS M., —iii, 67</li> <li>FISHES (memoranda on a collection of form the Optimization of formation of for</li></ul>
<ul> <li>FIDLAR, W. F., Election ofiv, 227</li> <li>FIELD, B. K., Valuable donations by</li></ul>
<ul> <li>FIDLAR, W. F., Election ofiv, 227</li> <li>FIELD, B. K., Valuable donations byiii, 15, 26</li> <li>FIGUIER, LOUIS, cited on elephants.iv, 269</li> <li>FIMBRISTYLIS capillaris, Occurrence ofiii, 170</li> <li>FINANCE COMMITTEE, Reports ofii, 26; iii, 9; iv, 224; v, 204</li> <li>FINLEY, MARY A., Reference to work ofiii, 103</li> <li>FIROR, V. M., Election ofii, 291</li> <li>FISCHER, HEINRICH, cited on primi- tive carvingiv, 118</li> <li>FISH, FANNY E., Acknowledgment toiv, 40</li> <li>FISHER, J. B., —ii, iv -, Election ofii, 3</li> <li>FISHER, S. A., Appointment of, on standing committeeiii, 67</li> <li>FISHES (memoranda on a collection of) from the Ozark region of MISSOURI; R. ELLSWORTH CALL.V, 73</li> </ul>
<ul> <li>FIDLAR, W. F., Election ofiv, 227</li> <li>FIELD, B. K., Valuable donations byiii, 15, 26</li> <li>FIGUIER, LOUIS, cited on elephants.iv, 269</li> <li>FIMERISTYLIS capillaris, Occurrence ofiii, 170</li> <li>FINANCE COMMITTEE, Reports ofii, 26; iii, 9; iv, 224; v, 204</li> <li>FINLEY, MARY A., Reference to work ofiii, 103</li> <li>FIROR, V. M., Election ofii, 291</li> <li>FISCHER, HEINRICH, cited on primi- tive carvingiv, 118</li> <li>FISHER, J. B., —iv, 40</li> <li>FISHER, J. B., —ii, 3</li> <li>FISHER, MES M., —iii, 3</li> <li>FISHER, MES M., —iii, 3</li> <li>FISHER, S. A., Appointment of, on standing committeeiii, 67</li> <li>FISHES (memoranda on a collection of) from the Ozark region of Missouri; R. ELISWORTI CALL.V, 73</li> <li>FISHERLA alleradu. Occurrence</li> </ul>
<ul> <li>FIDLAR, W. F., Election ofiv, 227</li> <li>FIELD, B. K., Valuable donations byiii, 15, 26</li> <li>FIGUIER, LOUIS, cited on elephants.iv, 269</li> <li>FIMBRISTYLIS capillaris, Occurrence ofiii, 170</li> <li>FINANCE COMMITTEE, Reports ofii, 26; iii, 9; iv, 224; v, 204</li> <li>FINLEY, MARY A., Reference to work ofiii, 103</li> <li>FIROR, V. M., Election ofii, 291</li> <li>FISCHER, HEINRICH, cited on primi- tive carvingiv, 118</li> <li>FISH, FANNY E., Acknowledgment toiv, 40</li> <li>FISHER, J. B., — —ii, iv -, Election ofiv, 40</li> <li>FISHER, MRS M., —iii, 3</li> <li>FISHER, S. A., Appointment of, on standing committeeiii, 67</li> <li>FISHES (memoranda on a collection of) from the Ozark region of Missouri; R. ELLSWORTH CALL. v, 73</li> <li>FISURELLA allernada, Occurrence of</li></ul>
<ul> <li>FIDLAR, W. F., Election ofiv, 227</li> <li>FIELD, B. K., Valuable donations byiii, 15, 26</li> <li>FIGUIER, LOUIS, cited on elephants.iv, 269</li> <li>FIMERISTYLIS capillaris, Occurrence ofiii, 9; iv, 224; v, 204</li> <li>FINLEY, MARY A., Reference to work ofiii, 103</li> <li>FIROR, V. M., Election ofii, 291</li> <li>FISCHER, HEINRICH, cited on primi- tive carvingiv, 118</li> <li>FISH, FANNY E., Acknowledgment toiv, 40</li> <li>FISHER, J. B.,ii, 3</li> <li>FISHER, MRS M.,ii, 3</li> <li>FISHER, S. A., Appointment of, on standing committeeiii, 67</li> <li>FISHES (memoranda on a collection of) from the Ozark region of Missouri; R. ELISWORTH CALL.V, 73</li> <li>FISSURELLA alternata, Occurrence ofii, 241; v, 63</li> </ul>
<ul> <li>FIDLAR, W. F., Election ofiv, 227</li> <li>FIELD, B. K., Valuable donations byiii, 15, 26</li> <li>FIGUIER, LOUIS, cited on elephants.iv, 269</li> <li>FIMERISTYLIS capillaris, Occurrence ofiii, 170</li> <li>FINANCE COMMITTEE, Reports ofii, 26; iii, 9; iv, 224; v, 204</li> <li>FINLEY, MARY A., Reference to work ofiii, 103</li> <li>FIROR, V. M., Election ofii, 291</li> <li>FISCHER, HEINRICH, cited on primi- tive carvingiv, 118</li> <li>FISH, FANNY E., Acknowledgment toiv, 40</li> <li>FISHER, J. B., — —ii, iv -, Election ofii, 3</li> <li>FISHER, MER M., — —iii, 3</li> <li>FISHER, S. A., Appointment of, on standing committeeiii, 67</li> <li>FISHES (memoranda on a collection of) from the Ozark region of Missouri; R. ELLSWORTH CALL. v, 73</li> <li>FISSURELLA allernata, Occurrence ofii, 241; v, 63</li> <li>— barbadlensis, — —v, 63</li> </ul>
<ul> <li>FIDLAR, W. F., Election ofiv, 227</li> <li>FIELD, B. K., Valuable donations byiii, 15, 26</li> <li>FIGUIER, LOUIS, cited on elephants. iv, 269</li> <li>FIMERISTYLIS capillaris, Occurrence ofiii, 170</li> <li>FINANCE COMMITTEE, Reports ofii, 26; iii, 9; iv, 224; v, 204</li> <li>FINLEY, MARY A., Reference to work ofiii, 103</li> <li>FIROR, V. M., Election ofii, 291</li> <li>FISCHER, HEINRICH, cited on primi- tive carvingiv, 118</li> <li>FISHER, J. B.,ii, iv -, Election ofii, 391</li> <li>FISHER, J. B.,iii, 3</li> <li>FISHER, MRS M.,iii, 3</li> <li>FISHER, S. A., Appointment of, on standing committeeiii, 67</li> <li>FISHES (memoranda on a collection of) from the Ozark region of Missouri; R. ELLSWORTH CALL. v, 73</li> <li>FISSURELLA allernata, Occurrence ofii, 241; v, 63</li> <li>- barbadensis,v, 63</li> </ul>

	Page
FISSURELLA fascicularis, Occurrence	00
ofV,	- 63
$-gemmulata,\dots, v,$	- 63
- listeri, $ -$	- 63
-nodosa,	- 63
FISTULIPORA occidens, — — v, 101,	107
FITCH, ASA, Association of, with J.	
D. Putnamiii,	229
- cited on bark lice parasitesii,	332
-, Election of	153
- quoted on bark lice11, 294, 297,	331
-, Record of death of	103
FITCH, G. W., Election of 1, 81; 11,	6
FLAGLER, D. W., Acknowledgment	
to	351
-, Election of	81
-, Valuable donations byiii, 1a	5, 57
FLEMING, J. R., Election ofiv,	227
FLETCHER, D. A., — —	127
FLORA of Iowa, Additions to the,	
i, 153; ii,	255
(Contributions to the); J.	
C. ARTHUR	126
No III; J. C. Ar-	
THUR	258
——————————————————————————————————————	
THUR	169
No V; J. C. AR-	
THURiv,	-27
No VI; J. C. Ar-	
THUR	64
	iii
— — Lower Californiav,	26
- - the Pacific coastiii, 174; iv	, 31,
38, 48, 69; v, 35, 166, 175,	185
— — Utahi,	145
FLORIDA, Aboriginal pottery ofiv,	194
-, Copper implements fromi,	127
-, Fossil human bones from iv,	276
, Marine shells ofii,	232
-, Mollusca ofv,	45
-, Shell mounds ofii,	225
-, Shells and corals fromii,	202
-, Solpugidæ from ii, 36; iii,	,252
FLOYD COUNTY, Section inv,	101
FLUKE, W. H., Appointment of, on	
standing committeeiv, 240; v	,200
-, Election ofiv,	227
as treasureriv, 240; v	, 195
-, Report of,v, 196	,209
FLUMINICOLA fusca, Occurrence of. ii,	133
FODERÉ, F. E, cited on disease iii,	124
FONTAINE, E., cited on Petite Anse, iv	,276
FOOD-GROOVE, Morphologic defini-	
tion ofiv,	77
FOOTE, SARAH, Election ofiv,	212
Forbes, S. A.,	128
- Letter from	254

Parce
Forger and Motion + W. H. Prymer i 75
Fore Town Asknowledgesont to y 10
FORD, JOHN, ACKNOWledgment to.v, 48
$-$ , Dedication of species tov, $(2^{*})$
FOREMAN, E., cited on elephant
moundsiv, 318
-, Collection byiii, 266
—. Election of
- Valuable donations by iii. 27. 57
FOREST RED Occurrence of i 97
Forming mon (Angiont) in Louise
FORTIFICATION (Ancient) in Louisa
county, Iowa ; J. GASS III, 185
Fossils, Carboniferous
, Discussion of
-, Loessi, 97
— (New) from the Corniferous for-
mation of Davenport: W. H.
BARRIS ii 282
- of the Rockford shales v 101
Ouotomony v 1
-, Quaternary
FOSTER, JOHN WELLS, ched on an-
tiquitiesiv, 235, 277
copper implementsi, 126
Indian culture
mastodon remainsiv, 321
mound-builders anatomy, i. 115
— — — prehistoric cloth
- anoted $  i$ 130
relations of mound build
relations of mound-build-
ers
- $-$ scientific evidenceiv, 283
FOSTER, SUEL, Collection by ii, 297
FOUQUET, ALFRED, cited on copper
implementsi. 124
FRAGARIA vesca, Occurrence of i. 157
-virginiang i 157
FRAMY HENRY Election of ii 252
Valuable donation by jii 57
En valuable donation by
FRAHM, M., Deep boring by III, 128
FRANCE, Donations from111, 23, 40
FRANK, MARY, Valuable donation
byii, 51
FRAUD, Archaeologicii, 82
FRAUENFELD, GEORG VON, cited on
Hudrobia
FRAVINUS <i>wiridis</i> Occurrence of i 169
FREDERIC LOWS Colombers from i 173
EDERIC, IOWA, COLOPICIA HOM., 175
FREEMAN, J. E., Election of
FRENCH, UHARLES A., Valuable do-
nations by
FRENCH, GEORGE H., Acknowledg-
ments toii, 271; iii, iv
-, Announcement of death of v. 279
-, Appointment of on publications
committee,
- $ -$ standing $-$ ii 5.6 so
subscriptions in 999
Collections by
, Conections by

Page	1	0000
Epercu Gropen H Election of as	FULTON H C Report of on com-	
FREACH, CREAKER II., ENCLION OI, as	Funda, II. O., Report of, on com-	
trustee	mittee on animal carvings,	
	eteiv,	248
- Eurollment of as life member iv 249		95
Obite and a lation of a pool		, 00
-, Obituary resolutions onv, 280	investigating $$ v,	220
—, Record of communications by,	special $$ v.	277
i 43 49 76 · v 224 258	- Valuable donation by v	235
Defenence to financial ment by in 1990	Furmar H C E D Luprar C E	200
-, Reference to infancial work by IV, 258	FULTON, II. U., E. F. LYNCH, U. E.	
-, Resignation of, from finance com-	HARRISON, C. E. PRESTON, and ;	
mittee	Mound explorations at Tooles-	
Develutions by 40 yr 105	hore Louise county Louis	07
-, Resolutions by	boro, Louisa county, 10wav,	- 21
FRENCH, MRS GEORGE II., Election	FUNDULUS catenatus, Occurrence of. v,	-77
of	Fusus <i>bicolor</i> . — —	236
FUNCT GROUPER WARRON i 76.		
TRENCH, GEORGE WAISON,		
IV, 223		
- Record of exhibition by		
- Report of as committee on C T		
-, Report of, as committee on C. 1.	0. 0 1 100 1	05
Lindley	GALENA from mounds1, 120, 1	.35;
FRENCH, JUDGE N., Election of iv. 227	ii, 292, 295 ; iii, 148.	187
EPENCH L i 16	GALFORES Reference to abandon-	
TREACH, 12,	GALEODES, RELETCHEE to aballuoli-	071
- $-$ as vice-presidentv, 240, 272	ment of genus	251
FRENCH, W. M. D., Record of lecture	GALEODES gryllipes, Occurrence of.iii,	269
hy iii 100	- morsicuns iii	269
Enung Crp Human D. F. Defenence		670
TRERE, SIR HENRY D. F, Reference	-paulpes,	270
to work ofiv, 294	— —, Say; J. D. PUTNAMii,	-35
FRESENIUS R., Election of iv 213	- spinipulpis. Occurrence of . iii	269
Former Curry Reference to work	2 [atimprovil Description of spo	-00
FRITSCH, GUSTAV, Reference to work	- : [sumpsoni], Description of spe-	0.04
of, on Solpugidæ	cies	261
FROELICHIA floridana, Occurrence	- subulata, Occurrence of ii, 184.	270
of ji 196	GALFORGOPTER angelinguais	157
UI	GALEOSCOPTES curounensus, — —v,	101
FULGUR perversus, $-$	GALERITA janus, $$	103
-pyrum,v, 51	GALERUCA americana, — —i.	190
FULICA americana — v 191	- erterna i	200
Furmar A C Contailution of son	C	001
FULTON, A. C., Contribution of cor-	GALERUCELLA <i>morosa</i> , — —	201
ner-stone byii, 150	- notulata, $-$ i,	181
- Mound exploration by	GALIUM bifolium. — —i.	150
FULTON H C Appointment of on	- airagrame	160
romon, n. O., Appointment of, on	-cacacano,	100
memorial committee	- concumum, $ -$ 1,	198
standing $$ ii, 218; iii, 67.	- trifidum, $ -$	158
$107 \cdot iv$ 12 207 221 $\cdot v$ 200 207 217	GALLATIN ALPEPT SDODSOF for	
Election of	Canion and David	000
-, Election of	Squier and Davisiv,	289
- $-$ as librarianv, 273	GALLINAGO <i>delicata</i> , Occurrence of v,	122
	GALLINULA galeata. — —	121
- $-$ treasurer ii 218 iii 12	GANNON M V Election of iii	119
incasurer	CARNON, M. V., Election OI	100
trusteem, 105, 161; v, 216	GARDNER, JAMES T., — — 11,	128
- $  -$ vice-presidentiv, 11, 221	GARRETT, D. C.,	227
- Enrollment of as life member v 204	GARTSIDE B W Appointment of	
Manuarial address has a still 000	CARISIDE, D. W., Appointment of,	104
-, Memorial address by 111, 209	as architect	104
- - resolution by	-, Election ofii,	202
-: President's annual addressv 198	Gass, EMMA, Valuable donation	
Record of communication by y 222	hy	57
, accord of communication by V, 252	by	01
discussion byv, 233	in name of	256
— — — papers byi. 80: ii. 185:	GASS. FLORA, Valuable donation	
iv 240 · v 246 969	hur	57
IV, 210, V, 240, 200	<i>by</i>	010
- $-$ reading by ii, 154	- $        -$	256
remarks by	GASS, J.; A connected account of the	
- - report by v 276	explorations of wound number	
Deport of an incarmon 0.07	2 Cookie Ferre mean	00
-, Report of, as treasurer	3, COOK'S Farm group11,	92

Page
GASS, J., Acknowledgments toi, 118;
11, 148, 221
county Iowa
-, Appointment of, on standing
committee.ii, 80, 219; iii, 67, 107, 161
—, Character ofiv, 274
— cited on elephant pipesiv, v
- $ -$ inscribed tablets
-, Collections by 1, vii, 122; 1v, 308, 340 Defense of iv 270, 201, 210; v 211
stones found in Cleona town-
ship, Scott county, Iowaii, 142
-, Discovery of elephant pipes
byiv, 260
-
Election of $\frac{240, 201}{5.2}$
- as trustee iii 161
Enrollment of, as life mem-
berii, 86
-; Examination of a large mound
in Jackson county, Iowaii, 155
-; Exploration of mounds in Louisa
- $  -$ Mercer county Illi-
noisiii. 147
——————————————————————————————————————
in the vicinity of the mouth of
Rock river
ship ii 179
- tablets found by
-; Mound explorations in 1881.iii, 186
— — — Jackson county, Iowa.ii, 219
- quoted on copper implementsi, 128
relations of mound-build-
- Record of communications from
ii. 81 : iii. 134. 149. 173
— — — donations by iv, 216, 218
exhibitions by ii, 348; iii, 120
letters from
- $-$ paper by
- $-$ presentation by
suspicion attaching to iv. 285
-, Reference to papers byiii, 2
work ofii, iii, 200, 214, 219; iii,
6, 88, 90, 100, 108, 132, 150, 155; iv,
197, 239, 335; V, 196 Romarkable mound described
by iv 210
-: Report of exploration of Indian
gravesii, 291
-; mound number 10,
Cook's Farm groupii, 141

Gass. J.: Report of exploration of
mounds in Rook Island county
mounties in flock Island county,
Illinois, in 1879 and $1880111, 135$
, on wind and in outbasis of ooding
$\mathbf{U}$
Resignation of, as trusteeiv. 222
Posolution of thanks to ii 82
-, Resolution of thanks to
vindicating
- Title of namer by iv 250
This and a start of the start o
-, Tributes to
- Valuable donations by ii. 256 : iii.
$57 \cdot iv 18 999 \cdot v 999$
07; 18, 10, 220; 8, 202
-, Vindication of
GASS J and R J FAROUHARSON.
The level of a major d
Exploration of a mound near
Moline, Illinois,ii, 288
Cicc I and W H Prime Ponog
GASS, J., and W. H. FRATT, Dones
of the mammoth in Washing-
ton county, Iowa iii 177
GASTROPACHA americana, Occurrence
of
Crame Service malument 179
GASTROPHYSA polygoni, — — 1, $172$
GAURODYTES austina, — —
findminister i 202
- junorialas, $ -$
-griseipennis,, 1, 202
GAVEORD — Acknowledgment to i 28
Comparing W. Collection by ii 970
GEFFCKEN, W., Collection by
GEHRUNG. —, cited on Solpugi-
dm
GEISLER, E., Election ofiii, 94
GEISLER, E., Election of
GEISLER, E., Election of
GEISLER, E., Election of iii, 94 GELLIE, JIMMIE, Resolution of thanks to
GEISLER, E., Election ofiii, 94 GELLIE, JIMMIE, Resolution of thanks to
GEISLER, E., Election ofiii, 94 GELLIE, JIMMIE, Resolution of thanks toi, 78 GENEALOGY of Putnan Familyii, 198 GENUME Ludor to
GEISLER, E., Election of iii, 94 GELLIE, JIMMIE, Resolution of thanks toi, 78 GENEALOGY of Putnam Familyiii, 198 GENERA, Index toi, 269
GEISLER, E., Election ofiii, 94 GELLIE, JIMMIE, Resolution of thanks toi, 78 GENEALOGY Of Putnam Familyiii, 198 GENERA, Index to
GEISLER, E., Election ofiii, 94 GELLIE, JIMMIE, Resolution of thanks toi, 78 GENEALOGY of Putnam Familyiii, 198 GENERA, Index to
GEISLER, E., Election ofiii, 94 GELLIE, JIMMIE, Resolution of thanks to
GEISLER, E., Election ofiii, 94 GELLIE, JIMMIE, Resolution of thanks toi, 78 GENERALOGY of Putnam Familyiii, 198 GENERA, Index to, 269 -, Descriptions ofii, 125, 282; iv, 82, .102; v, 9, 27, 35 -, Founding ofii, 282; iv, 82; v, 9, 27
GEISLER, E., Election ofiii, 94 GELLIE, JIMMIE, Resolution of thanks to
GEISLER, E., Election ofiii, 94 GELLIE, JIMMIE, Resolution of thanks to
GEISLER, E., Election ofiii, 94 GELLIE, JIMME, Resolution of thanks toi, 78 GENERA, Index toi, 269 -, Descriptions ofii, 125, 282; iv, 82, 
GEISLER, E., Election ofiii, 94 GELLIE, JIMMIE, Resolution of thanks to
GEISLER, E., Election ofiii, 94 GELLIE, JIMMIE, Resolution of thanks toi, 78 GENERA, Index toi, 269 -, Descriptions ofii, 125, 282; iv, 82; 
GEISLER, E., Election ofiii, 94 GELLIE, JIMMIE, Resolution of thanks to
GEISLER, E., Election ofiii, 94 GELLIE, JIMMIE, Resolution of thanks toi, 78 GENEALOGY of Putnam Familyiii, 198 GENERA, Index toi, 269 -, Descriptions ofii, 125, 282; iv, 82 
GEISLER, E., Election ofiii, 94 GELLIE, JIMMIE, Resolution of thanks to
GEISLER, E., Election ofiii, 94         GELLIE, JIMME, Resolution of thanks         to      i, 78         GENEALOGY Of Putnam Familyiii, 198         GENERA, Index to      i, 269         -, Descriptions ofii, 125, 282; iv, 82,, 102; v, 9, 27, 35         -, Founding ofiv, 282; iv, 82; v, 9, 27         -, Revision ofiv, 45, 102; v, 35         GENTANA puberula, Occurrence of.i, 161         - heterosepala,i, 150         GENTRY, THOMAS G., Election ofii, 128         GENUS, Confirmation ofv, 35         Transfer of
GEISLER, E., Election ofiii, 94 GELLIE, JIMME, Resolution of thanks toi, 78 GENEALOGY of Putnam Familyii, 198 GENERA, Index toi, 269 -, Descriptions ofii, 125, 282; iv, 82, i02; v, 9, 27, 35 -, Founding ofiv, 45, 102; v, 35 GENTIANA puberula, Occurrence of i, 161 - alba,i, 161 - heterosepala,i, 160 GENTRY, THOMAS G., Election ofv, 35 -, Transfer ofv, 35 -, Transfer ofii, 125
GEISLER, E., Election ofiii, 94 GELLIE, JIMMIE, Resolution of thanks to
GEISLER, E., Election ofiii, 94 GELLIE, JIMME, Resolution of thanks toi, 78 GENERA, Index toi, 269 -, Descriptions ofii, 125, 282; iv, 82, iv, 9, 27 -, Revision ofiv, 45, 102; v, 35 GENTIANA puberula, Occurrence of i, 161 - alba,
GEISLER, E., Election ofiii, 94         GELLIE, JIMME, Resolution of thanks         to      i, 78         GENEALOGY Of Putnam Familyiii, 198         GENERA, Index to      i, 269         -, Descriptions ofii, 125, 282; iv, 82,i, 269         -, Descriptions ofii, 282; iv, 82; v, 9, 27, 35         -, Founding ofii, 282; iv, 82; v, 9, 27         -, Revision ofiv, 45, 102; v, 35         GENTRY, Apuberula, Occurrence of.i, 161         - heterosepala,i, 150         GENTRY, THOMAS G., Election ofii, 128         GENUS, Confirmation ofv, 35         -, Transfer ofii, 125         GEOLOGIC SECTION, By-laws of theiii, 81         -, Organization of theii, 11
GEISLER, E., Election ofiii, 94 GELLIE, JIMME, Resolution of thanks toi, 78 GENERA, Index toi, 269 -, Descriptions ofii, 125, 282; iv, 82, i269 -, Founding ofii, 282; iv, 82; v, 9, 27 -, Revision ofiv, 45, 102; v, 35 GENTIANA puberula, Occurrence of.i, 161 - alba,
GEISLER, E., Election ofiii, 94 GELLIE, JIMME, Resolution of thanks toi, 78 GENEALOGY Of Putnam Familyii, 198 GENEAL, Index toi, 269 -, Descriptions ofii, 125, 282; iv, 82, 02; v, 9, 27, 35 -, Founding ofiv, 282; iv, 82; v, 9, 27 -, Revision ofiv, 45, 102; v, 35 GENTIANA puberula, Occurrence of. i, 161 - alba,iv, 45, 102; v, 35 GENTRY, THOMAS G., Election ofii, 128 GENTRY, THOMAS G., Election ofii, 128 GENTRY, THOMAS G., Election ofii, 125 GEOLOGIC SECTION, By-laws of theiii, 81 -, Organization of theii, 11 -, Work of theii, 3 GEOLOGICAL SECTION. Decription of a. i, 96
GEISLER, E., Election ofiii, 94 GELLIE, JIMMIE, Resolution of thanks toi, 78 GENEALOGY Of Putnam Familyiii, 198 GENERA, Index toi, 269 -, Descriptions ofii, 125, 282; iv, 82, .02; v, 9, 27, 35 -, Founding ofii, 282; iv, 82; v, 9, 27 -, Revision ofiv, 45, 102; v, 35 GENTIANA puberula, Occurrence of.i, 161 - alba,iv, 45, 102; v, 35 GENTRY, THOMAS G., Election ofii, 128 GENUS, Confirmation ofv, 35 -, Transfer ofii, 125 GEOLOGIC SECTION, By-laws of the. iii, 81 -, Organization of theii, 11 -, Work of theii, 3 GEOLOGICAL SECTION, Decription of a. i, 96
GEISLER, E., Election ofiii, 94         GELLIE, JIMME, Resolution of thanks         to      i, 78         GENEALOGY Of Putnam Familyiii, 198         GENERA, Index to      i, 269         -, Descriptions ofii, 125, 282; iv, 82,iv, 9, 27, 35         -, Founding ofiv, 282; iv, 82; v, 9, 27, 35         -, Revision ofiv, 45, 102; v, 35         GENTRY, Apuberula, Occurrence of. 1, 161         - alba,
GEISLER, E., Election ofiii, 94         GELLIE, JIMME, Resolution of thanks         to      i, 78         GENEALOGY Of Putnam Familyiii, 198         GENEALOGY Of Putnam Familyii, 198         GENEAL, Index to      i, 269         -, Descriptions ofii, 125, 282; iv, 82,102; v, 9, 27, 35         -, Founding ofii, 282; iv, 82; v, 9, 27         -, Revision ofiv, 45, 102; v, 35         GENTIANA puberula, Occurrence of.i, 161         - heterosepala,
GEISLER, E., Election ofiii, 94 GELLIE, JIMME, Resolution of thanks to
GEISLER, E., Election of
$ \begin{array}{llllllllllllllllllllllllllllllllllll$
GEISLER, E., Election of
GEISLER, E., Election ofiii, 94 GELLIE, JIMME, Resolution of thanks toi, 78 GENEALOGY of Putnam Familyii, 198 GENERA, Index toi, 269 -, Descriptions ofii, 125, 282; iv, 82, 02; v, 9, 27, 35 -, Founding ofii, 282; iv, 82; v, 9, 27 -, Revision ofiv, 45, 102; v, 35 GENTIANA puberula, Occurrence of. i, 161 - heterosepala,i, 160 GENTRY, THOMAS G., Election ofii, 128 GENUS, Confirmation ofv, 35 -, Transfer ofii, 125 GEOLOGIC SECTION, By-laws of the.iii, 81 -, Organization of theii, 11 -, Work of theiii, 3 GEOLOGICAL SECTION, Decription of a.i, 96 of the bluff at East Davenport, W. H. PRATTiii, 106 GEOLOGY (A defense of our local); W. H. BARRISv, 15 - of Davenportii, 261
$ \begin{array}{llllllllllllllllllllllllllllllllllll$
$ \begin{array}{llllllllllllllllllllllllllllllllllll$
GEISLER, E., Election ofiii, 94 GELLIE, JIMME, Resolution of thanks toi, 78 GENEALOGY of Putnam Familyiii, 198 GENERA, Index toi, 269 -, Descriptions ofii, 125, 282; iv, 82, 102; v, 9, 27, 35 -, Founding ofiv, 45, 102; v, 35 GENTIANA puberula, Occurrence of .i, 161 - alba,i, 160 GENTRY, THOMAS G., Election ofii, 126 GENTRY, THOMAS G., Election ofii, 125 GEOLOGIC SECTION, BY-laws of the .iii, 81 -, Organization of theiii, 12 GEOLOGICAL SECTION, Decription of a. i, 96 of the bluff at East Davenport, W. H. PRATT
GEISLER, E., Election of
$ \begin{array}{llllllllllllllllllllllllllllllllllll$

Page
GEORGIA, Donations fromii, 60
-, New mollusk from
-, Solpugidæ fromiii, 267
GEOTILLYPIS philadelphia, Occurrence
ofv, 155
— trichas occidentalis, — —v, 155
GEOTRYPES opacus, — —i, 171
— semiopacus, — —i, 171
- splendidus, $ $ $1, 171$
GERANIUM maculatum, $  \dots$ $1,$ 156
$-$ richardsonn, $  \dots$ $1, 149$
GERARDIA $flava,$
tanuitalia Occurrence of i 180 iii 170
- Description of iii 171
GERMANY Antiquities from cited iii 74
- Donations from
GERVAIS, PAUL, cited on Solpugidae.
iii. 251. 254
-, Reference to work of,iii, 290,
292-4, 296
GERVIS, F. I., Election ofii, 4
Gervis, Mrs F. I.,ii, 4
GEUM album, Occurrence ofi, 157
$-$ macrophyllum, $  \dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$
- strictum, $ $ 1, 157
- virginianum,
Tudiang in 206
GIBSON JOHN cited on elephants iv 969
GIEBEL C G Reference to work of
on Solpugidæiii. 297. 300
GIFFORD, IRA M., Election of
GIFFORD, MRS IRA M., Appointment
of, on standing committeeiii, 67
—, Election of
GILBERT, C. H., cited on Missouri
fishes
GILCREST, BELLE M., Election of v, 230
GILIA orculti, Description ofiv, 40
GILL, THEODORE W., Election of
Gulling addis, Occurrence of
nemic tibia ii 200
GUNAN S F Election of $i 69$
GILMORE, ELISHA D., Resolution of
thanks toi. 78
GIRARD, CHARLES, cited on Solpu-
gidaeii, 35; iii, 256
—, Reference to work of, — —. iii, 252, 297
GIRARDIA auriculata, Occurrence of. i, 160
GITHINS, —, Record of letter from,
Cramming Viter V, 262
GLANDINI truncata, Notes on
GLASPELL CHAPLES Election of 11
GLASS CHARLES D iv 927
- $-$ as treasurer $y 272$
the treatment of the treatment of all of

Page
GLAZING of pottery
–, Primitive
GLAUCIONETTA clangula americana.
Occurrence of v 118
GLEDITSCHIA triacanthos, — — 1, 157
GLIDDON, GEORGE R., cited on an-
tiquitiesiv. 277
Carry Deservery Election of in 900
GLIME, BENJAMIN, Election of IV, 208
GLOVER, TOWNEND, cited on bark
liceii. 340
- Election of ii 128
such a har line ii 900
- quoted on bark lice
-, Valuable donations by 11, 146; 11, 15
GLUCOSE. Lecture on
GUIVIA cinerascens Occurrence of
ii 970. iii 969
11, 270; 111, 208
$- elongata, \dots, 111, 268$
- formicaria, $ -$ iii, 268
- aeniculata ii 184
anapilia iii 968
-gracuis,
GLYCERIA aquatica, $\dots$ 1V, 28
$-$ fluitans, $  \ldots$ $\ldots$ $\ldots$ $\ldots$ $\ldots$ $\ldots$ $\ldots$ $\ldots$ $\ldots$ $\ldots$
GMELIN, JO. FRID., Reference to work
of on Solpugiden jij 281
Compagitation of the second se
GMELIN, SAMUEL GOTTLIEB, — —
— — —
GNATHIUM minimum. Occurrence of. i. 181
GNOPHELA vermiculata Notes on i 198
$\begin{array}{c} \begin{array}{c} \begin{array}{c} \begin{array}{c} \begin{array}{c} \end{array} \\ \end{array} \end{array} \\ \begin{array}{c} \begin{array}{c} \end{array} \\ \end{array} \\ \begin{array}{c} \end{array} \\ \begin{array}{c} \end{array} \\ \end{array} \\ \end{array} \\ \begin{array}{c} \end{array} \\ \end{array} \\ \end{array} \\ \end{array} \\ \begin{array}{c} \end{array} \\ \end{array} \\ \end{array} \\ \end{array} \\ \end{array} \\ \end{array} \\ \begin{array}{c} \end{array} \\ \end{array} $
, Occurrence of
Goddard, Paul, Testimonial to R.
J. FARQUHARSON byiv, 202
Gors <i>debilis</i> Occurrence of i 172
Corporation August Reference to work
GOLDFUSS, AUGUST, Reference to work
of, on Solpugidæ
GOLDSBURY, JAY, Election of
- as secretary of section iii. 105
Valuable donation by jij 27
-, valuable donation by
GONILOBA tityrus, Occurrence of 1, 175, 197
GONIOBASIS livescens, $$
- papillosa, $-$
- stearnsigng Founding of species v 6
Coop in Croper I Flortion of it 199
GOODALE, GEORGE L., Election 01.11, 128
Goos, William, $-$
GORTYNA <i>rutila</i> , Occurrence of ii, 192
Goss, B. F., Election of
Courpress Diagatragea Occurronce of ii 215
GOULDIA mactracea, Occurrence of II, 245
GRAHAM, JOHN, Acknowledgment
toiii, 135
- Reference to work of
GRAHAM MRSE A Collection by i 152
Charm C. D. Election of a D. D.
$\mathbf{U}_{\mathbf{F}}$ <b>ANT.</b> $\mathbf{U}_{\mathbf{F}}$ <b>D. Election of</b> $\mathbf{U}_{\mathbf{F}}$ <b>D.</b> $\mathbf{V}_{\mathbf{F}}$
GRANT, H. M., — —
GRANT, H. M., — —
GRANT, H. M., $-$ iv, 227 GRANT, W. W., $-$ iv, 227 GRANT, W. W., $-$ iv, 227 - Record of lecture by iii 100
GRANT, H. M., — —
GRANT, H. M., — —
GRANT, H. M., — —

	Paga	,
GRAPTA comma Occurrence of ii	191	
- Vernal appearance of ii	959	
- faunus Occurrence of ii	191	
- interrogationis i. 175 : ii.	191	
- progne, $ -$	191	
-saturas $-$	196	
- zephurus, $ -$	196	
GRAPTODERA chalubea. — — i.	172	
$-$ foliacea, $  \dots$ $i$ ,	181	
- inærata, $ -$	190	
- torquata,	181	
GRAPTOLITHUS abnormis, Relations		
ofii,	206	
GRAVE CREEK stone, Discussion		
of	106	
GRAVES CHARLES, Resolution of		
thanks toi,	78	
GRAY, A. F., Acknowledgment to. ii,	235	1
GRAY, ASA, Announcement of death		
ofv,	274	
-, Association of, with J. D. Put-	20.2	
nam	232	
- cited on Arctostaphylos	- 36	
Chorizantheiv,	45	
grasses	71	
- $-$ prairie plants,	- 38	
Schedonnaraus	(5	
-, Election of, as nonorary mem-	20	
- instructor of L D Putnam	- 10	
- Instructor of J. D. Futham	200	
-, Letter from	145	
- Manual of aited	6.1	
- Manual of cited	915	
- Naming of neak for	45	
- quoted on Lastarriva	- 36	ľ
— — — Scutellaria parvula ii	260	
Record of letter to	5	
- Reference to work of i 153 · iii	172	
174: iv. $242:$ v.	181	
-, Tribute to J. Duncan Putnam	201	
byiv.	265	
GRAY, THOMAS, Quotation from	207	
GRAY, WILLIAM, Election ofi,	13	1
-, Record of communication by i,	- 36	
GRAY'S PEAK, Naming ofi,	-45	1
GREAT BRITAIN, Donations from . iii, 2	3,39	
GREEGOR, ISAIAH L., Collections		
byv, 49	, 58	1
GREELY, A. W., Record of communi-		
cation fromv,	276	
GREEN, E. L., cited on Solpugidæ. iii,	203	
-, Election of	128	
GREENE, E. L., Cited on Ceanothus. V,	188	
- <u>Collection by</u>	20	1
GREEVE L B quoted on babits of	411	
swallow	144	
Swanow	T.4.4	1
[PROC. D. A. N. S., Vol. V.]		40

	Page
GREENLEE, WILLIAM F., Election	070
CHERR LOUN N	$\frac{270}{947}$
GREG R. P. Letter from on pipes	441
and tabletsiv.	313
GREGORY, J. M., Election of.,ii,	153
-, Record of address byii, 224; i	ii, 2
GRIFFITH, EDWARD, Reference to	
work of, on Solpugidæiii,	289
GRIFFITH, LIEUTENANT, ACKNOWledg-	0
Griggs F H Election of j	76
- Valuable donation by	61
GRISWOLD COLLEGE, Valuable tender	
by ii,	162
GRONEN, SOPHIE C., Appointment	
of, on standing committeeiii,	107
-, Election of	139
Groven W O Acknowledgments	209
to ii 71 189	351
- Appointment of on standing	001
committee iii, 107,	161
-, Election ofii,	202
- $ -$ as curator	105
-, Record of lecture by	100
presentation by	105
- Report of as curator iii	150
	27
GROTE, AUGUSTUS R., Election of. iii,	146
, Reference to work ofii,	272
GROUND ICE, Formation ofii,	349
GRUS americana, Occurrence ofv,	120
- mexicana,	120
Greature Indian name for	102
GUATAWALA Solpugidæ from jij	268
GUERIN, F. E., Reference to work of,	200
on Solpugidæiii, 288,	290
Guernel, F. de, $$ .iii,	291
GUESS, GEORGE, Syllabary ofii,	111
GUEST, MRS R., Resolution of thanks	=0
Guitzi AFF CAPI cited on Chinese	18
languages iii	72
GUMBEL, C. W., Valuable donation	•
byiii,	27
GUNDLACHIA ancyliformis, Occurrence	
ofv,	$72^{*}$
GUNNING, W. D., Announcement of	0=0
- Election of	276 199
- Record of correspondence with ji	28
- $-$ lecture by	31
— — — remarks byii.	115
GUNSHOT wounds, Features ofi,	93
GUNTHER, OTTO, Election ofii,	205

[PROC. D. A. N. S., Vol. V.]

[June 25, 1893]

Page
GURNEY, JAMES, Election of
GUYOT, ARNOLD,
GYMNOCLADUS canadensis, Occurrence
ofi, 157
GYPIDULA laviuscula, ii, 266, 268
- occidentalis,ii, 266; v, 108
GYRAULUS deflectus, — —i, 166
— parvus, — —
GYRINUS analis, — —i, 170, 202
GYROCERAS pratti, Founding of spe-
ciesii, 287

HAAS, F., Acknowledgment to111, 132	2
HAAS, P., Finding of pipe by iv, 261, 340	)
-, Mounds on farm ofiii, 141	L
HAASE, AUGUST, Valuable donation	
byiv, 228	3
HABENARIA dilatata, Occurrence of. i, 149	)
— elegans, — — ii, 188	3
- hookeri,iii, 170	)
- hyperborea, $-$ iii, 170	)
HABIA ludoviciana. — —	3
HADDIX, E. P., Election ofi, 16	3
HADDIX, FLORENCE,	3
HADDIX, GRACE	3
HEMOTOPIS araturia, Occurrence of. ii, 192	ż
HAGEBOECK, A., Lithography by., i, vii	i
- Record of paper by	)
HAGEN H. A. Acknowledgments	
to i 193 $204 \cdot ii$ 29-	1
- Association of with J D Put-	•
nam iii viii 231 250 26-	1
- Correspondence of with J D	
Putnam iii 20	5
- Determination of species by i 191	ĩ
Floation of ii 25 iv 24	ĥ
Lottor from	7
-, Letter nom	h
Mamorial letter from	7
, Memorial letter from	1
HAIDA HIGIRHS, Art of the	L
HAILMAN, W. L., Record of address	
Dy	± a
-, Reference to	2 0
HAINES, —, water analysis by III, 18.	ź
HAINES, MARY P., Collection by, 46	9 0
, Election of	Z
-, Record of letters from 1, 60; 11, 17, 60	Ų
- - valuable donations by 11, 21-	±
,, 1, 214; 11, 51; 11, 15, 5	1
-, vote of thanks to	b
HALDEMANN, S. S., cited on inscribed	
tabletsiv, 34	3
HALE, E. J., Collection by ii, 12	6
HALESIDOTA ambigua, Founding of	
species ii, 27	1

HALIEFTUS leucocenhalus Occurrence	
ofv. 127	
HALIOTIS rufescens, Use of, as primi-	
tive currency	
HALL, ASAPH, Announcement of dis-	
covery by	,
HALL CHANNING Election of	
HALL ELIHU cited on <i>Eleocharis</i> iv 69	
- Reference to work of ii 280	
HALL G R Acknowledgment to jui 195	
- Steel engraving by iii viii	
HALL GRACE R. Election of iii 134	
- Valuable donations by iii 58 · iv 14	
- $-$ in name of v 202	2
HALL ISPAEL Appointment of on	
standing committee ii 210	)
- Election of ii 31	
- Enrollment of as life member ii 154	Ĺ
- Valuable donation by jii 61	
HALL LAWS Association of with I	
D Putnam iii 990	1
- cited on blastoids iv 88	2
- crited on plastondsiv, oc	7
declivity of the Missis-	
sippi	,
sippline goology of Jown iii 166	1
Physical and the second	2
- Realized section (x 10)	)
- Floation of ji 199	2
-, Election of the Corniforous lime	,
- quoted on the confidences inne-	<
Performante mentref	í
Valuable donation by jii 2	7
HALM S Election of ag honor	
irable M. S., Election of, as nonor-	2
HAL WILDER P. Acknowledge	>
monta to i 72 86 910	•
Appointment of on standing	,
-, Appointment of, on standing	1
Collections by ii vii 29, iii 6, iv	'
-, conections by, vii, 38, iii, 0, iv	2
Election of $7/7$	2
Eurollmont of ag life mombon ii 16	t 1
Booord of address by	r )
lottors from y 202 220	í
- $ -$ retters from	
= $-$ valuable donations by, 214 iv 916 910	2
Reference to collections by y 210, 210	י ם
work of $iii$ 100 150 156 180	"
work of in, 100, 100, 100, 100 iv $264 \cdot v = 106 \cdot 216$	?
Twibutes to $ii iii \cdot y 21$	5
- Valuable donations by i 215: ii 51	'
$-46$ 185 254 256 $\cdot$ iii 48 58 $\cdot$ iv 14	,
19, 207, 209, 209, 100, 111, 10, 00, 10, 14, 14 19, 207, 223, 228, 241, 245, 246, 17, 221	,
235 250 260 260	????
- Vote of thanks to ii 9	ĩ
HALL MRS WILFPED P Election	
of jui 132	i
CALLER CONTRACTOR CONTRA TOR CONTRA TOR CONTRA TOR CONTRA TOR CONTRA TOR CONT	•

1	Page
HALL, WILLIAM C., Election ofi.	$\overline{16}$
HALLEY, EDMUND, Reference to gen-	
erosity of	920
Haraman Chappen Deven Deferrer	200
HALSTED, GEORGE DRUCE, Reference	100
to work of	162
HAMAMELIS virginica, Occurrence	
ofiv,	66
HAMILTON formation. Cavities with-	
in the iii	163
- $-$ Occurrence of $i y : ii 26$	200
moun Plasteids from the	209
- group, blastolds from theiv,	00
, Crinolds $$	98
-, New species $-$	95
HAMINEA antillarum, Occurrence of.v.	-64
- succinea	64
- virescens V	61
HANGOGE F W Election of	74
TIANCOCK, F. W., Election of	14
HANNA, —, Acknowledgment	400
to1v,	198
HANSSEN, LOUIS, Election ofiii,	146
HARBOUR, J. P., Reference to work	
of	280
HARFORD G. W. H. Dedication of	-00
conus to	97
With Brown W. C. W. Election of H	
HARFORD, W. G. W., Election of . II,	20
-, Record of letter from	117
HARFORDIA, Greene and Parry; C.	
C. PARRY	26
- fruticosa, Redescription of spe-	
cies	28
- macrontera v	27
Haprana H W Floation of	100
HARKNESS, H. W., Election of	128
HARLAN, JAMES, Valuable donation	
byi,	223
HARNEY, C. H., Communication	
fromi,	- 39
HARPALUS amputatus, Occurrence	
of i 178 190 200	202
- hasilarie i	179
i 160 179	000
-caugnosas,, 1, 109, 175,	202
$-$ compar, $  \dots$ $1$ ,	169
- erythropus, $ $ 1, 169, 173,	178
$-$ faunus, $  \ldots$ $i$ ,	169
— fraternus, — —i, 178,	202
- funestus	202
- furtimus - i	190
_ herbivague i 169	202
- heroitugus,	100
- obesatus, $ -$	190
$-$ pearcularis, $  \dots$ $1$ ,	173
$-$ pennsylvanicus, $  \dots$ $1, 199,$	202
$-$ pleuriticus, $  \dots$ $i$ ,	178
- stupidus, $ -$	190
- varicornisi.	178
HARPER'S MAGAZINE Reference to	
work of on Solougides	302
HAPPOPHYNOLUS mufaa Occurrence	.002
TIARFORMYNCHUS TUJUS, OCCUITENCE	
of	157
ofv,	157

HIDDIG D & Floation of an 010
TIARRIS, D. S., Election of $\ldots, V, Z19$
HADDIE THADDENS W . aited on hard
HARRIS, HADDRUS W., CHEU OH DAIK
lice ii, 341
Heteroceres ii 273
TLinne Can W. Comm. D. Comm.
HARRIS, SIR W. SNOW, Reference to
lightning conductor of iv 41
Hippicon Onipara E Aslandi
HARRISON, UHARLES E., ACKNOWI-
edgments toi. 77, 106
Appointment of on nominating
-, Appointment of, on nominating
committeeiii. 186
etanding ii 80. iii 67
$  -$ standing $ \dots$ $n, ov, m, v',$
107, 161; iv, 207, 221, 240; v, 217, 247
- cited on Indian culture iv 280
De la continuan culture
, Defense of
- Discovery of tablet by iv 261
-, Election of
as president v 245 272
secretary 11, 218; 111, 13
treasurer iv 222
twisted in 11 105
trustee
— — — vice-president. iii. 161 : v. 195.
010
210
-: Exploration of mound number
11 Cook's Farm moun and dis
11, COOK S Farm group, and dis-
covery of an inscribed tablet of
limestono ii 221
milestone
-, Finding of tablet byiv. 340
- Mound exploration by y 27 12
-, mound exploration by y, br, 45
-; President's annual address v, 269
- Record of discussion by v 233
, necord of discussion by
exhibition by
$$ Dapers by $$ $V V' V 751 768$
papers by iv, v; v, 251, 208
- - papers by
$\begin{array}{c}$
— — — papers by, v, v, v, 231, 208 — — – remarks byv, 217, 280 — — – report byiv, 228 —, Reference to papers byiii, 2
— — papers by, v, v, v, 231, 208 — — remarks by, v, 217, 280 — — report by, iv, 228 —, Reference to papers by, iii, 2 — — report of, iii, 2
$\begin{array}{c}$
— — papers by, v, v, v, 231, 208 — — remarks by, v, 217, 280 — — report by, 218 — Reference to papers byii, 22 — — report ofiii, 21 — — work ofii, iii; iii, 189
<ul> <li>— — papers by, v, v; v, 231, 208</li> <li>— — remarks by v, 217, 280</li> <li>— — report by iv, 228</li> <li>—, Reference to papers by iii, 22</li> <li>— — report of iii, 21</li> <li>— — work of ii, iii; iii, 189</li> <li>—, Report of, as secretary iii, 96</li> </ul>
<ul> <li>— — papers by, v, v, v, 231, 208</li> <li>— — remarks by, v, 217, 280</li> <li>— — report by, v, 217, 280</li> <li>— , Reference to papers by, iii, 228</li> <li>— , Reference to papers by, iii, 21</li> <li>— — work of, iii, iii ; iii, 189</li> <li>— , Report of, as secretary, iii, 96</li> <li>— — traceuror</li> </ul>
— — — papers by, v, v, v, 231, 208 — — — remarks by, v, 217, 280 — — — report by, iv, 228 —, Reference to papers byiii, 22 — — — report ofiii, iii ; iii, 189 —, Report of, as secretaryiii, 96 — — — treasureriv, 231
<ul> <li>— — papers by, v, v; v, 231, 208</li> <li>— — remarks by, v, 217, 280</li> <li>— — report by, iv, 228</li> <li>—, Reference to papers by, iii, 228</li> <li>—, Reference to factor of, iii, 21</li> <li>— — work of, iii, iii; iii, 189</li> <li>—, Report of, as secretary, iii, 96</li> <li>— — treasurer, iv, 231</li> <li>—, — mound exploration near</li> </ul>
<ul> <li>— — papers by, v, v, v, 231, 208</li> <li>— — remarks by, v, 217, 280</li> <li>— — report by, v, 217, 280</li> <li>— , Reference to papers by, iii, 22</li> <li>— — report of, iii, 21</li> <li>— — work of, iii, iii ; iii, 189</li> <li>— , Report of, as secretary, iii, 96</li> <li>— — transurer, iv, 231</li> <li>— — mound exploration near</li> <li>Pine creek Muscatine county</li> </ul>
<ul> <li>— — papers by, v, v; v, 231, 208</li> <li>— — remarks by v, 217, 280</li> <li>— — report by iv, 228</li> <li>—, Reference to papers by iii, 228</li> <li>— — report ofiii, 218</li> <li>— — work ofii, iii; iii, 189</li> <li>—, Report of, as secretary iii, 96</li> <li>— — treasurer</li></ul>
<ul> <li>— — papers by, v, v, v, 231, 208</li> <li>— — remarks by, v, 217, 280</li> <li>— — report by, v, 217, 280</li> <li>— , Reference to papers by, iii, 22</li> <li>— — report of, iii, iii; 189</li> <li>— , Report of, as secretary, iii, 96</li> <li>— — treasurer, iv, 231</li> <li>; — — mound exploration near</li> <li>Pine creek, Muscatine county, Iowa, iv, 197</li> </ul>
<ul> <li>— — papers by, v, v; v, 231, 208</li> <li>— — remarks byv, 217, 280</li> <li>— — report byiv, 228</li> <li>—, Reference to papers byii, 228</li> <li>—, Reference to papers byii, 21</li> <li>— — work ofii, iii; 189</li> <li>—, Report of, as secretaryiv, 231</li> <li>— — treasureriv, 231</li> <li>— — mound exploration near Pine creek, Muscatine county. Iowa</li></ul>
<ul> <li>— — papers by, v, v, v, 231, 208</li> <li>— — remarks by, v, 217, 280</li> <li>— — report by, v, 217, 280</li> <li>— , Reference to papers by, iv, 228</li> <li>— , Reference to papers by, iv, 228</li> <li>— , Report of, iv, 11, 21</li> <li>— , Report of, iv, 211, 189</li> <li>— , Report of, as secretary, iv, 231</li> <li>— , mound exploration near</li> <li>Pine creek, Muscatine county, Iowa, iv, 197</li> <li>— — on committee on animal</li> </ul>
<ul> <li>— — papers by, v, v; v, 231, 208</li> <li>— — remarks byv, 217, 280</li> <li>— — report byiv, 228</li> <li>—, Reference to papers byiv, 228</li> <li>—, Reference to papers byii, 21</li> <li>— — work ofii, iii; 189</li> <li>—, Report of, as secretaryiv, 231</li> <li>— — treasureriv, 231</li> <li>— — mound exploration near Pine creek, Muscatine county, 197</li> <li>— — on committee on animal carvings, etciv, 248</li> </ul>
<ul> <li>— — papers by, v, v; v, 231, 208</li> <li>— — remarks by, v, 217, 280</li> <li>— — report by, iv, 228</li> <li>—, Reference to papers by, iv, 228</li> <li>—, Reference to papers by, iv, 228</li> <li>—, Report of, iv, iii, 21</li> <li>— — work of, iv, 101</li> <li>—, Report of, as secretary, iv, 231</li> <li>—, end exploration near</li> <li>Pine creek, Muscatine county, Iowa, iv, 197</li> <li>— — on committee on animal</li> <li>carvings, etc., iv, 248</li> <li>—, Resolution by, v, 213</li> </ul>
<ul> <li>— — papers by, v, v; v, 231, 208</li> <li>— — remarks byv, 217, 280</li> <li>— — report byiv, 228</li> <li>—, Reference to papers byiv, 228</li> <li>—, Reference to papers byii, 228</li> <li>—, Report ofiv, iii, 21</li> <li>— — work ofiv, 101</li> <li>[1] 9</li> <li>—, Report of, as secretaryiv, 231</li> <li>—, end exploration near Pine creek, Muscatine county, 108</li> <li>—, iv, 197</li> <li>— — on committee on animal carvings, etciv, 248</li> <li>—, Resolution by</li></ul>
<ul> <li>— — papers by, v, v, v, 231, 208</li> <li>— — remarks by, v, 217, 280</li> <li>— — report by, v, 228</li> <li>—, Reference to papers by, v, 228</li> <li>—, Reference to papers by, iii, 21</li> <li>— — work of, iii, iii; iii, 189</li> <li>—, Report of, as secretary, iii, 96</li> <li>— — treasurer, iv, 231</li> <li>— — mound exploration near Pine creek, Muscatine county, Iowa, iv, 197</li> <li>— — on committee on animal carvings, etc, iv, 248</li> <li>—, Resolution by, v, 231</li> </ul>
<ul> <li>— — papers by, v, v; v, 231, 208</li> <li>— — remarks by, v, 217, 280</li> <li>— — report byiv, 228</li> <li>—, Reference to papers byii, 228</li> <li>—, Reference to papers byii, 21</li> <li>— — work ofii, iii; iii, 189</li> <li>—, Report of, as secretaryii, 96</li> <li>— — treasureriv, 231</li> <li>— — treasureriv, 231</li> <li>— — on committee on animal carvings, etciv, 248</li> <li>—, Resolution byv, 231</li> <li>— — of thanks toiv, 213, 228:</li> </ul>
<ul> <li>— — papers by, v, v; v, 231, 208</li> <li>— — remarks by, v, 217, 280</li> <li>— — report by, iv, 228</li> <li>—, Reference to papers by, iii, 228</li> <li>—, Report of, iii, iii; iii, 189</li> <li>—, Report of, as secretary, iii, 96</li> <li>— — treasurer, iv, 231</li> <li>— — mound exploration near Pine creek, Muscatine county, Iowa, iv, 197</li> <li>— — on committee on animal carvings, etc, v, 231</li> <li>—, Resolution by, v, 231</li> <li>— of thanks to, v, 213, 228; v, v, 201, 202</li> </ul>
<ul> <li>— — papers by, v, v; v, 231, 208</li> <li>— — remarks byv, 217, 280</li> <li>— — report byiv, 228</li> <li>—, Reference to papers byii, 228</li> <li>—, Reference to papers byii, 21</li> <li>— — work ofii, iii; iii, 189</li> <li>—, Report of, as secretaryii, 96</li> <li>— — treasureriv, 231</li> <li>— — mound exploration near Pine creek, Muscatine county, Iowaiv, 197</li> <li>— — on committee on animal carvings, etciv, 248</li> <li>—, Resolution byv, 213, 228;</li> <li>— of thanks toi, 78</li> <li>—, Valuable donations by .iv, 213, 228;</li> </ul>
<ul> <li>— — papers by, v, v; v, 231, 208</li> <li>— — remarks byv, 217, 280</li> <li>— — report byiv, 228</li> <li>—, Reference to papers byii, 228</li> <li>—, Report ofii, iii; iii, 189</li> <li>—, Report of, as secretaryiii, 96</li> <li>— — treasureriv, 231</li> <li>— — mound exploration near Pine creek, Muscatine county, Iowaiv, 197</li> <li>— — on committee on animal carvings, etciv, 248</li> <li>—, Resolution byv, 231</li> <li>— of thanks toi, 78</li> <li>—, Valuable donations by .iv, 213, 228; v, 224, 235</li> <li>— and W. H. PRATT; Additional ex-</li> </ul>
<ul> <li>— — papers by, v, v; v, 231, 208</li> <li>— — remarks byv, 217, 280</li> <li>— , Reference to papers byiv, 228</li> <li>— , Reference to papers byii, 228</li> <li>— , Report ofii, iii; 11</li> <li>— , Report of as secretaryii, 96</li> <li>— — treasureriv, 231</li> <li>; — — mound exploration near Pine creek, Muscatine county, Iowaiv, 197</li> <li>— — on committee on animal carvings, etciv, 248</li> <li>, Resolution byv, 248</li> <li>, Resolution byiv, 213, 228; v, 224, 235</li> <li>— and W. H. PRATT; Additional ex- plorations at Toolesborn</li> </ul>
<ul> <li>— — papers by, v, v; v, 231, 208</li> <li>— — remarks by, v, 217, 280</li> <li>— — report byiv, 228</li> <li>—, Reference to papers byii, 228</li> <li>—, Report ofii, iii; 189</li> <li>—, Report of, as secretaryii, 96</li> <li>—, remarks as secretaryiv, 231</li> <li>—, end exploration near Pine creek, Muscatine county, 197</li> <li>— — on committee on animal carvings, etciv, 231</li> <li>— — of thanks toi, 78</li> <li>—, Valuable donations byiv, 213, 228; v, 224, 235</li> <li>— and W. H. PRATT; Additional explorations at Toolesborov, 43</li> </ul>
<ul> <li>— — papers by, v, v; v, 231, 208</li> <li>— — remarks by, v, 217, 280</li> <li>— — report by, iv, 228</li> <li>—, Reference to papers by, iii, 228</li> <li>— — report of, iii, iii; 11</li> <li>— — work of, iii, iii; 11</li> <li>99</li> <li>— Report of, as secretary, iii, 96</li> <li>— — treasurer, iv, 231</li> <li>; — — mound exploration near</li> <li>Pine creek, Muscatine county, Iowa, iv, 197</li> <li>— — on committee on animal carvings, etc, iv, 248</li> <li>¬, Resolution by, iv, 213, 228; v, 224, 235</li> <li>— and W. H. PRATT; Additional explorations at Toolesboro, v, 43</li> <li>¬, E. P. LYNCH, H. C. FULTON, C.</li> </ul>
<ul> <li>— — papers by, v, v; v, 231, 208</li> <li>— — remarks by, v, 217, 280</li> <li>— — report by, v, 228</li> <li>—, Reference to papers by, iv, 228</li> <li>—, Reference to papers by, iii, 21</li> <li>— — report of, iii, iii; 189</li> <li>—, Report of, as secretary, iv, 231</li> <li>—, Report of, as secretary, iv, 231</li> <li>—, encound exploration near Pine creek, Muscatine county, 197</li> <li>— — on committee on animal carvings, etc, iv, 231</li> <li>—, encound exploration by, v, 231</li> <li>—, encommittee on animal carvings, etc, v, 231</li> <li>— of thanks to, v, 231</li> <li>— of thanks to, v, 224, 225</li> <li>— and W. H. PRATT; Additional explorations at Toolesboro, v, 43</li> <li>—, E. P. LYNCH, H. C. FULTON, C. H. PRESTON and Mound exploration descretation and second seco</li></ul>
<ul> <li>— — papers by, v, v; v, 231, 208</li> <li>— — remarks by, v, 217, 280</li> <li>— — report by, iv, 228</li> <li>—, Reference to papers by, iii, 228</li> <li>—, Report of, iii, iii; iii, 189</li> <li>—, Report of, as secretary, iii, 96</li> <li>— — treasurer, v, 231</li> <li>; — — mound exploration near Pine creek, Muscatine county, Iowa, iv, 197</li> <li>— — on committee on animal carvings, etc, iv, 248</li> <li>, Resolution by, v, 248</li> <li>, Resolution by, iv, 213, 228; v, 224, 235</li> <li>— and W. H. PRATT; Additional ex- plorations at Toolesboro, v, 43</li> <li>, E. P. LYNCH, H. C. FULTON, C. H. PRESTON and; Mound ex-</li> </ul>
<ul> <li>— — papers by, v, v; v, 231, 208</li> <li>— — remarks byv, 217, 280</li> <li>— — report byiv, 228</li> <li>—, Reference to papers byii, 228</li> <li>—, Report ofii, iii; 11, 189</li> <li>—, Report of, as secretaryiv, 231</li> <li>—, export of, as secretaryiv, 231</li> <li>; — — mound exploration near Pine creek, Muscatine county, Iowa</li></ul>
<ul> <li>— — papers by, v, v; v, 231, 208</li> <li>— — remarks by, v, 217, 280</li> <li>— — report by, v, 228</li> <li>—, Reference to papers by, iii, 228</li> <li>—, Report of, iii, iii; iii, 189</li> <li>—, Report of, as secretary, iii, 96</li> <li>— — treasurer, v, 231</li> <li>—; — mound exploration near Pine creek, Muscatine county, 10va, iv, 197</li> <li>— — on committee on animal carvings, etc, iv, 231</li> <li>—, Resolution by, v, 233</li> <li>—, Resolution by, v, 234</li> <li>—, Resolution by, v, 235</li> <li>— and W. H. PRATT; Additional explorations at Toolesboro, v, 43</li> <li>—, E. P. LYNCH, H. C. FULTON, C. H. PRESTON and; Mound explorations at Toolesboro, Louisa county. Jowa</li> <li>Y 37</li> </ul>
<ul> <li>— — papers by, v, v; v, 231, 208</li> <li>— — remarks by, v, 217, 280</li> <li>— — report byiv, 228</li> <li>—, Reference to papers byii, 228</li> <li>—, Report ofii, iii; 1189</li> <li>—, Report of, as secretaryii, 197</li> <li>—, end exploration near Prine creek, Muscatine county, 197</li> <li>— — on committee on animal carvings, etciv, 231</li> <li>— — of thanks toi, 78</li> <li>—, Valuable donations byiv, 213, 228; v, 224, 235</li> <li>— and W. H. PRATT; Additional explorations at Toolesborov, 43</li> <li>—, E. P. LYNCH, H. C. FULTON, C. H. PRESTON and; Mound explorations at Toolesboro, Louisa county, Iowa</li></ul>
<ul> <li>— — papers by, v, v; v, 231, 208</li> <li>— — remarks by, v, 217, 280</li> <li>— — report by, v, 228</li> <li>—, Reference to papers by, v, 228</li> <li>—, Reference to papers by, iii, 21</li> <li>— — report of, iii, iii; 189</li> <li>—, Report of, as secretary, iii, 96</li> <li>— — treasurer, v, 231</li> <li>— — treasurer, v, 231</li> <li>— — mound exploration near Pine creek, Muscatine county, 10va, iv, 231</li> <li>— — on committee on animal carvings, etc, iv, 248</li> <li>—, Resolution by, v, 231</li> <li>— of thanks to, iv, 248</li> <li>—, Resolution by, v, 231</li> <li>— of thanks to, v, 248</li> <li>—, Valuable donations by, v, 231</li> <li>— of thanks to, v, 248</li> <li>—, Resolution by, v, 231</li> <li>— And W. H. PRATT; Additional explorations at Toolesboro, v, 43</li> <li>—, E. P. LYNCH, H. C. FULTON, C. H. PRESTON and; Mound explorations at Toolesboro, Louisa county, Iowa, v, 37</li> <li>HARRISON, J. H., Analysis of shale</li> </ul>
<ul> <li>— — papers by, v, v; v, 231, 208</li> <li>— — remarks by, v, 217, 280</li> <li>— — report by, v, 228</li> <li>—, Reference to papers by, iii, 228</li> <li>—, Reference to papers by, iii, 21</li> <li>— — report of, iii, iii; iii, 189</li> <li>—, Report of, as secretary, iii, 96</li> <li>— — treasurer, iv, 231</li> <li>—; — — mound exploration near Pine creek, Muscatine county, 108</li> <li>— — on committee on animal carvings, etc, iv, 248</li> <li>—, Resolution by, v, 231</li> <li>— of thanks to, iv, 248</li> <li>—, Resolution by, v, 231</li> <li>— of thanks to, iv, 248</li> <li>—, Valuable donations by .iv, 213, 228; v, 224, 235</li> <li>— and W. H. PRATT; Additional explorations at Toolesboro, v, 43</li> <li>—, E. P. LYNCH, H. C. FULTON, C. H. PRESTON and; Mound explorations at Toolesboro, Louisa county, Iowa, v, 37</li> <li>HARRISON, J. H., Analysis of shale tablet by, iii 108</li> </ul>
<ul> <li>— — papers by, v, v; v, 231, 208</li> <li>— — remarks by, v, 217, 280</li> <li>— — report by, v, 228</li> <li>—, Reference to papers by, iv, 228</li> <li>—, Reference to papers by, iii, 21</li> <li>— — report of, iii, iii; 189</li> <li>—, Report of, as secretary, iii, 96</li> <li>—, Report of, as secretary, iv, 231</li> <li>—, end exploration near</li> <li>Pine creek, Muscatine county, 108</li> <li>—, Resolution by, iv, 231</li> <li>—, or committee on animal</li> <li>carvings, etc, iv, 248</li> <li>—, Resolution by, v, 231</li> <li>— of thanks to, iv, 248</li> <li>—, Valuable donations by, iv, 213, 228; v, 224, 235</li> <li>— and W. H. PRATT; Additional explorations at Toolesboro, v, 43</li> <li>—, E. P. LYNCH, H. C. FULTON, C.</li> <li>H. PRESTON and; Mound explorations at Toolesboro, Louisa county, Iowa, v, 37</li> <li>HARRISON, J. H., Analysis of shale tablet by, ii, 108</li> </ul>
<ul> <li>— — papers by, v, v; v, 231, 208</li> <li>— — remarks by, v, 217, 280</li> <li>— — report by, v, 228</li> <li>—, Reference to papers by, iv, 228</li> <li>—, Reference to papers by, iv, 228</li> <li>—, Report of, ii, iii; iii, 189</li> <li>—, Report of as secretary, iv, 231</li> <li>—, en ound exploration near Pine creek, Muscatine county, 108</li> <li>—, en on committee on animal carvings, etc, iv, 248</li> <li>—, Resolution by, v, 231</li> <li>— of thanks to, iv, 248</li> <li>—, Resolution by, v, 231</li> <li>— of thanks to, iv, 248</li> <li>—, Resolution by, v, 231</li> <li>— of thanks to, iv, 248</li> <li>—, Resolutions by, v, 231</li> <li>— of thanks to, v, 244</li> <li>—, Valuable donations by .iv, 213, 228; v, 224, 235</li> <li>— and W. H. PRATT; Additional explorations at Toolesboro, v, 43</li> <li>—, E. P. LYNCH, H. C. FULTON, C. H. PRESTON and; Mound explorations at Toolesboro, Louisa county, Iowa, v, 37</li> <li>HARRISON, J. H., Analysis of shale tablet by, ii, 108</li> <li>—, Election of, ii, 88; iv, 227</li> </ul>

315

—, Memorial resolutions by.....v, 261

.

	Page
HARRISON, J. H., Report of, as com-	
mittee on constitution v	247.
Valuable denotion by	- 00
-, valuable donation by,	28
HARTLEY, JAMES, Election of iv,	229
HASSELOUIST, L. M iv	229
History Acknowledgment	
TLASTINGS,, ACKNOWledgment	
10	1V
HATCH, W. H., Appointment of, on	
standing committee	247
Election of	021
-, Election of	201
-, Record of report by	228
HATHAWAY, A. D., Election of iv	227
HUDT I G Adrowlodomontoto	85.
LIAUPT, J. G., ACKNOWledgments to. 1,	,00;
ii, 126; iv	, 66
-, Appointment of, on standing	
committee ii 6 90	210
171. stimule	210
-, Election of	64
- $-$ as librarianii.	218
secretary ii	186
Decord of orbibition br	050
-, Record of exhibition by	202
paper by	70
presentation by	253
remarks by	2.1
- ICHIAIKS DY	01
reports by, 1, 9, 17, 19, 20,	, 23,
134. 202.	255
- Reference to as librarian iii	3
work of : 101	910
	210
-, Valuable donation byiii,	28
-, J. J. NAGEL and : List of phenog-	
amous plants	153
Unions plantos and an insenti-	100
HAVEN, S. F., quoted on inscribed	
tabletsiii,	-4
scienceii.	103
HAVERSTICK I: M Election of i	53
LI WINTER, D. W. montered VI	100
HAWKINS, D. WATERHOUSE, 11,	128
-, Record of paper byii,	202
HAWORTH, ELL Collection by ii	45
HAWOPTH EPASMUS Floation of	205
Tattan Grand Likassius, Election 01 V,	200
-, Letter from, on pipes and tab-	
letsiv.	312
HAY FEVER, Remarks on cause of jii	88
HAVDEN E V Floation of	190
TATDEN, F. V., Election of	128
-, Reference to work ofiii, 87,	114
HAYDEN, HORACE EDWARD, Letter	
from on nines and tablets in	205
Harry F H Abstract of more in	000
HAZEN, E. H., ADSTRACT OF MEMOTIAL	
address byiii,	212
-, Acknowledgment to	342
- · Annual address	85
, innuar autress	00
-, Appointment of, on building	
committeeii,	117
standing ii 80 · iii 67	107
1/11. 1/1	910
101; IV,	240
-, Election of	12
— — — as librarianii.	78
president i	66
- $  trustee ii 910. iii 10. iii$	11.
- 11 usice. 11, 218; 111, 13; 1V,	11;
v 145	193

Р	age
HAZEN, E. H., Election of, as vice-	
president	221
-, Identification of supposed tooth	107
Dy	137
-, investigation by, authorizedii,	180
-, necold of address by	1/0
- $ -$ exhibition by i	59
- $ -$ papers by $i 19 32$	33.
$iv 240 \cdot v$	203
- - presentation by.	- 28
- $-$ presidential address by ii	ĩ
remarks by	$20\hat{2}$
report byi.	25
-, Reference to work of	100
-, Report of, as auditing commit-	
tee ii, i	212
— — — — librarianii, ź	213
— — — building committee by ii, I	153
$ -$ special $  \dots$ $v$ , $f$	277
-, Resolution byii,	84
-, Valuable donations by.iii, 61; iv, 2	211
HAZEN, MRS E. H., Election ofi,	76
HAZEN, GENERAL W. B., Remon-	
strance addressed toiv,	223
HEARSAY, SIR J., Reference to work	
of, on Solpugidæ	299
HEDYSARUM mackenzu, Occurrence	
OI	147
HEINZ, FREDERICK, Election ofv,	232
HEISER, R., Reference to library	207
Hurppopping formation Occurrence	507
of i wiji 200	0.61
HER EVILLA automoralei	150
HELENTHENHN canadensei	155
HELIANTHUS grasse-servatus i	159
- hirsutus i	159
- maximiliani Description of iv	28
- - Occurrence of	27
- occidentalis	259
- rigidus. $ -$ i. 1	59
HELICINA chrysocheila, — —v,	62
-occulta,i,	97
- orbiculata, $ -$ v,	62
- subglobosa, $ -$ v,	62
HELIOPHILA pseudargyria, — — ii, 1	92
HELIOPSIS lævis, — —	59
HELIX, Occurrence of, in kitchen-	
middensii, 1	.68
— alternata, Occurrence of i, 1	67
$- auriculata, \dots, v,$	65
- auriformis, $-$ v,	65
-avara,v,	66
$-$ carpenteriana, $  \dots$ $v$ ,	65
$-$ cereoius, $  \dots$ v,	65
$- ciudsa, \dots, 1, 167; 11,$	18
concara,	10

Page
HELIX febigeri, Occurrence ofv, 66
-hirsuta,i, 167
- hopetonensis. $ -$
-hubbardi,
-jejung v. 66
- laburinthica $-$ i 167 · ii 14 · v 66
- major,
-moontana,
-monodon,, 1, 107; 11, 14
- multilineata, $  1, 107; 11, 21, 20$
- perspectica, $ -$
$-porcina,\dots, 1, 167$
- postelliana, $ -$
- profunda, Habits ofii, 10
— —, Occurrence ofi, 167; ii, 21
— pulchella, — —
- <i>pustula</i>
- mustuloides v. 66
- sentemvolva Notes on v 65
strigtella Qagurrongo of i 97 : ji 11
- strutetta, Occurrence of, 57, 11, 14 themaiden i 167, ii 10
- <i>ingrotaes</i> ,
$-uvulgera, -\dots, v, bb$
- varians,
HELLWALD, BARON, quoted on prim-
itive copper mine
HELMINTHOPHILA celata, — — v, 152
- chrysoptera, $ -$
- peregrina,
-pinus,, 152
-ruficapilla. $ $
HELMITHERUS rermirorus, Occurrence
of v 15?
HELOPHOPUS lacustrie i 178
lineatus i 202
Hautan and action and a second
HEMICARPHA suosquarrosa, — —
HEMILEUCA nevadensis, — —
-maia,, 1, 177
HEMIPRONITES crassus, — — 111, 107
HEMMINGS, E. J., Election ofv, 230
HEMPHILL, HENRY, Collection by.v, 51
HENDER, W., Election ofiv, 227
HENDERSON, H. H.,
HENDERSON, HOMER, Picture by
- Valuable donation by
HENDERSON L. F. Election of iii 139
HENLEY R W $-$ iv 228
HENNERIN PÉRE LOUR eited on con-
nor implements i 197
Upper Cuopen E Astrowlode
TIENRY, GEORGE F., ACKnowledg-
II I I I I I I I I I I I I I I I I I I
HENRY, JOSEPH, Unaracter of, cited. v, 241
- cited on antiquities from Petit
Anse
- $-$ classification iv, 339
-, Election of, as honorary mem-
berii, 78
-, Letter from
-, Oversight byiv, 301

Hummy Learny quoted on policy of	age
menry, Joseph, quoted on poncy of	ດມະ
Smithsonian Institutioniv,	295
-, Record of letter from	9
writings by	257
—, Tributes to	298
HENSHAW, HENRY W., Analysis of	
work ofiv,	266
-, Appointment of committee to	
reply toiv,	249
- characterized iv, 281, 291,	313
Criticism by	237
of	380
- Denial of statements by iv. 247.	250
- Discussion of memoir by iv	246
- Objurgation of iv 310: y	911
$-$ , Objurgation of $\dots$ ,	201
-, obscurry of	90 <del>1</del>
quoted on aboriginar art	000
- $        -$	<u></u>
Z(3,	210
-, Reference to work of 1v, 303,	344
-, Resolution concerning v,	200
-, Review of memoir byiv,	338
-, Tribute toiv,	339
Hepatica acutiloba, Blossoming	
ofii, 10,	252
— —, Occurrence ofi,	154
	134
- triloba, Occurrence ofi,	153
HEPP. APGAR. Letter from, on pipes	
and tablets	314
HERACLEUM lanatum Occurrence of i	149
HERET J F W Reference to work	A 10
of on Solougida iii	999
HEREDITY Curious example of iii	191
aroundified in left handedness ii	106
- exemplified in left-manuelless. II,	190
HERIADES <i>variolosa</i> , Occurrence of,	209
FLERMANN, JEAN-FREDERIC, Refer-	
ence to work of, on Solpu-	300
gidæ	283
HERPESTIS rolunaijolia, Occurrence	1.00
of	160
HERRARA, ALPHONSO, Election of 11,	232
HESPERIA hobomok, Occurrence of. 11,	191
- numitor, $ -$	191
$-$ tessellata, $  \ldots$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$	191
-vialis,i, 176; ii, 142,	191
HESPEROTETTIX, Reference to found-	
ing of genusii,	125
— <i>viridis</i> , Notes on	262
HETERASPIS pubescens, Occurrence	
ofi.	172
HETEROCERES (Descriptions of some	
species and varieties of North	
American), mostly new: HER-	
MAN STRECKER	270
HETEROCERUS cuniculus Occurrence	-10
of i	201
- pallidus	203
provention and a second	~00

I	Page
HETERODONAX bimaculatus, Occur-	0
rence ofv.	72
HETEROPHELPS triguttata,, ii.	192
HETERORNELES arbutifolia ii	189
HETEROSCHISMA Founding of ge-	100
nuc nuc	0.0
mus	04
- gracue, Founding of speciesiv,	104
HEUCHERA <i>hispida</i> , Occurrence of .1,	107
- rubescens, $-$ 1,	148
HEXAGONIA bilineata, — —i,	205
HEYWOOD, GEORGE S., Election	
ofi,	56
HIBERNATION of squirrelii,	80
HIEROGLYPHICS, Indianii.	111
- observed in Summit canyon.	
Utah and on Little Pono-agie	
river in Wyoming: I. D. Pur-	
The in a young, 5. D. 101-	149
Urapur E Election of ag honorow	140
fingDay, F., Election of, as nonorary	0
member	z
HIGGINSON, U. M., Tribute to J. D.	
Putnam byiii,	248
HILDER, F. F., Election ofiv,	225
-, Record of lectures by iv, 223,	256
-, Reference to $-$	238
HILGARD, EUGENE W., cited on an-	
tiquitiesiv.	277
$-$ antiquity of man. ii	115
- Petite Anse iv	276
HUL IOUX Floction of	997
HTTL D D	221
HILL, R. D.,	04
HIND, HENRY YOULE, cited on	0*0
ground ice	393
HINDMAN, ADA L., Resolution of	
thanks toi,	78
HINDMAN, DANIEL, Reference to	
work ofv,	43
-, Resolution of thanks toi,	78
HINRICHS, G. H., Appointment of.	
on standing committeeiv.	240
Election of	222
HINRICHS GUSTAVUS cited on Iowa	
storms	83
- Election of as honorary mom-	00
bor	0
Tootunoo her	0
-, Lectures by	1, 33
-, Record of letter from	61
- $-$ lecture by	197
-, Tribute toi,	31
-, Valuable donation byiii,	28
HIPPODAMIA convergens, Occurrence	
ofi,	170
- 5-signata,i, 179, 190, 199.	203
- lecontei,	199
- maculata,, i	173
- narenthesis - i 171 179 190	199
- smiria i	170
- 12-munitata i 171 172 901	202
- 10-puncture,, 1, 1/1, 1/0, 201,	200

Pi	age
HIRSCHFELDER, C. A., Letter from,	
on pipes and tabletsiv, 3	309
-, Record of letter fromv, 2	203
HISKEY, W. O., Election ofi,	7
HISTER abbreviatus, Occurrence of. i, 1	73,
	179
- americanus, i, 171, 173; ii,	11
- lecontei,i. 1	171
- ulkei,	203
HISTORICAL SECTION, Organization	
ofii.	8
Report ofiii.	97
	14
Work of	3.
HISTORY (Reminiscences of the	0
early of the Academy W H	
PRATT ii 1	102
HITCHCOCK ROWN Addrowlodg	100
ment to	66
Hoppe Witten S	110
Posolution of themlants	70
-, Resolution of thanks to	18
HOEPFNER,	228
more floernes, Moritz, cited on primitive	
art iv, ]	116
HOERRING, GEORGE P., Election of. v, 2	247
HOFFMAN, W. J., Election of iii,	68
-, Record of communications by,	
iii, 99, 1	149
papers by iv, iv; v, :	201
$-$ , Reference to $  \dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$	viii
-; Remarks on aboriginal art in	
California and Queen Charlotte	×.
islandsiv, 1	105
-; - the antiquities of New	
Mexico and Arizonaiii.	108
-, Titles of papers by iv. 241	249
- Valuable donation by	28
HOLBBOOK, W. C. Antiquities of	-0
Whiteside county Illinois iii	68
- Election of	.68
- Record of communication by jij	90
HOLDEN WILLIAM Election of it 1	128
Horpep I B Extracts from on	120
ninog and tablata	216
Property of letter from	010
-, necord of letter from	403
HOLLAND, DONALIONS IFOM	40
HOLLY, —, Collection by	08
HOLMAN, R. B., Valuable donation	21 1
Dyi, 2	215
HOLMBERG, E. L., cited on primitive	
artiv, 1	114
HOLMES, FRANCIS S., cited on ancient	
potteryii, 115; iv, 2	277
HOLMES, KATE OSGOOD, Valuable	
donation byi, 2	215
HOLMES, OLIVER WENDELL, Quota-	
tion fromiii, 2	214

- sponsor for Squier and Davis.iv, 289

### Page HOLMES, WILLIAM H., Acceptance of proposal by .....iv, 228, 229 -, Acknowledgment to.....iv, iv -; Ancient pottery of the Mississippi valley.....iv, 123 -, Election of.....i, 9; iv, 229 -, Provision for reception of .... iv, 236 - quoted on ancient art. iv, 282, 283, 286 — — — Indian art .....iv, 345 -, Record of communication by ... i, 73 — — — paper by .....iv, iv - requested to write biography...i, 71 -, Resolution by.....ii, 118 -, Review of memoir by .....iv, 338 -, Tribute to .....iv, 282 Valuable donation by .....iii, 15Holway, E. W., Acknowledgments to.....ii, 258; iii, 169; iv, 27, 65 Holy stones of Wyrick, Discussion of.... ii, 107 HOLYOKE, EDWARD, mentioned in Putnam genealogy ......iii, 199 Holzinger, J. M., Collection by ...iv, 74 HOMOPTERA lunata, Occurrence of. ii, 192HONEY-DEW, Observations on .... iv, 246 HONTON, BARON DE LA, quoted on Indian customs.....ii, 109 HOOKE, G. W., Resolution of thanks to .. 78Hooke, William B., ----...i, 78HOOKER, SIR JOSEPH D., Election of, 78as honorary member.....ii, --, Valuable donation by .....iii, 283 HOPKINS, E. P., Election of.....ii, HOPLIA laticollis, Occurrence of ...i, 191HOPPIN, JERRY, Discovery of mam-moth by.....iii, 177 HORDEUM pratense, Occurrence of. ii, 260 HORN, GEORGE H., Election of ... ii, 128 HORNER, W. E., Testimonial to R. J. Farquharson by .....iv, 202 of, on standing committee...iii, 67 Howard, Orson, Collection by...v, 8 Howe, T. H., Election of .....ii, 118 Howgare, H. W., Valuable dona-tion by......iii, 15 Hoy, P. R., Election of .....v, 278

Page
HOYT, JOHN, Election of
HUBBELL, CHARLES H., — —iii, 174
-, Valuable donation byiv, 207
HUBINGER, MELCHIOR, Election of. v, 233
HUMAN REMAINS (Discovery of ) in a
shell-bed on Rock island : A. S.
TIFFANY. i. 42
HUNPOIDT ALEXANDER VON Cele-
bration of anniversary of i 28
gueted on scientific oridoneo in 282
- quoted on scientific evidence. IV, 200
HUMBOLDT SOCIETY, Record of work
OIIV, VI
HUME, JOHN, ACKNOWledgments
to11, 221, 342
-, Appointment of, on insurance
committeeii, 4
standing $$ ii, 6, 80, 219
- cited on remedies for bark lice. ii, 237
-, Discovery of tablet byiv, 261, 340
— Election of
- $-$ as treasurer
trustee
- First regular member elected ii, 198
- Obituary resolution by ii 12
- Record of report by
-, Reference to work of
-, Report by
-, Treasurer's $ -$
HUME, MRS JOHN, Election of
· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·
HUMPHREY, LEVI,
HUMPHREY, LEVI,
HUMPHREY, LEVI,
HUMPHREY, LEVI,
HUMPHREY, LEVI, — —
HUMPHREY, LEVI,
HUMPHREY, LEVI, — —
HUMPHREY, LEVI,
<ul> <li>HUMPHREY, LEVI,</li></ul>
<ul> <li>HUMPHREY, LEVI,</li></ul>
<ul> <li>HUMPHREY, LEVI,</li></ul>
HUMPHREY, LEVI,
<ul> <li>HUMPHREY, LEVI,</li></ul>
<ul> <li>HUMPHREY, LEVI,</li></ul>
<ul> <li>HUMPHREY, LEVI,</li></ul>
HUMPHREY, LEVI,
<ul> <li>HUMPHREY, LEVI,</li></ul>

Page
HUXLEY, THOMAS H., cited on origin
of lifev, 244
- quoted on scientific method ii, 175
tions"
- Reference to work of on Solou-
ride jii 303
HULLES arborga Occurrence of i 167:
$-$ chersina, $  \dots$ $1, 107$
- electrina, $ -$ 1, 167
- indentata, $ -$
- lineata, $ -$ i, 167; ii, 14
- minuscula, $ -$
- trispinosa, $-$
HYAMS, M. E., Reference to work
of
HVATT ALPHEUS Election of ii 128
Hypochypula maki Occurrence
HIBOGRATHUS Meekl, Occurrence
01
- nuchalls, $ -$
Hybrids (On some) between Calli-
morpha lecontei, Bdl., and C. in-
<i>terrupto-marginata</i> , De Beauv.,
figured on plate iv, figures 5, 6,
7; Herman Strecker ii, 275
HYDATINA physis, Occurrence of v. 64
Hydnocera cuquescens — i 180
- muhescens i 180
- euhfaseiata i 180
Hyppopra (Decemintion of a new)
ITTDROBIA (Description of a new),
with notes on other Rissoldae;
HARRY A. PILSBRYV, 33
- monroensis, Occurrence of $\dots, v, 71^*$
<i>— texana</i> , Founding of speciesv, 33
- wetherbyi, Occurrence ofv, 61
cies
Hydrobius fuscines. Occurrence
ofi. 170, 178
subcurrens i 201 202
Hyprocantinus tricolor — i 170
Hyppocurition migra suringmensio
111DROCHEDIDON RIGHT SAFTRAMENSIS,
II
HYDRECIA niculans, $$
HYDROPHILUS triangularis, — — 1, 202
HYDROPHYLLUM virginicum, — —i, 161
Hydroporus affinis, — —
$-$ catescopium, $  \ldots$ i, 178
- cynctellus,i. 201
- nubilus
- proximis
- munctatus i 170 202
- nemuetus i 170
Hyppospips popps Mombologic lof
inition of
The construction of the second
HYLA versicolor, Occurrence of 11, 17
HYLASTES gracilis, — —

rage
HYMENOPTERA (List of) collected by
J. Duncan Putnam, of Daven-
port, Iowa, with descriptions of
two new species: E. T. CRES-
SON
HYPERASPIS nomata, Habits of i. 38
Occurrence of i 171
- signata Habits of ii 334
Hypppicum agaadamaa Occurrence
infrances canadense, occurrence
01
$-$ mutilum, $  \dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$
$-$ prolificum, $  \dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$
- pyramidatum, $-$ i, 155
- sphærocarpon, $ -$
HYPERPLATYS maculatus, — —i, 172
Hypertelium nigricans. — — v. 74
Hypnum aduncum, — — , , , , 97
HYPOPHLOEUS parallelus. — —i. 181
Hypoprepia cadarerosa Founding of
spoolog ii 270
species
- <i>fucosa</i> , Occurrence of, 191
Hypoxys <i>erecta</i> ,i, 164
HYPPA xylinoides. — —

IANTHINA fragilis, Occurrence of v,	- 58
-globosa,,, v,	-58
ICE (The formation of ground) in	
the rapids of the Mississippi;	
R. J. FARQUHARSON	349
ICE-CAVES, Remarks oni,	43
ICHNEUMON alapsus, Occurrence of.i,	206
- inconstants, $-$	206
-lxtus,	206
-lewisii,i,	206
- pedalis,	206
- propinguus,	206
- suturalis,	206
- variegatus	206
- vinulentus, i.	206
ICTALURUS punctatus. — —	74
ICTERIA virens, — —	156
ICTERUS galbula,	138
- spurius, $ -$ v,	138
IDAHO, Explorations iniii,	83
ILES, MALVERN W., Election of ii,	128
-, Record of collection byii,	214
——————————————————————————————————————	207
-, Valuable donations by iii, 28	, 49
-, Vote of thanks to	164
ILES, T. J., cited on remedies for	
bark liceii,	337
-, Election ofi,	7
-, Record of communications	
byi, 16	, 34
——— paper byi,	14

Dago

Toma well's illata Osamanan an of in	0.0
LEX verticitata, Occurrence ofIv,	00
ILLINOIS, Ancient pottery from1v,	125
- Antiquities of	147
Barly lice in	206
-, Dark nee m	0.4
-, Donations from, $11, 00$ ; $111, 20$	, o±
-, Exploration of mounds in	288;
iii. 135, 173, 186 : iv.	$198^{-1}$
- Extract from geologic report of iv	76
, instruct from geologic report of it	201
-, Indian graves in	291
-, Mormon tablets from	127
—. Mounds ini. 111, 99; ii. 49, 3	354:
iii 88	147
Now wellingly from	19
-, New monusk from	10
Prehistoric cloth from	129
IMPATIENS fulva. Occurrence ofi.	156
INDEPATOR americana	63
Infibitation and a contraction of the second s	60
$-$ or evispina, $  \dots$ $v$ ,	00
- cælatus, $ -$ v,	63
-longisping,	-63 -
- tuber - v	63
Tarpa parament (Angiont connon) do	00
IMPLEMENT (Ancient copper) do-	
nated by E. B Baldwin; A. S.	
TIFFANY	59
INCORPORATION Amendments to ar-	
tiples of	909
ucles of	205
- (see Articles).	
INDEX	281
- Preparation of general v iv 268	270
to outhour on Columnides iii	200
- to authors on solpugidae	308
- genera	269
volumes i-v: W J McGEE. v.	281
INDIAN art iv 105	123
havid mounds (Employetion of	140
- buriai grounds (Exploration of	
six) in the vicinity of the mouth	
of Rock river : J. Gass ii.	354
- currency ii	12
mana/Depart on employetion of)	12
-graves ( Report on exploration of );	0.0.1
J. GASS	291
1 1 1	
- habits	112
— habitsi, 27; iii, — implements	$\frac{112}{86}$
- habits	$\frac{112}{86}$
<ul> <li>habits</li></ul>	112 86
<ul> <li>habits</li></ul>	112 86 72
<ul> <li>habits</li></ul>	$     \begin{array}{c}       112 \\       86 \\       72 \\       32     \end{array} $
<ul> <li>habits</li></ul>	$     \begin{array}{c}       112 \\       86 \\       72 \\       32 \\       29     \end{array} $
<ul> <li>habits</li></ul>	$     \begin{array}{r}       112 \\       86 \\       72 \\       32 \\       29 \\       109     \end{array} $
<ul> <li>habits</li></ul>	$     \begin{array}{r}       112 \\       86 \\       72 \\       32 \\       29 \\       192 \\       20     \end{array} $
<ul> <li>habits</li></ul>	$     \begin{array}{r}       112 \\       86 \\       72 \\       32 \\       29 \\       192 \\       203 \\     \end{array} $
<ul> <li>habits</li></ul>	$     \begin{array}{r}       112 \\       86 \\       72 \\       32 \\       29 \\       192 \\       203 \\       140 \\     \end{array} $
<ul> <li>habits</li></ul>	$     \begin{array}{r}       112 \\       86 \\       72 \\       32 \\       29 \\       192 \\       203 \\       140 \\       141 \\     \end{array} $
<ul> <li>habits</li></ul>	$ \begin{array}{c} 112\\86\\72\\29\\192\\203\\140\\141\\125\end{array} $
<ul> <li>habits</li></ul>	$ \begin{array}{c} 112\\86\\72\\29\\192\\203\\140\\141\\125\\203\end{array} $
<ul> <li>habits</li></ul>	$ \begin{array}{c} 112\\86\\72\\29\\192\\203\\140\\141\\125\\295\end{array} $
<ul> <li>habits</li></ul>	$ \begin{array}{c} 112\\86\\72\\29\\192\\203\\140\\141\\125\\295\\275\end{array} $
<ul> <li>habits</li></ul>	$ \begin{array}{c} 112\\86\\72\\29\\192\\203\\140\\141\\125\\295\\275\\34\\\end{array} $
<ul> <li>habits</li></ul>	112 86 72 32 29 192 203 140 141 125 295 275 ), 34 325
<ul> <li>habits</li></ul>	112 86 72 29 192 203 140 141 125 295 275 ), 34 335
<ul> <li>habits</li></ul>	$\begin{array}{c} 112 \\ 86 \\ 72 \\ 29 \\ 192 \\ 203 \\ 140 \\ 141 \\ 125 \\ 295 \\ 275 \\ 0, 34 \\ 335 \\ 151 \end{array}$
<ul> <li>habits</li></ul>	$\begin{array}{c} 112\\ 86\\ 72\\ 32\\ 29\\ 192\\ 203\\ 140\\ 141\\ 125\\ 295\\ 275\\ 335\\ 151\\ 84\\ \end{array}$
<ul> <li>habits</li></ul>	$\begin{array}{c} 112\\ 86\\ 72\\ 29\\ 192\\ 203\\ 140\\ 141\\ 125\\ 295\\ 275\\ 0, 34\\ 335\\ 151\\ 84\\ 311\\ \end{array}$
<ul> <li>habits</li></ul>	$\begin{array}{c} 112\\ 86\\ 72\\ 29\\ 192\\ 203\\ 140\\ 141\\ 125\\ 295\\ 275\\ 335\\ 151\\ 84\\ 311\\ 108\\ \end{array}$
<ul> <li>habits</li></ul>	$112 \\ 86 \\ 72 \\ 29 \\ 192 \\ 203 \\ 140 \\ 141 \\ 125 \\ 275 \\ 335 \\ 151 \\ 84 \\ 311 \\ 108 \\ 997 \\ 100 \\ 70 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100 \\ 100$

1

Dama
INDIANS, Relations of theiii, 4; iv, 255, 288, 345
INGERSOLL, ERNEST, cited on the Na-
- Election of ii 128
-; On a collection of mollusks from
Utah and Coloradoii, 130
-, Reference to work of
(Report on the) collected by Cap-
tain Jones' expedition to north-
western Wyoming in 1873; J.
- $ -$ in the vicinity of Spring
Lake Villa, Utah county, Utah,
during the summer of 1875; J.
INSCRIBED ROCK at Sterling Illinois
W. H. PRATT iii, 89
INSCRIPTIONS, Ancient. ii, 142, 172; iii, 72
- on bowlders
- Bark lice in ii 296
-, Birds of
-, Botany ofi, 153; ii, 126, 258; iii,
$-$ Donations from $\frac{169; 1V, 27, 64}{169; 1V, 27, 64}$
-, Hymenoptera from
-, Mounds in
-, Orthoptera fromi, 249
-, Rockford shales of
summer of 1887; Frederick
STARR
IOWA ACADEMY OF SCIENCES, Memo-
Iowa City, Birds of
IOWA HISTORICAL RECORD, Quota-
tion fromiv, 337
- purpurea, $-$ i 161
Ips quadrisignatus, $  .i$ , 170, 173; $ii$ , 10
IRELAND, Aboriginal art in, cited.iv, 112
IRIS versicolor, Occurrence of
byiii, 28
IRON from moundsii, 155; v, 111
ISCHNOPTERA bivittata, Founding of
———, Notes oni. 265
$-$ pennsylvanica, $  \dots$ i, 249
- unicolor, $-$
-, Occurrence of
ITALY, Donations fromiii, 41
ITHYCERUS noveboracensis, Occurrence
Ivesia $aordoni,$
, , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , ,

[PROC. D. A. N. S., Vol. V.]

[July 3, 1893]

Page
JACKMAN, W. A., Letter from, on
pipes and tabletsiv, 310
JACKSON, J. K., cited on ground
iceii, 354
JACKSON COUNTY, Mounds inii, 83,
155, 219
JACKSON, SAMUEL, Testimonial to R.
J. Farquharson byiv, 202
JACKSON, SHELDON, cited on antiqui-
tiesiii, 114
JACKSON, W. H., cited on Indian
structuresiii, 109
JAENICKE, —, Election ofv, 228
JAMAICA, Solpugidæ fromiii, 268
JAMES, EDWIN, cited on Solpugidae.iii, 271
-, Reference to work ofi, 45; ii, 280
JAN, GEORGES, cited on Pyrgulopsis.v, 10
JANTHINA fragilis, Occurrence of. ii, 241
-globosa,ii, 241
JAPPE, THOMAS H., Election of v, 229
-, Record of address byv, 201
- $ -$ discussion by
JARVIS, FRANK I., Valuable donation
by
JASPIDEA <i>lepiania</i> , Occurrence of. II, 192
JEFFERSON, THOMAS, quoted on
Invorre I S Flortion of ii 91
JENERES, J. S., Election of
hy iii 98
JEXKINS MRS G W Election
of
JEVONS, W. STANLEY, quoted on cur-
rency
JEWETT, COLONEL, Acknowledgment
toii, 249
-, Collection byii, 238
Jounson, Andrew, Friendship of,
for R. J. Farquharsoniv, 203
JOHNSON, D. F., Acknowledgments
toi, 143, 146, 193
JOHNSON, H. A., Election of 11, 25
JOHNSON, U. B., $-$
JOHNSON, SAMUEL, Meeting in com-
memoration of
JOHNSON, WILLIAM, Valuable dona-
Town O O eited on entionities in 977
Jones, U. U., cited on antiquities. IV, 217
turo
- - conner ornaments $=$ 198
- - prehistoric cloth i 120
— — — sacrificial mounds ii 100
- Election of
JONES, MARCUS E. Acknowledge
ments toiii, 169: iv. 27
JONES, P. B., Eclipse observation
byi. 27

Page
JONES, THOMAS T., Election of, as
honorary memberi, 2
JONES, WILLIAM A., Association of J.
D. Putnam withiii, 232
- cited on primitive artiv, 114
-, Election ofii, 128
-, Reference to expedition by i, 187;
ii, 281
— — — work ofiii, 243
JORDAN, DAVID STARR, Acknowledg-
ment tov, 74
-, cited on Missouri fishesv, 75
Joslyn, Mound exploration near. iv, 198
Joule, JAMES PRESCOTT, cited on
heati, 91
JOURDANET, DENIS, cited on syphi-
litic bones iii, 124
JUDY, A. M., Acknowledgment to. iv, 254
-, Appointment of, on standing
committee
-, Election ofiv, 213
-, Resolution byv, 195
-, Work of, on lecture committee iv, 238
JUGLANS californica, Occurrence of. 11, 37
-cinerea,, 1, 163; 11, 37
$- mgra, \dots$ 1, 163; 11, 37
$-regula, -\dots, 11, 37$
- rupestris, $-$
JUNCO hyematis, $-$ v, 143
JUNCUS balticus, $ $ $1V, 28$
-vaseyi,
$JUNONIA lavinia, \dots 11, 191$

KANSAS, Botany ofiv,	-29
-, Donations from ii, 61; iii, 21	, 35
—, Fossils fromiii,	162
-, Hymenoptera fromi,	209
-, Obsidian implements iniii,	86
-, Salt marsh ini,	39
—, Solpugidæ fromiii,	251
KARSCH, F., cited on Solpugidæiii,	251
—, Reference to work of, — — iii,	304
KARWARTH, HENRY, Election of iv,	227
KAUP, I. J., Reference to work of,	
on Solpugidæiii,	291
KEFERSTEIN, A.,iii,	290
KELLER, FERDINAND, cited on Swiss	
lake dwellingsi,	130
KELLEY, F. W., Election ofi,	69
KELLOGG, A., cited on <i>Ceanothus</i> v,	169
-, Election ofii,	25
—, Letter fromii,	117
KELLOGG, C. F., Election of iii,	161
-, Valuable donation byiv,	213

Page
KENNICOTT, ROBERT, Election of, as
honorary memberi, 8
KENTUCKY, Ancient pottery from . iv. 125
- Crinoids from iv 83 103
- Donations from ii 61 · iii 35
V Portur Poteny of in 20
KEOKUK, DOLAHY OI
KEYES, CHARLES ROLLIN, cited on
vireov, 151
- quoted on bronzed gracklev, 138
-, Recommendation concerning
paper by
<ul> <li>Becord of papers by v 264 268</li> </ul>
- and H S WILLIAMS: Preliminary
appoteted estalorus of the birds
annotated catalogue of the birds
01 10Wa
KIEL, J. B., Election of
KILLIAN, E. A., Valuable donation
byiii, 28
KIMBALL, A., Resolution of thanks
to
KING CLAPENCE Election of jui SI
KING, CLARENCE, EACTION OF
MING, J. D., — —
, valuable donation by
KINGSBOROUGH, LORD, cited on Pe-
ruvian antiquitiesiv, 262
KINSEY, J. C., Election of
Kirby, E. P., — —
KIRBY, WILLIAM Reference to work
of on Solpuride jii 285-288
01, 01 001pugiuz
292, 294, 298
KIRK, FRANKLIN, Election of1, 64
-, Record of contract with
KIRTLAND, JARED P., Election of, as
honorary memberii, 78
-, Record of death of
KITCHEN-MIDDENS, Description of, ii, 156
- Occurrence of ii 292
KITTARY MODEST Reference to
work of on Solnumide iii 205 200
Work of, on sorpugidæ. in, 295, 296
KLOTZSCH, JOHANN FRIEDRICH, CITED
on Arctostaphylos
KLUG, OTTO, Election ofii, 231
KNAPP, N. M.,
-, Collection by iv, 83
KNER, RUDOLPH, Reference to work
of on Solpugidæ iji 297
Kocg A C gited on man and mas
todon iv 971 999
10001117, 274, 522
- quoted on mastodon
-, Reference to work of
KOCH, C. L., cited on Solpuga iii, 251
-, Reference to work of, on Sol-
pugidæ.iii, 290-292, 295, 296, 298, 303
Kocu, F. J., Valuable donation by iv 20
KOCH GUSTAY Election of iv 220.
Koon L ii out
Korn (I E A Defenence to mult
KOLB, U. F. A., Reference to work
- 6 - 61-1 - 1 - 000

I	Page
KOONTZ, ALPHONSE, Acknowledg-	0
ment tov,	81
KRABBENHOFT, GEORGE, Election	
ofv,	232
KRABBENHOFT, THEODORE,V,	232
KRACKE, FRANK,	227
KRAMER, GEORGE F., iv,	227
KRAUSE, ROBERT,	205
KRUSE, CONRAD,	202
KUESTER, AUGUSTUS, cited on gun-	
shot woundsi,	-93
KUHNEN, NICHOLAS, Acknowledg-	
ment toiv.	iii
-, Appointment of, on standing	
committeev.	246
Collection byiv.	238
Election of	139
- $-$ as treasurer	245
Enrollment of, as life member.iv.	249
On committee to solicit subscrip-	
tionsiv.	223
Report of as treasurer	266
- Valuable donations by i. 215 : v.	231
KUHNEN, N. V., Election of iii	146
KUHNIA eupatorioides Occurrence	1 10
of i	158
KULP W O Election of iv	297
KURNELER H iii	139
KURT M Collection by jii	130
recting many concerton by sesses shifty	100

TIMMONI		O
TABIOSY	canancanaa,	Occurrence

ofv,	-72
- lineata, $ -$ v,	-72
LACCOBIUS agilis,	202
LACCOPHILUS decipiens, i, 201,	202
- maculosus, $ -$	178
- truncatus, $ -$ i,	178
LACHNOSTERNA fusca, — —i,	190
LACON rectangularis, — —i,	180
LACTUCA canadensis, — —i,	159
LEMOPHLEUS biguttatus, — — i,	170
L.EVICARDIUM lævigatum, — — V,	$65^{*}$
— mortoni, — —ii, 245; v,	65
— serratum, — —ii, 245; v,	$65^{*}$
LAHMAN, V. M., Acknowledgment	
tov,	- 81
LAHONTAN, BARON DE, quoted on In-	
dian customsii,	109
LAMARCK, J. B. P. A. DE, Reference	
to work of, on Solpugidæ. iii, 286,	291
LAMBACH, HENRY, Election ofii,	205
-, Valuable donation byii,	-65
LAMELLARIA pellucida, Occurrence	
ofv,	-56
LANIUM amplexicantle	170

I	age
LANCASTER, E. RAY, Reference to	
work of, on Solpugidaeiii,	306
LANCET-PIECE, Morphologic defini-	
tion ofiv,	77
LANDA, DIEGO DE, cited on Indian	1.0.0
customs	122
LANDRY, S. F., Election of	222
LANE, MRS J. T.,	70
LANGLEY, SAMUEL FIERPONT, Report	90.1
Tribute to	201
LANGUAGE Primitive	111
LANGURIA <i>lata</i> Occurrence of i	179
LANIUS borealis. — — V	149
- (Collurio) ludovicianus excubitori-	2.10
des	149
LAPHAM, INCREASE A., cited on In-	
dian artiv,	289
- prehistoric clothi,	129
-, Election of, as honorary mem-	
beri,	8
- (Notice of the late), LL. D.; C.	
C. PARRYii,	29
- quoted on the peopling of Amer-	00.
10a1V,	297
LAPHAMIA stansburiana, Occurrence	140
Ul	148
LAPPA officinatis,	109
LARRA Unicincui, — —, 194,	207
ment to	81
LABRADA <i>argentata</i> . Occurrence of i	208
- montana	208
- tarsata	$\bar{208}$
- terminata,	208
LARTET, EDOUARD, cited on antiqui-	
tiesiv,	320
LARUS argentatus smithsonianus, Oc-	
currence ofv,	114
- delawarensis,	115
- franklini, $-$ v,	115
LASEA $rubra$ , — —	66*
LASTARRIEA, Remy; C. C. PARRY. V,	35
- chuensis, Characterization of spe-	9.0
Linogmia	- 30
$-$ unearis, $   \cdots$ $\cdot$	- 90
LATHAN B G cited on races iv	- 907
LATHAN, MRS R. E. Election of iii	134
Valuable donation by	246
LATHRIMEUM sordidum, Occurrence	- 10
ofi.	170
LATHROBECTES formidabilis, Effects	
of bite ofiii,	254
LATHROBIUM longiusculum, Occur-	
rence ofi,	170
LATHROP, D., Election of, as honor-	
ary memberi,	2

LATITYRUS cenosas, Occurrence of, 150
LATIRUS cayohuesonicus, — — V, 51
$-$ infundibulum, $  \dots$ v, 51
LATREILLE, PIERRE-ANDRE, cited on
Solpugidæ
- Reference to work of iii 282-285
-, Reference to work of,
289-291, 295, 500
LATRIDIUS kirbyi, Occurrence of1, 179
$- pumilus, \dots, 1, 203$
LAUMAN, CHARLES N., Letter from,
on pipes and tabletsiv. 311
LAVA plains of Idaho iii 84
Internet Floring of in 198
LEA, ISAAC, Election of
LEACH, WILLIAM ELFORD, Reference
to work of, on Solpugidæ in, 285
LEBIA guttula, Occurrence ofi, 190
-viridis,,, i, 178, 200
LECANIUM acericola Habits of i. 37
- Notes on i 37
Decord of discussion on ii 149
- acericorticis, Habits of 11, 255
, Occurrence of
- maclura, Notes onii, 340
-min ii. 339
TE CLAIDE ASTONE Donation of
LE CLAIRE, ANTOINE, DOMATION OF
valuable papers of
property of
, Relics of
LE CLAIRE ANTOINE J., Election of, ii, 255
Valuable denstions by ii 955
-, valuable donations by ii, 255;
-, valuable donations by
LE CLAIRE, JOSEPH A., Election of .i, 76
LE CLAIRE, JOSEPH A., Election of. i, 76 LE CONTE, JOHN L., cited on Solpug-
LE CLAIRE, JOSEPH A., Election of .i, 76 LE CONTE, JOHN L., cited on Solpug- idae
-, Valuable donations by, 255; iii, 58, 65 Le CLAIRE, JOSEPH A., Election of.i, 76 Le CONTE, JOHN L., cited on Solpug- idae
—, Valuable donations by
<ul> <li>–, Valuable donations by</li></ul>
<ul> <li>–, Valuable donations by</li></ul>
<ul> <li>–, Valuable donations by</li></ul>
<ul> <li>, Valuable donations byii, 253, 65</li> <li>LE CLAIRE, JOSEPH A., Election of. i, 76</li> <li>LE CONTE, JOHN L., cited on Solpug- idaeiii, 305</li> <li>, Descriptions of Coleoptera byi, 268</li> <li>, Election of, as honorary mem- berii, 78</li> <li>, Letter fromii, 78</li> <li>, Obituary notice ofiv, 230</li> </ul>
<ul> <li>–, Valuable donations by</li></ul>
<ul> <li>, Valuable donations by</li></ul>
<ul> <li>, Valuable donations by</li></ul>
<ul> <li>, Valuable donations by</li></ul>
<ul> <li>, Valuable donations by</li></ul>
<ul> <li>, Valuable donations byii, 253, iii, 58, 65</li> <li>LE CLAIRE, JOSEPH A., Election of. i, 76</li> <li>LE CONTE, JOHN L., cited on Solpug- idteiii, 305</li> <li>, Descriptions of Coleoptera byi, 268</li> <li>, Election of, as honorary mem- berii, 78</li> <li>, Letter fromii, 117</li> <li>, Obituary notice ofiv, 230</li> <li>, Reference to founding of species byi, 201</li> <li>, Tribute toii, 118</li> <li>, Valuable donation byii, 16</li> <li>LECURES, Summary ofiv, 234</li> </ul>
<ul> <li>, Valuable donations byii, 253, 65</li> <li>LE CLAIRE, JOSEPH A., Election of. i, 76</li> <li>LE CONTE, JOHN L., cited on Solpug- idaeiii, 305</li> <li>, Descriptions of Coleoptera byi, 268</li> <li>, Election of, as honorary mem- berii, 78</li> <li>, Letter fromii, 78</li> <li>, Letter fromii, 117</li> <li>, Obituary notice ofiv, 230</li> <li>, Reference to founding of species byii, 118</li> <li>, Valuable donation byii, 16</li> <li>LECTURES, Summary ofiv, 236</li> <li>LEDA acuta, Occurrence ofii, 244</li> </ul>
<ul> <li>, Valuable donations byiii, 253, iiii, 58, 65</li> <li>LE CLAIRE, JOSEPH A., Election of. i, 76</li> <li>Le CONTE, JOHN L., cited on Solpug- idaeiii, 305</li> <li>, Descriptions of Coleoptera byi, 268</li> <li>, Election of, as honorary memberii, 117</li> <li>, Obituary notice ofiv, 230</li> <li>, Reference to founding of species byi, 201</li> <li>, Tribute toii, 118</li> <li>, Valuable donation byii, 16</li> <li>LECURES, Summary ofiv, 236</li> <li>LEDA acuda, Occurrence ofii, 244</li> <li><i>jamaiecnsis</i>, —v, 68*</li> </ul>
<ul> <li>, Valuable donations byii, 253, iii, 58, 65</li> <li>LE CLAIRE, JOSEPH A., Election of. i, 76</li> <li>LE CONTE, JOHN L., cited on Solpug- idteiii, 305</li> <li>, Descriptions of Coleoptera byi, 206</li> <li>, Election of, as honorary mem- berii, 78</li> <li>, Letter fromii, 117</li> <li>, Obituary notice ofiv, 230</li> <li>, Reference to founding of species byi, 201</li> <li>, Tribute toii, 118</li> <li>, Valuable donation byii, 16</li> <li>LECURES, Summary ofiv, 236</li> <li>LEDA acuta, Occurrence ofiv, 236</li> <li>LE DUC, WILLIAM, Collection by, 26</li> </ul>
<ul> <li>, Valuable donations byiii, 253, 65</li> <li>LE CLAIRE, JOSEPH A., Election of. i, 76</li> <li>LE CONTE, JOHN L., cited on Solpug- idaeiii, 305</li> <li>, Descriptions of Coleoptera byi, 268</li> <li>, Election of, as honorary mem- berii, 78</li> <li>, Letter fromii, 177</li> <li>, Obituary notice ofiv, 230</li> <li>, Reference to founding of species byii, 118</li> <li>, Valuable donation byii, 16</li> <li>LECTURES, Summary ofiv, 236</li> <li>LEDA acuta, Occurrence ofiv, 236</li> <li>LEDA acuta, Collection byv, 68*</li> <li>LEE Duc, WILLIAM, Collection byv, 26</li> </ul>
<ul> <li>, Valuable donations by</li></ul>
<ul> <li>–, Valuable donations by</li></ul>
<ul> <li>, Valuable donations by</li></ul>
<ul> <li>, Valuable donations by</li></ul>
<ul> <li>, Valuable donations by</li></ul>
<ul> <li>, Valuable donations by</li></ul>
<ul> <li>, Valuable donations by</li></ul>
<ul> <li>–, Valuable donations by</li></ul>

1	Page
LEMMON, J. G., Collection by . i, 147; iv	52
- Dedication of species to	192
- Floation of	29
-, Election of	00
-, Reference to work of	281
LEONARD, C. M., Election of iv,	227
LEONARD, N. R., Valuable donation	
hy i	916
$T = \frac{1}{2}$	1.01
LEONURUS caraiacus, Occurrence of. 1,	101
LEPIDIUM intermedium, $$ i,	155
-virginicum,	155
LERIDORTERA (List of) collected in	
Calanda dania the meeted in	
Colorado during the summer of	
1872; J. D. PUTNAM	182
port Iowa · J. D. PUTNAN i	174
( the) of Muccotine country	<b>T I T</b>
-( the) of Muscathe county,	
Iowa; ALICE B. WALTON11,	191
LEPOMIS <i>cuanellus</i> . Occurrence of v.	-79
- humilis	79
averaletie :	70
-megalous,	10
LEPROSY, Work of R. J. Farquhar-	
son oniv.	205
LEPTARCTICA decia Occurrence of ii	272
dimidiata	575
$-$ atimitatiana, $  \dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$	210
-lena,	272
LEPTON bowmani, — —v.	$66^{*}$
- fabaaella v	66*
I EDITING A countrollio	100
$\operatorname{Lieptuka}_{i}$	180
- cnrysocoma, $ -$	200
- cribripennis, $ -$ i,	180
- nitens	172
- obliterata i	200
- <i>oonerana</i> ,	200
$-propinqua,\dots, 1,$	200
$-$ rufibasis, $  \dots$ $1,$	180
- sanguinea	180
- sermuculata i	180
out manufate	100
- subargentata,	200
LEPYRUS $colon, \dots, 1,$	191
LERCH, A. J., Election of	227
LERCHE C R Reference to work	
of iii	901
T	201
LERCHEN, HERMAN, Election of111,	146
-, Valuable donation byiv,	-20
LESLIE, CHARLES C., Acknowledge-	
mont to	110
	110
, Election of	- 69
-, Valuable donation byiii,	-16
LESPEDEZA capitata, Transfer of spe-	
cios ii	196
Instacta chun Depenin tion	120
- <i>teptostachya</i> , Description 11,	120
- violacea, Occurrence ofii,	126
LESQUEREUX, LEO, Election ofii.	128
- Reference to work of ii	206
I print portlandia Ocommones of	175
LETHE portanata, Occurrence of	110
LETHIERRY, L., Collection by iii,	131
-, Valuable donation byiii.	102
LEUCARCTIA acroad. Occurrence	
of i 177 ii	109
01	10.

Page
LEUCOZONIA cingulifera, Occurrence
ofv, 51
LEVERETT, FRANK, Election ofv, 222
Lewis, H. W., — —
LEWIS, JAMES, Acknowledgments
to ii 130 249
- Election of ii 25
- Letter from ii 117
Thurse Marsey Ashawladamont
LEWIS, MELISSA, ACKHOWIEUghient
T
LIATRIS squarrosa, Occurrence of, 158
LIBELLULA composita, — — … 1, 205
-forensis, 1, 204, 205
- saturata,, 1, 204, 205
LIBRARIAN, Reports of i, 150; ii, 57, 213;
iii, 96; iv, 215, 235; v, 197,
210, 236, 265
-, Work of
LIBRARIES containing works on Sol-
pugidæ
LIBRARY, Additions to the i. 222: iii 14
- Catalogue of the i 226
- Condition v 265
Contentsii 75
Crowth iii 2
-, Growth $ -,$ $+,$ $+,$ $+,$ $+,$ $+,$ $+,$ $+,$ $+$
LIBRARY ASSOCIATION, ACKnowledg-
ment to the n, vi
LICHTENSTEIN, HEINRICH, Reference
to work of, on Solpugidain, 282
LICK, JAMES, Tribute toi, 67
LIFE, Increased duration of hu-
manv, 243
LIGHTNING phenomena at Black-
hawk; W.H. PRATTiii, 91
- rod, the Chambersiii, 179; iv, 41
LIGHTON, THOMAS, Acknowledgment
toi. 27
- Acquisition of telescope from ii 197
- Election of i 8
- Record of remarks hy i 14 25
Reference to work of i 27
Lignve famiatus Notos on v 67
LIGUNS Jasciaias, Notes of
- Occurrence of
LIGUSTRUM $plicinum$ , — —1, 150
LIGYRUS morio, $-$
LILIUM canadense, $ $ $1, 164$
— parryi, Founding of speciesii, 189
- philadelphicum, Occurrence of. i, 164
LILLIBRIDGE, D. R., Election of iii, 107
LILLIS, W. M., $v$ , 229
LILY (A new California); C. C.
PARRYii. 188
LIMA scabra, Occurrence of, ii, 243 : v. 70*
$- sauamosa, ii 243 \cdot v 70*$
-tepera, v 70*
- trilineata i 181
LIMAX castaneus — ji 120
Lups Morphologia definition of in 77
Linbs, atorphotogic demition of iv, 77

Page	ļ
LIMENITIS gouldii, Identification of.ii, 255	
- misipus, Occurrence of.i, 191, 197; ii, 191	
-ursula,	
- weidemeirii	
LINNEA bulimoides iii 132	
- caperata $-$ i 166: ii 18	
- cutaeconium $-$ ii 122	
$-callesoptam, -\ldots, 1, 152$	
$-conumenta, \dots, v, 09$	
$- aestatiosa, \dots, 1, 100; 11, 132$	
$-numuls,\dots, v, 48, 69$	
$-$ olodes, $  \dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$	
$-$ palustris, $  \dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $1, 132$	
- reflexa, $ -$	
- stagnalis, $  .$ $.$ $.$ $.$ $.$ $.$ $.$ $.$ $.$ $.$	
LIMNOPHYSA bonnevillensis, Founding	ļ
of speciesv, 6	
- palustris, Occurrence ofii, 143	
LIMOSA fedoa, — —	
LINARIA canadensis. — —	
LINDAHL, JOSUA, Election of	
- Record of exhibition by iii 134	
LINDLEY CLARENCE T Appointment	
of committee to investigate	
charges by 291	
enarges by	
, on standing committee II, 80;	
111, 107, 101	
-, Election of	
- $-$ as librarian	
secretary of section	
trustee iv, 240	
-, Expulsion ofv, 222	
-; Mound explorations in 1875. i, 111	
-; Jackson county, Iowa.ii, 83	
- Record of communications	
byiii. 94, 149	
- $-$ papers by, ii. 5.70	
- - report by. ii 94	
- Reference to work of jui 90 100 132	
- Refutation of charges by y 921	
Poport of as librarian jii 140	
Posolution by iv 921	
and C. I. Drump, Erplantion of	
- and O. L. FRATT; Exploration of	
nine mounds in Kock Island	
county, Illinois, May 19 to 23,	
1881in, 173	
LINDSAY, R. F., Valuable donation	
byiv, 241	
LINDSEY, J. E., Election of	
LINGLE, DAVID, $-$	
LINGULA pyramidata, Occurrence of.v, 71*	
LINN.EUS, SIR CHARLES, Reference to	
work of, on Solpugidaeiii. 283	
LINTNER, J. A., Acknowledgment	
toii. 123, 342	
- cited on bark lice ii 297 340	
- Election of ii 198	
- Letter from on pipes and tab-	
lote in pipes and tab-	
1015	

	Page
LINUM <i>virginianum</i> , Occurrence of .i,	155
LIOTIA cruentata, — — $\mathbf{v}$ ,	62
$-$ muricata, $  \dots$ $v$ ,	62
- tricarinata, $ -$ v,	62
LIOPLAX subcarinata, — — i,	166
LIPARIS <i>lilifolia</i> , — — i,	164
LIRIODENDRON tulipifera, — —i,	154
LISTRUS interruptus, — —i,	191
- senilis, $ -$ i,	200
LITHODOMUS antillarum, — —ii,	244
$-$ bisulcatus, $  \ldots$ $v$ ,	69*
$-$ forficatus, $  \ldots$ $v$ ,	69*
- lithopagus, $-$	249
- niger, $ -$	69*
LITHOSIA angillacea, — —	186
LITHOSPERMUM arvense, — — IV,	66
-hirtum,	161
- longiftorum, Exclusion ofii,	172
, Occurrence of	161
- officinale,	255
LITHURGUS apicalis, — —1,	209
LITIOPA bomby $x$ , — —V,	- 59
- striata,	Z40
LITTLER, R. M., Acknowledgment	0.0
to	90
-, valuable donation byiv,	19
LITTORINA angulijera, Occurrence	2 50
0111, 240; v, 40	), 09 940
$-$ and and, $  \dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$	240
-gaaaaa, ii 240. y 46 4'	7 50
= lineata $=$	. 50
- tilleada,	210
- maricala, ii	240
_ trochiformis ii	250
$ \frac{1}{2}$	59
LIVINGSTONE DAVID cited on African	00
language	72
writing	111
LIVONA <i>pica</i> . Occurrence ofv.	63
LLOYD, JOHN, Titles of lectures by.ii.	202
LOBELIA cardinalis. Occurrence of. i.	159
- puberula, $ $ $$ $$ $$ $i$ ,	160
- spicata, $-$ i,	160
$-$ syphilitica, $  \dots$ $\mathbf{i}$ ,	159
LOESS, Fossils of theii,	14
-, Occurrence ofi,	97
LOLIUM perenne, — —	260
LONG, STEPHEN H., Reference to ex-	
pedition byii, 280; iii,	272
LONGCHAMPS, SELYS, cited on Neu-	
ropterai,	205
LONGFELLOW, HENRY W., Quotations	
from ii, 174, iii,	213
- sponsor for Squier and Davis.iv,	289
LONGITARSUS, Occurrence of genus. i,	181
LONGPRÉ, L. J., Election ofiii,	94
LONGS PEAK, Record of ascent ofi.	12

Page
LONICERA ciliata, Occurrence ofi, 150
- flava
LOPHANTHUS lepetoides
- unlientalius i 151
Toppopure quality
LOPHODYTES cucultures, $  \dots$ $v$ , 110
LORD, J. K., cited on shell money. 11, 42
LORD, JOHN, Record of lectures by.11, 207
LORENZEN, JENS, Election of ii, 205
LORIPES edentula, Occurrence of, v. 46, 66*
Los ANGELES Aboriginal naintings
nos rindines, riboriginar paintings
Ten <i>Insuratio</i> Oceaning of 100
LOTA <i>lacustris</i> , Occurrence of
LOUISA COUNTY, Antiquities in 111, 183
- -, Elephant pipes from iv, 271
Mounds of iii, 140, 189; v. 37
LOUISIANA Ancient pottery from iv. 125
- Antiquities from iv 976
Densitions from
-, Donations from.
LOUNSBURY, A., Election of1, 33
Louse, The maple bark
LOVE, JOHN, Valuable donation by . iii, 16
LOWER CALIFORNIA Flora of iv. 35-38 .
v 171 187
Now plant from y 96
-, New plant from
LOWREY, SARAH, Resolutions of
thanks to $$ 1, 78; 11, 255
Loxia curvirostra minor, Occurrence
of
- leucontera - v 141
Toxovery marging y 108
LOXONEMA perturbation, $  \ldots$ $\sqrt{100}$
Loxopeza a triceps,, 178
-grandis,, 1, 169
LUBBOCK, SIR JOHN, cited on antiqui-
tiesiv, 275, 277
Cherokee syllabary ii. 111
- man and mastodon iv 323
Critician of iv 201
- quoted on American antiqui-
ties
— — — neglected discoveries iv, 294
LUCANUS dama, Occurrence ofi, 171
LUCAS, HIPPOLYTE, cited on Solpu-
giden iii 972
Poference:to work of iii 200
-, Reference to work of, $ -$
292, 293, 295-299
LUCIDOTA atra, Occurrence of, 171
LUCINA costata, — — $\ldots$ V, 66*
LUCINA costata, — —
LUCINA costata, $-$
LUCINA costata, $-$ , $0.6^{\circ}$ ,
LUCINA costata, — —

T 0 0 00	
LUCINA squamosa, Occurrence of v, 60	7
- tenuicostata, $ -$ v, 60	*
- tigerina, $ -$ ii, 245; v, 66	*
$-$ trisulcata, $  \dots$ $\mathbf{v}$ , 60	*
LUDLOW, E., Election of	27
LUDWIG, RUDOLPH, cited on crin-	
oidsiv. 7	8
LUDWIGIA palustris, Occurrence of ii, 25	59
- nolucarna $-$ i 1	57
LUNSDEN J A Election of iv 29	27
LUREPUS longulus Occurrence of i 18	1
101 ERUS ionguius, Occurrence or, 10	<u>n</u>
10 10	21
- meruca, $ -$	1
LUSE, Z. C., Address by	1
-, valuable donation by	9
LUTRICOLA gruneri, Occurrence of. v, 6	57
LYCHNIS githago, $-$	60
$-$ vespertina, $  \dots$ $12$	26
LYCENA antægon, — — i, 185, 18	39
— comyntas, — — i, 175 ; ii, 19	)1
- exilis, $ -$ i, 19	)7
- heteronca,i, 19	)7-
-lycea, -	35
-mclissa,	35
- nealecta ii, 19	)1
- orbitulus i. 18	la.
- nheres i 19	17
- negudaraiolus - ii 199 10	1
-pscuuchylous, iv	17
$\Gamma$ respectively the sum of the second seco	11
	:11
$T_{\text{maggar}}(0)$ the maggar of the appropriate	50
Lycosa (On the young of the species	50 50
Lycosa (On the young of the species of); J. D. PUTNAMii,	50 23
LYCOSA (On the young of the species of); J. D. PUTNAM	50 23
Lycosa (On the young of the species of); J. D. PUTXAMii, 2 LYELL, SIR CHARLES, cited on an- tiquitiesiv, 22	50 23 77
Lycosa (On the young of the species of); J. D. PUTNAM	50 23 77 76
LYCOSA (On the young of the species of); J. D. PUTNAM	50 23 77 76 72
<ul> <li>Incorect standards,, in the young of the species of); J. D. PUTNAMii, for the species of); J. D. PUTNAMiv, for the species of /li></ul>	50 23 77 76 72 20
<ul> <li>Incores tanopadis, —, in the point of the species of ; J. D. PUTXAMii, f.</li> <li>LYELL, SIR CHARLES, cited on antiquitiesiv, 2?</li> <li>— — Mississippi deltaiv, 2?</li> <li>—, Memorial resolution oni, f.</li> <li>— quoted on antiquitiesiv, 3?</li> <li>— — loess</li></ul>	50 23 77 76 72 20 97
<ul> <li>Incores emopatis, —, in the point of the species of); J. D. PUTXAM</li></ul>	50 23 77 76 72 20 97 71
<ul> <li>Incort's conclust, and an analysis, and an an analysis, and an /li></ul>	50 23 77 76 72 20 97 71
<ul> <li>Incorects (On the young of the species of); J. D. PUTNAM</li></ul>	50 23 77 76 72 20 77 71
<ul> <li>Incore semipleas,, in the young of the species of ; J. D. PUTNAMii, f.</li> <li>LYELL, SIR CHARLES, cited on antiquitiesiv, 27</li> <li> Mississippi deltaiv, 27</li> <li> Nemorial resolution oni, f.</li> <li> quoted on antiquitiesiv, 37</li> <li> neessiv, 31</li> <li> notessiv, 11</li> <li>LYGYRUS morio, Occurrence ofi, 12</li> <li>LYGYRUS morio, Occurrence ofii, 12</li> <li>LYGYRUS morio, II, 12</li> <li>LYNCH, E. P., Appointment of, on building committeeiii, 11</li> </ul>	50 23 77 76 72 20 71 17 35
<ul> <li>Incores tanopadas, —, in, in, in, in, in, in, in, in, in, in</li></ul>	50 23 77 76 72 20 71 17 35 7.
<ul> <li>Incorects (20 plats),</li></ul>	50 23 77 76 72 20 71 17 35 7,17
<ul> <li>Incorects (200 ftels),</li></ul>	50 23 77 76 72 20 71 17 55 7,7 16
<ul> <li>Incore standpaces,</li></ul>	50 23 77 76 72 20 77 17 57,17 16 21
<ul> <li>Incort's conclust,</li></ul>	50 23 77 6 20 77 17 57 7,6 20 71 17 57,17 16 21
<ul> <li>Incorects (On the young of the species of); J. D. PUTNAM</li></ul>	$\begin{array}{c} 50\\ 23\\ 77\\ 76\\ 20\\ 71\\ 17\\ 57\\ 16\\ 16\\ 16\\ 16\\ 16\\ 16\\ 16\\ 16\\ 16\\ 16$
<ul> <li>Incorects concerns, in the young of the species of ); J. D. PUTNAM</li></ul>	$\begin{array}{c} 50\\ 23\\ 776\\ 720\\ 71\\ 1735\\ 7,17\\ 16\\ 21\\ 516\\ 15\\ 16\\ 15\\ 16\\ 15\\ 16\\ 15\\ 16\\ 15\\ 16\\ 15\\ 16\\ 15\\ 16\\ 15\\ 16\\ 15\\ 16\\ 15\\ 16\\ 15\\ 16\\ 15\\ 16\\ 15\\ 16\\ 15\\ 16\\ 15\\ 16\\ 15\\ 16\\ 15\\ 16\\ 15\\ 16\\ 15\\ 16\\ 15\\ 16\\ 15\\ 16\\ 15\\ 16\\ 15\\ 16\\ 15\\ 16\\ 15\\ 16\\ 15\\ 16\\ 15\\ 16\\ 15\\ 16\\ 15\\ 16\\ 15\\ 16\\ 15\\ 16\\ 15\\ 16\\ 15\\ 16\\ 15\\ 16\\ 15\\ 16\\ 15\\ 16\\ 15\\ 16\\ 15\\ 16\\ 15\\ 16\\ 15\\ 16\\ 15\\ 16\\ 15\\ 16\\ 16\\ 16\\ 16\\ 16\\ 16\\ 16\\ 16\\ 16\\ 16$
<ul> <li>Infort's tableaus,</li></ul>	$\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$
<ul> <li>Infort's conclusion of the species of ); J. D. PUTNAM</li></ul>	$\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$
<ul> <li>Incore scale, and a second s</li></ul>	50 23 7762 2071 17557,716115;1653778
<ul> <li>Incorects (On the young of the species of); J. D. PUTNAM</li></ul>	50 23 7762 2071 17557,716215,1655778
<ul> <li>Incorects (On the young of the species of); J. D. PUTNAMii, f</li> <li>LYELL, SIR CHARLES, cited on an- tiquitiesiv, 27</li> <li>— — Mississippi deltaiv, 27</li> <li>— — Mississippi deltaiv, 37</li> <li>— — Henorial resolution oni, 5</li> <li>— quoted on antiquitiesiv, 37</li> <li>— — loessiv, 37</li> <li>— — loessiv, 27</li> <li>— — loessiv, 37</li> <li>— — loessiv, 37</li> <li>— — loessiv, 37</li> <li>— — loess</li></ul>	$\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$
<ul> <li>Infort's tableaus,</li></ul>	50 23 77622077 17557,71621;165577580
<ul> <li>Incore scale, and a species of a sp</li></ul>	50 23 77622071 17557,176215,165577580 11
<ul> <li>Incorects concerns, in the young of the species of); J. D. PUTNAM</li></ul>	50 23 77622071 17557,176215,16537380 513
<ul> <li>Inforts (200 flat), 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2007, 2</li></ul>	50 23 77622071 17557,716115,605577880 513
<ul> <li>Incore scale and a second state and /li></ul>	50 23 77622071 17557,176215;65577580 513 18

Page
LYNCH, E. P., Valuable donations
byiii, 16, 61; v, 235
-, Work of, as presidentiv, iii
-, H. C. Fulton, C. E. HARRISON
and C. H. PRESTON : Mound ex-
plorations at Tooleshoro Louisa
pointy Jowa y 27
Tanzar W A Election of i Co
LYNCH, W. A., Election of $\dots$
LYNX, Occurrence of
LYON, SYDNEY S., cited on crinoids,
iv, 78, 83
LYON COUNTY, Mounds in
Lyonsta beaug Occurrence of y 72
Homidana 71
- normana,
$-$ nyatina, $  \dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$
LYSIMACHIA longifolia, — —1, 160
LYTHRUM <i>alatum</i> , — —
LYTTA fulgifera. — —
- sphericollis - i 181
<i>aprice to blob</i> ,
MACKINTOSH, ROBERT, Election of 11, 164
-, Reference to legacy by, v, 199, 212
- Valuable donation by
MACLEAN JOHN P cited on antiqui-
tion iv 977
Indian oulture in 990
- $-$ Indian culture
-, Election of
-, Letter from, on pipes and tab-
letsiv, 304
- Record of benefit lecture by v. 204
- $-$ letter from v 203
Valuable densition by 7004
, valuable donation by
MACLEAY, W. S., Reference to work
of, on Solpugidæiii, 287
MACOMA anomala, Occurrence of v, 63*
- balthica,
- constricta, $ -$
$-$ fausta $  \times$ 63*
-morima
-proteina,, +1, 05
- tampaensis, $ -$
MACOMBER, J. K. Election of 111, 174
MACROBASIS fabricii, Occurrence of. 1, 172
MACROCERAMUS gossei, — —v, 67
- pontificus, $ -$
MACROCYCLIS concava i 167
MACROGLOSSA diffinis i 176 · ii 101
- thucho
Microwy to linget
$\mathbf{M}_{A} \in \mathbf{K} \cup K$
MACROPETALICTHYS sullivanti,
MACRORHAMPHUS griseus, — — v, 122
MACROSILA carolina, — —ii, 191
- quinquemaculata,i, 176; ii. 191
MACTRA fragilis ii. 246 : v. 72
- lateralis, ii. 246: v. 47.72

]	Page
MACTRA <i>oblonga</i> , Occurrence ofv,	72
-saui, in the second sec	246
- similis $-$ ii 246 · v 46	72
- solidissima ii	216
tollingida	240
Minimulaes, — —	240
MADISON FORK, Indian works on . III,	0/
MAGDALIS perforatus, Occurrence of . 1,	173
MAGNUSEN, FINN, cited on Dighton	
rock	105
MAGUIRE, — Record of presenta-	
tion by	203
MAHANY J A Election of iv	213
MAINE Donations from jij 21	25
MAINE, DONATIONS HOM	., 50
MALLORY, MIS E. A., ACKnowledg-	40
ment to	43
MALVA <i>rotundifolia</i> , Occurrence of .i,	155
$-$ sylvestris, $  \dots$ $\mathbf{i}$ ,	155
MALVASTRUM angustum, — —i.	155
MAMESTRA adjuncta. — —	192
- renidera $-$ ii	192
minuncta ii	102
- subjunctu,	.104
MAMMOTH (Dones of the) in wash-	
ington county, Iowa; J. GASS	
and W. H. PRATT.	
MANDEVILLE, H. M., Election ofii,	164
-, Valuable donation by iii,	61
MANDEVILLE, MRS H. M., Record of	
collection by ii	214
concentration by the transmission of transmission of the transmission of transmiss	~
<ul> <li>Valuable donations by ii 197. iii</li> </ul>	50
-, Valuable donations by ii, 127; ii	i, 50
-, Valuable donations by . ii, 127 ; ii MANGILIA balteata, Occurrence of . v,	i, 50 55
-, Valuable donations by .ii, 127; ii MANGILIA <i>balteata</i> , Occurrence of .v, <i>stellata</i> , - v,	i, 50 55 55
—, Valuable donations by .ii, 127; ii MANGILIA <i>balteata</i> , Occurrence of .v, <i>— stellata</i> , — —v, MANGOLD, J. G., Valuable donation	i, 50 55 55
—, Valuable donations by.ii, 127; ii MANGILIA balteata, Occurrence of .v, — stellata, — —	i, 50 55 55 29
<ul> <li>Valuable donations by.ii, 127; ii</li> <li>MANGILIA balteata, Occurrence of .v,</li> <li>stellata, —v,</li> <li>MANGOLD, J. G., Valuable donation</li> <li>byiii,</li> <li>MANITOBA, Primitive pottery of. iv,</li> </ul>	i, 50 55 55 29 187
<ul> <li>Valuable donations by.ii, 127; ii MANGILIA balteata, Occurrence of .v, sellata, —v, MANGOLD, J. G., Valuable donation by</li></ul>	i, 50 55 55 29 187
<ul> <li>Valuable donations by.ii, 127; ii MANGILIA balteata, Occurrence of .v, stellata, — —</li></ul>	i, 50 55 55 29 187 305
<ul> <li>Valuable donations by.ii, 127; ii MANGILIA balteata, Occurrence of .v, stellata, —</li></ul>	i, 50 55 55 29 187 305 128
<ul> <li>Valuable donations by.ii, 127; ii MANGLLA balteata, Occurrence of .v, - stellata,v, MANGOLD, J. G., Valuable donation byiii, MANTOBA, Primitive pottery of. iv, MANN, B. РІСКМАЙ, Acknowledg- ments toii, 123; iii, - Election ofii,</li> </ul>	$     \begin{array}{r}       i, 50 \\       55 \\       55 \\       29 \\       187 \\       305 \\       128 \\     \end{array} $
<ul> <li>Valuable donations by.ii, 127; ii MANGILIA balteata, Occurrence of .v, - stellata,v, MANGOLD, J. G., Valuable donation by</li></ul>	i, 50 55 55 29 187 305 128 201
<ul> <li>Valuable donations by.ii, 127; ii MANGILIA balteata, Occurrence of .v, stellata, — —</li></ul>	i, 50 55 55 29 187 305 128 304
<ul> <li>Valuable donations by.ii, 127; ii MANGILIA balteata, Occurrence of .v, - stellata,v, MANGOLD, J. G., Valuable donation byiii, MANITOBA, Primitive pottery of.iv, MANN, B. PICKMAN, Acknowledg- ments toii, 123; iii, -, Election ofii, -, Letter from, on pipes and tab- letsiv, -, Memorial letter fromii,</li> </ul>	$ \begin{array}{r}       i, 50 \\       55 \\       55 \\       29 \\       187 \\       305 \\       128 \\       304 \\       218 \\ \end{array} $
<ul> <li>–, Valuable donations by.ii, 127; ii MANGILIA balteata, Occurrence of .v, – stellata, – –v, MANGOLD, J. G., Valuable donation byiii, MANTOBA, Primitive pottery of. iv, MANN, B. PICKMAN, Acknowledg- ments toii, 123; iii, –, Election ofii, –, Letter from, on pipes and tab- letsiv, –, Memorial letter fromii, –, Reference to work of, on Sol-</li> </ul>	i, 50 55 55 29 187 305 128 304 218
<ul> <li>Valuable donations by.ii, 127; ii MANGILIA balteata, Occurrence of .v, stellata, — —</li></ul>	i, 50 55 55 29 187 305 128 304 218 305
<ul> <li>Valuable donations by.ii, 127; ii MANGILIA balteata, Occurrence of .v, - stellata,</li></ul>	$\begin{array}{c} \mathbf{i}, 50 \\ 55 \\ 55 \\ 29 \\ 187 \\ 305 \\ 128 \\ 304 \\ 218 \\ 305 \\ 54 \end{array}$
<ul> <li>Valuable donations by.ii, 127; ii MANGILIA balteata, Occurrence of .v, - stellata,</li></ul>	$\begin{array}{c} \mathbf{i}, 50\\ 55\\ 55\\ 29\\ 187\\ 305\\ 128\\ 304\\ 218\\ 305\\ 54\\ 35\\ \end{array}$
<ul> <li>Valuable donations by.ii, 127; ii MANGILIA balteata, Occurrence of .v, stellata, — —</li></ul>	$\begin{array}{c} \mathbf{i}, 50\\ 55\\ 55\\ 29\\ 187\\ 305\\ 128\\ 304\\ 218\\ 305\\ 54\\ 35\\ 36\\ \end{array}$
<ul> <li>Valuable donations by.ii, 127; ii MANGILIA balteata, Occurrence of .v, stellata, — —</li></ul>	$\begin{array}{c} \mathbf{i}, 50\\ 55\\ 55\\ 55\\ 29\\ 187\\ 305\\ 128\\ 304\\ 218\\ 304\\ 218\\ 305\\ 54'\\ 35\\ 36\\ 104\\ \end{array}$
<ul> <li>Valuable donations by.ii, 127; ii MANGILIA balteata, Occurrence of .v, - stellata,</li></ul>	$\begin{array}{c} \mathrm{i},50\\ 55\\ 55\\ 29\\ 187\\ 305\\ 128\\ 304\\ 218\\ 304\\ 218\\ 305\\ 54'\\ 35\\ 36\\ 104\\ \end{array}$
<ul> <li>Valuable donations by.ii, 127; ii MANGILIA balteata, Occurrence of .v, stellata, —</li></ul>	$\begin{array}{c} \mathbf{i}, 50\\ 55\\ 55\\ 29\\ 187\\ 305\\ 128\\ 304\\ 218\\ 305\\ 54\\ 35\\ 36\\ 104\\ 252\\ \end{array}$
<ul> <li>Valuable donations by.ii, 127; ii MANGILIA balteata, Occurrence of .v, stellata, —</li></ul>	$ \begin{array}{c}             i, 50 \\             55 \\             55 \\         $
<ul> <li>Valuable donations by.ii, 127; ii MANGILA balteata, Occurrence of .v, MANGOLD, J. G., Valuable donation by</li></ul>	$\begin{array}{c} \mathbf{i}, 50\\ 55\\ 55\\ 55\\ 29\\ 187\\ 305\\ 128\\ 304\\ 218\\ 304\\ 35\\ 36\\ 104\\ 252\\ 35\\ 35\\ \end{array}$
<ul> <li>Valuable donations by.ii, 127; ii MANGILIA balteata, Occurrence of .v, stellata, — —</li></ul>	$\begin{array}{c} 50\\ 55\\ 55\\ 29\\ 187\\ 305\\ 128\\ 305\\ 218\\ 305\\ 304\\ 218\\ 305\\ 36\\ 104\\ 252\\ 35\\ 36\\ 104\\ 252\\ 35\\ 36\\ 104\\ 252\\ 35\\ 36\\ 104\\ 252\\ 35\\ 36\\ 104\\ 252\\ 35\\ 36\\ 104\\ 252\\ 35\\ 35\\ 35\\ 35\\ 35\\ 35\\ 35\\ 35\\ 35\\ 35$
<ul> <li>Valuable donations by.ii, 127; ii MANGILIA balteata, Occurrence of .v, stellata, —</li></ul>	$\begin{array}{c} \text{i, } 50\\ 55\\ 55\\ 55\\ 29\\ 187\\ 305\\ 128\\ 305\\ 54\\ 35\\ 36\\ 104\\ 252\\ 35\\ 264\\ 252\\ 252\\ 35\\ 264\\ 4\end{array}$
<ul> <li>Valuable donations by.ii, 127; ii MANGILA balteata, Occurrence of .v, stellata, — —</li></ul>	$\begin{array}{c} \mathbf{i}, 50\\ 55\\ 55\\ 55\\ 29\\ 187\\ 305\\ 128\\ 305\\ 54\\ 35\\ 36\\ 104\\ 252\\ 35\\ 36\\ 104\\ 252\\ 35\\ 264\\ 349\\ \end{array}$
<ul> <li>Valuable donations by.ii, 127; ii MANGILA balteata, Occurrence of .v, estellata, — —v, MANGOLD, J. G., Valuable donation byii, MANITOBA, Primitive pottery of. iv, MANN, B. PICKMAN, Acknowledg- ments toii, 123; iii, -, Election ofii, -, Letter from, on pipes and tab- letsiv, -, Memorial letter fromii, -, Reference to work of, on Sol- pugidæii, MANNEL, RICHARD, Election ofi, -, Record of paper byi, MARELE ROCK, Formations atv, MARELE ROCK, Formations atv, MARELE ROCK, Formations atv, MAREL PETER, Discovery of elephant pipe byiv, -, Record of letter fromii, -, Record of letter fromii, -, Record of letter fromii, -, Record of letter from</li></ul>	$\begin{array}{c} \text{i}, 50\\ 55\\ 55\\ 55\\ 29\\ 187\\ 305\\ 128\\ 305\\ 304\\ 218\\ 305\\ 304\\ 252\\ 35\\ 304\\ 252\\ 35\\ 264\\ 349\\ 335\\ \end{array}$
<ul> <li>–, Valuable donations by.ii, 127; ii MANGILIA balteata, Occurrence of .v, stellata, – –</li></ul>	$\begin{array}{c} \text{i}, 50\\ 55\\ 55\\ 55\\ 29\\ 187\\ 305\\ 128\\ 304\\ 218\\ 305\\ 544\\ 252\\ 35\\ 36\\ 104\\ 252\\ 35\\ 264\\ 349\\ 335\\ 63\\ \end{array}$
<ul> <li>Valuable donations by.ii, 127; ii MANGILIA balteata, Occurrence of .v, stellata, — —</li></ul>	$\begin{array}{c} \text{i, } 50\\ 55\\ 55\\ 55\\ 29\\ 187\\ 305\\ 128\\ 305\\ 544\\ 218\\ 305\\ 544\\ 35\\ 36\\ 104\\ 252\\ 35\\ 36\\ 104\\ 252\\ 35\\ 68\\ 165\\ \end{array}$
<ul> <li>Valuable donations by.ii, 127; ii MANGILIA balteata, Occurrence of .v, MANGOLD, J. G., Valuable donation by</li></ul>	$\begin{array}{c} \mathbf{i}, 50\\ 55\\ 55\\ 55\\ 29\\ 187\\ 305\\ 128\\ 305\\ 544\\ 35\\ 361\\ 104\\ 252\\ 35\\ 361\\ 104\\ 252\\ 35\\ 63\\ 165\\ 165\\ \end{array}$
<ul> <li>Valuable donations by .ii, 127; ii MANGILIA balteata, Occurrence of .v, stellata, —</li></ul>	$\begin{array}{c} \mathbf{i}, 50\\ 55\\ 55\\ 55\\ 29\\ 187\\ 305\\ 128\\ 305\\ 544\\ 35\\ 36\\ 104\\ 252\\ 35\\ 36\\ 104\\ 252\\ 35\\ 63\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\ 165\\$

-				
L	20	00	0	
ĸ	÷ι	24	e	

Page	1
MARGARITINA marginata, Occurrence	1
of, 166	
-rugosa,, 166	
MARGINELLA apicina, $ -$ v, 52	
$-aureocincta,\dots, v, 52$	
-carnea,	
- catenata, $ -$	
- <i>guttata</i> , $ -$ , v. 46, 52	
-lachrumula,	
-lactea 52	
- minuta $  x 52$	;
$-$ witida $  \sqrt{19}$	
minau, v 59	
$-naction = \dots $ 52	
$ opatina,   \dots$ $v, $ $52$	1
$-$ ovuljormis, $  \dots$ $N, $ $\frac{52}{50}$	
$-pallida,\dots$ V, 52	
-paxillus,v, 52	
- pellucida, $ -$	
-roscida,v, 52	
MARIX, MAX, Election ofi, 48	
MARK, E. L., Acknowledgments to,	
ii. 323, 341	
- cited on bark lice, ii. 300, 306, 317.	
319, 321, 327	
- Election of ii 201	
- Memorial letter from jui 220	
Manys Mps M I Floation of y 210	
Envolument of ag life member y 221	
M. Dironnient of, as me member. V, 221	
MARKS, L., ACKHOWIEdginent to V, SI	
MARSH, GEORGE P., sponsor for	
Squier and Davisiv, 289	
MARSH, MRS H. C., Election of 11, 12	
MARSH, OTHNIEL CHARLES, Election	
ofii, 128	
-, Valuable donation byiii, 16	
MARSH, WILLIAM A., Acknowledg-	
ment tov, 48	
-, Identification of species by v, $67^*$	
MARSHALL, GREGORY, Acknowledg-	1
ment to	
MABSILIA vestitu, Occurrence of, iv. 67	
MARTESIA cumeiformis — V 70	
- smithii v 70	
MURTIN MUSH M Floation of i S0	
MARTIN, MRS II. M., Election of	
MARTINIQUE, Solpugidae from	
MARUTA cotula, Occurrence of, 159	
MARX, GEORGE, Collections Dy.111, 207, 278	
MARYLAND, Donations from11, 61;	
111, 21, 35	
MASARIS vespoides, Occurrence of1, 208	
- zonalis,	
MASKS, Primitiveiv, 169	
MASON CITY, Section nearv, 102	
MASON, JAMES B., Election ofi, 71	1
MASON, J. L.,iv, 227	
MASON, L. G.,	
Mason, Otis T.,ii, 128	i.
, , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , ,	
PROC. D. A. N. S., Vol. V.]	42

Pa	~ A
Mason Oris T quoted on nines and	ge
tablate iv 229 2	20
Valuable denotion by	00 1 <i>0</i>
-, vanable donation by	10
Denotiona from	00-02-
$-$ , Donations from, $n, 02; m, 21, \dots$	30 - 07 -
MAST, U. A., Election of	27
MASTODON, Antiquity of theiv, 3	21
- coeval with man in, 4; iv, 2	79
-, Recency of the iv, 309, 3	35
MATTHEWS, HIRAM N., Resolution of	
thanks toi,	$78^{-1}$
MATTHEWS, WASHINGTON, Review of	
memoir byiv, 3	38
MATTHEY, —, Election of	28
MATUS bicarinatus, Occurrence of., i. 1	70
MAURITUS Donation from iii	42
MAXWELL A S. Valuable donation	
by in	5
MANWELL D. P. Flortion of in 9	-00 -00
MAXWELL, D. 1., Election of ag honor	20
MAY, ENOCH, Election of, as nonor-	0
Walaabla Janatian har ii 1	~~~~
, valuable donation by	97
MAYAS, Picture writing of the	10
MAYER, BRANTZ, cited on Mexican	
picture writingii, 1	10
— quoted on Indian historyii, 1	04
McBride, Thomas H., Acknowledg-	
ment toiv,	66 -
-, Tribute to J. D. Putnam	
byiv. 2	12
MCCARN, CORNELIA, Election of iv. 2	22
MCCLELLAND GEORGE P Acknowl-	
edgment to	;;;
- Appointment of on standing	111
appointment of, on standing	16
Collection by $(1, 1)$	-10 -90
-, Confection by	00
-, Election of, as treasurer	10
$  -$ trustee $\dots$ 1v, 221; v, 2	40
-, Memorial resolutions by v, 2	79
- on committee to solicit subscrip-	
tions	23
-, Report of, as committee on C. T.	
Lindley	21
treasurerv, 2	34
McClelland, Mrs George P., Elec-	
tion ofii, 1	27
McClelland, T. W., ii, 1	64
- as trustee	95
Valuable donation byiii.	61
MCCLELLAND MRS T W Appoint-	Ç a
ment of on standing commit-	
tee iii	67
Floation of	61
McCoor HENRY C Astronulada	Ut
mout to	90
nient to	00
- cited on Solpugidæ	11
-, Collection by	13
-, Election of	.28

[PROC. D. A. N. S., Vol. V.]

[July 11, 1893]

Page
McCowen, JENNIE, Appointment of,
on standing committeeiv, 240
-, Election of
as librarian iv, 221; iv, 240;
v. 195
secretary, v. 216, 245, 273
- · Librarian's report iv 235
- Memorial resolutions by y 261 263
- on publication committee v jii
Popord of communication by y 920
-, Record of communication by V, 250
- - lectures by
- papers by
-, Reference to lectures byiv, 238
-, Report by, of donation
— — of, as librarianiv, 235; v, 197, 210
secretary
McCowen, Sue, Election ofv, 232
McCready, Miss L. A., Acknowl-
edgment tov. 81
MCCRUM MISS A J SOMERVILLE
Election of iv 221
McCurrough Mps Tuonag Lotton
from conversion publications ii 97
Work of with Contonnial Asso
-, work of, with Centennial Asso-
clation
McCullough, W., Election of iv, 227
McDonough, D. T., Acknowledg-
ment to
McGEE, W J, Election ofiii, 174
-: Index to volumes i-vv. 281
- Letters from on pipes and tab-
lets iv 323 325
- Memoir of J Duncan Put-
nom iii 911
Momorial letter from
-, Memorial letter from
-, Record of address byv, 2//
- $ -$ communication by v, 230
-, Reference to index by v, iv, 268, 270
memorial by iii, 195
-, Report of, as memorial commit-
teeiii, 241
TT 1 11 1 1 1 1 1 000 0000
-, Valuable donations by 1v, 207; v, 229
-, Valuable donations by . iv, 207; v, 229 McGonegal, Mrs M. A., Election
-, Valuable donations by .iv, 207; v, 229 McGonegal, Mrs M. A., Election of
-, Valuable donations by .iv, 207; v, 229 McGonegaL, MRs M. A., Election ofi, 81
-, Valuable donations by .iv, 207; v, 229 McGonegal, Mrs M. A., Election ofi, 81 , as secretaryi, 85; ii, 1 Besolution by
<ul> <li>, Valuable donations by .iv, 207; v, 229</li> <li>McGONEGAL, MRS M. A., Election ofi, 81</li> <li>, as secretaryi, 85; ii, 1</li> <li>, Resolution byii, 6</li> <li>Work of with Contempial Association</li> </ul>
<ul> <li>Valuable donations by .iv, 207; v, 229</li> <li>McGONEGAL, MRS M. A., Election         <ul> <li>ofi, 81</li> <li>— as secretaryi, 85; iii, 1</li> <li>—, Resolution byii, 6</li> <li>—, Work of, with Centennial Asso-</li> <li>—, iii 50</li> </ul> </li> </ul>
<ul> <li>, Valuable donations by .iv, 207; v, 229</li> <li>McGONEGAL, MRS M. A., Election ofi, 81</li> <li>, as secretaryi, 85; iii, 1</li> <li>, Resolution byii, 6</li> <li>, Work of, with Centennial Association</li> <li>, 66</li> </ul>
<ul> <li>, Valuable donations by .iv, 207; v, 229</li> <li>McGonegaL, MRS M. A., Election ofi, 81 -, as secretaryi, 85; iii, 1</li> <li>, Resolution byii, 66</li> <li>, Work of, with Centennial Associationii, 66</li> <li>McGown, D. P., Valuable donation</li> </ul>
<ul> <li>–, Valuable donations by .iv, 207; v, 229</li> <li>McGONEGAL, MRS M. A., Election of, i, 81</li> <li>–, as secretary, i, 85; ii, 1</li> <li>–, Resolution by, ii, 6</li> <li>–, Work of, with Centennial Association, iii, 66</li> <li>McGown, D. P., Valuable donation by, iii, 20</li> </ul>
<ul> <li>–, Valuable donations by .iv, 207; v, 229</li> <li>McGONEGAL, MRS M. A., Election ofi, 81</li> <li>–, as secretaryi, 85; ii, 1</li> <li>–, Resolution byii, 6</li> <li>–, Work of, with Centennial Associationii, 66</li> <li>McGows, D. P., Valuable donation byii, 20</li> <li>McLAIN, B. W., Collection byii, 295</li> </ul>
<ul> <li>–, Valuable donations by .iv, 207; v, 229</li> <li>McGonegaL, Mrs M. A., Election ofi, 81</li> <li>–, as secretaryi, 85; ii, 1</li> <li>–, Resolution byii, 6</li> <li>–, Work of, with Centennial Associationii, 66</li> <li>McGown, D. P., Valuable donation byii, 20</li> <li>McLann, B. W., Collection byii, 295</li> <li>McMEEHAN, MISS E., Election of .iv, 213</li> </ul>
<ul> <li>–, Valuable donations by .iv, 207; v, 229</li> <li>McGonegal, Mrs M. A., Election ofi, 81</li> <li>–, as secretaryi, 85; iii, 1</li> <li>–, Resolution byii, 6</li> <li>–, Work of, with Centennial Associationii, 66</li> <li>McGown, D. P., Valuable donation byii, 20</li> <li>McLAIN, B. W., Collection byii, 20</li> <li>McMURTRIE, H. M., Reference to</li> </ul>
<ul> <li>–, Valuable donations by .iv, 207; v, 229</li> <li>McGONEGAL, MRS M. A., Election ofi, 81</li> <li>– –, as secretaryi, 85; ii, 1</li> <li>–, Resolution byii, 6</li> <li>–, Work of, with Centennial Asso- ciationii, 66</li> <li>McGown, D. P., Valuable donation byii, 20</li> <li>McLAIN, B. W., Collection by ii, 295</li> <li>McMEEHAN, MISS E., Election of .iv, 213</li> <li>McMUERTRE, H. M., Reference to work of, on Solpugideii, 289</li> </ul>
<ul> <li>–, Valuable donations by .iv, 207; v, 229</li> <li>McGonegal, Mrs M. A., Election ofi, 81</li> <li>– –, as secretaryi, 85; iii, 1</li> <li>–, Resolution byii, 6</li> <li>–, Work of, with Centennial Associationii, 66</li> <li>McGown, D. P., Valuable donation byii, 20</li> <li>McLAIN, B. W., Collection byii, 295</li> <li>McMEEHAN, MISS E., Election of iv, 213</li> <li>McMURTRIE, H. M., Reference to work of, on Solpugideiii, 289</li> <li>McNEIL, JEROME, Appointment of,</li> </ul>
<ul> <li>–, Valuable donations by .iv, 207; v, 229</li> <li>McGonegal, Mrs M. A., Election ofi, 81</li> <li>–, as secretaryi, 85; ii, 1</li> <li>–, Resolution byii, 6</li> <li>–, Work of, with Centennial Associationii, 6</li> <li>McGown, D. P., Valuable donation byii, 20</li> <li>McLann, B. W., Collection byii, 295</li> <li>McMEEHAN, MISS E., Election of.iv, 213</li> <li>McMURTRIE, H. M., Reference to work of, on Solpugideiii, 289</li> <li>McNEIL, JEROME, Appointment of, on standing committeev. 247</li> </ul>
<ul> <li>–, Valuable donations by .iv, 207; v, 229</li> <li>McGonegal, Mrs M. A., Election ofi, 81</li> <li>– –, as secretaryi, 85; ii, 1</li> <li>–, Resolution byii, 6</li> <li>–, Work of, with Centennial Associationii, 6</li> <li>McGown, D. P., Valuable donation byii, 20</li> <li>McGown, D. P., Valuable donation byii, 20</li> <li>McLann, B. W., Collection byii, 295</li> <li>McMEEHAN, MISS E., Election of .iv, 213</li> <li>McMURTHTE, H. M., Reference to work of, on Solpugideiii, 289</li> <li>McNEIL, JEROME, Appointment of, on standing committeev, 247</li> <li>– Election of</li></ul>
<ul> <li>–, Valuable donations by .iv, 207; v, 229</li> <li>McGonegal, Mrs M. A., Election ofi, 81</li> <li>–, as secretaryi, 85; ii, 1</li> <li>–, Resolution byii, 6</li> <li>–, Work of, with Centennial Associationii, 66</li> <li>McGown, D. P., Valuable donation byii, 20</li> <li>McLAIN, B. W., Collection byii, 295</li> <li>McMEEHAN, MISS E., Election of .iv, 213</li> <li>McMURTRIE, H. M., Reference to work of, on Solpugideiii, 289</li> <li>MCNEIL, JEROME, Appointment of, on standing committeev, 247</li> <li>–, Election ofv, 232</li> <li>–, Record of papers byv, 292, 268</li> </ul>

	rage.
MCWHOPTER TYLEP Bods of Car-	
new nonten, rinen, beus of our-	
boniferous drift in the bluffs of	
East Davenportiii.	129
- Election of jii 174 · iv	999
$-$ , Election of $\dots$ ,	140
-, Record of communication by . III,	149
MEAD, THEODORE L., Collection by, ii.	272
Flortion of	198
-, Election of	140
MEASURE, Unit of, used by mound-	
builders	85
Muuray Tuoray Floation of ii	199
DIEEMAN, THOMAS, EJECTION OI	120
- quoted on <i>Helianthus</i> iv,	28
<ul> <li>Valuable donation by iii</li> </ul>	16
Manur F P aitad an aminoida in	70
MEEK, F. D., cited on crinolusiv,	10
MEEKER, ROY, Acknowledgment to. v	7,81
MEGACHILE exilis Occurrence of i.	209
antilia i	200
- genuus,,	200
$-pruna,\dots$ ,	209
MEGASCOPS asig V	130
Magazza angendeta	170
MIRGILLA macaaaa, — —,	110
MEGISTOCRINUS concavus, Founding	
of species iv	95
	005
-noasus,	280
, Revision $$	-98
MERCS J. A. cited on Indian cus-	
And the state of t	100
toms	125
MEIGS, M. C., Report by, quoted.iv,	294
MEISEL A Acknowledgment to jii	viii
MEISEL, M., ACKNOWledgment to.m,	111.4
MELAMPUS bidentatus, Occurrence	
ofii.	251
- hulloides V	68
<i>outcoucep</i> ,	00
$-$ calleus, $  \ldots$ $v$ ,	68
- coffea	251
$f_{\text{uarge}} = $ ii $251 \cdot x$	68
-jauous,in, 201, v	,00
- floridanus,	68
-lineatus,v	68
VELANEDDES aunolimus	122
STELANERPES carounus, — —v,	100
$-$ erythrocephalus, $  \ldots$ $v$ ,	132
MELANOPHILA drummondi. $$ . i.	180
Ion aminua ; 180 101 100	000
- congrepes, $ -$ 1, 180, 191, 199,	205
MELANOTUS communus, $ -$ 1,	171
- opacicollis	171
- tenar i	171
-iena.e,i.i.i.i.i.i.i.i.i.i.i.i.i.i.i.i.i.i.i	111
MELANTHO subsolida, $$ 1,	$166^{-6}$
– in kitchen-middens ii.	158
shall had	49
- $  -$ shell-bed,	44
MELEAGRIS gallopavo, Occurrence	
of	125
Vin rommer auformaine i 170	000
MELIGETHES rajicornis, =, 175,	200
- rufimanus, $ -$	179
MELILOTUS alba — — i	156
affeinglie	150
- operates, $ -$	100
MELISSODES densa, — —	210
- honesta	200
- monarchae	209
- menuuchus,	209
·····,	209
-pruinosa,i,	209 209 209
- pruinosa, i,	209 209 209 209
— pruinosa, — —i, — speciosa, — —i,	209 209 209 209
— pruinosa, — —i, — speciosa, — —i, MELITEA arachne, — —i,	209 209 209 209 184
Page	
---------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------	
MELITÆA palla, Occurrence ofi. 184	
MELOE afre i. 181	
MELONGENA corona — $v$ 46 51	
MELOSDIZA facciata V 115	
$\operatorname{MELOSFIZA}_{\operatorname{discutic}} = - \ldots + 115$	
- georgiana,	
$ lincolni,   \dots$ $v, 145$	
MELROSE, CHARLES, Acknowledg-	
ment toi, 110	
-, Resolution of thanks toi, 78	
MELVILLE, J. H., Election ofi, 13	
MEMBERS, Lists ofi. 244 : iii. 62	
MENDERSHIP Sumpary of iv 235	
Upypozy Guyresypo Floation of ii 222	
MENDOZA, CUMESINDO, Election of an 202	
MENISPERMUM canadense, Occurrence	
01	
MENKE, KARL THEODOR, cited on	
Auricula pellucensii, 251	
MENOCREPIDIUS auritus, Occurrence	
ofi. 171	
VENTEUS eracutus i 166	
VENTUS canadensis — — i 160	
Upport pri fulgingena ii 216	
MERCENARIA Julgarans,	
$-$ mercenaria, $  \dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$	
-mortoni,	
- $  -$ in shell moundsii, 228	
MERGANSER americanus, Occurrence	
ofv. 116	
— serrator. — —	
MERGUS merganser — ii 22	
VERINUS Jame i 179	
VERTICE C HERE Proved of com	
MERRIAM, U. HART, Record of com-	
munication fromv, 259	
MERRILL, J. E., Election of iv, 227	
MERRILL, J. G., Record of invoca-	
tion byii, 173	
MERRIMAN, MRS DWIGHT, Election	
ofii. 205	
- Valuable donation by iv 20	
MERRIVAN NELLIE W Election	
of iii 199	
Vinnenvari maniaulata Occumuon co	
SIERTENSIA panicalala, Occurrence	
01 $1V$ , $2i$	
$-$ sibirica, $  \dots$ $1, 149$	
$-$ virginica, $  \dots$ $i$ , 161	
, Vernal appearance ofii, 135	
MERULA migratoria, Occurrence of v. 160	
MES*** albolabris Planting of on	
Rock island. v 228	
VESOCIOPUS agilus Occurrence of	
ALSOCHORDS agaus, Occurrence of,	
1, 188, 207	
<b>MESOTHEMIS</b> collocata, $-$ 1, 203	
MESTOBREGMA kiowa, Notes oni, 256	
METABLETUS americanus, Occurrence	
ofi, 178, 202	
METEORIC SHOWER, Record ofi. 14	
MEXICAN INSCRIPTIONS, cited,, iii, 73	
- PICTURE-WRITING. ii 110	
MEXICO, Botany of. iv 35	

.

Page
MEXICO, Donations from iii, 23, 39
-, Note on introduction of potato
into
-, Occurrence of <i>Ceanothus</i> in v, 168
-, Primitive weaving in i, 132
-, Relations of races ofiv, 288
-, Solpugidæ from . ii, 32, 270 ; iii, 252, 267
MICA in moundsi, $135$ ; v, $39$
MICHAUX, FRANCOIS ANDRE-, Collec-
tions by
MICHELIN, HARDOUIN, cited on Pyr-
gnlopsis
Chinging States and Stores and States and St
-, Ormolds
-, Donation III, 21
-, rossns
-, Frinning policy of
of ii 102
$\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$
MICRODUS Juliescens, — —
MICROPHOTUS angustus i 180
MICROPHYSA rorter — V 65
MICROPTERUS dolomieu — v 73 78
MICROSTYLIS ophioglossoides — — jii 170
MIDDLETON, MARY, Election of i. 80
MIDDLETON, W. D.: Biographical
sketch of Dr Robert James
Farquharsoniv, 201
-, Election ofi, 58
-, Record of papers by iv, v, 202
MILAN, Mounds near
MILES, JOSHUA J., Election of
MILLAR, SUSAN B. R., Appointment
of, on standing committee
-, Election of
-, Enrollment of, as life member.11, 146
-, Memorial resolutions on
-, Valuable donations by 1, 225; III, 61 Work of with Contonnial Acco
eistion ii 66
MILLAR ROLFF Valuable donation
by i 73
WILLER, EDWIX, Acknowledgment
to
MILLER, EMORY, Election of, i. 35
MILLER, F. H., $$ ,,
MILLER, HUGH, Reference to life
ofv, 240
MILLER, S. A., cited on antiquities. iv, 277
-, Election ofii, 202
-, Letter from, on pipes and tab-
letsiv, 303
-; On the growth of paleontology
as a science
-; - synonomy of two species
Record of letter from 200
, notora or letter from

Page
MILLER, S. A., Valuable donations
byiii. 16, 29
MILLIGAN MRS.I. M. Election of it 202
Valuable donation by jii 59
New Emeral D.C.
MILNE-EDWARDS, H., Kelerence to
work of, on Solpugidæ iii, 290, 293
MILSTED, THOMAS G., Acknowledge
mont to ii L18
Election of
-, Election of
—, Reference to work of
MIMULUS ringens, Occurrence of i. 160
MINUS polyalottos v 156
Miners polygood, ited on In
MINCHIN, HUMPHREY, CHEU OH JH-
dian customs
MINE (An ancient) in Arkansas;
WILLIAM A. CHAPMAN
MINER A W Election of iv 927
Donution of Two collection
-, Donation of True conection
by
MINER, JENNIE TRUE, Bequest of col-
lection by
Momonial resolution on ir 212
Description of the solution of
-, Record of donations by iv, 216, 218
-, Valuable donation byiii, 102
MINER, NOVES B., Election of iii, 107
MINNESOTA Botany of iv 29 75
Donationa from
$-$ , Donations from $\dots$ $1, 02; m, 50$
MIRAGE, Record of communication
011
MISSISSIPPI. Ancient pottery from.
MISSISSIPPI, Ancient pottery from, iv 125–192
MISSISSIPPI, Ancient pottery from, iv, 125, 192
on
on, 111, 94 MISSISSIPPI, Ancient pottery from, iv; 125, 192 , Donations, iii, 36 , Human pelvis, iv, 176
on, ill, 94 MISSISSIPPI, Ancient pottery from, iv; 125, 192 -, Donationsiii, 36 -, Human pelvisiv, 176 MISSISSIPPI VALLEY, Ancient pottery
on, III, 94 MISSISSIPPI, Ancient pottery from, iv, 125, 192 , Donations,, iv, 176 MISSISSIPPI VALLEY, Ancient pottery of the, iv, 123
on, ill, 94 MISSISSIPPI, Ancient pottery from, iv, 125, 192 , Donations, ill, 36 -, Human pelvis, iv, 176 MISSISSIPPI VALLEY, Ancient pottery of the, iv, 123 VISSURE Ancient pottery from il 147.
on, III, 94 MISSISSIPPI, Ancient pottery from, iv; 125, 192 —, Donations —, III, 36 —, Human pelvis —, iv, 176 MISSISSIPPI VALLEY, Ancient pottery of the, iv, 123 MISSOURI, Ancient pottery from, 147; iv, 125
on, ill, 94 MISSISSIPPI, Ancient pottery from, iv, 125, 192 -, Donations, ill, 36 -, Human pelvis, iv, 176 MISSISSIPPI VALLEY, Ancient pottery of the, iv, 123 MISSOURI, Ancient pottery from, iv, 125 iv, 125
on, III, 94 MISSISSIPPI, Ancient pottery from, iv; 125, 192 , Donations, iii, 36 -, Human pelvis, iv, 176 MISSISSIPPI VALLEY, Ancient pottery of the, iv, 123 MISSOURI, Ancient pottery fromii, 147; iv, 125 -, Botany of, iv, 28
on, III, 94 MISSISSIPPI, Ancient pottery from, iv; 125, 192 -, Donations, iii, 36 -, Human pelvis, iv, 176 MISSISSIPPI VALLEY, Ancient pottery of the, iv, 123 MISSOURI, Ancient pottery fromii, 147; iv, 125 -, Botany of, iv, 28 -, Collection of fishes from, v, 73
on, 111, 94 MISSISSIPPI, Ancient pottery from, iv, 125, 192 -, Donations, iii, 36 -, Human pelvis, iv, 176 MISSISSIPPI VALLEY, Ancient pottery of the, iv, 123 MISSOURI, Ancient pottery from, iv, 123 MISSOURI, Ancient pottery from, iv, 125 -, Botany of, iv, 28 -, Collection of fishes from, v, 73 -, Donations, ii, 62; iii, 21, 36
on, in, 94 MISSISSIPPI, Ancient pottery from, iv, 125, 192 -, Donationsiii, 36 -, Human pelvisiv, 176 MISSISSIPI VALLEY, Ancient pottery of theiv, 123 MISSOURI, Ancient pottery fromii, 147; iv, 125 -, Botany ofiv, 28 -, Collection of fishes fromv, 73 -, Donationsii, 62; iii, 21, 36 -, Mastodon remainsiv, 27
on
on, iii, 94 MISSISSIPPI, Ancient pottery from, iv, 125, 192 -, Donations, iii, 36 -, Human pelvis, iv, 176 MISSISSIPPI VALLEY, Ancient pottery of the, iv, 123 MISSOURI, Ancient pottery from, 123 MISSOURI, Ancient pottery from, 123 -, Botany of, iv, 28 -, Collection of fishes from, v, 73 -, Donations, ii, 62; iii, 21, 36 -, Mastodon remains, iv, 276 MITCHELL, L. E., Acknowledgment
on, iii, 94 MISSISSIPPI, Ancient pottery from, iv, 125, 192 -, Donations, iii, 36 -, Human pelvis, iv, 176 MISSISSIPI VALLEY, Ancient pottery of the, iv, 123 MISSOURI, Ancient pottery from. ii, 147; iv, 125 -, Botany of, iv, 28 -, Collection of fishes from, v, 73 -, Donations, ii, 62; iii, 21, 36 -, Mastodon remains, iv, 276 MITCHELL, L. E., Acknowledgment to, v, 81
on
on, III, 94 MISSISSIPPI, Ancient pottery from, iv, 125, 192 -, Donations, iii, 36 -, Human pelvis, iv, 176 MISSISSIPI VALLEY, Ancient pottery of the, iv, 123 MISSOURI, Ancient pottery from, 123 MISSOURI, Ancient pottery from, 123 -, Botany of, iv, 28 -, Collection of fishes from, v, 73 -, Donations, ii, 62; iii, 21, 36 -, Mastodon remains, v, 276 MITCHELL, L. E., Acknowledgment to, v, 81 MITCHELL coustry, Formations of .v, 105 MITELLA diabalda, Occurrence ofi, 157
on, in, 94 MISSISSIPPI, Ancient pottery from, iv, 125, 192 -, Donations, iii, 36 -, Human pelvis, iv, 176 MISSISSIPI VALLEY, Ancient pottery of the, iv, 123 MISSOURI, Ancient pottery from. ii, 147; iv, 125 -, Botany of, iv, 28 -, Collection of fishes from, v, 73 -, Donations, ii, 62; iii, 21, 36 -, Mastodon remains, v, 81 MITCHELL, L. E., Acknowledgment to, v, 81 MITCHELL diphylla, Occurrence of, 157 - trifda
оп
on
оп
оп
оп
оп, 11, 94 MISSISSIPPI, Ancient pottery from, iv, 125, 192 —, Donations —, iii, 36 —, Human pelvis —, iv, 176 MISSISSIPI VALLEY, Ancient pottery of the, iv, 173 MISSOURI, Ancient pottery fromi, 147; iv, 125 —, Botany of, iv, 28 —, Collection of fishes from, 73 —, Donations —ii, 62; iii, 21, 36 —, Mastodon remains —iv, 276 MITCHELL, L. E., Acknowledgment to, v, 81 MITCHELL courty, Formations of .v, 105 MITELLA diphylla, Occurrence of, 157 — trifida, —, 146 MITRA albocineta, —, v, 52 — apicina, —, 15 — barbadensis, —, 128 — foridana —, v, 53
on      , III, 94         MISSISSIPPI, Ancient pottery from, iv, 125, 192         -, Donations      , 11, 36         -, Human pelvis      , iv, 176         MISSISSIPPI VALLEY, Ancient pottery of the      , iv, 123         MISSOURI, Ancient pottery from, iv, 123         MISSOURI, Ancient pottery from, iv, 123         MISSOURI, Ancient pottery from, iv, 125         -, Botany of      , iv, 125         -, Collection of fishes from      , 73         -, Donations      , ii, 62; iii, 21, 36         -, Mastodon remains      , v, 73         -, Mastodon remains      , v, 81         MITCHELL, L. E., Acknowledgment       to         to      , v, 81         MITCHELL couvry, Formations of, 157      , 146         MITELLA diphylla, Occurrence ofi, 157       - trifida,, ii, 238         - apicina,, v, 52       - apicina,, v, 52         - barbadensis,, v, 52       - apicina,, v, 52         - barbadensis,, v, 52      , 238         - foridana,, v, 52      , 52         - carnea,, v, 52      , 52         - carnea,, v, 52      , 52
оп
on      ,,,,,,,
on      ,,,,,,,
on      , III, 94         MISSISSIPPI, Ancient pottery from,       iv, 125, 192         -, Donations      , iv, 125, 192         -, Bunnan pelvis      , iv, 176         MISSISSIPPI VALLEY, Ancient pottery       of         MISSISSIPPI VALLEY, Ancient pottery       of the         of the      , iv, 123         MISSOURI, Ancient pottery from. ii, 147;       iv, 125         -, Botany of      , iv, 28         -, Collection of fishes from       .v, 73         -, Donations      , ii, 62; iii, 21, 36         -, Mastodon remains      , 276         MITCHELL, L. E., Acknowledgment       to         to      , ', v, 81         MITCHELL diphylla, Occurrence of, 155         MITELLA diphylla, Occurrence of, 146         MITRA albocincta,      , v, 52         - apicina,      , 15         - barbadensis,      , v, 52         - floridana,      , v, 52         - granulosa,      , 1238         - floridana,      , v, 51         - roscida,      , v, 51
on      ,,,,,,,
on      ,,,,,,,
on      , III, 94         MISSISSIPPI, Ancient pottery from,       iv, 125, 192         -, Donations      , iv, 125, 192         -, Human pelvis      , iv, 176         MISSISSIPPI VALLEY, Ancient pottery       of         MISSISSIPPI VALLEY, Ancient pottery       of the         of the      , iv, 123         MISSOURI, Ancient pottery from. ii, 147;       iv, 125         -, Botany of      , iv, 28         -, Collection of fishes from       .v, 73         -, Donations      , ii, 62; iii, 21, 36         -, Mastodon remains      , 276         MITCHELL, L. E., Acknowledgment       to         to      , ', 81         MITCHELL coustry, Formations of .v, 105       MITELLA diphylla, Occurrence of, 157         MITRIA albocincta,      , v, 52         - apicina,      , 15         - barbadensis,      , v, 52         - floridana,      , v, 52         - granulosa,      , v, 51         - roscida,      , v, 51         - roscida,      , v, 51         - roscida,      , v, 52

MODIOLA papyria, Occurrence of v. 69*
$-$ plicatula, $  \dots$ ii, 244
— semicostata, — —v, 69*
$- sulcata, \dots$ ii, 244; v, 69*
-tulipa, 11, 244, 250; v, 69*
MODIOLARIA cinnamomea, — — V, 69 <sup>*</sup>
$-lateralis, \dots, 09^{*}$
MODULUS corrugatus — $-$ ii 249
- floridanus, $ -$
- lenticularis, $ -$
- modulus, $ -$ v, 59
MOHAMED BEY cited on Sothic
period
MOJAVE INDIANS, Work of
Molina, Giovanni Ignazio, cited on
Mouthing Antogian well of iii 191
- Indian graves near ii 201
- Kitchen-middens at ii 156
- Mounds pear
Möller, Christian, Letter from., ii. 81
Mollusca (Contributions to the) of
Florida; CHARLES T. SIMPSON. V, 45
- (On certain recent, quaternary
and new fresh-water); R. ELLS-
WORTH CALL
Mollusk, Planting of land, on Rock
Morrison of from
Utab and Colorado ·· ERNEST
INGERSOLL
—, New
MOLOTHRUS ater, Occurrence ofv, 136
MONARDA fistulosa, — —
- punctata, $ -$ ii, 126
MONARDELLA odoratissima, — —i, 149
MONEDULA ventralis, — — 1, 194, 208
MONOCEROS cingulata, — —
= soutellatus = - i 190 200
MONONIA debilis — $i 181 204$
- autulata. $-$
MONTANA, Explorations in iii, 83
37 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1
MONTEZUMA'S WELL, ACCOUNT 01111, 110
MONTEZUMA'S WELL, Account of, 110 MONTICELLO, Coleoptera from, 173
MONTEZUMA'S WELL, Account of, 110 MONTICELLO, Coleoptera from, 173 MONUMETHA borealis, Occurrence of .i, 209
MONTEZUMA'S WELL, Account of, 110 MONTICELLO, Coleoptera from, 173 MONUMETHA borealis, Occurrence of i, 209 MOODY, J. D., Valuable donation
MONTEZUMA'S WELL, Account of . 11, 110 MONUMETHA borealis, Occurrence of i, 209 MOODY, J. D., Valuable donation by
<ul> <li>MONTEZUMA'S WELL, Account of, 110</li> <li>MONTICELLO, Coleoptera from, 173</li> <li>MONUMETHA borealis, Occurrence of i, 203</li> <li>MOODY, J. D., Valuable donation</li> <li>by</li></ul>
<ul> <li>MONTEZUMA'S WELL, Account of, 110</li> <li>MONTICELLO, Coleoptera from, 173</li> <li>MONUMETHA borealis, Occurrence of, 203</li> <li>MOODY, J. D., Valuable donation by</li></ul>
<ul> <li>MONTEZUMA'S WELL, Account of, 110</li> <li>MONTICELLO, Coleoptera from, 173</li> <li>MONUMETHA borealis, Occurrence of, 209</li> <li>MOODY, J. D., Valuable donation byiii, 16</li> <li>MOORE, CHARLES, Collection by, 58</li> <li>MOORE, W. B., Election ofi, 7</li> <li>MOORE, W. W., Acknowledgment to</li></ul>
<ul> <li>MONTEZUMA'S WELL, Account of, 110</li> <li>MONTICELLO, Coleoptera from, 173</li> <li>MONUMETHA borealis, Occurrence of, 203</li> <li>MOODY, J. D., Valuable donation by, 116</li> <li>MOORE, CHARLES, Collection by, 58</li> <li>MOORE, W. B., Election of, 7</li> <li>MOORE, W. W., Acknowledgment to, y, 81</li> <li>MOOSE, Occurrence of, 86</li> </ul>
<ul> <li>MONTEZUMA'S WELL, Account of, 110</li> <li>MONTICELLO, Coleoptera from, 173</li> <li>MONUMETHA borealis, Occurrence of, 203</li> <li>MOODY, J. D., Valuable donation</li> <li>byiii, 16</li> <li>MOORE, CHARLES, Collection by, 58</li> <li>MOORE, W. B., Election of, 7</li> <li>MOORE, W. W., Acknowledgment</li> <li>to, v, 81</li> <li>MOORE, Occurrence of, iii, 86</li> <li>MORDELLA scutellaris,, ii 181, 200</li> </ul>
<ul> <li>MONTEZUMA'S WELL, Account of, 110</li> <li>MONTICELLO, Coleoptera from, 173</li> <li>MONUMETHA borealis, Occurrence of i, 209</li> <li>MOODY, J. D., Valuable donation byiii, 16</li> <li>MOORE, CHARLES, Collection by, 58</li> <li>MOORE, W. B., Election of, 7</li> <li>MOORE, W. B., Election of, 81</li> <li>MOOSE, Occurrence of, 181, 200</li> <li>MORDELLA scutellaris,, 1, 181, 200</li> </ul>
<ul> <li>MONTEZUMA'S WELL, Account of, 110</li> <li>MONTELLO, Coleoptera from, 173</li> <li>MONUMETHA borealis, Occurrence of i, 209</li> <li>MOODY, J. D., Valuable donation byiii, 16</li> <li>MOORE, CHARLES, Collection byv, 58</li> <li>MOORE, W. B., Election ofi, 7</li> <li>MOORE, W. B., Election ofi, 81</li> <li>MOOSE, Occurrence ofiii, 86</li> <li>MORDELLA scutellaris,i, 181, 200</li> <li>MORDELLISTENA semula,i, 172, 181, 204</li> </ul>

Pag	;e
-----	----

MORDELLISTENA divisa, Occurrence
ofi, 181
- pustulața, $ -$
More, Charles, Collection byv, 53
MOREHEAD, J., Reference to work
ofii, 279
Morgan, Daniel, mentioned in Put-
nam genealogy
MORGAN, J. B., Election of
MORGAN, LEWIS IL., CITED ON INDIAN
antiquities $iv 289$
— — inscribed tablets iv 343
- Election of ii 128
- quoted on relations of mound-
buildersiv, 257
-, Reference to work ofiv, 345
—, Tribute to
MORLOT, A., cited on bronze agei, 123
Mormon tablets, Letter concerning
the
- traditionsii, 169
Morong,, cited on Potamoge-
ton
MORPHOLOGY OI Pulvinaria innumera-
bleetoide iv 76
Mopping I G Election of ii 128
MORRIS, S. C., Election of
J. Farguharson byiv. 202
MORRISON, HENRY K., Collections
byii, 270; iii, 252
MORSE, EDWARD S., Election ofii, 146
-, Valuable donation byiii, 16
MORSE, L. H., Photograph byii, 232
MORTON, ALLIBONE, Election ofi, 73
MORTON, SAMUEL G., cited on Indian
culture
sponsor for Squior and Davis iv 290
Monus rubra Occurrence of i 163
MOSIER G H Acknowledgments
to
Mosier, C. L., Resolution of thanks
toi, 78
Mossman, A. L., Election ofv, 233
Moulton, M. M., Acknowledgment
tov, 81
-, Valuable donations by11, 16, 29
Mound (Examination of a large) in
- exploration near Joslyn Poelr
Island county Illinois C H
PRESTON iv 198
- (- of a) near Moline, Illinois:
J. GASS and R. J. FARQUHAR-
50X ii 288

Page
Mouxp exploration (Report of) near
Pine creek Muscatine county
Lower C E Happrov in 107
IOWA; U. E. HARRISON
- m Utah
- explorations at Toolesboro, Lou-
isa county, Iowa : E. P. Lynch.
H. C. FULTON C. E. HARRISON
and C H Preserver x 27
in Laborator Long O
— — In Jackson county, Iowa; U.
T. LINDLEY
1875; A.S. TIFFANYi, 113
north wortown Lowe + Fann
ERICK STARR
— —, Record ofiv, 228
- (Report on a) in Jackson county;
J. GASS
MIMPER 10 Cook's Form group
(Depart of comparation of).
(Report of exploration of); J.
GASS
ploration of), and discovery of
an inscribed tablet of limestone :
$(1 \mathbf{E} \mathbf{H})$ parameter ii 991
$C. E. \Pi ARRISON \dots
- (On the exploration of the) on
the farm of Colonel William
Allen ; W. H. PRATT ii, 148
- relies i. 73, 107, 117, 136; ii. 81, 103
- Description of a remarkable iv 210
Mourp purpope Exhibition of aloth
MOUND-BUILDERS, EXTIDITION OF CIOCH
made by 6
, History of
-, Origin of
- Relations of
MOUNDS (On the East Davennort):
1 D Cumputer 1 957
A. D. OHURCHILL
(Altar), Record of lecture on 1v, 228
-, Antiquities from
—, Artificial, in Illinoisiii, 70
- (Report of explorations of the
ancient) at Albany Whiteside
county Illinoize W H Drewni 00
(Accession of the multiple of state)
- (A review of the published state-
ments regarding the) at Payson,
Utah, with an account of their
structure and origin: EDWARD
PALMER ii 167
(Penert of explorations of the
- (Report of explorations of the
ancient) at Toolesboro, Louisa
county, Iowa; W. H. PRATT. 1, 106
—. Bones from
- Collections from iii, 74 : iv. 233
- Discussion of i 49 51 · jij 113
Exploration of 52 111, 11, 110
-, Exploration of1, 53, 111; 11, VI, 92,
147, 154, 291, 354; 11, 88,
132, 135, 147, 173; v, 43
— in Illinoisiii, 147

Page
Mousps in Louisa county
Tt4-L III 1/7
— near Wheatlandiii, 134
MOUNDS (SUPELL) of Florida ii 995
MOUNDS (SHELL-) OF FIORIDA
MOUNTAIN MAHOGANY, Occurrence
of i 147
- SHEEP, $   1, 70, 144; 111, 86$
MONOSTONA macrolenidotum
- 71 00
V, 74, 80
Mueller, Christ, Election of ii. 202
Menerin W. A. I. Voluable dana
MUELLER, M. A. L., valuable dona-
tion by
Murron A M Johnowlodgmant
MULFORD, A. M., ACKHOWleughlent
tov, 81
Mucround anningtum Doubtful
MULGEDIUM acamanaam, Doublin
occurrence of
- mulchellum iii 170
MULLER, JOHANN, Reference to work
of on Solpugiden iii 287
MULLER, PHILIP L. S.,
— — iii 280
M
MUMMUCIA, Description of genus. 111, 252
- variegata Occurrence of
Minny aduates
MUREX adustus,, v, 49
-brevitronsii. 249: v. 49
aslluloog y 50
$-centulosa, \dots, 50$
- chrysostomus,
_ intermedius IQ
intermetitus,
-messorius,, 11, 249
- muceus $-$ v 49
** 004 10
$-pomum,\dots$ 11, 254; V, 49
- recurvirostris v. 49
agllagmun 10 71*
- salleanus,
- spincostata
MURICIDEA Horidana V 50
MORTIDEA normana,, 00
-hemphilli,, 50
MURPHY J H Eurollment of as
life and have have a set of the
life member
MURRAY, ANDREW, Reference to
maph of an Columnida ili 202
work of, on Solpuglate
MURRAY, THOMAS, Election of iv. 227
- Resolution of them by to i 98
, nesolution of thanks to
Mus musculus, Habits of
Musca Indian name for i 192
MUSCA, Indian name lot
MUSCATINE, Mounds near
MUSCATINE ACADEMY OF SCIENCE
Mamanial and a line of the iii 010
Memorial proceedings of the 111, 248
MUSCATINE COUNTY, Lepidoptera of.ii, 191
- Mound exploration in jur 107
-, mound exploration m
— — m
Remarkahle - iv 910
, itemarkable
MUSEUM Condition of the 1 S1 + ii 75
moston, condition of most, or, m, ro,
121, 214 : iii, 7 : iv 218 · v 235 266
121, 214; iii, 7; iv, 218; v, 235, 266
121, 214; iii, 7; iv, 218; v, 235, 266 , Contributions to the, 212; ii, 50;
121, 214; iii, 7; iv, 218; v, 235, 266 , Contributions to the, 212; ii, 50; iii, 43; iv, 13
121, 214; ii1, 7; iv, 218; v, 235, 266 , Contributions to the, 212; ii, 50; iii, 43; iv, 13
121, 214; iii, 7; iv, 218; v, 235, 266 -, Contributions to the, 212; ii, 50; iii, 43; iv, 13 MUTILLA californica, Occurrence of,
121, 214; iii, 7; iv, 218; v, 235, 266 , Contributions to the, 212; ii, 50; iii, 43; iv, 13 MUTILLA californica, Occurrence of, i, 188, 194, 207
121, 214; iii, 7; iv, 218; v, 235, 266 -, Contributions to the1, 212; ii, 50; iii, 43; iv, 13 MUTILLA californica, Occurrence of, i, 188, 194, 207 - camanche

	. r	age
MUTILLA coccineohirta, Oco	currence	
ofi,	188, 194,	207
- creusa,	i,	207
— ferrugata, — —	i.	207
-gibbosa,	i,	207
— monticola, — —	i,	207
— scævola, — —	i,	207
- simillima,	i,	207
MYA arenaria, — —	ii,	248
Mycrophysa ingersolli, — —	ii,	130
Myers, Lizzie, Election of	iii.	129
Myers, R. D., Appointmen	t of. on	
standing committee	.iii, 107.	161
Election of.		8
— — —, as trustee	iii.	105
-, Resignation of,	iv.	209
	iii.	16
MYGALE avicularia, Occurren	ice of. ii.	190
— hentzii. — —		190
MYIARCHUS crinitus		134
MYLADRIS discoideus	i.	181
— fraterculus, — —	. i. 181.	204
-pisi, $$		204
Myosotis verna,		259
MYRMILEON, Indian name fo	ri.	192
- diversus. Occurrence of	. i. 191.	204
- impressus		191
Mysia 15-munctata, Habits o	f i.	38
- <i>punctata</i> . Occurrence of	ii.	245
MyTHOLOGY, Indian	iv.	116
MyTILUS <i>cubitus</i> , Occurrence	of v	68*
<u> </u>	vv	69×
- edulis	ii.	244
- erustus ii	$244 \cdot v$	68*
- hamatus ii	$9.44 \cdot v$	69*
_ lavalleanus	, <u>, , , ,</u> , , , , , , , , , , , , , ,	60*
	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	00

NABALUS albus. Occurrence ofi.	159
NADAILLAC, MARQUIS DE, cited on	
antiquitiesiv.	277
-, Election ofv,	203
-, Letter from, on pipes and tab-	
letsiv,	301
-, Quotation fromiv,	256
- quoted on elephant pipes iv,	292
- $-$ - the antiquity of man iv,	278
—, Record of letter fromv,	203
-, Reference to work ofiv,	314
-, Vindication of elephant pipes	
byv,	237
NADATA gibbosa, Occurrence ofi,	177
NADLER, FRANK, Election ofv,	275
NAGEL, J. J., Appointment of, on	
standing committeeiv. 12.	207

	Page
NAGEL, J. J., Election ofi,	64
Record of collection by	70
report by ii	<u>ğ</u>
Pafaranaa to work of	101
Websehle denstion her	141
-, valuable donation by	215
- and J. G. HAUPT; List of phe-	
nogamus plantsi,	153
NAJOWE VALLEY. Aboriginal paint-	
ings in iv	108
NASSA acuta Occurrence of ii	236
alba ii	926
- <i>atoa</i> ,	200
-amoigua,	000
-lunata,	236
obsoleta, $$	v, 51
- trivittata,	236
-vibex, $ -$ , ii. 236 : v. 40	6.51
NASTURTIUM armoracia — i	154
- laguetre ii	250
- itelistic,	151
- oolusum,	104
- officinale,	169
- sessiliflorum, $ -$	259
-sinuatum,i,	154
NATCHEZ, Human bones from iv,	276
NATHALIS iole. Occurrence ofi.	174
NATICA canrena - ii 238 · v 4	3 56
i 998 - x Al A	7 56
-uupucuu,, 1, 255, 7, 40, 4	, 00
- $ -$ In shell mounds	229
- Jordiana, Founding of species. v,	72*
- jamaicensis, Occurrence ofii,	252
- mamillaris, $ -$	-56
- marochiensis	56
- pusilla. $ -$	z. 56
- sagraiana	79*
albeniana	50
$-uoerunu, \dots, v,$	100
NATICOPSIS gigantea,	108
NATURAL HISTORY, WORK In 111,	1
"NATURE," Quotation from iv,	341
NAVAJOS, Weaving byi,	132
NEBRASKA. Obsidian implements	
in iii	86
- Plants of iv	60
Numpra hudeonica Occumence of	101
MEBRIA nuasonica, Occurrence of,	101
- mannerheimii, $ -$	199
NECROPHORUS hecate, Occurrence of . 1,	179
$-$ melsheimeri, $  \dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$	179
NEELY,, Resolution of thanks	
toi.	28
NEGUNDO aceroides. Occurrence of .i.	156
Vernal appearance of ii	131
NELATON AUGUSTE cited on anat-	101
anal-	140
omy	142
gunshot wounds	91
NEMEOPHILA petrosa, Occurrence of.1,	186
- plantaginis, Description of spe-	
ciesii.	272
NEMOGNATHA apicalis. Occurrence	
of i 200	204
- bicolor	204
······································	201

Page
NEMOGNATHA lurida, Occurrence of.i. 181
NEOCLYTUS eruthrocephalus, — —, i. 172
NEPETA cataria. — —
_ alechoma i 161
NERICE hidenta — i $177 \cdot ii$ 192
NERITA peloronta — ii 240 · y 62
- tessellata $-$ ii 240; v, 62
$\frac{1}{2}$
$\frac{1}{240}, \sqrt{02}$
$\frac{1}{2} \frac{1}{2} \frac{1}$
$-$ recutula, $  \dots$ $v$ , 48, 62
$-$ virgined, $  \dots$ v, 62
-viriais,, v, 62
NEVADA, DISCUSSION OF IOSSII IOOL-
prints in
-, New mollusks from
-, Plants ofiv, 54
-, Solpugidæ fromiii, 251, 267
NEVIN, J. C., Collection by iv, 59
New HAMPSHIRE, Donations from . ii, 62
New Jersey, — — ii, 62; iii, 36
New Mexico, Antiquities ofiii, 108
-, Occurrence of <i>Ceanothus</i> in v, 168
- Plants of:
Solpugidæ from
NEW OBLEANS, Ancient human skel-
eton from iv 276
NEW YORK Donations from ii 62:
iii 21 37
NEW ZEALAND iii 42
NEW ZEALAND,
of 56
outed on man and masted on in 000
- quoted on man and mastodon. IV, 298
-, Reference to work of
NEWBURY,, Acknowledgment
to1, 28
NEWCOMB, DANIEL T., Memorial of. 11, 144
NEWCOMB, PATIENCE VIELE, Acknowl-
edgments toii, 199, 211
-, Address of thanks toii, 99
-, Deed fromii, 90, 143
- [Mrs D. L.], Election ofi, 80
-, Enrollment of, as life member. ii, 91
-, Generous loan by
-, Record of purchase fromv, 202
-, Resolutions of thanks to ii. 91, 144
Tributes to
- Valuable donations by, ii, iii, 59, 61, 87
- Vote of thanks to v 233
NEWCOVE SIVON quoted on scien-
tific method ii. 176
- Reference to work of jii 169
Namo War w Election of ii 100
NEWPOND VESTEX PRODUCTS AT 70 100
Valuable donation by
-, Valuable donation byiii, 128
-, Valuable donation byiii, 102 Newton, Sir Isaac, Reference to
-, Valuable donation byii, 102 Newton, Sir Isaac, Reference to work of
- Valuable donation by iii, 102 Newton, Sir Isaac, Reference to work of

to work of, on Solpugidæ. iii, 301, 303 NIPHER, FRANCIS E., Election of. .ii, 153

P	age
NIPHER, FRANCIS E., Record of re-	
marks byii,	147
N1so <i>xalees</i> . Occurrence ofv.	58
NISONIADES ennius	186
- incenalis i	175
	175
- perseus,	1100
	190
NISSEN, THEODORE, Election of1,	1
-, Record of discussion by	143
—, Vote of thanks toii,	21
NITIDELLA <i>filosa</i> , Occurrence ofii,	237
NITIDULA bipustulata. — —i.	170
- uniguttata i	179
$ \frac{1}{2}$	190
Noppen F Poferonae to work of	100
NODDER, E., Reference to work of,	001
on Solpugidae	284
NOMADA grandis, Occurrence of1,	209
- incerta, $ -$ i,	209
- maculata, $ -$ i,	209
- <i>putnami</i> , Founding of speciesi.	210
- Naming $-$	193
- — Occurrence of i 209 · i	i 7
Non Spring Formations of	105
Nonpuggière N A E pu sited	100
NORDENSKJOLD, N. A. E. DE, cited	101
on primitive artiv,	121
NORELIUS A., Acknowledgment to .v.	, 81
NORRIS, P. W., Letter to, on authen-	
ticity of relicsv,	219
NORTH AMERICA. Heteroceres of., ii.	270
NORTON, EDWARD, Election of ii.	146
Norway Donations from	91
Nosoppa silebides Ocenserate of i	170
Nosones suprides, Occurrence of,	110
NOTES; J. D. PUTNAM	200
Nothopus zabroides, Occurrence of. 1,	178
NOTIODES limatulus, $-$	182
Notoxus anchora, — —i, 173,	181
- monodon, $-$	172
- serratus	191
$\rightarrow$ subtilis. $-$	204
NOTROPIS deliciosus	76
- mieronnicusie	80
	76
- gauciurus, · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	10
$-$ megalops, $  \dots$ $v$ ,	70
- micropteryx, $ -$ v,	76
- notatus, $ -$ v,	-76
- scrabriceps, $ -$	76
- umbratilis, $ -$	76
- zonatus	76
NOTE J. C. cited on antiquities iv	277
$\rightarrow$ $\rightarrow$ origin of Indians iv	207
Nomiting smills () common oc of	201
Norman Mag W A Election of iii	101
NOURSE, MIS. W. A., Election of	104
NUCULA eborea, Occurrence of v,	08*
$-prox_{ima},$	244
NUMENIUS longirostris, — —v,	123
NUPHAR advena, — —i, 154; ii	, 22
NUTTALL, THOMAS, cited on Arcto-	
staphylosiv.	32

				Page
NUTTALL,	THOMAS,	cited	on	CEANO-

THUS
, Reference to work of
NYCTALA acadica, Occurrence of v. 129
NYCTEA mictea. $-$
Nycrucopay nuclicorgraphing
Nyomon i may naphaphaniaa i 179
Nuclobales pennsguanaa,
$NYMPHEA \ odordid,, 104$
NYSSON $aurinolatus,\dots, 1, 20i$
Open isous candidas Occurrence of y 58
- aimulatus
$-$ crentulatus, $  \dots$ $v$ , 50
OBITUARY NOTICE OF Dr George En-
gelmann of Saint Louis; C. C.
PARRY
Obsidian, Occurrence ofiii, 153
- implements iii. 86
OBSIDIAN CANYON Naming of iii 87
Ocher from mounds i 120 135
Octure Front mounds
OCHS, FRANCIS, Election of
Octopus rugosus, Occurrence of. 11, 233;
v, 49
-vulgaris,ii, 233; v, 49
ODOSTOMIA alba, Founding of spe-
cies
- <i>aranoting</i> . Occurrence of
$-impressa ii 239 \cdot y 58$
ODVNERUS albonhaleratus — i 208
i 101 NERUS ( <i>iiioophilier(iiia</i> ), $  , 200$
- ( <i>intuations</i> , $ -$
- campestris, $   1, 208$
-tigris,, 1, 194, 208
<b>EDIONYCHIS</b> $6$ -maculata, — —:1, 172
$-$ thoracica, $  \dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $1, 172$
СЕ DIPODA, Indian name fori, 192
- utahensis, Notes oni, 258
ENOTHERA biennis. Occurrence of. i. 157
OESTLUND, O. W., Election of iv. 241
- Title of paper by iv 231
Operation of $i i 40.55.66.85$ :
3177910.3319105101.311900000000000000000000000000000000
11, 1, 17, 218; 111, 15, 105, 101; 17, 11, 100, 101; 17, 11, 100, 101; 17, 11, 100, 101; 17, 100, 101; 17, 100, 101; 17, 100, 101; 17, 100, 101; 17, 100, 100; 100, 100; 100, 100; 100, 100; 100, 100; 100;
221, 240; V, 195, 216, 245, 272
-, Reports of 1, 55, 66, 83; 11, 1, 47, 211;
iii, $6, 95, 148; iv, 1, 5, 214, 231; v,$
196, 209, 264
Ogden, John, mentioned in Putnam
genealogyiii, 199
Onio (A recent find of skulls and
skeletons in): S. D. PEET ii. 138
- Bark lice from ji 297
Donations from ii 63 · jii 92 37
: Occumion of mactadam in the 200
-, Occurrence of mastodon m
-, Frenistoric cloth from1, 128
—, Primitive art iniv, 115
— — pottery ofiv, 187
OHLSHAUSEN, J. J., Election ofii, 205

Pag	re
OJIBWAS, Weaving byi, 13	31
OKEN, LORENZ, Reference to work	
of, on Solpugidæiii, 29	$2^{-1}$
OLDS, H. D., Acknowledgment to.v, 8	51
OLIVA literata, Occurrence ofii, 237	;
v, 46, č	$\mathbf{i}2$
- mutica, $ -$ ii, 2:	57
- reticularis,v,	<b>52</b>
OLIVELLA biplicata, Use of, in primi-	
tive currencyii, 4	3
- floralia, Occurrence of	52
- fulgens,	37
— jaspidea, — —	<b>52</b>
- mutica,	52
- nivea,	52
- oryza, $ -$	37
- pellucida. $ -$	37
zonalis,ii, 23	57
OLIVER, É. A., Election ofiii. 8	31
OLIVER, L. B.,	\$1
OLIVIER, GUILLAUME ANTOINE, Ref-	
erence to work of, on Solpugi-	
dæiii. 282. 28	\$4
OLMSTEAD, L. G., Election of ii, 18	4
Valuable donation by iii. 1	6
OLNEY, S. T., cited on Carez, iv. 7	0
- Election of ii 12	-s
OLOB <i>buccinator</i> . Occurrence of v 11	9
- columbianus $-$ v 11	9
ONOSITA inversa i 17	0
$O_{\text{MALULY SD}} = -$ i 17	in a
OWNATOLAMPIS wieldis Transfer of	0
genus and species ii 19	25
Oxiscia oniscus Occurrence of ii 233	7.
v	sí.
ONOCLEA sensibilis iv	ŝ
- struthionteris - iv	3S
ONOSNODIUM molle — _ i 16	31
ONTARIO Donations from ii	3.1
ONTHOPHAGUS latherague Occurrence	71
of i 1	1
ONVCHOTEUTUIS hardingii ii 29	55
Oppion bilingatus i 188 20	)0 )7
- muratus $  i 20$	17
OPHPYASTES decinique i 19	$\frac{1}{29}$
- lativostavo	24 26
- with the $         -$	>≟ ∋ə
Openal is a maniauna ? Notes on i 2	<u></u>
Oppered and on Grave great	90
stone :, cited on Grave creek	he
Opunal fragilia Degenintion of one	10
opositia fraguis, Description of spe-	20
- $ 0$ a um a part of $  1$	30
Opure Mombologic definition of in	00
Open per allionica Open of 1V,	11
Louroit atoionica, Occurrence of 1, 20	JU 24
- tewesti,	JH 10
-sinolata,	10
-zimmermani,	)0

Page
ORCUTT, C. R., Acknowledgments
to
-, Collections by iv, 37, 39; v, 27
-, Dedication of species to iv, 55; v, 194
, Discovery of plant by iv, 58 Valuable denotion by
Operation Music P Election of in 212
Opecon Expedition to iv 911
- Flora of v 185
ORFILA, P., cited on composition of
bonesi, 115
ORGIA leucostigma, Occurrence ofi, 177
ORIENTATION, Vegetaliv, 212
ORO-ANAL SIDE, Morphologic defini-
tion ofiv, 78
OROPHOCRINUS stelliformis, Notes on
structure of
ORNITHOLOGY of Iowav, 113
ORPHILUS glabratus, Occurrence of 1, 199
Orr, ELLIS, Election of
ORSODACHNA <i>chuarem</i> , Occurrence
$\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$
OPTHIS impressi v 108
-ranuremi $-$ ii 266
ORTHOCERAS, Exhibition of ii. 184
- annulatus, Occurrence ofi. 36
- procerus,
— <i>vastator</i> , — —
ORTHOCORPUS tolmei, — —i, 147
ORTHOPTERA (A list of) collected by
J. Duncan Putnam of Daven-
port, Iowa, during the summers
of 1872-'3-'4-'5, chiefly in Colo-
rado, Utah and Wyoming terri-
Corres; CYRUS THOMAS
of j 179
Optox Lynes eited on antiquity of
man iv 279
Osborn, HERBERT, Acknowledgment
toiii. vii
—, Election ofiv, 212
-, Reference to work ofiii, 247
-, Prefatory note byiii, 249
-, Remarks by, on <i>Thrips</i> iv, 211
-, Report by, on Putnam entomo-
logical collectionv, 224
Oscilla <i>mivea</i> , Occurrence ofv, 58
OSMIA megacaphala, $-$
OSMODERMA eremicola,, 171
longistulis i 158
OSULNDA clautoniana — iv 68
Ossard, —, Reference to work
ofiv. 314
OSTEN-SACKEN, BARON C. R., AC-
knowledgment toii, 123
,

[Proc. D. A. N. S., Vol. V.]

43

2					
,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,	¢	٧	4	Y	6
Α.	¢	٩	5	÷	`

OSTEN-SACKEN, BARON C. R., Elec-	
tion ofii,	27
-, Letter fromii,	. 117
-, Memorial	221
-, Record of visit	- 26
Valuable donation byiii.	17
OSTREA equestris. Occurrence of	243 :
v	71*
- parasitica	71*
- semiculinduica	9.19
$-$ semicytinarica, $  \dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$	240
-virginica,, 11, 228, 245; V, 40,	0.01
, in shell mounds	220
OTOCORIS alpestris, Occurrence of v,	139
OVULUM acicularis,	. 54
-gibbosum,, 11, 238; v, 40	5, 54
-umplicata,v	, 54
OWEN, DAVID DALE, cited on Spir-	
iferaii,	221
-, Reference to work of. ii, 279; iv,	243
OWEN, F. E., Valuable donation by . iii	i, 29
OWEN, RICHARD, Reference to work	<i>,</i>
of, on Solpugidaeiii.	297
OWENS VALLEY, Aboriginal paintings	
iniv	110
OXALIS stricta Occurrence of i	156
- violacea i	156
Oxopius corralinus — — i	101
OXVEADING nucleating in i	169
Oxygopyphus openitulie Notos on i	102
Oxiconiphus occipituis, Notes off.i,	201
OXYTELUS scalplas, Occurrence of .1,	202
OXYTHECA, Description of genus. III,	199
-: two new species from southern	
California; C. C. PARRY III,	174
- caryophylloides, Founding of spe-	
cies	175
- dendroidea, Occurrence of in,	175
- inermis,	175
- parishii, Founding of species iii,	176
— <i>perfoliata</i> , Occurrence ofiii,	176
- trilobata, $ -$	175
- watsoni,iii,	175
OZARK region, Fishes from thev,	-73
PACHYBRACHYS atomarius, Occur-	
rence ofi, 181,	204
-cxelatus,i,	201
- carbonarius,i,	173
- infaustus,	173
- tridens, $-$	173
- viduatus,i.	181
PACHYPHYLLUM woodmaniv.	107
PACHYTA literata, — —	191
PACKARD, ALPHEUS SPRINGER, cited	
on bark lice ii 295 300	341

	Page
PACKARD, ALPHEUS SPRINGER, cited	
on Galeodesii,	35
— — — Solpugidæ	270
, Election ofii,	128
—, Memorial letter fromiii.	219
Reference to work of on Sol-	
nugida iji 301	303
Pupping compotent Occurron of i	901
DAME I D Plastice of	10
PAINE, L. D., Election of	101
PAINTINGS, Aboriginaliv, 105,	131
PALEONTOLOGY (On the growth of)	
as a science; S. A. MILLER ii,	306
$\rightarrow$ of Davenportii, 266,	282
PALLAS, PETER SIMON, Reference to	
work of on Solpugidge iii	280
worke of one corpugities	989
Person Francisco A portion of the	200
FALMER, EDWARD; A review of the	
published statements regarding	
the mounds at Payson, Utah,	
with an account of their struc-	
ture and originii,	167
Acknowledgment to	121
- cited on primitive currency ii	42
- Collections by jii 252 266 2	67.
-, concentions byin, 202, 200, 2	000
Triestien of	282
-, Election of	38
-, Letter from	117
-; Manufacture of pottery by Mo-	
jave Indian womenii,	32
-, Presentation of collection by ii,	121
- quoted on Sólpugidæiii.	254
- Record of papers by ii 56	207
- Valuable donations by ii 9	<u>n</u> 2.
; ' and the domations by	51
Discourse to how of Occursos of i	170
FAMPHILA <i>hooomok</i> , Occurrence of 1,	170
$-$ teonaraus, $  \dots$ $1$ ,	176
$-$ metacomet, $  \dots$ $1$ ,	186
- peckius, $-$ i,	176
PANDION haliaetus carolinensis, — – v,	128
PANDORA (Kennerlia) bushiana, De-	
scription of speciesv.	71
- trilineata, Occurrence of ii 248 · v	71
PANICHN depauperatum — — ii	260
- fliforme iv	200
Piptoons amingtuo	007
Princes generations, — —	201
$\mathbf{P}$ APILIO $a_j a_x,\dots, 1$ ,	174
-asterius,, 174, 11, 17, 142,	191
$-$ cresphontes, $  \ldots$ $i$ , 174; ii,	191
- eurymedon, $ -$ i,	183
- glaucus, $ -$	191
- indra, $ -$ i.	182
$-$ philepor. $   i. 174 \cdot ii 142$	191
- rutulus	182
- trailue - 1 174 11 17 1.19	101
-100000,1, 174; 11, 17, 142, 101	101
-ianas,1, 174; 11, 142, 191,	190
- zoncaon, $ -$ 1, 182, 189,	195
PARACYCLAS sabini, — —V,	108
PARASTARTE triquetra, — —, V,	66*

## Page PARÉ, AMBROSE, cited on gunshot wounds.....i, PARISH BROTHERS, Collection by.iv, 52, 58 PARISH, WILLIAM F., Dedication of species to.....iii, 176 PARKER, C. F., Acknowledgment to.....iii, 276 PARKER, GEORGE H., Election of . ii, -4 -, Valuable donation by .....iii, 29PARKER, GEORGE W., ---- ... iii, PARKER, H. W., cited on mocking-17 , Record of lecture by .....i, 10PARKER, J. MONROE, Election of ... ii, 205 -, Valuable donations by ....iii, 29, 97 PARKER, MRS J. MONROE, Election of... , Valuable donation by .....iv, 20PARKER, JONATHAN, Election of. . . i. 71 PARKER, NATHAN, H., --....i, 10 PARKS, M. K., --....iv. 227PARLOR CLUB, Acknowledgment to. ii, 68 PARNASSIA parvifolia, Occurrence of .....i, 148 PARRY, C. C.; A new California lily ......ii, 188 -, Acknowledgments to . i, 85, 96; ii, 342 -, Agency of, in founding the Academy ..... ii, 193 -, Amendment to constitution by .i, 48 -; Annual address .... i, 67 Appointment of, as delegate...iii, 131 on building committee...i, 41; ii, 117 - — standing — . . . ii, 49, 80, 218; iii, 67, 107, 161; iv, 12, 207, 222, 240; v, 200, 217, 247 -; Arctostaphylos, Adans.....iv, 31 -, Association of, with J. D. Put-nam.....iii, 243 -; Biographical sketch and scientific character of Joseph Duncan Putnam, late President of the Davenport Academy of Nat-- cited on ferns .....iv, iv, 67 - needs of the Academy...iii, 158 -, Deposit of collection by..... ii, iii

### Page PARRY, C. C.; Early reminiscences of Richard Smetham ......v, 205 -, Election of, as curator .....i, -66 -; Harfordia, Greene and Parry.v, 26 - instructor of J. D. Putnam ... iii, 200-; Lastarrizza, Remy.....v, 35 -, Letter from.....ii, -, Meeting in honor of .....ii, 279278 224 -, Memorial letter from.....iii, — resolution by .....ii, 258-, Narrative of expedition by ... iv, 211-; New plants from southern [California] and Lower California.iv, 38 -; Notice of the late I. A. Lapham, LL.D.....ii, --, Obituary notice of .....v, --; -- Dr George Engelmann, 29iii of Saint Louis.....iv, 242- ; [— — — Dr John L. Le Conte], iv, 230 4482 --, Ode by.....ii, 178-; Oxytheca—two new species from southern California.....iii, 174-, Portrait of, presented to the Academy .....iv, 213-; President's annual address…ii, 355 -; Professor David S. Sheldon, -, Record of biographic sketches by.....iv, 212, 241; v, iii, 224 - - communications by ... i, 12, 13, 29, 35, 39; iii, 68; v, 204 — — discussion by.....i, 16 . v, 203 — — papers by.ii, 5, 56, 70, 119, 207; iv, 237; v, iii, 227, 231, 268, 280 — — remarks by..., 43, 58; ii, 291; v, 224, 230 —, Reference to portrait of .....v, iv - — work of. i, 177, 193 ; ii, 11, 121, 124, 167, 218; iii, 100, 102; iv, v; v, 215 -, Report of investigating commit-tion by.....v, 224 ---, Resignation of, as curator....i, 75 7523

Page

24113: $225 \\ 19$ 

<ul> <li>secretaryii, 186</li> <li>—, Resolutions by i, 54,70; ii, 31,79, 82, 86, 91, 118; iv, 240</li> <li>— — concerning collections ofii, 269</li> <li>—, Scientific autobiography ofii, 279</li> <li>—, Summary of report by iii 2</li> <li>—; Summer botanizing in the Wassatch mountains, Utah territory i, 145</li> <li>—; The North American genus Ceanothus, with an enumerated list and notes and descriptions of several Pacific coast species v, 162</li> <li>—, Titles of papers byiv, 230, 231, 241</li> <li>—; Valedictory address</li></ul>	PARRY, C. C., Resignation of, as
<ul> <li>Resolutions by.i, 54,70; ii, 31, 79, 82, 86, 91, 118; iv, 240</li> <li>Scientific autobiography ofii, 269</li> <li>Summary of report by iii 2</li> <li>Summer botanizing in the Wassatch mountains, Utah territory</li></ul>	secretaryii, 186
<ul> <li>86, 91, 118; iv, 240</li> <li>- concerning collections of ii, 269</li> <li>-, Scientific autobiography of ii, 279</li> <li>-, Summary of report by iii 2</li> <li>-; Summer botanizing in the Wasatch mountains, Utah territory</li></ul>	-, Resolutions by i, 54, 70; ii, 31, 79, 82,
<ul> <li>— concerning collections ofii, 269</li> <li>—, Scientific autobiography ofii, 279</li> <li>—, Summary of report by iii 2</li> <li>—; Summer botanizing in the Wasatch mountains, Utah territory iii, 145</li> <li>—; The North American genus Ceanothus, with an enumerated list and notes and descriptions of several Pacific coast species v, 162</li> <li>—, Titles of papers byiv, 230, 231, 241</li> <li>—; Valedictory address</li></ul>	86, 91, 118; iv, 240
<ul> <li>Scientific autobiography ofii, 279</li> <li>Summary of report by iii 2</li> <li>Summer botanizing in the Wasatch mountains, Utah territory</li></ul>	concerning collections of ii, 269
<ul> <li>–, Summary of report by iii 2</li> <li>–; Summer botanizing in the Wassatch mountains, Utah territory</li></ul>	-, Scientific autobiography ofii, 279
<ul> <li>; Summer botanizing in the Wasatch mountains, Utah territory</li></ul>	-, Summary of report by iii 2
<ul> <li>satch mountains, Utah territory</li></ul>	-; Summer botanizing in the Wa-
<ul> <li>tory</li></ul>	satch mountains, Utah terri-
<ul> <li>—; The North American genus Ceanothus, with an enumerated list and notes and descriptions of several Pacific coast species.v, 162</li> <li>—, Titles of papers by . iv, 230, 231, 241</li> <li>—, Tributes toi, 23, 24; ii, 208; iii, 13; v, iii, 215, 225</li> <li>—; Valedictory addressi, 19</li> <li>—, Valuable donations by.i, 216; ii, 22; iii, 17, 29, 59, 61; iv, 15, 21, 228, 245</li> <li>PARRY, Mrs C. C., Election ofi, 76</li> </ul>	tory i, 145
Ceanothus, with an enumerated list and notes and descriptions of several Pacific coast species v, 162 -, Titles of papers byiv, 230, 231, 241 -, Tributes toi, 23, 24; ii, 208; iii, 13; v, iii, 215, 225 -; Valedictory addressi, 19 -, Valuable donations by.i, 216; ii, 22; iii, 17, 29, 59, 61; iv, 15, 21, 228, 245 PARRY, MRS C. C., Election ofi, 76	-; The North American genus
<ul> <li>list and notes and descriptions of several Pacific coast species.v, 162</li> <li>, Titles of papers by iv, 230, 231, 241</li> <li>, Tributes toi, 23, 24; ii, 208; iii, 13; v, iii, 215, 225</li> <li>; Valedictory address, 19</li> <li>, Valuable donations by .i, 216; ii, 22; iii, 17, 29, 59, 61; iv, 15, 21, 228, 245</li> <li>PARRY, MRS C. C., Election of, i, 76</li> </ul>	Ceanothus, with an enumerated
of several Pacific coast species.v, 162 -, Titles of papers by . iv, 230, 231, 241 -, Tributes toi, 23, 24; ii, 208; iii, 13; v, iii, 215, 225 -; Valedictory addressi, 19 -, Valuable donations by.i, 216; ii, 22; iii, 17, 29, 59, 61; iv, 15, 21, 228, 245 PARRY, Mrs C. C., Election ofi, 76	list and notes and descriptions
<ul> <li>, Titles of papers by iv, 230, 231, 241</li> <li>, Tributes toi, 23, 24; ii, 208; iii, 13; v, iii, 215, 225</li> <li>; Valedictory addressi, 19</li> <li>, Valuable donations by.i, 216; ii, 22; iii, 17, 29, 59, 61; iv, 15, 21, 228, 245</li> <li>PARRY, MRS C. C., Election ofi, 76</li> </ul>	of several Pacific coast species v, 162
<ul> <li>, Tributes toi, 23, 24; ii, 208; iii, 13; v, iii, 215, 225</li> <li>; Valedictory address, 19</li> <li>, Valuable donations byi, 216; ii, 22; iii, 17, 29, 59, 61; iv, 15, 21, 228, 245</li> <li>PARRY, MRS C. C., Election of, i, 76</li> </ul>	-, Titles of papers by iv, 230, 231, 241
<ul> <li>v, iii, 215, 225</li> <li>; Valedictory address</li></ul>	-, Tributes to. i, 23, 24; ii, 208; iii, 13;
<ul> <li>; Valedictory addressi, 19</li> <li>, Valuable donations by i, 216; ii, 22; iii, 17, 29, 59, 61; iv, 15, 21, 228, 245</li> <li>PARRY, MRS C. C., Election ofi, 76</li> </ul>	v, iii, 215, 225
<ul> <li>, Valuable donations by. i, 216; ii, 22;</li> <li>iii, 17, 29, 59, 61; iv, 15, 21, 228, 245</li> <li>PARRY, MRS C. C., Election ofi, 76</li> </ul>	-; Valedictory addressi, 19
iii, 17, 29, 59, 61; iv, 15, 21, 228, 245 PARRY, MRS C. C., Election ofi, 76	-, Valuable donations by i, 216; ii, 22;
PARRY, MRS C. C., Election of i, 76	iii, 17, 29, 59, 61; iv, 15, 21, 228, 245
YY 1 11 1 11 11 11 11 11 11 11 11 11 11	PARRY, MRS C. C., Election of
-, Valuable donation byiv, 211	-, Valuable donation byiv, 211

.,,,	
-; Valedictory addressi,	-19
-, Valuable donations by i, 216; ii,	22 :
iii, 17, 29, 59, 61; iv, 15, 21, 228,	245
PARRY, MRS C. C., Election ofi,	-70
, Valuable donation byiv,	211
PARRY, JOHN E., Election of iii.	-82
PARRY, JOSEPH, JUNIOR	202
PARSONS, HANNIBAL, Acknowledge-	
ment to	44
Parsons, J. J i	110
PARUS atricapillus Occurrence of y	150
- hicolor	150
PARVIN T S Addrose by	190
- Election of	116
	110
- Totton from appounding dong	110
tion tion, announcing dona-	01
Popord of oddrogs by	00
-, Record of address by	224
- <u>-</u> donation by	214
-, Reference to fecture by	
-, Resolution of thanks to	- 85
-, Valuable donations byii, iii, 87,	, 89
116; iii, 29	), 51
PASIMACHUS elòngatus, Occurrence	
ofi,	169
<b>PASSERELLA</b> $iliaca,\dots, v$ ,	$14^{2}$
PASSERINA cyanea, — —	14(
PASTINACA saliva, — —	158
PATENT legislation, Discussion of iv,	24-
PATROBUS longicornis, Occurrence	
ofi,	169
PATTERSON, WILLIAM, Acknowledg-	
ment toi.	110
PATTERSON, H. N., Election of iii.	81
PATULA striatella, Occurrence of ii.	131
-cooperi iii	131
PAUL, JOHN, Acknowledgment to ii	19
- Record of death of i	41
PAUL R. E Record of papers	
i in in any record of papers	0.00

			V,	208
PAUL, W.	Α.,	Election	of iv,	231

	age
PAYNE, WILLIAM D., Acknowledg-	0.1
ment tov,	81
Peabody, S. H.,ii,	123
—, Election ofii,	25
PEALE, A, C., cited on gevsers iii,	85
PEARLS from mounds i. 135 : v.	. 39
PECK W F Reference to library	,
of	207
Drompt willing Occurrence of r	70*
rectes anumarum, Occurrence of. v,	70°
- distocatus, $ $ $11, 243; v,$	71*
in shell moundsii,	228
— exasperatus, Occurrence ofv,	$70^{*}$
- fuscopurpureus, $-$ ii, 243 ; v,	$70^{*}$
- hemicuelica	70*
- imbrigatus	70*
izradiana	949
- uradaans,	240 000
- m shell mounds,	228
- nodosus, Occurrence of .11, 243; v,	$71^{\star}$
-, <i>nucleus</i> , Notes on	71*
, Occurrence ofv,	71*
- ornatus, $ -$	47
PECTUNCULUS castaneus. — — v.	68*
- nectinatus V	68*
$-pccondition, -\cdots, $	941
- pennaceas,	100
$-$ canadensis, $  \dots$ $1$ ,	100
- lanceolata, $-$	160
PEDIOC.ETES phasianellus campestris,	
— —	125
PEDIPES clongatus, — —,v.	- 69
- nuticoides $-$ ii. 251 : v	. 69
PEET STEPHEN D : A recent find of	,
abulla and abolatona in Obio ii	199
skuns and skeletons in Onio.n,	100
- cited on elephant pipesiv,	215
- - Indian culture	289
-, Election ofii,	128
- quoted on Henshaw's work iv,	305
- $-$ pipes and tablets iv. 332.	334
- Record of letter from v.	203
PEIPCE RENIAMIN Shonsor for Squier	
and David	960
Dur na varia und hand hand hand hand	200
FELECANUS erginrornynchos, Occur-	
rence ofv,	115
PELECINUS polyluratur, — — i,	207
PELIDNOTATA punctata, — —i,	171
PELLEA atropurpurea, — — ii, 22; iv	7,67
-breweri, $$ ,, i.	149
- aracilis iv	67
PELOPORTIS corrulaus — i 194	208
1 ELOPTISOS CUP IIICUS,	200
— cementarius, — —	170
$\Gamma ELTIS inaqualis, \dots, 1,$	170
-laponica,	179
$-$ marginalis, $  \dots$ $\mathbf{i}$ ,	170
- peltata, $ -$	170
-ramosa,	201
- suringmensis i	170
PENDERTON ANE Notes on the	107
Durprise E H Flootion of	159
renderron, E. H., Election of	100
-, Enrollment of, as life member. 11,	194

# Page PENDLETON, E. H., Valuable donations by ..... ii, 102; iii, 61 PENDLETON, MRS E. H., Election of.....ii, 153 -, Enrollment of, as life member. ii, 154 PENNSYLVANIA, Bark lice in.....ii, 294 -, Donations from....ii, 63; iii, 22, 37 PENTHORUM sedoides, — — ......i, 157 PENTREMITES, Structure of.....iv, 76 76godoni, Notes on ---... iv, -80 PENTREMITIDEA americana, Founding of species.....iv, 93 PENTSTEMON cordifolius, Occurrence of .....ii, 189 — eatoni, — \_\_\_\_\_i, 147 PERIPLANETA orientalis, Notes on ... i, 250 PERKINS, C. G., Acknowledgment to.....v, 81 PERKINS, F. S., Collection by.....i, 127 PERKINS, GEORGE H., Valuable do-nations by.....iii, 17, 30 PEROUSE, PHILIPPE PICOT DE LA, cited on copper implements .....i, 127 PERRY, MRS C. H., Election of ... iii, 134 Record of collection by .....ii, 214 Valuable donations by .ii, 185; iii, 51 PERSIA, Botany of .....iv, 29 PERTHES, BOUCHER DE, cited on antiquities .....iv, 320 - primitive currency . . . . . ii, 40 PERU, Solpugidæ from ......iii, 269 PERUVIANS, Language of ancient .ii, 110 PESTER, E., Election of ......iii, 131 PETALOSTEMON candidus, Occurrence of .....i, 156 Petersen, L. W., Junior, --...v, 262

Page
PETITE ANSE, Antiquities from iv, 276
PETIVER, JACOB, Reference to work
of, on Solpugidæiii, 279
PETRICOLA divaricata. Occurrence
of v 63*
aladifamia v 17
- photaalyormis, $ -$ v, $+$
PETROCHELIDON lumifrons, — — V, 14/
PETROPHORA diversilineata, — —ii, 192
PEUC.EA astivalis bachmanii, — —. v, 144
PEYRONIE, GAUTHIER DE, Reference
to translation by iii 281
Pryometry doday Notos on i 259
LEZOTETTIX (louger, works off
-0008a,1, 299
-pieta,1, 260
$-$ unicolor, $  \dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $1, 260$
PFEIFFER, LOUIS, cited on Auricula
pellucens,
PHACELLA sufficiences Description
of appaind in 38
D D Species
PHALACROCORAX <i>duophus</i> , Occur-
rence ofv, 115
PHALACRUS penicillutus, — — i, 179, 190
PHALAROPUS tricolor. — —
PHANEUS cornifer — i 180
Purcontraction and area - iv 68
I HEGOPTERIS calculation of finding
- aryopteris, Frediction of Inding
of
— polypodioides, Doubtful occur-
rence ofiv, 66
-hexagonoplera,,, iv. 68
PHELISTER subrotundus — i. 173
Purpus I P Appointment of on
THEIRS, J. D., Appointment of, on
standing committeev, 217
-, Election of
as trusteeiv, 222, 240; v, 245
vice-president.iv, 240; v, 195,
<sup>1</sup> 216, 245, 272
- Report of as committee on C. T.
Lindley i 991
Down Mar T. D. Election of 102
PHELPS, MRS J. D., EACHOIL OI, 65
PHENACOBIUS mirabilis, Occurrence
ofv, 80
PHENÉ, JOHN S., cited on the Acad-
emv collectioniv, 217
PHILAMPELUS achemon Occurrence
of i 176 · ii 101
172, 172, 171, 171, 170, 11, 171, 170, 11, 171, 17
-panaoras,, 170; 11, 191
PHILANTHUS <i>frontatus</i> , — —1, 194, 207
PHILHYDRUS fimbriatus, — — 1, 170
$-$ nebulosus, $  \dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$
PHILIPPI, FREDRICO, Collection by .v. 35
PHILIPPI R A Election of ii 291
anoted on Solpugida jii 951
During During Ton Boord of
FHILLIPS, BUCKSKIN JOE, Record of
lectures by
7
PHILLIPSASTREA verneuili, Occurrence
PHILLIPSASTREA verneuili, Occurrence ofii, 263

34I

Page
PHILONTHUS <i>æneus</i> , Occurrence of.i, 179
-cautus i 199
modevoidea i 200
- paraerolacs,
PHILOSOPHICAL TRANSACTIONS, Value
of the
Philotecnus <i>nigricollis</i> . Occurrence
of i 100
Der an 1/0.1
$\mathbf{PHLOX} \ \textit{ointad},\dots 11, \ 259$
$-divaricata,\dots, 11, 161, 259$
-pilosa,i. 161
Puor is campechensis ii 248
1 nonas competitions,
$-\cos(a)a,\ldots, 11, 248; v, 47, 70$
- cuneiformis, $ -$
- truncata, ii. 248 ; v. 70
PHORUS correlations — — ii 940
Progradulation 51
$\mathbf{F} \mathbf{HOS} \ intriculus,\dots, \mathbf{V}, \ \mathbf{D1}$
PHOTINUS californicus, — —1, 199, 201
— lacustris. — —
PHOTURUS pennsulranica — i 171
Den i pennisgicanica, — —
F HRAGMOCERAS Watshit,
PHRYMA leptostachya, — —i, 160
PHRYNOSOMA, Indian name for i. 192
- cornutum Notes on ii 22
$-$ , Occurrence of $\dots$ $1, 17, 20$
- coronatum, Notes onii, 22
- douglasii,ii. 22
PHYCIODES nicta Occurrence of i 184
thance i 175 a ii 101
- <i>maros</i> , $ -$ , 1, 170; 11, 191
PHYLLACEUS clavatus, — — $\dots$ 1, 206
PHYLLOBROTICA decorata, $-$ , $$ i, 172
PHYLLOPHAGA cephalica — i 171
augusta
-cognada,constant, 171
- fraterna, $ -$
-fusca,i, 171
- ilicis $-$ i 171
- purprised by $-$ 171
$-$ marginalis, $  \dots$ $1, 1/1$
- tristis, $ -$
Phylotreta sp., i, 181
- striolata $-$ i 173
PHYMITATOPES dimidiatus 3 100
Dimension 11 11 11 11 11 11 11 11 11 11 11 11 11
PHYSA $elliptica,$ ii, 132; v, 69
-gyrina,i, 166; v, 69
— heterostropha. — — i. 166 : ii. 18. 26.
$132 \cdot v + 18 - 60$
100, 1, 10, 00
$-$ oleacea, $  \dots$ $1, 166$
- pomilia, $ -$
-sauii, $$
PHYSALIS nenneulranica — i 161
i filisalis pennogicanica,
-pubescens,
- virginica, Correction of
PICKERING, C. E., Election of ii. 184
,
PICKERING, E. C. Report by
PICKERING, E. C., Report by,
PICKERING, E. C., Report by, quotediv, 294
PICKERING, E. C., Report by, quotediv, 294 PICTURE-WRITING, Ancientii, 111
PICKERING, E. C., Report by, quotediv, 294 PICTURE-WRITING, Ancientii, 111 PIERCE, E. H., Election ofiii. 131
PICKERING, E. C., Report by, quotediv, 294 PICTURE-WRITING, Ancientii, 111 PIERCE, E. H., Election ofiii, 131 PIERCE, GRANVILLE T. Letter from
PICKERING, E. C., Report by, quotediv, 294 PICTURE-WRITING, Ancientii, 111 PIERCE, E. H., Election ofiii, 131 PIERCE, GRANVILLE T., Letter from, ou pipes and tablets in 211
PICKERING, E. C., Report by, quotediv, 294 PICTURE-WRITING, Ancientii, 111 PIERCE, E. H., Election ofiii, 131 PIERCE, GRANVILLE T., Letter from, on pipes and tabletsiv, 311

PIERIS occidentalis, Occurrence of. i, 183,
- oleracea, $ -$
- protodice,
PIERNAS, J. A., Election of $\dots$ $ii$ , 232
PILSBRY, HARRY A., Acknowledg-
- Appointment of on standing
committee
- cited on Florida shellsv, $47$ Hudrohia v $71*$
—, Collections byv, 67*, 196
-; Description of a new <i>Hydrobia</i> , with notes on other Bissoid v 38
-, Election ofiv, 229
$  -$ as librarian $\dots$ v, 216, 245
228, 231, 262, 268
-, Reference to work ofv, 266
lusksiv, 249
-, Report of, as librarianv, 236, 265
-, Titles of papers by
-, Valuable donation byv, 235
-, R. ELLSWORTH UALL and; Un Purgulopsis, a new genus of ris-
sold mollusk, with descriptions
Of two new forms
- promelas, $ $ v, 80
$\begin{array}{c} PIMPLA \ inquisitor, \dots 1; \ 206 \\ - \ pedalis, \\ i \ 206 \end{array}$
PINART, ALPHONSE L., Valuable do-
nation byiii, 17 PINE CREEK Mounds of 'i iv 197
Protoco a manufactor Ocommonico
TINCOLA eneucieator, Occurrence
of. v, 140
ofv, 140 PINNA carnea, —v, 70* — muricata, —ii, 243; v, 46, 70
Initial and a second and and a second and a second and and a second and a seco
Initial and a second
<ul> <li>PINNOLA <i>energiation</i>, Occurrence ofv, 140</li> <li>PINNA carnea, —v, 70*</li> <li><i>muricata</i>, —ii, 243; v, 46, 70</li> <li><i>seminuda</i>, —ii, 243; v, 46, 70</li> <li>PINNULE PITS, Morphologic defini- tion ofiv, 77</li> <li>PINUS contorta, Occurrence ofi, 152</li> <li><i>acteria</i> —ii 122</li> </ul>
<ul> <li>PINNA carnea, — —</li></ul>
INKOLX       energiadador,       Occurrence         of.       v, 140         PINNA carnea,       v, 70*         - muricata,       v, 70*         - seminuda,       v, 140         Pinsuce pris,       Morphologic definition         tion of       v, 77         PINULE PITS,       Morphologic definition         tion of       v, 77         PINUs contorta,       Occurrence of i, 152         - coteri,       v, 110         Pipes,       Ancient.         - Discussion of       iii 1.1         - Discussion of       iii 1.1
INKOLX       energial database, Occurrence         of.       v, 140         PINNA carnea,       v, 70*         muricata,       v, 70*         seminuda,       v, 70*         PiNNULE PITS, Morphologic definition       v, 46, 70         PINULE PITS, Morphologic definition       v, 77         PINUS contorta, Occurrence of       v, 152         - coteri,       v, 152         - coteri,       v, 118         PIPES, Ancient.       v, 308         -, Discussion of       v, 140         -, Character of aboriginal       v, 146
INKOLA       eneadatador,       Occurrence         of.       v,       140         PINNA carnea,
INKOLA eneadatabor, Occurrence ofv, 140         PINNA carnea, —v, 70*         muricata, —ii, 243; v, 46, 70         seminuda, —ii, 243; v, 46, 70         PINNLE PITS, Morphologic defini- tion ofiv, 77         PINUS contorta, Occurrence ofi, 152         - coteri, —ii, 188         PIOSOMA setosum, —iv, 308         -, Discussion ofiii, 4; iv, 246         -, Character of aboriginaliii, 154         -, Elephantii, 348; iv, 271         -, Defense ofv, 215         -, and inscribed tabletsiv, 252
INKOLA eneadedady, Occurrence ofv, 140         PINNA carnea, —v, 70*         muricata, —ii, 243; v, 46, 70         - seminuda, —ii, 243; v, 46, 70         PINNA carnea, —ii, 243; v, 46, 70         PINNLE PITS, Morphologic definition ofiv, 77         PINUS contorta, Occurrence ofi, 152         - coteri, —ii, 188         PIOSOMA setosum, —ii, 178         PIPES, Ancientiv, 308         -, Discussion ofiii, 4; iv, 246         -, Character of aboriginaliii, 154         -, Elephantii, 348; iv, 271         -, Defense of
INKOLX       encadadador,       Occurrence         of.       v, 140         PINNA carnea,       v, 70*         muricata,       v, 70*         Pinsuccontrata,       v, 46, 70         Pinsuccontorta,       0ccurrence ofit, 243; v, 46, 70         Pinsuccontorta,       Occurrence ofit, 152         - coteri,
INKOLX       encadadador,       Occurrence         of.       v, 140         PINNA carnea,       v, 70*         muricata,       v, 70*         Pinus,       Norphologic definition         tion of       v, 140         prosona setosum,       v, 152         octeri,       v, 11         oteri,       v, 215         oteri,

Page
PIPILO erythrophthalmus, Occurrence
ofv, 145
PIRANGA erythromelas, — —v, 146
— <i>rubra</i> , — —
PIROGOFF, NIKOLAS IWANOWITSCH,
cited on gunshot woundsi, 95
PISIDIUM abditum, Occurrence ofi, 166;
v, 65*
- æquilaterale, $ -$ i, 166
- virginicum
PITYOPHAGUS vitatus. — —i. 179
PLANAXIS lineatus. — —
- nucleus. $ -$
PLANORBELLA armigera, i. 166
PLANORBIS $ammon$ iii 133
- bicarinatus $-$ i 166: ii 14
$-durm - v 66^* 70$
$-exacutus - ii 18 \cdot y 70$
- alabratus i 166 × 70
$i 166 \cdot i 12 12$
-partus,, 100; 11, 15, 16
- <i>tritotitis</i> ,
-iamidads,
PLANTAGO major, $-$
$-$ patagonica, $  \dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$
-rugeln,
PLANTS (List of phenogamous); J.
J. NAGEL and J. G. HAUPTi, 153
—, (New) from southern [California]
and Lower California: C. C.
and Lower California: C. C. PARRYiv, 38
and Lower California: C. C. PARRYiv, 38 PLATANUS occidentalis, Occurrence
and Lower California: C. C. PARRYiv, 38 PLATANUS occidentalis, Occurrence ofi, 163
and Lower California: C. C. PARRYiv, 38 PLATANUS occidentalis, Occurrence ofi, 163 PLATHEMIS subornata, —i, 204, 205
and Lower California: C. C. PARRY
and Lower California: C. C. PARRY
and Lower California: C. C. PARRYiv, 38 PLATANUS occidentalis, Occurrence ofi, 163 PLATHEMIS subornata, —i, 204, 205 PLATHYPENA scabra, —ii, 192 PLATDIA anomioides, —ii, 192 PLATDIA anomioides, —ii, 242 PLATYDENA americanum, —i, 172
and Lower California: C. C. PARRYiv, 38 PLATANUS occidentalis, Occurrence ofi, 163 PLATHEMIS subornata, —i, 204, 205 PLATHYPENA scabra, —ii, 192 PLATDIA anomioides, —ii, 192 PLATYDEMA americanum, —i, 172 PLATYDES æruainosus. —i. 169
and Lower California: C. C. PARRY
and Lower California: C. C. PARRY
and Lower California: C. C. PARRYiv, 38 PLATANUS occidentalis, Occurrence ofi, 163 PLATHEMIS subornata, —i, 204, 205 PLATHYPENA scabra, —ii, 192 PLATHYPENA scabra, —ii, 192 PLATIDIA anomioides, —ii, 192 PLATYDENA americanum, —i, 169 — chalceus, —ii, 169 — extensicollis, —ii, 169
and Lower California: C. C. PARRYiv, 38 PLATANUS occidentalis, Occurrence ofi, 163 PLATHEMIS subornata, —i, 204, 205 PLATHYPENA scabra, —ii, 192 PLATHYPENA scabra, —ii, 192 PLATYDEMA americanum, —i, 172 PLATYDEMA americanum, —i, 172 PLATYDEMA americanum, —i, 169 — chalceus, —ii, 169 — extensicollis, —ii, 173 — medinarius, —ii 173
and Lower California: C. C.         PARRY
and Lower California: C. C. PARRYiv, 38 PLATANUS occidentalis, Occurrence ofi, 163 PLATHEMIS subornata, —i, 204, 205 PLATHYPENA scabra, —i, 204, 205 PLATHYPENA scabra, —i, 169 PLATYDEMA americanum, —i, 172 PLATYDEMA americanum, —i, 179 PLATYNUS æruginosus, —i, 169 — chalceus, —i, 169 — extensicollis, —i, 169 — straicicollis, —i, 169 — straicicollis, —i, 169 — straicicollis, —i, 169
and Lower California: C. C. PARRYiv, 38 PLATANUS occidentalis, Occurrence ofi, 163 PLATHEMIS subornata, —i, 204, 205 PLATHYPENA scabra, —ii, 109 PLATHYPENA scabra, —ii, 192 PLATHYDENA anomioides, —i, 192 PLATYDENA anomicalum, —i, 192 PLATYNUS æruginosus, —i, 169 — chalceus, —i, 169 — extensicollis, —i, 169 — sinuatua, —
and Lower California: C. C. PARRYiv, 38 PLATANUS occidentalis, Occurrence ofi, 163 PLATHEMIS subornata, —i, 204, 205 PLATHYPENA scabra, —ii, 192 PLATHYPENA scabra, —ii, 192 PLATYDEMA americanum, —i, 172 PLATYDEMA americanum, —i, 172 PLATYDENA example and the scalar
and Lower California: C. C. PARRYiv, 38 PLATANUS occidentalis, Occurrence ofi, 163 PLATHEMIS subornata, —i, 204, 205 PLATHYPENA scabra, —i, 204, 205 PLATHYPENA scabra, —i, 109 PLATHYDENA americanum, —i, 172 PLATYDEX arruginosus, —i, 169 — chalceus, —i, 169 — extensicollis, —i, 169 — estimuatua, —i, 169 — strigicollis, —i, 169 — strigicollis, —i, 169 — viridis, —i, 169 PLATYPHYLAX atripes, —i, 1, 191 doziorente.
and Lower California: C. C. PARRYiv, 38 PLATANUS occidentalis, Occurrence ofi, 163 PLATHEMIS subornata, —i, 204, 205 PLATHYPENA scabra, —ii, 192 PLATHYPENA scabra, —ii, 192 PLATHYDENA anomioides, —ii, 192 PLATYDENA anomioides, —ii, 192 PLATYDENA anomioides, —i, 169 — chalceus, —i, 169 — extensicollis, —i, 169 — strigicollis, —i, 169 — strigicollis, —i, 169 PLATYPHYLAX atripes, —i, 199 PLATYPHYLAX atripes, —i, 191 — designata, —i, 191
and Lower California: C. C. PARRYiv, 38 PLATANUS occidentalis, Occurrence ofi, 163 PLATHEMIS subornata, —i, 204, 205 PLATHYPENA scabra, —ii, 204, 205 PLATHYPENA scabra, —ii, 192 PLATYDENA anomioides, —ii, 192 PLATYDENA anomicalum, —i, 192 PLATYNUS æruginosus, —ii, 169 — chalceus, —ii, 169 — extensicollis, —ii, 169 — sinuatua, —ii, 169 — sinuatua, —ii, 169 — sinuatua, —ii, 169 — viridis, —ii, 169 PLATYPHYLAX atripes, —ii, 169 PLATYPHYLAX atripes, —ii, 191 PLATYSTETHUS americanus, —ii, 179, 199 PLATYSTETHUS americanus, —ii, 179, 199
and Lower California: C. C. PARRYiv, 38 PLATANUS occidentalis, Occurrence ofi, 163 PLATHEMIS subornata, —i, 204, 205 PLATHYDENA scabra, —i, 109 PLATIDIA anomioides, —i, 192 PLATYDEAA americanum, —i, 192 PLATYDEAA americanum, —i, 169 — chalceus, —i, 169 — extensicollis, —i, 169 — extensicollis, —i, 169 — sinuatua, —i, 169 — viridis, —i, 169 — viridis, —i, 169 — viridis, —i, 169 — viridis, —i, 169 PLATYPHYLAX atripes, —i, 1, 191 — designata, —i, 179, 199 PLATYSTOMA lecontei, —ii, 11
and Lower California: C. C. PARRYiv, 38 PLATANUS occidentalis, Occurrence ofi, 163 PLATHEMIS subornata, —i, 204, 205 PLATHYPENA scabra, —i, 204, 205 PLATHYPENA scabra, —i, 102 PLATHYPENA scabra, —i, 192 PLATYDEMA americanum, —i, 172 PLATYDEMA americanum, —i, 172 PLATYDEX æruginosus, —i, 169 — chalceus, —i, 169 — extensicollis, —i, 169 — sinuatua, —i, 169 — sinuatua, —i, 169 — viridis, —i, 169 — viridis, —i, 169 PLATYPHYLAX atripes, —i, 1, 191 — designata, —i, 191 PLATYSTETHUS americanus, —i, 179, 199 PLATYSTETHUS americanus, —i, 179, 199 PLATYSTOMA lecontei, —
and Lower California: C. C. PARRYiv, 38 PLATANUS occidentalis, Occurrence ofi, 163 PLATHEMIS subornata, —i, 204, 205 PLATHYPENA scabra, —ii, 102 PLATHYPENA scabra, —ii, 192 PLATHYDENA anomioides, —ii, 192 PLATYDENA anomioides, —ii, 192 PLATYDENA anomioides, —ii, 192 PLATYDENA anomioides, —ii, 192 PLATYNUS æruginosus, —i, 169 — chalceus, —ii, 169 — extensicollis, —ii, 169 — strigicollis, —ii, 169 — strigicollis, —ii, 169 — strigicollis, —ii, 169 PLATYPHYLAX atripes, —ii, 191 — designata, —ii, 191 PLATYSTOMA lecontei, —ii, 179, 199 PLATYSTOMA lecontei, —ii, 119 PLECTRODERA scalator, —ii, 19
and Lower California: C. C. PARRYiv, 38 PLATANUS occidentalis, Occurrence ofi, 163 PLATHEMIS subornata, —i, 204, 205 PLATHYPENA scabra, —ii, 109 PLATHYDENA scabra, —ii, 192 PLATYDENA anomioides, —ii, 192 PLATYDENA anomicales, —ii, 192 PLATYNUS æruginosus, —i, 169 — chalceus, —ii, 169 — chalceus, —ii, 169 — extensicollis, —i, 169 — sinuatua, —i, 169 — sinuatua, —i, 169 — viridis, —i, 169 PLATYPHYLAX atripes, —i, 199 PLATYSTETHUS americanus, —i, 179, 199 PLATYSTEMA lecontei, —ii, 19 PLECTROPHENAX niralis, —ii, 19
and Lower California: C. C. PARRYiv, 38 PLATANUS occidentalis, Occurrence ofi, 163 PLATHEMIS subornata, —i, 204, 205 PLATHYPENA scabra, —i, 109 PLATHYDENA scabra, —i, 192 PLATYDENA anomicides, —i, 192 PLATYDENA americanum, —i, 192 PLATYDENA americanum, —i, 190 — chalceus, —i, 169 — extensicollis, —i, 169 — extensicollis, —i, 169 — sinuatua, —i, 169 — sinuatua, —i, 169 — viridis, —i, 169 PLATYPHYLAX atripes, —i, 1, 191 — designata, —i, 1, 191 PLATYSTETHUS americanus, —i, 179, 199 PLATYSTOMA lecontei, —ii, 11 — lineata, —ii, 11 PLECTROPHENAX niralis, —v, 168 PLECTROPHENAX niralis, —v, 167
and Lower California: C. C. PARRYiv, 38 PLATANUS occidentalis, Occurrence ofi, 163 PLATHEMIS subornata, —i, 204, 205 PLATHYPENA scabra, —i, 204, 205 PLATHYPENA scabra, —i, 102 PLATHYPENA scabra, —i, 204, 205 PLATHYPENA scabra, —i, 204, 205 PLATHYPENA scabra, —i, 102 PLATYDENA americanum, —i, 172 PLATYDEX æruginosus, —i, 169 — chalceus, —i, 169 — chalceus, —i, 169 — extensicollis, —i, 169 — sinuatua, —i, 169 — sinuatua, —i, 169 — viridis, —i, 169 PLATYPHYLAX atripes, —i, 1, 191 — designata, —i, 199 PLATYSTETHUS americanus, —i, 179, 199 PLATYSTETHUS americanus, —ii, 11 — lineata, —
and Lower California: C. C. PARRYiv, 38 PLATANUS occidentalis, Occurrence ofi, 163 PLATHEMIS subornata, —i, 204, 205 PLATHYPENA scabra, —i, 204, 205 PLATHYPENA scabra, —i, 109 PLATIDIA anomioides, —i, 192 PLATYDENA americanum, —i, 172 PLATYNUS æruginosus, —i, 169 — chalceus, —i, 169 — extensicollis, —i, 169 — extensicollis, —i, 169 — sinuatua, —i, 169 — sinuatua, —i, 169 — viridis, —i, 169 PLATYPHYLAX atripes, —i, 169 PLATYSTETHUS americanus, —i, 169 PLATYSTETHUS americanus, —i, 191 PLATYSTETHUS americanus, —i, 179, 199 PLATYSTOMA lecontei, —ii, 191 PLATYSTOMA lecontei, —
and Lower California: C. C. PARRYiv, 38 PLATANUS occidentalis, Occurrence ofi, 163 PLATHEMIS subornata, —i, 204, 205 PLATHYPENA scabra, —i, 204, 205 PLATHYPENA scabra, —i, 109 PLATHYDENA anomioides, —i, 192 PLATYDENA americanum, —i, 192 PLATYNUS æruginosus, —i, 169 — chalceus, —i, 169 — extensicollis, —i, 169 — sinuatua, —i, 169 — sinuatua, —i, 169 — sinuatua, —i, 169 — viridis, —i, 169 PLATYSTETHUS americanus, —i, 169 PLATYSTETHUS americanus, —i, 199 PLATYSTETHUS americanus, —i, 199 PLATYSTETHUS americanus, —i, 199 PLATYSTETHUS americanus, —
and Lower California: C. C. PARRYiv, 38 PLATANUS occidentalis, Occurrence ofi, 163 PLATHEMIS subornata, —i, 204, 205 PLATHYPENA scabra, —i, 103 PLATHYPENA scabra, —i, 109 PLATYDENA anomioides, —i, 192 PLATYDENA americanum, —i, 192 PLATYDENA americanum, —i, 109 — chalceus, —i, 169 — chalceus, —i, 169 — extensicollis, —i, 169 — sinuatua, —i, 169 — sinuatua, —i, 169 — strigicollis, —i, 169 — viridis, —i, 169 PLATYPHYLAX atripes, —i, 1, 191 — designata, —i, 1, 191 PLATYSTETHUS americanus, —i, 179, 199 PLATYSTOMA lecontei, —ii, 11 — lineata, —v, 108 PLECTROPHENAX niralis, —v, 67* PLEUROMERIS tridentata, —v, 67* PLEUROTOMA albinodata, —v, 54 — auberiana, —v, 55 — biconica, —v, 55
and Lower California: C. C. PARRYiv, 38 PLATANUS occidentalis, Occurrence ofi, 163 PLATHEMIS subornata, —i, 204, 205 PLATHYPENA scabra, —i, 204, 205 PLATHYPENA scabra, —i, 163 PLATHYDENA anomioides, —i, 192 PLATYDENA anomioides, —i, 192 PLATYDENA anomioides, —i, 192 PLATYDENA anonioides, —i, 199 — chalceus, —i, 169 — cheatensicollis, —i, 169 — straigicollis, —i, 169 — straigicollis, —i, 169 — straigicollis, —i, 169 PLATYPHYLAX atripes, —i, 191 — designata, —i, 191 PLATYSTETHUS americanus, —i, 179, 199 PLATYSTOMA lecontei, —ii, 191 — lineata, —v, 108 PLECTROPHENAX niralis, —v, 141 PLEUROMERIS tridentata, —v, 67 * PLEUROTOMA albinodata, —v, 54 — auberiana, —v, 54 — auberiana, —v, 54 — carribea, —v, 54

T	0.000
PLEUROTONA epitima Occurrence of v	51
Hansaama	55
$-juurescens,\dots, v,$	50
-juscescens,	- 20
-gubosa, -v,	-9 <del>4</del>
-leucocyma,v,	- 59
$-$ limonitella, $  \dots$ $v$ ,	-54
- monilifera, $ -$ v,	-55
- nigerrima, $ -$ v,	55
- ostrearum, $ -$	-54
- guadrata, $ -$	55
- (Mangilia?) simpsoni. Descriptions	
of species v	54
- solida Occurrence of v	5.1
tuylonana	51
$ ugionana,   \dots$ $v_i$	04
$-mea, -\cdots, v,$	
$-vexillum,\dots$	250
-zebra,v,	-94
PLICATULA ramosa, $-$ 11, 243; v,	$70^{*}$
PLONGEON AUGUSTUS LE, cited on an-	
tiquitiesiv,	283
Egyptian civilization iv,	297
PLOTT, —, cited on ground iceii,	353
PLUMMER, CHARLES G., Election of, i.	8
- Valuable donation by	18
PLUMMER CLARENCE Election of iv	220
PLUSIA gria Occurrence of ii	199
- balluca ii	109
immedia	109
$-$ samples, $  \dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$	104
$\begin{array}{c} 1 \text{ OA } caesaa,\dots \text{ IV}, \\ \text{Dop uppus } danice Wie \end{array}$	171
FODABRUS <i>flaticouits</i> , — —	1/1
$-$ punctulatus, $  \dots$ $1$ ,	172
- rugolosus, $  1,$	111
$-$ tomentosus, $  \dots$ $1$ ,	172
PODILYMBUS podiceps, — — v,	114
PODOPHYLLUM peltatum, — —i,	154
POEM by Richard Smethamv,	207
Pogonocherus mixtus, Occurrence	
ofi,	180
Pogonus depressus, — —	200
POJANA,, cited on Noachian	
delugeiii.	76
POLANISIA graveolens, Occurrence of.i.	155
POLEMONIUM reptans. — — i.	161
POLIOPTILA cærulea — v	159
POLISTES metricus — i	200
- nallines i	200
- variatue - i 104	200
$- \frac{1}{156} + $	200
Portugon and senega, — —, 150; IV	,00
rongonation ogioram,,	101
-gugumeum,,	104
roligonum aviculare, — —	102
$-$ convolvulus, $  \dots$ $1$ ,	162
- <i>nyaropiper</i> , $ -$ i,	162
- hydropiperoides, $ -$	170
- incarnatum, $-$ i,	162
— muhlenbergii, — —iii, 170,	171
$-$ orientale, $  \ldots$ $i$ ,	162
- pennsylvanicum, $ -$ i,	162

POLYGONUM ramosissimum, Occur-	age
rence of	162
- tenue. Doubtful iv	73
iv	67
- rivanianum. $ -$	162
POLYPHYLLA 10-lineata —i	191
POLYPODIUM rulgare — iv	67
POLYSTICHOTES pupictable — i 191	205
POLYTEXIA <i>putallii</i> — _ i	158
Ponytiopsis lanidaria — i 167 : ji	14
POMERON F E Election of v	947
PONONIS annularis Occurrence of y	- 80
PONDITUS Inctuosite	208
PONTIAC Reference to career of ii	182
Poor FTES araminaus Occurrence of y	149
POOLE R S Reference to work of	112
on Solpuriden iji	202
POOLER E S Election of jij	01
Popp P V Record of presentation	04
by in the by in	1.90
Poppyon F A Collection by iii	120
Observations on Solpuside	211
-, Observations on Sorpugidae	929
Popular alla Occurrence of	100
Lulamiford, Occurrence of	100
- oausamijera,	101
- alaalad,	100
- grandidendad,	100
	104
- monugera, Occurrence of	105
	154
- tremuloides, Occurrence of	103
—, vernal appearance of	154
PORCUPINE, Occurrence of	190
PORTER, MARY, Election of	139
PORTER, THOMAS U.,	128
PORTUGAL, Donations from	24
FORTULACA oteracea, Occurrence of.1,	100
-retusa,	100
$\Gamma$ ORZANA carolina, — —	121
- noveooracensis, $ -$	121
$\mathbf{POTAMIDES} \ costatta, \dots, \mathbf{v},$	- 00
-iostoma,v,	60
$-$ scatarijormis, $  \dots$ $v$ ,	00
-tenuis,v,	00
$-turrita,\dots, v,$	60
FOTAMOGETON compressus, — — II,	239
- unioensis, Description of species. IV	, 29
, Occurrence ofiv,	21
- natans, $ -$	209
- performants,	27
$-pasitus, Notes on \dots v,$	13
Decurrence of	107
$\mathbf{rotentilla} \ arguta, \dots . 1,$	107
- canadensis,	107
- $fraticosa, -$	209
- norregica,	107
-patastris,	21
- pennsylvanica,iv,	66

P	age
POTENTILLA tridentata, Occurrence	
of	169
POTTER, —, Collection byiii, 1	190
POTTER, AMASA, cited on Payson	
mound ii 1	167
Pommp Mng W M Floation of i	70
POTTER, MRS W. M., Election of	10
POTTERY (Ancient) of the Missis-	
sippi valley; W. H. Holmes. iv, 1	123
-, Collection of ancientiv, 2	234
- from mounds, i. 104, 120, 137, 13	73 :
ii 28 83 147 149 154 225 20	95
iii 198 149 1	107
(Manufacture of Los Maines In	101
- (Manufacture of) by Mojave In-	~ ~
dian women; Edward Palmer. ii,	32
- of the Pueblosiii, 1	116
POURTALES, COUNT LOUIS FRANCOIS DE.	
cited on fossil hones iv	276
Collection by	200
, contection by	400
POWELL, —, Election of,	10
POWELL, MAJOR JOHN WESLEY, Ac-	
knowledgment for lecture by.iv.	245
- to iii	120
Amaianment of	200
-, Arraighment of	200
-, Criticism ofiv	, V
-, Endorsement of Henshaw by . iv, 2	:60,
274,	334
- Fame ofiv.	281
- quoted on ethnologic work iv	286
- quoted on ethnologic work	200
- $        -$	000
- Indian art	345
reausiv, S	294
	287
primitive carvings iv	244
	200
relations of Indiansiv,	290
- $ -$ mound-builders iv, 2	200
-, Record of letter fromii, 1	137
- Reference to work of	303
- Tribute to iv	296
TH Morean by	257
- $        -$	201
POWER, C. J., Election of	74
Powers, Stephen, cited on primitive	
currencyii,	42
POYNTER ROBERT Election of iv.	248
PRIME CURSTER L. Adenowledge	
TRAIL, ORESTER L., ACKHOWIEUg-	140
ment to	140
-, Election of	3
—, Reference to work ofii, 2	257
C. T. LINDLEY and : Exploration	
of nine mounds in Rock Island	
county Illinois May 10 to 22	
1001	
1081	179
PRATT, MRS E. M., Appointment of,	173
on standing committee in	173
on standing committee	$\frac{173}{12}$
Election of.	$\begin{array}{c} 173 \\ 12 \\ 94 \end{array}$
-, Election of	$173 \\ 12 \\ 94$
-, Election of	173 12 94 95
-, Election of	173 12 94 95

## Page PRATT, LUCY M., Acknowledgments to.....i, vii; ii, 69 Appointment of, on standing committee .....iii, 67, 107 -, Certificate of resolutions by..iv, 252 -, Election of.....i, 76 — — as secretary.iii, 125, 161; iv, 11, 235; v, 196, 209 PRATT, W. H., Abstract of paper by.ii, 190 - — — report by.....ii, 10 - , Acknowledgments to . . i, 86, 114, 118 ; ii, 64, 342 ; iii, 151 ; iv, 124, 254 ; v, 81 -; An artesian well at Moline...iii, 181 -, Appointment of, as committee on Signal Service.....iv, 223 - — curator.....i, 76 4 - — — on insurance committee.ii, -, Articles of incorporation by ... i, - cited on Carboniferous outliers.iii, 167 — — — lightning rods.....iv, 41 95 — — — primitive pottery.....iv, 188 — — — Toolesboro mounds ....v, 37 —, Collections by...ii, 23, 137, 285, 287; iii, 166 -, Curator's reports by . . . . ii, 48; iii, 6; iv, 233 -; Curious relic from the Cook farm .....ii, 256 -, Dedication of species to .....ii, 287 -; Description of a Unio shell found on the south bank of the Mississippi river, opposite the Rock Island arsenal, in 1870 ... ...i, 167 72-, Election of, as chairman of section .....iii, 95 -.curator....i, 79, 85; ii, 1, 78. 218; iii, 13, 161; iv, 11, 221, 240; v, 195, 210, 216, 245, 273 - — — deputy treasurer .....v, 247 - - - director of museum...i, $- - - - president \dots iii, 105 \\ - - - secretary \dots i, 1, 33, 40, 55, 66;$ iv, 208, 221; v, 195, 216 - — — — of section . . . . 24 . . . . . ii, - - trustee..i, 2; ii, 218; iii, 161; iv, 240; v, 245, 273 - - vice-president ..... iii, -13-, Enrollment of, as life member.ii, 102 -, Exhibition by.....ii, 6 – of cranium by .....iv, 208

Page PRATT, W. H.; Exploration of a mound on the Allen farm ... iii, 90 - ; Explorations of mounds at Albany, Illinois .....iii, 88 -; Force and motion.....i, -; Geological section of the bluff 75at East Davenport.....iii, 106 -; Inscribed rock at Sterling, Illinois . . . . . . 89 - instructor of J. D. Putnam .... iii, 228-, Letter announcing valuable donation by .....ii, 24-; Lightning phenomena at Blackhawk.....iii, 91 -; List of land and fresh-water shells found at Davenport, Iowa, 165—, Memorial address by .....iii, 198 – — resolutions by .....ii, 258; v, 263 -; Meteoric shower .....i, 14 -, Mound exploration by .. iv, 197, 198; v, 43 -, Obituary resolution by .....ii, -; On the exploration of the 12mounds on the farm of Colonel William Allen.....ii, 148-; - - prevalence of left-handedness in the city schools.....ii, 186-, Portrait of, presented to the 211ing ..... 1 - quoted on elephant pipes....iv, 263 — — — Indian pottery ......iv, 141 -, Record of communications by . ii, 154 iii, 81, 88, 99, 149, 162, 186 v, 231, 260, 262 - - discussion by .....v, 233 - - election of, as secretary...ii, 196 115, 165, 224; iii, 108; v, 278 - — papers by..i, 77 ; ii, 56, 70, 197, 208; iv, 208; v, 227, 268 - - presentation by .....iii, 130 — — — remarks by.....ii, 202; v, 224 - - reports by . . i, 16, 29, 36, 51, 73; ii, 13, 19, 21, 26, 35, 219, 257; v, 259 –, Remarks by; on poplar trees.. ———— vegetal orientation ...iv, 212 ———— patent legislation....iv, 244 \_\_\_\_ iv, 246 -; Reminiscences of the early history of the Academy.....ii, 193 -, Reference to work of...i, 137; ii, iv, 121, 257; iii, 2, 102, 189 -, Report by, on collections .... iv, 222 - - Putnam entomologic collection.....v, 224

[PROC. D. A. N. S., Vol. V.]

[July 17, 1893]

Page
PRATT, W. H., Report by, on commit-
tee on animal carvings, etciv, 248
— — — publications commit-
teeii. 165 : iii. 11 : iv. 225, 237
— — — special —
of as curator i 84 · ii 213 · iii 96 ·
01, as curator, 01, 11, 10, 11, 00, 11, 00, 11, 10, 11, 00, 11, 10, 11, 00, 11, 00, 11, 00, 11, 00, 11, 00, 11, 00, 11, 00, 11, 00, 11, 00, 11, 00, 11, 00, 11, 00, 11, 00, 11, 00, 11, 00, 11, 00, 11, 00, 11, 00, 11, 00, 11, 00, 11, 00, 11, 00, 11, 00, 11, 00, 11, 00, 11, 00, 11, 00, 11, 00, 11, 00, 11, 00, 11, 00, 11, 00, 11, 00, 11, 00, 11, 00, 11, 00, 11, 00, 11, 00, 11, 00, 11, 00, 11, 00, 11, 00, 11, 00, 11, 00, 11, 00, 11, 00, 11, 00, 11, 00, 11, 00, 11, 00, 11, 00, 11, 00, 11, 00, 11, 00, 11, 00, 11, 00, 11, 00, 11, 00, 11, 00, 11, 00, 11, 00, 11, 00, 11, 00, 11, 00, 11, 00, 11, 00, 11, 00, 11, 00, 11, 00, 11, 00, 11, 00, 11, 00, 11, 00, 11, 00, 11, 00, 11, 00, 11, 00, 11, 00, 11, 00, 11, 00, 11, 00, 11, 00, 11, 00, 11, 00, 11, 00, 11, 00, 11, 00, 11, 00, 11, 00, 11, 00, 11, 00, 11, 00, 11, 00, 11, 00, 11, 00, 11, 00, 11, 00, 11, 00, 11, 00, 11, 00, 11, 00, 11, 00, 11, 00, 11, 00, 11, 00, 11, 00, 11, 00, 11, 00, 11, 00, 11, 00, 11, 00, 11, 00, 11, 00, 11, 00, 11, 00, 11, 00, 11, 00, 11, 00, 11, 00, 11, 00, 11, 00, 11, 00, 11, 00, 11, 00, 11, 00, 11, 00, 11, 00, 11, 00, 11, 00, 11, 00, 11, 00, 11, 00, 11, 00, 11, 00, 11, 00, 11, 00, 11, 00, 11, 00, 11, 00, 11, 00, 11, 00, 11, 00, 11, 00, 11, 00, 11, 00, 11, 00, 11, 00, 11, 00, 11, 00, 11, 00, 11, 00, 11, 00, 11, 00, 11, 00, 11, 00, 11, 00, 11, 00, 11, 00, 11, 00, 11, 00, 11, 00, 11, 00, 11, 00, 11, 00, 11, 00, 11, 00, 11, 00, 11, 00, 11, 00, 11, 00, 11, 00, 11, 00, 11, 00, 11, 00, 11, 00, 11, 00, 11, 00, 11, 00, 11, 00, 11, 00, 11, 00, 11, 00, 10, 1
10, 10, 210; 0, 190, 210, 200, 200
-; - explorations of the an-
cient mounds at Albany, White-
side county, Illinoisi, 99
-; Tooles-
boro, Louisa county, Iowa,, i, 106
- · - on a reological examination
-, - on a geological examination
of the section of the blans ite
cently exposed by the C., R. I.
& P. R. R
-, Residence of, changedv, iii
-, Resignation of, as secretaryi, 78
- Resolutions by i. 13, 78 : ii. 164, 186.
960 + x - 972
Continue of the bluff of Sirth
-; section of the blun at Sixth
street, Davenport
-; Shell money and other primi-
tive currenciesii, 38
: The Chambers rod and the
Phoenix mill fire iii 179
needdanta annual addroca iii 151
-; - president s annuar address. in, 151
-; - shell beds of the vicinity of
Davenport
—, Titles of papers by
- Treasurer's report by
— Tributes to
- Valuable deposit by ii 79
donations by i 225 i 51 110
domations by, 220, 11, 04, 110;
III, 18, 30, 01; IV, 213
- and J. GASS; Bones of the mam-
moth in Washington county,
· Iowaiii, 177
-, C. E. HARRISON and : Additional
evplorations at Toolesboro v 43
Prime In Proving at 100100000000000000000000000000000000
I RAIZ, DE I AGE DU, CITCU ON ancient
pottery
PRESIDENTIAL ADDRESSES1, 19, 67, 80;
ii, 75, 174, 207, 355; iii, 1, 98, 151, 198;
iv, 1, 218, 237; v, 198, 210, 236, 269
PRESIDENT'S address; C. H. PRES-
TOX iv 1
$annual = : C C P_{VPPY}$ ii 355
- annual $-$ , 0. 0. 1 Akk1, 1, 500
; 0, E. IUTNAM, v, 210, 250.
; C. H. PRESTON
; Charles E. Harrisonv, 269
———; E. P. LYNCHiv, 237
: H. C. FULTON
: MARY L. D. PUTNAM
(The) W H Dourn iii 171
- (1ne); w. n. FRATT
PRESTON, U. H., ACKNOWledgments
to 11 128 · iv 251

Dungmost C II Appointment of	age
rkesion, U. H., Appointment of,	
as committee on signal serv-	000
1ce	ZZ3
, on memorial committee.iii,	185
$$ standing $-\ldots$ ii, 5, 6,	80;
iii, 67, 107; iv, 12, 207, 2	40;
v, 200, 217, 1	247
Election of.	53
— — as presidentiv.	.11
- $ -$ secretary i 66 85 · ii 1 · y	258
	05.
	916
1V, 221, V,	10.
- $        -$	10;
111,	101
-, Memorial resolution byv,	279
— — — on R. J. Farquharsoniv,	248
—, Mound exploration byv,	37
-; - near Joslyn, Rock Island	
county, Illinoisiv.	198
- Obituary resolution by	12
- President's address iv	1
annual addross	218
Percent of address by	105
-, Record of address by	190
$  -$ communications by $\mathbf{n}$ , $1$	29;
111,	149
exhibition by	17
papers by	85;
iv, v; v,	268
- $-$ reading by	202
report by	229
- Reference to address byiv.	237
- Report by on investigating com-	
, nepore by, on micesugating com	990
of ac auditing ii 3	919
oi, as additing	414
committee on constitu-	0.47
$\operatorname{tion}$	241
secretary	90
on publications commit-	
teeii, 65; iv, 225, 237; v,	268
—, Resignation of, as secretaryiv, 1	207
-, Resolutions by ii, 86, 89, 2	04;
iv, 226, 252; v,	201
-: Stormsi,	70
Valuable donation by	235
- E P Lynch H C Fulton C E	
HAPPISON and Mound explor-	
ations at Tooloshoro Louisa	
attons at roolesboro, Louisa	97
Demonstration I W sited on binds of	91
PRESTON, J. W., cited on birds of	
lowav,	110
PRESTON, W. C., Election of v,	247
PRICE, HIRAM, Valuable donations	
byiii, 18,	, 30
PRICE, REUBEN S., Election ofii,	231
PRICE, W. H., $$	:38
PRIESTER, CHARLES, iv,	227
PRIME, TEMPLE, Collection by ii.	251
Parties + numui Occumones of i	150

PRINTLE H W Acknowledgment	age
to v	81
PRINGLE, C. G., Collections byiv, 37	, 62
PRIOCNEMIS terminatus, Occurrence	000
01	208
PRIONONYX atrata, $  1,$	208
PRIONUS californicus, Indian name	
fori,	192
— —, Occurrence ofi,	191
- fissicornis,	172
$-$ imbricornis, $  \ldots$ i, 172,	173
PRISTOCELLUS fuscus. — —i.	191
PROCEEDINGS of the Academy of Nat-	
ural Sciences of Philadelphia.	
Reference to on Solnugidæ jij	301
American Association for	001
the Advancement of Science -	
the Auvancement of Science,	205
Dublication of discussed in	000
-, Publication of, discussedIv,	220
PRODUCTELLA truncata, Occurrence	100
ofV,	108
PRODUCTUS prattenianus, — — 111,	107
— <i>punctatus</i> , — —	107
<b>PROETUS</b> davenportensis, Founding of	
speciesii,	287
PROGNE subis, Occurrence ofv,	147
PROMETOPIA 6-maculata,i.	170
PROSARTES trachysperma,,i.	151
PROSOPIS affinis — —	209
- hasalis i	209
PROTONOTARIA citrea	151
Proposition and an and an and an and an and an and an	101
i korosnasia siguarioiaes, neurioins	206
Province S. V. Floation of	179
1 ROUDFIT, S. V., Election of	129
r RUNUS americana, Occurrence of. 1,	107
- incifolia, $ -$	189
-serotina,,	197
virgimana, $$ 1,	197
PSENOCERUS supernotatus, — — 1,	172
PSEUDOGLOSSA lubricalis, — — ii,	192
PSEODOHAZIES eglanteriña, Notes on.i,	198
— <i>pica</i> , Occurrence ofi,	190
PSILOPHYTON gracilium, Relations	
of ii,	206
PSOLOESSA (?) coloradensis, Descrip-	
tion of speciesi.	252
PSORALEA floribunda, Occurrence of.i.	156
PSYLLIODES nunctulata. — _ i.	172
PSYLLOBORA 20-maculata — i	170
PTELEA antera Description of sue-	110
eios	20
trifeliate Degumoneo of i 156 iii	- 90
Drama and line	, 20
1 TERIS $aquatha,$	101
TTERONARCHYS caujormca, — — 1,	191
PTEROPHORUS periscelidaciylus,11,	192
PTEROSTEGIA macroptera, Abandon-	0.0
ment of speciesv, 27	, 28
, Transfer $$ v,	26

Page Page
PTEROSTICHUS agrestis, Occurrence
ofi, 178
- chalcites,i, 169
— femoralis, — —
- longulus,i, 178
- lucublandus
-luczotii i. 178, 190
- mutus $-$ i 202
- permundus i 169
- protructus $-$ i 178 191 199
- production, $         -$
- scultures, $ $ $1, 202$
-suggets, -
Princes oranneas, — —
PUBLICATION, Initiation of
-, Progress of
-, Proposition concerning
—, Report oniv, 222
Publication committee, Reports of. ii, 65,
127, 215, 254, 282; iii, 11; iv, 223,
225, 228, 229, 250; v, 198, 204, 210,
219, 236, 262, 267
PUEBLO, Definition of
- Indians Weaving by i 132
PULVINARIA innumerabilis Descrip-
tion of species ii 202
- Production of honey-dow
be an arround of noney-dew
Dy
- sauces, Notes on
-vus,
PUPA armifera, Occurrence of11, 14, 143;
v, 67
- contracta, $   i, 167; ii, 14; v, 68$
$-fallax, \dots i, 97, 167; ii, 14; v, 67$
— floridana, — — v, 68
- pentodon, $ -$ v, 68
- rupicola, $ -$
PUPILLA alticola, — —ii, 131
-blandi,ii, 131
-muscorum, $$
PURPURA deltoidea. — — $ii$ , 236 : v. 50
- theridana $ -$ ii 236 · v 50
-hemastoma y 50
_ lavillue ii 240
- $arphills,   $ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$ $$
Pupar Epoppure eited on twomba
TURSH, FREDERIC, CITED OII AImorpha
Demonstration in the second se
PUTNAM genealogy
PUTNAM BROTHERS, ACKNOWledgment
to, 41
PUTNAM, CHARLES E., Acknowledg-
ments toii, 69; iii, viii; iv, vi
-, Appointment of, on building
committeeii, 117
insurance $-$
standing ii, 80, 218;
iii, 67, 107, 161; v, 246
- cited on elephant pipesv, 238

Page
PUTNAM, CHARLES E., Election of. i, 26
— — — as presidentv, 195, 216
— — — — secretaryv, 245
- $  -$ treasurer iii, 105, 161
trusteeii, 1, 42, 66, 85;
iv, 11; v, 245
—; Elephant pipes and inscribed
tabletsiv, 253
-, Letters from, on $  -$ iv, 324,
326, 327, 330
—, Notice of death of
—, Obituary resolutions onv, 261
-; President's annual address.v, 210, 236
-, Record of communication by .v, 217
————— death of
- $-$ papers by, ii, 70; iv, v
-, Reference to library ofiii, 307
- - portrait of
- Report of, as committee on con-
stitutionv. 247
finance committee iii. 9. 95
treasurer iii. 149 : iv. 8
- $ -$ conference $ $ ii. 151
- - insurance
- Resignation of as secretary. v. 258
- Resolutions by i 49 66: ii 136 203
204 · v 246
- concerning paper by $v$ 201
- $ -$ vindication by iv 252
- of appreciation of v 258
- - thanks to ii 153
- Title of upper by iv 250
- Tributes to viii 272
-, valuable donations by, 101, iii 18 61 · iv 290 · v 290 245
Pumy 13, 01, 17, 200, 7, 200, 210
DUTNAM, CHARLES M., Election of in 919
PUTNAM, EDWARD K.,
PUTNAM, ELIZABETH DUNCAN,
i viji i 79
$itol on cloging in 191 \cdot in 168$
Floation of ii 25
Letter from
-, Detter from
- quoted on relations of mound-
Percent of lecture by 226
-, Record of fecture by
Defenence to lecture by
-, Reference to fecture by
-, Iffle of $ -$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ , $$ ,
TUTNAM, GEORGE K., Election OL,
Dimutes II Course Or the Florida
FUTNAM, H. SAINT ULAIR, Election
01
LUTNAM, JOHN U., Election of
-, Obituary resolutions on in, 82
-, Record of death of

<ul> <li>PUTNAM, JOSEPHI DUNCAN, Abstracts of reports byii, 10, 190</li> <li>–, Acceptance of proposal byii, 80</li> <li>–, Acknowledgments toi, ix, 146; ii, 73; iii, 158, 159; iv, 6</li> <li>–, Amendment to by-laws byi, 33</li> <li>–, Appointment of, as delegateiii, 131</li> <li>– – on standing committeeii, 5, 6, 80, 218, 219; iii, 67, 107, 161</li> <li>–; Aspidiotus ancyclusii, 346</li> <li>–, Attentions to, by John L. Le Conte</li></ul>
of réports byii, 10, 190 -, Acceptance of proposal byii, 80 -, Acknowledgments toi, ix, 146; ii, 73; iii, 158, 159; iv, 6 -, Amendment to by-laws byi, 33 -, Appointment of, as delegateiii, 131 on standing committeeii, 5, 6, 80, 218, 219; iii, 67, 107, 161 -; Aspidiotus ancyclusii, 346 -, Attentions to, by John L. Le Conte
<ul> <li>Acceptance of proposal byi, 16, 180</li> <li>Acceptance of proposal byi, 180</li> <li>Acknowledgments toi, ix, 146; ii, 73; iii, 158, 159; iv, 6</li> <li>Amendment to by-laws byi, 33</li> <li>Appointment of, as delegateiii, 131</li> <li>on standing committeeii, 5, 6, 80, 218, 219; iii, 67, 107, 161</li> <li>; Aspidiotus ancyclusii, 346</li> <li>Attentions to, by John L. Le Conte</li></ul>
<ul> <li>Acceptatice of proposal by, so</li> <li>Acknowledgments toi, ix, 146; ii, 73; iii, 158, 159; iv, 6</li> <li>Amendment to by-laws byi, 33</li> <li>Appointment of, as delegateiii, 131</li> <li>on standing committeeii, 5, 6, s0, 218, 219; iii, 67, 107, 161</li> <li>; Aspidiotus ancyclusii, 346</li> <li>Attentions to, by John L. Le Conteiv, 230</li> </ul>
<ul> <li>Acknowledgments to, 1x, 146; ii, 73; iii, 158, 159; iv, 6</li> <li>Amendment to by-laws byi, 33</li> <li>Appointment of, as delegateiii, 131</li> <li>on standing committeeii, 5, 6, 80, 218, 219; iii, 67, 107, 161</li> <li>; Aspidiotus ancyclusii, 346</li> <li>Attentions to, by John L. Le Conteiv, 230</li> </ul>
<ul> <li>ii, 73; iii, 158, 159; iv, 6</li> <li>, Amendment to by-laws byi, 33</li> <li>, Appointment of, as delegateiii, 131</li> <li>— on standing committeeii, 5, 6, 80, 218, 219; iii, 67, 107, 161</li> <li>; Aspidiotus ancyclusii, 346</li> <li>, Attentions to, by John L. Le Conteiv, 230</li> <li>Piblicarenbu of iii 215</li> </ul>
-, Amendment to by-laws byi, 33 -, Appointment of, as delegate iii, 131 on standing committee ii, 5, 6, 80, 218, 219; iii, 67, 107, 161 -; Aspidiotus ancyclus ii, 346 -, Attentions to, by John L. Le Conte iv, 230 Piblicarrybu of
<ul> <li>Amendment to by aws by, 35</li> <li>Appointment of as delegateii, 131</li> <li>— on standing committeeii, 5, 6, 80, 218, 219; iii, 67, 107, 161</li> <li>; Aspidiotus ancyclusii, 346</li> <li>Attentions to, by John L. Le Conteiv, 230</li> <li>Piblicgruphy of</li> </ul>
<ul> <li>Appointment of, as delegateii, 131</li> <li>— — on standing committeeii, 5, 6, 80, 218, 219; iii, 67, 107, 161</li> <li>—; Aspidiotus ancyclusii, 346</li> <li>—, Attentions to, by John L. Le Conteiv, 230</li> <li>Piblicamphu of</li> </ul>
<ul> <li> on standing committee ii, 5, 6, 80, 218, 219; iii, 67, 107, 161</li> <li>-; Aspidiotus ancyclusii, 346</li> <li>-, Attentions to, by John L. Le Conteiv, 230</li> <li>Piblicommune of iii 215</li> </ul>
80, 218, 219; iii, 67, 107, 161 -; Aspidiotus ancyclusii, 346 -, Attentions to, by John L. Le Conte
-; Aspidiotus ancyclusii, 346 -, Attentions to, by John L. Le Conteiv, 230 Piblicerenbu of
-; Aspidiotus ancyclus
-, Attentions to, by John L. Le Conte
Conte
Diblic grouphy of iii 215
Public another of 111 VIb
-, Dibnography of
- (Biographical sketch and scien-
tific abaractor of late president
tine character of ), late president
of the Davenport Academy of
Natural Sciences: C.C. PARRY, iii, 225
· Biological and other notes on
-, biological and other notes on
Coccidæ
cited on honey-dewiv. 246
- Colloctions by i 206 241:
-, confections by
11, 130, 297; 111, 7, 267
- Communication from
Contract with for printing iii 11
-, Contract with, for printingin, if
-, Dedication of species to, 210, 257
- Deposit of collection by
Disposition v 218
$-$ , Disposition $    \cdot$ $\cdot$ $\cdot$ $\cdot$ $\cdot$ $\cdot$ $\cdot$ $\cdot$ $\cdot$ $\cdot$
-, Drawings by $n$ , 72
Donation in moment of y 920
-, DOBALION IN MEMORY OL
$-$ , ponation in memory of $\dots$ , 250
- of entomologic collection by v, 224
——————————————————————————————————————
—, Donation in memory of, 250 — — of entomologic collection by .v, 224 —, Education ofiii, 199 —, Election ofi, 25
—, Donation in memory of, 250 — of entomologic collection by .v, 224 —, Education ofiii, 199 —, Election ofi, 25 — as director of section
— of entomologic collection by . v. 230 — entomologic collection by . v. 224 —, Education of
$\begin{array}{c} - & \text{of entomologic collection by .v, 230} \\ - & \text{of entomologic collection by .v, 224} \\ - & \text{Education of } & \text{.iii, 199} \\ - & \text{Election of } & \text{.iii, 25} \\ - & - & \text{as director of section } & \text{.iii, 9} \\ - & - & - & \text{president } & \text{.iii, 161} \end{array}$
——————————————————————————————————————
—, Donation in memory 01,, 230 — of entomologic collection by v, 224 —, Education ofiii, 199 —, Election ofii, 25 — — as director of sectionii, 9 — — — presidentiii, 161 — — — secretary.i, 33, 40, 55; ii, 31, 78, 218: iii, 13, 105
—, Donation in memory 01, 250 — of entomologic collection by .v, 224 —, Education ofii, 199 —, Election ofi, 25 — — as director of sectionii, 9 — — — presidentiii, 161 — — — secretary .i, 33, 40, 55; ii, 31, 178, 218; iii, 13, 105 tructor
—, Donation in memory 01,, 230 — of entomologic collection by v, 224 —, Education ofii, 199 —, Election ofi, 25 — — as director of sectionii, 9 — — — presidentiii, 161 — — — secretary i, 33, 40, 55; ii, 31, — 78, 218; iii, 13, 105 — — — trusteeii, 218
—, Donation in memory of, 230 — of entomologic collection by .v. 224 —, Education ofiii, 199 —, Election ofii, 25 — — as director of sectionii, 9 — — — presidentiii, 161 — — — secretary.i, 33, 40, 55; ii, 31, 78, 218; iii, 13, 105 — — — trusteeii, 218 —, Engraving byiii, viii
—, Donation in memory of, 230 — of entomologic collection by v, 224 —, Education ofii, 199 —, Election ofii, 25 — — as director of sectionii, 9 — — — presidentiii, 161 — — secretary .i, 33, 40, 55; ii, 31, — 78, 218; iiii, 13, 105 — — — trusteeii, 218 —, Engraving byiii, viii — Exploition byiii, viii
—, Donation in memory 01,, 230 — of entomologic collection by v, 224 —, Education ofii, 199 —, Election ofii, 25 — — as director of sectionii, 9 — — — presidentiii, 161 — — — secretary i, 33, 40, 55; ii, 31, 78, 218; iii, 13, 105 — — — trusteeii, 218 —, Engraving byii, 7 Exhibition byii, 7
—, Donation in memory of, 230 — of entomologic collection by .v. 224 —, Education ofiii, 199 —, Election ofii, 25 — — as director of sectionii, 9 — — — presidentiii, 161 — — — secretary.i, 33, 40, 55; ii, 31, 78, 218; iii, 13, 105 — — — trusteeii, 218 —, Engraving byiii, 7 —, Friendship of R. J. Farquharson
<ul> <li>–, Donation in memory of, 230</li> <li>–, of entomologic collection by v. 224</li> <li>–, Education ofii, 199</li> <li>–, Election ofi; 25</li> <li>– – as director of sectionii, 9</li> <li>– – – presidentiii, 161</li> <li>– – – secretary i, 33, 40, 55; ii, 31, 105</li> <li>– – – trusteeii, 218</li> <li>–, Engraving byii, viii</li> <li>–, Exhibition byii, 7</li> <li>–, Friendship of R. J. Farquharson foriv, 204</li> </ul>
—, Donation in memory of, 230 — of entomologic collection by v, 224 —, Education ofii, 199 —, Election ofii, 25 — — as director of sectionii, 9 — — — presidentiii, 161 — — — secretary i, 33, 40, 55; ii, 31, 78, 218; iii, 13, 105 — — — trusteeii, 218 —, Engraving byii, 7 —, Friendship of R. J. Farquharson for
<ul> <li>–, Donation in memory of, 230</li> <li>–, of entomologic collection by v. 224</li> <li>–, Education ofii, 199</li> <li>–, Election ofii, 25</li> <li>– – as director of sectionii, 9</li> <li>– – – presidentiii, 161</li> <li>– – – secretary .i, 33, 40, 55; ii, 31, trusteeii, 218</li> <li>–, Engraving byii, 78, 218; iiii, 13, 105</li> <li>–, Exhibition byii, 7</li> <li>–, Friendship of R. J. Farquharson foriv, 204</li> <li>–, Galeodes pallipes, Sayii, 35</li> </ul>
<ul> <li>Johaton in memory of, 230</li> <li>of entomologic collection by v. 224</li> <li>Education ofii, 199</li> <li>Election ofii, 25</li> <li>a s director of sectionii, 9</li> <li>b endowed sector of sectionii, 9</li> <li>c endowed sector of sectionii, 161</li> <li>c endowed sector of sectionii, 161</li> <li>c endowed sectorii, 17, 78, 218; iii, 13, 105</li> <li>endowed sectorii, 218</li> <li>Engraving byii, 218</li> <li>Exhibition byii, 7</li> <li>Friendship of R. J. Farquharson foriv, 204</li> <li>Galcodes pallipes, Sayii, 35</li> <li>Hieroglyphics observed on Sum-</li> </ul>
<ul> <li>Johaton in menory of, 230</li> <li>of entomologic collection by v. 224</li> <li>Education ofii, 199</li> <li>Election ofii, 25</li> <li>as director of sectionii, 9</li> <li>be respective of sectionii, 10</li> <li>construction of sectionii, 11</li> <li>construction of sectionii, 12</li> <li>construction of sectionii, 13, 105</li> <li>construction of sectionii, 11, 11</li> <li>construction of sectionii, 1218</li> <li>construction of sectioniii, 1218</li> <li>construction of section</li></ul>
<ul> <li>Johaton III menory of, 230</li> <li>of entomologic collection by .v. 224</li> <li>Education ofii, 199</li> <li>Election ofi, 25</li> <li>a director of sectionii, 9</li> <li>b endowing en</li></ul>
<ul> <li>Donation in memory of, 230</li> <li>of entomologic collection by v. 224</li> <li>Education ofii, 199</li> <li>Election ofii, 25</li> <li>a s director of sectionii, 9</li> <li>b endowing sectionii, 9</li> <li>c endowing sectionii, 161</li> <li>e endowing sectioniii, 161</li> <li>e endowing sectioniiiiiiiiiiiiiiiiiiiiiiiiiiiiiiiii</li></ul>
<ul> <li>Johaton in menory of, 230</li> <li>of entomologic collection by .v. 224</li> <li>Education ofii, 199</li> <li>Election ofii, 25</li> <li>as director of sectionii, 9</li> <li>be endowed by the endowe</li></ul>
<ul> <li>Donation in memory of, 230</li> <li>of entomologic collection by v. 224</li> <li>Education ofii, 199</li> <li>Election ofii, 25</li> <li>a s director of sectionii, 9</li> <li>b endowing e</li></ul>
<ul> <li>Johaton in menory of, 230</li> <li>of entomologic collection by v. 224</li> <li>Education ofii, 199</li> <li>Election ofii, 25</li> <li>a s director of sectionii, 9</li> <li>b endowed by the sector of sectionii, 9</li> <li>e endowed by the sector of sectionii, 16</li> <li>e endowed by the sector of sectorii, 16</li> <li>f endowed by the sector of sectorii, 16</li> <li>f endowed by the sector of sectorii, 17</li> <li>f endowed by the sectorii, 18</li> <li>f endowed by the sectorii, 17</li> <li>f endowed by the sectorii, 18</li> <li>f endowed by the sectorii, 17</li> <li>f endowed by the sectorii, 17</li> <li>f endowed by the sectorii, 18</li> <li>f endowed by the sectorii, 16</li> <li>f endowed by the sectoriii, 18</li> <li>f endowed by the sectoriii, 143</li> <li>f endowed by the sectoriii, 143</li> <li>f endowed by the sector</li></ul>
<ul> <li>Johaton in memory of, 230</li> <li>of entomologic collection by v. 224</li> <li>Education ofii, 199</li> <li>Election ofii, 25</li> <li>a director of sectionii, 9</li> <li>b endowing endo</li></ul>
<ul> <li>Donation in memory of, 230</li> <li>of entomologic collection by v, 224</li> <li>Education ofii, 199</li> <li>Election ofii, 25</li> <li>a s director of sectionii, 9</li> <li>b endowed sector of sectionii, 9</li> <li>c endowed sector of sectionii, 161</li> <li>b endowed sector of sectionii, 161</li> <li>c endowed sectorii, 161</li> <li>e endowed sectorii, 17</li> <li>e friendship of R. J. Farquharson for</li></ul>
<ul> <li>Johaton in menory of, 230</li> <li>of entomologic collection by v. 224</li> <li>Education ofii, 199</li> <li>Election ofii, 25</li> <li>a s director of sectionii, 9</li> <li>b endowed sector and secto</li></ul>
<ul> <li>Johaton in memory of, 230</li> <li>of entomologic collection by v. 224</li> <li>Education ofii, 199</li> <li>Election ofii, 25</li> <li>a director of sectionii, 9</li> <li>b endowing endo</li></ul>
<ul> <li>Johaton in menory of, 230</li> <li>of entomologic collection by v. 224</li> <li>Education ofii, 199</li> <li>Election ofii, 25</li> <li>a s director of sectionii, 9</li> <li>b endowed sector sectorii, 161</li> <li>c endowed sectorii, 161</li> <li>e endowed sectorii, 161</li> <li>e endowed sectorii, 161</li> <li>e endowed sectoriii, 171</li> <li>e endowed sectoriii, 172</li> <li>e endowed sectoriii, 172</li> </ul>
<ul> <li>Johaton in menory of, 230</li> <li>of entomologic collection by v. 224</li> <li>Education ofii, 199</li> <li>Election ofii, 25</li> <li>a director of sectionii, 9</li> <li>b endowed sector of sectionii, 9</li> <li>c endowed sectorii, 161</li> <li>e endowed sectorii, 177</li> <li>e endowed sectoriii</li> <li>e endowed sectoriiii</li> <li>e endowed sectoriiiiiiiiiiiiiiiiiiiiiiiiiiiiiiiiii</li></ul>
<ul> <li>Johaton in memory of, 230</li> <li>of entomologic collection by v, 224</li> <li>Education ofii, 199</li> <li>Election ofii, 25</li> <li>a s director of sectionii, 9</li> <li>b entomologic collection by v, 224</li> <li>Election ofii, 25</li> <li>c as director of sectionii, 9</li> <li>c entomologic collection by v, 224</li> <li>g entomologic collection by v, 213</li> <li>g entomologic collection by v, 214</li> <li>g entomologic collection by v, 224</li> <li>g entomologic collection by v, 214</li> <li>g ento</li></ul>
<ul> <li>Johaton in menory of, 230</li> <li>of entomologic collection by v. 224</li> <li>Education ofii, 199</li> <li>Election ofii, 25</li> <li>a s director of sectionii, 9</li> <li>b endowed sector of sectionii, 161</li> <li>b endowed sectorii, 161</li> <li>c endowed sectorii, 161</li> <li>d endowed sectorii, 161</li> <li>e endowed sectorii, 161</li> <li>e endowed sectorii, 162</li> <li>e endowed sectorii, 177</li> <li>e endowed sectorii, 162</li> <li>e endowed sector</li></ul>
<ul> <li>Johaton in memory of, 230</li> <li>of entomologic collection by v. 224</li> <li>Education ofii, 199</li> <li>Election ofii, 25</li> <li>a director of sectionii, 9</li> <li>b endowed sector of sectionii, 9</li> <li>c endowed sectorii, 161</li> <li>e endowed sectorii, 162</li> <li>e endowed sectorii, 163</li> <li>e endowed sectoriii, 163</li> <li>e endowed sectoriii, 163</li> <li>e endowed sectoriii, 163</li> <li>e endowed sectoriii, 163</li> <li>e endowed sectoriiiiiiiiiiiiiiiiiiiiiiiiiiiiiiiiii</li></ul>
<ul> <li>Johaton in menory of, 230</li> <li>of entomologic collection by v. 224</li> <li>Education ofii, 199</li> <li>Election ofii, 25</li> <li>a s director of sectionii, 9</li> <li>b endowed sector sectorii, 161</li> <li>c endowed sectorii, 161</li> <li>e endowed sectorii, 162</li> <li>e endowed sectorii, 171</li> <li>e for endowed sectoriv, 263</li> <li>e for endowed sector</li></ul>
<ul> <li>Johaton in menory of, 230</li> <li>of entomologic collection by v. 224</li> <li>Education ofii, 199</li> <li>Election ofii, 25</li> <li>a director of sectionii, 9</li> <li>b endowed sector for the sector in the sector of sectionii, 161</li> <li>c endowed sector in the sector</li></ul>
<ul> <li>Johaton in memory of, 230</li> <li>of entomologic collection by v, 224</li> <li>Education of, iii, 199</li> <li>Election of, iii, 105</li> <li> president, iii, 161</li> <li> trustee, iii, 161</li> <li>Fragaving by, iii, 13, 105</li> <li>Friendship of R. J. Farquharson for, iv, 204</li> <li>Galeodes pallipes, Say, ii, 35</li> <li>Hieroglyphics observed in Summit canyon, Utah, and on Little Popo-agie river in Wyoming., i, 143</li> <li>(In memory of); L. M. F****, iii, v</li> <li>Letter from, on pipes and tablets, iv, 263</li> <li>; List of Coleoptera collected in the Rocky mountains of Colorado in 1872, i, 177</li> <li>; found in the vicinity of Davenport, Iowa, i, 169</li> <li>:, Lepidoptera collected in Colorado during the summer of 1872, i, 182</li> <li>:, 72</li> </ul>

Page
PUTNAM, JOSEPH DUNCAN (Memoir
of); W J MCGEE
-, Memorial meeting in honor of iv, 207
- on death of iii, 185
— — ofiii, i, 193
- - resolutions by ii, 258
— — — oniii, 198
-: Notesi. 265
- on mollusca by
- On the young of a species of
Lucosa ii 23
- Portrait of jii face i
austed on relations of mound
- quoted on relations of mound-
Dunders
-, Record of biographic sketch of iv, 212
- communications by1, 39; 111,
99, 140
byii, 148
— — — discussion by ii, 143
— — — election of
exhibitions by ii. 17, 151, 184.
224 : iii. 131
naner on sniders collected
by paper on splittis conceted
nomentra bri
- $-$ reports by .11, 19, 27, 57, 129, 252, $-$
205, 200, 270
-, Reference to, as acting hora-
rian
entomologic collection of .iv, 234
— — — field work ofiv, 243
- — library of iii, 307
papers byiii, 2
report by iii, 3
work ofi, 68; ii, iv, 7, 23, 208,
218, 281; iii, 100, 101, 102; iv, 3
on Solpugidæiii, 302.
303, 306
- · Remarks on the habits of sev-
eral western Cicadæ iji 67
- Report by as director of biologic
soction ii 120
section
$  -$ secretary $\dots$ $n, 04$ ; $m, 140$
of publication committee
by11, 6, 25, 65, 88, 215; 111, 11, 96, 151
-; - on the insects collected by
Captain Jones' expedition to
Captain Jones' expedition to northwestern Wyoming in
Captain Jones' expedition to northwestern Wyoming in 1873

.

Page
PUTNAN JOSEPH DUNCAN. The Sol-
pugidæ of America
Tributes toii. 91, 102 : iii. vii. 185.
197. 249 : iv. 1. 265 : v. 216. 225
Valuable donations by i. 216, 225;
iii. 18, 30, 59 : v. 235
Vote of thanks to
Work of, in publication iv. 236
PUTNAM, MARY LOUISE DUNCAN.
Acknowledgment of tribute
toii. 65
-, Acknowledgments to.iii, viii, iv, 124
-, Appointment of, as delegateiv, 210
- $-$ , on standing committee ii, 6;
80, 219; iii, 107, 161; iv, 222, 240;
v, 200, 217, 247
-, Collection byii, 20
—, Election of
as president
-, Enrollment of, as life member .ii, 99
-, Letter of acknowledgment
from
-; President's annual addressii, 98
-, Record of communication by.v, 218
- $-$ remarks by
-, Reference to election of
- Benort on publications by iv 922
223 225 v 210 236 268
- Resolution of thanks to
-, Tributes toi. 86: ii. iii. 99: iv. 226
- Valuable donations by i. 216: iii. 7.
59; v, 230
-, Work of, with Centennial Asso-
ciation ii, 66
PUTNAM, W. CLEMENT, Election of. ii, 13
— — —, as secretary iv, 240
of section
trusteev, 263
-, Record of communication by ii, 11
- $-$ papers by11, 135, 150, 155, 165,
205, 231
-, Report of, as secretary of sec-
$\frac{110n}{11}, 97$
PYCNANTHEMUM Unifolium, Occur-
Purpus and alanta i 175 ii 17
199 149 101
- cardui $-$ i 175 185 196 ii 17 191
$-hunteria ii \cdot 191$
PYRAMIDELLA dolobrata. — — V 58
Pyrazus minimusv. 60
Pyrgulopsis, Founding of genus. v. 9
- (On), a new genus of rissoid mol-
lusk, with descriptions of two
new forms; R. Ellsworth Call
and HARRY A. PILSBRY V, 9

DAVENPORT ACADEMY OF NATURAL SCIENCES.

QUATERNARY molluscav,	1
QUATREFAGES DE BRÉAN, JEAN LOUIS	
ARMAND, cited on syphilitic	
bonesiii,	124
QUEBEC, Donations from	-64
QUEDIUS fulgidus, Occurrence ofi,	179
QUEEN CHARLOTTE ISLANDS, Aborigi-	
nal art inív,	105
Quercus <i>alba</i> , Occurrence ofi,	163
- coccinea, $ -$	163
- macrocarpa, $ $ i,	163
- prinus, $ -$ i,	163
$- rubra, \dots$ i,	163
- ungulata, $ -$ i,	147
QUISCALUS quiscula xneus, — — v,	138

RABBIT. Occurrence of
RADENHAUSEN, P., Election of iv, 213
-, Lecture by, on aniline colors.iv, 231
-, Record of lecture byiv, 213, 236
RADIALS, Morphologic definition of iv, 77
RADIX utahensis, Founding of species. v, 5
R.ETA canaliculata, Occurrence of. ii, 247
— lineata, — —ii, 247
RAFF, MARY, Appointment of, on
standing committeeiii, 67
-, Election of
RAFN, CHARLES CHRISTIAN, cited on
Dighton rockii, 105
RALEIGH, SIR WALTER, cited on cop-
per ornamentsi, 127
RALLUS elegans, Occurrence ofv, 120
- virginianus, $ -$ v, 121
RANA catesbiana, — —
$-$ halecina, $  \dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$
RANDALL, BENJAMIN, Record of com-
munication by

	Page
RANELLA caudata, Occurrence ofii,	234
- clathrata, $-$ ii,	234
- tampaensis	234
RANGIA curenoides ii. 247 : y	7.72
- flexuosa	247
- rostrata ii	947
RANUNCULUS abortinus i	154
Vormal appearance of	101
	150
- aaoneus, Occurrence of	100
- <i>Jascicularis</i> , Biossoming ofi,	10
, Occurrence of	154
	134
— <i>multifidus</i> , Occurrence ofi,	154
$-$ recurvatus, $  \dots$ $i$ ,	154
- repens,i,	154
	135
- sceleratus, Occurrence ofi.	154
RATHVON, S. S., Acknowledgment	
to ii	341
- cited on bark lice ii 331	338
- Floation of	01
-, Election of	94
- quoted on Paivinaria innumera-	000
bilis	293
RATTAN, V., Discovery of plant by 1	7, 53
RAU, CHARLES, cited on antiquities	
from Petite Anseiv,	276
copper implements i, 126; i	i, 83
— — — potteryi,	138
	41
- Election of	129
RAYNOND H E Acknowledgment	
to v	81
Pup M C Valuable donation	01
here iii	20
Dy	50
REASONER, P. W., Collection by v,	- 00
REDFIELD, J. H., Election of 11,	128
-, Valuable donation by	18
REED, WELLER, Election ofii,	118
Reeve, B. F., $ -$	127
REEVES, M. L., Acknowledgment	
tov.	81
REGULUS calendula, Occurrence of.v.,	159
- satrapa	159
REILLY, ALBERT, Election of	128
- Record of observations by ii	142
Ruse M gited on primitive art iv	120
Prize Curiona ii	120
from Cools from iii	100
	200
RENFREW, H. N., Acknowledgment	01
tov,	81
RENSSELLERIA johanni, Occurrence	
ofii,	268
RENWICK, JAMES, Election ofi,	9
as trusteeii,	218
-, Valuable donation byiii.	61
RENWICK, WILLIAM. Appointment	
of, on standing committee	218:
111	i, 67

Page

RENWICK, WILLIAM, Election ofi,	10
-, Record of paper byi,	11
reading by	-10
Report of finance committee	
by iii.9	. 95
- Valuable donation by iii	61
Prywor Mrs William Election	01
TREAWICK, MIRS WILLIAM, ENCOUCH	1.01
01 $1, 10; III, D$	101
-, Record of death of	210
Reports of committees. 11, 65, 212; 111	1, 95
officers1, 55, 66, 83; 11, 1, 47, 2	211;
iii, 6, 95, 148; iv, 1, 5, 214, 231; v, 1	196,
209, 233,	264
	120
MARY L. D. PUTNAM	236
REPRET FREDERICK Acknowledge	200
monts to	160
Deserver Monopiel	100
RESOLUTIONS, Memorial	198
RETZIUS, ANDERS, cited on Indian	100
customs	123
REUPKE, C., Election ofiv,	227
REYNOLDS, ELI, Resolution of thanks	
toi,	-78
RHAMNUS lanceolatus. Occurrence of.i.	156
BHANTUS <i>binotatus</i> — — i. 201	202
Rupphopus scale: $\rightarrow$ - i	201
Purportrums aalea	50
Propp Lastrong from iii	- 00
RHODE ISLAND, DONATIONS from III,	150
RHUS glabra, Occurrence of	196
$-$ toxicodendron, $  \dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$	20
- typhina, $ -$	156
RHYNCHITES bicolor, — —i,	182
RHYNCONELLA intermedia, Founding	
of speciesii.	285
- venustula Occurrence of v	107
RHYPAROCHROMUS leuconterus	11
RIPES current in i	157
Activity	157
- normann,	107
$-$ rotunaijoinum, $  \dots$ $1,$	107
-rubrum,	191
RICE, CHARLES, Acknowledgment to.y	7,81
RICE, J. E., Engraving by i, viii; ii	,72
RICE, WILBUR F., Acknowledgment	
tov.	81
RICHARDS Record of corre-	
spondence with	38
RICHARDS CLARE Election of in	997
RIGHARDS, CLARK, Election OIIV,	ا شش ا
Draw program Mrg D N	4
$\frac{1}{2}$	4
KICHARDSON, J. J.,	227
RICHARDSON, MISS Record of	

Ren

reading by.....iv, 249 RICINULA noduloso, Occurrence of. ii, 250; v, 46, 50 

3	Page
RIDGWAY, ROBERT, Reference to or-	
nithologic catalogue ofv,	113
RIEPE, WILLIAM, Agency of, in	
founding the Academy	193
-, Appointment of, on memorial	105
committeeiii,	185
nominating $-$	186
- $ -$ standing $-$	222;
V, 200, 217,	247
-, Effect of lightning observed by .in,	201
-, Election of, as trustee, 2, 00,	00;
instructor of T D Putnam ju	100
- Report of on committee on ani-	100
mal carvings etc iv	248
- Valuable donations by jii 18: v.	229
RIFLE BALLS (Do), when striking	
the animal body, burn?: R. J.	
FARQUHARSONi,	-91
RILEY, CHARLES VALENTINE, AC-	
knowledgments toii, 292,	341
— cited on bark liceii, 297,	340
— — — enemies of — — ii, 334,	338
remedies for $$ ii,	337
—, Collections by	252
-, Election of, as honorary mem-	
ber	2
-, Memorial letter from III,	217
-, Reference to work of11, 14,	143
-, Valuable donation by111,	- 18
RIMULA <i>frenulata</i> , Occurrence of v,	100
KING, F. M., Acknowledgment to. II,	100
RING, J. G., — —	100
Provine Reveauer montioned in	0
Putnam concelory iii	199
Risson incompta Occurrence of ii.	240
RISSON A cancellata. — —	61
- mulchra, $-$	61
- reticulata	61
$- striosa, \dots, v,$	61
ROBERTS, LUKE, Acknowledgment	
tov,	81
ROBERTS, R. W., Election ofi,	48
-, Obituary resolution oni,	-71
ROBERTS, U. N., Election ofi,	53
-, Record of death of	210
ROBERTS, MRS U. N., Election of	68
Robertson, D. A., Acknowledgment	195
Demonstration Occurrence of	199
ROBINIA pseudacacia, Occurrence oi,	156
ROBINSON FOULD SDOUSOF for	100
Souier and Davis	280
ROBINSON T J Election of ii	231
- Valuable donation by iii	61
ROCELLAND avata Occurrence of V	70

DAVENPORT ACADEMY OF NATURAL SCIENCES.

1	Page
ROCHA, DARDO, Record of report	
toiv,	114
RCCK (Inscribed) at Sterling, Illi-	
nois : W. H. PRATT	89
ROCE FALLS Formations of V	105
Rock I Anz, Formations of	156
Blanting of land molluck on X	200
-, Planting of land monusk on,	220
-, Shell bed on	42
Rock Island, Exploration of mounds	5
near	173
ROCK ISLAND COUNTY, Mound ex-	
ploration iniv,	198
Rockford shales (A description of	
the) of Iowa; C. L. WEBSTER. V.	100
Rocks (Inscribed) in Cleona town-	
ship: J (†488 ii.	172
ROCEY MOUNTAINS Coleopters in i	177
Exploration of the	
-, Exploration of the	110
-, Flora	140
RODMAN, T. J., Election of, as non-	0
orary member	2
Roe, E. R., $$ 1,	2
ROEMER, FERDINAND, cited on blas-	
toidsiv, 76	3, 88
ROGERS, HARRIET, Election ofi,	76
Rohlfs, M. J.,	6
RÖMINGER KARL cited on stratig-	
ranhy of Michigan iv	104
cuoted on Devenian	17
Poge blanda Ogouwopeo of	157
Rosa blanda, Occurrence of	157
-iuciaa,	194
ROSE. RODERICK, Memorial address	-
by111,	$18_{2}$
ROSENKRANZ, SAMUEL, ACKNOWledg-	
ment toi,	99
ROSNY, LEON DE, cited on Maya in-	
scriptionsii,	110
Ross. WILLIAM F., Appointment of,	
on standing committee iii. 67.	107
- Election of i	17
as secretary i	79
Volumble donations by jui 1	\$ 20
Demonstrations by	5, 50
ROTHROCK, J. 1., ACKnowledgment	50
to $\dots$ $\mathbb{N}$	- 59
Rothschild, Isaac, Election of,	153
-, Enrollment of, as life member. iv	, 249
ROULETTE, Primitive use ofiv,	189
ROUNDY, D. C., Abstract of discus-	
sion byi,	- 39
- Election of	10
- Record of paper by i.	28
ROWE JOHN Election of i 80.	ii 9
Power H P v	205
Pupus agagdancie Ocommono of it	200
TOBUS culturelesis, Occurrence 01 II,	151
- nutkanus,	157
$-$ occidentalis, $  \dots$ $1$ ,	161
$-$ strigosus, $  \dots$ $1$ ,	151
- triflorus,iii,	169

P	age
RUBUS villosus, Occurrence ofi, I	157
RUDBECKIA occidentalis, — — i, 1	151
-hirta,i, 1	59
Rupp. Section atv. 1	101
RUELLIA ciliosa, Occurrence ofi, 1	60
RUMEX brittanicus. — —	162
-maxitimus,	148
- obtusifolius. $ -$ iv.	27
RUNGE HENRY Election ofi.	77
Rusu, H. M., Valuable donation	•••
by	18
RUSH WILLIAM Collection by V	64
RUSSELL EDWARD Election of i	13
- Valuable donation by iii	53
Russer Mes Epwypp Election of i	4
Russia Donations from iii 24	49
Durant L F Deference to work of	-1-2
NUTHE, J. F., Reference to work of,	909
Drive E H Election of	202
KYAN, E. II., Election of	121

SAGITTARIA cristata, Occurrence of,
iv, 27, 29
-heterophylla,i, 163; ii, 259
— variabilis, — —
SAHAGUN, BERNARDINO DE. cited on
turquoiseiii. 116
SALACBOUX, A., Reference to work
of, on Solpugidæiii. 291
SALIX alba, Occurrence of,
-lucida, $-$
- murtulloides iv. 27
-niara $-$ i 163
- petiolaris $-$ i. 163
- Vernal appearance of, ii. 134
-sevicea Occurrence of i 163 · ii 126
SALPINCTES obsoletus — $-$ v 157
SALT marsh in Kausas i 39
SAMPUCUS canadensis Occurrence of i 158
- multiple - i 158
$paoens, - i 177 \cdot ii 17 142 192$
- downi Streek (The larva of):
HERMAN STRECKER ii 276
SAMMONS STEVEN Valuable dona-
tiong by ii 183 · iii 18
SAN GARDIEL DIVER Aboriginal
paintings on in 100
Sty Mapping page 107
SAN MARCOS PASS,
SANCHES, JESUS, Election OI
founding the Academy ii 102
Collections by 152
-, Conections by
-, Reference to work of II, 8, 121; III, 199
-, vanuable donation by
SANDERS DUD PJPCLIOD OF V ZOZ

	Pag	ge
SANDERS, JULIA E., Appointment of	,	
on standing committee.iii, 161	; i	v,
12, 207	(2)	$22^{-}$
- Compilation by	(2)	79
- Election of	1	39
	v	11
- Reference to work of iii viji	· 9.	17
Boport of as librarian iv 11	25	15
The port of, as norarian	1 0	50
Curry Mag M A Appointment of	, 4	00
SANDERS, MRS M. A., Appointmentor	, 	10
on standing committee. 11, 0, 80	, 2	19
-, Collections by	,	-
-, Election of	, '	80
- $-$ as honorary member1	,	1
-, Enrollment of, as life member. v	, 2	23
-, Exhibition byii	,	8
—, Record of election ofii	, 1!	98
—, Valuable donations byi,	21	6;
ii, 54; iii, 5	9,	95
-, Work of, with Centennial Asso	-	
ciationii		66
SANDS. M., Election of		64
- Valuable donation by	,	31
SANDSTONE structure in a mound, iv	2	10
SANDWICH ISLANDS Volcanoes o	, ~ f ~	~~
the v	-	23
SANFORD O N Acknowledgmen	÷	20
to in Acknowledgmen		25
Sungro S. T. Floation of	,	17
SANGER, S. J., Election of	,	11
SANGUINARIA canadensis, Occurrence	ะ	51
	, <u>†</u>	0± 94
	, I	94
SANGUINOLARIA sanguinolenta, Occur		
rence of	, z	47
SANICULA canadensis, — —	, 1	58
- marilandica, $ -$	, 1	$\overline{58}$
SANTA BARBARA, Aboriginal paint	-	
ings neariv	, 1	05
SAPERDA vestita, Occurrence of	, 1	72
SAPRINUS fraternus, $\rightarrow -$	i, 1	73
$-$ oregonensis, $  \ldots$ $i$ , 19	$^{)}, 2$	203
- pennsylvanicus,	; 1	79
- plenus,	9, 2	203
- pratensis, $ -$	9, 1	.90
SARGENT, CHARLES SPRAGUE, Refer	·-	
ence to work ofiv	7. 2	243
SARRACENIA <i>purpurex</i> . Occurrenc	е	
ofi. 154:	ii.	34
SASKATCHEWAN, Botany of	, ,	29
SATYBUS <i>alone</i> . Occurrence of	i' 1	75
- charon i 185 18	$\frac{1}{9}$	97
- nenhele	i' 1	75
SAUNDERS T. I. Flection of		15
SAUNDERS WITTAN	;' T	30
SUBSURE HENDE DE sited on di	, 1 ,	00
DAUSSURE, ILENKI DE, CHEd OH dis	5- 1 1	91
Flastion of	1, I	01
-, Election of	<b>.</b> ,	01
-, valuable donation by	1,	31

P	age
SAVIGNY, JULES CÉSAR, Reference to	
work of, on Solpugidæiii, 284, 2	285
SAWYER, C. N., Acknowledgment to.v,	81
SAWYER, F. C., Collections byv, 61,	$65^{*}$
SAXICAVA subovata, Occurrence of.v,	71
SAXIFRAGA æstivalis, — —i,	149
$-$ pennsylvanica, $  \dots$ $i$ , $i$	157
SAXINIS saucia, — —i, 190, 1	200
SAY, THOMAS, cited on Galeodesii,	35
-, Collection byiii, :	251
-, Reference to work of, on Sol-	
pugidæiii,	287
SAYORNIS <i>phæbe</i> , Occurrence of v,	134
SCALARIA angulata, $$ 11, 240; v	, 58
-blandi,v,	58
$-$ candeana, $  \ldots$ $v$ ,	58
$-$ coronata, $  \cdots$ $V$ ,	58
-eournea,v,	58
$-$ fragulas, $  \dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$	58
- hotessieriana, $-$	58
$-humphreysu,\dotsv,$	58
-kreosn,	- 86
- lineata,	240
- multistriata,	240
- tenuis, $-$ v,	- 00
SCAPHISOMA convexum, — —	1/0
SCARITES subteraneus, — —	109
SCEPSIS Juicicouis —, 1, 170, 180; 11,	191
Indian austoma	199
Saupe Computer Astronyladomont	120
SCHADT, CONRAD, ACKHOWIEughient	Q1
Southern Witten i	110
Scurpony appus terange Note on iv	78
	67
SCHEUCHZEPIA nalustris — iv	27
Sculture P S Reference to work	
of on Solpugide 'iii	292
Scuting aulpage Founding of spe-	
cies	274
SCHIZOBLASTUS melo. Notes on struc-	
ture ofiv.	80
SCHLEGEL, E., Election of,, iii.	146
SCHLIEMAN, HENRY, quoted on Egyp-	
tian historyi.	124
—. Reference to work ofiv,	283
SCHLIMMER, F., Certificate from ii,	98
SCHMIDT, CHARLES, Election of ii,	118
Schmidt, Emil, — —iii,	66
-, Valuable donation byiii,	31
SCHMIDT, F. T., Election ofiii,	94
Schmidt, Отто, — —i,	9
SCHMIDT, W. O.,ii,	255
Schoffer, —, Collection byil,	139
SCHONBURGH, ROBERT, cited on he-	
reditary deformationiii,	124
SCHOOK, OLIVER D., Letter from, on	
pipes and tabletsiv,	313

[PROC. D. A. N. S., Vol. V.]

45

[July 19, 1893]

# 354 DAVENPORT ACADEMY OF NATURAL SCIENCES.

\$

I	Page
SCHOOLCRAFT, HENRY R., cited on	-
Grave creek stoneii.	106
Indian art	289
- $        -$	114
- quoted on inscriptions	101
- quoteu on inscriptions	001
Sempreur C	200
SCHRICKER, U.,	- 98
SCHRICKER, 1., Certificate from	98
SCHWAB, MAURICE, cited on Grave	-
creek stone	106
SCHWARDA, L. K., Reference to work	
of, on Solpugidæiii,	301
Science, Beneficence ofv,	242
"Science," Quotation from iv,	294
-, Record of letter fromv,	237
SCIENTIFIC ASSOCIATION OF RICH-	
MOND (THE), Letter from ii.	- 3
Scilla fraseri, Occurrence of,i.	164
SCIRPUS fluviatilis — — ii	259
- lineatus iii	260
- nundens - iv	67
- pungeno, i 16t. v	191
Scot pooply due and include	190
Scolecophagus corolinas, — — v,	100
SCOTT COUNTY, Addition to hora oi.ii,	200
-, Inscribed stones from	142
SCOTT, J. C., Letter from, on elephant	
mound	318
SCRIBNER, F. L., cited on Schedon-	
nardusiv,	73
SCROPHULARIA nodosa, Occurrence	
ofi,	160
SCUDDER, SAMUEL H., cited on grass-	
hoppers	260
Collection by	276
- Election of	128
- Memorial letter from	216
- Reference to library of iii	307
Scuppepta curricanda Notes on j	262
Sculptupe Aboriginal iv	131
Scurpt LAPIA adericalata Occurrence	101
of i	161
latenitiona i	1.61
- Interijiora,	101
- partula, Description of species. II,	200
- -, Occurrence of, 101; 1,	209
$-$ versicolor, $  \dots$ $1$ ,	101
SCYMNUS nanus, — —	171
- puncticollis, $ -$ 1,	179
SEARS, P. W., Acknowledgment to.v,	81
SEA-SHELLS from moundsi, 108,	114,
119, 136; ii, 223, 225; iii, 148,	153
SEBA, ALBERTUS, Reference to work	
of, on Solpugidæiii,	280
SECRETARIES, Reference to reports.	
of	2, 12
Secretary's reportsii. 56, 64.	211.
218, 254; iii. 14, 96, 97, 148.	149 :
iv, 10, 214, 235 : v. 196, 209, 235.	264
SECTION, Artesian well	181

Page
SECTION of the bluff at Sixth street,
Davenport; W. H. PRATTiii, 127
-, Organization of geologiciii, 105
-, Report of biologic
Sections, Creation of geologic and
archeologic
, Geologiciii, 164; v, 101
-, Organization of
$-$ , Reference to work of $\dots$ $111, 3, 103$
SEEBACH, KARL VON, CHEd on Crin-
Olds
of ii 12 14 19
SETU tendorale V 60
SETURUS auroequillie — — V 155
- wotacilla $-$ v 155
- more horacensis $-$ v 155
SELACINELLA rupestris — iv 67
SELANDELA nubilipennis — i 188 206
SELENOPHOBUS areus. — —
- pedicularius ii. 10
SEMELE cancellata, $  .$ $.$ $.$ $.$ $.$ $.$ $.$ $.$ $.$ $.$
— equalis. — —
-l t t a, ii, 248
- obligua, $ $ $v$ , 72
- reticulata, $ $ v, 72
$-$ variegatum, $  \dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$
SEMOTILUS atromaculatus, — — v, 77, 80
SENECIO aureus, — — i, 159; ii, 126
-fremontii,i, 150
- lugens, Description of species iii, 171
- –, Occurrence of in, 170
- palustris, $ -$
SEQUOYAH, Syllabary of
SERICA curvata, Occurrence of
- <i>Jrontaus</i> ,, 191
- vespertinu,
SETUPHAGA Tuttellu,, 150
orary member i 7
SEVERABILI G cited on German an-
tiquities
- $ -$ hieroglyphs
Election of
-, Record of communication by. iii, 99
— — — paper byv, 200
-; The Indian inscriptions of Dav-
enport, Iowa
SEYMOUR, J. S., Election ofi, 11
SHALER, NATHANIEL SOUTHGATE,
Election of
SHAND, MRS W. G., $  \dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$
SHARFENBURG, II. G., Election
OIV, 222
SHARON, I. L.,
to i 102
-, Resolution of thanks toi. 78
,,,,,

	Page
SHAW, GEORGE, Acknowledgment	
toi,	110
-, Reference to work of, on Sol-	
pugidæiii,	284
	78
SHAW HENRY	246
SHAW JAMES Election of jii	121
SHAW, THOMAS, Election of	101
SHAW, THOMAS, Reference to work	070
OI, OII Solpugidae	219
SHAW, WILLIAM, Resolution of	-
thanks to	-78
Sheaf, Isabel, — —	127
SHEAFER, P. W., cited on primitive	
artiv,	115
SHELBY, FORT. History of	135
SHELDON, DAVID SYLVESTER AC-	
knowledgment to iv	251
Agonar of in founding the	LUT
-, Agency of, in founding the	109
Academy	199
-, Appointment of, as committee	
on Signal Serviceiv, 2,	223
— — — on standing committee ii, 2	219;
iii, 67, 107, 161; iv, 12, 207, 5	240;
v. 200.	217
- cited on bark lice	338
- Collections by i 153 177: ii 18	26
199	150
Election of an director of way	100
-, Election of, as unector of mu-	-
seumi,	7
seum	7 1
seum	7 1 ii, 1
<ul> <li>–, Election of, as unector of indesseum</li></ul>	7 1 11, 1 146
<ul> <li>–, Election of, as different of indesseum</li></ul>	$7\\1\\1,1\\146\\223$
<ul> <li>Sherton of, as diffector of marginal seam</li></ul>	$7\\1\\1,1\\146\\223\\143$
<ul> <li>Sherion of as unector of marginal seam</li></ul>	$7\\1,1\\146\\223\\143\\177$
<ul> <li>Sherton of, as uncertor of marginal seam</li></ul>	7 1 146 223 143 177 222
<ul> <li>Sherion of, as diffector of marginal seam</li></ul>	7 1 1,1 223 143 177 223
<ul> <li>Sherrion of, as uncertor of marginal seam</li></ul>	7 1 146 223 143 177 223 ce i
<ul> <li>Sherrion of, as uncertor of marginal seam</li></ul>	7 1 146 223 143 177 223 ce i
<ul> <li>Sherton of, as diffector of marginal seam</li></ul>	7 1 146 223 143 177 223 ce i
<ul> <li>Sheerion of, as diffector of marginal seumi,</li> <li>— — presidenti,</li> <li>— — trusteei, 2, 85;</li> <li>— Enrollment of, as life member. ii,</li> <li>—, Letter of sympathy fromiv,</li> <li>—, List of shells byii,</li> <li>—, Memorial of; [C. C. PARRY]v,</li> <li>— resolutions onv, fa</li> <li>— — presented to the Academyiv, 213; x</li> <li>—, Record of death ofv, 223,</li> </ul>	7 1 146 223 143 177 223 ce i 7, iv 235
<ul> <li>Sheerion of, as uncertor of marginal seami,</li> <li>— — presidenti,</li> <li>— — trusteei, 2, 85;</li> <li>—, Enrollment of, as life member. ii,</li> <li>—, Letter of sympathy fromiv,</li> <li>—, List of shells byii,</li> <li>—, Memorial of; [C. C. PARRY]v,</li> <li>— resolutions onv,</li> <li>—, Portrait ofv, fat</li> <li>— — presented to the Academyiv, 213; v</li> <li>—, Record of death ofv, 223,</li> <li>— — election of, as presidentii,</li> </ul>	7 1 146 223 143 177 223 ce i 7, iv 235 196
<ul> <li>Sherton of, as diffector of marginal seami,</li> <li>— — presidenti,</li> <li>— — trusteei, 2, 85;</li> <li>—, Enrollment of, as life member. ii,</li> <li>—, Letter of sympathy fromiv,</li> <li>—, Letter of sympathy fromiv,</li> <li>—, List of shells byii,</li> <li>—, Memorial of; [C. C. PARRY]. v,</li> <li>— resolutions onv,</li> <li>memorial of: [C. C. PARRY]. v,</li> <li>— resolutions onv,</li> <li>memorial of: [C. C. PARRY]. v,</li> <li>200, 200, 200, 200, 200, 200, 200, 200,</li></ul>	7 1 146 223 143 177 223 ce i 7, iv 235 196 14
<ul> <li>Sherton of, as diffector of massing seum</li></ul>	7 1 146 223 143 177 223 ce i 7, iv 235 196 14 205
<ul> <li>Bietrion of, as diffector of marginal seumi,</li> <li>— — presidenti,</li> <li>— — trusteei, 2, 85;</li> <li>— Enrollment of, as life member. ii,</li> <li>—, List of shells byii,</li> <li>—, Memorial of; [C. C. PARRY]v,</li> <li>— resolutions onv, fa</li> <li>— — presented to the Academyiv, 213; v,</li> <li>— Record of death ofv, 223,</li> <li>— — election of, as presidentii,</li> <li>— — presentation byii,</li> <li>— — presentation byii,</li> <li>— — Reference to memorial ofv,</li> </ul>	7 1 146 223 143 177 223 ce i 7, iv 235 196 14 205 iii
<ul> <li>Sherton of, as unector of margeneous seum</li></ul>	7 1 146 223 143 177 223 ce i 196 205 114 205 111 270
<ul> <li>Sherton of, as diffector of marginal seum</li></ul>	7 1 1146 223 143 177 223 ce i 235 196 14 205 iii 270 270
<ul> <li>Sherton of, as diffector of masseum</li></ul>	7 1 1146 223 143 177 223 225 196 14 205 119 220 14 205 270 2
<ul> <li>Sheerion of, as unector of marginal seum</li></ul>	7 1 1146 223 143 177 223 225 196 14 205 196 14 205 111 270 2
<ul> <li>Sherton of, as diffector of marginal seam</li></ul>	$\begin{array}{c} 7 \\ 1 \\ 1 \\ 146 \\ 223 \\ 143 \\ 177 \\ 223 \\ 223 \\ 196 \\ 14 \\ 205 \\ 119 \\ 14 \\ 205 \\ 119 \\ 270 \\ 2 \\ 248 \end{array}$
<ul> <li>Sherton of, as diffector of margeneous seumi,</li> <li>— — presidenti,</li> <li>— — trusteei, 2, 85;</li> <li>— Enrollment of, as life member. ii,</li> <li>—, Letter of sympathy fromiv,</li> <li>—, List of shells byii,</li> <li>—, Memorial of; [C. C. PARRY]v,</li> <li>— resolutions onv,</li> <li>—, Portrait ofv, fa</li> <li>— — presented to the Academyiv, 213; v</li> <li>—, Record of death ofv, 223,</li> <li>— — election of, as presidentii,</li> <li>— — exhibition byii,</li> <li>— — presentation byii,</li> <li>— — presentation byii,</li> <li>— — protrait ofv, iv, 236, 267,</li> <li>— — work ofiii,</li> <li>— Report of, as committee on animal carvings, etciv,</li> <li>— by, on investigating commit</li> </ul>	7 1 11, 1 146 2233 143 177 2235 196 145 205 196 145 205 196 248
<ul> <li>Sherton of, as unector of margeneous seumi,</li> <li>— — presidenti,</li> <li>— — trusteei, 2, 85;</li> <li>— Enrollment of, as life member. ii,</li> <li>—, List of shells byii,</li> <li>—, Memorial of; [C. C. PARRY]v,</li> <li>— resolutions onv, fa</li> <li>— — presented to the Academyiv, 213; v</li> <li>—, Record of death ofv, 213; v</li> <li>— election of, as presidentii,</li> <li>— — presentation byii,</li> <li>— — presentation byii,</li> <li>— — presentation byii,</li> <li>— — encode of death ofv, 223,</li> <li>— — election of, as presidentii,</li> <li>— — presentation byii,</li> <li>— — presentation byii,</li> <li>— — portrait ofv, iv, 236, 267,</li> <li>— — work ofiv,iii,</li> <li>— Report of, as committee on animal carvings, etciv,</li> <li>— — by, on investigating committeev, v</li> </ul>	7 1 11, 1 146 223 143 177 223 cce i 143 177 223 cce i 196 145 205 196 20 2 248 220
<ul> <li>Sherton of, as diffector of marginal seami,</li> <li>— — presidenti,</li> <li>2. Start of sympathy fromiv,</li> <li>J. Letter of, iv, 223,</li> <li>— exhibition byii,</li> <li>— — presentation byii,</li> <li>— — portrait ofv, iv, 236, 267,</li> <li>— — portrait ofv, iv, 236, 267,iii,</li> <li>— Work ofiii,</li> <li>J. Report of, as committee on animal carvings, etciv,</li> <li>— by, on investigating committeeiv,</li> <li>We on investigating committeev.</li> </ul>	7 1 1146 223 143 177 223 235 143 177 223 235 14 205 11 270 2 248 220 13
<ul> <li>Sheerion of, as unector of marginal seami,</li> <li>— — presidenti,</li> <li>— — trusteei, 2, 85;</li> <li>, Enrollment of, as life member. ii,</li> <li>, Letter of sympathy fromiv,</li> <li>, List of shells byii,</li> <li>, Memorial of; [C. C. PARRY]v,</li> <li>— resolutions onv,</li> <li>, Portrait ofv, fax</li> <li>— — presented to the Academyiv, 213; v,</li> <li>— Record of death ofv, 223,</li> <li>— — election of, as presidentii,</li> <li>— — ersentation byiii,</li> <li>— — presentation byii,</li> <li>, Reference to memorial ofv,</li> <li>— — portrait ofv, iv, 236, 267,</li> <li>— — work ofiii,</li> <li>, Report of, as committee on animal carvings, etciv,</li> <li>— by, on investigating committeev,</li> <li>, Resignation of, as presidenti,</li> <li>, Resolution byv.</li> </ul>	7 1 ii, 1 146 223 143 177 223 143 177 223 245 248 220 13 222
<ul> <li>sherton of, as unector of margenergy set of the set of th</li></ul>	$\begin{array}{c} 7 \\ 1 \\ 1 \\ 146 \\ 223 \\ 143 \\ 177 \\ 223 \\ cce i \\ 196 \\ 14 \\ 205 \\ 196 \\ 14 \\ 205 \\ 110 \\ 2 \\ 248 \\ 220 \\ 13 \\ 222 \\ 248 \\ 220 \\ 13 \\ 222 \\ 54 \\ \end{array}$
<ul> <li>Sheerion of, as diffector of marginal seami,</li> <li>— — presidenti,</li> <li>2. Exter of sympathy fromiv,</li> <li>, Letter of sympathy fromv, fa</li> <li>— resolutions onv,</li> <li>memorial of; [C. C. PARRY].v,</li> <li>— resolutions onv,</li> <li>memorial ofv, fa</li> <li>— — presented to the Academyiv, 213; v</li> <li>— Record of death ofv, 223;</li> <li>— — exhibition byii,</li> <li>— — exhibition byii,</li> <li>— — presentation byii,</li> <li>— — portrait ofv, iv, 236, 267,</li> <li>— — work ofiii,</li> <li>, Report of, as committee on animal carvings, etciv,</li> <li>— by, on investigating committeev,</li> <li>, Resolution byv,</li> <li>, Resolution byv,</li> <li>, Valuable donations byv, 217; ii</li> <li>iii 53</li> </ul>	$\begin{array}{c} 7\\1\\1\\146\\223\\143\\177\\226\\196\\4\\205\\114\\205\\116\\270\\2\\248\\220\\13\\222\\54\\118\end{array}$
<ul> <li>Sherton of, as diffector of marginal seami,</li> <li>— — presidenti,</li> <li>— — trusteei, 2, 85;</li> <li>, Enrollment of, as life member. ii,</li> <li>, Letter of sympathy fromiv,</li> <li>, List of shells byii,</li> <li>, Memorial of; [C. C. PARRY]v,</li> <li>— resolutions onv,</li> <li>, Portrait ofv, fax</li> <li>— — presented to the Academyiv, 213; v,</li> <li>— — election of, as presidentii,</li> <li>— — election byii,</li> <li>, Reference to memorial ofv, 223,</li> <li>— — enstibilition byii,</li> <li>, Reference to memorial ofv,</li> <li>— — portrait ofv, iv, 236, 267,</li> <li>— — work ofiii,</li> <li>, Report of, as committee on animal carvings, etciv,</li> <li>— by, on investigating committeev,</li> <li>, Resolution byv,</li> <li>, Resolution byv,</li> <li>, Resolution byv,</li> <li>, Valuable donations by, 217; ii,</li> <li>, Shellon Mas David States</li></ul>	$\begin{array}{c} 7\\1\\1\\146\\223\\143\\177\\226\\196\\14\\205\\196\\14\\205\\205\\220\\248\\220\\13\\2222\\54;118\end{array}$
<ul> <li>Shection of, as uncertor of masseum</li></ul>	$\begin{array}{c} 7 \\ 1 \\ 11 \\ 146 \\ 223 \\ 143 \\ 143 \\ 223 \\ ce i \\ 223 \\ ce i \\ 137 \\ 223 \\ ce i \\ 14 \\ 205 \\ 1196 \\ 210 \\ 2 \\ 248 \\ 220 \\ 13 \\ 222 \\ 54 \\ ; 118 \\ 76 \end{array}$
<ul> <li>Sherton of, as unector of masseum</li></ul>	$\begin{array}{c} 7\\ 1\\ 1\\ 146\\ 223\\ 143\\ 177\\ 223\\ 223\\ 196\\ 223\\ 196\\ 225\\ 111\\ 270\\ 2\\ 248\\ 220\\ 13\\ 222\\ 248\\ 220\\ 13\\ 222\\ 54\\ ;118\\ 76\end{array}$

Page		Page
w, GEORGE, Acknowledgment	SHELDON, GEORGE, Letter from, on	
toi, 110	pipes and tabletsiv,	308
Reference to work of, on Sol-	SHELDON, S. G. F., Acknowledgment	
pugidæ	tov,	81
Resolution of thanks to	SHELL bed, Human remains from a.i,	42
W, HENRY, $$	- beds (The) of the vicinity of Da-	
W, JAMES, Election of	venport; W. H. PRATT	196
w, Thomas, Reference to work	- (Description of a Unio) found on	
of, on Solpugidæ	the south bank of the Missis-	
w, WILLIAM, Resolution of	sippi river, opposite the Rock	
thanks to	Island arsenal, in 1870; W. H.	1.05
$ AF, ISABEL, \dots	PRATT	167
AFER, P. W., cited on primitive	- money and other primitive cur-	0.0
	rencies; w. H. PRATT	38
LBY, FORT, HIStory of	- mounds (Some notes of personal	
LDON, DAVID SYLVESTER, AC-	Investigation among the) of	00-
knowledgment to	FIORIDA; W. W. UALKINSII,	225
Agency of, in founding the	SHELLS (Catalogue of the marine) of	
Academy	tions of coursel new crocies.	
appointment of, as committee	W W Current new species;	ວາວ
on standing committee	(List of land and fresh water)	202
- - On standing commutee, 219;	found at Dayapport Lows: W	
111, 07, 107, 101, 17, 12, 207, 240, 17, 200, 217	H Davenport, towa; w.	165
ited on hark lice $ii 207 228$	- Marino from mounds i 108	11.1
Collections by i 152 177 ii 18 96	$110 \ 126 \cdot ii \ 992 \ 925 \cdot iii \ 148$	152
199 15g	STEPAPD CHAPTER HUMAN Flortion	100
Election of as director of mu-	of iii	121
seum i 7	- Valuable donation by iv	99
- $        -$	SHEPARD CHARLES UPHAN JUNIOR	44
$   \frac{1}{2}$ $\frac{1}{2}$ $\frac{1}{2}$ $\frac{1}{2}$	Election of	191
Euroliment of as life member ii 146	SHEPARD MARIA Valuable donation	101
Letter of sympathy from iv 223	by iv	22
List of shells by	SHERIDAN, GENERAL PHILIP H	
Memorial of: [C. C. PARRY], v. 177		31
- resolutions on	SHERMAN, S. S., Acknowledgment	01
Portrait of	toii	29
presented to the Acad-'	SHERMAN, MRS W. B., Election of, ii.	4
emy	SHIMEK, BERNARD, Valuable dona-	
Record of death ofv, 223, 235	tion by	275
election of, as president. ii, 196	SHIMER, HENRY, Election ofiii,	134
- — exhibition byii, 14	SHIMER, SAMUEL, Acknowledgment	
– – presentation by	to	319
Reference to memorial ofv, iii	SHIPP, —, Election ofiii,	107
<ul> <li>portrait ofv, iv, 236, 267, 270</li> </ul>	SHORT, JOHN T., cited on antiqui-	
– — work of ,	tiesiv,	277
Report of, as committee on ani-	——————————————————————————————————————	262
mal carvings, etciv, 248	— — — Indian culture	289
- by, on investigating commit-	- quoted on scientific evidence.iv,	283
teev, 220	SHORTIA galacifolia, Discovery of,	291
Resignation of, as presidenti, 13	SHOSHONI names for insectsi,	192
Resolution byv, 222	SHOWER (Meteoric); W. H. PRATT. i,	14
aluable donations by $i$ , 217; ii, 54;	SHROYER, J. E., Election ofii,	128
· iii, 53, 118	-, Valuable donation byiii,	18
LDON, MRS DAVID SYLVESTER,	SHUMACHER, LEO, Election ofii,	138
Election of	SHUMARD, BENJAMIN F., cited on	00
Enrollment of, as life mem-	plastoidsiv,	88
per	crinoidsiv,	8 <del>1</del>

1	age
SIALIA mexicana, Occurrence ofv,	161
- sialis, $ -$ v,	161
SIBERIA, Botany of	29
SICKELS, MRS ROBERT, Election of. i,	80
Sicvos angulatum, Occurrence ofi.	158
SIDE-PLATE Morphologic definition	
of iv	.77
SUPPOID C. Reference to work of	
on Solpugidon jii 207	209
Sing Arrow Envolument of ag life	002
member in the second se	910
Commi Namer Klans of the	249
SIERRA NEVADA, FIORA OF the	109
SIGARETUS maculatus, Occurrence	20
$01, \dots, 11, 239; v$	, 50
$-$ perspectivus, $  \dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$	, 56
SIGNAL SERVICE, Action concerning	
theiv,	223
SIGNORET, V., Acknowledgment to.ii,	341
— cited on <i>Aspidiotus ancyclus</i> ii,	347
	338
- quoted on work of Emily A.	
Smithii.	296
SILENE antirrhina, Occurrence of ii.	255
-douglasii,i	150
-mireai	155
- noctiflora i	155
SILIOUARIA divisa — — ii	948
aibba ii	219
Super A Resolution of thanks to $i$	240
Support Purpo Province Flortion	, 10
SHORATO, I TETRO DERNABO, EJECTION	000
UI	
Cremers and in Oceaning of i	170
SILPHA americana, Occurrence ofi,	170
SILPHA americana, Occurrence ofi, — inæqualis, — —ii,	$     \begin{array}{r}       222 \\       170 \\       10 \\       100     \end{array} $
SILPHA americana, Occurrence of. i, — inxqualis, — —	$     \begin{array}{r}       222 \\       170 \\       10 \\       190 \\       10     \end{array} $
SILPHA americana, Occurrence of. i, — inxqualis, — —	
SILPHA americana, Occurrence of. i, — inxqualis, — —	
SILPHA americana, Occurrence of. i, — inxqualis, — —	$222 \\ 170 \\ 10 \\ 190 \\ 10 \\ 202 \\ 190 \\ 190 \\ 10 \\ 190 \\ 10 \\ 10 \\ 10 \\$
SILPHA americana, Occurrence of. i,           — inxqualis, — —	$222 \\ 170 \\ 10 \\ 190 \\ 10 \\ 202 \\ 190 \\ 170 $
SILPHA americana, Occurrence of. i,           — inxqualis, — —	$\begin{array}{c} 222\\ 170\\ 10\\ 190\\ 10\\ 202\\ 190\\ 170\\ 159 \end{array}$
SILPHA americana, Occurrence of. i,         — inxqualis, — —	$\begin{array}{c} 222\\ 170\\ 10\\ 190\\ 10\\ 202\\ 190\\ 170\\ 159\\ 159\\ 159\\ \end{array}$
SILPHA americana, Occurrence of. i,         inxqualis, — —	$\begin{array}{c} 222\\ 170\\ 10\\ 190\\ 10\\ 202\\ 190\\ 170\\ 159\\ 169\\ 169\\ \end{array}$
SILPHA americana, Occurrence of. i,         - inxqualis,ii,         - laponica,ii,         - marginalis,ii,         - marginala,ii,         - ramosa,i,         - velutina,i,         - perfoliatum,ii,         - trifoliatum,iii,         SILVER from moundsi, 119,	$\begin{array}{c} 222\\ 170\\ 10\\ 190\\ 10\\ 202\\ 190\\ 170\\ 159\\ 159\\ 169\\ 133\\ \end{array}$
SILPHA americana, Occurrence of. i,         - inxqualis,ii,         - laponica,ii,         - marginalis,ii,         - marginala,ii,         - ramosa,i,         - velutina,i,         - perfoliatum,ii,         - trifoliatum,iii,         SILPH rom moundsi, 119,         SILVER from moundsi, 119,         SIMON, EUGÈNE, cited on classifica-	$\begin{array}{c} 222\\ 170\\ 10\\ 190\\ 10\\ 202\\ 190\\ 170\\ 159\\ 169\\ 133\\ \end{array}$
SILPHA americana, Occurrence of. i,         — inxqualis, — —	$\begin{array}{c} 222\\ 170\\ 10\\ 190\\ 10\\ 202\\ 190\\ 170\\ 159\\ 159\\ 169\\ 133\\ 251 \end{array}$
SILPHA americana, Occurrence of. i,         - inxqualis,         - ilaponica,         - marginalis,         - ramosa,         - reflutina,         - perfoliatum,         - trifoliatum,                                                      -         -	$\begin{array}{c} 222\\ 170\\ 10\\ 190\\ 10\\ 202\\ 190\\ 170\\ 159\\ 159\\ 169\\ 133\\ 251\\ 266 \end{array}$
SILPHA americana, Occurrence of. i,         - inxqualis,ii,         - laponica,i,         - marginalis,ii,         - marginala,i,         - ramosa,i,         - velutina,i,         - perfoliatum,ii,         - trifoliatum,iii,         SILPHUCM integrifolium,iii,         SILVER from moundsi, 119,         SIMON, EUGÈNE, cited on classifica-         - Datamesiii,        iii,        iii,        iii,         SIMON, EUGÈNE, cited on classifica-        iii,        iii, <t< td=""><td><math display="block">\begin{array}{c} 222\\ 170\\ 10\\ 190\\ 10\\ 202\\ 190\\ 170\\ 159\\ 159\\ 169\\ 133\\ 251\\ 266\\ 267\\ \end{array}</math></td></t<>	$\begin{array}{c} 222\\ 170\\ 10\\ 190\\ 10\\ 202\\ 190\\ 170\\ 159\\ 159\\ 169\\ 133\\ 251\\ 266\\ 267\\ \end{array}$
SILPHA americana, Occurrence of. i,         - inxqualis,ii,         - laponica,ii,         - marginalis,ii,         - marginalis,ii,         - marginala,ii,         - ramosa,i,         - velutina,i,         - velutina,i,         - trifoliatum,ii,         SILPHIUM integrifolium,i,         - trifoliatum,iii,         SILVER from moundsiii,         SIMON, EUGENE, cited on classification of Solpugidæiii,         Datamesiii,         -, Collection byiii,         -, Election ofiiii,	$\begin{array}{c} 222\\ 170\\ 10\\ 190\\ 10\\ 202\\ 190\\ 170\\ 159\\ 159\\ 169\\ 133\\ 251\\ 266\\ 267\\ 82 \end{array}$
SILPHA americana, Occurrence of. i,         - inxqualis,ii,         - laponica,ii,         - marginalis,ii,         - marginalis,ii,         - marginalis,ii,         - ramosa,i,         - ramosa,i,         - relutina,i,         - velutina,i,         - perfoliatum,iii,         SILPHIUM integrifolium,iii,         SILVER from moundsi, 119,         SINON, ECGENE, cited on classifica-         tion of Solpugidæiii,        iii,	$\begin{array}{c} 222\\ 170\\ 10\\ 190\\ 10\\ 202\\ 190\\ 170\\ 159\\ 159\\ 169\\ 133\\ 251\\ 266\\ 267\\ 82\\ \end{array}$
SILPHA americana, Occurrence of. i, — inxqualis, — —	$\begin{array}{c} 222\\ 170\\ 10\\ 190\\ 10\\ 202\\ 190\\ 170\\ 159\\ 159\\ 169\\ 133\\ 251\\ 266\\ 267\\ 82\\ 305\\ \end{array}$
SILPHA americana, Occurrence of. i,         - inxqualis,ii,         - laponica,ii,         - marginalis,ii,         - marginalis,ii,         - marginala,ii,         - ramosa,i,         - relutina,i,         - perfoliatum,iii,         SILPHIUM integrifolium,ii,         - perfoliatum,iii,         SILVER from moundsi, 119,         SIMON, EUGÈNE, cited on classification of Solpugidæiii,         Datamesiii,         -, Collection byiii,         -, Election ofiii, 301, 302, 304,         SUVESON Acknowledgment	$\begin{array}{c} 222\\ 222\\ 170\\ 10\\ 190\\ 10\\ 202\\ 190\\ 170\\ 159\\ 159\\ 159\\ 133\\ 251\\ 266\\ 267\\ 82\\ 305\\ \end{array}$
SILPHA americana, Occurrence of. i,         — inxqualis, — —         … laponica, — —         … marginalis, —	$\begin{array}{c} 222\\ 170\\ 10\\ 190\\ 10\\ 202\\ 190\\ 170\\ 159\\ 159\\ 169\\ 133\\ 251\\ 266\\ 267\\ \cdot 82\\ 305\\ 349\\ \end{array}$
SILPHA americana, Occurrence of. i,         — inxqualis, — —	$\begin{array}{c} 222\\ 170\\ 10\\ 190\\ 10\\ 202\\ 190\\ 159\\ 159\\ 169\\ 133\\ 251\\ 266\\ 267\\ 82\\ 305\\ 342\\ \end{array}$
<ul> <li>SILPHA americana, Occurrence of. i, — inxqualis, — —</li></ul>	$\begin{array}{c} 222\\ 222\\ 170\\ 10\\ 190\\ 10\\ 202\\ 190\\ 170\\ 159\\ 159\\ 159\\ 133\\ 251\\ 266\\ 267\\ 82\\ 305\\ 342\\ .\\ 45\end{array}$
<ul> <li>SILPHA americana, Occurrence of. i, inxqualis, — —</li></ul>	$\begin{array}{c} 222\\ 222\\ 170\\ 10\\ 10\\ 190\\ 10\\ 202\\ 190\\ 170\\ 159\\ 159\\ 133\\ 251\\ 266\\ 267\\ 82\\ 305\\ 342\\ 455\\ 342\\ 45\\ 228\\ \end{array}$
<ul> <li>SILPHA americana, Occurrence of. i, <i>inxqualis</i>, — —</li></ul>	$\begin{array}{c} 222\\ 222\\ 170\\ 10\\ 10\\ 10\\ 10\\ 202\\ 190\\ 159\\ 159\\ 159\\ 159\\ 133\\ 251\\ 266\\ 267\\ 82\\ 305\\ 342\\ .\\ 45\\ 228\\ 305\\ 342\\ .\\ 45\\ 228\\ 826\\ 268\\ 268\\ 268\\ 268\\ 268\\ 268$
<ul> <li>SILPHA americana, Occurrence of. i, — inxqualis, — —</li></ul>	$\begin{array}{c} 2222\\ 170\\ 10\\ 190\\ 10\\ 202\\ 190\\ 170\\ 159\\ 169\\ 133\\ 251\\ 2266\\ 267\\ 82\\ 305\\ 342\\ 268\\ 268\\ 268\\ 268\\ 268\\ 268\\ 268\\ 26$
<ul> <li>SILPHA americana, Occurrence of. i, <i>inxqualis</i>, — —</li></ul>	$\begin{array}{c} 2222\\ 170\\ 10\\ 10\\ 190\\ 10\\ 202\\ 190\\ 170\\ 159\\ 169\\ 133\\ 251\\ 266\\ 267\\ 82\\ 305\\ 342\\ .\\ 45\\ 228\\ 268\\ 235\\ \end{array}$
<ul> <li>SILPHA americana, Occurrence of. i, inxqualis, — —</li></ul>	$\begin{array}{c} 222\\ 222\\ 170\\ 10\\ 10\\ 190\\ 10\\ 202\\ 190\\ 170\\ 159\\ 159\\ 169\\ 133\\ 251\\ 266\\ 267\\ 82\\ 305\\ 342\\ 258\\ 228\\ 228\\ 228\\ 228\\ 228\\ 228\\ 22$

SIPHONARIA alternata, Occurrence
ofv, 70
— bifurcata, — —
$-$ lineolata, $  \cdots$ $\mathbf{v}$ , 70
SISYMBRIUM canescens, — —i, 155
- officinale,
SISYRINCHIUM bermudiana, — — i, 164
SITTA canadensis. — —
— carolinensis. — —
SIUM lineare. $-$
Skelerons from mounds. i, 107, 118 ; ii,
28, 83, 93, 141, 154, 220, 292; iii, 70,
71, 89, 90, 136, 141, 147, 187; v, 39,
40, 44, 110
— — Ohioii, 138
shell moundsii, 225
Skenea sulcata, Occurrence ofv, 61
SKETCH (Biographical) of Dr Robert
James Farquharson; W. D.
MIDDLETON
SKINNER, W. J., Election ofi, 81
Skinner, Mrs W. J.,
SKULLS (A study of) and long bones
from mounds near Albany, Illi-
nois; R. J. FARQUHARSON i, 114
- and skeletons (A recent find of)
in Ohio; S. D. PEETii, 138
— from moundsi, 51, 101, 140
-, Remarks oniv, 246
SMENNER, A. E., Valuable donation
byiv, 245
SMERINTHUS excacatus, Occurrence
ofi, 176
-geminatus,i, 176; ii, 191
SMETHAM, RICHARD (Early reminis-
cences of); C. C. PARRY $\ldots$ , 205
-, Election ofii, 4
-, Enrollment of, as life member.iv, 249
-, Notice of death of
—, Poem byv, 207
-, Reference to memorial ofv, iii
-, Tribute tov, 215
-, Valuable donation byiv, 223
SMILAX herbacea, Occurrence ofi, 164
SMITH, EMILY A., Acknowledgment
toii, 342
— cited on Aspidiotus ancyclusii, 347
bark liceii, 296, 302, 308, 310,
313, 325, 338, 340
- <u>-</u> enemies of <u>-</u> <u>-</u>
-, Collection by
-, Election of
-quoted on remedies for bark lice.ii, 337
-, Record of communication from. ii, 143
- $-$ lectures by ii, 165, 207
-, Vote of thanks toii, 166
SMITH, ERMINNIE E., Review of me-
moir byiv, 338

Parra

I	age
SMITH. H. D., Acknowledgment to .v	, 81
SMITH, H. H., Election of iii,	161
SMITH HENRY F	95
SMITH, HERMAN,	229
SWITH JAMES R., mentioned in Put-	
nam genealogy	199
Surry Lynn Marriage of to R. J.	100
Faroubarson iv	202
SWEET M R Record of communi-	~0 <i>~</i>
eation by	148
Surmy Own Addrew ledgment to i	118
Amointmont of an conformation	110
-, Appointment of, on conference	90
Committee	- 20 - 990
SMITH, ROSE, Election of	440
SMITH, S. F., Appointment of, on	117
finance committee	11/
-, Election of 11, 127,	101
-, Valuable donation by,	_ 61
SMITH, MRS S. F., Election of 11,	164
Smith, S. L., — —	128
SMITH, SANFORD, Resolution of	
thanks toi,	78
SMITH, W. C., Election ofiv,	227
Smith, W. R., — —	135
-, Valuable donation byii,	81
SMITH, W. S., Election ofiii,	173
SMITHIA johanna, Occurrence ofv,	107
- multiradiata, $ -$ v,	107
SMITHSONIAN INSTITUTION, Acknowl-	
edgments to.i, viii; iii, viii, 91, 1	135;
iv,	298
-, Correspondence withiv,	342
-, Laws relating toiv,	330
-, Policy ofiv,	295
- Record of letters from . i, 52, 72, 7-	4,76
	155
Valuable donations by i. 223.	224:
iii. 60 : iy	7. 25
Smucker, Isaac	´ 31
SMYLACINA racemosa, Occurrence of. i	.164
- stellata	164
SNAKE RIVER. Features of	84
SNIDER, W. H., Election of	227
SNOW, F. H., cited on Solpugidae iii.	253
- Collections by ii 184 · iii	275
- Election of	128
SNYDER J F Letter from on pipes	120
and tablets	310
Societies Episodes in the history of	010
scientific	930
Sou Angient	- 400
South Millent.	161
- rostratum Docarintian of and	101
- rosirdum, Description of spe-	60
Occurrence of	09
	00
SULECURTUS altrisus,	11
<u> </u>	/1
SOLEN <i>WITIGIS</i> , — —	v, 71

Page
SOLIDAGO canadensis, Occurrence of. i, 159
— gigantea, — —
-lanceolata,i, 159
- rigida, $ -$
- rupestris,
— serotina, — —
- ulmifolia. $ -$
Solpuga, Abandonment of genus.iii, 251
Solpugide, Bibliography ofiii, 279
Definition of family
- Investigation of
Note on
- (The) of America: J. D. Put-
NAM
Somatogyrus depressus. Occurrence
ofi. 167
-isogonus, $i$ , 167
Somers, W. D., Election of
Sonchus oleraceus, Occurrence ofi. 159:
ii. 259
SONNINI, C. S., Reference to work of,
on Solpugidæiii, 283
Sorbus americana, Occurrence ofi. 149
Soto, FERNANDO DE, cited on copper
implements
-, Reference to explorations of iv, 322
South America, Donations from .iii, 39
-, Lastarriæa fromv, 36
-, Plants of
-, Relations of races iniv, 288
-, Solpugidæ from iii, 252, 268
SOUTHALL, JAMES C., cited on an-
tiquitiesiv, 277
SOUTHWELL, J. H., Election of ii, 28
Sowash, Joshua, Acknowledgment
toi, 110
SPARGANIUM eurycarpum, Occurrence
ofi, 163
SPARKS, JARED, Sponsor for Squier
and Davisiv, 289
SPATULA clypeata, Occurrence ofv, 117
Species, Abandonment ofii, 261; iii,
172, 251; iv, 31, 72; v, 27, 28, 60,
189, 191–193
-, Correction of. ii, 221, 260, 288; iii, 172;
v, 27, 28, 35, 71*, 172, 193
-, Degradation of
-, Descriptions (including found-
(110) OI. 1, 37, 107, 108, 201, 210, 211, $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$ $(120)$
202, 200, 207, 204, 208, 11, 30, 124, 120, 100, 001, 002, 000, 001, 002, 000, 001, 000, 001, 000, 001, 000, 001, 000, 001, 000, 001, 000, 001, 000, 001, 000, 001, 000, 001, 000, 001, 000, 001, 000, 001, 000, 001, 000, 001, 000, 001, 000, 001, 000, 001, 000, 001, 000, 001, 000, 001, 000, 001, 000, 001, 000, 001, 000, 001, 000, 001, 000, 001, 000, 001, 000, 001, 000, 001, 000, 001, 000, 001, 000, 001, 000, 001, 000, 001, 000, 001, 000, 001, 000, 001, 000, 001, 000, 001, 000, 001, 000, 001, 000, 001, 000, 000, 001, 000, 001, 000, 001, 000, 001, 000, 001, 000, 001, 000, 001, 000, 001, 000, 001, 000, 001, 000, 001, 000, 001, 000, 001, 000, 001, 000, 001, 000, 001, 000, 001, 000, 001, 000, 001, 000, 001, 000, 001, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 000, 0
139, 221, 239, 239, 230, 200, 201, 270 - 979, 971, 989, 985, 987, 909, 209, $331$
171 175 176 955 961 971 in 99 90
22 26 28 40 51 62 60 70 94 99 01
$03 \ 95 \ 100 \cdot y \ 9 \ 4 \ 5 \ 6 \ 8 \ 10 \ 12 \ 14$
28 32 34 36 51 60 71 79* 169 179
172 175 176 109-101
- Modification of v 14 170

Page	
Spectres Naming of i 193 · ii 221 · iii 172	SPIREA onulifolia, Occur
- Notes on i 37 38 147 151 173 187	— salicifolia — —
$108 \ 201 \ 210 \ 266 \ 31 \ 0 \ 10 \ 22 \ 23 \ 35$	Sprus vrues gracilie
193, 201, 249-200, 11, 3, 10, 22, 20, 00, 101, 102, 102, 101, 102, 101, 102, 101, 102, 101, 102, 101, 102, 101, 102, 102	Spinnes gradue,
134, 139, 134, 130, 200, 220, 230, 230, 230, 230, 230, 2	SPIRIFERA (On the syno
252, 264, 276, 291, 552, 554, 559, 540,	species of <i>i</i> ; S. A. M
346; 11, 67, 172, 283, 284; 1V, 68, 73-	- atwaterana, Nami
75, 80, 211; v, 59, 65, 70*, 71*, 147,	cies
168-174, 187-192	- cyrtiniformis, Occurre
-, Redefinition ofv, 171	— disjuncta, — —
—, Redescription ofv, 10, 27	fimbriata,
-, Revision ofiv, 98; v, 10, 14, 27, 28,	- hungerfordi, $ -$
34, 35, 170, 172, 191, 193	— macbridea, —
-, Transfer ofii, 125, 156; v, 26, 34,	— opimus, — —
35, 170	- orestes,
SPECULARIA perfoliata, Occurrence	- penata, Definition of
ofi, 160	sub-attenuata, Occurre
SPENCE, WILLIAM, Reference to work	- subundifera
of, on Solpugidæ, iii, 285, 288, 292.	- whitneyi
294, 298	-ziczac
SPERMOPHUUS franklinii, Occurrence	SPIROBBIS arkonensis
of ii. 80	- omphalodes
Spurpuy untaense Founding of	SPIBILA peronii
species v 8	Spiza americana — —
- occidentale Occurrence of i 166	SPIZELLA monticolu
$-$ potentiale, occurrence of $\dots$ , 100	_ nallida
- parameters, $         -$	- $pusilla$
	eocialis
	SPONDYLUS CROCCHS
	- arduronus
$-$ strattman, $  \dots$ $1, 100, 11, 104$	_ enathuliferus
$-$ satcatam, $  , \dots$ $, 100$	Spring Lyre ville U
Contrainstersum, — —	from
SPHARANGEMON æquate, Notes off. 1, 207	Sporwarph Entyrr off
- coultre, $  , 257$	SPRINGER, FRANK, CIU
SPHENOPHORUS medanocephanas, OC-	animoida
currence of $1, \dots, 1, 1/2$	Crinolus
$- ochreus, \dots, 1, 204$	SQUIER, EPHRAIM GEOR
$- parvulus, \dots, 1, 173$	Grave creek stone
-ulkei,, 1, 190	
SPHEX <i>ichneumoneus</i> , — — 1, 194, 208	customs
-laviventris,	- $ -$ prehistoric clo
SPHINGIDE, Indian name for1, 192	primitive weav
Sphinx cinerea, Occurrence of ii, 191	relations of In-
-gordius,	turquoise
SPHERALCEA acerifolia, $-$ 1, 146	- quoted on absence
SPHYRAPICUS varius,v, 132	from floodplains
SPIDERS, Record of paper on iv, 231	
SPILOSOMA latipennis, Occurrence	——— relations of n
ofii, 192	ers
-virginica,, 1, 177; ii, 192	SQUIRREL, Hibernation
SPINK, GEORGE H., Election ofi, 76	STACHYS palustris, Habi
Spink, Henry, — —i, 65 '	— —, Occurrence of
-, Record of exhibition byii, 224	STAGMOMANTIS dimidiate
SPINUS pinus, Occurrence ofv, 141	STAL, C., cited on grass
- tristis,	STANLEY, HENRY M.,
SPIRACLE, Morphologic definition	work of
ofiv, 78	STANTON, E. A., Electio
SPIR.EA aruncus, Occurrence ofii, 259	STAPHYLEA trifolia, Occu
- caspitosa, Notes oni, 151	STAPHYLINUS vulpinus, -

1	Page
SPIREA opulifolia, Occurrence of II,	20
- salicifolia, $ -$ i,	157
SPIRANTHES gracilis, — — iv,	67
Spirifera (On the synonomy of two	
species of) · S. A. MULTER ii.	220
- atwaterana Naming of spe-	
aioa ii	991
ciesi. Occumonos of	100
- cyrumyormis, Occurrence ofv,	108
- disjuncta, $ -$ v, 103,	108
fimbriata, $$ v,	108
$-hungerfordi,\dots, v,$	108
- macbridea, $ $ v,	108
- onimus	107
- orestes v	108
- nenata Definition of species ii	221
- penala, Definition of species,	966
	200
$-$ subundifera, $  \dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$	266
-whitneyi, v,	108
-ziczac,v,	107
SPIRORBIS arkonensis, — —v,	107
- omphalodes. $ -$ v.	107
SPIBULA peropii ii. 234 · v	49
Spizy americana — — V	146
Shiza (increated,	142
SPIZELLA monticola, $-$	140
$-paulaa,\dotsv,$	140
-pusulla,v;	143
- socialis, $ -$ v,	143
SPONDYLUS croceus, — —	70*
- gædaropus,ii,	243
- spathuliferus, $ -$ v.	70*
SPRING LAKE villa, Utah, Insects	
from i	193
Sportsonn Entyr aited on blog	100
SPRINGER, FRANK, Ched on Dias-	
toras	100
crinoids	102
SQUIER, EPHRAIM GEORGE, cited on	
Grave creek stoneii,	106
— — — Indian artiv,	289
customs	123
prehistoric clothi.	128
primitive weaving i	132
- rolations of Indians iv	206
	115
— — — turquoise	119
- quoted on absence of mounds	110
from floodplains	118
antiquitiesiv,	288
— — — relations of mound-build-	
ersiv,	256
SOUTBREL Hibernation of theii.	80
STACHYS palustris Habitat of iii	172
Occurrence of	161
Smigaron a vois dimidiate Notos on i	240
STAGMOMANTIS annaultant, Notes On.1,	219
STAL, U., cited on grasshoppers1,	201
STANLEY, HENRY M., Reference to	0.00
work ofiv,	283
STANTON, E. A., Election ofv,	229
STAPHYLEA trifolia, Occurrence of .i.	-156
STAPHYLINUS vulpinus,i.	170
1 /	

P P	age
"STAR OF WOODLAWN," Account of	
theiii.	200
- History jii	232
STUDE LOUN Reference to work of	
on Soluvaido	990
on Solpugiate	200
STARR, FREDERICK, Election of V,	229
-; Iowa thunder storms—notes for	
the summer of 1887v,	81
-: Mound explorations in north-	
western Iowa	110
- Proposal from concerning thun-	110
-, 1 toposar nom, concerning tituti-	950
te such lich non an har	200
- to publish paper byv,	11
-, Record of communication from . v,	260
letter fromv,	230
papers byv, 258,	268
— — — report by	263
STARR W H Valuable donation	
by iii	31
Smuuprycopp Ormo Collection by ii	072
STAUDINGER, OTTO, Conection by II,	210
STAURONOTUS ethoti, Notes on,	239
STEARNS, FREDERICK, Record of let-	
ter fromv,	230
STEARNS, ROBERT E. C., cited on Pyr-	
gula nevadensisv.	9
- Collection by ii 257 · y	5 7
- Dedication of species to v	6
Floation of	190
-, Election of	120
- quoted on shell money	41
, Redescription of species founded	
byv, 9	, 13
-, Valuable donations byiii, 19	, 31
STEEL, CHARLES F., Acknowledg-	
ment to	iv
STEEFEN HERVAN Election of v	939
STEINHAUP HENRY Reference to	-0-
monle of	000
WOIK OI	200
STEIROXYS nermanii, Notes on,	203
STELGIDOPTERYX serripennis, Occur-	
rence ofv,	148
STELLARIA crassifolia, — —i,	150
STENNETT, W. H., Election ofi.	12
STENOBOTHBUS carpenterii Notes on i	251
- coloradus:	251
	951
- curripennis,	201
STENOCHISMA contractum, Occurrence	
01V,	108
STENOGYRA gracilima, — — v, 48	, 67
-subula,	, 67
STENOLOLOPHUS anceps,i.	200
STENOLOPHUS conjunctus i. 169 · ji	.10
$-$ fulginosus $\rightarrow$ -	173
- ochronezue	160
Contopezas,, Indian nouse for i	100
STENOPELMATUS, Indian name for1,	192
	266
STENOPHYLAX gilvipes, Occurrence	
of	204
STENOSTOTA perarata, — —	180

STENT, SYDNEY, quoted on Solpugi-	
dæiii, ·	255
STENUS, sp., Occurrence ofi,	173
STEPHENSON, JOHN, Election ofiv,	227
STEPHENSON, W. J., — — i,	9
STEREOCRINUS, Barris (revised); W.	100
H. BARRIS.	102
-, Founding of genus	282
-, Validity	127
- triangulatus, Correction of spe-	000
Eounding ;;	288
Sampring F Floation of	280
. Lotton from on pipes and teh	140
lete	200
- Becord of letter from ii	197
- Valuable donation by iii	19
STERNA forsteri Occurrence of v	115
STERNBERG, CHARLES H., Collection	**0
by	280
STERNIDIUS variegatus. Occurrence	200
ofi.	172
STEVENS, EDWARD T., cited on primi-	
tive currencyii,	43
STEVENS, S. T., Acknowledgment	
toi,	64
STEVENS, WILLIAM C., Election of. v.	229
STEVENSON, COLONEL JAMES, cited	
on Indian potteryiii,	119
—, Reference to work ofiv,	338
STEWART, J. R., Election ofi,	8
STEWART, MRS J. W.,iii,	68
STIBOLT, ISAAC,	59
	00
STIBOLT, J. P., $-$	4
STIBOLT, J. P., $  \dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$	4 4
STIBOLT, J. P., — —ii, STIBOLT, MRS J. P., — —ii, STIFLER, — , Record of memorial	4 4
STIBOLT, J. P., — —	4 4 196
STIBOLT, J. P., — —	196 38
STIBOLT, J. P., — —ii, STIBOLT, MRS J. P., — —ii, STIFLER, —, Record of memorial address byii, STILLMAN, J. D. B., Election ofii, "STIMPSON SPECIMEN," Description	196 38
STIBOLT, J. P., — —	
<ul> <li>STIBOLT, J. P., — —</li></ul>	33 4 4 196 38 261
<ul> <li>STIBOLT, J. P., — —</li></ul>	
<ul> <li>STIBOLT, J. P., — —</li></ul>	$     \begin{array}{r}       33 \\       4 \\       4 \\       4 \\       196 \\       38 \\       261 \\       4 \\       232 \\       14 \\       14     \end{array} $
<ul> <li>STIBOLT, J. P., — —</li></ul>	$     \begin{array}{r}       33 \\       4 \\       4 \\       196 \\       38 \\       261 \\       4 \\       232 \\       14 \\       251 \\     \end{array} $
<ul> <li>STIBOLT, J. P., — —ii,</li> <li>STIBOLT, MRS J. P., — —ii,</li> <li>STIFLER, —, Record of memorial address byii,</li> <li>STILLMAN, J. D. B., Election ofii,</li> <li>"STIMPSON SPECIMEN," Description ofiii,</li> <li>STIMPSON, WILLIAM, cited on dentition of mollusksv,</li> <li>— — Florida shellsii,</li> <li>— — mollusksv,</li> <li>— — collection byiii, 252</li> </ul>	$     \begin{array}{r}       33 \\       4 \\       4 \\       4 \\       261 \\       4 \\       232 \\       14 \\       251 \\       264 \\       264 \\       \end{array} $
<ul> <li>STIBOLT, J. P., — —ii,</li> <li>STIBOLT, MRS J. P., — —ii,</li> <li>STIFLER, —, Record of memorial address byii,</li> <li>STILLMAN, J. D. B., Election ofii,</li> <li>"STIMPSON SPECIMEN," Description ofiii,</li> <li>STIMPSON, WILLIAM, cited on dentition of mollusksv,</li> <li>— — Florida shellsii,</li> <li>— — mollusksv,</li> <li>— — oceanic currentsii,</li> <li>—, Collection byii, 252,</li> <li>— Dedication of species toiii, 252,</li> </ul>	$     \begin{array}{r}       33 \\       4 \\       4 \\       4 \\       261 \\       4 \\       232 \\       14 \\       251 \\       264 \\       250 \\       250 \\     \end{array} $
<ul> <li>STIBOLT, J. P., — —</li></ul>	$ \begin{array}{r}       33 \\       4 \\       4 \\       4 \\       261 \\       4 \\       232 \\       14 \\       251 \\       264 \\       250 \\       194. \\       $
<ul> <li>STIBOLT, J. P., — —</li></ul>	$ \begin{array}{r}       33 \\       4 \\       4 \\       4 \\       196 \\       38 \\       261 \\       4 \\       232 \\       14 \\       251 \\       264 \\       250 \\       194, \\       206 \\       \end{array} $
STIBOLT, J. P., — —	$     \begin{array}{r}       33 \\       4 \\       4 \\       4 \\       261 \\       4 \\       232 \\       14 \\       251 \\       264 \\       250 \\       194, \\       206 \\     \end{array} $
<ul> <li>STIBOLT, J. P., — —</li></ul>	$     \begin{array}{r}       33 \\       4 \\       4 \\       4 \\       261 \\       4 \\       232 \\       14 \\       251 \\       251 \\       250 \\       194, \\       206 \\       199 \\       199 \\       \end{array} $
<ul> <li>STIBOLT, J. P., — —</li></ul>	$ \begin{array}{r}       33 \\       4 \\       4 \\       4 \\       261 \\       4 \\       232 \\       14 \\       251 \\       251 \\       250 \\       194, \\       206 \\       199 \\       199 \\       \end{array} $
<ul> <li>STIBOLT, J. P., — —</li></ul>	$ \begin{array}{r}       33 \\       4 \\       4 \\       4 \\       4 \\       261 \\       4 \\       232 \\       14 \\       251 \\       264 \\       250 \\       194, \\       206 \\       199 \\       301 \\       \end{array} $
<ul> <li>STIBOLT, J. P., — —</li></ul>	$     \begin{array}{r}       33 \\       4 \\       4 \\       4 \\       4 \\       4 \\       4 \\       4 \\       4 \\       4 \\       4 \\       38 \\       261 \\       4 \\       232 \\       14 \\       251 \\       264 \\       250 \\       194, \\       206 \\       199 \\       301 \\     \end{array} $
<ul> <li>STIBOLT, J. P., — —</li></ul>	
<ul> <li>STIBOLT, J. P., — —</li></ul>	
<ul> <li>STIBOLT, J. P., — —</li></ul>	

359 Page

360 DAVENPORT ACADEMY OF NATURAL SCIENCES.

A TRADUCT VERY AND A TRADUCT A TRADUCT AT TRADUCT A TRADUCT
Discovery of clophant rings
, biscovery of elephant pipes
by
STOMATELLA picta, Occurrence of v, 63
STONE CIRCLES, — —
STONE, MISS —, Valuable dona-
tion by iii, 31
STONES (Description of some in-
scribed) found in Cleona town-
ship, Scott county, Iowa; J.
Gass
STORMS: C. H. PRESTON. i. 70
- Classification of v 83
STRAHLENERG gited on primi-
tive art iv 116
STRINGITTI familia Occurrence ofi 179
STRANGALIA Junutud, Occurrence of 1, 172
STRECKER, HERMAN, ACKHOWIEug-
ments to 1, 174; 11, 1V, 123; 111, 31
-; Descriptions of some species and
varieties of North American
Heteroceres, mostly newii, 270
-, Election ofii, 25
-, Engraving byi, viii; ii, 72
-, Letter from
— Memorial — —
-: On some hybrids between Calli-
mornha lecontei Bdl and C in-
terminto-margingta Do Boony
found on plate in found 5 6
ngured on plate IV, lightes 5, 6,
Poference to near the second s
-, Reference to papers by in, 2
-; The larva of Samia gloveri,
Strool 11 976
SHECK
-, Valuable donation byiii, 31
-, Valuable donation byiii, 31 STREPTORHYNCHUS chemungensis, Oc-
-, Valuable donation byiii, 31 STREPTORHYNCHUS chemungensis, Oc- currence of
-, Valuable donation byiii, 31 STREPTORHYNCHUS chemungensis, Oc- currence of
-, Valuable donation byiii, 31 STREPTORHYNCHUS chemungensis, Oc- currence ofv, 103, 108 STREFCH, R. H., Acknowledgments toi, 193; ii, 123
-, Valuable donation byii, 31 STREPTORHYNCHUS chemungensis, Oc- currence ofv, 103, 108 STREFCH, R. H., Acknowledgments toi, 193; ii, 123 -, Association with J. D. Putnamii, 235
-, Valuable donation byiii, 31 STREPTORHYNCHUS chemungensis, Oc- currence ofv, 103, 108 STRETCH, R. H., Acknowledgments toi, 193; ii, 123 -, Association with J. D. Putnam.iii, 235 -, Election ofii. 25
-, Valuable donation byiii, 31 STREPTORHYNCHUS chemungensis, Oc- currence ofv, 103, 108 STRETCH, R. H., Acknowledgments toi, 193; ii, 123 , Association with J. D. Putnam.iii, 235 , Election ofii, 25 STRICKER, WILLIAM
-, Valuable donation byiii, 31 STREPTORHYNCHUS chemungensis, Oc- currence ofv, 103, 108 STRETCH, R. H., Acknowledgments toi, 193; ii, 123 , Association with J. D. Putnam.iii, 235 , Election ofii, 25 STRICKER, WILLIAM,v, 232 STRIGLLA flezuosa, Occurrence of .ii, 247
-, Valuable donation byiii, 31 STREPTORHYNCHUS chemungensis, Oc- currence ofv, 103, 108 STREFTCH, R. H., Acknowledgments toi, 193; ii, 123 -, Association with J. D. Putnam.iii, 225 STRICKER, WILLIAM,v, 232 STRIGILLA flexuosa, Occurrence of.ii, 247 - nisiformisii 247
-, Valuable donation byiii, 31 STREPTORHYNCHUS chemungensis, Oc- currence ofv, 103, 108 STRETCH, R. H., Acknowledgments toi, 193; ii, 123 -, Association with J. D. Putnam.iii, 235 -, Election ofv, 232 STRIGILLA flexuosa, Occurrence of.ii, 247 - pisiformis,ii, 247 - v, 262
-, Valuable donation byiii, 31 STREPTORHYNCHUS chemungensis, Oc- currence ofv, 103, 108 STRETCH, R. H., Acknowledgments toi, 193; ii, 123 -, Association with J. D. Putnam.iii, 235 -, Election ofv, 232 STRIGHLLA flexuosa, Occurrence of .ii, 247 - pisiformis,v, 63* STRIFENA athenicalev, 63*
-, Valuable donation byii, 31 STREPTORHYNCHUS chemungensis, Oc- currence ofv, 103, 108 STREPTORHYNCHUS chemungensis, Oc- currence ofv, 103, 108 STRETCH, R. H., Acknowledgments tov, 103, 108 Tov, 103, 108 STRETCH, R. H., Acknowledgments tov, 038 STRETCH, R. H., Ackno
-, Valuable donation byii, 31 STREPTORHYNCHUS chemungensis, Oc- currence ofv, 103, 108 STREFTORHYNCHUS chemungensis, Oc- currence ofv, 103, 108 STRETCH, R. H., Acknowledgments toi, 193; ii, 123 -, Association with J. D. Putnam.ii, 225 STRICKER, WILLIAM, v, 232 STRIGHLA flexuosa, Occurrence of.ii, 247 - pisiformis,
-, Valuable donation byiii, 31 STREPTORHYNCHUS chemungensis, Oc- currence ofv, 103, 108 STRETCH, R. H., Acknowledgments toi, 193; ii, 123 -, Association with J. D. Putnam.iii, 235 -, Election ofv, 232 STRIGILLA flexuosa, Occurrence of.ii, 247 - pisiformis,v, 63* STRIGOERMA arboricola,v, 63* STRIOBERMA arboricola,v, 128 STROBLA labyrinthica,v, 47
-, Valuable donation byiii, 31 STREPTORHYNCHUS chemungensis, Oc- currence ofv, 103, 108 STRETCH, R. H., Acknowledgments toi, 193; ii, 123 -, Association with J. D. Putnam.iii, 235 -, Election ofv, 232 STRIGILLA flexuosa, Occurrence of .ii, 247 - pisiformis,v, 63* STRIGODERMA arboricola,v, 168 STROBILA labyrinthica,v, 47 STROBILOCYSTITES calvini,v, 104, 107
-, Valuable donation byii, 31 STREPTORHYNCHUS chemungensis, Oc- currence ofv, 103, 108 STREFTCH, R. H., Acknowledgments toi, 193; ii, 123 -, Association with J. D. Putnam.ii, 225 STRICKER, WILLIAM, —v, 232 STRIGILLA flexuosa, Occurrence of.ii, 247 — pisiformis, —
-, Valuable donation by iii, 31 STREPTORHYNCHUS chemungensis, Oc- currence ofv, 103, 108 STREFTOR, R. H., Acknowledgments toi, 193; ii, 123 -, Association with J. D. Putnam.iii, 235 -, Election ofv, 232 STRIGILLA flexuosa, Occurrence of.ii, 247 - pisiformis, —v, 63* STRIGOERMA arboricola, —v, 63* STRIGDERMA arboricola, —v, 171 STROBLA labyrinthica, —v, 104, 107 STROBLA cystres calvini, —v, 107 - expansa, —v, 107 - incrustans, —v, 107
-, Valuable donation byii, 31 STREPTORHYNCHUS chemungensis, Oc- currence of
—, Valuable donation byii, 31         STREPTORHYNCHUS chemungensis, Oc- currence ofv, 103, 108         STRETCH, R. H., Acknowledgments         toi, 193; ii, 123         —, Association with J. D. Putnam.ii, 225         STRICKER, WILLIAM, —v, 232         STRIGLA flexuosa, Occurrence of.ii, 247         — pisiformis, —ii, 247         — pisiformis, —v, 63*         STRIGODERMA arboricola, —v, 108         STRIGODERMA arboricola, —v, 128         STRIGOLEXMA arboricola, —v, 107         STRINGLA labyrinthica, —v, 107         STROMATOPORA alternata, —v, 107         — expansa, —v, 107         — solidula, —v, 107         STROMBUS accipiter, —ii, 234
-, Valuable donation byii, 31 STREPTORHYNCHUS chemungensis, Oc- currence ofv, 103, 108 STREPTORHYNCHUS chemungensis, Oc- currence ofv, 103, 108 STRETCH, R. H., Acknowledgments tov, 103, 108 STRICKER, WILLIAM,v, 232 STRIGULA flexuosa, Occurrence of.ii, 247 - pisiformis,v, 63* STRIGODERMA arboricola,v, 463* STRIGODERMA arboricola,v, 463* STROBILA labyrinthica,v, 107 STROBILA labyrinthica,v, 107 - expansa,v, 107 - expansa,v, 107 - solidula,v, 107 STROMBUS accipiter,ii, 234
-, Valuable donation by iii, 31 STREPTORHYNCHUS chemungensis, Oc- currence ofv, 103, 108 STREFTORH, R. H., Acknowledgments toi, 193; ii, 123 -, Association with J. D. Putnam.iii, 235 -, Election ofv, 232 STRIGILLA flexuosa, Occurrence of .ii, 247 - pisiformis, —v, 63* STREOBLA labyrinthica, —v, 63* STROBLA arboricola, —v, 128 STROBLA labyrinthica, —v, 104, 107 STROBLA crystres calvini, —v, 107 - expansa, —v, 107 - incrustans, —v, 107 - market arboricola,v, 107 - market arboricola,v, 107 - expansa,v, 107 - market arboricola,v, 107 - market arboricola,v, 107 - market arboricola,v, 107 - market arboricola,v, 107 - expansa,v, 107 - market arboricola,v, 107 - market arboricola,
—, Valuable donation byii, 31         STREPTORHYNCHUS chemungensis, Oc- currence ofv, 103, 108         STRETCH, R. H., Acknowledgments         toi, 193; ii, 123         —, Association with J. D. Putnam.ii, 235         —, Election ofv, 232         STRIGER, WILLIAM, —v, 232         STRIGILA flexuosa, Occurrence of .ii, 247         — pisiformis, —ii, 123         —, pistormis, —v, 63*         STRIGODERMA arboricola, —v, 103         STRIGDLA labyrinthica, —v, 107         STROBILA clabyrinthica, —v, 107         Strobildula, —v, 107         STROBILA clabyrinthica, —v, 107
—, Valuable donation byii, 31         STREPTORHYNCHUS chemungensis, Oc- currence ofv, 103, 108         STRETCH, R. H., Acknowledgments         toi, 193; ii, 123         —, Association with J. D. Putnam.ii, 225         STRICKER, WILLIAM, —v, 232         STRIGLA flexuosa, Occurrence of.ii, 247         — pisiformis, —ii, 25         STRIGODERMA arboricola, —v, 63*         STRIGODERMA arboricola, —v, 128         STRIGODERMA arboricola, —v, 107         STROBILA labyrinthica, —v, 107         STROBILOCYSTITES calvini, —v, 107         — expansa, —v, 107         — solidula, —v, 107         STROMATOPORA alternata, —v, 107         — association,v, 107         STROMATOPORA alternata,v, 107         — in shell moundsii, 224         —ii, 234         —ii, 234         —
—, Valuable donation byii, 31         STREPTORHYNCHUS chemungensis, Oc- currence ofv, 103, 108         STREPTORHYNCHUS chemungensis, Oc- currence ofv, 103, 108         STRETCH, R. H., Acknowledgments tov, 103, 108         STRETCH, R. H., Acknowledgments -, Association with J. D. Putnam.iii, 225         STRICKER, WILLIAM, —v, 232         STRIGLLA flexuosa, Occurrence of.ii, 247         — pisiformis, —v, 63*         STRIGODERMA arboricola, —v, 63*         STRIGODERMA arboricola, —v, 107         STROBILA labyrinthica, —v, 107         STROBILA labyrinthica, —v, 107         STROMATOPORA alternata, —v, 107         - expansa, —v, 107         solidula, —v, 107         Strombus accipiter, —ii, 234         —iin, 234         —v, 46, 53         — costatus, —v, 53

STROMBUS gigas, Occurrence of, in
shell mounds ii. 228. 234 : v. 46. 53
- mugilie Occurrence of it 234 th 46 52
puguis, occurrence 01. 11, 201, 1, 10, 00
STROPHIA $incana,, v, 48, 68$
STROPHODONTA arcuata, — —v, 107
— canace. — —
demissed ii 266 268
acintissa, — —
-perplana,
- variabilis, $ -$ v, 107
STROPHONELLA reversa. — — v. 107
STRUCTURES Aboriginal jiii 69
Same par D. C. Collection has a 40
STUART, R. U., Conection by v, 49
STUBBS, C. H., Letter from, on pipes
and tabletsiv. 308
STURE August Valuable donation
har it out the second second second
Dy
STURNELLA magna, Occurrence of.v, 137
neglecta, $$ v. 138
STUVYESANT M. L. Election of i 81
Decord of locities by
-, Record of lecture by
-, Valuable donation by 61
STUYVESANT, MRS M. L., Election of. i. 80
- Valuable donation by i 217
Supsopropos to vol iii iii iii 912
SUBSCRIBERS to VOL III
SUCCINEA avara, Occurrence of 1, 97, 167;
v, 68, 72*
- campestris. $ -$
- offusa
$-e_{ij}u_{su}$ , $v_{su}$ , $v_{su}$ , $v_{su}$
-uneada,, 132
-luteola,v, 68
-nuttalliana, i. 167: ii. 132
$- obligua i 97 167 \cdot ii 10 14 21 \cdot$
17 10, 11, 21, 17, 10, 11, 21, 17, 19, 11, 21,
V, 47, 00
$- ovalus, \dots, 1, 167$
SUCKLEY, GEORGE, cited on Indian
customs iii 124
SUDION MISS P. W. Floation of i 80
SUDLOW, MISS I. W., LACCHON UL.I, OU
Company Company T
SUKSDORF, CARL L., v, 259
SUKSDORF, CARL L., — —
SUKSDORF, CARL L., — —, 259 SUKSDORF, H. F., — —iii, 139 SUKSDORF, WILLIAM, — —iii, 139 SUMMERS, LAUREL, Historical letter fromiii, 65
SUKSDORF, CARL L., — —, 259 SUKSDORF, H. F., — —
SUKSDORF, CARL L., — —
SUKSDORF, CARL L., — —, 259 SUKSDORF, H. F., — —, iii, 139 SUKSDORF, WILLIAM, — —iii, 139 SUMMERS, LAUREL, Historical letter fromiii, 65 SUMMIT-PLATES, Morphologic defini- tion ofiv, 78 SUN Notes on eclipse of the i 27
SUKSDORF, CARL L., — —, 259 SUKSDORF, H. F., — —
SUKSDORF, CARL L., — —, 259 SUKSDORF, H. F., — — iii, 139 SUKSDORF, WILLIAM, — — iii, 139 SUMMERS, LAUREL, Historical letter from iii, 65 SUMMT-PLATES, Morphologic defini- tion of iv, 78 SUN, Notes on eclipse of the i, 27 SUNDAY, Opening of Academy on .iv, 240
SUKSDORF, CARL L., — —, 259 SUKSDORF, H. F., — —, iii, 139 SUKSDORF, WILLIAM, — —, iii, 139 SUMMERS, LAUREL, Historical letter from, iii, 65 SUMMIT-PLATES, Morphologic defini- tion of, iv, 78 SUN, Notes on eclipse of the, 27 SUNDAY, Opening of Academy on .iv, 240 SUNDEVALL, C. J., Reference to work
SUKSDORF, CARL L., — —, 259 SUKSDORF, H. F., — —, iii, 139 SUKSDORF, WILLIAM, — —iii, 139 SUMMERS, LAUREL, Historical letter fromiii, 65 SUMMIT-PLATES, Morphologic defini- tion ofiv, 78 SUN, Notes on eclipse of thei, 27 SUNDAY, Opening of Academy on.iv, 240 SUNDEVALL, C. J., Reference to work of, on Solpugidæiii, 289
SUKSDORF, CARL L., — —, 259 SUKSDORF, H. F., — —, iii, 139 SUKSDORF, WILLIAM, — —, iii, 139 SUMMERS, LAUREL, Historical letter from, 139 SUMMERS, LAUREL, HISTORICAL LETTER SUMMERS, LAUREL, HISTORICAL LETTER from, 139 SUMMERS, LAUREL, HISTORICAL LETTER SUMMERS, LAUREL, LAUR
SUKSDORF, CARL L., — —, 259 SUKSDORF, H. F., — —, iii, 139 SUKSDORF, WILLIAM, — —, iii, 139 SUMMERS, LAUREL, Historical letter from, iii, 65 SUMMIT-PLATES, Morphologic defini- tion of, iv, 78 SUN, Notes on eclipse of the, 27 SUNDEVALL, C. J., Reference to work of, on Solpugidæ, iii, 289 SUTTON, GEORGE, Valuable donation
SUKSDORF, CARL L., — —, 259 SUKSDORF, H. F., — —, 111, 139 SUKSDORF, WILLIAM, — —, 111, 139 SUMMERS, LAUREL, Historical letter from, 111, 65 SUMMIT-PLATES, Morphologic defini- tion of, 178 SUN, Notes on eclipse of the, 178 SUNDAY, Opening of Academy on. iv, 240 SUNDAY, Opening of Academy on. iv, 240 SUNDEVALL, C. J., Reference to work of, on Solpugidæ, 112, 289 SUTTON, GEORGE, Valuable donation by, 19
SUKSDORF, CARL L., — —, 259 SUKSDORF, H. F., — —, iii, 139 SUKSDORF, WILLIAM, — —, iii, 139 SUMMERS, LAUREL, Historical letter from, iii, 65 SUMMIT-PLATES, Morphologic defini- tion of, iv, 78 SUN, Notes on eclipse of the, 27 SUNDAY, Opening of Academy on .iv, 240 SUNDEVALL, C. J., Reference to work of, on Solpugidæ, iii, 289 SUTTON, GEORGE, Valuable donation by, iii, 19 SWAN, J. G., cited on Indian cus-
SUKSDORF, CARL L., — —, 259 SUKSDORF, H. F., — —, iii, 139 SUKSDORF, WILLIAM, — —, iii, 139 SUMMERS, LAUREL, Historical letter from, iii, 65 SUMMIT-PLATES, Morphologic defini- tion of, iv, 78 SUN, Notes on eclipse of the, 27 SUNDAY, Opening of Academy on. iv, 240 SUNDEVALL, C. J., Reference to work of, on Solpugidæ, iii, 289 SUTTON, GEORGE, Valuable donation by, iii, 19 Swan, J. G., cited on Indian cus- toms
<ul> <li>SUKSDORF, CARL L., — —, 259</li> <li>SUKSDORF, H. F., — —, iii, 139</li> <li>SUKSDORF, WILLIAM, — —, iii, 139</li> <li>SUMMERS, LAUREL, Historical letter from, iii, 65</li> <li>SUMMIT-PLATES, Morphologic defini- tion of, iv, 78</li> <li>SUN Notes on eclipse of the, 27</li> <li>SUNDAY, Opening of Academy on. iv, 240</li> <li>SUNDAY, Opening of Academy on. iv, 240</li> <li>SUNDEVALL, C. J., Reference to work of, on Solpugidæ, iii, 289</li> <li>SUTTON, GEORGE, Valuable donation by, iii, 19</li> <li>SWAN, J. G., cited on Indian cus- toms, iv, 120</li> <li>SWINEY, DANIEL, Collection by, iii, 39</li> </ul>
SUKSDORF, CARL L., — —, 259 SUKSDORF, H. F., — —, iii, 139 SUKSDORF, WILLIAM, — —, iii, 139 SUMMERS, LAUREL, Historical letter from, iii, 159 SUMMIT-PLATES, Morphologic defini- tion of, iv, 78 SUN Notes on eclipse of the, 27 SUNDAY, Opening of Academy on. iv, 240 SUNDEVALL, C. J., Reference to work of, on Solpugidæ, iii, 289 SUTTON, GEORGE, Valuable donation by, iii, 19 SWAN, J. G., cited on Indian cus- toms, iv, 120 SWINEY, DANIEL, Collection by, iii, 3 — Election of
SUKSDORF, CARL L., — —, 259 SUKSDORF, H. F., — —, iii, 139 SUKSDORF, WILLIAM, — —, iii, 139 SUMMERS, LAUREL, Historical letter from, iii, 65 SUMMIT-PLATES, Morphologic defini- tion of, iv, 78 SUN, Notes on eclipse of the, 27 SUNDAY, Opening of Academy on .iv, 240 SUNDEVALL, C. J., Reference to work of, on Solpugidæ, iii, 289 SUTTON, GEORGE, Valuable donation by, iii, 19 SWAN, J. G., cited on Indian cus- toms, iv, 120 SWINEY, DANIEL, Collection by, iii, 3 —, Election of, iii, 146 Proceed of Lecture by, iii 146
SUKSDORF, CARL L., — —, 259 SUKSDORF, H. F., — —, 111, 139 SUKSDORF, WILLIAM, — —, 111, 139 SUMMERS, LAUREL, Historical letter from, 111, 65 SUMMIT-PLATES, Morphologic defini- tion of, 127 SUNDAY, Opening of Academy on. iv, 240 SUNDEVALL, C. J., Reference to work of, on Solpugidæ, 11, 27 SUNDAY, GEORGE, Valuable donation by, 11, 19 SWAN, J. G., cited on Indian cus- toms, 120 SWINEY, DANIEL, Collection by, 120 SWINEY, DANIEL, Collection by, 11, 146 —, Record of lecture by, 11, 149
SUKSDORF, CARL L., — —, 259 SUKSDORF, H. F., — —, iii, 139 SUKSDORF, WILLIAM, — —, iii, 139 SUMMERS, LAUREL, Historical letter from, iii, 65 SUMMIT-PLATES, Morphologic defini- tion of, iv, 78 SUN Notes on eclipse of the, 27 SUNDAY, Opening of Academy on. iv, 240 SUNDEVALL, C. J., Reference to work of, on Solpugidæ, iii, 289 SUTTON, GEORGE, Valuable donation by, iii, 19 SWAN, J. G., cited on Indian cus- toms, iv, 120 SWINEY, DANIEL, Collection by, iii, 3 —, Election of, iii, 146 —, Record of lecture by, iii, 149 SWINEY, THOMAS O., Election of, 227
<ul> <li>SUKSDORF, CARL L., — —, 259</li> <li>SUKSDORF, H. F., — —, iii, 139</li> <li>SUKSDORF, WILLIAM, — —, iii, 139</li> <li>SUMMERS, LAUREL, Historical letter from, iii, 65</li> <li>SUMMIT-PLATES, Morphologic defini- tion of, iv, 78</li> <li>SUN, Notes on eclipse of the, 27</li> <li>SUNDAY, Opening of Academy on .iv, 240</li> <li>SUNDEVALL, C. J., Reference to work of, on Solpugidæ, iii, 289</li> <li>SUTTON, GEORGE, Valuable donation by, iii, 19</li> <li>SWAN, J. G., cited on Indian cus- toms, iv, 120</li> <li>SWINEY, DANIEL, Collection by, iii, 3 —, Election of, iii, 146</li> <li>—, Record of lecture by, iii, 149</li> <li>SWINEY, THOMAS O., Election of, 227</li> </ul>

Page

Page
SWITZERLAND, Donations from. iii, 23, 41
SYCOTYPUS canaliculatus, Occurrence
ofii, 236
— carica. — —
— papuraceus. — —ii, 236
- $  -$ in shell mounds ii. 228
- perversus, Occurrence of
- $ -$ in shell mounds ii 228
- morum Occurrence of ii 235
- $ -$ in shell mounds ii 228
SVLVANIA canadensis Occurrence of v 156
- mitrata - v 156
- muilta $         -$
Sympotical Angiont in 196
Simbury, Ancient
of 100
01V, 120
SYNTHYRIS houghtoniana, — —1, 160
$-$ pinnatipaa, $  \dots$ 1, 150
SYPHILIS, Evidence of prehistoric. 1, 141;
III, 124
SYRNIUM nebulosum, Occurrence of. v, 129
SYSTENA elongata, — —
Szovits, J., Reference to work of, on
Solpugidæiii, 288

TABANUS, Indian name for 1, 192
TABLE MOUNTAIN, Human bones
fromiv, 276
TABLET, Description of inscribed.ii, 223
-, Discovery ii, 221
-, Donation ii, 256
— from moundiii, 190
-, Reference to inscription on ii, 290
TABLETS, Inscribed.iii, 72; iv, 246; v, 215
, and elephant pipesiv, 253
— —, Discussion ofiii, 4; iv, 246
— —, Finding of ii, 81, 96; iii, 154
— —, Reference toii, 127
— —, Vindication of iv, 246; v, 237
- (On the inscribed) found by
Reverend J. Gass in a mound
near Davenport, Iowa; R. J.
FARQUHARSONii, 103
TACHYCINETA bicolor, Occurrence
ofv, 148
<b>TACHYS</b> corax, — —i, 200, 202
— incurvus, — —i, 202
- nanus,
TACHYTES abdominalis, i, 194, 208
TALINUM teretifolium, — —iii, 169
TANACETUM diversifolium,i. 148
TANARTHRUS salicola, Description of
TANARTHRUS salicola, Description of species
<ul> <li>TANARTHRUS salicola, Description of species</li></ul>

Page
TANDY, M., Election ofii, 202
-, Valuable donation byiii, 31
FANNER, FRANK B., Election ofi, 7
FARANTULA, Occurrence ofii, 190
FARAXACUM dens-leonis, — — i, 159
TASCHENBERG, C. L., Reference to
work of, on Solpugidæ, iii, 301
TATRAOPES femoralis, Occurrence of.i. 203
PATTOOING, Indian,
- Notes on
FAYLOR F. W. Election of iii 82
TAYLOR HAWKINS Record of letter
from ii 254
LANIOR RICHARD eited on tattoo.
ing iv 117
FERENNOPHOPUS carolinensis Occur-
rence of x 65
FECHENTER H W Election of x 217
Promi plus municipus Occurronce of y 50
Provident Reference to across of it 199
Proper I S Floation of
Print poly house Occurrence of 177.
ii 109
Errendonus hiliogatus
Havinge i 171
-jimberillie - i 171
$\Gamma_{\text{FIIIXA}} alternata - ii 247 \cdot y 63^*$
- braziliana $-$ ii 247
- hrevifrons v 63*
- constricta ii 247
-decord ii. 247 · v 63*
-elegans ii 247
-aouldii, $$
-interrupta, $$ , $x$ , 72
-iris
-levigata, $$ ii. 252 ; v. 63*
$-lineata$ , $ $ v. $63^*$
-lusoriaii. 247
-magna, , 72
-mera
-polita,ii, 247; v, 6t*
-punicea,
- radiata, $ -$ ii, 247; v, 63*
- souleyetiana, $ -$ v, 63*
- striata,v, 63*
— subradiata, — —
- tampaensis,ii, 247
- tenera, $ -$ ii, 247
$-tumida,\dots, v, 63^*$
TEMPLE, JOHN, Acknowledgment
to
-, Election of
TENEBRIOIDES dubia, Occurrence of 1, 170
-nigrata,, 1, 170
TENEBRIONELLUS molitor, — —1, $172$
- ooscarus,
Pinth of D. J. Forgubargen in in 201
-, Birth of K. J. Farqunarson In. IV, 201

[PROC. D. A. N. S., Vol. V.]

m

т

[July 21, 1893]

Paga	
TENNEY, SANBORN, Election of ii 128	r
- Record of death of	_
TENTHREDO pectoralis, Occurrence	
ofi, 206	-
- variata,	-
— xanthus, — —i, 206	1 -
TEPHROSIA virginiana, — —i, 156	-
TEREBRA dislocatus, — —	1
- protextum, $ -$	-
TEREBRATULA cubensis, $-$ 11, 242	
- navicella, $ -$	-
TEREBRATULINA calleli, — — 11, 242	
1 EREDO <i>natatis</i> , — —	-
$-norregica, \dots, r, ro$	-
TERMS $usu, -$	-
TERRY LAWES Record of letters	
from ii 5.6.75	
TETRAOPES annulatus Occurrence	
of	_
— femoralis. — —	
<i>— tornator. — —</i>	-
TEUCRIUM canadense. — — i. 160	-
TEXAS, Ancient pottery from iv, 125	
—, Botany ofiv, 28, 29, 69	
-, Butterflies from	-
-, Horned toadsii, 22	-
—, Insects ofii, 142	
-, New mollusks fromv, 14, 33	-
—, Solpugidæ —ii, 184; iii, 251	1
THACKERAY, W. W., Election of. iv, 229	
THALICTRUM anemonoides, Blossom-	1
ing ofii, 9, 135	1
— —, Occurrence ofi, 154	1
$-$ cornult, $  \dots$ $1, 154$	1
$-$ purpurascens, $  \dots$ $1, 104$	
THASPIUM aureum,, 158; 111, 169	-
THECKLA Chrysalis, — —	3
THELYPHONUS gigandeus, — — II, 270	-
to work of on Solphaide iii 200	n
THLINEFTS Weaving by i 121	-
THOMAS $\rightarrow$ Election of iii 139	
THOMAS, B. F. $  \times$ 259	Г
THOMAS, CYRUS: A list of orthoptera	- î
collected by J. Duncan Putnam.	Ĩ
of Davenport, Iowa, during the	Ĩ
summers of 1872-'3-'4 and '5,	T
chiefly in Colorado, Utah, and	1
Wyoming territoriesi, 249	_
-, Acknowledgment toi, 193	
- characterizediv, 281	T
— cited on grasshoppersi, 265	
the elephant mound iv, 278	I
— — — verity of relics v, 219	Т
-, Collection by iii, 267	
-; Description of a new species of	1
Acrididæ from Arizonaii, 124	Ι.

THOMAS, CYRUS, Election of ii,	25
- quoted on relations of mound-	
buildersiv,	256
-, Record of correspondence with.v,	205
- paper by	207
-, Reference to work of 11, 123; 1V,	345
-, valuable donation by III,	00
THOMPSON, ISABELLA, — —IV,	227
THOMPSON, JAMES, ACKNOWledgment	051
Appointment of on standing com	204
mittoo in 201 210 y 200 217	947
Election of $100, 221, 240; 0, 200, 217, 100$	241
-, Election of $200, 921$ , $y$	916
$=$ = as trustee $v_{200}$ , 221, $v_{300}$	340
- Memorial address by	219
- resolutions by $263$	279
- Becord of death of v	iii
- discussion by	233
- $-$ napers by i 12.	17:
iv 949 v	202
- - remarks by ii 202 v 230	280
- Report by on investigating com-	-00
mitteev.	220
- $ -$ publication $-$	268
Resolutions by i. 24, 28 : y.	258
Tribute to Mary L. D. Putnam	
byiv,	226
-, Valuable donation byi,	217
THOMPSON, JOHN W., Election	
THOMPSON, JOHN W., Election of	227
THOMPSON, JOHN W., Election ofiv, THOMPSON, THOMAS,	$227 \\ 81$
THOMPSON.         JOHN         W.,         Election           of        iv,        iv,           THOMPSON, THOMAS, — —i,        iv,           THOMPSON, WILLIAM, — —iv,        iv,	$227 \\ 81 \\ 227$
THOMPSON. JOHN W., Election ofiv, THOMPSON, THOMAS, —iv, THOMPSON, WILLIAM, —iv, THOMSON, H. C., Election ofiii,	$227 \\ 81 \\ 227 \\ 68$
THOMPSON. JOHN W., Election of	$227 \\ 81 \\ 227 \\ 68$
THOMPSON. JOHN W., Election ofiv, THOMPSON, THOMAS, — —iv, THOMPSON, WILLIAM, —iv, THOMSON, H. C., Election ofiii, THORBURN, J., Letter from, on pipes and tabletsiv,	$227 \\ 81 \\ 227 \\ 68 \\ 311$
THOMPSON. JOHN W., Election ofiv, THOMPSON, THOMAS, — —iv, THOMPSON, WILLIAM, —iv, THOMPSON, H. C., Election ofiii, THORBURN, J., Letter from, on pipes and tabletsiv, -, Record of letter fromv,	227 81 227 68 311 203
THOMPSON.       JOHN       W.,       Election         of	227 81 227 68 311 203 291
<ul> <li>THOMPSON. JOHN W., Election of</li></ul>	227 81 227 68 311 203 291
<ul> <li>THOMPSON. JOHN W., Election of</li></ul>	227 81 227 68 311 203 291 302
<ul> <li>THOMPSON. JOHN W., Election of</li></ul>	227 81 227 68 311 203 291 302
<ul> <li>THOMPSON. JOHN W., Election of</li></ul>	227 81 227 68 311 203 291 302
<ul> <li>THOMPSON. JOHN W., Election of</li></ul>	227 81 227 68 311 203 291 302 - 52 230
<ul> <li>THOMPSON. JOHN W., Election of</li></ul>	227 81 227 68 311 203 291 302 - 52 230 191
<ul> <li>THOMPSON. JOHN W., Election of</li></ul>	227 81 227 68 311 203 291 302 -52 230 191 71
<ul> <li>THOMPSON. JOHN W., Election of</li></ul>	227 81 227 68 311 203 291 302 - 52 230 191 71 211
<ul> <li>THOMPSON. JOHN W., Election of</li></ul>	227 81 227 68 311 203 291 302 - 52 230 191 711 163
<ul> <li>THOMPSON. JOHN W., Election of</li></ul>	227 81 227 68 311 203 291 302 - 52 230 191 71 211 163 81
<ul> <li>THOMPSON. JOHN W., Election of</li></ul>	227 81 227 68 311 203 291 302 52 230 191 71 211 163 81 128
<ul> <li>THOMPSON. JOHN W., Election of</li></ul>	227 81 227 68 311 203 291 302 52 230 191 71 211 163 81 128 46
<ul> <li>THOMPSON. JOHN W., Election of</li></ul>	$\begin{array}{c} 227\\ 81\\ 227\\ 68\\ 311\\ 203\\ 291\\ 302\\ 52\\ 230\\ 191\\ 71\\ 211\\ 163\\ 81\\ 128\\ 46\\ 101\\ \end{array}$
<ul> <li>THOMPSON. JOHN W., Election of</li></ul>	$\begin{array}{c} 227\\ 81\\ 227\\ 68\\ 311\\ 203\\ 291\\ 302\\ 230\\ 191\\ 71\\ 211\\ 163\\ 81\\ 128\\ 46\\ 191\\ 191\\ 191\\ \end{array}$
<ul> <li>THOMPSON. JOHN W., Election of</li></ul>	$\begin{array}{c} 227\\ 81\\ 227\\ 68\\ 3111\\ 203\\ 291\\ 302\\ 52\\ 230\\ 191\\ 71\\ 163\\ 81\\ 128\\ 46\\ 191\\ 191\\ 14\end{array}$
<ul> <li>THOMPSON. JOHN W., Election of</li></ul>	$\begin{array}{c} 227\\ 81\\ 227\\ 68\\ 311\\ 203\\ 291\\ 302\\ 230\\ 191\\ 71\\ 211\\ 163\\ 81\\ 128\\ 46\\ 191\\ 191\\ 191\\ 191\\ 141\\ 144\\ \end{array}$
<ul> <li>THOMPSON. JOHN W., Election of</li></ul>	$\begin{array}{c} 227\\ 81\\ 227\\ 68\\ 311\\ 203\\ 291\\ 302\\ 230\\ 191\\ 71\\ 211\\ 163\\ 81\\ 128\\ 46\\ 191\\ 191\\ 191\\ 191\\ 141\\ 290\\ \end{array}$
<ul> <li>THOMPSON. JOHN W., Election of</li></ul>	$\begin{array}{c} 227\\ 81\\ 227\\ 68\\ 311\\ 203\\ 291\\ 302\\ 230\\ 191\\ 71\\ 211\\ 163\\ 81\\ 128\\ 46\\ 191\\ 191\\ 141\\ 141\\ 290\\ \end{array}$
<ul> <li>THOMPSON. JOHN W., Election of</li></ul>	$\begin{array}{c} 227\\ 81\\ 227\\ 68\\ 311\\ 203\\ 291\\ 302\\ 230\\ 191\\ 71\\ 211\\ 163\\ 81\\ 128\\ 46\\ 191\\ 191\\ 191\\ 191\\ 141\\ 290\\ 95\\ \end{array}$

Page

F	age
TIFFANY, A. S., Acknowledgments	
to	342
Agency of, in founding the	
Academy	193
-: An ancient copper implement	
donated by E V Baldwin i	59
- Appointment of on finance com-	00
mittoo	7
standing ii & 80	210
sited on bark lies	219
- cited on bark lice i,	07
$ -$ mounds $\dots$ $10$ 100 $100$	95
-, Collections by 11, 18, 122, 158, 295,	297
-, Criticism of work byv,	15
-; Discovery of human remains in	
a shell bed on Rock islandi,	42
—, Election of, as treasureri,	66
- trusteei,	2
-, Expulsion ofv,	221 ,
recommendedv,	220
- Investigation of charges by v.	219
- Mound explorations by	53
-; in 1875 i	113
-: Prehistoric cremation furnace i	61
- Presence of at organizing meet-	01
ing	1
quoted on shell hedg	101
- quoted on shen beds	101
-, Record of criticism ofv,	218
- $-$ exhibition by	47
papers by 1, 29, 35; 11, 5, 71;	1V,
245; v,	203
remarks byi, 32; ii,	$202_{-1}$
reports byi, 73; ii, 13,	129
— — — review ofiv,	v
-, Report of, as treasureri, 55	. 66
-; - on the result of the excur-	·
sion to Albany, Illinois, No-	
vember 7 and 8, 1873	104
- Resignation of as treasurer i	77
- Resolution by	79
	200 .
- Review of work by	250
Tributo to	200
Valuable denotions by i 912 9	07
-, valuable donations by, 213, 2	117;1
11, 00, 180; IV,	208
TIGNY, F. M. G. T., Reference to work	000
of, on Solpugidæ	288
TIJDSCHRIFT VOOR ENTOMOLOGIE,	
— — — — —iii,	304
TILIA americana, Occurrence ofi,	155
TILLINGHAST, B. F., Election of iv,	227
TILTON, J. C.,iv,	225
TIMANUS, FANNY, Valuable donation	
byii.	116
TIPHIA albilabrus, Occurrence ofi.	194.
	207
TryELA trigonella, — — iii	250
TODD. JAMES E. Acknowledgment	
to iv	66.0
ω	00 1

rage
TODD, JAMES E., cited on Solanum.iv, 69
TOELLNER, ADOLPH, Acknowledg-
monte to ii 202 · jii 125
Election of
, Election of
TOGAS terminatus, Occurrence of i, 207
TOLMIE, W. F., Election ofiii, 139
Toxicus nini Occurrence of i 189
10 m cos pini, occurrence of
TOMONOTUS <i>lenebrosus</i> , Notes on1, 253
Tomson, J. J., Memorial address
by
Toorn Warrist eited on mounds i 100
TOOLE, WILLIAM, CITED ON MOUNDS.1, 109
-, Resolution of thanks to
TOOLESBORO, Mounds at., i. 106: v. 37, 43
TOR FUL OTTO Election of ii 153
Tone Ent, Olio, Election of
TORNATINA canaei, Occurrence of v, 04
TORREY, JOHN, cited on Chorizanthe.iv, 45
ferns
grasses
-, Association of, with J. D. Put-
namiii, 232
- Election of i 17
instructor of L D Dutnam iii 900
Instructor of J. D. Futhamm, 200
-, Tributes to
TORREY, MOUNT, Naming of
- [Professor] - [M. D.] (Obituary
= [11016301] = [11.D.] (0010001)
notice of ); U. U. PARRY $\dots$ 1, 44
-, Record of obituary notice of ii, 70
- Reference to death of
work of jui 174
manuel E
TORTUGAS, Fauna ofv, 47
TORTUGAS, Fauna of
TORTUGAS, Fauna ofv, 47 TOTANUS flavipes, Occurrence ofv, 123 — melanoleucus. — —v, 123
TORTUGAS, Fauna ofv, 47 TOTANUS flavipes, Occurrence ofv, 123 — melanoleucus, — —v, 123 solitorius —v, 123
TORTUGAS, Fauna ofv, 47 TOTANUS flavipes, Occurrence ofv, 123 — melanoleucus, — —v, 123 — solitarius, — —v, 123
TORTUGAS, Fauna ofv, 47 TOTANUS flavipes, Occurrence ofv, 123 — melanoleucus, — —v, 123 — solitarius, — —v, 123 TOURTILLOTTE, HENRY, Election of .i, 25
TORTUGAS, Fauna ofv, 47 TOTANUS flavipes, Occurrence ofv, 123 — melanoleucus, — —v, 123 — solitarius, — —v, 123 TOURTILLOTTE, HENRY, Election of i, 25 — , Record of — —ii, 198
TORTUGAS, Fauna ofv, 47 TOTANUS flavipes, Occurrence ofv, 123 — melanoleucus, — —v, 123 — solitarius, — —v, 123 TOURTILLOTTE, HENRY, Election of .i, 25 —, Record of — —ii, 198 TOXONEURON exploredar. Occurrence
TORTUGAS, Fauna ofv, 47 TOTANUS flavipes, Occurrence ofv, 123 — melanoleucus, —v, 123 — solitarius, —v, 123 TOURTILLOTTE, HENRY, Election of .i, 25 —, Record of —ii, 198 TOXONEURON explorator, Occurrence of
TORTUGAS, Fauna ofv, 47 TOTANUS flavipes, Occurrence ofv, 123 — melanoleucus, —v, 123 — solitarius, —v, 123 TOURTILLOTTE, HENRY, Election of i, 25 —, Record of —ii, 198 TOXONEURON explorator, Occurrence ofi, 207
TORTUGAS, Fauna ofv, 47 TOTANUS flavipes, Occurrence ofv, 123 — melanoleucus, — —v, 123 — solitarius, — —v, 123 TOURTILLOTTE, HENRY, Election of .i, 25 —, Record of —ii, 198 TOXONEURON explorator, Occurrence ofi, 207 — seminigrum, —i, 207
TORTUGAS, Fauna ofv, 47 TOTANUS flavipes, Occurrence ofv, 123 — melanoleucus, —v, 123 — solitarius, —v, 123 TOURTILLOTTE, HENRY, Election of i, 25 —, Record of —ii, 198 TOXONEURON explorator, Occurrence ofi, 207 — seminigrum, —i, 207 TRACHYPACHYS inermis, —i, 178
TORTUGAS, Fauna ofv, 47 TOTANUS flavipes, Occurrence ofv, 123 — melanoleucus, —v, 123 — solitarius, —v, 123 TOURTILLOTTE, HENRY, Election of i, 25 —, Record of —ii, 198 TOXONEURON explorator, Occurrence ofi, 207 — seminigrum, —i, 207 TRACHYPACHYS inermis, —i, 178 TRACY S M. Election ofv, 229
ТОRTUGAS, Fauna of       v, 47         ТОТАNUS flavipes, Occurrence of       v, 123         — melanoleucus,       v, 123         — solitarius,       v, 123         TOURTILIOTTE, HENRY, Election of. i, 25         —, Record of       v, 123         TOXONEURON explorator, Occurrence of         of       i, 207         TRACHYPACHYS inermis,       v, 229         Pacend of pumpers, S. M., Election of.       v, 229
TORTUGAS, Fauna ofv, 47 TOTANUS flavipes, Occurrence ofv, 123 — melanoleucus, —v, 123 — solitarius, —v, 123 TOURTILLOTTE, HENRY, Election of i, 25 —, Record of —ii, 198 TOXONEURON explorator, Occurrence ofi, 207 — seminigrum, —i, 207 TRACHYPACHYS inermis, —i, 178 TRACY, S. M., Election ofv, 229 —, Record of remarks byv, 228
TORTUGAS, Fauna ofv, 47 TOTANUS flavipes, Occurrence ofv, 123 — melanoleucus, —v, 123 — solitarius, —v, 123 TOURTILLOTTE, HENRY, Election ofv, 123 TOURTILLOTTE, HENRY, Election ofv, 123 TOXONEURON explorator, Occurrence ofi, 207 — seminigrum, —i, 207 TRACHYPACHYS inermis, —i, 178 TRACY, S. M., Election ofv, 229 —, Record of remarks byv, 228 TRADESCANTIA virginica, Occurrence
TORTUGAS, Fauna ofv, 47 TOTANUS flavipes, Occurrence ofv, 123 — melanoleucus, —v, 123 TOURTILLOTTE, HENRY, Election of i, 25 —, Record of —ii, 198 TOXONEURON explorator, Occurrence ofi, 207 TRACHYPACHYS inermis, —i, 178 TRACY, S. M., Election ofv, 229 —, Record of remarks byv, 228 TRADESCANTIA virginica, Occurrence ofi, 164
TORTUGAS, Fauna ofv, 47 TOTANUS flavipes, Occurrence ofv, 123 — melanoleucus, — —v, 123 — solitarius, — —v, 123 TOURTILLOTTE, HENRY, Election of i, 25 —, Record of — —ii, 198 TOXONEURON explorator, Occurrence ofi, 207 — seminigrum, —i, 207 TRACHYPACHYS inermis, — —i, 178 TRACY, S. M., Election ofv, 229 —, Record of remarks byv, 228 TRADESCANTIA virginica, Occurrence ofi, 164 TPAGIDION fulzinemis —i 207
ТОRTUGAS, Fauna of       v, 47         ТОТАNUS flavipes, Occurrence of       v, 123         — melanoleucus,       v, 123         — solitarius,       v, 123         TOURTILIOTTE, HENRY, Election of. i, 25         —, Record of       v, 123         TOXONEURON explorator, Occurrence         of       i, 207         TRACHYPACHYS inermis,       v, 229         ¬, Record of remarks by       v, 228         TRADESCANTIA virginica, Occurrence       o, 164         TRADESCANTIA virginica, Noteo con       i, 203         TRAGIDION fullvipennis,       i, 203
ТОRTUGAS, Fauna of       v, 47         ТОТАNUS flavipes, Occurrence of       v, 123         — melanoleucus,       v, 123         — solitarius,       v, 123         TOURTILLOTTE, HENRY, Election of i, 25         –, Record of       v, 123         TOXONEURON explorator, Occurrence         of       i, 207         rachingrum,       i, 207         TRACHYPACHYS inermis,       i, 207         RRACY, S. M., Election of       v, 229         –, Record of remarks by       v, 228         TRADESCANTIA virginica, Occurrence       of         of       i, 164         TRAGIDION fulvipennis,       i, 203         TRAGOCEPHALA pacifica, Notes on       i, 252
TORTUGAS, Fauna ofv, 47 TORTUGAS, Fauna ofv, 47 TOTANUS flavipes, Occurrence ofv, 123 - melanoleucus, —v, 123 TOURTILLOTTE, HENRY, Election of i, 25 -, Record of —i, 198 TOXONEURON explorator, Occurrence ofi, 207 - seminigrum, —i, 207 TRACHYPACHYS inermis, —i, 178 TRACY, S. M., Election ofv, 229 -, Record of remarks byv, 228 TRADESCANTIA virginica, Occurrence ofi, 164 TRAGIDION fulvipennis, —i, 203 TRAGOCEPHALA pacifica, Notes on, 253
TORTUGAS, Fauna ofv, 47 TORTUGAS, Fauna ofv, 47 TOTANUS flavipes, Occurrence ofv, 123 — melanoleucus, —v, 123 TOURTILLOTTE, HENRY, Election of i, 25 —, Record of —i, 198 TOXONEURON explorator, Occurrence ofi, 207 TRACHYPACHYS inermis, —i, 207 TRACHYPACHYS inermis, —i, 178 TRACY, S. M., Election ofv, 229 —, Record of remarks byv, 228 TRADESCANTIA virginica, Occurrence ofi, 164 TRAGIDION fulvipennis, —i, 203 TRAGOCEPHALA pacifica, Notes oni, 252 — viridifasciata, —i, 253 TRALA cincula. Occurrence oi, 1025
TORTUGAS, Fauna ofv, 47 TOTANUS flavipes, Occurrence ofv, 123 — melanoleucus, — —v, 123 — solitarius, — —v, 123 TOURTILLOTTE, HENRY, Election of i, 25 —, Record of — —ii, 198 TOXONEURON explorator, Occurrence ofi, 207 TRACHYPACHYS inermis, — —i, 207 TRACHYPACHYS inermis, — —i, 207 TRACHYPACHYS inermis, —i, 207 TRACHYPACHYS inermis, —i, 207 TRACHYPACHYS inermis, —i, 207 TRACHYPACHYS inermis, —i, 203 TRACHYPACHYS inermis, —i, 178 TRACY, S. M., Election ofv, 229 —, Record of remarks byv, 228 TRADESCANTLA virginica, Occurrence ofi, 164 TRAGIDION fulvipennis, —i, 203 TRAGOCEPHALA pacifica, Notes oni, 252 — viridifasciata, —i, 253 TRALIA cingulata, Occurrence ofii, 251 — foridang —
ТОRTUGAS, Fauna of       v, 47         ТОТАNUS flavipes, Occurrence of       v, 123         — melanoleucus,       v, 123         — solitarius,       v, 123         TOURTILIOTTE, HENRY, Election of. i, 25       v, Record of         -, Record of       -,, ii         TOXONEURON explorator, Occurrence       of         of      , iz         TRACHYPACHYS inermis,       -, i         P, Record of remarks by       v, 229         -, Record of remarks by       v, 229         -, Record of remarks by       v, 228         TRAPESCANTIA virginica, Occurrence       of         of      , 164         TRAGOCEPHALA pacifica, Notes on      , 252         - wiridifasciata,      , 251         TRALA cimgulata, Occurrence of      , 252         - viridifasciata,      , 252         - viridifasciata,      , 251         - foridana,      , 1251
TORTUGAS, Fauna of       v, 47         TOTANUS flavipes, Occurrence of       v, 123         - melanoleucus,       v, 123         - solitarius,       v, 123         Solitarius,       v, 123         Fourrence       v, 123         - melanoleucus,       v, 123         Solitarius,       v, 123         TourrentLotre, HENRY, Election of, 1, 25       v, 123         -, Record of       v, 123         Toxoneuron explorator, Occurrence       of         -, seminigrum,       v, 207         TRACHYPACHYS inermis,       v, 229         -, Record of remarks by       v, 228         TRADESCANTIA virginica, Occurrence       of         of       i, 164         TRAGOCEPHALA pacifica, Notes on       i, 252         - viridifasciata,       i, 253         TRALA cingulata, Occurrence of       ii, 251         - floridana,       ii, 251         - (Alesia?) miniscula, Description of       iii, 251
TORTUGAS, Fauna ofv, 47 TOTANUS flavipes, Occurrence ofv, 123 — melanoleucus, —v, 123 — solitarius, —v, 123 TOURTILLOTTE, HENRY, Election of i, 25 —, Record of —ii, 198 TOXONEURON explorator, Occurrence ofi, 207 — seminigrum, —i, 207 TRACHYPACHYS inermis, —i, 207 TRACHYPACHYS inermis, —i, 207 TRACHYPACHYS inermis, —i, 178 TRACT, S. M., Election ofv, 229 —, Record of remarks byv, 228 TRADESCANTIA virginica, Occurrence ofi, 164 TRAGIDION fulvipennis, —i, 203 TRAGOCEPHALA pacifica, Notes on .i, 252 — viridifasciata, —i, 253 TRALIA cingulata, Occurrence ofii, 251 — floridana, —ii, 251 — (Alesia?) miniscula, Description of speciesv, 69
TORTUGAS, Fauna ofv, 47 TOTANUS flavipes, Occurrence ofv, 123 — melanoleucus, —v, 123 TOURTILLOTTE, HENRY, Election of .i, 25 —, Record of —ii, 198 TOXONEURON explorator, Occurrence ofi, 207 TRACHYPACHYS inermis, —i, 207 TRACHYPACHYS inermis, —i, 178 TRACY, S. M., Election ofv, 229 —, Record of remarks byv, 228 TRADESCANTIA virginica, Occurrence ofi, 164 TRAGOCEPHALA pacifica, Notes on .i, 252 — viridifasciata, —i, 253 TRALA cingulata, Occurrence ofi, 251 — floridana, —ii, 251 — (Alesia?) miniscula, Description of speciesv, 69 — pusilla, Occurrence ofii, 251
TORTUGAS, Fauna ofv, 47 TOTANUS flavipes, Occurrence ofv, 123 — melanoleucus, — —v, 123 — solitarius, — —v, 123 TOURTILLOTTE, HENRY, Election of i, 25 —, Record of — —ii, 198 TOXONEURON explorator, Occurrence ofi, 207 — seminigrum, — —i, 207 TRACHYPACHYS inermis, — —i, 207 TRACHYPACHYS inermis, — —i, 207 TRACHYPACHYS inermis, —i, 207 TRACHYPACHYS inermis, —i, 203 TRACHYPACHYS inermis, —i, 203 TRACHYPACHYS inermis, —i, 203 TRAGOCEPHALA pacifica, Notes oni, 252 — viridifasciata, —i, 253 TRALA cingulata, Occurrence ofii, 251 — (Alesia ?) miniscula, Description of speciesv, 69 — pusilla, Occurrence ofii, 251 TRALAPER Report ofii, 251 TRALAPER Report ofii 556 — Sential Cocurrence ofii, 251 TRALAPER Report ofii 556 —
TORTUGAS, Fauna ofv, 47 TORTUGAS, Fauna ofv, 47 TOTANUS flavipes, Occurrence ofv, 123 - melanoleucus, —v, 123 TOURTILLOTTE, HENRY, Election of i, 25 -, Record of —ii, 198 TOXONEURON explorator, Occurrence ofi, 207 - seminigrum, —i, 207 TRACHYPACHYS inermis, —i, 207 TRACHYPACHYS inermi
ТОRTUGAS, Fauna of       v, 47         ТОТАNUS flavipes, Occurrence of       v, 123         — melanoleucus,       v, 123         – solitarius,       v, 123         TOURTILLOTTE, HENRY, Election of, 1, 25         –, Record of       ii, 198         TOXONEURON explorator, Occurrence         of       ii, 207         RACHYPACHYS inermis,       ii, 207         TRACHYPACHYS inermis,       v, 229         –, Record of remarks by       v, 229         –, Record of remarks by       v, 228         TRADESCANTIA virginica, Occurrence       of         of       ii, 164         TRAGEDION fulvipennis,       ii, 203         TRAGOCEPHALA pacifica, Notes on       ii, 252         - viridifasciata,       ii, 253         TRALL cingulata, Occurrence of       ii, 251         - floridana,       ii, 251         – (Alesia ?) miniscula, Description of       species         species, Report of       ii, 255, 66, 83;         TRASUBER, Report of       ii, 55, 66, 83;         ii, 47, 211, 212; iii, 8, 97, 149;
ТОRTUGAS, Fauna of       v, 47         ТОТАNUS flavipes, Occurrence of       v, 123         — melanoleucus,       v, 123         — solitarius,       v, 123         Solitarius,       v, 123         TOURTILLOTTE, HENRY, Election of i, 25         -, Record of       v, 123         Toxoneuron explorator, Occurrence       of         of       v, 123         Toxoneuron explorator, Occurrence       of         of       v, 207         Rachypachys inermis,       v, 178         TRACHYPACHYS inermis,       v, 229         -, Record of remarks by       v, 228         TRADESCANTIA virginica, Occurrence       of         of       i, 164         TRAGIDEN fulvipennis,       i, 203         TRAGOCEPHALA pacifica, Notes on       i, 252         - viridifasciata,       i, 253         TRALIA cingulata, Occurrence of       ii, 251         - (Alesia?) miniscula, Description of       species         species       v, 69         - pusilla, Occurrence of       ii, 251         TRASURER, Report of       ii, 256         TRASURER, Report of       ii, 256         TRASURER, Report of       iii, 897, 149         iiv, 214, 231; v, 196,
ТОRTUGAS, Fauna of       v, 47         ТОТАNUS flavipes, Occurrence of       v, 123         — melanoleucus,       v, 123         — solitarius,       v, 123         TOURTILIOTTE, HENRY, Election of. i, 25         —, Record of       ii 198         TOXONEURON explorator, Occurrence         of       ii 198         TOXONEURON explorator, Occurrence         of       ii 207         RACHYPACHYS inermis,       ii 207         ¬, Record of remarks by       v, 229         ¬, Record of remarks by       v, 229         ¬, Record of remarks by       v, 229         ¬, Record of remarks by       v, 228         TRAGEDENTIA virginica, Occurrence       o         of       iii 164         TRAGOEPHALA pacifica, Notes on       i, 251         ¬floridana,       iii 251         ¬floridana,       iii 251         ¬floridana,       v, 0         = pusilla, Occurrence of       iii 251         TRASURER, Report of       iii 251         TRASURER, Report of       iii 251         TRASURER, Report of       iii 253         TRALK of up of 209, 233, 265       v, 00r of 244, 231; v, 196, 209, 233, 265
ТОRTUGAS, Fauna of       v, 47         ТОТАNUS flavipes, Occurrence of       v, 123         — melanoleucus,       v, 123         — solitarius,       v, 123         — solitarius,       v, 123         — solitarius,       v, 123         — melanoleucus,       v, 123         — solitarius,       v, 123         — solitarius,       v, 123         — necord of       v, 123         Toxoneuron explorator, Occurrence       of         of       v, 207         Rachypacherys inermis,       v, 207         ¬ Record of remarks by       v, 229         ¬, Record of remarks by       v, 228         TRADESCANTIA virginica, Occurrence       of         of       viridifasciata,         —       i, 203         TRAGOCEPHALA pacifica, Notes on       i, 252         — viridifasciata,       i, 251         — floridana,       viridifasciata,         —       (Alesia ?) miniscula, Description of         species       viridifasciata,         —       (Alesia ?) miniscula, Description of         species       viridifasciata,         —       (Alesia ?) miniscula, Description of         species       viridifasciata,
ТОRTUGAS, Fauna of       v, 47         ТОТАNUS flavipes, Occurrence of       v, 123         — melanoleucus,       v, 123         — solitarius,       v, 123         – solitarius,       v, 123         TOURTILOTTE, HENRY, Election of i, 25         –, Record of       ii, 198         TOXONEURON explorator, Occurrence       of         of       ii, 207         RACHYPACHYS inermis,       i, 207         TRACHYPACHYS inermis,       v, 229         -, Record of remarks by       v, 229         -, Record of remarks by       v, 228         TRADESCANTA virginica, Occurrence       of         of       i, 164         TRAGIDION fulvipennis,       i, 203         TRAGOCEPHALA pacifica, Notes on       i, 252         - viridifasciata,       i, 253         TRALIA cingulata, Occurrence of       ii, 251         - floridana,       -       ii, 251         - (Alesia?) miniscula, Description of       species       v, 69         - pusilla, Occurrence of       ii, 251       ii, 271, 212; iii, 8, 97, 149; iiv, 214, 231; v, 196, 209, 233, 265         -, Work of       iiv, 214, 231; v, 196, 209, 233, 265       -, Work of       iiv, 220
ТОRTUGAS, Fauna of       v, 47         ТОТАNUS flavipes, Occurrence of       v, 123         — melanoleucus,       v, 123         – solitarius,       v, 123         TOURTILLOTTE, HENRY, Election of, 1, 25       v, Record of         – , Record of       iii 198         TOXONEURON explorator, Occurrence       of         of

I	Page
TRELEASE, WILLIAM, Tribute to J. D.	
Putnam byiii,	248
TREMEX columba. Occurrence ofi.	206
TRIBRACHYS caudalis. — —i.	179
Tproutus adinis	180
Thiomos upinto,	100
TRICHODES ornatas, — —,	150
TRIFOLIUM pratense, — —	190
$-$ reflexum, $  \dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$	259
- repens, $ -$ i,	156
TRIFORIS decoratus, — —	61
— intermedius. — —v.	-61
- nigrocinclus v	61
- ornatue	61
tumia thousa	61
- turris-momile, $ -$	01
- variegatus, $ -$ v,	01
TRIGLOCHIN maritimum, — — IV,	27
TRIGODERMA ornata, — — , i,	170
TRILLIUM erectum,ii.	126
- nivale. Blossoming of ii.	129
- recurratum Occurrence of i	161
Vernal appearance of ii	125
Thrupy Por up Election of	100
TRIMEN, ROLAND, Election of	00
- quoted on Solpugidæ	234
TRIMEROTROPIS fontana, Founding of	
speciesi,	255
TRIMYTIS pruinosa, Occurrence of, i,	181
TRINGA fuscicollis. — —	122
- maculata v	192
- minutilla	100
Through an and folium	150
IRIOSTEUM angusujottant,	108
- perfoliation, $-$	198
TRIPPE, T. M., cited on warblersv,	154
TRIRHABDA attenuata, Occurrence of. i,	,191
- canadensis, $ -$ i, 200,	204
- convergens,i.	181
TRITON chlorostomus. — —	50
- erimens	50
famorala	51
- Jemorate,	51
-iameilosus,v,	- 50
- <i>lanceolatus</i> , $ -$	50
- pilearis, $-$	50
- tritonis, $ -$ v,	-50
-tuberosus,	-50
- veliei, Founding of species ii.	235
TRITONIDEA ringens. Occurrence of. ii.	234
- tincta iii	250
Tervis pediculus ii	920
initia pouroutata	- 400
- quadripunctude	400
TROCHILIUM uputyforme,	129
TROCHILUS colubris, — —	134
TROCHUS americana, — —ii,	241
- brevispina, ii,	241
- euglyptus; ii.	249
- fasciatus v	63
_ indusii	62
nica	9.11
tunnamois	2±1
-iumpaensis,11, 241; v	, 03
<b>TROGLODYTES</b> <i>&amp;don</i> ,	157

inouloping manate, occurrence
ofv, 157
TROOST, GERARD, Influence of, as ed-
ucator
TROPES hung. Occurrence of i. 177
TROPIDOLOPHUS formosus Notes on i 259
TROPHOLOFICS JOI mosas, Notes on 1, 255
TROPISTERNUS glaber, Occurrence
of1, 170, 199, 202
$-$ lateralis, $  \dots$ $1, 170$
— limbalis, — —
TROWBRIDGE, JOHN P., Report by,
quotediv, 294
TROX <i>xaualis</i> . Occurrence of i. 171
-alternans 190
- morene - i 180
- munetatus i 180
The manual and the manual states in 150
$1 \text{ ROATMON } caspitaliam, \dots 1, 109$
TROYON, F., cited on bronze age. 1, 123
TRUAX, CHARLES H., Election of, 127
-, Record of presentation by ii, 184
TRUE COLLECTION, Donation of iv, 213
TRUE, D. S., Collections by . iii, 102; iv, 216
- Election of, as trustee
- Obituary resolution on. i 49
- Record of $ -$ ii 70
Valuable donation by
Tour Invite E Appointment of
TRUE, JENNIE F., Appointment of,
on standing committee
- [Mrs D. S.], Election of ii, 167
-, valuable donations byii, 146; iii,
19, 31, 61
TRUNCATELLA bilibiata, Occurrence
TRUNCATELLA <i>bilibiata</i> , Occurrence of ii, 252; v, 62
19, 31, 61           TRUNCATELLA         bilibiata, Occurrence           of.
19, 31, 61         TRUNCATELLA bilibiata, Occurrence         ofii, 252; v, 62         - caribxensis,ii, 252; v, 62         - pulchella,ii, 252; v, 62
19, 31, 61         TRUNCATELLA bilibiata, Occurrence         ofii, 252; v, 62         - caribxensis,ii, 252; v, 62         - pulchella,ii, 252; v, 62         - subcylindrica,ii, 252; v, 62
19, 31, 61         TRUNCATELLA bilibiata, Occurrence         of
19, 31, 61         TRUNCATELLA bilibiata, Occurrence         ofii, 252; v, 62         – caribxensis, —ii, 252; v, 62         – pulchella, —ii, 252; v, 62         – subcylindrica, —ii, 252; v, 62         TRUSTEES, Approval of by-laws by.iii, 94         – Decision of on admission fee, iii.
19, 31, 61         TRUNCATELLA bilibiata, Occurrence         ofii, 252; v, 62         - caribxensis,ii, 252; v, 62         - pulchella,ii, 252; v, 62         - subcylindrica,ii, 252; v, 62         TRUSTES, Approval of by-laws by.iii, 94         -, Decision of, on admission fee.iii, 88         TEVON GEODER W. JUNIOR Acc
19, 31, 61 TRUNCATELLA bilibiata, Occurrence ofii, 252; v, 62 — caribxensis, —ii, 252; v, 62 — pulchella, —ii, 252; v, 62 — subcylindrica, —ii, 252; v, 62 TRUSTEES, Approval of by-laws by.iii, 94 —, Decision of, on admission fee. iii, 88 TRYON, GEORGE W., JUNIOR, Ac- knowledgements to ii 932 249 920
19, 31, 61 TRUNCATELLA bilibiata, Occurrence ofii, 252; v, 62 – caribxensis, —ii, 252; v, 62 – pulchella, —ii, 252; v, 62 – subcylindrica, —ii, 252; v, 62 TRUSTEES, Approval of by-laws by.iii, 94 –, Decision of, on admission fee. iii, 88 TRYON, GEORGE W., JUNIOR, Ac- knowledgments toii, 232, 249, 250 Aunoungement of death of w 274
19, 31, 61 TRUNCATELLA bilibiata, Occurrence ofii, 252; v, 62 — caribæensis, —ii, 252; v, 62 — pulchella, —ii, 252; v, 62 — subcylindrica, —ii, 252; v, 62 TRUSTEES, Approval of by-laws by.iii, 94 —, Decision of, on admission fee.iii, 88 TRYON, GEORGE W., JUNIOR, Ac- knowledgments toii, 232, 249, 250 —, Announcement of death of v, 274 oitod on mediuales 46, 15, 56, 714
19, 31, 61 TRUNCATELLA bilibiata, Occurrence ofii, 252; v, 62 — caribxensis, —ii, 252; v, 62 — pulchella, —ii, 252; v, 62 — subcylindrica, —ii, 252; v, 62 TRUSTES, Approval of by-laws by.iii, 94 —, Decision of, on admission fee. iii, 88 TRYON, GEORGE W., JUNIOR, Ac- knowledgments toii, 232, 249, 250 —, Announcement of death ofv, 274 — cited on mollusksv, 51, 52, 56, 71* Collection by
19, 31, 61         TRUNCATELLA bilibiata, Occurrence         of
19, 31, 61         TRUNCATELLA bilibiata, Occurrence         of
19, 31, 61 TRUNCATELLA bilibiata, Occurrence ofii, 252; v, 62 — caribæensis, —ii, 252; v, 62 — pulchella, —ii, 252; v, 62 — subcylindrica, —ii, 252; v, 62 TRUSTEES, Approval of by-laws by.iii, 94 —, Decision of, on admission fee.iii, 88 TRYON, GEORGE W., JUNIOR, Ac- knowledgments toii, 232, 249, 250 —, Announcement of death ofv, 274 — cited on mollusksv, 51, 52, 56, 71* —, Collection by
19, 31, 61         TRUNCATELLA bilibiata, Occurrence         of
19, 31, 61         TRUNCATELLA bilibiata, Occurrence         of
19, 31, 61         TRUNCATELLA bilibiata, Occurrence         ofii, 252; v, 62         - caribxensis, —ii, 252; v, 62         - pulchella, —ii, 252; v, 62         - subcylindrica, —ii, 252; v, 62         - subcylindrica, —ii, 252; v, 62         - puchella, — other in the subcylindrica,ii, 252; v, 62         - puchella, —ii, 252; v, 62         - puchella,ii, 252; v, 62         - puchella,ii, 252; v, 62         - puchella,
19, 31, 61         TRUNCATELLA bilibiata, Occurrence         ofii, 252; v, 62         - caribxensis, —ii, 252; v, 62         - pulchella, —ii, 252; v, 62         - subcylindrica, —ii, 252; v, 62         - subcylindrica, —ii, 252; v, 62         - rustress, Approval of by-laws by.iii, 94         -, Decision of, on admission fee.iii, 88         TRYON, GEORGE W., JUNIOR, Acknowledgments toii, 232, 249, 250         -, Announcement of death ofv, 274         - cited on mollusksv, 51, 52, 56, 71*         -, Collection byiii, 23         -, Determinations byii, 234, 237, 239         -, Election ofiii, 251         -, Reference to work ofii, 128         -, Valuable donation byiii, 60         TRYPANOSTOMA subulare, Occurrence
19, 31, 61         TRUNCATELLA bilibiata, Occurrence         ofii, 252; v, 62         — caribxensis, —ii, 252; v, 62         — pulchella, —ii, 252; v, 62         — subcylindrica, —ii, 252; v, 62         — subcylindrica, —ii, 252; v, 62         — rustress, Approval of by-laws by.iii, 94         —, Decision of, on admission fee. iii, 88         TRYON, GEORGE W., JUNIOR, Ac-         knowledgments toii, 232, 249, 250         —, Announcement of death of v, 274         — cited on mollusks v, 51, 52, 56, 71*         —, Collection byiii, 2         —, Determinations byii, 234, 237, 239         —, Election ofiii, 22         —, Beference to work ofii, 128         — quoted on <i>Cancellaria</i> ii, 122         —, Valuable donation byiii, 60         TRYPANOSTOMA subulare, Occurrence         of
19, 31, 61         TRUNCATELLA bilibiata, Occurrence         of
19, 31, 61         TRUNCATELLA bilibiata, Occurrence         ofii, 252; v, 62         — caribxensis, — —ii, 252; v, 62         — pulchella, — —ii, 252; v, 62         — subcylindrica, — —ii, 252; v, 62         — subcylindrica, — —ii, 252; v, 62         — subcylindrica, — —ii, 252; v, 62         — rustress, Approval of by-laws by.iii, 94         —, Decision of, on admission fee.iii, 88         TRYON, GEORGE W., JUNIOR, Acknowledgments toii, 232, 249, 250         —, Announcement of death ofv, 274         — cited on mollusksv, 51, 52, 56, 71*         —, Oellection byiii, 23         —, Determinations byii, 234, 237, 239         —, Election ofii, 128         — quoted on Cancellariaii, 251         —, Valuable donation byiii, 60         ТКҮРАNOSTOMA subulare, Occurrence         of
19, 31, 61         TRUNCATELLA bilibiata, Occurrence         ofii, 252; v, 62         — caribæensis, — —ii, 252; v, 62         — pulchella, — —ii, 252; v, 62         — subcylindrica, — —ii, 252; v, 62         — subcylindrica, — —ii, 252; v, 62         — subcylindrica, — —ii, 252; v, 62         — rustress, Approval of by-laws by.iii, 94         —, Decision of, on admission fee.iii, 88         TRYON, GEORGE W., JUNIOR, Acknowledgments toii, 232, 249, 250         —, Announcement of death ofv, 274         — cited on mollusksv, 51, 52, 56, 71*         —, Collection byiii, 23         —, Determinations byii, 234, 237, 239         —, Election ofiii, 251         —, Reference to work ofii, 128         — quoted on Cancellariaii, 251         —, Valuable donation byiii, 60         ТКУРНОХТОМТИВ frigidum, —i, 206         ТКУРРОХЦИМ frigidum, —i, 194, 207         TLE_RIVEE, Aborginal painting
19, 31, 61         TRUNCATELLA bilibiata, Occurrence         of
19, 31, 61         TRUNCATELLA bilibiata, Occurrence         ofii, 252; v, 62         – caribxensis, — —ii, 252; v, 62         – pulchella, — —ii, 252; v, 62         – subcylindrica, — —ii, 252; v, 62         – ruster and the state of the state
19, 31, 61         TRUNCATELLA bilibiata, Occurrence         ofii, 252; v, 62         - caribxensis, —ii, 252; v, 62         - pulchella, —ii, 252; v, 62         - subcylindrica, —ii, 252; v, 62         TRUSTERS, Approval of by-laws by iii, 94         -, Decision of, on admission fee.iii, 88         TRYON, GEORGE W., JUNIOR, Acknowledgments toii, 232, 249, 250         -, Announcement of death ofv, 274         - cited on mollusksv, 51, 52, 56, 71*         -, Oclection byiii, 23         -, Determinations byii, 234, 237, 239         -, Election ofii, 128         -, quoted on Cancellariaii, 251         -, Valuable donation byiii, 60         TRYPHON communis, —i, 206         TRYPHOXYLUM frigidum, —i, 104, 207         TLEL RIVER, Aboriginal paintings fromiv, 113         TCLE RIVELA muricatum, Occurrence of
19, 31, 61         TRUNCATELLA bilibiata, Occurrence ofii, 252; v, 62         — caribæensis, —ii, 252; v, 62         — pulchella, —ii, 252; v, 62         — subcylindrica, —ii, 252; v, 62         — rustress, Approval of by-laws by.iii, 94         —, Decision of, on admission fee.iii, 88         TRYON, GEORGE W., JUNIOR, Acknowledgments toii, 232, 249, 250         —, Announcement of death ofv, 274         — cited on mollusksv, 51, 52, 56, 71*         —, Collection byiii, 23         —, Determinations byii, 234, 237, 239         —, Election ofiii, 251         —, Reference to work ofii, 128         — quoted on Cancellariaii, 251         —, Valuable donation byiii, 60         ТКУРАХОБТОМА subulare, Occurrence         of
19, 31, 61         TRUNCATELLA bilibiata, Occurrence         ofii, 252; v, 62         — caribxensis, — —ii, 252; v, 62         — pulchella, — —ii, 252; v, 62         — subcylindrica, — —ii, 252; v, 62         TRUSTERS, Approval of by-laws by.ii, 94         —, Decision of, on admission fee. iii, 88         TRYON, GEORGE W., JUNIOR, Ackonder Mannen, Acchowledgments toii, 232, 249, 250         —, Announcement of death of v, 274         — cited on mollusks v, 51, 52, 56, 71*         —, Collection by
19, 31, 61         TRUNCATELLA bilibiata, Occurrence         ofii, 252; v, 62         — caribxensis, — —ii, 252; v, 62         — pulchella, — —ii, 252; v, 62         — subcylindrica, — —ii, 252; v, 62         — RUSTEES, Approval of by-laws by.iii, 94         —, Decision of, on admission fee. iii, 88         TRYON, GEORGE W., JUNIOR, Ackow         knowledgments toii, 232, 249, 250         —, Announcement of death of v, 274         — cited on mollusks v, 51, 52, 56, 71*         —, Collection by

Page

I	Page	1
TURBO tuber, Occurrence ofii,	252	
TURBONILLA areolata, — —v,	58	
- gracilis, $ -$ v,	• 58	
- interrupta, $ -$ v,	58	
TURDUS $alicix,\dots$ , v,	160	ł
— aonalaschkæ pallasii, — —v,	160	
- fuscescens, $ -$ v,	160	
- mustelinus, $ -$ v,	160	1
- ustulatus swainsoni,v,	160	í
TURNER, W. W., sponsor for Squier	000	i
and Davis	289	1
TURQUOISE from New Mexico	115	
TURTON, WILLIAM, Reference to work	004	
of, on Solpugidæ	284	
TWITCHELL, IDA, Acknowledgment	0.0	1
to	- 66	1
TWOMEY, D. H., Election of 11,	ð	
TYLER, U. E., Reference to work	0	
	. Z	Í
TYMPANUC[H]US americanus, Occur-	195	II.
Tunnary Tour aited on heat	120	1
Type, latifolia Occurronce of	162	1
Typhocepus sp	180	1
TYPANNUS verticalie	131	1
TIRANNUS certicules,	104	1

UHLE, MAX, Defense of Academy	
byv,	231
elephant pipes byv,	237
-, Letter from, on pipes and tab-	
letsiv,	314
-, Record of communications	
fromv, 203,	263
UHLER, PHILIP R., Election of ii,	129
ULKE, HENRY, Acknowledgments	
toi. 169, 178.	193
—. Election ofii.	25
Letter from	117
- Memorial	219
- Reference to work of	123
ULMUS americana, Blossoming of, . ii.	9
Occurrence of	162
-fulra $-$	162
Vernal appearance ofii	134
- racemosa. Occurrence of iv	27
UNDERWOOD L M cited on ferns iv	65
UNIO Occurrence of in kitchen-	00
middens ii	157
- rsonus Occurrence of	165
- abeneus V	67*
- alatus i	165
- anodontoides	165
_ aquilue	67%
dependinguei	165
- high light and	100
- dissentantas,	00"

•

I	age
UNIO blandingianus, Occurrence of.v.	67*
- buckleyi,	67*
- buddianus	67*
-capax,i.	165
-concavus,	67*
- cooperianus	165
- cornutus	165
- crassidens	165
- cunninghami,v.	67*
- dorfeuillianus	165
-ebenus,	165
- elegans	165
- ellipsis	165
- floridensis	67*
- fuscatus. $ -$	67*
- <i>aibbosus</i> i.	165
- gracilis	165
- arandiferus	143
- hebes v	67*
- higginsii ii	143
-iewetti — — v	67*
- Invissimus	165
— lenidus — — v	67*
- ligamentinus i	165
- Inteolus i	165
- metimernis i	165
- modioliformis v	68*
- monodontus i	165
- multiplicatus i	165
- multiplicano, i	165
- marinue	67*
- obesus v	67*
- occidence i	165
- ocuulaeensis v	67*
- orbiculatus i	165
- parents $-$ 1	165
- parties, $-$ ,	67*
- plicatus i	165
- mustulatus i	165
- mustulosus i	165
- nuramidatus i	165
- rectus i	165
- Use of in primitive currency i	i 45
- rostriformis Occurrence of y	67*
- rubiginosus i	165
- securis i	165
	165
- spatulatus i	165
$\rightarrow$ such s $\rightarrow$ v	67*
	165
- triangularis i	165
- trigonus - i	165
- tuberculatus	165
- unulatus [lumulatus?] Founding	100
of species	168
- verrucosus Occurrence of i	165
- vesicularis	67*
- ziazaa	165
~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~	100

٨

Page
UNIT of measure used by mound-
buildersii. 85
UNTRICULARIA intermedia Occurrence
of jy 97
United Harpenness Reprinted De
UPPER HELDERBERG FORMATION, De-
scription of
— —, Occurrence ofi, v; ii, 209, 261
UPSON, J. B., Collection by v, 53, 55, 65
URANIDEA richardsoni, Öccurrence
of v 79
Uppy mon imber
URINATOR UNDER,
UROCERUS abdominalis, Indian name
for
— —, Occurrence ofi, 188, 206
— cyaneus. — —
- <i>flavicornis</i> i 206
UPOSALDINY cinereus ii 234:
$0 \text{ ROSALFIAL CHUCCUS} = 1 \dots 11, 201, 17, 17, 17, 17, 17, 17, 17, 17, 17, 1$
V, 47, 50
$-$ floridanus, $  \dots$ $n, 234$
$- tampaensis, \dots 11, 234; v, 50$
URTICA gracilis, Use of, in primitive
weaving
UTAH, Botany of i. 145 : iv. 53, 63, 69
- Cieada from iii 68
Colooptoro
-, Coleoptera $-$
-, Entomology of
—, Hieroglyphics in
—, Horned toads fromii, 23
—. Hymenoptera —i. 206
- Mound in
- New mollusks from V 4
Obsidion implements in jui 96
-, Obsidiant implements m
-, Orthoptera from, 249
UTETHESIA bella, Occurrence of11, 191
UTRICULARIA biflora, $  \dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$
UTRICULUS canaliculatus, — —V, 64
UVULABIA grandiflora, — —
- Vernal appearance of ii 164
i 259
- sessingona, occurrence or
VACA, CABEZA DE, cited on copper
implements i 127
VACCARIA and agris Occurrence of i 155
V. contra taigaris, occurrence of, 100
v ACCINIUM vacuuans, — —1, 100

VALENTIN, MICHAEL BERNHARD, Reference to work of, on Solpugidae .....iii, 279 VALGUS squamiger, Occurrence of. .i, 171 VALLONIA pulchella, — — ......ii, 131 VALVATA tricarinata, — — .i, 166; ii, 133 - utahensis, Founding of species...v, VAN DER HOEVEN, J., Reference to work of, on Solpugidæ. . iii, 296, 298 VANDOREN, NATHANIEL G., Reference to work of, on index....v,

VASEY, GEORGE, cited on grasses.iv, 71
Schedonnardus
Discovery of plant by
VASUM muricatum, Occurrence of. v. 46, 51
VAULT, Morphologic definition of.iv, 78
VEATCH, —, Collection by
VEGA, GARCILASSO DE LA, cited on
copper implementsi, 127
VELIE, J. W., Collections by . ii, 238, 249-
251; v, 69
-, Election of
-, Dedication of species to
-, Reference to work of 11, 280; 11, 507
-, valuable donation by
of v 66*
VENUS begin $ x 64^*$
- cancellata, $-$
- flexuosa, ii. 250: v. 64*
- granulata,
$-$ interpurpurea, $  \dots$ v, 64*
— listeri, — —v, 64*
- mercenaria, Use of, in primitive
currencyii, 41
- mortoni, Occurrence ofv, 46, 64*
-paphia,
-pygmaa,
VERATRUM $woodn,$
VERBASCOM inapsus, $         -$
- bracteosa i 160
-hastata 160
-stricta, i. 160
— <i>urticifolia</i> . — —
VERMETUS annulatus, — —v, 57
— conicus, — —
$-$ decussatus, $  \ldots$ $v$ , 57
- lumbricalis, $-$ v, 57
- nebulosus, $-$
- nigricans, $-$ v, 57, 68*
- radiculus, $-$
-relifera,
VERMILLION; W. D., Election of
VERNONT, Donations non. 11, 05, 11, 22, 56
of i 158
VERONICA americana. — — $ii$ 126
- arvensis, i, 160 : iv. 66
-peregrina,i, 160

VANESSA antiopa, Occurrence of...i, 175,

VARGAS, MACHUCA B. DE, cited on Mexican ochre.....iii, 118 — — pueblos.....iii, 111

185, 196; ii, 129, 191, 252

Page

iv
## INDEX TO PROCEEDINGS-VOLUMES I-V.

Vupovral compullificity Occurrence	'age
v ERONICA serpguijoua, Occurrence	66
- minginica i	160
VERONICELLA floridana — — V	68
VERBILI A E Election of ii	129
VERTIGO californica Occurrence of ii	132
VESPA arenaria — i 191	209
- diabolica $-$ i 191	200
- <i>derivation</i> $-$ <i>i</i>	$\frac{200}{209}$
-maculata i 189 194	209
- occidentalis. $-$	204
VETROMILL, EUGENE, cited on aborig-	-01
mal language	5
VIBURNUM lentago, Occurrence ofi.	158
VIELE, CHARLES, Commencement of	
publication fund by	213
Record of donation by . ii. 214 : iii	. 97
Valuable	16
VIELE, D. J. W.,	196
VILADO, MANUEL M., Election of. ii.	232
VILFA aspera, Occurrence ofiii,	170
VILLERS, CAROLE DE, Reference to	
work of, on Solpugidæiii,	281
VINCENT, C. S., Election ofiv,	227
VINDICATION of pipes and tablets.iv,	253
VINING, E. P., Acknowledgment	
toiv,	272
- cited on Indian cultureiv,	289
-, Election ofiv,	227
-, Letter from, on pipes and tab-	
letsiv,	306
- quoted on elephant pipesiv,	269
, Record of letter fromv,	203
VIOLA aurea, Occurrence ofi,	147
- blanda, $ -$ i,	155
- canina, $ -$	146
$-$ concolor, $  \dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$	202
- cucultata, $ -$ .1, 155; 11, 135, 155,	202
-lanceolata,	169
- nuttalli, $-$	147
-palmata,,1,	100
-peaata,	109
$-$ peaancatata, $  \dots$ $1,$	147
$-$ public energy $  \dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$ $\dots$	155
- saguada,	150
- favifrone	150
- july july ,	150
- guvas,, v,	151
- abivacenses,	150
- nhiladelphicus	150
- solitarius ·	151
VIRGINIA, Donations from	64 .
111 99	38
VISITORS, Summary of	,00
	236
VITIS <i>astivalis</i> . Occurrence of ii	$\frac{236}{259}$
VITIS <i>xstivalis</i> , Occurrence ofii,	$236 \\ 259 \\ 156$
VITIS xstivalis, Occurrence ofii, - cordifolia,i, VITRINA limpida,ii,	$236 \\ 259 \\ 156 \\ 130$

Page
VITRINA pfeifferi, Occurrence ofii, 130
VIVIPARA lineata, — —ii, 26
- contectoides, Occurrence of, in shell
moundsii, 227
- georgiana, Occurrence ofv, 61
- intertexta,
$-$ submirpurea. $  \ldots$ i. 166 : v. 61
in kitchen-middens ii. 158
- waltoni, Occurrence of,
Vogdes, Anthony W., Exhumation
of skeletons byii. 225
VOGELI, A., Acknowledgment to., v. 81
VOIGHT, F. S., Reference to work of.
on Solpugidæiii. 291
VOLCANOES of the Sandwich islands:
C. S. WATKINS
VOLLMER, EMIL, Election ofv. 232
VOLLMER, HENRY,
VOLNEY, CONSTANTINE F. C., Refer-
ence to work ofiii. 129
Voluta junonia, Occurrence of. ii, 238:
v. 51
VOLVA uniplicata. — —
Voss. Charles N., Letter from ii. 81
, ,

WACHSMUTH, CHARLES, cited on blas-
toidsiv, 88
crinoidsiv, 102
-; Description of a new crinoid
from the Hamilton group of
Michiganiv, 95
-, Election ofiii, 68
-; On a new genus and species of
blastoidsiv, 76
-, Record of letter from iii, 127
paper by iv, iv
-, Title ofiv, 212
WADSWORTH, MRS W. C., Election
ofi, 76
WAKEFIELD, JUDGE, Valuable dona-
tion byv, 270
WALCKENAER, C. A., cited on Sol-
pugidæiii, 272
-, Reference to work of,iii, 284,
290, 293, 294
WALDHEIMIA <i>floridana</i> , Occurrence
ofii, 242
WALDRON, C. F., Election ofii, 348
-, Valuable donation byi, 214
WALKER, —, Reference to work
ofii, 272
WALKER, F. A., Report by, quoted.iv, 294
WALLACE, ALFRED RUSSELL, cited on
primitive artiv, 114

367

-, Letter from, on pipes and tablets..... ..iv, 313 . . . . WALSH, BENJAMIN D., cited on bark lice .....ii, 295 -, Election of, as honorary mem-, Reference to work of .....ii, 143WALTON, ALICE B., Election of. . . ii, 205 -; List of the Lepidoptera of Muscatine county, Iowa.....ii, 191WALTON, J. P., Acknowledgments to ..... ii, 342; v, 81 WALWORTH, ELLEN H., Record of lecture by .....iii, 100 -, Valuable donation by.....iv, WARD, HENRY A., Election of....ii, 16348 WARD, WILLIAM, Acknowledgment to.....v. WARNEBOLD, AUGUST, Election of.v, -81 229-, Record of death of .....v, 272WARNER, JARED, Survey of elephant mound for .....iv, 318 WARWICK, GORDON, Election of ... i, -16WASATCH MOUNTAINS (Summer botanizing in the), Utah territory; C. C. PARRY......i, 145 WASHINGTON, Donations from . . iii, 19, 32 WASHINGTON COUNTY, Mammoth remains in .....iii, 177 WASHINGTON STATE, Expedition to iv, 211 -, Plants of .....iv, 69 WATER, Analyses of, by R. J. Farquharson.....iv, 204 - analysis.....iii, 182 -9 268-, Record of papers by.....v, 223, WATSON, SERENO, cited on Ceano-- Chorizanthe .....iv, 45, 62 WATTENWYL, BRUNNER, cited on grasshoppers .....i, 254, Identification of species by ....i, 251WEBSTER, CLEMENT L.; A description of the Rockford shales of Iowa.v, 100

Page WEBSTER, CLEMENT L., Record of paper by.....v, 268 WEIGMANN, F. A., Reference to work of, on Solpugidæ.....iii, 292WELL (An artesian) at Moline; W. 181 -8 81 WEST INDIES, Solpugidæ from .... ii, 36; iii, 268WESTWOOD, J. O., Election of, as honorary member.....ii, 78 -, Reference to work of, on Sol-291134WHEELER, GEORGE M., Election of .....iii, -, Surveys by, cited ......iv, WHEELER, H., Election of ......i, 81 1108 WHEELER, I, J., Acknowledgment to.....v, WHEELOCK, S. W., Artesian boring by....iii, WHIPLE, A. W., Reference to expe-dition by. 81 181 dition by.....ii, 280WHITAKER, JOHN H., Election of. iv, 227WHITAKER, LOTTIE HALL, -- ... ii, 164WHITE, ADAM, Reference to work of, on Solpugidæ .....iii, 294WHITE, ANDREW D., Election of. . ii, 146WHITE, CHARLES A., cited on fossil corals.....v, 18-, Election of, as honorary mem-9 223 WHITE, H. M., Acknowledgment to.....iii, 173 WHITE, JAMES, Record of letter from.....i, 14 WHITFIELD, R. P., Election of....ii, 129 -, Valuable donation by .....iii, 19WHITNEY, J. D., cited on cranium from auriferous gravels.....iv, 276-, Election of .....ii, 129 - quoted on antiquities of Califor-.....ii, 114 nia.. WHITNEY, W. D., Election of....ii, 129 WHITTLESEY, CHARLES C., cited on whitherefore the second seco 129-, Valuable donation by .....iii, 19

368

Pa	ige
WILEY, ROBERT, Collection by	127
WILLARD, CHARLIE, Resolution of	
thanks toi,	78
WILLARD, FREDDIE, i.	78
WILLIAMS Election of iv	229
WILLIAME A F iii	61
Decend of death of	070
$-$ , Record of death of $\dots, v, z$	412
WILLIAMS, H. S., CHARLES R. KEYES	
and; Preliminary annotated	
catalogue of the birds of lowa.v.	113
WILLIAMSON A. H. Election of iv. ?	228
WHERE A C Asknowledgment for	
loan ber	0.15
IOan Dy	40
WILLIS, MRS A. C., Valuable dona-	
tion byiv, 2	246
WILLISTON, M. L., Election of iv, 5	241
- Record of paper by	249
WILLITS THOMAS Resolution of	
thanks, incars, incontion of	70
T T A L L L	10
WILLRODT, L. H., Acknowledgment	
to	95
Certificate from	98
- Discovery of elephant pipes	
by $iy 260$	01.9
Election of	00
, Election of	00
WILSON, SIR DANIEL, quoted on leit-	
handednessii,	187
WILSON, JOHN E., Valuable dona-	
tion by	214
WILSON W W Election of iv	213
- Valuable donations by iv 212	919
Writer W C Election of	610 910
WINAN, W. C., Election of	249
WINCHELL, ALEXANDER, Cited on	
antiquitiesiv,	277
Indian culture iv,	289
shell beds i. 42; ii.	162
- Election of ii	146
- Letter from on pines and tab-	110
lete	909
lets	606
- quoted on geology of Michigan,	
v, 17	, 20
$-$ relations of mound-build-	
ersiv,	257
	279
- Record of lectures by	3.1
lottora from	002
	200
WINCHELL, NEWTON H., Election	
of	81
-, Valuable donation byiii,	-19
WINCHESTER, E. D., Acknowledg-	
ment tov.	-81
WING GEORGE Election of ii	4
WING I O = +	199
Record of locture by	110
Warman O F and J T T	140
WINSLOW, U. F., cited on Indian cus-	
tomsiii,	123
- cranium from auriferous	
gravelsiv.	276
[PROC. D. A. N. S., VOL. V.]	

.

Page
mounda ii 167
- Flection of ii 31
-: Exploration of a mound near
Utah lake, Utah ii. 28
-, Record of letter fromii, 82
WISCONSIN, Bark lice fromii, 297
-, Donations from ii, 64; iii, 22, 38
-, Prehistoric cloth from i, 129
-, Primitive pottery of
tablets iv 335
WISLIZENUS, A., Election of i. 17
WITHERELL, L. R., $ -$
-, Record of lecture byi, 80
letter from
- - report byiv, 209
WITTE, MAX E., Acknowledgment
Wrmpp F M Floation of y 291
- Valuable donation by iii 19
Wolf, Occurrence of,
WOLF, JOHN, cited on <i>Eleocharis</i> .iv, 69
Pyrgulopsisv, 10, 13
—, Election of
-, Letter fromii, 117
-, Redescription of species founded
0yV, 14
(TUE) Acknowledgment to ii 66
- Resolution of thanks to
WOOD, GEORGE B., Testimonial to
R. J. Farquharson by iv, 202
Wood, George E., Election ofi, 17
Wood, H. C., cited on ferns iv, 73
Wood, Horatio C., Junior, Refer-
ence to work of, on Solpugi-
Woop I $G$ — — — — — — — — — — — — — — — — — — —
Woop, JOHN A., Acknowledgment
tóv, 81
WOOD, MARY E., cited on ferns iv, 75
"WOODLAWN, THE STAR OF," AC-
count ofiii, 200
-, History of
Booord of address by ii \$5
- Vote of thanks to ii 85
WOODMANSEE, Ross, Election of v. 127
Woodruff, L. D., iv, 229
-, Valuable donation byiv, 229
Woodsia obtusa, Occurrence ofiv, 68
- oregana, $ $ i, 147
WOODWARD, B. B., Election of 11, 164 Record of doubh of
- Valuable donation by iii .61
WORLEY, P. H., Election of ii. 6
WORTH COUNTY, Section in
47 [July 21, 1893]

<u>3</u>69

Trage
WORTHEN, AMOS H., Announcement
of death of
- cited on crinoids
-, Election of, as honorary mem-
ber i, 2
- quoted on Hamilton faunaii, 262
- $ -$ Spirifera
- Valuable donation by
Wouxps Gunshot i 93
WPICHT A A Collection by jij 277
Which Fugue Reference to work
of it 100
Waraum Cropper Valuable done
WRIGHT, GEORGE, Valuable dona-
tion by
WRIGHT, W. G., Collections by iv, 39;
v, 67*
-, Election of
WUEST, PETER, Acknowledgment to.v., 81
WURDEMAN, G., Collection by, iii, 252, 264
WUTTKE, HEINBICH, cited on South
American inscriptions
WYETHIA amplexicanlis Occurrence
of i 151
WYLE I S Election of iv 227
WYNAN INFERING aited on Dichton
wishas, JEFFRIES, ched on Digition
TOCK
— — — mound-builders' anatomy.i, 115
mound pottery
shell mounds
- quoted on prehistoric clothi, 129
WYOMING, Cicadæ fromii, 68
-, Hieroglyphics ini, 143
-, Horned toads from
—, Hymenoptera —
- Insects - i 187
- Obsidian implements in jii 86
- Orthonters from i 249
- Solougideo jij 951 967
Wyoning Hur Domorrable mound
woon in Door
Warman (Halis stars of ) Di
wynick (Holy stones of), Discus-
sion of ii 107

XANTHIUM strumarium, Occurrence

ofi, XANTHOCEPHALUS xanthocephalus, —	159
—	137
<b>AENOPHORA</b> conchyliophora, $$ , v,	57
XESTONOTUS lugubris, — —	169
XYLEUTES robinix, i, 177; ii,	192
XYLORICTES satyrus,i,	171
XYLOTERUS bivittatus, — —i,	182
- vicinus, $ -$	173
XYLOTRECHUS colonus,i,	172

Xylotrya	bipinnata,	Occurren	nce of. $v, 70$
— fimbriate	ı, <u>—</u>		ii, 249

YELLOWSTONE NATIONAL PARK, EX-
ploration ofiii, 84
Young, CHARLES A., Report by,
quotediv, 294
Young, DAVID, Collection byiii, 145
YOUNG, HENRY C., Election of iii, 94
Young, J. B., Appointment of, on
standing committeeiii, 67
-, Election ofi, 29; ii, 203
-, Record of memorial address
byiii, 214
Young, Mrs J. B., Appointment of,
on standing committeeiii, 67, 107
-, Election of
Young, O. G., Acknowledgment to. iv, 66
YOUNG, THOMAS L., Election of v, 262
YUCATAN, Solpugidæ fromiii, 268
Yucca aloifolia, Occurrence ofii, 228

ZANTHOXYLUM americanum, Occur-
rence ofi, 156
ZAPHRENTIS solida, $-$
ZAUSCHNERIA californica, — —i, 147
ZEELAND, Aboriginal art iniv, 112
ZENAIDURA macroura, Occurrence
ofv, 125
ZITTEL, KARL VON, cited on blas-
toids
ZIZANIA aquatica, Occurrence of., v, 114
ZIZIA integerrima, $ -$ i, 158
ZOFINGER, —, Reference to work
of, on Solpugidæiii, 292
ZOLLNER,, cited on transcenden-
talismiii, 162
ZONITES arboreus, Occurrence of ii, 131;
v, 47, 65
-fulvus,ii, 131; v, 47, 65
— gundlachi, — —
- indentatus,v, 47, 65
— minusculus, — —
$-$ suppressus, $  \ldots$ $v$ , 65
Zonitis bilineata, — —i, 204
ZONOTRICHIA albicollis, — — v, 143
$-$ leucophrys, $  \ldots$ v, 143
- querula, $ -$ v, 143
Zoölogy, Work inii, 121
Zuši pottery, Character ofiii, 121
ZYGONECTES notatus, Occurrence of.v, 77







